UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D. C. 20549

Form 10-Q

(Mark One)

QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the quarterly period ended March 31, 2020

OR

TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the transition period from _____ to ____

Commission file number 000-25711

EXTREME NETWORKS, INC.

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

DELAWARE

[State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization]

6480 Via Del Oro,

San Jose, California [Address of principal executive office] 77-0430270 [I.R.S Employer Identification No.]

> 95119 [Zip Code]

Registrant's telephone number, including area code: (408) 579-2800

Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(b) of the Act:

	Trading	
Title of each class	Symbol(s)	Name of each exchange on which registered
Common Stock	EXTR	NASDAQ Global Select Market

Indicate by check mark whether the Registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the Registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes 🗵 No 🗆

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically every Interactive Data File required to be submitted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (§ 229.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit such files). Yes 🗵 No 🗆

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, a smaller reporting company or an emerging growth company. See the definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer," and "smaller reporting company" and "an emerging growth company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.

Large accelerated filer	\mathbf{X}	Accelerated filer	
Non-accelerated filer		Smaller reporting company	
Emerging growth company			

If an emerging growth company, indicate by checkmark if the registrant has elected not to use the extended transition period for complying with any new or revised financial accounting standards provided pursuant to Section 13(a) of the Exchange Act.

Indicate by check mark whether the Registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act). Yes 🗆 No 🗵

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has filed all documents and reports required to be filed by Sections 12, 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 subsequent to the distribution of securities under a plan confirmed by a court. Yes \Box No \Box

As of May 5, 2020, the registrant had 120,209,507 shares of common stock, \$0.001 par value per share, outstanding.

EXTREME NETWORKS, INC. FORM 10-Q QUARTERLY PERIOD ENDED March 31, 2020

INDEX

-					
	PART I. CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL INFORMATION				
Item 1.	Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited)				
	Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets as of March 31, 2020 and June 30, 2019	3			
	Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations for the three and nine months ended March 31, 2020 and 2019	4			
	Condensed Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Loss for the three and nine months ended March 31, 2020 and 2019	5			
	Condensed Consolidated Statement of Stockholders' Equity for the three and nine months ended March 31, 2020 and 2019	6			
	Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the nine months ended March 31, 2020 and 2019	7			
	Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements	8			
Item 2.	Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	31			
Item 3.	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk	43			
Item 4.	Controls and Procedures	44			
	PART II. OTHER INFORMATION				
Item 1.	Legal Proceedings	45			
Item 1A	Risk Factors	45			
Item 2.	Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds	59			
Item 3.	Defaults Upon Senior Securities	60			
Item 4.	Mine Safety Disclosure	60			
Item 5.	Other Information	60			
Item 6.	Exhibits	61			
<u>Signatur</u>	<u>es</u>	62			

CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS

(In thousands, except per share amounts)

(Unaudited)

	March 31, 2020		June 30, 2019
ASSETS	 		_010
Current assets:			
Cash	\$ 196,350	\$	169,607
Accounts receivable, net of allowance for doubtful accounts of \$1,686 and \$1,054, respectively	96,212		174,414
Inventories	66,214		63,589
Prepaid expenses and other current assets	36,737		34,379
Total current assets	395,513		441,989
Property and equipment, net	62,961		73,554
Operating lease right-of-use assets, net	53,015		
Intangible assets, net	77,152		51,112
Goodwill	331,084		138,577
Other assets	53,727		51,642
Total assets	\$ 973,452	\$	756,874
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY	 		
Current liabilities:			
Current portion of long-term debt, net of unamortized debt issuance costs of \$2,181			
and \$489, respectively	\$ 16,819	\$	9,011
Accounts payable	52,981		65,704
Accrued compensation and benefits	34,745		51,625
Accrued warranty	15,222		14,779
Current portion of operating lease liabilities	18,197		_
Current portion of deferred revenue	174,900		144,230
Other accrued liabilities	61,665		70,680
Total current liabilities	374,529		356,029
Deferred revenue, less current portion	96,799		59,012
Long-term debt, less current portion, net of unamortized debt issuance costs of \$6,796			
and \$1,261, respectively	399,704		169,739
Operating lease liabilities, less current portion	53,855		—
Deferred income taxes	2,233		1,957
Other long-term liabilities	29,932		54,150
Commitments and contingencies (Note 10)			
Stockholders' equity:			
Convertible preferred stock, \$.001 par value, issuable in series, 2,000 shares			
authorized; none issued	—		—
Common stock, \$.001 par value, 750,000 shares authorized; 126,736 and 121,538 shares issued, respectively;			
120,139 and 119,172 shares outstanding, respectively	127		122
Additional paid-in-capital	1,024,836		986,772
Accumulated other comprehensive loss	(6,388)		(2,473)
Accumulated deficit	(959,062)		(853,434)
Treasury stock at cost: 6,597 and 2,366 shares, respectively	 (43,113)		(15,000)
Total stockholders' equity	 16,400		115,987
Total liabilities and stockholders' equity	\$ 973,452	\$	756,874

See accompanying notes to condensed consolidated financial statements.

CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS

(In thousands, except per share amounts)

(Unaudited)

		Three Months Ended			Nine Months Ended			
	I	March 31, 2020	I	March 31, 2019	March 31, 2020		N	Aarch 31, 2019
Net revenues:		2020		2010		2020		2010
Product	\$	136,547	\$	190,740	\$	512,173	\$	558,027
Service		72,972		60,124		220,324		185,403
Total net revenues		209,519		250,864		732,497		743,430
Cost of revenues:								
Product		71,927		86,876		254,705		256,906
Service		26,257		25,069		80,543		74,235
Total cost of revenues		98,184		111,945		335,248		331,141
Gross profit:								
Product		64,620		103,864		257,468		301,121
Service		46,715		35,055		139,781		111,168
Total gross profit		111,335		138,919		397,249		412,289
Operating expenses:							-	
Research and development		50,577		52,081		165,073		155,526
Sales and marketing		70,132		72,321		216,925		208,245
General and administrative		15,119		15,479		45,199		42,136
Acquisition and integration costs		5,156		—		30,075		2,613
Restructuring charges, net of reversals and impairment		6,648				19,407		1,282
Amortization of intangibles		2,059		1,292		6,366		5,008
Total operating expenses		149,691		141,173		483,045		414,810
Operating loss		(38,356)		(2,254)		(85,796)		(2,521)
Interest income		222		628		1,366		1,665
Interest expense		(5,979)		(2,996)		(17,377)		(9,588)
Other income (expense), net		1,318		(433)		1,128		(345)
Loss before income taxes		(42,795)		(5,055)		(100,679)		(10,789)
Provision (benefit) for income taxes		1,557		1,877		4,949		(1,991)
Net loss	\$	(44,352)	\$	(6,932)	\$	(105,628)	\$	(8,798)
Basic and diluted net loss per share:								
Net loss per share - basic and diluted	\$	(0.37)	\$	(0.06)	\$	(0.88)	\$	(0.07)
Shares used in per share calculation - basic and diluted		119,162		117,944		119,648		117,619

See accompanying notes to condensed consolidated financial statements.

CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF COMPREHENSIVE LOSS

(In thousands)

(Unaudited)

		Three Mont	nded		Nine Mont	ths Ei	aded	
	March 31, March 31, 2020 2019				1	March 31, 2020	N	1arch 31, 2019
Net loss	\$	(44,352)	\$	(6,932)	\$	(105,628)	\$	(8,798)
Other comprehensive (loss) income, net of tax:								
Unrealized losses on derivative instruments - interest rate swaps		(958)				(958)		—
Net change in foreign currency translation adjustments		(2,945)		176		(2,957)		(349)
Other comprehensive income (loss), net of tax:		(3,903)		176		(3,915)		(349)
Total comprehensive loss	\$	(48,255)	\$	(6,756)	\$	(109,543)	\$	(9,147)

See accompanying notes to condensed consolidated financial statements.

EXTREME NETWORKS, INC. CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY

(in thousands) (unaudited)

	Commo Shares	<u>ck</u> nount	ditional Paid- In-Capital	Comprehensive Loss Shares Amount		Ao	ccumulated Deficit	Tot	al Stockholders' Equity		
Balance at December 31, 2018	119,089	\$ 119	\$ 962,924	\$	(2,725)	(2,366)	\$(15,000)	\$	(829,447)	\$	115,871
Net income	_					_	_		(6,932)		(6,932)
Other comprehensive loss	_	—	_		176	—			—		176
Issuance of common stock from equity											
incentive plans, net of tax	1,946	2	8,037		_	_	_		_		8,039
Share-based compensation	—	—	8,814		_	—	—		—		8,814
Balance at March 31, 2019	121,035	\$ 121	\$ 979,775	\$	(2,549)	(2,366)	\$ (15,000)	\$	(836,379)	\$	125,968
		 		_		;			;		
Balance at June 30, 2018	116,124	\$ 116	\$ 942,397	\$	(1,703)	—	\$ —	\$	(828,078)	\$	112,732
Cumulative effect of adopting ASU 2016-											
01	—	—	_		(497)	—			497		—
Net loss	_		_		—	—	_		(8,798)		(8,798)
Other comprehensive loss	_	—	—		(349)	—	—		—		(349)
Issuance of common stock from equity											
incentive plans, net of tax	4,911	5	13,039		_	_	_		_		13,044
Repurchase of stock	—		—		—	(2,366)	(15,000)		—		(15,000)
Share-based compensation		 —	 24,339		—		—		_		24,339
Balance at March 31, 2019	121,035	\$ 121	\$ 979,775	\$	(2,549)	(2,366)	\$ (15,000)	\$	(836,379)	\$	125,968
Balance at December 31, 2019	124,616	\$ 125	\$ 1,008,176	\$	(2,485)	(6,216)	\$(40,179)	\$	(914,710)	\$	50,927
Net loss	_		_		—	—	_		(44,352)		(44,352)
Other comprehensive loss	_		_		(3,903)	—	—		—		(3,903)
Issuance of common stock from equity											
incentive plans, net of tax	2,120	2	6,583		_	_	_		_		6,585
Equity forward contract	_		4,821		—	—	—		—		4,821
Repurchase of stock	_	_	(1,887)		—	(381)	(2,934)		_		(4,821)
Share-based compensation			 7,143						_		7,143
Balance at March 31, 2020	126,736	\$ 127	\$ 1,024,836	\$	(6,388)	(6,597)	\$ (43,113)	\$	(959,062)	\$	16,400
Balance at June 30, 2019	121,538	\$ 122	\$ 986,772	\$	(2,473)	(2,366)	\$(15,000)	\$	(853,434)	\$	115,987
Net loss	_				_	_	_		(105,628)		(105,628)
Other comprehensive loss			_		(3,915)						(3,915)
Issuance of common stock from equity					(-)/						(-))
incentive plans, net of tax	5,198	5	9,486		_	_	_		_		9,491
Stock awards granted in connection with											
acquisition	_	_	3,530		_	_	_		_		3,530
Repurchase of stock	_	_	(1,887)		—	(4,231)	(28,113)		—		(30,000)
Share-based compensation	_		26,935			_	_		_		26,935
Balance at March 31, 2020	126,736	\$ 127	\$ 1,024,836	\$	(6,388)	(6,597)	\$ (43,113)	\$	(959,062)	\$	16,400

See accompanying notes to condensed consolidated financial statements.

CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

(In thousands)

(Unaudited)

	Nine Mor	nths Ended
	March 31, 2020	March 31, 2019
Cash flows from operating activities:		
Net loss	\$ (105,628)	\$ (8,798
Adjustments to reconcile net loss to net cash provided by operating activities:		
Depreciation	21,719	20,026
Amortization of intangible assets	26,460	19,734
Reduction in carrying amount of right-of-use asset	12,469	
Provision for doubtful accounts	1,267	1,369
Share-based compensation	26,935	24,339
Deferred income taxes	1,293	(6,030
Non-cash restructuring and impairment charges	7,622	_
Non-cash interest expense	3,070	2,308
Other	(395)	15
Changes in operating assets and liabilities, net of acquisitions		
Accounts receivable	88,688	69,328
Inventories	16,373	6,222
Prepaid expenses and other assets	438	(6,993
Accounts payable	(21,530)	(26,348
Accrued compensation and benefits	(24,009)	(17,502
Operating lease liabilities	(13,222)	_
Deferred revenue	43	13,192
Other current and long-term liabilities	(14,532)	(11,365
Net cash provided by operating activities	27,061	79,502
Cash flows from investing activities:		
Capital expenditures	(12,630)	(16,18)
Business acquisitions, net of cash acquired	(219,458)	_
Maturities and sales of investments	45,249	722
Net cash used in investing activities	(186,839)	(15,454
Cash flows from financing activities:		
Borrowings under Revolving Facility	55,000	_
Borrowings under Term Loan	199,500	_
Repayments of debt	(29,767)	(17,403
Loan fees on borrowings	(10,514)	(545
Repurchase of common stock	(30,000)	(15,000
Proceeds from issuance of common stock, net of tax withholding	9,491	13,044
Payment of contingent consideration obligations	(3,448)	(5,274
Deferred payments on an acquisition	(3,000)	(3,000
Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities	187,262	(28,178
Foreign currency effect on cash	(741)	(196
Net increase in cash	26,743	35,674
ווכן ווכובמזב ווו כמזו	20,/45	
Cash at beginning of period	169,607	121,13
Cash at end of period	\$ 196,350	\$ 156,813

See accompanying notes to the condensed consolidated financial statements.



NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

(unaudited)

1. Description of Business and Basis of Presentation

Extreme Networks, Inc., together with its subsidiaries (collectively referred to as "Extreme" or the "Company"), is a leader in providing softwaredriven networking solutions for enterprise customers. The Company conducts its sales and marketing activities on a worldwide basis through distributors, resellers and the Company's field sales organization. Extreme was incorporated in California in 1996 and reincorporated in Delaware in 1999.

The unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements of Extreme included herein have been prepared under the rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC"). Certain information and footnote disclosures normally included in financial statements prepared in accordance with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles have been condensed or omitted under such rules and regulations. The condensed consolidated balance sheet at June 30, 2019 was derived from audited financial statements as of that date but does not include all disclosures required by generally accepted accounting principles for complete financial statements. These interim financial statements and notes should be read in conjunction with the Company's audited consolidated financial statements and notes thereto included in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2019.

The unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements reflect all adjustments, consisting only of normal recurring adjustments that, in the opinion of management, are necessary for a fair presentation of the results of operations and cash flows for the interim periods presented and the financial condition of Extreme at March 31, 2020. The results of operations for the three and nine months ended March 31, 2020 are not necessarily indicative of the results that may be expected for fiscal 2020 or any future periods.

Fiscal Year

The Company uses a fiscal calendar year ending on June 30. All references herein to "fiscal 2020" or "2020" represent the fiscal year ending June 30, 2020. All references herein to "fiscal 2019" or "2019" represent the fiscal year ended June 30, 2019.

Principles of Consolidation

The consolidated financial statements include the accounts of Extreme and its wholly-owned subsidiaries. All inter-company accounts and transactions have been eliminated.

The Company predominantly uses the United States Dollar as its functional currency. The functional currency for certain of its foreign subsidiaries is the local currency. For those subsidiaries that operate in a local functional currency environment, all assets and liabilities are translated to United States Dollars at current month end rates of exchange and revenue and expenses are translated using the monthly average rate.

Accounting Estimates

The preparation of financial statements and related disclosures in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the amounts reported in the financial statements and accompanying notes. Actual results could differ from these estimates.

2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

For a description of significant accounting policies, see Note 2, Summary of Significant Accounting Policies, to the consolidated financial statements included in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2019. There have been no material changes to the Company's significant accounting policies since the filing of the Annual Report on Form 10-K, except for the adoption of the new lease guidance, new derivatives and hedging guidance and related policies as discussed within these financial statements.

Recently Adopted Accounting Pronouncements

In February 2016, the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") issued ASU No. 2016-02, *Leases (Topic 842)*, which requires the identification of arrangements that should be accounted for as leases by lessees and lessors, and key disclosure information about leasing arrangements. In general, for lease arrangements exceeding a twelve-month term, these arrangements are recognized as assets and liabilities on the balance sheet of the lessee. Under Topic 842, a right-of-use asset ("ROU") and lease obligation are recorded for all leases, whether operating or financing, while the statement of operations will reflect lease expense for operating leases and amortization/interest expense for financing leases. The balance sheet amount recorded for existing leases at the date of adoption of Topic 842 is calculated using the applicable incremental borrowing rate at the date of adoption. Topic 842 also requires lessors to classify leases as a sales-type, direct financing or operating lease. A lease is a sales-type lease if any one of five criteria are met, each of which indicate that the lease, in effect, transfers control of the underlying asset to the lessee. If none of those five criteria are met, but two additional criteria are both met, indicating that the lessor has transferred substantially all of the risks and benefits to the lessee and a third party, the lease is a direct financing lease. All leases that are not sales-type or direct financing leases are operating leases. Substantially all of the Company's leases continue to be classified as operating leases. In addition, Topic 842 was subsequently amended by ASU No 2018-10, Codification Improvements; ASU 2018-11, Targeted Improvements; ASU 2018-20 Narrow Scope Improvements; and ASU 2019-01 Codification Improvements.

The Company adopted the new standards beginning with its fiscal year 2020. Topic 842 is applied on the modified retrospective method, applying the new standard to all leases existing as of July 1, 2019. The Company adopted the new standard using the effective date of July 1, 2019 as the date of initial application. Consequently, financial information has not been updated, and disclosures required under the new standard will not be provided for dates and periods prior to July 1, 2019.

The new standard provides a number of optional practical expedients in transition. The Company elected the "package of practical expedients" which permitted the Company not to reassess under the new standard its prior conclusions about lease identification, lease classification, and initial direct costs. The new standard also provided practical expedients for ongoing accounting. The Company also elected the short-term lease recognition exemption for all leases that qualified. For those leases that qualified, existing short-term leases at the transition date and those entered into subsequent to the transition date, the Company did not recognize right-of-use assets or lease liabilities. In addition, the Company elected the practical expedient not to separate lease and non-lease components for leases except for the logistic services asset class and certain revenue subscription contracts where the Company leases its hardware products and provides maintenance and support over a service period which is recognized under ASC Topic 606. See Note 9, Leases, for additional information regarding the Company's leases.

On July 1, 2019, the Company recognized ROU assets of \$64.6 million and corresponding lease liabilities of \$79.5 million on the condensed consolidated balance sheets, which was based on the present value of the remaining minimum rental payments under current leasing standards for existing operating leases.

In August 2017, the FASB issued ASU 2017-12, *Derivatives and Hedging (Topic 815): Targeted Improvements to Accounting for Hedging Activities*, which is intended to allow companies to better align risk management activities and financial reporting for hedging relationships through changes to both the designation and measurement guidance for qualifying hedging relationships and the presentation of hedge results by expanding and refining hedge accounting for both nonfinancial and financial risk components and aligning the recognition and presentation of the effects of the hedging instrument and the hedged item in the financial statements. In addition, in October 2018, the FASB issued ASU 2018-16, *Derivatives and Hedging (Topic 815)*, which amends Topic 815 to add the overnight index swap (OIS) rate based on the secured overnight financing rate as a fifth U.S. benchmark interest rate. In addition, Topic 815 was subsequently amended by ASU 2019-04, Codification Improvements. These standards are effective for interim and annual reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2018. The standard was adopted on July 1, 2019 and did not have a material impact on the Company's financial statements upon adoption. During the third quarter of fiscal 2020, the Company entered into interest rate swap agreements to manage its exposure to fluctuations of interest rates associated with its debt. See Note 14, Derivatives and Hedging, for additional information.

In February 2018, the FASB issued ASU 2018-02, *Income Statement - Reporting Comprehensive Income (Topic 220)*, which allows the reclassification from Additional Other Comprehensive Income ("AOCI") to retained earnings for stranded tax effects resulting from the 2017 Tax Cuts and Jobs Act ("Tax Reform Act"). The amount of the reclassification is the effect of the change in the U.S. federal corporate income tax rate on the gross deferred tax amounts and related valuation allowances related to items remaining in AOCI. This standard is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2018, and interim periods within those fiscal years. The new standard is to be applied either in the period of adoption or retrospectively to each period (or periods) in which the effects of the change in the income tax rate in the Tax Reform Act are recognized. The standard was adopted on July 1, 2019 and did not have a material impact on the Company's financial statements upon adoption.

In March 2020, the FASB issued ASU 2020-04, "*Facilitation of the Effects of Reference Rate Reform on Financial Reporting*," which provides optional expedients and exceptions for applying U.S. GAAP to contracts, hedging relationships and other transactions affected by the discontinuation of the London Interbank Offered Rate (LIBOR) and other interbank offered rates. This guidance is



effective upon issuance and can be applied to applicable contract modifications through December 31, 2022. The Company elected to apply the amendments in this update to eligible hedging relationships existing as of January 1, 2020 or entered into during the three months ended March 31, 2020 in accordance with the transition options available. This guidance did not have any impact upon adoption. The Company will apply this guidance to transactions or modifications of these arrangements as appropriate through transition period.

Recently Issued Accounting Pronouncements

In June 2016, the FASB issued ASU 2016-13, *Financial Instruments—Credit Losses* (Topic 326). The standard changes the methodology for measuring credit losses on financial instruments and the timing of when such losses are recorded. It replaces the existing incurred loss impairment model with an expected loss model. It also requires credit losses related to available-for-sale debt securities to be recognized as an allowance for credit losses rather than as a reduction to the carrying value of the securities. ASU 2016-13 is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2020. The Company is currently evaluating the impact of this new standard on its condensed consolidated financial statements and related disclosures. The Company currently plans to adopt this standard beginning with its fiscal year 2021, beginning on July 1, 2020.

In August 2018, the FASB issued ASU 2018-13, *Fair Value Measurement (Topic 820)*, which removes, modifies and adds various disclosure requirements around the topic in order to clarify and improve the cost-benefit nature of disclosures. For example, disclosures around transfers between fair value hierarchy levels will be removed and further detail around changes in unrealized gains and losses for the period and unobservable inputs determining Level 3 fair value measurements will be added. This standard is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2019, including interim periods within the fiscal year. The Company is currently evaluating the impact the new standard will have on its condensed consolidated financial statements and related disclosures. This guidance is effective for the Company's fiscal year 2021, beginning on July 1, 2020.

In August 2018, the FASB issued ASU 2018-15, *Intangibles - Goodwill and Other - Internal-Use Software (Subtopic 350-40)*, which aligns the requirements for capitalizing implementation costs incurred in a service contract hosting arrangement with those of developing or obtaining internal-use software. This standard is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2019, including interim periods within the fiscal year. The Company is currently evaluating the impact the new standard will have on its condensed consolidated financial statements and related disclosures. This guidance is effective for the Company's fiscal year 2021, beginning on July 1, 2020.

In December 2019, the FASB issued ASU 2019-12, *Income taxes – Simplifying the Accounting for Income Taxes (Topic 740)*, which reduces the complexity of accounting for income taxes including the removal of certain exceptions to the general principles of ASC 740, *Income Taxes*, and simplification in several other areas such as accounting for franchise tax (or similar tax) that is partially based on income. This standard is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2020, including interim periods within the fiscal year. The Company is currently evaluating the impact the new standard will have on its condensed consolidated financial statements and related disclosures. This guidance is effective for the Company's fiscal year 2022, beginning on July 1, 2021.

3. Revenues

The Company accounts for revenue in accordance with ASU 2014-09, *Revenue from Contracts from Customers* (Topic 606), which the Company adopted on July 1, 2017, using the retrospective method. The Company derives the majority of its revenue from sales of its networking equipment, with the remaining revenue generated from software delivered as a service ("SaaS") and service fees primarily relating to maintenance contracts with additional revenues from professional services, and training for its products. The Company sells its products and maintenance contracts direct to customers and to partners in two distribution channels, or tiers. The first tier consists of a limited number of independent distributors that stock its products and sell primarily to resellers. The second tier of the distribution channel consists of non-stocking distributors and value-added resellers that sell directly to end-users. Products and services may be sold separately or in bundled packages.

Revenue Recognition

Performance Obligations. A performance obligation is a promise in a contract to transfer a distinct good or service to the customer and is the unit of account in Topic 606. A contract's transaction price is allocated to each distinct performance obligation and recognized as revenue when, or as, the performance obligation is satisfied. Certain of the Company's contracts have multiple performance obligations, as the promise to transfer individual goods or services is separately identifiable from other promises in the contracts and, therefore, is distinct. For contracts with multiple performance obligations, the Company allocates the contract's transaction price to each performance obligation based on its relative standalone selling price. The stand-alone selling prices are determined based on the prices at which the Company separately sells these products. For items that are not sold separately, the Company estimates the stand-alone selling prices using the best estimated selling price approach.



The Company's performance obligations are satisfied at a point in time or over time as the customer receives and consumes the benefits provided. Substantially all of the Company's product sales revenues are recognized at a point in time. Substantially all of the Company's service and SaaS revenue is recognized over time. For revenue recognized over time, the Company uses an input measure, days elapsed, to measure progress.

On March 31, 2020, the Company had \$271.7 million of remaining performance obligations, which are primarily comprised of deferred maintenance and SaaS revenue. The Company expects to recognize approximately 24 percent of its deferred revenue as revenue in fiscal 2020, an additional 46 percent in fiscal 2021 and 30 percent of the balance thereafter.

Contract Balances. The timing of revenue recognition, billings and cash collections results in billed accounts receivable and deferred revenue in the condensed consolidated balance sheets. Services provided under renewable support arrangements of the Company are billed in accordance with agreed-upon contractual terms, which are either billed fully at the inception of contract or at periodic intervals (e.g., quarterly or annually). The Company sometimes receives payments from its customers in advance of services being provided, resulting in deferred revenues. These liabilities are reported on the condensed consolidated balance sheets on a contract-by-contract basis at the end of each reporting period.

Revenue recognized for the three months ended March 31, 2020 and 2019 that was included in the deferred revenue balance at the beginning of each period was \$64.3 million and \$54.8 million, respectively. Revenue recognized for the nine months ended March 31, 2020 and 2019 that was included in the deferred revenue balance at the beginning of each period was \$116.7 million and \$110.8 million, respectively.

Contract Costs. The Company recognizes the incremental costs of obtaining contracts as an expense when incurred if the amortization period of the assets that the Company otherwise would have recognized is one year or less. Management expects that commission fees paid to sales representatives as a result of obtaining service contracts and contract renewals are recoverable and therefore the Company's condensed consolidated balance sheets included capitalized balances in the amount of \$7.4 million and \$6.5 million at March 31, 2020 and June 30, 2019, respectively. Capitalized commission fees are amortized on a straight-line basis over the average period of service contracts of approximately three years, and are included in "Sales and marketing" in the accompanying condensed consolidated statements of operations. Amortization recognized during the three months ended March 31, 2020 and 2019, was \$1.1 million and \$0.8 million, respectively. Amortization recognized during the nine months ended March 31, 2020 and 2019 was \$4.1 million and \$2.2 million, respectively.

Estimated Variable Consideration. There were no material changes in the current period to the estimated variable consideration for performance obligations which were satisfied or partially satisfied during previous periods.

Revenue by Category

The following table sets forth the Company's revenue disaggregated by sales channel and geographic region based on the customer's ship-to locations (in thousands):

	Three Months Ended											
				March 31, 2020			March 31, 2019					
	D	Distributor		Direct		Total		Distributor		Direct		Total
Americas:												
United States	\$	38,666	\$	56,391	\$	95,057	\$	72,071	\$	56,096	\$	128,167
Other		3,277		5,781		9,058		4,930		5,589		10,519
Total Americas		41,943		62,172		104,115		77,001		61,685		138,686
EMEA		49,979		33,630		83,609		48,834		35,076		83,910
APAC		3,242		18,553		21,795		4,850		23,418		28,268
Total net revenues	\$	95,164	\$	114,355	\$	209,519	\$	130,685	\$	120,179	\$	250,864



					ININE I	vionin	s En	aea				
				March 31, 2020			March 31, 2019					
		Dis	tributor	Direct	Total		Distributor		Direct		To	tal
Americas:												
United States	:	\$	168,755 \$	\$ 180,358 \$	5 349,11	3	\$	172,752	\$	171,359 \$	3	344,111
Other			15,496	16,343	31,83	89		17,893		16,494		34,387
Total Americas	-		184,251	196,701	380,95	52		190,645		187,853	3	378,498
EMEA			173,825	107,521	281,34	6		190,041		98,687	2	288,728
APAC			18,362	51,837	70,19	9		11,967		64,237		76,204
Total net revenues		\$	376,438	\$ 356,059	5 732,49)7	\$	392,653	\$	350,777 \$	7	743,430

Nine Months Ended

Included in the above amounts are \$2.2 million and \$6.9 million of leasing revenue for the three and nine months ended March 31, 2020, respectively. Included in the above amounts are \$2.7 million and \$8.6 million of leasing revenue for the three and nine months ended March 31, 2019, respectively.

Customer Concentrations

The Company performs ongoing credit evaluations of its customers and generally does not require collateral in exchange for credit.

The following table sets forth major customers accounting for 10% or more of the Company's net revenues:

	Three Mor	nths Ended	Nine Mon	ths Ended
	March 31, 2020	March 31, 2019	March 31, 2020	March 31, 2019
Tech Data Corporation	19%	14%	16%	17%
Jenne Corporation	*	21%	13%	15%
Westcon Group Inc.	19%	12%	14%	13%

* Less than 10% of net revenue.

The following table sets forth major customers accounting for 10% or more of the Company's accounts receivable balance:

	March 31, 2020	June 30, 2019
Tech Data Corporation	11%	12%
Jenne Corporation	10%	35%
Westcon Group Inc.	14%	*

* Less than 10% of accounts receivable.

4. Business Combination

Aerohive Acquisition

On August 9, 2019 (the "Acquisition Date") the Company consummated its acquisition (the "Acquisition") of all of the outstanding common stock of Aerohive Networks, Inc. ("Aerohive") pursuant to that certain Agreement and Plan of Merger (the "Merger Agreement") entered into as of June 26, 2019. Under the terms of the Acquisition, the preliminary net consideration paid by Extreme to Aerohive stockholders was \$267.1 million.

The Acquisition was accounted for using the acquisition method of accounting whereby the acquired assets and liabilities of Aerohive have been recorded at their respective fair values and added to those of the Company including an amount for goodwill calculated as the difference between the acquisition consideration and the fair value of the identifiable net assets. The purchase price was preliminarily allocated to tangible and identifiable intangible assets acquired and liabilities assumed. The final purchase price allocation is pending the finalization of valuations including intangible assets, goodwill and income tax assets and liabilities that the Company is not able to finalize yet, which may result in an adjustment to the preliminary purchase price allocation.

The estimated fair values were determined through established and generally accepted valuation techniques, including work performed by thirdparty valuation specialists. The fair value of working capital related items, such as other current assets and accrued liabilities, approximated their book values at the Acquisition Date. Inventories were valued at fair value using the net realizable value approach. The fair value of the acquired deferred revenue was estimated using the cost build-up approach. The cost build-up approach determines fair value using estimates of the costs required to provide the contracted deliverables plus an assumed profit. The total costs including the assumed profit were adjusted to present value using a discount rate that was considered appropriate. The resulting fair value approximates the amount the Company would be required to pay to a third party to assume the obligation. Intangible assets were valued using income approaches based on management projections, which the Company considers to be Level 3 inputs. The Company also continues to analyze the tax implications of the Acquisition and the intangible assets which may ultimately impact the overall level of goodwill associated with the acquisition. Results of operations of Aerohive have been included in the operations of the Company beginning with the Acquisition Date.

The components of aggregate purchase consideration are as follows (in thousands):

Estimated purchase consideration	August 9	, 2019
Cash paid to acquire outstanding shares	\$	263,616
Replacement of stock-based awards		3,530
Aggregate estimated purchase consideration	\$	267,146

The preliminary purchase price allocation is set forth in the table below and reflects estimated fair values (in thousands).

	Preliminary Allocation as of August 9, 2019		Adjus	tments		Allocation as of March 31, 2020	
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	44,158	\$			\$	44,158
Short-term investments		45,148		—			45,148
Accounts receivable, net		11,753		—			11,753
Inventories		16,698		2,534	а		19,232
Prepaid expenses and other current assets		3,980		(56)	b		3,924
Property and equipment		2,185		179	С		2,364
Operating lease right-of-use assets		6,336		—			6,336
Other assets		2,195		—			2,195
Debt		(20,000)		—			(20,000)
Accounts payable		(9,737)		—			(9,737)
Accrued compensation and benefits		(7,129)		—			(7,129)
Accrued warranty		(570)		—			(570)
Other accrued liabilities		(1,960)		—			(1,960)
Operating lease liabilities		(4,752)					(4,752)
Deferred revenue		(68,415)		—			(68,415)
Other liabilities		(408)		—			(408)
Net tangible assets		19,482		2,657			22,139
Identifiable intangible assets		53,400		(900)	d		52,500
Goodwill		194,264		(1,757)	a,b,c,d		192,507
Total intangible assets acquired		247,664		(2,657)			245,007
Total net assets acquired	\$	267,146				\$	267,146

The changes during the period in the table above include: a) adjustment of the fair value of inventories acquired, b) write-off of an asset with no future economic value as of the Acquisition Date, c) adjustment to the value of property and equipment as of the Acquisition Date at an international location, and d) adjustment to the fair value of intangibles.

The following table presents details of the identifiable intangible assets acquired as part of the Acquisition (dollars in thousands):

Intangible Assets	Estimated Useful Life (in years)	Amount
Developed technology	4	\$ 39,100
Backlog	1	400
Customer relationships	7	11,400
Trade names	1	1,600
Total identifiable intangible assets		\$ 52,500

The amortization for the developed technology and backlog is recorded in "Cost of revenues" for product and service and the amortization for the remaining intangibles is recorded in "Amortization of intangibles" in the accompanying condensed consolidated statements of operations. The goodwill recognized is attributable primarily to expected synergies and the assembled workforce of



Aerohive. The Company will not be entitled to amortization of the goodwill and intangible assets for tax purposes as the Acquisition is a nontaxable stock acquisition.

The results of operations of Aerohive are included in the accompanying condensed consolidated statements of operations beginning August 9, 2019. The Aerohive revenue for the three and nine months ended March 31, 2020 was \$27.0 million and \$94.3 million, respectively, and was incorporated into the revenue of the Company. Certain associated expenses of Aerohive were incorporated with the results of operations of the Company and, therefore, stand-alone operating results are not available.

In the three and nine months ended March 31, 2020, the Company incurred acquisition and integration related expenses of \$5.2 million and \$30.1 million, respectively, associated with the Acquisition. In the quarter ended September 30, 2019, this included a \$6.8 million compensation charge for certain Aerohive Executive stock awards which were accelerated due to change-in-control and termination provisions included in the Executives' employment contracts. Other acquisition and integration costs consist primarily of professional fees for financial and legal advisory services and severance charges for terminated Aerohive employees. Such acquisition-related costs were expensed as incurred and are included in "Acquisition and integration costs" in the accompanying condensed consolidated statements of operations.

Pro Forma Financial Information

The following unaudited pro forma results of operations are presented as though the Acquisition had occurred as of July 1, 2018, the beginning of fiscal 2019, after giving effect to purchase accounting adjustments relating to inventories, deferred revenue, depreciation and amortization of intangibles, acquisition and integration costs, interest income and expense and related tax effects.

The pro forma results of operations are not necessarily indicative of the combined results that would have occurred had the acquisition been consummated as of the beginning of fiscal 2019, nor are they necessarily indicative of future operating results. The unaudited pro forma results do not include the impact of synergies, nor any potential impacts on current or future market conditions which could alter the unaudited pro forma results.

The unaudited pro forma financial information for the three and nine months ended March 31, 2020 combines the historical results for Extreme for such periods, which include the results of Aerohive subsequent to the Acquisition Date, and Aerohive's historical results up to the Acquisition Date.

Pro forma results of operations for the three and nine months ended March 31, 2019 combines the historical results of operations for Extreme and for Aerohive.

The following table summarizes the unaudited pro forma financial information (in thousands, except per share amounts):

		Three Months Ended				Nine Months Ended				
	N	March 31, March 31, 2020 2019		March 31, 2020			March 31, 2019			
Net revenues	\$	210,255	\$	282,229	\$	746,301	\$	850,337		
Net loss	\$	(37,873)	\$	(23,272)	\$	(66,720)	\$	(83,051)		
Net loss per share - basic and diluted	\$	(0.32)	\$	(0.20)	\$	(0.56)	\$	(0.71)		
Shares used in per share calculation - basic and diluted		119,162		117,944		119,648		117,619		

5. Balance Sheet Accounts

Inventories

The Company values its inventory at lower of cost or net realizable value. Cost is computed using standard cost, which approximates actual cost, on a first-in, first-out basis. The Company adjusts the carrying value of its inventory when conditions exist that suggest that inventory may be in excess of anticipated demand or is obsolete based upon assumptions about future demand. At the point of the loss recognition, a new, lower-cost basis for that inventory is established, and subsequent changes in facts and circumstances do not result in the restoration or increase in that newly established cost basis. Any written down or obsolete inventory subsequently sold has not had a material impact on gross margin for any of the periods presented.

Inventories consist of the following (in thousands):

	March 31, 2020	June 30, 2019		
Finished goods	\$ 55,790	\$	49,492	
Raw materials	10,424		14,097	
Total Inventories	\$ 66,214	\$	63,589	

Property and Equipment, Net

Property and equipment consist of the following (in thousands):

	March 31, 2020	June 30, 2019
Computers and equipment	\$ 75,134	\$ 72,309
Purchased software	33,467	29,126
Office equipment, furniture and fixtures	11,405	10,815
Leasehold improvements	 52,167	 51,245
Total property and equipment	172,173	163,495
Less: accumulated depreciation and amortization	(109,212)	(89,941)
Property and equipment, net	\$ 62,961	\$ 73,554

Deferred Revenue

Deferred revenue represents amounts for (i) deferred maintenance and support revenue, (ii) deferred SaaS revenue, and (iii) other deferred revenue including professional services and training when the revenue recognition criteria have not been met.

Guarantees and Product Warranties

The majority of the Company's hardware products are shipped with either a one-year warranty or a limited lifetime warranty, and software products receive a 90-day warranty. Upon shipment of products to its customers, the Company estimates expenses for the cost to repair or replace products that may be returned under warranty and accrues a liability in cost of product revenue for this amount. The determination of the Company's warranty requirements is based on actual historical experience with the product or product family, estimates of repair and replacement costs and any product warranty problems that are identified after shipment. The Company estimates and adjusts these accruals at each balance sheet date in accordance with changes in these factors.

The following table summarizes the activity related to the Company's product warranty liability during the three and nine months ended March 31, 2020 and 2019 (in thousands):

	Three Months Ended			Nine Months 1			s Ended	
	March 31, March 31, 2020 2019		March 31, 2020					
Balance beginning of period	\$	16,209	\$	12,808	\$	14,779	\$	12,807
Warranties assumed due to acquisitions		—		—		570		_
New warranties issued		4,810		4,510		16,271		12,377
Warranty expenditures		(5,797)		(4,112)		(16,398)		(11,978)
Balance end of period	\$	15,222	\$	13,206	\$	15,222	\$	13,206

To facilitate sales of its products in the normal course of business, the Company indemnifies its resellers and end-user customers with respect to certain matters. The Company has agreed to hold the customer harmless against losses arising from a breach of intellectual property infringement or other. These agreements may limit the time within which an indemnification claim can be made and the amount of the claim. It is not possible to estimate the maximum potential amount under these indemnification agreements due to the limited history of prior indemnification claims and the unique facts and circumstances involved in each particular agreement. Historically, payments made by the Company under these agreements have not had a material impact on its operating results or financial position.

Other Long-term Liabilities

The following is a summary of long-term liabilities (in thousands):

	N	March 31, 2020	June 30, 2019		
Acquisition-related deferred payments, less current portion	\$	6,797	\$	9,604	
Contingent consideration obligations, less current portion		626		2,688	
Other contractual obligations, less current portion		18,707		26,261	
Other		3,802		15,597	
Total other long-term liabilities	\$	29,932	\$	54,150	

Concentrations

The Company may be subject to concentration of credit risk as a result of certain financial instruments consisting of accounts receivable and shortterm investments. The Company does not invest an amount exceeding 10% of its combined cash or cash equivalents in the securities of any one obligor or maker, except for obligations of the United States government, obligations of United States government agencies and money market accounts.

6. Fair Value Measurements

A three-tier fair value hierarchy is utilized to prioritize the inputs used in measuring fair value. The hierarchy gives the highest priority to quoted prices in active markets (Level 1) and the lowest priority to unobservable inputs (Level 3). The three levels are defined as follows:

- Level 1 Inputs unadjusted quoted prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities;
- Level 2 Inputs quoted prices for similar assets and liabilities in active markets or inputs that are observable for the asset or liability, either directly or indirectly through market corroboration, for substantially the full term of the financial instrument; and
- Level 3 Inputs unobservable inputs reflecting the Company's own assumptions in measuring the asset or liability at fair value.

The following table presents the Company's fair value hierarchy for its financial assets and liabilities measured at fair value on a recurring basis at March 31, 2020 (in thousands). The Company had one fair value item at June 30, 2019, a level 3 acquisition-related contingent consideration obligation of \$6.3 million.

I	level 1		Level 2		Level 3		Total
\$	—	\$	231	\$		\$	231
\$	_	\$	231	\$		\$	231
\$	—	\$	97	\$		\$	97
\$	_	\$	958	\$		\$	958
\$	—	\$		\$	2,940	\$	2,940
\$		\$	1,055	\$	2,940	\$	3,995
	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	Level 1 \$	ф. ф.	$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$



Level 1 Assets and Liabilities:

The Company has no Level 1 assets or liabilities at March 31, 2020 or June 30, 2019.

Level 2 Assets and Liabilities:

The fair value of derivative instruments under our foreign currency contracts is estimated based on valuations provided by alternative pricing sources supported by observable inputs which is considered Level 2.

As of March 31, 2020, forward foreign currency contracts had a notional principal amount of \$13.3 million and for the three and nine months ended March 31, 2020, there were gains of \$0.1 million. These contracts have maturities of less than 30 days. Changes in the fair value of these foreign exchange forward contracts are included in other income or expense. See Note 14, Derivatives and Hedging, for additional information.

The fair values of the interest rate swaps are based upon inputs corroborated by observable market data which is considered Level 2. As of March 31, 2020, the Company had entered into multiple interest rate swap contracts with the total notional amount of \$200 million. Changes in fair value of these contracts are recorded as a component of accumulated other comprehensive income (loss). As of March 31, 2020, these contracts had an unrealized loss of \$1.0 million. See Note 14, Derivatives and Hedging, for additional information.

The fair value of the borrowings under the 2019 Credit Agreement (as defined below) is estimated based on valuations provided by alternative pricing sources supported by observable inputs which is considered Level 2. Due to the recent establishment of the 2019 Credit Agreement, the fair value approximates the face amount of the Company's indebtedness of \$425.5 million and \$180.5 million as of March 31, 2020, and June 30, 2019, respectively.

Level 3 Assets and Liabilities:

At March 31, 2020 and June 30, 2019, the Company reflected one liability measured at fair value of \$2.9 million and \$6.3 million, respectively, for contingent consideration related to a certain acquisition completed in fiscal 2018. The fair value measurement of the contingent consideration obligation is determined using Level 3 inputs. These fair value measurements represent Level 3 measurements as they are based on significant inputs not observable in the market. Significant judgment is employed in determining the appropriateness of these assumptions as of the acquisition date and for each subsequent period. Accordingly, changes in assumptions could have a material impact on the amount of contingent consideration expense the Company records in any given period. Changes in the value of the contingent consideration obligations is recorded in general and administrative expenses in the accompanying condensed consolidated statements of operations.

The change in the acquisition-related contingent consideration obligations is as follows (in thousands):

	Nine Months En	ded
	March 31, 2020	
Beginning balance		6,298
Payments		(3,448)
Accretion on discount		90
Ending balance	\$	2,940

There were no transfers of assets or liabilities between Level 1, Level 2 and Level 3 during the three and nine months ended March 31, 2020, or 2019. There were no impairments recorded for the three and nine months ended March 31, 2020, or 2019.

The Company determines the basis of the cost of a security sold or the amount reclassified out of accumulated other comprehensive income into earnings using the specific identification method. Realized gains or losses recognized on the sale of investment securities were not significant for the three and nine months ended March 31, 2020, or 2019.

7. Goodwill and Intangible Assets

The following table reflects the changes in the carrying amount of goodwill (in thousands):

	March 31, 2020
Balance as of June 30, 2019	\$ 138,577
Additions due to acquisition (see Note 4)	 192,507
Balance at end of period	\$ 331,084

The following tables summarize the components of gross and net intangible asset balances (dollars in thousands):

g Amortization (Gross Carrying Amount	Accumulated <u>Amortization</u>	Net Carrying Amount
	t 15C 100	¢ 07.100	¢ 50.007
o years and a	\$ 156,100	\$ 97,193	\$ 58,907
3 years	63,039	48,281	14,758
- years	400	400	
5 years	10,700	7,794	2,906
5 years	2,445	1,864	581
- years	1,382	1,382	—
9	\$ 234,066	\$ 156,914	\$ 77,152
	Period	g Amortization PeriodGross Carrying Amount6 years\$ 156,1008 years63,039- years4005 years10,7006 years2,445- years1,382	g Amortization PeriodGross Carrying AmountAccumulated Amortization6 years\$ 156,100\$ 97,1938 years63,03948,281- years4004005 years10,7007,7946 years2,4451,864- years1,3821,382

	Weighted Average			
	Remaining Amortization Period	ss Carrying Amount	cumulated nortization	Carrying Amount
June 30, 2019				
Developed technology	2.4 years	\$ 117,000	\$ 77,449	\$ 39,551
Customer relationships	2.0 years	51,639	44,410	7,229
Trade names	2.4 years	9,100	5,647	3,453
License agreements	5.4 years	2,445	1,661	784
Other intangibles	0.6 years	1,382	 1,287	95
Total intangibles, net		\$ 181,566	\$ 130,454	\$ 51,112

The amortization expense of intangibles for the periods presented is summarized below (in thousands):

		Three Months Ended				Nine Mor	Ionths Ended		
	N	March 31, March 31, 2020 2019						N	Aarch 31, 2019
Amortization in "Cost of revenues: Product and Service"	\$	6,629	\$	4,890	\$	20,094	\$	14,726	
Amortization of intangibles in "Operations"		2,059		1,292		6,366		5,008	
Total amortization	\$	8,688	\$	6,182	\$	26,460	\$	19,734	

The amortization expense that is recognized in "Cost of revenues: Product and Service" is comprised of amortization for developed technology, license agreements and other intangibles.

8. Debt

The Company's debt is comprised of the following (in thousands):

	March 31, 2020	June 30, 2019
Current portion of long-term debt:		
Term Loan	\$ 19,000	\$ 9,500
Less: unamortized debt issuance costs	 (2,181)	(489)
Current portion of long-term debt	\$ 16,819	\$ 9,011
Long-term debt, less current portion:		
Term Loan	\$ 351,500	\$ 171,000
Revolving Facility	55,000	_
Less: unamortized debt issuance costs	(6,796)	(1,261)
Total long-term debt, less current portion	399,704	 169,739
Total debt	\$ 416,523	\$ 178,750

In connection with the Acquisition as discussed in Note 4, on August 9, 2019, the Company entered into an Amended and Restated Credit Agreement (the "2019 Credit Agreement"), by and among the Company, as borrower, several banks and other financial institutions as Lenders, BMO Harris Bank N.A., as an issuing lender and swingline lender, Silicon Valley Bank, as an Issuing Lender, and Bank of Montreal, as administrative agent and collateral agent for the Lenders.



The 2019 Credit Agreement provides for a 5-year first lien term loan facility in an aggregate principal amount of \$380 million and a 5-year revolving loan facility in an aggregate principal amount of \$75 million (the "2019 Revolving Facility"). In addition, the Company may request incremental term loans and/or incremental revolving loan commitments in an aggregate amount not to exceed the sum of \$100 million plus an unlimited amount that is subject to pro forma compliance with certain financial tests. On August 9, 2019, the Company used the proceeds to partially fund the Acquisition and for working capital and general corporate purposes.

At the Company's election, the initial term loan under the 2019 Credit Agreement may be made as either base rate loans or Eurodollar loans. The applicable margin for base rate loans ranges from 0.25% to 2.50% per annum and the applicable margin for Eurodollar loans ranges from 1.25% to 3.50%, in each case based on Extreme's consolidated leverage ratio. All Eurodollar loans are subject to a Base Rate of 0.00%. In addition, the Company is required to pay a commitment fee of between 0.25% and 0.40% quarterly (currently 0.35%) on the unused portion of the 2019 Revolving Facility, also based on the Company's consolidated leverage ratio. Principal installments are payable on the new term loan in varying percentages quarterly starting December 31, 2019 and to the extent not previously paid, all outstanding balances are to be paid at maturity. The 2019 Credit Agreement is secured by substantially all of the Company's assets.

The 2019 Credit Agreement requires the Company to maintain certain minimum financial ratios at the end of each fiscal quarter. The 2019 Credit Agreement also includes covenants and restrictions that limit, among other things, the Company's ability to incur additional indebtedness, create liens upon any of its property, merge, consolidate or sell all or substantially all of its assets. The 2019 Credit Agreement also includes customary events of default which may result in acceleration of the outstanding balance.

Financing costs incurred in connection with obtaining long-term financing are deferred and amortized over the term of the related indebtedness or credit agreement. The Company incurred \$10.5 million of deferred financing costs in conjunction with this modification of the debt and continues to amortize \$1.6 million of debt issuance costs as of August 9, 2019 that were associated with the previous facility. The interest rate as of March 31, 2020 was 5.1%.

Amortization of deferred financing costs included in "Interest expense" in the accompanying condensed consolidated statements of operations totaled \$0.6 million and \$0.2 million for the three months ended March 31, 2020 and 2019, and totaled \$1.8 million and \$0.5 million for the nine months ended March 31, 2020 and 2019, respectively.

The Company had \$7.7 million of outstanding letters of credit as of March 31, 2020.

On April 8, 2020, the Company entered into the first amendment to the 2019 Credit Agreement (the "First Amendment") to waive certain terms and financial covenants of the 2019 Credit Agreement through July 31, 2020. On May 8, 2020, the Company entered into the second amendment to the 2019 Credit Agreement (the "Second Amendment") which supersedes the First Amendment and provides certain revised terms and financial covenants through March 31, 2021. Subsequent to March 31, 2021, the original terms and financial covenants under the 2019 Credit Agreement will resume in effect. The Second Amendment requires the Company to maintain certain minimum cash requirement and certain financial metrics at the end of each fiscal quarter through March 31, 2021. Under the terms of the Second Amendment, the Company is not permitted to exceed \$55.0 million in its outstanding balance under the 2019 Revolving Facility, the applicable margin for Eurodollar rate will be 4.5% and the Company is restricted from pursuing certain activities such as incurring additional debt, stock repurchases, making acquisitions or declaring a dividend, until the Company is not permitted to exceed \$55.0 million in its outstanding balance under the original covenants of the 2019 Credit Agreement.

9. Leases

Lessee Considerations

The Company leases certain facilities, equipment, and vehicles under operating leases that expire on various dates through fiscal 2028. Its leases generally have terms that range from one year to eight years for its facilities, one year to five years for equipment, and one year to five years for vehicles. Some of its leases contain renewal options, escalation clauses, rent concessions, and leasehold improvement incentives.

The Company determines if an arrangement is a lease at inception. The Company has elected not to recognize a lease liability or right-of-use ("ROU") asset for short-term leases (leases with a term of twelve months or less). Operating lease ROU assets and operating lease liabilities are recognized based on the present value of the future minimum lease payments over the lease term at commencement date. The interest rate used to determine the present value of future payments is the Company's incremental borrowing rate because the rate implicit in the leases are not readily determinable. The Company's incremental borrowing rate for collateralized borrowings based on the current economic environment, credit history, credit rating, value of leases, currency in which the lease obligation is satisfied, rate sensitivity, lease term and materiality. Operating lease assets also included a reclassification for previous asset impairments and associated restructuring liabilities, deferred rent, lease incentives and initial direct costs which reduced the operating lease ROU assets as of July 1, 2019.

Some operating leases contain lease and non-lease components. Certain lease contracts include fixed payments for services, such as operations, maintenance, or other services. The Company has elected to account for fixed lease and non-lease components as a single lease component except for the logistic service asset class. Cash payments made for non-lease costs and variable lease costs are not included in the measurement of operating lease assets and liabilities and are recognized in the Company's condensed consolidated statements of operations as incurred. Some lease terms include one or more options to renew. The Company does not assume renewals in its determination of the lease term unless it is reasonably certain that it will exercise that option. The Company's lease agreements do not contain any residual value guarantees.

Activity and other information relating to operating leases is as follows (in thousands except for lease term and discount rate):

	Three Months Ended	Nine Months Ended
	March 31, 2020	March 31, 2020
Operating lease costs	\$ 4,871	\$ 14,874
Variable lease costs	1,613	4,548
Cash paid for amounts included in the measurement of operating liabilities	5,328	16,159
ROU assets obtained for new lease obligations	1,103	2,525
ROU assets obtained from Aerohive business combination	—	6,336
	_	March 31, 2020
Weighted average remaining lease term (in years)		4.5
Weighted Average Discount Rate		4.5%

Short-term lease expense which represents expense for leases that have terms of one year or less was not material for the three and nine months ended March 31, 2020.

The maturities of the Company's operating lease liabilities as of March 31, 2020 by fiscal year are as follows:

	ing Leases ousands)
2020 (remaining three months)	\$ 5,356
2021	20,509
2022	19,351
2023	15,666
2024	6,333
Thereafter	12,396
Total future minimum lease payments	 79,611
Less amount representing interest	7,559
Total operating lease liabilities	\$ 72,052
Operating lease liabilities, current	\$ 18,197
Operating lease liabilities, non-current	\$ 53,855

As of June 30, 2019, the minimum future rentals on non-cancellable operating leases by fiscal year, based on the previous accounting standard, were as follows:

	ating Leases thousands)
2020	\$ 22,733
2021	21,174
2022	20,680
2023	17,828
2024	5,976
Thereafter	16,287
Total lease payments	\$ 104,678



Sublease Considerations

The Company currently is a sublessor on several operating facility subleases that expire on various dates through fiscal 2023. The subleases have terms from 5 to 6 years and extend through the term of the underlying leases. The subleases do not include renewal options, purchase options, or termination rights. These operating subleases include only lease components. Included in lease expense, the Company had \$0.6 million and \$1.9 million of sublease income for the three and nine months ended March 31, 2020, respectively.

Lessor Considerations

Although most of the Company's revenue from its hardware business comes from sales of hardware, the Company also sells subscription contracts which contain both operating lease and non-lease components. These leases range in duration generally up to three years with payments generally collected in equal quarterly installments, do not include purchase options, and include 60-day termination rights by either party. For the three months ended March 31, 2020 and 2019, \$2.2 million and \$2.7 million are included in product revenue in the Company's condensed consolidated financial statements, respectively. For the nine months ended March 31, 2020 and 2019, \$6.9 million and \$8.6 million are included in product revenue in the Company's condensed consolidated financial statements, respectively. There were no changes to the accounting treatment of these transactions from the adoption of ASC 842.

10. Commitments and Contingencies

Purchase Commitments

The Company currently has arrangements with contract manufacturers and suppliers for the manufacture of its products. Those arrangements allow the contract manufactures to procure long lead-time component inventory based upon a rolling production forecast provided by the Company. The Company is obligated to purchase long lead-time component inventory that its contract manufacturer procures in accordance with the forecast, unless the Company gives notice of order cancellation outside of applicable component lead-times. As of March 31, 2020, the Company had commitments to purchase \$37.1 million of inventory and other services.

Legal Proceedings

The Company may from time to time be party to litigation arising in the course of its business, including, without limitation, allegations relating to commercial transactions, business relationships or intellectual property rights. Such claims, even if not meritorious, could result in the expenditure of significant financial and managerial resources. Litigation in general, and intellectual property in particular, can be expensive and disruptive to normal business operations. Moreover, the results of legal proceedings are difficult to predict.

In accordance with applicable accounting guidance, the Company records accruals for certain of its outstanding legal proceedings, investigations or claims when it is probable that a liability will be incurred and the amount of loss can be reasonably estimated. The Company evaluates, at least on a quarterly basis, developments in legal proceedings, investigations or claims that could affect the amount of any accrual, as well as any developments that would result in a loss contingency to become both probable and reasonably estimable. When a loss contingency is not both probable and reasonably estimable, the Company does not record a loss accrual. However, if the loss (or an additional loss in excess of any prior accrual) is at least a reasonable possibility and material, then the Company would disclose an estimate of the possible loss or range of loss, if such estimate can be made, or disclose that an estimate cannot be made. The assessment whether a loss is probable or a reasonably possible, the Company may not be able to estimate a range of possible loss, particularly where (i) the damages sought are substantial or indeterminate, (ii) the proceedings are in the early stages, or (iii) the matters involve novel or unsettled legal theories or a large number of parties. In such cases, there is considerable uncertainty regarding the ultimate resolution of such matters, including the amount of any possible loss or range of possible loss. However, an adverse resolution of one or more of such matters could have a material adverse effect on the Company's results of operations in a particular quarter or fiscal year.

All currency conversions in this Legal Proceedings section are as of March 31, 2020.

XR Communications, LLC d/b/a Vivato Technologies v. Extreme Networks, Inc. Patent Infringement Suit

On April 19, 2017, XR Communications, LLC ("XR") (d/b/a Vivato Technologies) filed a patent infringement lawsuit against the Company in the Central District of California. The operative Second Amended Complaint asserts infringement of U.S. Patent Nos. 7,062,296, 7,729,728, and 6,611,231 based on the Company's manufacture, use, sale, offer for sale, and/or importation into the United States of certain access points and routers supporting multi-user, multiple-input, multiple-output technology. XR seeks unspecified damages, on-going royalties, pre- and post-judgment interest, and attorneys' fees. In 2018, the Court stayed the case pending a resolution by the Patent Trial and Appeal Board ("PTAB") of *inter partes* review (IPR) petitions filed by several defendants in other XR-related patent lawsuits challenging the validity of the asserted patents. The PTAB has now invalidated all asserted claims

of the '296 patent and '728 patent and has found the challenged claims of the '231 patent not invalid in view of the prior art asserted in the IPR instituted against that patent. The matter has been stayed and a status conference is set for June 8, 2020. The Company believes the claims are without merit and intends to defend them vigorously.

Orckit IP, LLC v. Extreme Networks, Inc., Extreme Networks Ireland Ltd., and Extreme Networks GmbH

On February 1, 2018, Orckit IP, LLC ("Orckit") filed a patent infringement lawsuit against the Company and its Irish and German subsidiaries in the District Court in Dusseldorf, Germany. The lawsuit alleges direct and indirect infringement of the German portion of European Patent EP 1 958 364 B1 ("EP '364") based on the offer, distribution, use, possession and/or importation into Germany of certain network switches equipped with the ExtremeXOS operating system. Orckit is seeking injunctive relief, accounting, and an unspecified declaration of liability for damages and costs of the lawsuit. After a hearing on January 28, 2020, the Court rendered a decision in favor of the Company fully dismissing Orckit's complaint. Orckit filed a notice of appeal on March 13, 2020.

On April 23, 2019, Orckit filed and extension of the patent infringement complaint against the Company and its Irish and German subsidiaries in the District Court in Dusseldorf, Germany. With this extension, Orckit alleges infringement of the German portion of European Patent EP 3 068 077 B1 ("EP '077") based on the offer, distribution, use, possession and/or importation into Germany of certain network switches. Orckit is seeking injunctive relief, accounting and sales information, and a declaration of liability for damages as well as costs of the lawsuit. The Company filed a nullity action with the German Federal Patent Court, seeking to invalidate the asserted patent. Orckit has filed its formal opposition to the Company's nullity action on March 11, 2020. No hearing has been scheduled yet in this case, which was split from the original.

The Company believes that all claims in both cases are without merit and intends to defend them vigorously.

Global Innovation Aggregators, LLC v. Extreme Networks, Inc.; Extreme Networks China Limited; Extreme Networks Technology (Beijing) Co., Ltd.; and Shenzhen Yingzhixiang Technology Co.

In January 2019, Global Innovation Aggregators, LLC ("GIA") filed six patent infringement lawsuits against the Company and its Chinese and Hong Kong subsidiaries and Shenzhen Yingzhixiang Technology Co., Ltd. in Shenzhen Intermediate People's Court in China. In each lawsuit, GIA has accused a number of Summit switching products of infringing one of six patents (the "Asserted Patents"). One trial has been postponed, and the trials for the rest of the cases have not yet been scheduled. Additionally, the Company has filed invalidity challenges with the Chinese patent office to challenge the validity of each asserted patent. Oral invalidity hearings were held in July and August 2019. The Chinese patent office has issued decisions maintaining the validity of five of the Asserted Patents. The Company has appealed three of these rulings. All the claims in one case have been fully invalidated.

The Company disputes GIA's claims and intends to defend the matter vigorously. Given the uncertainty of litigation and the preliminary stage of the case, the Company cannot estimate at this time the possible loss or range of loss that may result from this action.

Shenzhen Dunjun Technology Ltd. v. Aerohive Networks (Hangzhou) Ltd.; Aerohive Networks, Inc.; and Yunqing Information Technology (Shenzhen) Ltd.

On June 20, 2019, Shenzhen Dunjun Technology Ltd. ("Shenzhen Dunjun") filed a patent infringement lawsuit against Aerohive Networks, Inc. ("Aerohive"), its Chinese subsidiary, and Yunqing Information Technology (Shenzhen) Ltd. in the Shenzhen Intermediate People's Court in China. The lawsuit alleges infringement of a Chinese patent and seeks damages of RMB 10.0 million (USD \$1.4 million). The trial originally scheduled for November 15, 2019 has been postponed by the Court, pending the jurisdictional objections filed by Aerohive, and has not yet been rescheduled. The Court rejected the jurisdictional challenge, which Aerohive is appealing. The Company cannot estimate at this time the possible loss or range of loss that may result from this action.

Proven Networks, LLC v. Extreme Networks, Inc.

On March 24, 2020, Proven Networks, LLC ("Proven") filed a patent infringement lawsuit against the Company in the Northern District of California. The lawsuit alleges direct and indirect infringement of three U.S. patents based on the Company's manufacture, use, sale, offer for sale, and/or importation into the United States of Extreme Analytics Extreme XOS, and certain network devices equipped with the Extreme XOS operating system. Proven seeks injunctive relief, unspecified damages, pre- and post-judgment interest, and attorneys' fees. Given the uncertainty of litigation and the preliminary stage of the case, the Company cannot estimate at this time the possible loss or range of loss that may result from this action.

Indemnification Obligations

Subject to certain limitations, the Company may be obligated to indemnify its current and former directors, officers and employees. These obligations arise under the terms of its certificate of incorporation, its bylaws, applicable contracts, and applicable law. The obligation to indemnify, where applicable, generally means that the Company is required to pay or reimburse, and in certain circumstances the Company has paid or reimbursed, the individuals' reasonable legal expenses and possibly damages and other liabilities incurred in connection with certain legal matters. The Company also procures Directors and Officers liability insurance to help cover its defense and/or indemnification costs, although its ability to recover such costs through insurance is uncertain. While it is not possible to estimate the maximum potential amount that could be owed under these governing documents and agreements due to the Company's limited history with prior indemnification claims, indemnification (including defense) costs could, in the future, have a material adverse effect on the Company's consolidated financial position, results of operations and cash flows.

11. Stockholders' Equity

Stockholders' Rights Agreement

On April 26, 2012, the Company entered into an Amended and Restated Rights Agreement between the Company and Computershare Shareholder Services LLC as the rights agent (as amended, the "Restated Rights Plan"). The Restated Rights Plan governs the terms of each right ("Right") that has been issued with respect to each share of common stock of Extreme Networks. Each Right initially represents the right to purchase one one-thousandth of a share of the Company's Preferred Stock.

The Company's Board of Directors (the "Board") adopted the Restated Rights Plan to preserve the value of deferred tax assets, including net operating loss carry forwards of the Company, with respect to its ability to fully use its tax benefits to offset future income which may be limited if the Company experiences an "ownership change" for purposes of Section 382 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986 as a result of ordinary buying and selling of its common stock. Following its review of the terms of the plan, the Board decided it was necessary and in the best interests of the Company and its stockholders to enter into the Restated Rights Plan. Each year since 2013 the Board and stockholders have approved an amendment providing for a one-year extension of the term of the Restated Rights Plan. The Board unanimously approved an amendment to the Restated Rights Plan on May 8, 2020, to extend the Restated Rights Plan through May 31, 2021, subject to ratification by a majority of the stockholders of the Company at the next annual shareholders meeting.

Equity Incentive Plan

The Board unanimously approved an amendment to the Extreme Networks, Inc. Amended and Restated 2013 Equity Incentive Plan to increase the maximum number of available shares by 7,000,000 shares. The amendment was ratified by a majority of the stockholders at the Company's annual meeting of stockholders held on November 7, 2019.

Employee Stock Purchase Plan

The Board unanimously approved an amendment to the 2014 Employee Stock Purchase Plan to increase the maximum number of shares that will be available for sale thereunder by 7,500,000 shares. The amendment was ratified by a majority of the stockholders of the Company at the annual meeting of stockholders held on November 8, 2018.

Common Stock Repurchases

On November 2, 2018, the Company announced the Board had authorized management to repurchase up to \$60.0 million of the Company's common stock over a two-year period from the date of authorization. Purchases may be made from time to time through any means including, but not limited to, open market purchases and privately negotiated transactions. A maximum of \$35.0 million of the Company's common stock may be repurchased in any calendar year. In February 2020, the Board increased the authorization to repurchase by \$40.0 million to \$100.0 million and extended the period for repurchase for three years from February 5, 2020. The maximum repurchase in any year was decreased to \$30.0 million.

In November 2019, the Company entered into an accelerated share repurchase agreement (the "November 2019 ASR") to repurchase shares of the Company's common stock. Pursuant to the November 2019 ASR, the Company paid \$30.0 million for an initial delivery of 3,850,000 shares valued at \$25.2 million. The remaining balance of \$4.8 million was recorded in additional paid-in-capital as a forward contract in the Company's common stock. The forward contract was settled on January 24, 2020 and the Company received an additional 381,505 shares of its common stock. Total shares repurchased under the November 2019 ASR were 4,231,505 shares at an average cash purchase price paid of \$7.09.



The following table summarizes stock award activity representing the cost recorded for the three and nine months ended March 31, 2020 and 2019 (in thousands, except per share amounts).

		Three Months Ended				Nine Mont	ths Ended					
	N	larch 31, 2020	March 31, 2019		/		, ,		1	March 31, 2020	N	1arch 31, 2019
Total number of shares repurchased		381		_		4,232		2,366				
Average price paid per share	\$	12.64	\$	_	\$	7.09	\$	6.34				
Total cost of shares repurchased	\$	4,821	\$		\$	30,000	\$	15,000				
Dollar value of shares that may yet be repurchased under program	\$	55,000	\$	45,000	\$	55,000	\$	45,000				

12. Employee Benefit Plans

Shares Reserved for Issuance

The Company had reserved for issuance as of the dates noted (in thousands):

	March 31, 2020	June 30, 2019
2013 Equity Incentive Plan shares available for grant	11,368	8,462
Employee stock options and awards outstanding	12,086	10,455
2014 Employee Stock Purchase Plan	7,364	10,085
Total shares reserved for issuance	30,818	29,002

Aerohive 2014 Equity Incentive Plan

Pursuant to the acquisition of Aerohive on August 9, 2019, the Company assumed the Aerohive 2014 Equity Incentive Plan (the "Aerohive Plan"). Stock awards outstanding under the Aerohive Plan were converted into awards for Extreme shares as of the Acquisition Date at a predetermined rate pursuant to the Merger Agreement. As of March 31, 2020, total awards to acquire 736,796 shares of Extreme common stock were outstanding under the Aerohive Plan. If a participant terminates employment prior to the vesting dates, the non-vested shares will be forfeited and retired. No future grants may be made from the Aerohive Plan.

Share-based Compensation Expense

Share-based compensation expense recognized in the condensed consolidated financial statements by line item caption is as follows (in thousands):

	Three Months Ended			Nine Months			ded																			
	March 31, March 31, 2020 2019																								March 31, 2019	
Cost of product revenue	\$ 2	80	\$	223	\$	932	\$	618																		
Cost of service revenue	3	68		648		1,220		1,670																		
Research and development	2,5	18		2,814		8,213		7,953																		
Sales and marketing	1,3	38		3,187		8,568		8,529																		
General and administrative	2,6	39		1,942		7,523		5,569																		
Integration costs						479																				
Total share-based compensation expense	\$ 7,1	43	\$	8,814	\$	26,935	\$	24,339																		

During the three and nine months ended March 31, 2020, and 2019, the Company did not capitalize any share-based compensation expense in inventory, as the amounts were immaterial.

Stock Awards

Stock awards may be granted under the 2013 Equity Incentive Plan (the "2013 Plan") on terms approved by the Compensation Committee of the Board. Stock awards generally provide for the issuance of restricted stock units ("RSUs") including performance or market-based RSUs which vest over a fixed period of time or based upon the satisfaction of certain performance criteria. The Company uses the straight-line method for expense attribution. The Company does not estimate forfeitures, but accounts for them as incurred.

The following table summarizes stock award activity for the nine months ended March 31, 2020 (in thousands, except grant date fair value):

	Number of Shares	Weighted Gra Date Fai	int	gate Fair et Value
Non-vested stock awards outstanding at June 30, 2019	7,736	\$	7.67	
Granted	6,299		6.83	
Released	(3,365)		7.11	
Cancelled	(1,598)		7.28	
Non-vested stock awards outstanding at March 31, 2020	9,072	\$	7.40	\$ 28,033
Vested and expected to vest at March 31, 2020	6,397	\$	7.26	\$ 25,947

The following table summarizes stock option activity for the nine months ended March 31, 2020 (in thousands, except per share and contractual term):

	Number of Shares	Weighted- Average Exercise Price Per Share		Weighted- Average Remaining Contractual Term (years)	I	ggregate ntrinsic Value
Options outstanding at June 30, 2019	2,719	\$	4.61	3.26	\$	5,070
Granted	637		6.70			
Exercised	(217)		4.58			
Cancelled	(125)		6.02			
Options outstanding at March 31, 2020	3,014	\$	4.99	3.39	\$	524
Vested and expected to vest at March 31, 2020	3,014	\$	4.99	3.39	\$	524
Exercisable at March 31, 2020	1,693	\$	3.78	1.43	\$	524

The fair value of each stock option grant under the 2013 Plan and 2005 Equity Incentive Plan is estimated on the date of grant using the Black-Scholes-Merton option valuation model. The Company uses the Monte-Carlo simulation model to determine the fair value and the derived service period of stock awards with market conditions, on the date of the grant. The expected term of options granted is derived from historical data on employee exercise and post-vesting employment termination behavior. The risk-free rate is based upon the estimated life of the option and the U.S. Treasury yield curve in effect at the time of grant. Expected volatility is based on the historical volatility on the Company's stock. The average fair value per share of the options granted during the nine months ended March 31, 2020 was \$6.70.

The fair value of each RSU grant with performance-based vesting criteria ("PSUs") under the 2013 Plan is estimated on the date of grant using the Monte-Carlo simulation model to determine the fair value and the derived service period of stock awards with market conditions, on the date of the grant.

The RSUs granted during the nine months ended March 31, 2020 vest from the original grant date as to one-third (1/3) on the one-year anniversary and one-twelfth (1/12) each quarter thereafter, subject to continued service to the Company. These RSUs included 566,038 RSUs to named executive officers and directors.

During fiscal 2019 and 2018, the Company approved the grant of 0.6 million shares underlying stock awards each year in the form of PSU's to named executive officers and other vice president level employees. These PSUs would be considered earned once the Company's U.S. GAAP earnings aggregates at least \$0.20 per share over two consecutive quarters (the "Performance Thresholds"). During the second quarter of fiscal 2020, the compensation committee of the Board modified the Performance Thresholds of \$0.20 earnings per share over two consecutive quarters. Upon satisfying the Performance Thresholds, the PSUs will vest with respect to the same number of RSUs that have vested which were granted on the same date and thereafter will vest on the same schedule as the RSUs, subject to continued service to the Company. If the Performance Thresholds is not met by the third anniversary of the grant date for each award, that award is canceled. During the nine months ended March 31, 2020, the 2019 and 2018 Performance Thresholds for outstanding performance awards were not achieved.



2014 Employee Stock Purchase Plan

The fair value of each share purchase option under the Company's 2014 Employee Stock Purchase Plan ("ESPP") is estimated on the date of grant using the Black-Scholes-Merton option valuation model with the weighted average assumptions noted in the following table. The expected term of the ESPP represents the term of the offering period of each option. The risk-free rate is based upon the estimated life and on the U.S. Treasury yield curve in effect at the time of grant. Expected volatility is based on the historical volatility on the Company's stock.

There were 1,498,155 and 1,499,042 shares issued under the ESPP during the three months ended March 31, 2020 and 2019, respectively. There were 2,721,699 and 2,779,750 shares issued under the ESPP during the nine months ended March 31, 2020 and 2019, respectively. The following assumptions were used to calculate the fair value of shares issued under the ESPP during the following periods:

	Employee Stock Po Three Months		Employee Stock Pu Nine Months	
	March 31, 2020	March 31, 2020	March 31, 2019	
Expected life	0.5 years	0.5 years	0.5 years	0.5 years
Risk-free interest rate	1.56%	2.46%	1.71%	2.35%
Volatility	43%	75%	43%	70%
Dividend yield	—%	—%	—%	—%

The weighted-average fair value of shares issued under the ESPP during the nine months ended March 31, 2020 and 2019 was \$1.90 and \$2.71, respectively. The weighted-average fair value of shares issued under the ESPP during the three months ended March 31, 2020 and 2019 was \$1.76 and \$2.69, respectively.

13. Information about Segments and Geographic Areas

The Company operates in one segment, the development and marketing of network infrastructure equipment and related software. The Company conducts business globally and is managed geographically. Revenue is attributed to a geographical area based on the location of its customers. The Company operates in three geographical areas: Americas, which includes the United States, Canada, Mexico, Central America and South America; EMEA, which includes Europe, Russia, Middle East and Africa; and APAC which includes Asia Pacific, South Asia, India, Australia and Japan. The Company's chief operating decision maker, who is its CEO, reviews financial information presented on a consolidated basis for purposes of allocating resources and evaluating financial performance.

See Note 3 Revenues for the Company's revenues by geographic regions and channel based on the customer's ship-to location.

The Company's long-lived assets are attributed to the geographic regions as follows (in thousands):

Long-lived Assets	March 31, 2020		June 30, 2019
Americas	\$ 203,865	\$	136,035
EMEA	25,417		28,744
APAC	17,573		11,529
Total long-lived assets	\$ 246,855	\$	176,308

14. Derivativesand Hedging

Foreign Exchange Forward Contracts

The Company uses derivative financial instruments to manage exposures to foreign currency. The Company's objective for holding derivatives is to use the most effective methods to minimize the impact of these exposures. The Company does not enter into derivatives for speculative or trading purposes. The fair value of the Company's derivatives in a gain position are recorded in "Prepaid expenses and other current assets" and derivatives in a loss position are recorded in "Other accrued liabilities" in the accompanying condensed consolidated balance sheets. Changes in the fair value of derivatives are recorded in "Other income (expense), net" in the accompanying condensed consolidated statements of operations. The Company enters into foreign exchange forward contracts to mitigate the effect of gains and losses generated by foreign currency transactions related to certain operating expenses and re-measurement of certain assets and liabilities denominated in foreign currencies. These derivatives do not qualify as hedges.

As of March 31, 2020, foreign exchange forward contracts had a notional principal amount of \$13.3 million and as of the three and nine months ended March 31, 2020 there were gains of \$0.1 million. These contracts have maturities of less than 30 days. Changes in the fair value of these foreign exchange forward contracts are offset largely by re-measurement of the underlying assets and liabilities. As of March 31, 2019, the Company did not have any foreign exchange forward contracts outstanding.

Foreign currency transactions gains and losses from operations was a gain of \$0.9 million and a loss of less than \$0.1 million for the three months ended March 31, 2020 and 2019, respectively. Foreign currency transactions gains and losses from operations was a loss of \$1.1 million and a gain of \$0.1 million for the nine months ended March 31, 2020 and 2019, respectively.

Interest Rate Swaps

The Company is exposed to interest rate risk on its debt. The Company enters into interest rate swap contracts to effectively manage the impact of fluctuations of interest rate changes on its outstanding debt which has floating interest rate. The Company does not enter into derivative contracts for trading or speculative purposes.

At the inception date of the derivative contract, the Company performs an assessment of these contracts and has designated these contracts as cash flow hedges. Interest rate swaps designated as cash flow hedges involve the receipt of variable-rate amounts from a counterparty in exchange for the Company making fixed-rate payments over the life of the agreement without exchange of the underlying notional amount. The Company also formally assesses, both at the hedge's inception and on an ongoing basis, by performing qualitative and quantitative assessment, whether the derivatives that are used in hedging transactions are highly effective in offsetting changes in cash flow of hedged items. Changes in the fair value of a derivative that is qualified, designated and highly effective as a cash flow hedge are recorded in other comprehensive income (loss). When it is determined that a derivative is not highly effective as a hedge or that it has ceased to be a highly effective hedge, the Company discontinues hedge accounting prospectively. In accordance with ASC 815 "Derivatives and Hedging," the Company may prospectively discontinue the hedge accounting for an existing hedge if the applicable criteria are no longer met, the derivative instrument expires, is sold, terminated or exercised or if the Company removes the designation of the respective cash flow hedge. In those circumstances, the net gain or loss remains in accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) and is reclassified into earnings in the same period or periods during which the hedged forecasted transaction affects earnings, unless the forecasted transaction is no longer probable in which case the net gain or loss is reclassified into earnings immediately.

During the three months ended March 31, 2020, the Company entered into multiple interest rate swap contracts, designated as cash flow hedges, to hedge the variability of cash flows in interest payments associated with the Company's various tranches of floating-rate debt. As of March 31, 2020, the total notional amount of these interest rate swaps was \$200 million and had maturity dates through April 2023. As of March 31, 2020, these contracts had an unrealized loss of \$1.0 million which is recorded in "Other accrued liabilities" in the accompanying condensed consolidated balance sheets and recorded in accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) in the condensed consolidated financial statements. The Company did not have any interest rate swaps as of June 30, 2019. Realized gains and losses will be recognized as they accrue in interest expense. Amounts reported in accumulated other comprehensive income related to these cash flow hedges will be reclassified to interest expense as interest payments are made on our variable rate debt. The Company estimates that \$0.1 million will be reclassified to interest expense over the next twelve months. The classification and fair value of these cash flow hedges are discussed in Note 6, Fair Value Measures.

15. Restructuring Charges, Net of Reversals, Impairment, and Related Charges.

The Company recorded \$6.6 million and \$19.4 million of restructuring charges, net of reversals and impairments during the three and nine months ended March 31, 2020, respectively. Total restructuring charges included facility related charges of \$0.3 million and \$8.2 million as well as charges for severance and benefits of \$6.3 million and \$11.2 million for the three and nine months ended March 31, 2020, respectively.

During the first quarter of fiscal 2020, the Company moved to reduce its operating expenses by exiting a floor of its San Ignacio building in San Jose, California and consolidating its workforce. Also, the Company exited additional space in its Salem, New Hampshire facility, which includes general office and lab space. The Company has the intent and ability to sub-lease these facilities which it has ceased using and as such, has considered estimated future sub-lease income based on its existing lease agreements, as well as the local real estate market conditions, in measuring the amount of asset impairment. The Company also factored into its estimate the time for a sub-lease tenant to enter into an agreement and complete any improvements. For the three months ended September 30, 2019, the Company recorded restructuring charges of \$3.9 million related to impairment of ROU assets from exited facilities. In addition, the Company recorded severance and benefits charges of \$2.2 million related to its reduction-in-force action which had begun in the fourth quarter of fiscal 2019.

During the second quarter of fiscal 2020, the Company continued its initiative to realign its operations resulting from the acquisition of Aerohive and consolidating its workforce. The Company exited its facility in Milpitas, California which includes general office and lab space. The Company has the intent and ability to sub-lease this facility which it has ceased using and as such has considered estimated future sub-lease income based on its existing lease agreement, as well as the local real estate market conditions in measuring the amount of asset impairment. The Company also factored into its estimate the time for a sub-lease tenant to enter into an agreement and complete any improvements. For the three months ended December 31, 2019, the Company recorded charges for the impairment of ROU assets of \$2.8 million, long-lived assets of \$0.9 million, and other charges of \$0.2 million related to the exited facility. In addition, the Company recorded severance and benefits charges of \$2.7 million related to its reduction-in-force action which began in the fourth quarter of fiscal 2019.

During the third quarter of fiscal 2020, the Company continued its initiative to reduce cost by realigning its workforce. In addition, with the global disruptions and slow-down in the demand of its products caused by the global pandemic outbreak, COVID-19, and the uncertainty around the timing of the recovery of the market, the Company initiated a reduction-in-force plan (the 2020 Plan) to reduce its operating costs and enhance financial flexibility. The plan affected approximately 300 employees primarily from the research and development and sales organizations who were located mainly in US and India. The Company recorded restructuring charges of \$5.8 million during the three months ended March 31, 2020 related to the 2020 Plan. We expect to incur additional charges related to this 2020 Plan through the first quarter of fiscal 2021. The costs associated with this restructuring plan primarily included employee severance and benefit expenses. The Company recorded additional severance and benefits charges of \$0.5 million for the three months ended March 31, 2020 related to the prior period restructuring plans. In addition, the Company recorded facility related charges of \$0.3 million related to its previously impaired facilities for the three months ended March 31, 2020.

Certain amounts have been reclassified from restructuring liabilities and have been recorded as a reduction to operating lease ROU assets as of July 1, 2019.

Restructuring liabilities related to severance and benefits obligations are recorded in "Other accrued liabilities" in the accompanying condensed consolidated balance sheets. Total restructuring and related liabilities as of March 31, 2020 consist of (in thousands):

	Excess Severance acilities Benefits			Total		
Balance as of June 30, 2019	\$ 1,764	\$	3,559	\$	5,323	
Period charges	—		12,257		12,257	
Period reversals	—		(1,044)		(1,044)	
Reclassification to reduce operating lease assets	(1,764)				(1,764)	
Period payments	—		(8,568)		(8,568)	
Balance as of March 31, 2020	\$ 	\$	6,204	\$	6,204	

16. Income Taxes

For the three months ended March 31, 2020 and 2019, the Company recorded an income tax provision of \$1.6 million and \$1.9 million, respectively. For the nine months ended March 31, 2020 and 2019, the Company recorded an income tax provision of \$4.9 million and an income tax benefit of \$2.0 million, respectively.

The income tax provisions for the three and nine months ended March 31, 2020 and 2019, consisted of (1) taxes on the income of the Company's foreign subsidiaries, (2) foreign withholding taxes (3) tax expense associated with the establishment of a U.S. deferred tax liability for amortizable goodwill resulting from the acquisition of Enterasys Networks, Inc., the wireless local area network ("WLAN") business from Zebra Technologies Corporation, the Campus Fabric Business from Avaya and the Data Center Business from Brocade, and (4) state taxes in jurisdictions where the Company has no remaining state Net Operating Losses. In addition, the nine months ended March 31, 2019 included tax benefits associated with the release of valuation allowance resulting

from changes introduced by US tax reform as well as the release of a valuation allowance recorded against deferred tax assets in Australia. The income tax provisions for both fiscal years were calculated based on the actual results of operations for the three and nine months ended March 31, 2020 and 2019, respectively and therefore may not reflect the annual effective tax rate.

On March 27, 2020, the Coronavirus Aid, Relief and Economic Security Act (the "CARES Act") was signed into law in the United States. The CARES Act, among other things, includes modifications to net operating loss carryforward provisions and the net interest expense deduction, and deferment of employer social security tax payments. The Company has evaluated the provisions of the CARES Act and how certain elections may impact our financial position and results of operations, and have determined the enactment of the CARES Act did not have a material impact to our income tax provision for the three months ended March 31, 2020, or to our net deferred tax assets as of March 31, 2020.

In the first quarter of the Company's fiscal year ended June 30, 2019, the Company adopted ASU 2016-16, *Intra-Entity Transfers of Assets Other Than Inventory*, which requires an entity to recognize the income tax consequences of an intra-entity transfer of an asset at the time the transfer occurs. Historically, U.S. generally accepted accounting principles has prohibited the recognition of current and deferred income taxes for an intra-entity asset transfer until the asset had been sold outside the consolidated group. Effective July 1, 2018, the Company adopted ASU 2016-16 on a modified retrospective basis which requires an adjustment of the cumulative-effect of the adoption to retained earnings. The adjustment was immaterial to the financial statements, and as such, no such adjustment was necessary. As a result of adoption, the income tax consequences of future intra-entity transfer of assets will be recognized in earnings in each period rather than be deferred until the assets leave the consolidated group. In the three months ended September 30, 2018, the Company recognized a deferred tax asset relating to a transfer of certain assets from the U.S. parent company to its wholly-owned Irish subsidiary of \$3.7 million, which was fully offset by the establishment of a valuation allowance resulting in no impact to Company's statement of operations.

The Company has provided a full valuation allowance against all of its U.S. federal and state deferred tax assets as well as a portion of the deferred tax assets in Ireland. A valuation allowance is determined by assessing both negative and positive evidence to determine whether it is "more likely than not" that deferred tax assets are recoverable; such assessment is required on a jurisdiction by jurisdiction basis. The Company's inconsistent earnings in recent periods, including a cumulative loss over the last three years, coupled with its difficulty in forecasting future revenue trends and the cyclical nature of its business represent sufficient negative evidence to require a full valuation allowance against its U.S. federal and state net deferred tax assets as well as a portion of the deferred tax assets in Ireland. These valuation allowance will be evaluated periodically and can be reversed partially or in whole if business results and the economic environment have sufficiently improved to support realization of some or all of the Company's deferred tax assets.

On August 9, 2019, the Company completed its acquisition of Aerohive. This acquisition was treated as a non-taxable stock acquisition and therefore Extreme Networks will have carryover tax basis in the assets and liabilities acquired.

The Company had \$24.6 million of unrecognized tax benefits as of March 31, 2020. The future impact of the unrecognized tax benefit of \$24.6 million, if recognized, would result in adjustments to deferred tax assets and corresponding adjustments to the valuation allowance with no impact to the effective tax rate. The Company does not anticipate any events to occur during the next twelve months that would reduce the unrealized tax benefit as currently stated in the Company's balance sheet.

The Company's policy is to accrue interest and penalties related to the underpayment of income taxes as a component of tax expense in the accompanying condensed consolidated statements of operations.

In general, the Company's U.S. federal income tax returns are subject to examination by tax authorities for fiscal years 2001 forward due to net operating losses and the Company's state income tax returns are subject to examination for fiscal years 2000 forward due to net operating losses. The Company is not currently under audit in any material jurisdictions.

17. Net Loss Per Share

Basic earnings per share is calculated by dividing net earnings by the weighted average number of common shares outstanding during the period. Dilutive earnings per share is calculated by dividing net earnings by the weighted average number of common shares used in the basic earnings per share calculation plus the dilutive effect of shares subject to repurchase, options and unvested restricted stock units.

The following table presents the calculation of net loss per share of basic and diluted (in thousands, except per share data):

		Three Months Ended				Nine Mon	ths Er	ıs Ended	
	March 31, March 31, 2020 2019		March 31, 2020		March 31, 2019				
Net loss	\$	(44,352)	\$	(6,932)	\$	(105,628)	\$	(8,798)	
Weighted-average shares used in per share calculation - basic and diluted		119,162	_	117,944	_	119,648		117,619	
Net loss per share - basic and diluted	\$	(0.37)	\$	(0.06)	\$	(0.88)	\$	(0.07)	

The following securities were excluded from the computation of net loss per diluted share of common stock for the periods presented as their effect would have been anti-dilutive (in thousands):

	Three Mont	hs Ended	Nine Mont	hs Ended
	March 31, 2020	March 31, 2019	March 31, 2019	
Options to purchase common stock	3,090	780	3,055	621
Restricted stock units	9,204	1,907	9,676	888
Employee Stock Purchase Plan shares	742	965	742	965
Total shares excluded	13,036	3,652	13,473	2,474

Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

This quarterly report on Form 10-Q, including the following sections, contains forward-looking statements within the meaning of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995, including in particular, our expectations regarding market demands, customer requirements and the general economic environment, future results of operations, and other statements that include words such as "may," "will," "should," "expect," "plan," "intend," "anticipate," "believe," "estimate," "predict," "potential," "continue" and similar expressions. These forward-looking statements involve risks and uncertainties. We caution investors that actual results may differ materially from those projected in the forward-looking statements as a result of certain risk factors identified in the section entitled "Risk Factors" in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the third quarter ended March 31, 2020, our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2019, and other filings we have made with the Securities and Exchange Commission. These risk factors, include, but are not limited to: fluctuations in demand for our products and services; a highly competitive business environment for network switching equipment; our effectiveness in controlling expenses; the possibility that we might experience delays in the development or introduction of new technology and products; fluctuations in the global economy, including political, social, economic, currency and regulatory factors (such as the outbreak of COVID-19); risks related to pending or future litigation; a dependency on third parties for certain components and for the manufacturing of our products and our ability to receive the anticipated benefits of acquired businesses.

Business Overview

The following discussion is based upon our unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements included elsewhere in this Report. In the course of operating our business, we routinely make decisions as to the timing of the payment of invoices, the collection of receivables, the manufacturing and shipment of products, the fulfillment of orders, the purchase of supplies, and the building of inventory and service parts, among other matters. Each of these decisions has some impact on the financial results for any given period. In making these decisions, we consider various factors including contractual obligations, customer satisfaction, competition, internal and external financial targets and expectations, and financial planning objectives. For further information about our critical accounting policies and estimates, see the "Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates" section included in this "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations."

Extreme Networks, Inc., together with its subsidiaries (collectively referred to as "Extreme" and as "we", "us" and "our"), is a leader in providing cloud-driven networking solutions for enterprise, data center, and service provider customers. Providing a combined end-to-end solution from the Internet of Things ("IoT") edge to the cloud, Extreme designs, develops, and manufactures wired and wireless network infrastructure equipment and develops the software and cloud architecture for network management, policy, intelligence, analytics, security, and assurance. We were incorporated in California in May 1996 and reincorporated in Delaware in March 1999. Our corporate headquarters are located in San Jose, California. We derive substantially all of our revenue from the sale of our networking equipment, software, and related maintenance contracts.

Extreme delivers cloud-driven solutions from the IoT edge to the cloud that are agile, adaptive, and secure to enable autonomous enterprises of the future. We recognize that every customer environment is unique with its own requirements, which may be industry-specific or site driven. We address these distinctions with our Extreme Elements architecture. Elements gives customers and partners the power to mix and match a broad array of software, hardware, and services (including third-party applications) to create a custom network that can be managed and automated from end-to-end and enabled with intelligence and assurance from the cloud. With this strategic asset in place, organizations have the foundation needed to drive both digital transformation and the outcomes impacting each one of us.

Our 100% in-sourced services and support are number one in the industry, and even as we increase the breadth of our portfolio and scale our organization, we remain nimble and responsive to ensure customer and partner success. We are relentless in our commitment to our over 50,000 customers around the world, including over half of the Fortune 50 and some of the world's leading names in business, hospitality, retail, transportation and logistics, education, government, healthcare, and manufacturing, and provide the building blocks that drive competitive advantage, accelerate innovation, and improve the human experience.

Enterprise network administrators from the data center to the access layer need to respond to the rapid digital transformational trends of cloud, mobility, big data, social business and the ever-present need for network security. Accelerators such as IoT, artificial intelligence ("AI"), bring your own device ("BYOD"), machine learning ("ML"), cognitive computing, and robotics add complexity to challenge the capabilities of traditional networks. Technology advances have a profound effect across the entire enterprise network placing unprecedented demands on network administrators to enhance management capabilities, scalability, programmability, agility, and analytics of the enterprise networks they manage.

Improving the network experience for enterprises that increasingly require greater simplification at the edge or the access layer of the network to ensure business success and provide a secure, unified, wired / wireless infrastructure augmented and managed through a single pane of glass remains a key focus for Extreme. We enhanced our product portfolio in the first half of fiscal 2020 with



the introduction of ExtremeCloud IQ, the cloud management platform we acquired with Aerohive, and extended its reach to our portfolio of Extreme hardware, including our edge wired and wireless product families. This cloud-driven solution will be the only offering in the market that seamlessly integrates the Cloud with on premises infrastructures and spans from the IoT edge to the enterprise data center We also introduced a new line of data center spine/leaf switches, the SLX 9150 and 9250, and added ten new 802.11ax Access Points, giving our customers the broadest portfolio of Wi-Fi 6 devices in the industry. Enterprises have also migrated increasing numbers of applications and services to either private clouds or public clouds offered by third parties and are adopting new IT delivery models and applications that require fundamental network alterations and enhancements spanning from device access point to the network core. In either case, the network infrastructure must adapt to this new dynamic environment. Intelligence and automation are key if enterprises are to derive maximum benefit from their cloud deployments.

The Extreme Strategy

We are focused on delivering cloud-driven end-to-end networking and software solutions for today's enterprise environments. From wireless and wired access technologies, through the campus, core, and into the datacenter, Extreme is developing solutions to deliver outstanding business outcomes for our customers. Leveraging a unified management approach, both on premises and in the cloud, we continue to accelerate adoption and delivery of new technologies in support of emerging trends in enterprise networking. We continue to execute on our growth objectives by seeking to maximize customer, partner, and stockholder value.

In fiscal 2017, we completed the acquisition of the Wireless Local Area Network ("WLAN") Business from Zebra. In fiscal 2018, we completed the acquisitions of the Campus Fabric Business from Avaya and the Data Center Business from Brocade. In August 2019, we acquired the entire Cloud Networking portfolio from Aerohive. These acquisitions support our growth strategy to lead the enterprise network equipment market with end-to-end software-driven cloud and on-premises solutions for enterprise customers from the data center to the wireless edge. After the closing of the acquisitions of the Campus Fabric Business and Data Center Business, Extreme immediately became a networking industry leader with more than 30,000 customers. In addition, the acquisition of Aerohive brought us another 20,000+ customers and solidify our position as the third ranked networking vendor in the United States and the second ranked cloud networking provider globally. As a network switching leader in enterprise, datacenter, and cloud, we combine and extend our world-class products and technologies to provide customers with some of the most advanced, high performance and open solutions in the market as well as a superb overall customer experience. The combination of all the Extreme ElementsTM is significant in that it brings together distinct strengths addressing the key areas of the network, from unified wired and wireless edge, to the enterprise core, to the data center to offer a complete, unified portfolio of cloud-driven network access solutions.

Provider of high quality, cloud-driven, secure networking solutions and the industry's #1 customer support organization

- Only end-to-end cloud-driven networking vendor with management, intelligence, and assurance values built into every solution.
- Delivering new releases of next generation portfolio Elements organically and through acquisition.

Key elements of our strategy include:

- Creating effortless networking solutions that allow all of us to advance. We believe that progress is achieved when we connect—allowing us to learn, understand, create, and grow. We make connecting simple and easy with effortless networking experiences that enable all of us to advance how we live, work, and share.
- Focus on being nimble and responsive to customers and partners. We work with our customers to deliver cloud-driven solutions from the IoT edge to the cloud that are agile, adaptive, and secure to enable digital transformation for our customers. We help our customers move beyond just "keeping the lights on", so they can think strategically and innovate. By allowing customers to access critical decision-making intelligence, we are able reduce their daily tactical work, so they can spend their time on learning and understanding how to innovate their business with IT.
- **Provide the industry's first and only 4th generation end-to-end cloud architecture.** Cloud technologies have evolved significantly over the past decade, from monolithic software images hosted remotely to microservices providing machine learning insights continuous integration and delivery of new features. We believe we deliver unrivaled innovation, reliability, and security with the leading end-to-end cloud management platform powered by ML and AI that spans from the IoT edge to the enterprise data center.
- Enable a common fabric to simplify and automate the network. Fabric technologies virtualize the network infrastructure (decoupling network services from physical connectivity) which enables network services to be turned up faster, with lower likelihood of error. They make the underlying network much easier to design, implement, manage and troubleshoot.



- **Cloud-driven networking services-led solutions.** Our cloud-driven solutions provide visibility, control and strategic intelligence from the edge to the data center, across networks and applications. Our solutions include wired switching, wireless switching, wireless access points, WLAN controllers, routers, and an extensive portfolio of software applications that deliver AI-enhanced access control, network and application analytics, as well as network management. All can be managed, assessed and controlled from a single pane of glass on premises or from the cloud.
- Offer customers choice cloud or on-premises. We leverage the cloud where it makes sense for our customers and provide on premises solutions where customers need it and have a solution for those that want to harness the power of both. Our hybrid approach gives our customers options to adapt the technology to their business. At the same time, all of our solutions have visibility, control and strategic information built in, all tightly integrated with a single view across all of the installed products. Our customers can understand what's going on across the network and applications in real time who, when, and what is connected to the network, which is critical for BYOD and IoT.
- Enable IoT without additional IT resources. In a recent IoT IT infrastructure survey, enterprise IT decision makers across industry verticals indicated their preference to opt for their existing wireless connectivity infrastructure to support IoT devices. These preferences will place unprecedented demand on network administrators to enhance management capabilities, scalability and programmability of the enterprise networks they manage without additional IT resources.
- **Provide a strong value proposition for our customers.** Our cloud-managed wired and wireless networking solutions provide additional choice and flexibility with cloud or on-premises options for device and application management coupled with our award-winning services and support. This delivers a strong value proposition to the following customers and applications:
 - Enterprises and private cloud data centers use our products to deploy automated next-generation virtualized and high-density infrastructure solutions.
 - Enterprises and organizations in education, healthcare, retail, manufacturing, hospitality, transportation and logistics, and government agencies use our solutions for their mobile campus and backbone networks.
 - Enterprises, universities, stadiums, healthcare, and hospitality organizations use our solutions to enable better visibility and control of their data processing and analytics requirements.
- **Provide high-quality customer service and support.** We seek to enhance customer satisfaction and build customer loyalty through high-quality service and support. This includes a wide range of standard support programs to provide the level of service our customers require, from standard business hours to global 24-hour-a-day, 365-days-a-year real-time responsive support.
- Extend switching and routing technology leadership. Our technological leadership is based on innovative switching, routing and wireless products, the depth and focus of our market experience and our operating systems the software that runs on all of our networking products. Our products reduce operating expenses for our customers and enable a more flexible and dynamic network environment that will help them meet the upcoming demands of IoT, mobile, and cloud, etc. Furthermore, our network operating systems, our primary merchant silicon vendor Broadcom, and select manufacturing partners permit us to leverage our engineering investment. We have invested in engineering resources to create leading-edge technologies to increase the performance and functionality of our products, and as a direct result, the value of our solution to our current and future customers. We look for maximum synergies from our engineering investment in our targeted verticals.
- Expand Wi-Fi technology leadership. Wireless is today's network access method of choice and every business must deal with scale, density and BYOD challenges. The increase in demand being seen today, fueled by more users with multiple devices, increases the expectation that everything will just work. The network edge landscape is changing as the explosion of mobile devices increases the demand for mobile, transparent, and always-on wired to wireless edge services. The unified access layer requires distributed intelligent components to ensure that access control and resiliency of business services are available across the entire infrastructure and manageable from a single console. We are at a technology inflection point with the pending migration from Wi-Fi 5 solutions to Wi-Fi 6 (802.11ax), focused on providing more efficient access to the broad array of connected devices. We believe we have the industry's broadest Wi-Fi 6 wireless portfolio providing intelligence for the wired/wireless edge and enhanced by our 4th generation cloud architecture with machine learning and AI-driven insights.
- Continue to deliver unified management and a common fabric across the wired/wireless environment from the Data Center to the mobile Edge. Our rich set of integrated management capabilities provides centralized visibility and highly efficient anytime, anywhere control of enterprise wired and wireless network resources.
- Offer a superior quality of experience. Our network-powered application analytics provide actionable business insight by capturing and analyzing context-based data about the network and applications to deliver meaningful intelligence about applications, users, locations and devices. With an easy to comprehend dashboard, our applications help businesses to turn their network into a strategic business asset that helps executives make faster and more effective decisions.

Data can be mined to show how applications are being used enabling a better understanding of user behavior on the network, identifying the level of user engagement and assuring business application delivery to optimize the user experience. Application adoption can be tracked to determine the return on investment associated with new application deployment.

Visibility into network and application performance enables our customers to pinpoint and resolve performance bottlenecks in the infrastructure whether they are caused by the network, application or server. This saves both time and money for the business and helps to ensure critical applications are running at the best possible performance.

- **Cloud-driven networking solutions for the enterprise.** We are a cloud-driven networking solution company focused on the enterprise. We focus our R&D team and our sales teams to execute against a refined set of requirements for optimized return on investment, faster innovation, and clearer focus on mega trends and changes in the industry. As a cloud-driven networking company, we offer solutions for the entire enterprise network, the data center, the campus, the core and the WLAN.
- Expand market penetration by targeting high-growth market segments. Within the Campus, we focus on the mobile user, leveraging our automation capabilities and tracking WLAN growth. Our Data Center approach leverages our product portfolio to address the needs of public and private Cloud Data Center providers. Within the Campus we also target the high-growth physical security market, converging technologies such as Internet Protocol ("IP") video across a common Ethernet infrastructure in conjunction with technology partners. Cloud networking compound annual growth rate will continue to outpace on premises managed networking and our focus is on expanding our technology foothold in this key segment with the acquisition of Aerohive to accelerate not only cloud management adoption, but also subscription-based licensing (SaaS) consumption.
- Leverage and expand multiple distribution channels. We distribute our products through select distributors, a large number of resellers and system-integrators worldwide, and several large strategic partners. We maintain a field sales force to support our channel partners and to sell directly to certain strategic accounts. As an independent networking vendor, we seek to provide products that, when combined with the offerings of our channel partners, create compelling solutions for end-user customers.
- Maintain and extend our strategic relationships. We have established strategic relationships with a number of industry-leading vendors to both provide increased and enhanced routes to market, but also to collaboratively develop unique solutions. We announced in the second quarter of our fiscal year ended June 30, 2020 that we were selected by Broadcom, the industry's largest merchant silicon provider, as their preferred choice for enterprise campus deployments. As a Broadcom preferred provider for enterprise campus networking solutions, Extreme attempts to give enterprise customers and partners powerful security, segmentation, resiliency, policy, telemetry, and performance advantages as they pursue cloud-driven digital transformation with the industry's most simple, secure, and intelligent campus architecture.

We seek to differentiate ourselves in the market by delivering a value proposition based on a software-driven approach to network management, control and analytics.

Our key points of differentiation include:

- ExtremeCloud IQTM. ExtremeCloud IQ is a robust cloud management platform that delivers visibility, intelligence, and assurance from the IoT edge to the core. The application helps organizations automate end-to-end network operations, unlock new analytics, scale faster, and secure and optimize the end user and application experience.
- Extreme ElementsTM. Extreme Elements are the building blocks that enable the creation of an Autonomous Network to deliver the positive outcomes important to customer organizations, including those in education, healthcare, retail, manufacturing, transportation and logistics, and government. Combining architecture, automation, and artificial intelligence, Extreme Elements is designed to enable customers to get what they need, when and where they need it.
- Cloud-Driven end-to-end networking solutions. The acquisition of Aerohive enhances our cloud offering with a 3rd generation cloud with Machine Learning/Artificial Intelligence insights and analytics that we intend to expand to all the Extreme ElementsTM. We believe this breadth of coverage from the edge to the enterprise data center will be unique in the industry, and cloud networking is projected to be the fastest growing segment of the networking industry.
- Data center to access edge wired and wireless solutions. Extreme offers a complete, unified portfolio of software-driven network access solutions from the edge to the cloud. We have the latest in wireless access points for both outdoor and indoor use plus a complete line of networking options for the Campus, Core, and Data Center, all of which are enhanced with our extensive portfolio of intelligent applications.
- **Multi-vendor management from a "single pane-of-glass".** Extreme's Management Center ("XMC") is a single unified management system that is designed to provide visibility, security, and control across the entire network. This can make the network easier to manage and troubleshoot, often with lower operating expenses. Extreme's software can manage third-party vendors' network devices, allowing our customers to potentially maximize device lifespan and protect investments.



- **Software-driven vertical solutions.** Extreme's software-driven solutions are designed to be easily adaptable to vertical solutions in industries such as healthcare, education, manufacturing, retail, transportation and logistics, government and hospitality. Extreme solutions are also designed to be well-suited for vertical-specific partners in these industries.
- **Extreme Validated Design.** Helping customers consider, select, and deploy data center network solutions for current and planned needs is our mission. Extreme Validated Designs offer a fast track to success by accelerating that process. Validated designs are repeatable reference network architectures that have been engineered and tested to address specific use cases and deployment scenarios.
- Application-aware Quality of Service ("QoS") and analytics. Extreme has innovative analytic software that enables our customers to see application usage across the network and apply policies to maximize network capabilities. This allows our customers to improve the user experience.
- **Built-in identity and access control.** Our network access control and identity management solutions are delivered with our network infrastructure to reduce the need to add expensive software or hardware that may require complex compatibility testing.
- Easier policy assignment and Software Defined Networking ("SDN"). Our software applications allow our customers to assign policies across the entire network, and Extreme Workflow Composer improves IT agility by automating the entire network lifecycle—including initial provisioning, configuration, validation, and troubleshooting/auto-remediation—with event-driven automation. The SDN component adds versatility for implementing policies that increase network utilization.
- **100% in-sourced tech support.** We believe ExtremeWorks delivers best in class customer support in the industry with 92% first call resolution through a 100% in-sourced support model.
- **Strengthens the channel.** Extreme sells products primarily through an ecosystem of channel partners which combine our portfolio elements together to create customized IT solutions for end user customers.

Key Financial Metrics

During the third quarter of fiscal 2020, we achieved the following results:

- Net revenues of \$209.5 million compared to \$250.9 million in the third quarter of fiscal 2019.
- Product revenue of \$136.5 million compared to \$190.8 million in the third quarter of fiscal 2019.
- Service revenue of \$73.0 million compared to \$60.1 million in the third quarter of fiscal 2019.
- Total gross margin of 53.1% of net revenues compared to 55.4% of net revenues in the third quarter of fiscal 2019.
- Operating loss of \$38.4 million compared to operating loss of \$2.2 million in the third quarter of fiscal 2019.
- Net loss of \$44.4 million compared to \$6.9 million in the third quarter of fiscal 2019.

During the first nine months of fiscal 2020, we reflected the following results:

• Cash flow provided by operating activities of \$27.1 million compared to cash flow provided by operating activities of \$79.5 million in the nine months ended March 31, 2019. Cash of \$196.4 million compared to \$169.6 million as of June 30, 2019.

Recent events

In January 2020, an outbreak of a new strain of coronavirus, COVID-19, was identified in Wuhan, China. Through the first quarter of 2020, the disease became widespread around the world, and on March 11, 2020, the World Health Organization declared a pandemic. The Coronavirus outbreak has had and we expect will continue to have an adverse effect on our results of operations due to supply chain disruptions and weakened demand for our products. For example, we recently realigned our operations and recorded severance and benefits charges of \$5.8 million for the three months ended March 31, 2020. Although we expect to reduce research and development and sales and marketing costs, given the uncertainty around the extent and timing of the potential future spread or mitigation of the Coronavirus and around the imposition or relaxation of protective measures, we cannot further reasonably estimate the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on our future results of operations or financial position. See also Part II, Item 1A – Risk Factors.

Net Revenues

The following table presents net product and service revenue for the periods presented (dollars in thousands):

		Three Months Ended				Nine Months Ended				
	March 31, 2020	March 31, 2019	\$ Change	% Change	March 31, 2020	March 31, 2019	\$ Change	% Change		
Net revenues:										
Product	\$136,547	\$190,740	\$(54,193)	(28.4)%	\$512,173	\$558,027	\$(45,854)	(8.2)%		
Percentage of net revenue	65.2%	76.0%			69.9%	75.1%				
Service	72,972	60,124	12,848	21.4%	220,324	185,403	34,921	18.8%		
Percentage of net revenue	34.8%	24.0%			30.1%	24.9%				
Total net revenues	\$209,519	\$250,864	\$(41,345)	(16.5)%	\$732,497	\$743,430	\$(10,933)	(1.5)%		

Product revenue decreased \$54.2 million or 28.4% for the three months ended March 31, 2020, as compared to the corresponding period of fiscal 2019. Product revenue decreased \$45.9 million or 8.2% for the nine months ended March 31, 2020, as compared to the corresponding period of fiscal 2019. Product revenue was impacted by a material slow-down in global demand in the last three weeks of March when most of Extreme's largest end markets enacted quarantine and social distancing protocols. Supply constraints, along with additional logistics related challenges in certain countries due to border closures, also contributed to the shortfall. Partially offsetting such revenue declines was growth relating to the acquisition of Aerohive.

Service revenue increased \$12.8 million, or 21.4% for the three months ended March 31, 2020 as compared to the corresponding period in fiscal 2019. Service revenue increased \$34.9 million, or 18.8% for the nine months ended March 31, 2020 as compared to the corresponding period in fiscal 2019. The increase in service revenues was primarily attributable to growth related to the acquisition of Aerohive.

The following table presents the product and service, gross profit and the respective gross profit percentages for the periods presented (dollars in thousands):

	Three Months Ended				Nine Months Ended					
	March 31, 2020	March 31, 2019	\$ Change	% Change	March 31, 2020	March 31, 2019	\$ Change	% Change		
Gross profit:										
Product	\$ 64,620	\$103,864	\$(39,244)	(37.8)%	\$257,468	\$301,121	\$(43,653)	(14.5)%		
Percentage of product revenue	47.3%	54.5%			50.3%	54.0%				
Service	46,715	35,055	11,660	33.3%	139,781	111,168	28,613	25.7%		
Percentage of service revenue	64.0%	58.3%			63.4%	60.0%				
Total gross profit	\$111,335	\$138,919	\$(27,584)	(19.9)%	\$397,249	\$412,289	\$(15,040)	(3.6)%		
Percentage of net revenues	53.1%	55.4%			54.2%	55.5%				

Product gross profit decreased \$39.2 million or 37.8% for the three months ended March 31, 2020, as compared to the corresponding period in fiscal 2019. The decrease in product gross profit was primarily due to lower revenues, higher excess and obsolete inventory charges of \$3.2 million, higher amortization of intangible assets of \$1.0 million and higher distribution charges of \$0.7 million. This was partially offset by more favorable manufacturing costs due to cost reduction efforts and lower warranty costs.

Product gross profit decreased \$43.7 million or 14.5% for the nine months ended March 31, 2020, as compared to the corresponding period in fiscal 2019. The decrease in product gross profit was primarily due to lower revenues, the expensing of the fair value step-up of inventories acquired from Aerohive of \$7.3 million, higher excess and obsolete inventory charges of \$7.7 million, higher amortization of intangible assets of \$3.2 million and higher distribution charges of \$1.8 million. This was partially offset by more favorable manufacturing costs due to cost reduction efforts.

Service gross profit increased \$11.7 million and \$28.6 million or 33.3% and 25.7% for the three and nine months ended March 31, 2020, as compared to the corresponding period in fiscal 2019. The increases were primarily due to a higher level of service revenues related to the acquisition of the Aerohive, partially offset by higher service material costs and personnel costs due to increased headcount to support acquired contracts as well as amortization of intangible assets of \$0.8 million and \$2.2 million for the respective three and nine months ended March 31, 2020.

Operating Expenses

The following table presents operating expenses for the periods presented (dollars in thousands):

		Three Months Ended				Nine Months Ended				
	March 31, 2020	March 31, 2019	\$ Change	% Change	March 31, 2020	March 31, 2019	\$ Change	% Change		
Research and development	\$ 50,577	\$ 52,081	\$(1,504)	(2.9)%	\$165,073	\$155,526	\$ 9,547	6.1%		
Sales and marketing	70,132	72,321	(2,189)	(3.0)%	216,925	208,245	8,680	4.2%		
General and administrative	15,119	15,479	(360)	(2.3)%	45,199	42,136	3,063	7.3%		
Acquisition and integration costs	5,156		5,156	*	30,075	2,613	27,462	1,051.0%		
Restructuring charges, net of reversals and impairment	6,648		6,648	*	19,407	1,282	18,125	1,413.8%		
Amortization of intangibles	2,059	1,292	767	59.4%	6,366	5,008	1,358	27.1%		
Total operating expenses	\$149,691	\$141,173	\$ 8,518	6.0%	\$483,045	\$414,810	\$68,235	16.4%		
0					<u> </u>			<u>.</u>		

* Not meaningful.

Research and Development Expenses

Research and development expenses consist primarily of personnel costs (which consists of compensation, benefits and stock-based compensation), consultant fees and prototype expenses related to the design, development, and testing of our products.

Research and development expenses decreased by \$1.5 million or 2.9% for the three months ended March 31, 2020, as compared to the corresponding period in fiscal 2019. The decrease in research and development expenses was due to a \$1.5 million decrease in salary and compensation costs and a \$0.1 million decrease in facility and information technology costs partially offset by a \$0.1 million increase in occupancy costs.

Research and development expenses increased by \$9.5 million or 6.1% for the nine months ended March 31, 2020, as compared to the corresponding period in fiscal 2019 primarily due to the acquisition of Aerohive. The increase in research and development expenses was due to a \$5.5 million increase in salary and compensation costs, \$3.3 million increase in costs related to equipment, supplies and third-party design and engineering collaboration charges, \$0.4 million increase in occupancy costs, and \$0.5 million increase in facility and information technology costs, partially offset by a \$0.2 million decrease in other operating costs.

Sales and Marketing Expenses

Sales and marketing expenses consist primarily of personnel costs (which consists of compensation, benefits and stock-based compensation), as well as trade shows and promotional expenses.

Sales and marketing expenses decreased by \$2.2 million or 3.0% for the three months ended March 31, 2020, as compared to the corresponding period in fiscal 2019. The decrease was primarily due to a \$1.3 million decrease in personnel costs, \$2.6 million decrease in travel and sales promotion costs, and \$0.2 million decrease in occupancy and other costs partially offset by a \$0.8 million increase in recruiting and professional fees, \$0.3 million increase in facility and information technology costs and \$0.8 million increase in software and equipment costs.

Sales and marketing expenses increased by \$8.7 million or 4.2% for the nine months ended March 31, 2020, as compared to the corresponding period in fiscal 2019 primarily due to the acquisition of Aerohive. The increase was primarily due to a \$7.3 million increase in personnel costs, \$3.0 million increase in recruiting and professional fees, \$2.0 million increase in facility and information technology costs, and \$1.8 million increase in software and equipment costs, partially offset by a \$5.1 million decrease in travel and sales promotion costs and a \$0.3 million decrease in occupancy and other costs.

General and Administrative Expenses

General and administrative expenses consist primarily of personnel costs (which consists of compensation, benefits and stock-based compensation), legal and professional service costs, travel and facilities and information technology costs.

General and administrative expenses decreased by \$0.4 million or 2.3% for the three months ended March 31, 2020, as compared to the corresponding period in fiscal 2019. The decrease in general and administrative expenses was primarily due to a \$1.4 million reduction in a lease liability reserve, a \$0.2 million reduction in travel costs and a \$0.2 million reduction in software, supplies and other costs partially offset by a \$0.9 million increase in personnel costs, \$0.1 million in higher facility and information technology costs, \$0.1 million increase in professional fees, and \$0.3 million increase in insurance premiums.



General and administrative expenses increased by \$3.1 million or 7.3% for the nine months ended March 31, 2020, as compared to the corresponding period in fiscal 2019, primarily due to the acquisition of Aerohive. The increase in general and administrative expenses was primarily due to a \$3.4 million increase in personnel costs, \$0.6 million in higher facility and information technology costs, \$0.2 million increase in professional fees, and \$0.8 million of insurance premiums partially offset by a \$1.4 million reduction in a lease liability reserve and a \$0.5 million reduction in travel costs.

Acquisition and Integration Costs

During the three and nine months ended March 31, 2020, we incurred \$5.2 million and \$30.1 million, respectively, of acquisition and integration costs. Acquisition and integration costs consisted primarily of professional fees for financial and legal advisory services and severance charges for Aerohive employees. The acquisition and integration costs for the nine months ended March 31, 2020 also included a \$6.8 million compensation charge for certain Aerohive executives' stock awards that were accelerated due to change-in-control and termination provisions included in the executives' employment contracts.

During the three months ended March 31, 2019, we did not record any acquisition and integration costs. During the nine months ended March 31, 2019, we incurred \$2.6 million of operating integration costs related to the acquisitions of the Campus Fabric Business from Avaya and Data Center Business from Brocade.

Restructuring Charges, Net of Reversals and Impairment

For the three months ended March 31, 2020 we recorded restructuring charges of \$6.6 million. In connection with our plan of action to reduce operating costs due to the global pandemic outbreak, COVID-19, we realigned our operations and recorded severance and benefits charges of \$5.8 million for the third fiscal quarter of 2020. We also continued our reduction-in-force initiative begun in the fourth quarter of fiscal 2019 and recorded related severance and benefits charges of \$0.5 million for the third fiscal quarter of 2020. In addition, we also had facility restructuring charges of \$0.3 million for the third fiscal quarter of 2020.

For the nine months ended March 31, 2020 we recorded restructuring charges of \$19.4 million. The charges consisted primarily of excess facility charges of \$8.2 million for impairment of right-of-use assets related to our Milpitas California, South San Jose California, and Salem, New Hampshire facilities. Additionally, we initiated reduction-in-force procedures during the nine months ended March 31, 2020 and recorded severance and benefits charges of \$11.2 million.

For the three months ended March 31, 2019, we did not record any restructuring charges. For the nine months ended March 31, 2019, we recorded restructuring charges of \$1.3 million associated with a reduction-in-force in the fourth quarter of fiscal 2018 and additional excess facility charges.

Amortization of Intangibles

During the three months ended March 31, 2020 and 2019, we recorded \$2.1 million and \$1.3 million, respectively, of operating expenses for amortization of intangibles in the accompanying condensed consolidated statements of operations. The increase was primarily due to amortization of acquired intangibles from the Aerohive acquisition, partially offset by lower amortization related to certain acquired intangibles from previous acquisitions becoming fully amortized.

During the nine months ended March 31, 2020 and 2019, we recorded \$6.4 million and \$5.0 million, respectively, of operating expenses for amortization of intangibles in the accompanying condensed consolidated statements of operations. The increase was primarily due to amortization of acquired intangibles from the Aerohive acquisition, partially offset by lower amortization related to certain acquired intangibles from previous acquisitions becoming fully amortized.

Interest Expense

During the three months ended March 31, 2020 and 2019, we recorded \$6.0 million and \$3.0 million, respectively, in interest expense. The increase in interest expense was primarily driven by higher outstanding loan balances and other charges due to refinancing our 2018 Credit Agreement in August 2019.

During the nine months ended March 31, 2020 and 2019, we recorded \$17.4 million and \$9.6 million, respectively, in interest expense. The increase in interest expense was primarily driven by higher outstanding loan balances and other charges due to refinancing our 2018 Credit Agreement in August 2019.

Other Income (Expense), Net

During the three months ended March 31, 2020 and 2019, we recorded other income of \$1.3 million and other expense of \$0.4 million, respectively, in other income (expense), net. The change for the three months ended March 31, 2020 was primarily due to foreign exchange gains from the revaluation of certain assets and liabilities denominated in foreign currencies into U.S. Dollars.

During the nine months ended March 31, 2020 and 2019, we recorded other income of \$1.1 million and other expense of \$0.3 million, respectively, in other income (expense), net. The change for the nine months ended March 31, 2020 was primarily due to foreign exchange gains and losses from the revaluation of certain assets and liabilities denominated in foreign currencies into U.S. Dollars.

Provision for Income Taxes

For the three months ended March 31, 2020 and 2019, we recorded an income tax provision of \$1.6 million and \$1.9 million, respectively. For the nine months ended March 31, 2020 and 2019, we recorded an income tax provision of \$4.9 million and tax benefit of \$2.0 million, respectively.

The income tax provisions for the three and nine months ended March 31, 2020 and 2019 consisted of (1) taxes on the income of the Company's foreign subsidiaries, (2) foreign withholding taxes, (3) tax expense associated with the establishment of a U.S. deferred tax liability for amortizable goodwill resulting from the acquisition of Enterasys Networks, Inc., the WLAN Business, the Campus Fabric Business and the Data Center Business, and (4) state taxes in jurisdictions where the Company has no remaining state Net Operating Losses ("NOL'S"). In addition, the nine months ended March 31, 2019 included tax benefits associated with the release of valuation allowance resulting from changes introduced by U.S. tax reform as well as the release of a valuation allowance recorded against deferred tax assets in Australia.

Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates

Our unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements and the related notes included elsewhere in this report are prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States. Certain information and footnote disclosures normally included in financial statements prepared in accordance with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles have been condensed or omitted under SEC rules and regulations. The preparation of these unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements requires us to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets, liabilities, revenue, costs and expenses, and related disclosures. We base our estimates on historical experience and on various other assumptions that we believe to be reasonable under the circumstances. In many instances, we could have reasonably used different accounting estimates, and in other instances changes in the accounting estimates are reasonably likely to occur from period to period. Accordingly, actual results could differ significantly from the estimates made by our management. On an ongoing basis, we evaluate our estimates and assumptions. To the extent that there are material differences between these estimates and actual results, our future financial statement presentation, financial condition, results of operations and cash flows will be affected.

As discussed in Part II, Item 7, "*Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations*" of our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended June 30, 2019, we consider the following accounting policies to be the most critical in understanding the judgments that are involved in preparing our consolidated financial statements:

- Revenue Recognition
- Business Combinations
- Inventory Valuation and Purchase Commitments

There have been no changes to our critical accounting policies since the filing of our last Annual Report on Form 10-K.

New Accounting Pronouncements

See Note 2 of the accompanying condensed consolidated financial statements for a full description of new accounting pronouncements, including the respective expected dates of adoption and effects on results of operations and financial condition.

Liquidity and Capital Resources

The following table summarizes information regarding our cash and working capital (in thousands):

		March 31, 2020	June 30, 2019
Cash		\$ 196,350	\$ 169,607
Working capital		\$ 20,984	\$ 85,960
	20		

As of March 31, 2020, our principal sources of liquidity consisted of cash of \$196.4 million and accounts receivable, net of \$96.2 million. Our principal uses of cash include the purchase of finished goods inventory from our contract manufacturers, payroll and other operating expenses related to the development and marketing of our products, purchases of property and equipment, repayments of debt and related interest and repurchases of common stock outstanding. We believe that our \$196.4 million of cash at March 31, 2020 and our cash flow from operations will be sufficient to fund our planned operations for at least the next 12 months.

On November 2, 2018, our Board of Directors announced that it had authorized management to repurchase up to \$60.0 million of its shares of common stock for two years from the date of authorization, of which \$15.0 million was used for repurchases in the second quarter of fiscal 2019. Purchases may be made from time to time in the open market or in privately negotiated transactions. The manner, timing and amount of any future purchases will be determined by our management based on their evaluation of market conditions, stock price, Extreme's ongoing determination that it is the best use of available cash and other factors. The repurchase program does not obligate Extreme to acquire any shares of its common stock, may be suspended or terminated at any time without prior notice and will be subject to regulatory considerations. In November 2019, the Company entered into an accelerated share repurchase agreement (the "November 2019 ASR") to repurchase shares of the Company's common stock. Pursuant to the November 2019 ASR, the Company paid \$30.0 million for an initial delivery of 3,850,000 shares valued at \$25.2 million. The remaining balance of \$4.8 million was recorded as a forward contract in the Company's common stock. The forward contract was settled on January 24, 2020, and the Company received an additional 381,505 shares of its common stock.

In connection with the acquisition of Aerohive as discussed in Note 4 of the accompanying condensed consolidated financial statements, as of August 9, 2019, we amended the 2018 Credit Agreement, which is no longer outstanding, and entered into the 2019 Credit Agreement, by and among us, as borrower, several banks and other financial institutions as Lenders, BMO Harris Bank N.A., as an issuing lender and swingline lender, Silicon Valley Bank, as an Issuing Lender, and Bank of Montreal, as administrative agent and collateral agent for the Lenders. The 2019 Credit Agreement provides for a 5-year first lien term loan facility in an aggregate principal amount of \$380 million and a 5-year revolving loan facility in an aggregate principal amount of \$75 million ("2019 Revolving Facility"). In addition, we may request incremental term loans and/or incremental revolving loan commitments in an aggregate amount not to exceed the sum of \$100 million plus an unlimited amount that is subject to pro forma compliance with certain financial tests. On August 9, 2019, we used the proceeds to partially fund the acquisition of Aerohive and for working capital and general corporate purposes.

At our election, the initial term loan (the "Initial Term Loan") under the 2019 Credit Agreement may be made as either base rate loans or Eurodollar loans. The applicable margin for base rate loans ranges from 0.25% to 2.50% per annum and the applicable margin for Eurodollar loans ranges from 1.25% to 3.50%, in each case based on Extreme's Consolidated Leverage Ratio. All Eurodollar loans are subject to a Base Rate floor of 0.00%. The 2019 Credit Agreement is secured by substantially all of our assets.

The 2019 Credit Agreement requires us to maintain certain minimum financial ratios at the end of each fiscal quarter. The 2019 Credit Agreement also includes covenants and restrictions that limit, among other things, our ability to incur additional indebtedness, create liens upon any of our property, merge, consolidate or sell all or substantially all of our assets. The 2019 Credit Agreement also includes customary events of default which may result in acceleration of the outstanding balance.

Financial covenants under the 2019 Credit Agreement require us to maintain a minimum consolidated fixed charge and consolidated leverage ratio at the end of each fiscal quarter through maturity. The 2019 Credit Agreement also includes covenants and restrictions that limit, among other things, our ability to incur additional indebtedness, create liens upon any of our property, merge, consolidate or sell all or substantially all of our assets. The 2019 Credit Agreement also includes customary events of default which may result in acceleration of the outstanding balance.

On April 8, 2020, we entered into the first amendment to our 2019 Credit Agreement (the "First Amendment") to waive certain terms and financial covenants of the 2019 Credit Agreement through July 31, 2020. On May 8, 2020, we entered into the second amendment to the 2019 Credit Agreement (the "Second Amendment") which supersedes the First Amendment and provides certain revised terms and financial covenants effective through March 31, 2021. Subsequent to March 31, 2021, the original terms and financial covenants under the 2019 Credit Agreement will resume in effect. The Second Amendment requires us to maintain certain minimum cash requirement and certain financial metrics at the end of each fiscal quarter through March 31, 2021. Under the terms of the Second Amendment, we are not permitted to exceed \$55.0 million in our outstanding balance under the 2019 Revolving Facility, the applicable margin for Eurodollar rate will be 4.5% and we are restricted from pursuing certain activities such as incurring additional debt, stock repurchases, making acquisitions or declaring a dividend, until we are in compliance with the original covenants of the 2019 Credit Agreement. We expect to be in compliance with the original terms of the 2019 Credit Agreement prior to June 30, 2021.

40

We have already experienced an adverse effect on our revenues and results of operations due to the coronavirus outbreak. The full extent to which the COVID-19 outbreak impacts our results and cash flows will depend on future developments, which are highly uncertain and cannot be predicted at this time, including new information which may emerge concerning the severity of the coronavirus and the actions taken to contain the virus or treat its impact, among others. Complications from the COVID-19 outbreak could have a material adverse effect on the results of our operations, financial position, and cash flows particularly if such complications have an extended duration. See also Part II, Item 1A – Risk Factors.

Key Components of Cash Flows and Liquidity

A summary of the sources and uses of cash is as follows (in thousands):

	Nine Months Ended			
		March 31, 2020		March 31, 2019
Net cash provided by operating activities	\$	27,061	\$	79,502
Net cash used in investing activities		(186,839)		(15,454)
Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities		187,262		(28,178)
Foreign currency effect on cash		(741)		(196)
Net increase in cash	\$	26,743	\$	35,674

Net Cash Provided by Operating Activities

Cash flows provided by operations in the nine months ended March 31, 2020, were \$27.1 million, including our net loss of \$105.6 million and noncash expenses of \$100.4 million for items such as amortization of intangibles, stock-based compensation, depreciation, reduction in carrying amount of right-of-use assets, restructuring charges, deferred income taxes and imputed interest. Other sources of cash for the period included a decrease in accounts receivables, inventory and prepaid expenses and other current assets. This was partially offset by decreases in accounts payable, accrued compensation, other current and long-term liabilities, and operating lease liabilities.

Cash flows provided by operations in the nine months ended March 31, 2019, were \$79.5 million, including our net loss of \$8.8 million and noncash expenses of \$61.8 million for items such as amortization of intangibles, share-based compensation, depreciation, deferred income taxes and imputed interest. Other sources of cash for the period included a decrease in accounts receivables, and inventories and increases in deferred revenues. This was partially offset by decreases in accounts payable, accrued compensation and other current and long-term liabilities, and increases in prepaid expenses and other current assets.

Net Cash Used in Investing Activities

Cash flows used in investing activities in the nine months ended March 31, 2020 were \$186.8 million, including \$219.5 million for the acquisition of Aerohive (net of cash acquired), purchases of property and equipment of \$12.6 million, which was partially offset by proceeds of \$45.2 million related to the maturity and sales of short-term investments.

Cash flows used in investing activities in the nine months ended March 31, 2019 were \$15.5 million which consisted of purchases of property and equipment of \$16.2 million partially offset by proceeds of \$0.7 million related to the sale of investments.

Net Cash Provided by (Used in) Financing Activities

Cash flows provided by financing activities in the nine months ended March 31, 2020 were \$187.3 million due primarily to additional borrowings of \$199.5 million under our 2019 Credit Agreement to partially fund our acquisition of Aerohive, \$55.0 million of borrowings under our 2019 Revolving Facility, \$9.5 million of proceeds from the issuance of shares of our common stock under our Employee Stock Purchase Plan ("ESPP") and exercise of stock options, net of taxes paid on vested and released stock awards. This was partially offset by debt repayments of \$29.8 million, payment of loan fees of \$10.5 million, contingent consideration of \$3.4 million, and \$3.0 million for deferred payments on acquisitions.

Cash flows provided by financing activities also included repurchasing of our common shares of \$30.0 million during the nine months ended March 31, 2020, in accordance with our approved share repurchase plan. The share repurchases were executed through an accelerated share repurchase program, and future share repurchases may be completed through the combination of individually negotiated transactions, accelerated share repurchases, and/or open market purchases. As of March 31, 2020, we have \$55.0 million available under our share repurchase plan. The 2019 Credit Agreement does not contain any restrictions on the amount of borrowings that can be used to make share repurchases, as long as we are in compliance with our financial and non-financial covenants.

Cash flows used in financing activities in the nine months ended March 31, 2019 were \$28.2 million consisting of repayments of debt totaling \$17.4 million, contingent consideration of \$5.3 million, and \$3.0 million for deferred payments on acquisitions. This was partially offset by \$13.0 million of proceeds from the issuance of shares of our common stock under our ESPP, the exercise of stock options and net of taxes paid on vested and released stock awards. Cash flows used in financing activities for the period also included repurchasing shares of our common stock valued at \$15.0 million during the nine months ended March 31, 2019, in accordance with our approved share repurchase plan.

Foreign Currency Effect on Cash

Foreign currency effect on cash decreased in the nine months ended March 31, 2020 and 2019, primarily due to changes in foreign currency exchange rates between the U.S. Dollar and particularly the Brazilian Real, Indian Rupee and the EURO.

Contractual Obligations

The following summarizes our contractual obligations as of March 31, 2020, and the effect such obligations are expected to have on our liquidity and cash flow in future periods (in thousands):

	Payments due by Period				
Contractual obligations	Total	Less than 1 Year	1-3 years	3-5 years	More than 5 years
Contractual obligations:	* (* * * * *	* • • • • • •	* ==	*	<i>.</i>
Debt obligations	\$ 425,500	\$ 19,000	\$ 57,000	\$ 349,500	\$ —
Interest on debt obligations	84,965	21,705	40,001	23,259	
Unconditional purchase obligations	37,085	37,085			
Contractual commitments	100,658	20,367	40,733	20,171	19,387
Lease payments on operating leases	79,611	5,356	39,859	22,000	12,396
Deferred payments for an acquisition	12,000	4,000	8,000		—
Contingent consideration for an acquisition	2,940	779	2,071	90	—
Other liabilities	187	43	86	58	—
Total contractual cash obligations	\$ 742,946	\$ 108,335	\$ 187,750	\$ 415,078	\$ 31,783

The contractual obligations referenced above are more specifically defined as follows:

Debt obligations related to amounts owed under our 2019 Credit Agreement.

Unconditional purchase obligations represent the purchase of long lead-time component inventory that our contract manufacturers procure in accordance with our forecast. We expect to honor the inventory purchase commitments within the next 12 months.

Contractual commitments to suppliers for future services.

Lease payments on operating leases represent base rents and operating expense obligations to landlords for facilities we occupy at various locations.

Deferred payments for the acquisition of the Data Center Business represent payments of \$1.0 million per quarter.

Contingent consideration for the Capital Financing Business acquisition, at the estimated fair value. Actual payments could be different.

Other liabilities include our commitments towards debt related fees and specific arrangements other than inventory.

The amounts in the table above exclude immaterial income tax liabilities related to uncertain tax positions as we are unable to reasonably estimate the timing of settlement.

We did not have any material commitments for capital expenditures as of March 31, 2020.

Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements

We did not have any off-balance sheet arrangements as of March 31, 2020.

Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk

Interest Rate Sensitivity

Our exposure to market risk for changes in interest rates relates primarily to debt and foreign currencies.

Debt

At certain points in time we are exposed to the impact of interest rate fluctuations, primarily in the form of variable rate borrowings from our 2019 Credit Agreement. Our debt and 2019 Credit Agreement are described in Note 8. Debt, of our Notes to the condensed consolidated financial statements in this quarterly report on Form 10-Q. At March 31, 2020, we had \$425.5 million of debt outstanding, all of which was from our 2019 Credit Agreement. During the quarter ended March 31, 2020, the average daily outstanding amount was \$380.0 million with a high of \$430.3 million and a low of \$375.3 million.

The following table presents hypothetical changes in interest expense for the quarter ended March 31, 2020, on borrowings under our 2019 Credit Agreement as of March 31, 2020, that are sensitive to changes in interest rates (in thousands):

_	Change in interest expense given a decrease in interest rate of X bps* Outstanding debt					Change in interest expense given an increase in interest rate of X bps					
	(100 bps)		(50 bps)			as of March 31, 2020		100 bps	_	50 bps	
\$	(950)	\$	(4	75)	\$	380,033	\$	(950)	\$		(475)

* Underlying interest rate was 5.06% as of March 31, 2020.

Cash Flow Hedges of Interest Rate Risk

In conjunction with our term loan under the 2019 Credit Agreement, we entered into interest rate swap contracts with large financial institutions. This involves the receipt of variable rate amounts from these institutions in exchange for us making fixed-rate payments without exchange of the underlying notional amount of \$200.0 million of our debt. The derivative instruments hedge the impact of the changes in variable interest rates. We record the changes in the fair value of these cash flow hedges of interest rate risk in accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) until termination of the derivative agreements.

Exchange Rate Sensitivity

A majority of our sales and expenses are denominated in United States Dollars. While we conduct some sales transactions and incur certain operating expenses in foreign currencies and expect to continue to do so, we do not anticipate that foreign exchange gains or losses will be significant, in part because of our foreign exchange risk management process discussed below.

Foreign Exchange Forward Contracts

We record all derivatives on the balance sheet at fair value. Changes in the fair value of derivatives are recognized in earnings as Other expense, net. From time to time, we enter into foreign exchange forward contracts to mitigate the effect of gains and losses generated by the foreign currency forecast transactions related to certain operating expenses and re-measurement of certain assets and liabilities denominated in foreign currencies. These derivatives do not qualify as hedges. Changes in the fair value of these foreign exchange forward contracts are offset largely by re-measurement of the underlying assets and liabilities. As of March 31, 2020, forward foreign currency contracts had a notional principal amount of \$13.3 million and as of the three and nine months ended March 31, 2020 there were gains of \$0.1 million. These contracts have maturities of less than 30 days. Changes in the fair value of these foreign exchange forward contracts are offset largely by re-measurement of the underlying assets and liabilities. At March 31, 2019, we did not have any forward foreign currency contracts outstanding.

Foreign currency transaction gains and losses from operations was a gain of \$0.9 million and a loss of less than \$0.1 million for the three months ended March 31, 2020 and 2019, respectively. Foreign currency transaction gains and losses from operations was a gain of \$1.1 million and a gain of \$0.1 million for the nine months ended March 31, 2020 and 2019, respectively

Item 4. Controls and Procedures

Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures

Disclosure controls and procedures are controls and procedures designed to reasonably assure that information required to be disclosed in our reports filed under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, such as this Report, is recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time periods specified in the SEC's rules and forms and to reasonably assure that such information is accumulated and communicated to our management, including the Chief Executive Officer ("CEO") and the Chief Financial Officer ("CFO"), as appropriate to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure.

Under the supervision and with the participation of our management, including our CEO and CFO, we evaluated the effectiveness of the design and operation of our disclosure controls and procedures as of the end of the period covered by this Report. Based on this evaluation, our CEO and CFO concluded that our disclosure controls and procedures were effective as of the end of the period covered by this Report.

Changes in Internal Control over Financial Reporting

On July 1, 2019, we adopted the new FASB lease standard ASC 842, which required us to change our accounting for leases. To facilitate accounting and reporting requirements related to ASC 842, we have implemented a software application for real estate and equipment lease accounting and made applicable changes to our internal controls over financial reporting around lease accounting and disclosure. In addition, we implemented a new application around revenue recognition in the second quarter of fiscal 2020 and made applicable changes to our internal controls as a result of this implementation.

Other than the changes discussed above, there were no changes in our internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Rules 13a - 15(f) and 15(d) - 15(f) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934) during the three months ended March 31, 2020 that have materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

Inherent Limitations on Effectiveness of Controls

Our management, including the CEO and CFO, does not expect that our disclosure controls or our internal control over financial reporting will prevent or detect all error and all fraud. A control system, no matter how well designed and operated, can provide only reasonable, not absolute, assurance that the control system's objectives will be met. Our controls and procedures are designed to provide reasonable assurance that our control system's objective will be met, and our CEO and CFO have concluded that our disclosure controls and procedures are effective at the reasonable assurance level. The design of a control system must reflect the fact that there are resource constraints, and the benefits of controls must be considered relative to their costs. Further, because of the inherent limitations in all control systems, no evaluation of controls can provide absolute assurance that misstatements due to error or fraud will not occur or that all control issues and instances of fraud, if any, within Extreme Networks have been detected. These inherent limitations include the realities that judgments in decision-making can be faulty and that breakdowns can occur because of simple error or mistake. Controls can also be circumvented by the individual acts of some persons, by collusion of two or more people, or by management override of the controls. The design of any system of controls is based in part on certain assumptions about the likelihood of future events. Projections of any evaluation of the effectiveness of controls in future periods are subject to risks. Over time, controls may become inadequate because of changes in conditions or deterioration in the degree of compliance with policies or procedures. Notwithstanding these limitations, our disclosure controls and procedures are designed to provide reasonable assurance "level.



Item 1. Legal Proceedings

For information regarding litigation matters required by this item, refer to Part I, Item 3, Legal Proceedings of our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2019, and Note 10 to our Notes to condensed consolidated financial statements, included in Part I, Item 1 of this Report which are incorporated herein by reference.

Item 1A. Risk Factors

The following is a list of risks and uncertainties which may have a material and adverse effect on our business, operations, industry, financial condition, results of operations or future financial performance. While we believe we have identified and discussed below the key risk factors affecting our business, there may be additional risks and uncertainties that are not presently known or that are not currently believed to be significant that may adversely affect our business, results of operations, industry, financial position and financial performance in the future.

The coronavirus outbreak has had, and could continue to have, a materially disruptive effect on our business.

A novel strain of coronavirus emerged in December 2019. This coronavirus, now known as COVID-19, has spread around the world and has resulted in authorities implementing numerous measures to try to contain the virus, such as travel bans and restrictions, quarantines, shelter-in-place orders and shutdowns. The spread of COVID-19 has had, and may continue to have, a material negative impact on our business, financial condition and results of operations. Current and potential impacts include, but are not limited to, the following:

- the extended closures in early February 2020 and slow ramp up of capacity of many factories in China where our products and the components and subcomponents used in the manufacture of our equipment created, and could continue to create, supply chain disruptions for Extreme;
- supply and transportation costs have increased, and may continue to increase, as alternate suppliers are sought;
- reductions in passenger flights have led to a backlog of freight at airport terminals, causing further disruptions to the supply chain;
- labor shortages within delivery and other industries due to extended worker absences could create further supply chain disruptions;
- receivables and cash flow may be negatively impacted due to, among other things, supply chain disruptions or delays in customer payments;
- demand for Extreme's products and services, including Extreme's enterprise-scale products, have been and may continue to be reduced due to, among other things, uncertainties in the global economy and financial markets, cancellation or postponement of large gatherings and reduction in office sizes as well as reduced customer spending;
- orders or guidance to shut down non-essential businesses and for people to work from home have impacted the ability to ship products to customers and could inhibit sales opportunities;
- labor shortages within Extreme due to extended employee absences could negatively impact Extreme's business, including potential
 reductions in the availability of the sales team to complete sales and delays in deliverables and timelines within Extreme's engineering and
 support functions;
- fluctuations in foreign exchange rates could make our products less competitive in a price-sensitive environment for our non-U.S. customers; and
- reductions in earnings could increase our costs of borrowing, reduce our ability to comply with our credit agreement covenants or make extensions of credit unavailable to us.

The global outbreak of COVID-19 continues to rapidly evolve. The extent to which COVID-19 impacts our business will depend on future developments, which are highly uncertain and cannot be predicted with confidence, such as the speed and extent of geographic spread of the disease, the duration of the outbreak, travel restrictions and social distancing in the affected areas, business closures or business disruptions and the effectiveness of actions taken in the affected areas to contain and treat the disease.

We cannot assure future profitability, and our financial results may fluctuate significantly from period to period.

We have reported losses in each of our five most recent fiscal years. In addition, in years when we reported profits, we were not profitable in each quarter during those years. We anticipate continuing to incur significant sales and marketing, product development and general and administrative expenses. Any delay in generating or recognizing revenue could result in a loss for a quarter or full year. Even if we are profitable, our operating results may fall below our expectations and those of our investors, which could cause the price of our stock to fall.

45

We may experience challenges or delays in generating or recognizing revenue for a number of reasons and our revenue and operating results have varied significantly in the past and may vary significantly in the future due to a number of factors, including, but not limited to, the following:

- our dependence on obtaining orders during a quarter and shipping those orders in the same quarter to achieve our revenue objectives;
- decreases in the prices of the products we sell;
- the mix of products sold and the mix of distribution channels through which products are sold;
- acceptance provisions in customer contracts;
- our ability to deliver installation or inspection services by the end of the quarter;
- changes in general and/or specific macro-economic conditions in the networking industry;
- seasonal fluctuations in demand for our products and services;
- a disproportionate percentage of our sales occurring in the last month of a quarter;
- our ability to ship products by the end of a quarter;
- reduced visibility into the implementation cycles for our products and our customers' spending plans;
- our ability to forecast demand for our products, which in the case of lower-than-expected sales, may result in excess or obsolete inventory in addition to non-cancelable purchase commitments for component parts;
- our sales to the telecommunications service provider market, which represents a significant source of large product orders, being especially volatile and difficult to forecast;
- product returns or the cancellation or rescheduling of orders;
- announcements and new product introductions by our competitors;
- our ability to develop and support relationships with enterprise customers, service providers and other potential large customers;
- our ability to achieve and maintain targeted cost reductions;
- fluctuations in warranty or other service expenses actually incurred;
- our ability to obtain sufficient supplies of sole- or limited-source components for our products on a timely basis;
- increases in the price of the components we purchase; and
- changes in funding for customer technology purchases in our markets.

Due to the foregoing and other factors, many of which are described herein, period-to-period comparisons of our operating results should not be relied upon as an indicator of our future performance.

We may not realize anticipated benefits of past or future acquisitions, divestitures and strategic investments, and the integration of acquired companies or technologies may negatively impact our business, financial condition and results of operations or dilute the ownership interests of our stockholders.

As part of our business strategy, we review acquisition and strategic investment prospects that we believe would complement our current product offerings, augment our market coverage or enhance our technical capabilities, or otherwise offer growth opportunities. In the event of any future acquisitions, we could:

- issue equity securities which would dilute current stockholders' percentage ownership;
- incur substantial debt;
- assume contingent liabilities; or
- expend significant cash.

These actions could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, and operating results or the price of our common stock. For example, on August 9, 2019, we completed our acquisition of Aerohive, a publicly held networking company, for approximately \$264 million in cash consideration and assumption of certain employee equity awards.

There can be no assurance we will achieve the revenues, growth prospects and synergies expected from any acquisition or that we will achieve such revenue, growth prospects and synergies in the anticipated time period and our failure to do so could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and operating results. Moreover, even if we do obtain benefits in the form of increased sales and earnings, these benefits may be recognized much later than the time when the expenses associated with an acquisition are incurred. This is particularly relevant in cases where it would be necessary to integrate new types of technology into our existing portfolio and new types of products may be targeted for potential customers with which we do not have pre-existing relationships.

Our ability to realize the anticipated benefits of any current and future acquisitions, divestitures and investment activities, including the acquisition of Aerohive, also entail numerous risks, including, but not limited to:

difficulties in the assimilation and successful integration of acquired operations, sales functions, technologies and/or products;



- unanticipated costs, litigation or other contingent liabilities associated with the acquisition or investment transaction;
- incurrence of acquisition- and integration-related costs, goodwill or in-process research and development impairment charges, or amortization costs for acquired intangible assets, that could negatively impact our business, financial condition and results of operations;
- the diversion of management's attention from other business concerns;
- adverse effects on existing business relationships with suppliers and customers;
- risks associated with entering markets in which we have no or limited prior experience;
- the potential loss of key employees of acquired organizations and inability to attract or retain other key employees; and
- substantial charges for the amortization of certain purchased intangible assets, deferred stock compensation or similar items.

In addition, we may not be able to successfully integrate any businesses, products, technologies, or personnel that we might acquire in the future, and our failure to do so could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, and operating results.

The global economic environment has and may continue to negatively impact our business, financial condition and operating results.

The challenges and uncertainty currently affecting global economic conditions, including the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic, may negatively impact our business and operating results in the following ways:

- customers may delay or cancel plans to purchase our products and services;
- customers may not be able to pay, or may delay payment of, the amounts they owe us, which may adversely affect our cash flow, the timing of our revenue recognition and the amount of our revenue;
- increased pricing pressure may result from our competitors aggressively discounting their products;
- accurate budgeting and planning will be difficult due to low visibility into future sales;
- forecasting customer demand will be more difficult, increasing the risk of either excess and obsolete inventory if our forecast is too high or insufficient inventory to meet customer demand if our forecast is too low; and
- our component suppliers and contract manufacturers have been negatively affected by the economy, which may result in product delays and changes in pricing and service levels.

If global economic conditions do not show continued improvement, we believe we could experience material adverse impacts to our business, financial condition and operating results.

Our dependence on a few manufacturers and third parties for our manufacturing, warehousing, and delivery requirements could harm our business, financial condition, and operating results.

We primarily rely on our manufacturing partners: Alpha Networks; Senao Networks; Foxconn; Delta Networks, Wistron NeWeb Corporation, Quanta, and select other partners to manufacture our products. We have experienced delays in product shipments from some of our partners in the past, which in turn delayed product shipments to our customers. These or similar problems may arise in the future, such as delivery of products of inferior quality, delivery of insufficient quantity of products, or the interruption or discontinuance of operations of a manufacturer or other partner, any of which could have a material adverse effect on our business and operating results. In addition, any natural disaster or business interruption to our manufacturing partners could significantly disrupt our business. While we maintain strong relationships with our manufacturing and other partners, our agreements with these manufacturers are generally of limited duration and pricing, quality and volume commitments are negotiated on a recurring basis. The failure to maintain continuing agreements with our manufacturing partners or find replacements for them in a timely manner could adversely affect our business. We intend to introduce new products and product enhancements, which will require that we rapidly achieve volume production by coordinating our efforts with those of our suppliers and contract manufacturers.

As part of our cost-reduction efforts, we will need to realize lower per unit product costs from our manufacturing partners by means of volume efficiencies and the utilization of manufacturing sites in lower-cost geographies. However, we cannot be certain when or if such price reductions will occur. The failure to obtain such price reductions would adversely affect our business, financial condition, and operating results.

In addition, a portion of our manufacturing is performed in China and is therefore subject to risks associated with doing business outside of the United States, including the possibility of additional import tariffs. The United States government has previously announced import tariffs on goods manufactured in China. These tariffs, depending upon their ultimate scope, duration and how they are implemented, could negatively impact our business by continuing to increase our costs and by making our products less competitive. We may not be able to pass such increased costs on to our customers. In addition, any relocation of contract manufacturing facilities to locations outside of China may increase our costs and could impact the global competitiveness of our products.



We depend upon international sales for a significant portion of our revenue which imposes a number of risks on our business.

International sales constitute a significant portion of our net revenue. Our ability to grow will depend in part on the expansion of international sales. Our international sales primarily depend on the success of our resellers and distributors. The failure of these resellers and distributors to sell our products internationally would limit our ability to sustain and grow our revenue. There are a number of risks arising from our international business, including:

- longer accounts receivable collection cycles;
- difficulties in managing operations across disparate geographic areas;
- potential import tariffs imposed by the United States and the possibility of reciprocal tariffs by foreign countries;
- difficulties associated with enforcing agreements through foreign legal systems;
- reduced or limited protection of intellectual property rights, particularly in jurisdictions that have less developed intellectual property regimes, such as China and India;
- higher credit risks requiring cash in advance or letters of credit;
- potential adverse tax consequences;
- compliance with regulatory requirements of foreign countries, including compliance with rapidly evolving environmental regulations;
- compliance with U.S. laws and regulations pertaining to the sale and distribution of products to customers in foreign countries, including export controls and the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act;
- the payment of operating expenses in local currencies, which exposes us to risks of currency fluctuations;
- political and economic turbulence or uncertainty, such as the United Kingdom's withdrawal from the European Union that has created economic and political uncertainty in the European Union;
- terrorism, war or other armed conflict;
- compliance with U.S. and other applicable government regulations prohibiting certain end-uses and restrictions on trade with embargoed or sanctioned countries with denied parties;
- difficulty in conducting due diligence with respect to business partners in certain international markets;
- increased complexity of accounting rules and financial reporting requirements;
- fluctuations in local economies; and
- natural disasters and epidemics.

Any or all of these factors could have a material adverse impact on our business, financial condition, and results of operations.

Substantially all of our international sales are United States dollar-denominated. The continued strength and future increases in the value of the United States dollar relative to foreign currencies could make our products less competitive in international markets. In the future, we may elect to invoice a larger portion of of our international customers in local currency, which would expose us to greater fluctuations in exchange rates between the United States dollar and the particular local currency. If we do so, we may decide to engage in hedging transactions to minimize the risk of such fluctuations.

We have entered into foreign exchange forward contracts to offset the impact of payment of operating expenses in local currencies to some of our operating foreign subsidiaries. However, if we are not successful in managing these foreign currency transactions, we could incur losses from these activities.

Local laws and customs in many countries differ significantly from, or conflict with, those in the United States or in other countries in which we operate. In many foreign countries, it is common for others to engage in business practices that are prohibited by our internal policies and procedures or U.S. regulations applicable to us. Although we have implemented policies, procedures and training designed to ensure compliance with these U.S. and foreign laws and policies, there can be no complete assurance that any individual employee, contractor, channel partner, or agents will not violate our policies and procedures. Violations of laws or key control policies by our employees, contractors, channel partners, or agents could result in termination of our relationship, financial reporting problems, fines, and/or penalties for us, or prohibition on the importation or exportation of our products and could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

Over time we expect the average selling price of our products to decrease, which is likely to reduce gross margin and/or revenue.

The network equipment industry has traditionally experienced an erosion of average selling prices due to a number of factors, including competitive pricing pressures, promotional pricing and technological progress. [Although we have recently increased prices,] over time we anticipate the average selling prices of our products will decrease in the future in response to competitive pricing pressures, excess inventories, increased sales discounts and new product introductions by us or our competitors. We may experience decreases in future operating results due to the erosion of our average selling prices. To maintain our gross margin, we must develop and introduce on a timely basis new products and product enhancements and continually reduce our product costs. Our failure to do so would likely cause our revenue and gross margin to decline.



We may not fully realize the anticipated positive impacts to future financial results from our restructuring efforts.

We have undertaken restructuring efforts in the past to streamline operations and reduce operating expenses. Our ability to achieve the anticipated cost savings and other benefits from our restructuring efforts within expected time frames is subject to many estimates and assumptions and may vary materially based on factors such as market conditions and the effect of our restructuring efforts on our work force. These estimates and assumptions are subject to significant economic, competitive and other uncertainties, some of which are beyond our control. We cannot assure that we will fully realize the anticipated positive impacts to future financial results from our current or future restructuring efforts. If our estimates and assumptions are incorrect or if other unforeseen events occur, we may not achieve the cost savings expected from such restructurings, and our business, financial condition, and results of operations could be adversely affected.

We purchase several key components for products from single or limited sources and could lose sales if these suppliers fail to meet our needs.

We currently purchase several key components used in the manufacturing of our products from single or limited sources and are dependent upon supply from these sources to meet our needs. Certain components such as tantalum capacitors, SRAM, DRAM, and printed circuit boards, have been in the past, and may in the future be, in short supply. We have encountered, and are likely in the future to encounter, shortages and delays in obtaining these or other components, and this could have a material adverse effect on our ability to meet customer orders. Our principal sole-source components include:

- ASICs merchant silicon, Ethernet switching, custom and physical interface;
- microprocessors;
- programmable integrated circuits;
- selected other integrated circuits;
- custom power supplies; and
- custom-tooled sheet metal.

Our principal limited-source components include:

- flash memory;
- DRAMs and SRAMs;
- printed circuit boards;
- CAMs;
- connectors; and
- timing circuits (crystals & clocks).

We use our forecast of expected demand to determine our material requirements. Lead times for materials and components we order vary significantly, and depend on factors such as the specific supplier, contract terms and demand for a component at a given time. If forecasts exceed orders, we may have excess and/or obsolete inventory, which could have a material adverse effect on our business, operating results and financial condition. If orders exceed forecasts, we may have inadequate supplies of certain materials and components, which could have a material adverse effect on our ability to meet customer delivery requirements and to recognize revenue.

Our top ten suppliers accounted for a significant portion of our purchases during the quarter. Given the significant concentration of our supply chain, particularly with certain sole or limited source providers, any significant interruption by any of the key suppliers or a termination of a relationship could temporarily disrupt our operations. Additionally, our operations are materially dependent upon the continued market acceptance and quality of these manufacturers' products and their ability to continue to manufacture products that are competitive and that comply with laws relating to environmental and efficiency standards. Our inability to obtain products from one or more of these suppliers or a decline in market acceptance of these suppliers' products could have a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations and financial condition. Other than pursuant to an agreement with a key component supplier which includes pricing based on a minimum volume commitment, generally we do not have agreements fixing long-term prices or minimum volume requirements from suppliers. From time to time we have experienced shortages and allocations of certain components, resulting in delays in filling orders. Qualifying new suppliers to compensate for such shortages may be time-consuming and costly and may increase the likelihood of errors in design or production. In addition, during the development of our products, we have experienced delays in the prototyping of our chipsets, which in turn has led to delays in product introductions. Similar delays may occur in the future. Furthermore, the performance of the components from our suppliers as incorporated in our products may not meet the quality requirements of our customers.

The extended factory closures in China in the wake of the COVID-19 outbreak reduced the capacity of our supply chain and may continue to do so. See also, Item 1A. Risk Factors—*"The coronavirus outbreak has had, and could continue to have, a materially disruptive effect on our business."*



To successfully manage our business or achieve our goals, we must attract, retain, train, motivate, develop and promote key employees, and a failure to do so can harm us.

Our success depends to a significant degree upon the continued contributions of our key management, engineering, sales and marketing, service and operations personnel, many of whom would be difficult to replace. We have experienced and may in the future experience significant turnover in our executive personnel. Changes in our management and key employees could affect our financial results, and our prior reductions in force, may impede our ability to attract and retain highly skilled personnel. We believe our future success will also depend in large part upon our ability to attract and retain highly skilled managerial, engineering, sales and marketing, service, finance and operations personnel. The market for such personnel is competitive in certain regions for certain types of technical skills.

A number of our employees are foreign nationals who rely on visas and entry permits in order to legally work in the United States and other countries. In recent years, the United States has increased the level of scrutiny in granting H-1(B), L-1 and other business visas. In addition, the current U.S. administration has indicated that immigration reform is a priority. Compliance with United States immigration and labor laws could require us to incur additional unexpected labor costs and expenses or could restrain our ability to retain skilled professionals. Any of these restrictions could have a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations and financial conditions.

Our stock price has been volatile in the past and may significantly fluctuate in the future.

In the past, our common stock price has fluctuated significantly. This could continue as we or our competitors announce new products, our results or those of our customers or competition fluctuate, conditions in the networking or semiconductor industry change, conditions in the global economy change, or when investors, change their sentiment toward stocks in the networking technology sector.

In addition, fluctuations in our stock price and our price-to-earnings multiple may make our stock attractive to momentum, hedge or day-trading investors who often shift funds into and out of stock rapidly, exacerbating price fluctuations in either direction, particularly when viewed on a quarterly basis. These fluctuations may adversely affect the trading price or liquidity of our common stock. Some companies, including us, that have had volatile market prices for their securities have had securities class action lawsuits filed against them. If a suit were filed against us, regardless of its merits or outcome, it could result in substantial costs and divert management's attention and resources.

Due to the volatility in our stock price, we can make no assurance that we will be able to continue to meet the continuing listing requirements of The NASDAQ Stock Market ("NASDAQ"). If we are unable to meet the continuing listing requirements, NASDAQ may take steps to delist our common stock. This would adversely affect the ability of investors to trade in our stock, limiting the liquidity of our stock and decreasing its value. If our stock was delisted by NASDAQ, this could negatively impact our ability to raise capital. Delisting could be a negative factor with regard to employee engagement and could negatively impact sales. Further, if our stock was delisted by NASDAQ, our stock may no longer be considered a covered security, and we would be subject to various state securities regulations.

Intense competition in the market for networking equipment and Cloud platform companies could prevent us from increasing revenue and attaining profitability.

The market for network switching solutions is intensely competitive and dominated primarily by Cisco Systems Inc., Dell, Inc. Hewlett-Packard Enterprise Company, Huawei Technologies Co. Ltd., Arista Networks, Inc., CommScope and Juniper Networks, Inc. Most of our competitors have longer operating histories, greater name recognition, larger customer bases, broader product lines and substantially greater financial, technical, sales, marketing and other resources. As a result, these competitors are able to devote greater resources to the development, promotion, sale and support of their products. In addition, they have larger distribution channels, stronger brand names, access to more customers, a larger installed customer base and a greater ability to make attractive offers to channel partners and customers than we do. Further, many of our competitors have made substantial investments in hardware networking capabilities and offerings. These competitors may be able to gain market share by leveraging their investments in hardware networking capabilities to attract customers at lower prices or with greater synergies. Some of our customers may question whether we have the financial resources to complete their projects and future service commitments.

We may also face increased competition from both traditional networking solutions companies and Cloud platform companies offering IaaS and PaaS products to enterprise customers. In particular, AWS, Microsoft Azure and the Google Cloud Platform may provide enterprise customers with a cloud-based platform of data center compute and networking services.

For example, we have encountered, and expect to continue to encounter in the future, many potential customers who are confident in and committed to the product offerings of our principal competitors. Accordingly, these potential customers may not consider or evaluate our products. When such potential customers have considered or evaluated our products, we have in the past lost, and expect in the future to lose, sales to some of these customers as large competitors have offered significant price discounts to secure these sales.



The pricing policies of our competitors impact the overall demand for our products and services. Some of our competitors are capable of operating at significant losses for extended periods of time, increasing pricing pressure on our products and services. If we do not maintain competitive pricing, the demand for our products and services, as well as our market share, may decline. From time to time, we may lower the prices of our products and services in response to competitive pressure. When this happens, if we are unable to reduce our component costs or improve operating efficiencies, our revenue and gross margins will be adversely affected.

Industry consolidation may lead to stronger competition and may harm our business, financial condition, and operating results.

There has been a trend toward industry consolidation in our markets for several years. We expect this trend to continue as companies attempt to strengthen or hold their market positions in an evolving industry and as companies are acquired or are unable to continue operations. For example, some of our current and potential competitors for enterprise data center business have made acquisitions or announced new strategic alliances, designed to position them with the ability to provide end-to-end technology solutions for the enterprise data center. Companies that are strategic alliance partners in some areas of our business may acquire or form alliances with our competitors, thereby reducing their business with us. We believe industry consolidation may result in stronger competitors that are better able to compete as sole-source vendors for customers. This could lead to more variability in our operating results and could have a material adverse effect on our business, operating results, and financial condition. Furthermore, particularly in the service provider market, rapid consolidation will lead to fewer customers, with the effect that loss of a major customer could have a material impact on results not anticipated in a customer marketplace composed of more numerous participants.

We intend to invest in engineering, sales, services, marketing and manufacturing on a long-term basis, and delays or inability to attain the expected benefits may result in unfavorable operating results.

While we intend to focus on managing our costs and expenses, over the long term, we also intend to invest in personnel and other resources related to our engineering, sales, services, marketing and manufacturing functions as we focus on our foundational priorities, such as leadership in our core products and solutions and architectures for business transformation. We are likely to recognize the costs associated with these investments earlier than some of the anticipated benefits and the return on these investments may be lower, or may develop more slowly, than we expect. If we do not achieve the benefits anticipated from these investments, or if the achievement of these benefits is delayed, our business, financial condition, and operating results may be adversely affected.

Our success is dependent on our ability to continually introduce new products and features that achieve broad market acceptance.

The network equipment market is characterized by rapid technological progress, frequent new product introductions, changes in customer requirements and evolving industry standards. If we do not regularly introduce new products in this dynamic environment, our product lines will become obsolete. These new products must be compatible and inter-operate with products and architectures offered by other vendors. We have and may in the future experience delays in product development and releases, and such delays have and could in the future adversely affect our ability to compete and our business, financial condition, and operating results.

When we announce new products or product enhancements that have the potential to replace or shorten the life cycle of our existing products, customers may defer or cancel orders for our existing products; in addition, ending sales of existing products may cause customers to cancel or defer orders for our existing products. These actions could have a material adverse effect on our operating results by unexpectedly decreasing sales, increasing inventory levels of older products and exposing us to greater risk of product obsolescence.

Even if we introduce new switching products, alternative technologies could achieve widespread market acceptance and displace the Ethernet technology on which we have based our product architecture. For example, developments in routers and routing software could significantly reduce demand for our products. As a result, we may not be able to achieve widespread market acceptance of our current or future products.

If we do not successfully anticipate technological shifts, market needs and opportunities, and develop products, product enhancements and business strategies that meet those technological shifts, needs and opportunities, or if those products are not made available or strategies are not executed in a timely manner or do not gain market acceptance, we may not be able to compete effectively and our ability to generate revenues will suffer.

The markets for our products are constantly evolving and characterized by rapid technological change, frequent product introductions, changes in customer requirements, and continuous pricing pressures. We cannot guarantee that we will be able to anticipate future technological shifts, market needs and opportunities or be able to develop new products, product enhancements and business strategies to meet such technological shifts, needs or opportunities in a timely manner or at all. For example, the move from Wi-Fi 5 to Wi-Fi 6 infrastructures has been receiving considerable attention. In our view, it will take several years to see the majority of customers fully embrace Wi-Fi 6 technology, and we believe the successful Wi-Fi 6 products and solutions will combine hardware, software, cloud, machine learning, and artificial intelligence elements together to provide value in addition to the chipset evolution itself. If we fail to anticipate market requirements or opportunities or fail to develop and introduce new products, product enhancements or business strategies to meet those requirements or opportunities in a timely manner, it could cause us to lose



customers, and such failure could substantially decrease or delay market acceptance and sales of our present and future products and services, which would significantly harm our business, financial condition, and results of operations. Even if we are able to anticipate, develop and commercially introduce new products and enhancements, we cannot assure that new products or enhancements will achieve widespread market acceptance.

Our employees may engage in misconduct or other improper activities, including noncompliance with regulatory standards and requirements, which could have a material adverse effect on our business.

We are exposed to the risk of employee fraud or other misconduct. Misconduct by employees could include intentional failures to:

- comply with securities laws and regulations or similar regulations of comparable foreign regulatory authorities;
- · comply with export controls and sanctions laws and regulations or similar regulations of comparable foreign regulatory authorities;
- comply with anti-corruption laws and regulations or similar regulations of comparable foreign regulatory authorities;
- comply with internal controls that we have established;
- report financial information or data accurately; or
- disclose unauthorized activities to us.

The precautions we take to detect and prevent misconduct may not be effective in controlling unknown or unmanaged risks or losses or in protecting us from governmental investigations or other actions or lawsuits stemming from a failure to be in compliance with such laws or regulations. If any such actions are instituted against us, and we are not successful in defending ourselves or asserting our rights, those actions could have a significant impact on our business, financial condition, and results of operations, including the imposition of significant fines or other sanctions.

The cloud networking market is still in its early stages and is rapidly evolving. If this market does not evolve as we anticipate, or our target end customers do not adopt our cloud networking solutions, we may not be able to compete effectively, and our ability to generate revenue will suffer.

The cloud networking market is the fastest growing segment of the networking industry, with expected compound annual growth rates double that of on-premises managed networking, and this projected data led us to acquire Aerohive Networks in August 2019. The market demand for cloud networking solutions has increased in recent years as end customers have deployed larger networks and have increased the use of virtualization and cloud computing. Our success may be impacted by our ability to provide successful cloud networking solutions that address the needs of our channel partners and end customers more effectively and economically than those of other competitors or existing technologies. If the cloud networking solutions market does not develop in the way we anticipate, if our solutions do not offer significant benefits compared to competing legacy network switching products or if end customers do not recognize the benefits that our solutions provide, then our potential for growth in this cloud market could be adversely affected.

Claims of infringement by others may increase and the resolution of such claims may adversely affect our business, financial condition, and operating results.

Our industry is characterized by the existence of a large number of patents and frequent claims and related litigation regarding patents, copyrights (including rights to "open source" software) and other intellectual property rights. As we have grown it has, and may continue to, experience greater revenues and increased public visibility, which may cause competitors, customers, and governmental authorities to be more likely to initiate litigation against us. Because of the existence of a large number of patents in the networking field, the secrecy of some pending patents and the issuance of new patents at a rapid pace, it is not possible to determine in advance if a product or component might infringe the patent rights of others. Because of the potential for courts awarding substantial damages, the lack of predictability of such awards and the high legal costs associated with the defense of such patent infringement matters that would be expended to prove lack of infringement, it is not uncommon for companies in our industry to settle even potentially unmeritorious claims for very substantial amounts. Furthermore, the entities with whom we have or could have disputes or discussions include entities with extensive patent portfolios and substantial financial assets. These entities are actively engaged in programs to generate substantial revenue from their patent portfolios and are seeking or may seek significant payments or royalties from us and others in our industry.

Litigation resulting from claims that we are infringing the proprietary rights of others has resulted and could in the future result in substantial costs and a diversion of resources and could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations. We previously received notices from entities alleging that we were infringing their patents and have been party to patent litigation in the past.

Without regard to the merits of these or any other claims, an adverse court order or a settlement could require us, among other actions, to:

stop selling our products that incorporate the challenged intellectual property;

52

- obtain a royalty bearing license to sell or use the relevant technology, and that license may not be available on reasonable terms or available at all;
- pay damages;
- redesign those products that use the disputed technology; or
- face a ban on importation of our products into the United States.

In addition, our products include so-called "open source" software. Open source software is typically licensed for use at no initial charge but imposes on the user of the open source software certain requirements to license to others both the open source software as well as modifications to the open source software under certain circumstances. Our use of open source software subjects us to certain additional risks for the following reasons:

- open source license terms may be ambiguous and may result in unanticipated obligations regarding the licensing of our products and intellectual property;
- open source software cannot be protected under trade secret law;
- suppliers of open-source software do not provide the warranty, support and liability protections typically provided by vendors who offer proprietary software; and
- it may be difficult for us to accurately determine the developers of the open source code and whether the acquired software infringes third-party intellectual property rights.

We believe even if we do not infringe the rights of others, we will incur significant expenses in the future due to defense of legal claims, disputes or licensing negotiations, though the amounts cannot be determined. These expenses may be material or otherwise adversely affect our business, financial condition, and operating results.

Our credit facilities impose financial and operating restrictions on us.

Our 2019 Credit Agreement imposes, and the terms of any future debt may impose, operating and other restrictions on us. These restrictions could affect, and in many respects limit or prohibit, among other items, our ability to:

- incur additional indebtedness;
- create liens;
- make investments;
- enter into transactions with affiliates;
- sell assets;
- guarantee indebtedness;
- declare or pay dividends or other distributions to stockholders;
- repurchase equity interests;
- change the nature of our business;
- enter into swap agreements;
- issue or sell capital stock of certain of our subsidiaries; and
- consolidate, merge, or transfer all or substantially all of our assets and the assets of our subsidiaries on a consolidated basis.

Our 2019 Credit Agreement also requires us to achieve and maintain compliance with specified financial ratios and certain liquidity and revenue metrics. A breach of any of these restrictive covenants or the inability to comply with the required financial ratios or metrics could result in a default under our 2019 Credit Agreement. For example, in April 2020, we obtained a limited waiver under the 2019 Credit Agreement relating to compliance with certain financial ratios. If we are unable to renegotiate the terms of the 2019 Credit Agreement prior to the expiration of the waiver period set forth in such limited waiver, or if any further event of default occurs, the lenders under our 2019 Credit Agreement may elect to declare all outstanding borrowings, together with accrued interest and other fees, to be immediately due and payable. The lenders under our 2019 Credit Agreement also have the right in these circumstances to terminate any commitments they have to provide further borrowings.

Uncertainty about the future of the London Interbank Offered Rate ("LIBOR") could impact the cost of our borrowing and ability to mitigate interest rate risk.

Certain of our financing instruments involve variable rate debt, thus exposing us to the risk of fluctuations in interest rates. Our 2019 Credit Agreement provides for interest to be calculated based on the London Interbank Offered Rate ("LIBOR"), however, the U.K. Financial Conduct Authority, which regulates LIBOR, announced in 2017 that it intends to phase out LIBOR by the end of 2021. With the expected discontinuation of LIBOR, the U.S. Federal Reserve has begun publishing a Secured Overnight Funding Rate, an index based on transactions in the Treasury repurchase market. At this time, we cannot predict how markets will respond to this or other proposed alternative rates or the effect of any changes to LIBOR or the discontinuation of LIBOR. The overall financial market may be disrupted as a result of the phase-out or replacement of LIBOR, which could increase our cost of borrowing and could impact our ability to enter into hedging arrangements to mitigate interest rate risk. If LIBOR is no longer available or if our lenders



have increased costs due to changes in LIBOR, we may experience potential increases in interest rates on our variable rate debt, which could adversely impact our interest expense, results of operations and cash flows.

If we fail to meet our payment or other obligations under our 2019 Credit Agreement, the lenders under such 2019 Credit Agreement, as amended, could foreclose on, and acquire control of, substantially all of our assets.

Our 2019 Credit Agreement is jointly and severally guaranteed by us and certain of our subsidiaries. Borrowings under our 2019 Credit Agreement are secured by liens on substantially all of our assets, including the capital stock of certain of our subsidiaries, and the assets of our subsidiaries that are loan party guarantors. If we are unable to repay outstanding borrowings when due or comply with other obligations and covenants under our 2019 Credit Agreement, the lenders under our 2019 Credit Agreement will have the right to proceed against these pledged capital stock and take control of substantially all of our assets.

Our cash requirements may require us to seek additional debt or equity financing and we may not be able to obtain such financing on favorable terms, or at all.

Our 2019 Credit Agreement may not be sufficient for our future working capital, investments and cash requirements, in which case we would need to seek additional debt or equity financing or scale back our operations. In addition, we may need to seek additional financing to achieve and maintain compliance with specified financial ratios under our 2019 Credit Agreement, as amended. We may not be able to access additional capital resources due to a variety of reasons, including the restrictive covenants in our 2019 Credit Agreement and the lack of available capital due to global economic conditions. If our financing requirements are not met and we are unable to access additional financing on favorable terms, or at all, our business, financial condition and results of operations could be materially adversely affected.

Our operating results may be negatively affected by legal proceedings.

We have in the past, currently are and will likely in the future pursue or be subject to claims or lawsuits in the normal course of our business. In addition to the risks related to the intellectual property lawsuits described above, we are currently parties to other litigation as described in Note 10 to our Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements included elsewhere in this Report. Regardless of the result, litigation can be expensive, lengthy and disruptive to normal business operations. Moreover, the results of complex legal proceedings are difficult to predict. An unfavorable resolution of a lawsuit in which we are a defendant could result in a court order against us or payments to other parties that would have an adverse effect on our business, results of operations or financial condition. Even if we are successful in prosecuting claims and lawsuits, we may not recover damages sufficient to cover our expenses incurred to manage, investigate and pursue the litigation. In addition, subject to certain limitations, we may be obligated to indemnify our current and former customers, suppliers, directors, officers and employees in certain lawsuits. We may not have adequate insurance coverage to cover all of our litigation costs and liabilities.

Failure to protect our intellectual property could affect our business.

We rely on a combination of patent, copyright, trademark and trade secret laws and restrictions on disclosure to protect our intellectual property rights. However, we cannot ensure that the actions we have taken will adequately protect our intellectual property rights or that other parties will not independently develop similar or competing products that do not infringe on our patents. We generally enter into confidentiality, invention assignment or license agreements with our employees, consultants and other third parties with whom we do business, and control access to and distribution of our intellectual property and other proprietary information. Despite our efforts to protect our proprietary rights, unauthorized parties may attempt to copy or otherwise misappropriate or use our products or technology, which would adversely affect our business.

When our products contain undetected errors, we may incur significant unexpected expenses and could lose sales.

Network products frequently contain undetected errors when new products or new versions or updates of existing products are released to the marketplace. In the past, we have experienced such errors in connection with new products and product updates. We have experienced component problems in prior years that caused us to incur higher than expected warranty, service costs and expenses, and other related operating expenses. In the future, we expect that, from time to time, such errors or component failures will be found in new or existing products after the commencement of commercial shipments. These problems may have a material adverse effect on our business by causing us to incur significant warranty, repair and replacement costs, diverting the attention of our engineering personnel from new product development efforts, delaying the recognition of revenue and causing significant customer relations problems. Further, if products are not accepted by customers due to such defects, and such returns exceed the amount we accrued for defective returns based on our historical experience, our business, financial condition, and results of operations would be adversely affected.

Our products must successfully inter-operate with products from other vendors. As a result, when problems occur in a network, it may be difficult to identify the sources of these problems. The occurrence of system errors, whether or not caused by our products, could result in the delay or loss of market acceptance of our products and any necessary revisions may cause us to incur significant expenses. The occurrence of any such problems would likely have a material adverse effect on our business, operating results and financial condition.



We must continue to develop and increase the productivity of our indirect distribution channels to increase net revenue and improve our operating results.

Our distribution strategy focuses primarily on developing and increasing the productivity of our indirect distribution channels. If we fail to develop and cultivate relationships with significant channel partners, or if these channel partners are not successful in their sales efforts, sales of our products may decrease and our operating results could suffer. Many of our channel partners also sell products from other vendors that compete with our products. Our channel partners may not continue to market or sell our products effectively or to devote the resources necessary to provide us with effective sales, marketing and technical support. We may not be able to successfully manage our sales channels or enter into additional reseller and/or distribution agreements. Our failure to do any of these could limit our ability to grow or sustain revenue.

Our operating results for any given period have and will continue to depend to a significant extent on large orders from a relatively small number of channel partners and other customers. However, we do not have binding purchase commitments from any of them. A substantial reduction or delay in sales of our products to a significant reseller, distributor or other customer could harm our business, operating results and financial condition because our expense levels are based on our expectations as to future revenue and to a large extent are fixed in the short term. Under specified conditions, some third-party distributors are allowed to return products to us and unexpected returns could adversely affect our business, financial condition, and results of operations.

Our channel partners and other indirect distribution channels have been negatively impacted by COVID-19 and the resulting economic decline, and may continue to be so impacted. This has resulted in, and may continue to result in, decreased sales.

The sales cycle for our products is long and we may incur substantial non-recoverable expenses or devote significant resources to sales that do not occur when anticipated.

The purchase of our products represents a significant strategic decision by a customer regarding its communications infrastructure. The decision by customers to purchase our products is often based on the results of a variety of internal procedures associated with the evaluation, testing, implementation and acceptance of new technologies. Accordingly, the product evaluation process frequently results in a lengthy sales cycle, typically ranging from three months to longer than a year, and as a result, our ability to sell products is subject to a number of significant risks, including risks that:

- budgetary constraints and internal acceptance reviews by customers will result in the loss of potential sales;
- there may be substantial variation in the length of the sales cycle from customer to customer, making decisions on the expenditure of resources difficult to assess;
- we may incur substantial sales and marketing expenses and expend significant management time in an attempt to initiate or increase the sale of products to customers, but not succeed;
- if a sales forecast from a specific customer for a particular quarter is not achieved in that quarter, we may be unable to compensate for the shortfall, which could harm our operating results; and
- downward pricing pressures could occur during the lengthy sales cycle for our products.

Failure to successfully optimize our sales and support teams or educate them in regard to technologies and our product families may harm our business, financial condition, and results of operations.

The sale of our products and services requires a concerted effort that is frequently targeted at several levels within a prospective customer's organization. We may not be able to increase net revenue unless we optimize our sales and support teams in order to address all of the customer requirements necessary to sell our products.

We cannot assure that we will be able to successfully integrate employees into our Company or to educate and train current and future employees in regard to rapidly evolving technologies and our product families. A failure to do so may hurt our business, financial condition, and results of operations.

Failure of our products to comply with evolving industry standards and complex government regulations may adversely impact our business.

If we do not comply with existing or evolving industry standards and government regulations, we may not be able to sell our products where these standards or regulations apply. The network equipment industry in which we compete is characterized by rapid changes in technology and customers' requirements and evolving industry standards. As a result, our success depends on:

- the timely adoption and market acceptance of industry standards, and timely resolution of conflicting U.S. and international industry standards; and
- our ability to influence the development of emerging industry standards and to introduce new and enhanced products that are compatible with such standards.

In the past, we have introduced new products that were not compatible with certain technological standards, and in the future, we may not be able to effectively address the compatibility and interoperability issues that arise as a result of technological changes and evolving industry standards.



Our products must also comply with various U.S. federal government regulations and standards defined by agencies such as the Federal Communications Commission, standards established by governmental authorities in various foreign countries and recommendations of the International Telecommunication Union. In some circumstances, we must obtain regulatory approvals or certificates of compliance before we can offer or distribute our products in certain jurisdictions or to certain customers. Complying with new regulations or obtaining certifications can be costly and disruptive to our business.

If we do not comply with existing or evolving industry standards or government regulations, we will not be able to sell our products where these standards or regulations apply, which may prevent us from sustaining our net revenue or achieving profitability.

If we do not adequately manage and evolve our financial reporting and managerial systems and processes, our ability to manage and grow our business may be harmed.

Our ability to successfully implement our business plan and comply with regulations requires an effective planning and management process. We need to ensure that any businesses acquired, including Aerohive, are appropriately integrated in our financial systems. We need to continue improving our existing, and implement new, operational and financial systems, procedures and controls. Any delay in the implementation of, or disruption in the integration of acquired businesses, or delay and disruption in the transition to, new or enhanced systems, procedures or controls, could harm our ability to record and report financial and management information on a timely and accurate basis, or to forecast future results.

Recent U.S. tax legislation may materially adversely affect our business, financial condition and results of operations.

U.S. tax legislation has significantly changed the U.S. federal income taxation of U.S. corporations, including by reducing the U.S. corporate income tax rate, limiting interest deductions, permitting immediate expensing of certain capital expenditures, adopting elements of a territorial tax system, imposing a one-time transition tax (or "repatriation tax") on all undistributed earnings and profits of certain U.S.-owned foreign corporations, revising the rules governing net operating losses and the rules governing foreign tax credits, and introducing new anti-base erosion provisions. Many of these changes were effective immediately upon enactment on December 22, 2017, without any transition periods or grandfathering for existing transactions. The legislation remains unclear in certain respects and could be subject to potential amendments and technical corrections, as well as interpretations and implementing regulations by the Treasury and Internal Revenue Service ("IRS"), any of which could lessen or increase certain adverse impacts of the legislation. In addition, there is still uncertainty about how these U.S. federal income tax changes will affect state and local taxation, which often uses federal taxable income as a starting point for computing state and local tax liabilities.

Our analysis and interpretation of this legislation was completed in the second quarter of the fiscal year ended June 30, 2019, and based on our determination, the reduction of the U.S. corporate income tax rate did not have a materially adverse impact to our earnings given our U.S. valuation allowance. We determined the one-time transition tax did not have a materially adverse impact given our ability to utilize existing tax attributes. An estimate of the impact was recorded in the second quarter of the fiscal year ended June 30, 2018, and a final adjustment to the estimate was recorded in the second quarter of fiscal year ended June 30, 2018, and a final adjustment to the estimate was recorded in the second quarter of fiscal year ended June 30, 2019 as allowed under the relevant accounting guidance issued by the SEC. We believe the limitation on interest deductions, the expanded limitation on executive compensation deductions and the anti-base erosion provisions in the legislation may negatively impact our cash flows going forward. There may be other material adverse effects resulting from the legislation that we have not yet identified.

Changes in the effective tax rate including from the release of the valuation allowance recorded against our net U.S. deferred tax assets, or adverse outcomes resulting from examination of our income or other tax returns or change in ownership, could adversely affect our business, financial condition, and results of operations.

Our future effective tax rates may be volatile or adversely affected by changes in our business or U.S. or foreign tax laws, including: the partial or full release of the valuation allowance recorded against our net U.S. deferred tax assets; expiration of or lapses in the research and development tax credit laws; transfer pricing adjustments; tax effects of stock-based compensation; or costs related to restructuring. In addition, we are subject to the examination of our income tax returns by the Internal Revenue Service and other tax authorities. Although we regularly assess the likelihood of adverse outcomes resulting from these examinations to determine the adequacy of our provision for income taxes, there is no assurance that such determinations by us are in fact adequate. Changes in our effective tax rates or amounts assessed upon examination of our tax returns may have a material, adverse impact on our business, financial condition, and results of operations.

Our future effective tax rate in particular could be adversely affected by a change in ownership pursuant to Section 382 of the U.S. Internal Revenue Code. If a change in ownership occurs, it may limit our ability to utilize our net operating losses to offset our U.S. taxable income. If U.S. taxable income is greater than the change in ownership limitation, we will pay a higher rate of tax with respect to the amount of taxable income that exceeds the limitation. This could have a material adverse impact on our results of operations. On April 26, 2012, we adopted the Restated Rights Plan to help protect our assets. In general, this does not allow a stockholder to acquire more than 4.95% of our outstanding common stock without a waiver from our Board, who must take into account the relevant tax analysis relating to potential limitation of our net operating losses. Our Restated Rights Plan is effective through May 31, 2020.

Provisions in our charter documents and Delaware law and our adoption of a stockholder rights plan may delay or prevent an acquisition of Extreme, which could decrease the value of our common stock.

Our certificate of incorporation and bylaws and Delaware law contain provisions that could make it more difficult for a third party to acquire us without the consent of our Board. Delaware law also imposes some restrictions on mergers and other business combinations between us and any holder of 15% or more of our outstanding common stock. In addition, our Board has the right to issue preferred stock without stockholder approval, which could be used to dilute the stock ownership of a potential hostile acquirer. Although we believe these provisions of our certificate of incorporation and bylaws and Delaware law will provide for an opportunity to receive a higher bid by requiring potential acquirers to negotiate with our Board, these provisions apply even if the offer may be considered beneficial by some of our stockholders.

Our Restated Rights Plan provides that if a single stockholder (or group) acquires more than 4.95% of our outstanding common stock without a waiver from our Board, each holder of one share of our common stock (other than the stockholder or group who acquired in excess of 4.95% of our common stock) may purchase a fractional share of our preferred stock that would result in substantial dilution to the triggering stockholder or group. Accordingly, although this plan is designed to prevent any limitation on the utilization of our net operating losses by avoiding issues raised under Section 382 of the U.S. Internal Revenue Code, the Restated Rights Plan could also serve as a deterrent to stockholders wishing to effect a change of control.

Compliance with laws, rules and regulations relating to corporate governance and public disclosure may result in additional expenses.

Federal securities laws, rules and regulations, as well as NASDAQ rules and regulations, require companies to maintain extensive corporate governance measures, impose comprehensive reporting and disclosure requirements, set strict independence and financial expertise standards for audit and other committee members and impose civil and criminal penalties for companies and their Chief Executive Officers, Chief Financial Officers and directors for securities law violations. These laws, rules and regulations and the interpretation of these requirements are evolving, and we are making investments to evaluate current practices and to continue to achieve compliance, which investments may have a material impact on our financial condition.

We are required to evaluate the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting on an annual basis and publicly disclose any material weaknesses in our controls. Any adverse results from such evaluation could result in a loss of investor confidence in our financial reports and significant expense to remediate, and ultimately could have an adverse effect on our stock price.

Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 requires our management to assess the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting and to disclose if such controls were unable to provide assurance that a material error would be prevented or detected in a timely manner. We have an ongoing program to review the design of our internal controls framework in keeping with changes in business needs, implement necessary changes to our controls design and test the system and process controls necessary to comply with these requirements. Because of the inherent limitations in all control systems, no evaluation of controls can provide absolute assurance that misstatements due to error or fraud will not occur or that all control issues and instances of fraud, if any, within our Company will have been detected.

If we or our independent registered public accounting firm identifies material weaknesses in our internal controls, the disclosure of that fact, even if quickly remedied, may cause investors to lose confidence in our financial statements and its stock price may decline. Remediation of a material weakness could require us to incur significant expenses and, if we fail to remedy any material weakness, our ability to report our financial results on a timely and accurate basis may be adversely affected, our access to the capital markets may be restricted, our stock price may decline, and we may be subject to sanctions or investigation by regulatory authorities, including the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission or NASDAQ. We may also be required to restate our financial statements from prior periods. Execution of restatements create a significant strain on our internal resources and could cause delays in our filing of quarterly or annual financial results, increase our costs and cause management distraction. Restatements may also significantly affect our stock price in an adverse manner.

We rely on the availability of third-party licenses.

Some of our products are designed to include software or other intellectual property, including open source software, licensed from third parties. It may be necessary in the future to seek or renew licenses relating to various aspects of these products. There can be no assurance that the necessary licenses would be available on acceptable terms, if at all. The inability to obtain certain licenses or other rights or to obtain such licenses or rights on favorable terms, could have a material adverse effect on our business, operating results, and financial condition. Moreover, the inclusion in our products of software or other intellectual property licensed from third parties on a nonexclusive basis could limit our ability to protect our proprietary rights in our products. Further, the failure to comply with the terms of any license, including free open source software, may result in our inability to continue to use such license. Our inability to maintain or re-license any third-party licenses required in our products or our inability to obtain third-party licenses necessary to develop new products and product enhancements, could require us, if possible, to develop substitute technology or obtain



substitute technology of lower quality or performance standards or at a greater cost, any of which could delay or prevent product shipment and harm our business, financial condition, and results of operations.

System security risks, data protection breaches, and cyber-attacks could compromise our proprietary information, disrupt our internal operations and harm public perception of our products, which could adversely affect our business, financial condition and results of operations.

In the ordinary course of business, we store sensitive data, including intellectual property, our proprietary business information and that of our customers, suppliers and business partners on our networks. In addition, we store sensitive or classified information through cloud-based services that may be hosted by third parties and in data center infrastructure maintained by third parties. The secure maintenance of this information is critical to our operations and business strategy. Increasingly, companies, including us, are subject to a wide variety of attacks on their networks on an ongoing basis. Despite our security measures, our information technology and infrastructure may be vulnerable to penetration or attacks by computer programmers and hackers, or breached due to employee error, malfeasance or other disruptions. In addition, as a provider of products and services to the government, our products and services may be the targets of cyber-attacks that attempt to sabotage or otherwise mitigate losses from all cyber-attacks. Any such breach could compromise our networks, creating system disruptions or slowdowns and exploiting security vulnerabilities of our products, and the information stored on our networks could be accessed, publicly disclosed, lost or stolen, which could subject us to liability to our customers, suppliers, business partners and others, could require significant management attention and resources, could result in the loss of business, regulatory actions and potential liability, and could cause us reputational and financial harm. In addition, sophisticated hardware and operating system software and applications that we produce or procure from third parties may contain defects in design or manufacture, including "bugs" and other problems that could unexpectedly interfere with the operation of our networks. This can be true even for "legacy" products that have been determined to have reached an end of life engineering status but will continue to operate for a limited amount of time.

If an actual or perceived breach of network security occurs in our network or in the network of a customer of our networking products, regardless of whether the breach is attributable to our products, the market perception of the effectiveness of our products could be harmed. In addition, the economic costs to us to eliminate or alleviate cyber or other security problems, bugs, viruses, worms, malicious software systems and security vulnerabilities could be significant and may be difficult to anticipate or measure. Because the techniques used by computer programmers and hackers, many of whom are highly sophisticated and well-funded, to access or sabotage networks change frequently and generally are not recognized until after they are used, we may be unable to anticipate or immediately detect these techniques. This could impede our sales, manufacturing, distribution or other critical functions, which could adversely affect our business.

Market conditions and changes in the industry could lead to discontinuation of our products or businesses resulting in asset impairments.

In response to changes in industry and market conditions, we may be required to strategically realign our resources and consider restructuring, disposing of, or otherwise exiting businesses. Any decision to limit investment in or dispose of or otherwise exit businesses may result in the recording of special charges, such as inventory and technology-related write-offs, workforce reduction costs, charges relating to consolidation of excess facilities, or claims from third parties who were resellers or users of discontinued products. Our estimates with respect to the useful life or ultimate recoverability of our carrying basis of assets, including purchased intangible assets, could change as a result of such assessments and decisions. Although in certain instances, our supply agreements allow us the option to cancel, reschedule, and adjust our requirements based on our business needs prior to firm orders being placed, our loss contingencies may include liabilities for contracts that we cannot cancel with contract manufacturers and suppliers. Further, our estimates relating to the liabilities for excess facilities are affected by changes in real estate market conditions.

If our products do not effectively inter-operate with our customers' networks and result in cancellations and delays of installations, our business, financial condition and results of operations could be harmed.

Our products are designed to interface with our customers' existing networks, each of which have different specifications and utilize multiple protocol standards and products from other vendors. Many of our customers' networks contain multiple generations of products that have been added over time as these networks have grown and evolved. Our products must inter-operate with many or all of the products within these networks as well as future products in order to meet our customers' requirements. If we find errors in the existing software or defects in the hardware used in our customers' networks, we may need to modify our software networking solutions to fix or overcome these errors so that our products will inter-operate and scale with the existing software and hardware, which could be costly and could negatively affect our business, financial condition, and results of operations. In addition, if our products do not inter-operate with those of our customers' networks, demand for our products could be adversely affected or orders for our products could be canceled. This could harm our operating results, financial condition and damage our reputation, and seriously harm our business and prospects.

Our revenues may decline as a result of changes in public funding of educational institutions.



A portion of our revenues comes from sales to both public and private K-12 educational institutions. Public schools receive funding from local tax revenue, and from state and federal governments through a variety of programs, many of which seek to assist schools located in underprivileged or rural areas. The funding for a portion of our sales to educational institutions comes from a federal funding program known as the E-Rate program. E-Rate is a program of the Federal Communications Commission that subsidizes the purchase of approved telecommunications, Internet access, and internal connection costs for eligible public educational institutions. The E-Rate program, its eligibility criteria, the timing and specific amount of federal funding appropriation continues to be under review by the Federal Communications Commission, and we cannot assure that this program or its equivalent will continue, and as a result, our business may be harmed. Furthermore, if state or local funding of public educational institutions may be negatively impacted by these changed conditions. Any reduction in spending on information technology systems by educational institutions would likely materially and adversely affect our business and results of operations. This is a specific example of the many factors which add additional uncertainty to our future revenue from our end-customers in the education sector.

Our headquarters and some significant supporting businesses are located in Northern California and other areas subject to risks of natural disasters that could disrupt our operations and harm our business, financial condition and results of operations.

Our corporate headquarters are located in Silicon Valley in Northern California. Historically, this region as well as our R&D centers in North Carolina and New Hampshire have been vulnerable to natural disasters and other risks, such as earthquakes, fires, floods and tropical storms, which at times have disrupted the local economy and posed physical risks to our property. We have contract manufacturers located in Taiwan and Mexico where similar natural disasters and other risks may disrupt the local economy and pose physical risks to our property and the property of our contract manufacturer.

In addition, the continued threat of terrorism and heightened security and military action in response to this threat, or any future acts of terrorism, may cause further disruptions to the economies of the United States and other countries. If such disruptions result in delays or cancellations of customer orders for our products, our business, financial condition and operating results will suffer.

Item 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds

The following table provides stock repurchase activity during the three months ended March 31, 2020 (in thousands, except per share amounts).

	Total Number of Shares Purchased	P	Average Price Paid per Share	Total Number of Shares Purchased as Part of Publicly Announced Plans or Programs	Tha	proximate Dollar Value of Shares t May Yet Be Purchased er the Plans or Programs
Remaining shares available to repurchase (1)					\$	19,821
Increase in authorization (1)						40,000
January 1, 2020 - January 31, 2020	—	\$	—	—		—
February 1, 2020 - February 29, 2020 (2)	381		12.64	381		4,821
March 1, 2019 - March 31, 2020	—		—	—		—
Total	381	\$	12.64	381	\$	55,000
	5	9				

- (1) On November 2, 2018, the Company announced that its had authorized management to repurchase up to \$60.0 million of its common stock for two years from the date of authorization. Purchases may be made from time to time in the open market or in privately negotiated transactions, including accelerated share repurchases. A maximum of \$35.0 million of the Company's common stock may be repurchased in any calendar year. In February 2020 the Board increased the authorization to repurchase by \$40.0 million to \$100.0 million which expires three years from the authorization on February 5, 2020.
- (2) In November 2019, the Company entered into an accelerated share repurchase agreement ("the November 2019 ASR") to repurchase shares of the Company's common stock. Pursuant to the November 2019 ASR, the Company paid \$30.0 million for an initial delivery of 3,850,000 shares valued at \$25.2 million. The remaining balance of \$4.8 million was recorded in additional paid-in-capital as a forward contract in the Company's common stock. The forward contract was settled on January 24, 2020 and the Company received an additional 381,505 shares of its common stock. Total shares repurchased under the November 2019 ASR were 4,231,505 shares at an average cash purchase price of \$7.09.

Item 3. Defaults Upon Senior Securities - Not Applicable

Item 4. Mine Safety Disclosures - Not Applicable

Item 5. Other Information

The information set forth below is included herein for the purpose of providing disclosure required under "Item 5.03. Amendments to Articles of Incorporation or Bylaws" of Form 8-K.

Effective May 8, 2020, the Board approved and adopted amendments to the existing bylaws of the Company (as so amended, the "Bylaws").

The amendments revise the deadline in the Bylaws for advance notice of nominations for an annual meeting of stockholders to generally not earlier than the close of business 120 days prior to the one-year anniversary of the preceding year's annual meeting and not later than the close of business 90 days prior to such one-year anniversary; provided, however, that the amendments do not apply to the 2020 annual meeting of stockholders. In addition, the amendments revise the deadline in the Bylaws for advance notice of director nominations for a special meeting of stockholders where directors will be elected to generally not earlier than the close of business 120 days prior to such special meeting and not later than the close of business 90 days prior to such special meeting, or, if later, the tenth day following public disclosure of the special meeting.

The amendments also revise the advance notice disclosure requirements contained in the Bylaws requiring the stockholder proposing business or nominating directors or to provide additional information about the stockholder's ownership of securities in the Company (including ownership of derivative securities) and material litigation, relationships and interests in material agreements with or involving the Company. The Bylaws also require the stockholder to provide information regarding the proposed business and any related agreements between the stockholder and any other beneficial holder of the Company's stock. Further, the Bylaws require the stockholder to provide additional information regarding any candidate the stockholder 's notice if such nominee was a stockholder delivering such notice and a description of any direct or indirect material interest in any material contract or agreement between or among the nominating stockholder and each nominee or his or her respective associates. Additionally, the Bylaws require any candidate for the Board, whether nominated by a stockholder or the Board, to provide certain background information and representations regarding disclosure of voting or compensation arrangements, compliance with the Company's policies and guidelines and intent to serve the entire term as a director.

The amendments also add forum selection provisions, which provide that, unless the Company consents in writing to the selection of another forum, (a) the Delaware Court of Chancery will be the sole and exclusive forum for the following actions: (i) any derivative action or proceeding brought by or on behalf of the Company; (ii) any action asserting a claim for breach of a fiduciary duty owed by any current or former director, officer, employee or stockholder of the Company to the Company or the Company's stockholders; (iii) any action arising pursuant to any provision of the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware or the Company's certificate of incorporation or the Bylaws; and (iv) any action asserting a claim against the Company governed by the internal affairs doctrine and (b) the federal district courts of the United States will be the exclusive forum for the resolution of any complaint asserting a cause of action arising under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended. Additionally, the amendments include language pursuant to which stockholders are deemed to have consented to personal jurisdiction in the Delaware Court of Chancery or the federal district courts of the United States, as applicable, and to service of process on their counsel in any action initiated in violation of the forum selection provisions.

The amendments also revise the number of directors required to call a special meeting of the Board to a majority of the authorized directors, allow the Board to set separate record dates for shareholders receiving notice of a shareholder meeting and



shareholders entitled to vote at a shareholder meeting and include certain other technical, conforming, modernizing and clarifying changes to the Bylaws.

The foregoing description of the amendments is qualified in its entirety by reference to the full text of the Bylaws, a copy of which is attached as Exhibit 3.4 to this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q and incorporated herein by reference.

Item 6. Exhibits

(a) Exhibits:

Exhibit			Incorporated by Reference				
Number	Description of Document	Form	Filing Date	Number	Filed Herewith		
3.4	<u>Amended and Restated Bylaws of Extreme Networks, Inc. (as Amended and Restated Effective May 8, 2020)</u>				Х		
10.49	Executive Vice President Severance Policy.	10-Q	1/30/2020	10.49			
10.50	Separation Agreement with Robert Gault.	10-Q	1/30/2020	10.50			
10.51	First Amendment and Limited Waiver dated as of April 8, 2020, by and among Extreme Networks, Inc., the Lenders party thereto, and the Bank of Montreal, as administrative and collateral agent for the Lenders.				Х		
10.52	Second Amendment to the Amended and Restated Credit Agreement dated as of May 8, 2020, by and among Extreme Networks, Inc., the Lenders party thereto, and the Bank of Montreal, as administrative and collateral agent for the Lenders.				X		
31.1	Section 302 Certification of Chief Executive Officer.				Х		
31.2	Section 302 Certification of Chief Financial Officer.				Х		
32.1*	Section 906 Certification of Chief Executive Officer.				Х		
32.2*	Section 906 Certification of Chief Financial Officer.				Х		
101.INS	Inline XBRL Instance Document – the instance document does not appear in the Interactive Data File because XBRL tags are embedded within the Inline XBRL document.				X		
101.SCH					X		
	Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document						
101.CAL	Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document				Х		
101.DEF	Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase Document				Х		
101.LAB	Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document				Х		
101.PRE	Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document				Х		
104	Cover Page Interactive Data File (embedded within the Inline XBRL document)						

* Furnished herewith. Exhibits 32.1 and 32.2 are being furnished and shall not be deemed to be "filed" for purposes of section 18 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"), or otherwise subject to the liability of that section, nor shall such exhibits be deemed to be incorporated by reference in any registration statement or other document filed under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or the Exchange Act, except as otherwise specifically stated in such filing.

61

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the Registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

EXTREME NETWORKS, INC. (Registrant)

/s/ REMITHOMAS

Remi Thomas Executive Vice President, Chief Financial Officer (Principal Accounting Officer)

May 11, 2020

62

AMENDED AND RESTATED BYLAWS

OF EXTREME NETWORKS, INC.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

		Page
ARTICLE I ST	OCKHOLDERS	1
Section 1.1	Annual Meeting	1
Section 1.2	Special Meetings	1
Section 1.3	Notice of Meetings	1
Section 1.4	Adjournment	2
Section 1.5	Quorum	2
Section 1.6	Conduct of the Stockholders' Meeting	2
Section 1.7	Conduct of Business	2
Section 1.8	Notice of Stockholder Business for the 2020 Annual Meeting	3
Section 1.9	Notice of Stockholder Business for Annual Meetings After the 2020 Annual Meeting	5
Section 1.10	Voting and Proxies	8
Section 1.11	Stock List	8
ARTICLE II B	DARD OF DIRECTORS	9
Section 2.1	Number and Term of Office	9
Section 2.2	Vacancies and Newly Created Directorships	9
Section 2.3	Removal	9
Section 2.4	Regular Meetings	9
Section 2.5	Special Meetings	9
Section 2.6	Quorum	10
Section 2.7	Participation in Meetings	10
Section 2.8	Conduct of Business	10
Section 2.9	Powers	10
Section 2.10	Compensation of Directors	11
Section 2.11	Nomination of Director Candidates for the 2020 Annual Meeting	11
Section 2.12	Submission of Questionnaire, Representation and Agreement for the 2020 Annual Meeting	13
Section 2.13	Nomination of Director Candidates Other than for the 2020 Annual Meeting	13
Section 2.14	Submission of Questionnaire, Representation and Agreement Other than for the 2020 Annual Meeting	15
ARTICLE III C	COMMITTEES	17
Section 3.1	Committees of the Board of Directors	17
Section 3.2	Conduct of Business	17
ARTICLE IV C	DFFICERS	17
Section 4.1	Generally	17
Section 4.2	Chairman of the Board	18
		i

Section 4.3	President	18
Section 4.4	Vice President	18
Section 4.5	Treasurer / Chief Financial Officer	18
Section 4.6	Secretary	18
Section 4.7	Delegation of Authority	18
Section 4.8	Removal	18
Section 4.9	Action With Respect to Securities of Other Corporations	18
ARTICLE V STOCK		19
Section 5.1	Certificates of Stock	19
Section 5.2	Transfers of Stock	19
Section 5.3	Record Date	19
Section 5.4	Lost, Stolen or Destroyed Certificates	19
Section 5.5	Regulations	19
ARTICLE VI NOTICE	S	20
Section 6.1	Notices	20
Section 6.2	Waivers	20
ARTICLE VII MISCEI	LLANEOUS	20
Section 7.1	Electronic and Facsimile Signatures	20
Section 7.2	Corporate Seal	20
Section 7.3	Reliance Upon Books, Reports and Records	20
Section 7.4	Fiscal Year	20
Section 7.5	Time Periods	20
Section 7.6	Exclusive Form	21
ARTICLE VIII INDEM	INIFICATION OF DIRECTORS AND OFFICERS	21
Section 8.1	Right to Indemnification	21
Section 8.2	Right of Claimant to Bring Suit	22
Section 8.3	Non-Exclusivity of Rights	22
Section 8.4	Indemnification Contracts	22
Section 8.5	Insurance	22
Section 8.6	Effect of Amendment	23
ARTICLE IX AMEND	MENTS	23
Section 9.1	Amendment of Bylaws	23
		ii

EXTREME NETWORKS, INC. A DELAWARE CORPORATION AMENDED AND RESTATED BYLAWS

ARTICLE I

STOCKHOLDERS

Section 1.1 <u>Annual Meeting</u>. An annual meeting of the stockholders of Extreme Networks, Inc. (the "<u>Corporation</u>"), for the election of directors to succeed those whose terms expire and for the transaction of such other business as may properly come before the meeting, shall be held at such place, on such date, and at such time as the board of directors of the Corporation (the "<u>Board of Directors</u>" or the "<u>Board</u>") shall each year fix.

Section 1.2 <u>Special Meetings</u>. Special meetings of the stockholders may be called only by the Board of Directors, for any purpose or purposes prescribed in the notice of the meeting, pursuant to a resolution adopted by a majority of the total number of authorized directors (whether or not there exists any vacancies in previously authorized directorships at the time any such resolution is presented to the Board of Directors for adoption and shall be held at such place, on such date and at such time as the Board may fix; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that the Board shall call a special meeting of stockholders upon request by the holders of not less than twenty five percent (25%) of all shares entitled to cast votes at the meeting, voting together as a single class, only for the purposes set forth in <u>Section 2.3</u>. Business transacted at special meetings shall be confined to the purpose or purposes stated in the notice.

Upon request in writing sent by registered mail to the President or Chief Executive Officer by any stockholder or stockholders entitled to request a special meeting of stockholders pursuant to this <u>Section 1.2</u> and <u>Section 2.3</u>, and containing the information required pursuant to <u>Sections 1.9(c)</u> and <u>2.13</u>, the Board of Directors shall determine a place and time for such meeting, which time shall be not less than 120 nor more than 130 days after the receipt of such request, and a record date for the determination of stockholders entitled to vote at such meeting shall be fixed by the Board of Directors, in advance, which shall not be more than 60 days nor less than 10 days before the date of such meeting. Following such receipt of a request and determination by the Secretary of the validity thereof, it shall be the duty of the Secretary to present the request to the Board of Directors, and upon Board action as provided in this <u>Section 1.2</u>, to cause notice to be given to the stockholders entitled to vote at such meeting will be held at the place and time so determined, for such purposes, as well as any purpose or purposes determined by the Board of Directors in accordance with this <u>Section 1.2</u>.

Section 1.3 <u>Notice of Meetings</u>. Written notice of the place, date, and time of all meetings of the stockholders shall be given either personally or by mail or electronic transmission in accordance with Section 232 of the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware (the "<u>DGCL</u>") or other written communication, not less than 10 nor more than 60 days before the date on which the meeting is to be held, to each stockholder entitled to vote at such meeting, except as otherwise provided herein or required by law (meaning, here and hereinafter, as required from time to time by the DGCL or the Certificate of Incorporation"). Notice by electronic transmission shall be deemed given as provided in Section 232 of the DGCL provided that any notice by electronic transmission shall include a prominent legend that the communication is an important notice regarding the Corporation. For purposes of the bylaws of the Corporation (the "<u>Bylaws</u>"), "<u>electronic transmission</u>" means any form of communication not directly involving the physical transmission of paper, that creates a record that may be retained, retrieved and reviewed by a recipient thereof and that may be directly reproduced in paper form by such a recipient through an automated process.

Section 1.4 <u>Adjournment</u>. Any meeting of stockholders may be adjourned to any other time and to any other place at which a meeting of stockholders may be held under these Bylaws by the holders of a majority of the shares of stock present or represented at the meeting and entitled to vote, although less than a quorum, or, if no stockholder is present, by any officer entitled to preside at or to act as Secretary of such meeting or as provided in <u>Section 1.5</u>. When a meeting is adjourned to another place, date or time, written notice need not be given of the adjourned meeting if the place, date and time thereof are announced at the meeting at which the adjournment is taken; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that if the date of any adjourned meeting is more than 30 days after the date for which the meeting was originally noticed, or if a new record date is fixed for the adjourned meeting, written notice of the place, date, and time of the adjourned meeting shall be given in conformity herewith. At any adjourned meeting, any business may be transacted which might have been transacted at the original meeting.

Section 1.5 <u>Quorum</u>. At any meeting of the stockholders, the holders of a majority of all of the shares of the stock entitled to vote at the meeting, present in person or by proxy, shall constitute a quorum for all purposes, unless or except to the extent that the presence of a larger number may be required by law.

If a quorum of stockholders shall fail to attend any meeting, the chairman of the meeting or the holders of a majority of the shares of stock entitled to vote who are present, in person or by proxy, may adjourn the meeting to another place, date, or time.

Section 1.6 <u>Conduct of the Stockholders' Meeting</u>. At every meeting of the stockholders, the Chairman, if there is such an officer, or if not, the President, or in his or her absence, the Vice President designated by the President, or in the absence of such designation, any Vice President, or in the absence of the President or any Vice President, a chairman chosen by the majority of the voting shares represented in person or by proxy, shall act as chairman of such meeting (references to the "Chairman" herein shall refer to any person acting as the chairman of a meeting in accordance with this <u>Section 1.6</u>). The Secretary or, in his or her absence, a person designated by the Chairman, shall act as secretary of such meeting. Unless otherwise approved by the Chairman, attendance at the stockholders' meeting is restricted to stockholders of record, persons authorized in accordance with <u>Section 1.9</u> of these Bylaws to act by proxy, and officers of the Corporation.

Section 1.7 <u>Conduct of Business</u>. The Chairman shall call the meeting to order, establish the agenda, and conduct the business of the meeting in accordance therewith or, at the Chairman's discretion, it may be conducted otherwise in accordance with the wishes of the stockholders in attendance. The opening and closing of the polls for each matter upon which the stockholders will vote at the meeting shall be announced at the meeting.

The Chairman shall also conduct the meeting in an orderly manner, rule on the precedence of and procedure on, motions and other procedural matters, and exercise discretion with respect to such procedural matters with fairness and good faith toward all those entitled to take part. The Chairman may impose reasonable limits on the amount of time taken up at the meeting on discussion in general or on remarks by any one stockholder. Should any person in attendance become unruly or obstruct the meeting proceedings, the Chairman shall have the power to have such person removed from participation. Notwithstanding anything in these Bylaws to the contrary, no business shall be conducted at a meeting except in accordance with the procedures set forth in this <u>Section 1.7</u> and <u>Section 1.8</u> or <u>Section 1.9</u>, as applicable, and <u>Sections 2.11</u> and <u>2.12</u> or <u>Sections 2.13</u> and <u>2.14</u>, as applicable, and no business shall be conducted at a special meeting except for that specified in the notice of meeting (or any supplement thereto) given by or at the direction of the Board of Directors. The Chairman of a meeting shall, if the facts warrant, determine and declare to the meeting that business was not properly brought before the meeting and in accordance with

the foregoing Sections, and if he or she should so determine, he or she shall so declare to the meeting and any such business not properly brought before the meeting shall not be transacted.

Section 1.8 Notice of Stockholder Business for the 2020 Annual Meeting.

At the 2020 annual meeting of the stockholders (the "2020 Annual Meeting"), only such (a) business shall be conducted as shall have been properly brought before the meeting. To be properly brought before the 2020 Annual Meeting, business (other than the nomination of a person for election as a director, which is governed by Sections 2.11 and <u>2.12</u>) must be either (i) specified in the notice of meeting (or any supplement thereto) given by or at the direction of the Board of Directors, (ii) otherwise properly brought before the meeting by or at the direction of the Board of Directors, or (iii) otherwise properly brought before the meeting by a stockholder who (A) was a stockholder of record (and, with respect to any beneficial owner, if different, on whose behalf such business is proposed, only if such beneficial owner was the beneficial owner of shares of the Corporation) both at the time of giving the notice provided for in this Section 1.8 and at the time of the meeting, (B) is entitled to vote at the meeting and (C) has complied with this Section 1.8 as to such business. For any business to be properly brought before the 2020 Annual Meeting by a stockholder (other than the nomination of a person for election as a director, which is governed by <u>Sections 2.11</u> and <u>2.12</u>), it must be a proper matter for stockholder action under the DGCL, and the stockholder must have given timely notice thereof in writing to the Secretary. To be timely, a stockholder proposal to be presented at the 2020 Annual Meeting shall be in writing and must be received at the Corporation's principal executive offices not less than 90 days nor more than 120 days prior to the one-year anniversary of the date of the preceding year's annual meeting as first specified in the Corporation's notice of meeting (without regard to any postponements or adjournments of such meeting after such notice was first sent); provided, however, that if no annual meeting was held in the previous year or the date of the annual meeting is more than 30 days earlier or later than such anniversary date, notice by the stockholder to be timely must be received not later than the close of business on the later of the 90th day prior to the annual meeting or the 10th day following the date on which public announcement of the date of such meeting is first made. "Public announcement" for purposes hereof shall have the meaning set forth in Section 2.11(c). In no event shall the public announcement of an adjournment or postponement of the 2020 Annual Meeting commence a new time period (or extend any time period) for the giving of a stockholder's notice as described above. For business to be properly brought before a special meeting by a stockholder, the business must be limited to the purpose or purposes set forth in a request under Section 1.2.

A stockholder's notice to the Secretary shall set forth as to each matter the stockholder proposes (b) to bring before the 2020 Annual Meeting (i) a brief description of the business desired to be brought before the meeting and the text of the proposal or business, including the text of any resolutions proposed for consideration and, in the event that such business includes a proposal to amend the Bylaws, the language of the proposed amendment, (ii) as to the stockholder giving the notice, the beneficial owner, if any, on whose behalf the proposal is being made, and any of their respective affiliates or associates or others acting in concert therewith (for purposes of this Section 1.8, each, a "Proposing Person"), the name and address, as they appear on the Corporation's books, of the stockholder proposing such business and of any other Proposing Person, (iii) a representation that the stockholder is a holder of record of stock of the Corporation entitled to vote at the meeting on the date of such notice and intends to appear in person or by proxy at the meeting to propose the business specified in the notice, (iv) any material interest of the stockholder and any other Proposing Person in such business, (v) the following information regarding the ownership interests of the stockholder and any other Proposing Person which shall be supplemented in writing by the stockholder not later than 10 days after the record date for voting at the meeting to disclose such interests as of such record date: (A) the class or series and number of shares of the Corporation that are owned beneficially and of record by the stockholder and any other Proposing Person; (B) any option, warrant, convertible security, stock appreciation right, or similar right with an exercise or conversion privilege or a settlement payment or mechanism at a price related to any class or series of shares

of the Corporation or with a value derived in whole or in part from the value of any class or series of shares of the Corporation, any derivative or synthetic arrangement having the characteristics of a long position in any class or series of shares of the Corporation, or any contract, derivative, swap or other transaction or series of transactions designed to produce economic benefits and risks that correspond substantially to the ownership of any class or series of shares of the Corporation, including due to the fact that the value of such contract, derivative, swap or other transaction or series of transactions is determined by reference to the price, value or volatility of any class or series of shares of the Corporation, whether or not such instrument, contract or right shall be subject to settlement in the underlying class or series of shares of the Corporation, through the delivery of cash or other property, or otherwise, and without regard to whether the stockholder of record or any other Proposing Person may have entered into transactions that hedge or mitigate the economic effect of such instrument, contract or right (a "Derivative Instrument") directly or indirectly owned beneficially by such stockholder or other Proposing Person, and any other direct or indirect opportunity to profit or share in any profit derived from any increase or decrease in the value of shares of the Corporation; (C) any proxy, contract, arrangement, understanding, or relationship pursuant to which such stockholder or other Proposing Person has a right to vote any shares of any security of the Corporation; (D) any agreement, arrangement, understanding, relationship or otherwise, including any repurchase or similar so-called "stock borrowing" agreement or arrangement, engaged in, directly or indirectly, by such stockholder or other Proposing Person, the purpose or effect of which is to mitigate loss to, reduce the economic risk (of ownership or otherwise) of any class or series of the shares of the Corporation by, manage the risk of share price changes for, or increase or decrease the voting power of, such stockholder or other Proposing Person with respect to any class or series of the shares of the Corporation, or which provides, directly or indirectly, the opportunity to profit or share in any profit derived from any decrease in the price or value of any class or series of the shares of the Corporation ("Short Interests"); (E) any rights to dividends on the shares of the Corporation owned beneficially by such stockholder or other Proposing Person that are separated or separable from the underlying shares of the Corporation; (F) any proportionate interest in shares of the Corporation or Derivative Instruments held, directly or indirectly, by a general or limited partnership in which such stockholder or other Proposing Person is a general partner or, directly or indirectly, beneficially owns an interest in a general partner; (G) any performance-related fees (other than an asset-based fee) to which such stockholder or other Proposing Person is entitled based on any increase or decrease in the value of shares of the Corporation or Derivative Instruments, if any, as of the date of such notice, including, without limitation, any such interests held by members of such stockholder's or other Proposing Person's immediate family sharing the same household; (H) any significant equity interests or any Derivative Instruments or Short Interests in any principal competitor of the Corporation held by such stockholder or other Proposing Person; and (I) any direct or indirect interest of such stockholder or other Proposing Person in any contract with the Corporation, any affiliate of the Corporation or any principal competitor of the Corporation (including, in any such case, any employment agreement, collective bargaining agreement or consulting agreement), and (vi) any other information relating to such stockholder or other Proposing Person, if any, that would be required to be disclosed in a proxy statement or other filings required to be made in connection with solicitations of proxies for, as applicable, the proposal and/or for the election of directors in a contested election pursuant to Section 14 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, and the rules and regulations thereunder (as so amended and inclusive of such rules and regulations, the "Exchange Act").

(c) Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of this <u>Section 1.8</u>, a stockholder shall also comply with all applicable requirements of the Exchange Act and the rules and regulations thereunder with respect to the matters set forth in this <u>Section 1.8</u>; provided, however, that any references in this <u>Section 1.8</u> to the Exchange Act are not intended to and shall not limit any requirements applicable to proposals as to any business to be considered pursuant to this <u>Section 1.8</u>. Nothing in this <u>Section 1.8</u> shall be deemed to affect any rights (i) of stockholders to request inclusion of proposals in the Corporation's proxy statement with respect to the 2020 Annual Meeting pursuant to Rule 14a-8 under the Exchange Act or (ii) of the holders of any series of Preferred Stock if and to the extent provided for under law, the Certificate of

Incorporation or these Bylaws. Subject to Rule 14a-8 and Rule 14a-11 under the Exchange Act, nothing in these Bylaws shall be construed to permit any stockholder, or give any stockholder the right, to include or have disseminated or described in the Corporation's proxy statement with respect to the 2020 Annual Meeting any nomination or directors or any other business purpose.

(d) Notwithstanding any provisions to the contrary, the notice requirements set forth in <u>subsections</u> (<u>a</u>) and (<u>b</u>) above shall be deemed satisfied by a stockholder if the stockholder has notified the Corporation of the stockholder's intention to present a proposal at the 2020 Annual Meeting in compliance with the Exchange Act and such stockholder's proposal has been included in a proxy statement that has been prepared by the Corporation to solicit proxies for the 2020 Annual Meeting.

Section 1.9 Notice of Stockholder Business for Annual Meetings After the 2020 Annual Meeting.

(a) At an annual meeting of the stockholders (other than the 2020 Annual Meeting, which is controlled by Section 1.8), only such business shall be conducted as shall have been properly brought before the meeting. To be properly brought before an annual meeting, business must be (i) specified in a notice of meeting given by or at the direction of the Board of Directors, (ii) if not specified in a notice of meeting, otherwise brought before the meeting by the Board of Directors or the Chairman or (iii) otherwise properly brought before the meeting by a stockholder present in person who (A) (1) was a record owner of shares of the Corporation both at the time of giving the notice provided for in this Section 1.9 and at the time of the meeting, (2) is entitled to vote at the meeting, and (3) has complied with this <u>Section 1.9</u> in all applicable respects or (B) properly made such proposal in accordance with Rule 14a-8 of the Exchange Act. The foregoing clause (iii) shall be the exclusive means for a stockholder to propose business to be brought before an annual meeting of the stockholders. For purposes of this Section 1.9, "present in person" shall mean that the stockholder proposing that the business be brought before the annual meeting of the Corporation, or a qualified representative of such proposing stockholder, appear at such annual meeting. A "qualified representative" of such proposing stockholder shall be a duly authorized officer, manager or partner of such stockholder or any other person authorized by a writing executed by such stockholder or an electronic transmission delivered by such stockholder to act for such stockholder as proxy at the meeting of stockholders and such person must produce such writing or electronic transmission, or a reliable reproduction of the writing or electronic transmission, at the meeting of stockholders. Stockholders seeking to nominate persons for election to the Board of Directors must comply with Sections 2.13 and 2.14 and this Section 1.9 shall not be applicable to nominations except as expressly provided in Sections 2.13 and <u>2.14</u>.

(b) Without qualification, for business to be properly brought before an annual meeting by a stockholder, the stockholder must (i) provide Timely Notice (as defined below) thereof in writing and in proper form to the Secretary and (ii) provide any updates or supplements to such notice at the times and in the forms required by this <u>Section 1.9</u>. To be timely, a stockholder's notice must be delivered to, or mailed and received at, the principal executive offices of the Corporation not less than 90 days nor more than 120 days prior to the one-year anniversary of the preceding year's annual meeting; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that if the date of the annual meeting is more than 30 days before or more than 60 days after such anniversary date, notice by the stockholder to be timely must be so delivered, or mailed and received, not later than the 90th day prior to such annual meeting or, if later, the 10th day following the day on which public disclosure of the date of such annual meeting was first made by the Corporation (such notice within such time periods, "<u>Timely Notice</u>"). In no event shall any adjournment or postponement of an annual meeting or the announcement thereof commence a new time period for the giving of Timely Notice as described above.

shall set forth:

(c)

(i) As to each Proposing Person (as defined below), (A) the name and address of such Proposing Person (including, if applicable, the name and address that appear on the Corporation's books and records); and (B) the class or series and number of shares of the Corporation that are, directly or indirectly, owned of record or beneficially owned (within the meaning of Rule 13d-3 under the Exchange Act) by such Proposing Person, except that such Proposing Person shall in all events be deemed to beneficially own any shares of any class or series of the Corporation as to which such Proposing Person has a right to acquire beneficial ownership at any time in the future (the disclosures to be made pursuant to the foregoing clauses (A) and (B) are referred to as "<u>Stockholder Information</u>");

(ii) As to each Proposing Person, (A) the full notional amount of any securities that, directly or indirectly, underlie any "derivative security" (as such term is defined in Rule 16a-1(c) under the Exchange Act) that constitutes a "call equivalent position" (as such term is defined in Rule 16a-1(b) under the Exchange Act) ("Synthetic Equity Position") and that is, directly or indirectly, held or maintained by such Proposing Person with respect to any shares of any class or series of shares of the Corporation; provided that, for the purposes of the definition of "Synthetic Equity Position," the term "derivative security" shall also include any security or instrument that would not otherwise constitute a "derivative security" as a result of any feature that would make any conversion, exercise or similar right or privilege of such security or instrument becoming determinable only at some future date or upon the happening of a future occurrence, in which case the determination of the amount of securities into which such security or instrument would be convertible or exercisable shall be made assuming that such security or instrument is immediately convertible or exercisable at the time of such determination; provided, further, that any Proposing Person satisfying the requirements of Rule 13d-1(b)(1) under the Exchange Act (other than a Proposing Person that so satisfies Rule 13d-1(b)(1) under the Exchange Act solely by reason of Rule 13d-1(b)(1)(ii)(E)) shall not be deemed to hold or maintain the notional amount of any securities that underlie a Synthetic Equity Position held by such Proposing Person as a hedge with respect to a bona fide derivatives trade or position of such Proposing Person arising in the ordinary course of such Proposing Person's business as a derivatives dealer, (B) any rights to dividends on the shares of any class or series of shares of the Corporation owned beneficially by such Proposing Person that are separated or separable from the underlying shares of the Corporation, (C) any material pending or threatened legal proceeding in which such Proposing Person is a party or material participant involving the Corporation or any of its officers or directors, or any affiliate of the Corporation, (D) any other material relationship between such Proposing Person, on the one hand, and the Corporation, any affiliate of the Corporation, on the other hand, (E) any direct or indirect material interest in any material contract or agreement of such Proposing Person with the Corporation or any affiliate of the Corporation (including, in any such case, any employment agreement, collective bargaining agreement or consulting agreement), (F) a representation that such Proposing Person intends or is part of a group which intends to deliver a proxy statement or form of proxy to holders of at least the percentage of the Corporation's outstanding capital stock required to approve or adopt the proposal or otherwise solicit proxies from stockholders in support of such proposal and (G) any other information relating to such Proposing Person that would be required to be disclosed in a proxy statement or other filing required to be made in connection with solicitations of proxies or consents by such Proposing Person in support of the business proposed to be brought before the meeting pursuant to Section 14(a) of the Exchange Act (the disclosures to be made pursuant to the foregoing clauses (A) through (G) are referred to as "Disclosable Interests"); provided, however, that Disclosable Interests shall not include any such disclosures with respect to the ordinary course business activities of any broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee who is a Proposing Person solely as a result of being the stockholder directed to prepare and submit the notice required by these Bylaws on behalf of a beneficial owner; and

(iii) As to each item of business that the stockholder proposes to bring before the annual meeting, (A) a brief description of the business desired to be brought before the annual meeting, the reasons for conducting such business at the annual meeting and any material interest in such business of each Proposing Person, (B) the text of the proposal or business (including the text of any resolutions proposed for consideration and in the event that such business includes a proposal to amend the Bylaws, the language of the proposed amendment), and (C) a reasonably detailed description of all agreements, arrangements and understandings (x) between or among any of the Proposing Persons or (y) between or among any Proposing Person and any other record or beneficial holder(s) or persons(s) who have a right to acquire beneficial ownership at any time in the future of the shares of any class or series of the Corporation (including their names) in connection with the proposal of such business by such stockholder; and (D) any other information relating to such item of business that would be required to be disclosed in a proxy statement or other filing required to be made in connection with solicitations of proxies in support of the business proposed to be brought before the meeting pursuant to Section 14(a) of the Exchange Act; <u>provided, however</u>, that the disclosures required by this <u>paragraph (iii)</u> shall not include any disclosures with respect to any broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee who is a Proposing Person solely as a result of being the stockholder directed to prepare and submit the notice required by these Bylaws on behalf of a beneficial owner.

For purposes of this <u>Section 1.9</u>, the term "<u>Proposing Person</u>" shall mean (i) the stockholder providing the notice of business proposed to be brought before an annual meeting, (ii) the beneficial owner or beneficial owners, if different, on whose behalf the notice of the business proposed to be brought before the annual meeting is made, and (iii) any participant (as defined in paragraphs (a)(ii)-(vi) of Instruction 3 to Item 4 of Schedule 14A) with such stockholder in such solicitation.

A Proposing Person shall update and supplement its notice to the Corporation of its intent to (d)propose business at an annual meeting, if necessary, so that the information provided or required to be provided in such notice pursuant to this Section 1.9 shall be true and correct as of the record date for stockholders entitled to vote at the meeting and as of the date that is ten (10) business days prior to the meeting or any adjournment or postponement thereof, and such update and supplement shall be delivered to, or mailed and received by, the Secretary at the principal executive offices of the Corporation not later than 5 business days after the record date for stockholders entitled to vote at the meeting (in the case of the update and supplement required to be made as of such record date), and not later than 8 business days prior to the date for the meeting or, if practicable, any adjournment or postponement thereof (and, if not practicable, on the first practicable date prior to the date to which the meeting has been adjourned or postponed) (in the case of the update and supplement required to be made as of 10 business days prior to the meeting or any adjournment or postponement thereof). For the avoidance of doubt, the obligation to update and supplement as set forth in this Section 1.9(d) or any other Section of these Bylaws shall not limit the Corporation's rights with respect to any deficiencies in any notice provided by a stockholder, extend any applicable deadlines hereunder or enable or be deemed to permit a stockholder who has previously submitted notice hereunder to amend or update any proposal or to submit any new proposal, including by changing or adding matters, business or resolutions proposed to be brought before a meeting of the stockholders.

(e) Notwithstanding anything in these Bylaws to the contrary, no business shall be conducted at an annual meeting that is not properly brought before the meeting in accordance with this <u>Section 1.9</u>. The Chairman of the meeting shall, if the facts warrant, determine that the business was not properly brought before the meeting in accordance with this <u>Section 1.9</u>, and if he or she should so determine, he or she shall so declare to the meeting and any such business not properly brought before the meeting shall not be transacted.

(f) This <u>Section 1.9</u> is expressly intended to apply to any business proposed to be brought before an annual meeting of stockholders other than any proposal made in accordance with Rule 14a-8 under the Exchange Act and included in the Corporation's proxy statement. In addition to the requirements of this <u>Section 1.9</u> with respect to any business proposed to be brought before an annual meeting, each Proposing Person shall comply with all applicable requirements of the Exchange Act with respect to any such business. Nothing in this <u>Section 1.9</u> shall be deemed to affect the rights of stockholders to request inclusion of proposals in the Corporation's proxy statement pursuant to Rule 14a-8 under the Exchange Act.

(g) For purposes of these Bylaws, "<u>public disclosure</u>" shall mean disclosure in a press release reported by a national news service or in a document publicly filed by the Corporation with the Securities and Exchange Commission pursuant to Sections 13, 14 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act.

Section 1.10 <u>Voting and Proxies</u>. Each stockholder shall have one vote for each share of stock entitled to vote held of record by such stockholder and a proportionate vote for each fractional share so held, unless otherwise provided by law. Each stockholder of record entitled to vote at a meeting of stockholders may vote in person or may authorize any other person or persons to vote or act for him by written proxy executed by the stockholder or his or her authorized agent or by a transmission permitted by law and delivered to the Secretary. Any copy, facsimile telecommunication or other reliable reproduction of the writing or transmission created pursuant to this Section may be substituted or used in lieu of the original writing or transmission for any and all purposes for which the original writing or transmission could be used, provided that such copy, facsimile transmission or other reproduction shall be a complete reproduction of the entire original writing or transmission.

All voting, including on the election of directors, but excepting where otherwise required by law, may be by a voice vote; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that upon demand therefor by a stockholder entitled to vote or his or her proxy, a stock vote shall be taken. Every stock vote shall be taken by ballots, each of which shall state the name of the stockholder or proxy voting and such other information as may be required under the procedure established for the meeting. Every vote taken by ballots shall be counted by an inspector or inspectors appointed by the Chairman. The Corporation may, and to the extent required by law, shall, in advance of any meeting of stockholders, appoint one or more inspectors to act at the meeting and make a written report thereof. The Corporation may designate one or more persons as an alternate inspector to replace any inspector who fails to act. If no inspector or alternate is able to act at a meeting of stockholders, the person presiding at the meeting may, and to the extent required by law, shall, appoint one or more inspectors to act at the meeting may, and to the extent required by law, shall, appoint one or more inspectors to act at the meeting may, and to the extent required by law, shall, appoint one or more inspectors to act at the meeting the meeting may and to the extent required by law, shall, appoint one or more inspectors to act at the meeting. Each inspector, before entering upon the discharge of his or her duties, shall take and sign an oath to faithfully execute the duties of inspector with strict impartiality and according to the best of his or her ability.

All elections shall be determined by a plurality of the votes cast, and all other matters shall be determined by a majority of the votes cast affirmatively or negatively on the matter, except when a different vote is required by express provision of law, the Certificate of Incorporation or these Bylaws.

Section 1.11 <u>Stock List</u>. A complete list of stockholders entitled to vote at any meeting of stockholders, arranged in alphabetical order for each class of stock and showing the address of each such stockholder and the number of shares registered in his or her name, shall be open to the examination of any such stockholder, for any purpose germane to the meeting, during ordinary business hours for a period of at least 10 days prior to the meeting, at the principal place of business of the Corporation.

The stock list shall also be kept at the place of the meeting during the whole time thereof and shall be open to the examination of any such stockholder who is present. This list shall presumptively determine the identity of the stockholders entitled to vote at the meeting and the number of shares held by each of them.

ARTICLE II BOARD OF DIRECTORS

Section 2.1 <u>Number and Term of Office</u>. The number of directors shall be fixed from time to time exclusively by the Board of Directors pursuant to a resolution adopted by a majority of the total number of authorized directors (whether or not there exist any vacancies in previously authorized directorships at the time any such resolution is presented to the Board for adoption). All directors shall be elected or appointed for terms expiring at the next annual meeting of stockholders. All directors shall hold office until the expiration of the term for which elected and until their respective successors are elected, except in the case of the death, resignation or removal of any director.

Section 2.2 <u>Vacancies and Newly Created Directorships</u>. Subject to the rights of the holders of any series of Preferred Stock then outstanding, newly created directorships resulting from any increase in the authorized number of directors or any vacancies in the Board of Directors resulting from death, resignation, retirement, disqualification or other cause (other than removal from office by a vote of the stockholders pursuant to <u>Section 2.3</u>) may be filled only by a majority vote of the directors then in office, though less than a quorum, or by the sole remaining director, and directors so chosen shall hold office for a term expiring at the next annual meeting of stockholders. No decrease in the number of directors constituting the Board of Directors shall shorten the term of any incumbent director.

Section 2.3 <u>Removal</u>. Subject to the rights of holders of any series of Preferred Stock then outstanding, any directors, or the entire Board of Directors, may be removed from office at any time, with or without cause, but only by the affirmative vote of the holders of at least a majority of the voting power of all of the then outstanding shares of capital stock of the Corporation entitled to vote generally in the election of directors, voting together as a single class. Vacancies in the Board of Directors resulting from such removal may be filled by a majority of the directors then in office, though less than a quorum, or by the stockholders at a special meeting of stockholders called for that purpose provided that the request for such meeting is made in compliance with <u>Section 1.2</u> and <u>Sections 2.11</u> and <u>2.12</u> or <u>Sections 2.13</u> and <u>2.14</u>, as applicable. Directors so chosen shall hold office until the expiration of the term for which elected, and until their respective successors are elected, or their earlier death, resignation or removal.

Section 2.4 <u>Regular Meetings</u>. Regular meetings of the Board of Directors shall be held at such place or places, on such date or dates, and at such time or times as shall have been established by the Board of Directors and publicized among all directors. A notice of each regular meeting shall not be required.

Section 2.5 <u>Special Meetings</u>. Special meetings of the Board of Directors may be called by a majority of the total number of authorized directors (whether or not there exist any vacancies in previously authorized directorships at the time of adopting resolutions (or a written consent) calling any such meeting) or by the Chief Executive Officer or President and shall be held at such place, on such date, and at such time as they or he or she shall fix. Notice of the place, date, and time of each such special meeting shall be given to each director by whom it is not waived by mailing written notice not fewer than 5 days before the meeting or by electronically transmitting or personally delivering the same not fewer than 24 hours before the meeting. Unless otherwise indicated in the notice thereof, any and all business may be transacted at a special meeting.

Section 2.6 <u>Quorum</u>. At any meeting of the Board of Directors, a majority of the total number of authorized directors shall constitute a quorum for all purposes. If a quorum of directors shall fail to attend any meeting, a majority of those present may adjourn the meeting to another place, date, or time, without further notice or waiver thereof.

Section 2.7 <u>Participation in Meetings by Conference Telephone</u>. Members of the Board of Directors, or of any committee thereof, may participate in a meeting of such Board or committee by means of conference telephone, videoconference or similar communications equipment by means of which all persons participating in the meeting can hear each other and such participation shall constitute presence in person at such meeting.

Section 2.8 <u>Conduct of Business</u>. At any meeting of the Board of Directors, business shall be transacted in such order and manner as the Board may from time to time determine, and all matters shall be determined by the vote of a majority of the directors present, except as otherwise provided herein or requited by law. Action may be taken by the Board of Directors without a meeting if all members thereof consent thereto in writing, and the writing or writings are filed with the minutes of proceedings of the Board of Directors.

Section 2.9 <u>Powers</u>. The Board of Directors may, except as otherwise required by law, exercise all such powers and do all such acts and things as may be exercised or done by the Corporation, including, without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the unqualified power:

(a) To declare dividends from time to time in accordance with law;

determine;

therewith;

(b)

(c) To authorize the creation, making and issuance, in such form as it may determine, of written obligations of every kind, negotiable or non-negotiable, secured or unsecured, and to do all things necessary in connection

To purchase or otherwise acquire any property, rights or privileges on such terms as it shall

(d) To remove any officer of the Corporation with or without cause, and from time to time to devolve the powers and duties of any officer upon any other person for the time being;

(e) To confer upon any officer of the Corporation the power to appoint, remove and suspend subordinate officers, employees and agents;

(f) To adopt from time to time such stock, option, stock purchase, bonus or other compensation plans for directors, officers, employees and agents of the Corporation and its subsidiaries as it may determine;

(g) To adopt from time to time such insurance, retirement, and other benefit plans for directors, officers, employees and agents of the Corporation and its subsidiaries as it may determine; and

(h) To adopt from time to time regulations, not inconsistent with these Bylaws, for the management of the Corporation's business and affairs.

Section 2.10 <u>Compensation of Directors</u>. Directors, as such, may receive, pursuant to resolution of the Board of Directors, fixed fees and other compensation for their services as directors, including, without limitation, their services as members of committees of the Board of Directors.

Section 2.11 Nomination of Director Candidates for the 2020 Annual Meeting.

Subject to the rights of holders of any class or series of Preferred Stock then outstanding, (a) nominations for the election of directors at the 2020 Annual Meeting may be made by (i) the Board of Directors or a duly authorized committee thereof or (ii) any stockholder entitled to vote in the election of directors generally who complies with the procedures set forth in this Section 2.11 and who is a stockholder of record at the time notice is delivered to the Secretary. Any stockholder entitled to vote in the election of directors generally may nominate one or more persons for election as directors at the 2020 Annual Meeting only if timely notice of such stockholder's intent to make such nomination or nominations has been given in writing to the Secretary. To be timely, a stockholder nomination for a director to be elected at the 2020 Annual Meeting must be received at the Corporation's principal executive offices not less than 120 days nor more than 150 calendar days in advance of the date that the Corporation's proxy statement was released to stockholders in connection with the 2019 annual meeting of stockholders (the "2019 Annual Meeting"), except that if the date of the 2020 Annual Meeting has been changed by more than 30 calendar days from the date contemplated at the time of the Corporation's 2019 proxy statement, notice by the stockholders to be timely must be received not later than the close of business on the tenth day following the day on which public announcement of the date of the 2020 Annual Meeting is first made. Each such notice shall set forth (i) as to the stockholder giving the notice, the beneficial owner, if any, on whose behalf the nomination is being made, and any of their respective affiliates or associates or others acting in concert therewith (each, a "2020 Nominating Person"), the name and address, as they appear on the Corporation's books, of the stockholder who intends to make the nomination and of any other 2020 Nominating Person, (ii) a representation that the stockholder is a holder of record of stock of the Corporation entitled to vote for the election of directors on the date of such notice and intends to appear in person or by proxy at the 2020 Annual Meeting to nominate the person or persons specified in the notice, (iii) the following information regarding the ownership interests of the stockholder and any other 2020 Nominating Person, which shall be supplemented in writing by the stockholder not later than 10 days after the record date for notice of the 2020 Annual Meeting to disclose such interests as of such record date: (A) the class or series and number of shares of the Corporation that are owned beneficially and of record by the stockholder and any other 2020 Nominating Person; (B) any Derivative Instrument directly or indirectly owned beneficially by such stockholder or other 2020 Nominating Person, and any other direct or indirect opportunity to profit or share in any profit derived from any increase or decrease in the value of shares of the Corporation; (C) any proxy, contract, arrangement, understanding, or relationship pursuant to which such stockholder or other 2020 Nominating Person has a right to vote any shares of any security of the Corporation; (D) any Short Interests in any securities of the Corporation directly or indirectly owned beneficially by such stockholder or other 2020 Nominating Person; (E) any rights to dividends on the shares of the Corporation owned beneficially by such stockholder or other 2020 Nominating Person that are separated or separable from the underlying shares of the Corporation; (F) any proportionate interest in shares of the Corporation or Derivative Instruments held, directly or indirectly, by a general or limited partnership in which such stockholder or other 2020 Nominating Person is a general partner or, directly or indirectly, beneficially owns an interest in a general partner; (G) any performance-related fees (other than an asset-based fee) to which such stockholder or other 2020 Nominating Person is entitled based on any increase or decrease in the value of shares of the Corporation or Derivative Instruments, if any, as of the date of such notice, including, without limitation, any such interests held by members of such stockholder's or other 2020 Nominating Person's immediate family sharing the same household; (H) any significant equity interests or any Derivative Instruments or Short Interests in any principal competitor of the

Corporation held by such stockholder or other 2020 Nominating Person; and (I) any direct or indirect interest of such stockholder or other 2020 Nominating Person in any contract with the Corporation, any affiliate of the Corporation or any principal competitor of the Corporation (including, in any such case, any employment agreement, collective bargaining agreement or consulting agreement), (iv) a description of all arrangements or understandings between the stockholder or other 2020 Nominating Person and each nominee and any other person or persons (naming such person or persons) pursuant to which the nomination or nominations are to be made by the stockholder, (v) a description of all direct and indirect compensation and other material monetary agreements, arrangements and understandings during the past three years, and any other material relationships, between or among such stockholder and any other 2020 Nominating Person, on the one hand, and each proposed nominee, and his or her respective affiliates and associates, or others acting in concert therewith, on the other hand, including, without limitation all information that would be required to be disclosed pursuant to Rule 404 promulgated under Regulation S-K if the stockholder making the nomination and any beneficial owner on whose behalf the nomination is made, if any, or any affiliate or associate thereof or person acting in concert therewith, were the "registrant" for purposes of such rule and the nominee were a director or executive officer of such registrant, (vi) such other information regarding each nominee proposed by such stockholder as would be required to be included in a proxy statement filed pursuant to the proxy rules of the Securities and Exchange Commission, had the nominee been nominated, or intended to be nominated, by the Board of Directors, and (vii) the consent of each nominee to serve as a director of the Corporation if so elected. In no event shall the public announcement of an adjournment or postponement of the 2020 Annual Meeting commence a new time period (or extend any time period) for the giving of a stockholder's notice as described above. Notwithstanding the third sentence of this Section 2.11(a), in the event that the number of directors to be elected at the 2020 Annual Meeting is increased and there is no public announcement by the Corporation naming the nominees for the additional directorships at least 100 days prior to the one-year anniversary of the date of the 2019 Annual Meeting as first specified in the Corporation's notice of meeting (without regard to any postponements or adjournments of the 2019 Annual Meeting after such notice was first sent), a stockholder's notice required by this Section 2.11(a) shall also be considered timely, but only with respect to nominees for the additional directorships, if it shall be delivered to the Secretary at the principal executive offices of the Corporation not later than the close of business on the 10th day following the day on which such public announcement is first made by the Corporation.

(b) For purposes of these Bylaws, "public announcement" shall mean disclosure in a press release reported by the Dow Jones News Service, Associated Press or comparable national news service or in a document publicly filed or furnished by the Corporation with the Securities and Exchange Commission pursuant to Section 13, 14 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act.

(c) Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of this <u>Section 2.11</u>, a stockholder shall also comply with all applicable requirements of the Exchange Act and the rules and regulations thereunder with respect to the matters set forth in this <u>Section 2.11</u>; provided, however, that any references in this <u>Section 2.11</u> to the Exchange Act or the rules promulgated thereunder are not intended to and shall not limit any requirements applicable to nominations to be considered pursuant to this <u>Section 2.11</u>. Nothing in this <u>Section 2.11</u> shall be deemed to affect any rights of the holders of any series of Preferred Stock if and to the extent provided for under law, the certificate of incorporation or these Bylaws.

(d) With respect to the 2020 Annual Meeting, only persons nominated in accordance with the procedures set forth in this <u>Section 2.11</u> shall be eligible to serve as directors. Except as otherwise provided by law, the Chairman of the meeting for the election of directors shall have the power and duty (i) to determine whether a nomination was made in accordance with the procedures set forth in this <u>Section 2.11</u> and (ii) if any proposed nomination was not made in compliance with this <u>Section 2.11</u>, to declare that such nomination shall be disregarded.

Section 2.12 Submission of Questionnaire, Representation and Agreement for the 2020 Annual Meeting. To be eligible to be a nominee for election or reelection as a director of the Corporation at the 2020 Annual Meeting, a person must deliver (in accordance with the time periods prescribed for delivery of notice under Section 2.11 to the Secretary at the principal executive offices of the Corporation a written questionnaire with respect to the background and qualification of such person and the background of any other person or entity on whose behalf the nomination is being made (which questionnaire shall be provided by the Secretary upon written request), and a written representation and agreement (in the form provided by the Secretary upon written request) that such person (A) is not and will not become a party to (1) any agreement, arrangement or understanding with, and has not given any commitment or assurance to, any person or entity as to how such person, if elected as a director of the Corporation, will act or vote on any issue or question (a "2020 Voting Commitment") that has not been disclosed to the Corporation or (2) any 2020 Voting Commitment that could limit or interfere with such person's ability to comply, if elected as a director of the Corporation, with such person's fiduciary duties under law, (B) is not and will not become a party to any agreement, arrangement or understanding with any person or entity other than the Corporation with respect to any direct or indirect compensation, reimbursement or indemnification in connection with service or action as a director that has not been disclosed therein, and (C) in such person's individual capacity and on behalf of any person or entity on whose behalf the nomination is being made, would be in compliance, if elected as a director of the Corporation, and will comply with all applicable corporate governance, conflict of interest, confidentiality and stock ownership and trading policies and guidelines of the Corporation publicly disclosed from time to time.

Section 2.13 Nomination of Director Candidates Other than for the 2020 Annual Meeting.

Nominations of any person for election to the Board of Directors at an annual meeting (other (a) than the 2020 Annual Meeting, which is controlled by Sections 2.11 and 2.12) or at any special meeting (but only if the election of directors is a matter specified in the notice of meeting given by or at the direction of the person calling such special meeting and, if such person is a stockholder, only if in compliance with <u>Sections 1.2</u> and <u>2.3</u>) may be made at such meeting only (i) by or at the direction of the Board of Directors, including by any committee or persons authorized to do so by the Board of Directors or these Bylaws, or (ii) by a stockholder present in person (A) who was a record owner of shares of the Corporation both at the time of giving the notice provided for in Sections 1.2 and 2.3 and this Section 2.13 and at the time of the meeting, (B) is entitled to vote at the meeting, and (C) has complied with this Section 2.13 and Section 2.14 as to such notice and nomination. For purposes of this Section 2.13, "present in person" shall mean that the stockholder proposing that the business be brought before the meeting of the Corporation, or a qualified representative of such stockholder, appear at such meeting. A "qualified representative" of such proposing stockholder shall be a duly authorized officer, manager or partner of such stockholder or any other person authorized by a writing executed by such stockholder or an electronic transmission delivered by such stockholder to act for such stockholder as proxy at the meeting of stockholders and such person must produce such writing or electronic transmission, or a reliable reproduction of the writing or electronic transmission, at the meeting of stockholders. The foregoing clause (ii) shall be the exclusive means for a stockholder to make any nomination of a person or persons for election to the Board of Directors at an annual meeting or special meeting.

(b) (i) Without qualification, for a stockholder to make any nomination of a person or persons for election to the Board of Directors at an annual meeting, the stockholder must (1) provide Timely Notice (as defined in <u>Section</u> <u>1.9</u>) thereof in writing and in proper form to the Secretary, (2) provide the information, agreements and questionnaires with respect to such stockholder and its candidate for nomination as required to be set forth by this <u>Section 2.13</u> and <u>Section 2.14</u> and (3) provide any updates or supplements to such notice at the times and in the forms required by this <u>Section 2.13</u> and <u>Section 2.14</u>.

(ii) Without qualification, if the election of directors is a matter specified in the notice of

meeting given by or at the direction of the person calling a special meeting, then for a stockholder to make any nomination of a person or persons for election to the Board of Directors at a special meeting, the stockholder must (1) comply with <u>Sections 1.2</u> and <u>2.3</u>, (2) provide timely notice thereof in writing and in proper form to the Secretary at the principal executive offices of the Corporation, (3) provide the information with respect to such stockholder and its candidate for nomination as required by this <u>Section 2.13</u> and <u>Section 2.14</u> and (4) provide any updates or supplements to such notice at the times and in the forms required by this <u>Section 2.13</u>. To be timely, a stockholder's notice for nomination not earlier than the one hundred twentieth (120th) day prior to such special meeting and not later than the ninetieth (90th) day prior to such special meeting or, if later, the tenth (10th) day following the day on which public disclosure (as defined in <u>Section 1.9</u>) of the date of such special meeting was first made.

(iii) In no event shall any adjournment or postponement of an annual meeting or special meeting or the announcement thereof commence a new time period for the giving of a stockholder's notice as described above.

(iv) In no event may a Nominating Person (as defined below) provide Timely Notice with respect to a greater number of director candidates than are subject to election by stockholders at the applicable meeting. If the Corporation shall, subsequent to such notice, increase the number of directors subject to election at the meeting, such notice as to any additional nominees shall be due on the later of (1) the conclusion of the time period for Timely Notice, (2) the date set forth in <u>Section 2.13(b)(ii)</u> or (3) the tenth day following the date of public disclosure (as defined in <u>Section 1.9</u>) of such increase.

shall set forth:

(C)

To be in proper form for purposes of this <u>Section 2.13</u>, a stockholder's notice to the Secretary

(i) As to each Nominating Person, the Stockholder Information (as defined in Section 1.9(c)(i), except that for purposes of this Section 2.13 the term "Nominating Person" shall be substituted for the term "Proposing Person" in all places it appears in Section 1.9(c)(i));

(ii) As to each Nominating Person, any Disclosable Interests (as defined in <u>Section 1.9(c)(ii)</u>, except that for purposes of this <u>Section 2.11</u> the term "Nominating Person" shall be substituted for the term "Proposing Person" in all places it appears in <u>Section 1.9(c)(ii)</u> and the disclosure with respect to the business to be brought before the meeting in <u>Section 1.9(c)</u> (<u>ii)</u> shall be made with respect to the election of directors at the meeting); and

(iii) As to each candidate whom a Nominating Person proposes to nominate for election as a director, (A) all information with respect to such candidate for nomination that would be required to be set forth in a stockholder's notice pursuant to this <u>Section 2.13</u> and <u>Section 2.14</u> if such candidate for nomination were a Nominating Person, (B) all information relating to such candidate for nomination that is required to be disclosed in a proxy statement or other filings required to be made in connection with solicitations of proxies for election of directors in a contested election pursuant to Section 14(a) under the Exchange Act (including such candidate's written consent to being named in the proxy statement as a nominee and to serving as a director if elected), (C) a description of any direct or indirect material interest in any material contract or agreement between or among any Nominating Person, on the one hand, and each candidate for nomination or his or her respective associates or any other participants in such solicitation, on the other hand, including, without limitation, all information that would be required to be disclosed pursuant to Item 404 under Regulation S-K if such Nominating Person were the "registrant" for purposes of such rule and the candidate for nomination were a director or executive officer of such registrant (the disclosures to be made pursuant to the foregoing clauses (A) through (C) are referred to as "Nominee

Information"), and (D) a completed and signed questionnaire, representation and agreement as provided in Section 2.14(a).

For purposes of this <u>Section 2.13</u>, the term "<u>Nominating Person</u>" shall mean (i) the stockholder providing the notice of the nomination proposed to be made at the meeting, (ii) the beneficial owner or beneficial owners, if different, on whose behalf the notice of the nomination proposed to be made at the meeting is made, and (iii) any other participant in such solicitation.

(d) A stockholder providing notice of any nomination proposed to be made at a meeting shall further update and supplement such notice, if necessary, so that the information provided or required to be provided in such notice pursuant to this <u>Section 2.13</u> shall be true and correct as of the record date for stockholders entitled to vote at the meeting and as of the date that is ten (10) business days prior to the meeting or any adjournment or postponement thereof, and such update and supplement shall be delivered to, or mailed and received by, the Secretary at the principal executive offices of the Corporation not later than five (5) business days after the record date for stockholders entitled to vote at the meeting (in the case of the update and supplement required to be made as of such record date), and not later than eight (8) business days prior to the date for the meeting or, if practicable, any adjournment or postponement thereof (and, if not practicable, on the first practicable date prior to the date to which the meeting has been adjourned or postponed) (in the case of the update and supplement required to be made as of ten (10) business days prior to the meeting or any adjournment or postponement thereof). For the avoidance of doubt, the obligation to update and supplement as set forth in this <u>Section 2.13(d)</u> or any other Section of these Bylaws shall not limit the Corporation's rights with respect to any deficiencies in any notice provided by a stockholder, extend any applicable deadlines hereunder or enable or be deemed to permit a stockholder who has previously submitted notice hereunder to amend or update any nomination or to submit any new nomination.

(e) In addition to the requirements of this <u>Section 2.13</u> with respect to any nomination proposed to be made at a meeting, each Nominating Person shall comply with all applicable requirements of the Exchange Act with respect to any such nominations.

(f) No stockholder, other than stockholders requesting a special meeting pursuant to <u>Section 1.2</u>, shall be permitted to submit nominations at any special meeting of the stockholders pursuant to <u>Section 1.2</u>.

Section 2.14 Submission of Questionnaire, Representation and Agreement Other than for the 2020 Annual Meeting.

(a) To be eligible to be a candidate for election as a director of the Corporation at an annual or special meeting (other than the 2020 Annual Meeting, which is controlled by Sections 2.11 and 2.12), a candidate must be nominated in the manner prescribed in Section 2.13 and the candidate for nomination, whether nominated by the Board of Directors or by a stockholder of record, must have previously delivered (in accordance with the time period prescribed for delivery in a notice to such candidate given by or on behalf of the Board of Directors), to the Secretary at the principal executive offices of the Corporation, (i) a completed written questionnaire (in a form provided by the Corporation) with respect to the background, qualifications, stock ownership and independence of such proposed nominee, and such additional information with respect to such proposed nominee as would be required to be provided by the Company pursuant to Schedule 14A if such proposed nominee were a participant in the solicitation of proxies by the Corporation) that such candidate for nomination (<u>A</u>) is not and, if elected as a director during his or her term of office, will not become a party to (<u>1</u>) any agreement, arrangement or understanding with, and has not given and will not give any commitment or

assurance to, any person or entity as to how such proposed nominee, if elected as a director of the Corporation, will act or vote on any issue or question (a "<u>Voting Commitment</u>") or (<u>2</u>) any Voting Commitment that could limit or interfere with such proposed nominee's ability to comply, if elected as a director of the Corporation, with such proposed nominee's fiduciary duties under law, (<u>B</u>) is not, and will not become a party to, any agreement, arrangement or understanding with any person or entity other than the Corporation with respect to any direct or indirect compensation or reimbursement for service as a director that has not been disclosed therein, (<u>C</u>) if elected as a director of the Corporation, will comply with all applicable corporate governance, conflict of interest, confidentiality, stock ownership and trading and other policies and guidelines of the Corporation applicable to directors and in effect during such person's term in office as a director (and, if requested by any candidate for nomination, the Secretary shall provide to such candidate for nomination all such policies and guidelines then in effect), and (D) if elected as director of the Corporation, intends to serve the entire term until the next meeting at which such candidate would face re-election.

(b) The Board of Directors may also require any proposed candidate for nomination as a Director to furnish such other information as may reasonably be requested by the Board of Directors in writing prior to the meeting of stockholders at which such candidate's nomination is to be acted upon in order for the Board of Directors to determine the eligibility of such candidate for nomination to be an independent director of the Corporation in accordance with the Corporation's Corporate Governance Guidelines.

A candidate for nomination as a director shall further update and supplement the materials (c) delivered pursuant to this Section 2.14, if necessary, so that the information provided or required to be provided pursuant to this Section 2.14 shall be true and correct as of the record date for stockholders entitled to vote at the meeting and as of the date that is ten (10) business days prior to the meeting or any adjournment or postponement thereof, and such update and supplement shall be delivered to, or mailed and received by, the Secretary at the principal executive offices of the Corporation (or any other office specified by the Corporation in any public announcement) not later than five (5) business days after the record date for stockholders entitled to vote at the meeting (in the case of the update and supplement required to be made as of such record date), and not later than eight (8) business days prior to the date for the meeting or, if practicable, any adjournment or postponement thereof (and, if not practicable, on the first practicable date prior to the date to which the meeting has been adjourned or postponed) (in the case of the update and supplement required to be made as of ten (10) business days prior to the meeting or any adjournment or postponement thereof). For the avoidance of doubt, the obligation to update and supplement as set forth in this Section 2.14(c) or any other Section of these Bylaws shall not limit the Corporation's rights with respect to any deficiencies in any notice provided by a stockholder, extend any applicable deadlines hereunder or enable or be deemed to permit a stockholder who has previously submitted notice hereunder to amend or update any proposal or to submit any new proposal, including by changing or adding nominees, matters, business or resolutions proposed to be brought before a meeting of the stockholders.

(d) No candidate shall be eligible for nomination as a director of the Corporation unless such candidate for nomination and the Nominating Person seeking to place such candidate's name in nomination has complied with <u>Section 2.13</u> and this <u>Section 2.14</u>, as applicable. The Chairman of the meeting shall, if the facts warrant, determine that a nomination was not properly made in accordance with <u>Sections 1.2</u>, 2.3, 2.13 and this <u>Section 2.14</u>, and if he or she should so determine, he or she shall so declare such determination to the meeting, the defective nomination shall be disregarded and any ballots cast for the candidate in question (but in the case of any form of ballot listing other qualified nominees, only the ballots cast for the nominee in question) shall be void and of no force or effect.

(e) Notwithstanding anything in these Bylaws to the contrary, no candidate for nomination shall be eligible to be seated as a director of the Corporation unless nominated and elected in accordance with <u>Sections 1.2</u>, <u>2.3</u>, <u>2.13</u> and this <u>Section 2.14</u>.

ARTICLE III COMMITTEES

Section 3.1 <u>Committees of the Board of Directors</u>. The Board of Directors, by a vote of a majority of the whole Board, may from time to time designate committees of the Board, with such lawfully delegable powers and duties as it thereby confers, to serve at the pleasure of the Board and shall, for those committees and any others provided for herein, elect a director or directors to serve as the member or members, designating, if it desires, other directors as alternate members who may replace any absent or disqualified member at any meeting of the committee. Any committee so designated may exercise the power and authority of the Board of Directors to declare a dividend, to authorize the issuance of stock or to adopt a certificate of ownership and merger pursuant to Section 253 of the DGCL if the resolution which designates the committee or a supplemental resolution of the Board of Directors shall so provide. In the absence or disqualification of any member of any committee and any alternate member in his or her place, the member or members of the committee present at the meeting and not disqualified from voting, whether or not he or she or they constitute a quorum, may by unanimous vote appoint another member of the Board of Directors to act at the meeting in the place of the absent or disqualified member.

Section 3.2 <u>Conduct of Business</u>. Each committee may determine the procedural rules for meeting and conducting its business and shall act in accordance therewith, except as otherwise provided herein or required by law. Adequate provision shall be made for notice to members of all meetings; one-half of the authorized members shall constitute a quorum unless the committee shall consist of one or two members, in which event one member shall constitute a quorum; and all matters shall be determined by a majority vote of the members present. Action may be taken by any committee without a meeting if all members thereof consent thereto in writing, and the writing or writings are filed with the minutes of the proceedings of such committee.

ARTICLE IV OFFICERS

Section 4.1 <u>Generally</u>. The officers of the Corporation shall consist of a President, one or more Vice Presidents, a Secretary and a Treasurer. The Corporation may also have, at the discretion of the Board of Directors, a Chairman of the Board and such other officers as may from time to time be appointed by the Board of Directors. Officers shall be elected by the Board of Directors, which shall consider that subject at its first meeting after every annual meeting of stockholders. Each officer shall hold office until his or her successor is elected and qualified or until his or her earlier resignation or removal. The Chairman of the Board, if there shall be such an officer, and the President shall each be members of the Board of Directors. Any number of offices may be held by the same person.

Section 4.2 <u>Chairman of the Board</u>. The Chairman of the Board, who may but need not be an officer of the Corporation, shall, if present, preside at all meetings of the Board of Directors, and exercise and perform such other powers and duties as may be from time to time assigned to him or her by the Board of Directors or prescribed by these Bylaws.

Section 4.3 <u>President</u>. The President shall be the Chief Executive Officer of the Corporation. Subject to the provisions of these Bylaws and to the direction of the Board of Directors, he or she shall have the responsibility for the general management and control of the business and affairs of the Corporation

and shall perform all duties and have all powers which are commonly incident to the office of chief executive or which are delegated to him or her by the Board of Directors. He or she shall have power to sign all stock certificates, contracts and other instruments of the Corporation which are authorized and shall have general supervision and direction of all of the other officers, employees and agents of the Corporation.

Section 4.4 <u>Vice President</u>. Each Vice President shall have such powers and duties as may be delegated to him or her by the Board of Directors. One Vice President shall be designated by the Board to perform the duties and exercise the powers of the President in the event of the President's absence or disability.

Section 4.5 <u>Treasurer / Chief Financial Officer</u>. The Treasurer/Chief Financial Officer shall keep and maintain, or cause to be kept and maintained, adequate and correct books and records of accounts of the properties and business transactions of the Corporation, including accounts of its assets, liabilities, receipts, disbursements, gains, losses, capital retained earnings, and shares. The books of account shall at all reasonable times be open to inspection by any director.

The Treasurer/Chief Financial Officer shall deposit all moneys and other valuables in the name and to the credit of the Corporation with such depositories as may be designated by the Board of Directors. He or she shall disburse the funds of the Corporation as may be ordered by the Board of Directors, shall render to the President, the Chief Executive Officer, or the directors, upon request, an account of all his or her transactions as Treasurer/Chief Financial Officer and of the financial condition of the Corporation, and shall have other powers and perform such other duties as may be prescribed by the Board of Directors or the Bylaws.

Section 4.6 <u>Secretary</u>. The Secretary shall issue all authorized notices for, and shall keep, or cause to be kept, minutes of all meetings of the stockholders, the Board of Directors, and all committees of the Board of Directors. The Secretary shall have the authority to designate and appoint assistant secretaries to assist in the administration and performance of his or her duties. He or she shall have charge of the corporate books and shall perform such other duties as the Board of Directors may from time to time prescribe.

Section 4.7 <u>Delegation of Authority</u>. The Board of Directors may from time to time delegate the powers or duties of any officer to any other officers or agents, notwithstanding any provision hereof.

Section 4.8 <u>Removal</u>. Any officer of the Corporation may be removed at any time, with or without cause, by the Board of Directors.

Section 4.9 <u>Action With Respect to Securities of Other Corporations</u>. Unless otherwise directed by the Board of Directors, the President or any officer of the Corporation authorized by the President shall have power to vote and otherwise act on behalf of the Corporation, in person or by proxy, at any meeting of stockholders of or with respect to any action of stockholders of any other corporation in which this Corporation may hold securities and otherwise to exercise any and all rights and powers which this Corporation may possess by reason of its ownership of securities in such other corporation.

ARTICLE V STOCK

Section 5.1 <u>Certificates of Stock</u>. The shares of the Corporation shall be represented by certificates, provided that the Board of Directors may provide by resolution or resolutions that some or all of any class or series of its stock shall be uncertificated shares; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that no such resolution shall apply to shares represented by a certificate until such certificate is surrendered to the Corporation. Each stockholder, and, upon written request to the Corporation's transfer agent, any stockholder of uncertificated

shares, shall be entitled to a certificate signed by, or in the name of the Corporation by, the President or a Vice President, and by the Secretary or an Assistant Secretary, or the Treasurer or an Assistant Treasurer, certifying the number of shares owned by him or her. Any of or all the signatures on the certificate may be facsimile.

Section 5.2 <u>Transfers of Stock</u>. Transfers of stock shall be made only upon the transfer books of the Corporation kept at an office of the Corporation or by transfer agents designated to transfer shares of the stock of the Corporation. Except where a certificate is issued in accordance with <u>Section 5.4</u>, (i) in the case of shares represented by a certificate, an outstanding certificate for the number of shares involved shall be surrendered for cancellation before a new certificate is issued therefor and (ii) in the case of uncertificate shares, receipt of proper transfer instructions from the registered owner thereof shall be required before a new certificate is issued therefor.

Section 5.3 <u>Record Date</u>. The Board of Directors may fix a record date, which shall not be more than 60 nor fewer than 10 days before the date of any meeting of the stockholders, for determining the stockholders entitled to notice thereof or to vote thereat (the record date for notice thereof and for voting thereat need not be the same). A determination of stockholders of record entitled to notice of or to vote at a meeting of the stockholders shall apply to any adjournment of the meeting unless the Board of Directors fixes new record date(s) for the adjourned meeting. The Board of Directors may also fix a record date, which shall not be more than 60 days prior to the time of such action, for determining the stockholders who are entitled to receive payment of any dividend or other distribution or allotment of any rights or to exercise any rights with respect to any change, conversion or exchange of stock or with respect to any other lawful action.

Section 5.4 Lost, Stolen or Destroyed Certificates. In the event of the loss, theft or destruction of any certificate of stock, the Corporation may issue a new certificate in its place, or it may issue uncertificated shares if the shares represented by such certificate have been designated as uncertificated shares in a resolution adopted pursuant to <u>Section 5.1</u>, and upon such regulations as the Board of Directors may establish concerning proof of such loss, theft or destruction and concerning the giving of a satisfactory bond or bonds of indemnity.

Section 5.5 <u>Regulations</u>. The issue, transfer, conversion and registration of certificates of stock shall be governed by such other regulations as the Board of Directors may establish.

ARTICLE VI NOTICES

Section 6.1 <u>Notices</u>. Except as otherwise specifically provided herein or required by law, all notices required to be given to any stockholder, director, officer, employee or agent shall be in writing and may in every instance be effectively given by hand delivery to the recipient thereof, by depositing such notice in the mails, postage paid, or by sending such notice by electronic transmission. Any such notice shall be addressed to such stockholder, director, officer, employee or agent at his or her last known address (or e-mail address) as the same appears on the books of the Corporation. The time when such notice shall be deemed to be given shall be the time such notice is received by such stockholder, director, officer, employee or agent, or by any person accepting such notice on behalf of such person, if hand delivered, or the time such notice is dispatched, if delivered through the mails or by electronic transmission.

Section 6.2 <u>Waivers</u>. A written waiver of any notice, signed by a stockholder, director, officer, employee or agent, whether before or after the time of the event for which notice is to be given, shall be deemed equivalent to the notice required to be given to such stockholder, director, officer, employee or agent. Neither the business nor the purpose of any meeting need be specified in such a waiver.

ARTICLE VII MISCELLANEOUS

Section 7.1 <u>Electronic and Facsimile Signatures</u>. Any document, including, without limitation, any consent, agreement, certificate or instrument, required by the DGCL, the Certificate of Incorporation or these Bylaws to be executed by any officer, director, stockholder, employee or agent of the Corporation may be executed using a facsimile or other form of electronic signature to the fullest extent permitted by law. All other contracts, agreements, certificates or instruments to be executed on behalf of the Corporation may be executed using a facsimile or other form of electronic signature to fullest extent permitted by law.

Section 7.2 <u>Corporate Seal</u>. The Board of Directors may provide a suitable seal, containing the name of the Corporation, which seal shall be in the charge of the Secretary. If and when so directed by the Board of Directors or a committee thereof, duplicates of the seal may be kept and used by the Treasurer or by an Assistant Secretary or Assistant Treasurer.

Section 7.3 <u>Reliance Upon Books, Reports and Records</u>. Each director, each member of any committee designated by the Board of Directors, and each officer of the Corporation shall, in the performance of his or her duties, be fully protected in relying in good faith upon the books of account or other records of the Corporation, including reports made to the Corporation by any of its officers, by an independent certified public accountant, or by an appraiser selected with reasonable care.

Section 7.4 Fiscal Year. The fiscal year of the Corporation shall be as fixed by the Board of Directors.

Section 7.5 <u>Time Periods</u>. In applying any provision of these Bylaws which require that an act be done or not done a specified number of days prior to an event or that an act be done during a period of a specified number of days prior to an event, calendar days shall be used, the day of the doing of the act shall be excluded, and the day of the event shall be included.

Section 7.6 Exclusive Forum. Unless the Corporation consents in writing to the selection of an alternative forum, (a) (i) any derivative action or proceeding brought on behalf of the Corporation, (ii) any action asserting a claim of breach of a fiduciary duty owed by any current or former director, officer, other employee or stockholder of the Corporation to the Corporation or the Corporation's stockholders, (iii) any action asserting a claim arising pursuant to any provision of the DGCL, the Certificate of Incorporation or these Bylaws (as either may be amended or restated) or as to which the DGCL confers jurisdiction on the Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware (the "Court of Chancery") or (iv) any action asserting a claim governed by the internal affairs doctrine of the law of the State of Delaware shall, to the fullest extent permitted by law, be exclusively brought in the Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware or, if such court does not have subject matter jurisdiction thereof, the federal district court of the State of Delaware; and (b) the federal district courts of the United States (the "Federal <u>Courts</u>") shall be the exclusive forum for the resolution of any complaint asserting a cause of action arising under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended. If any provision or provisions of this Section 7.6 shall be held to be invalid, illegal or unenforceable as applied to any person or entity or circumstance for any reason whatsoever, then, to the fullest extent permitted by law, the validity, legality and enforceability of such provisions in any other circumstance and of the remaining provisions of this Section 7.6 (including, without limitation, each portion of any sentence of this Section 7.6 containing any such provision held to be invalid, illegal or unenforceable that is not itself held to be invalid, illegal or unenforceable) and the application of such provision to other persons or entities and circumstances shall not in any way be affected or impaired thereby. If any action, the subject matter of which is within the scope of the first sentence of this Section 7.6, is filed in a court other than the Court of Chancery or the Federal Courts, as applicable, (a "Foreign Action") in the name of any stockholder, such

stockholder shall be deemed to have consented to (i) the personal jurisdiction of the Court of Chancery or the Federal Courts, as applicable, in connection with any action brought in any such court to enforce the first sentence of this <u>Section 7.6</u> and (ii) having service of process made upon such stockholder in any such action by service upon such stockholder's counsel in the Foreign Action as agent for such stockholder. To the fullest extent permitted by law, any person or entity purchasing or otherwise acquiring or holding any interest in shares of capital stock of the Corporation shall be deemed to have notice of and consented to the provisions of this <u>Section 7.6</u>.

ARTICLE VIII INDEMNIFICATION OF DIRECTORS AND OFFICERS

Section 8.1 <u>Right to Indemnification</u>. Each person who was or is made a party or is threatened to be made a party to or is involved in any action, suit or proceeding, whether civil, criminal, administrative or investigative ("proceeding"), by reason of the fact that he or she or a person of whom he or she is the legal representative, is or was a director, officer or employee of the Corporation or is or was serving at the request of the Corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise, including service with respect to employee benefit plans, whether the basis of such proceeding is alleged action in an official capacity as a director, officer or employee or in any other capacity while serving as a director, officer or employee, shall be indemnified and held harmless by the Corporation to the fullest extent permitted by the DGCL, as the same exists or may hereafter be amended (but, in the case of any such amendment, only to the extent that such amendment permits the Corporation to provide broader indemnification rights than the DGCL permitted the Corporation to provide prior to such amendment) against all expenses, liability and loss (including attorneys' fees, judgments, fines, ERISA excise taxes or penalties, amounts paid or to be paid in settlement and amounts expended in seeking indemnification granted to such person under law, these Bylaws or any agreement with the Corporation) reasonably incurred or suffered by such person in connection therewith and such indemnification shall continue as to a person who has ceased to be a director, officer or employee and shall inure to the benefit of his or her heirs, executors and administrators; provided, however, that, except as provided in Section 8.2, the Corporation shall indemnify any such person seeking indemnity in connection with an action, suit or proceeding (or part thereof) initiated by such person only if (a) such indemnification is expressly required to be made by law, (b) the action, suit or proceeding (or part thereof) was authorized by the Board of Directors, (c) such indemnification is provided by the Corporation, in its sole discretion, pursuant to the powers vested in the Corporation under the DGCL, or (d) the action, suit or proceeding (or part thereof) is brought to establish or enforce a right to indemnification under an indemnity agreement or any other statute or law or otherwise as required under Section 145 of the DGCL. Such right shall be a contract right and shall include the right to have expenses incurred in defending any such proceeding paid by the Corporation in advance of its final disposition; provided, however, that, unless the DGCL then so prohibits, the payment of such expenses incurred by a director or officer of the Corporation in his or her capacity as a director or officer (and not in any other capacity in which service was or is tendered by such person while a director or officer, including, without limitation. service to an employee benefit plan) in advance of the final disposition of such proceeding, shall be made only upon delivery to the Corporation of an undertaking, by or on behalf of such director or officer, to repay all amounts so advanced if it should be determined ultimately that such director or officer is not entitled to be indemnified under this Section 8.1 or otherwise.

Section 8.2 <u>Right of Claimant to Bring Suit</u>. If a claim for indemnification under <u>Section 8.1</u> is not paid in full by the Corporation within 90 days after a written claim has been received by the Corporation, the claimant may at any time thereafter bring suit against the Corporation to recover the unpaid amount of the claim and, if such suit is not frivolous or brought in bad faith, the claimant shall be entitled to be paid also the expenses incurred in prosecuting such claim (including attorneys' fees). The burden of proving such claim shall be on the claimant. It shall be a defense of the Corporation's to any such action (other than

an action brought to enforce a claim for expenses incurred in defending any proceeding in advance of its final disposition where the required undertaking, if any, has been tendered to the Corporation) that the claimant has not met the standards of conduct which make it permissible under the DGCL for the Corporation to indemnify the claimant for the amount claimed. Neither the failure of the Corporation (including its Board of Directors, independent legal counsel, or its stockholders) to have made a determination prior to the commencement of such action that indemnification of the claimant is proper in the circumstances because he or she has met the applicable standard of conduct set forth in the DGCL, nor an actual determination by the Corporation (including its Board of Directors, independent legal counsel, or its stockholders) that the claimant has not met such applicable standard of conduct, shall be a defense to the action or create a presumption that claimant has not met the applicable standard of conduct.

Section 8.3 <u>Non-Exclusivity of Rights</u>. The rights conferred on any person in <u>Sections 8.1</u> and <u>8.2</u> shall not be exclusive of any other right which such person may have or hereafter acquire under any statute, provision of the Certificate of Incorporation, these Bylaws, agreement, vote of stockholders or disinterested directors or otherwise.

Section 8.4 <u>Indemnification Contracts</u>. The Board of Directors is authorized to enter into a contract with any director, officer, employee or agent of the Corporation, or any person serving at the request of the Corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise, including employee benefit plans, providing for indemnification rights equivalent to or, if the Board of Directors so determines, greater than, those provided for in this <u>Article VIII</u>.

Section 8.5 <u>Insurance</u>. The Corporation shall maintain insurance to the extent reasonably available, at its expense, to protect itself and any such director, officer, employee or agent of the Corporation or any person serving at the request of the Corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise, including employee benefit plans against any such expense, liability or loss, whether or not the Corporation would have the power to indemnify such person against such expense, liability or loss under the DGCL.

Section 8.6 <u>Effect of Amendment</u>. Any amendment, repeal or modification of any provision of this <u>Article VIII</u> by the stockholders and the directors of the Corporation shall not adversely affect any right or protection of a director or officer of the Corporation existing at the time of such amendment, repeal or modification.

ARTICLE IX AMENDMENTS

Section 9.1 <u>Amendment of Bylaws</u>. The Board of Directors is expressly empowered to adopt, amend or repeal the Bylaws of the Corporation. Any adoption, amendment or repeal of the Bylaws of the Corporation by the Board of Directors shall require the approval of a majority of the total number of authorized directors (whether or not there exist any vacancies in previously authorized directorships at the time any resolution providing for adoption, amendment or repeal is presented to the Board). The stockholders shall also have power to adopt, amend or repeal the Bylaws of the Corporation. Any adoption, amendment or repeal of the Bylaws of the Corporation by the stockholders shall require, in addition to any vote of the holders of any class or series of stock of the Corporation required by law or by the Certificate of Incorporation, the affirmative vote of the holders of at least sixty-six and two thirds percent (66-2/3%) of the voting power of all of the then outstanding shares of the capital stock of the Corporation entitled to vote generally in the election of directors, voting together as a single class.

FIRST AMENDMENT AND LIMITED WAIVER

FIRST AMENDMENT AND LIMITED WAIVER (this "<u>Amendment and Waiver</u>"), dated as of April 8, 2020, by and among EXTREME NETWORKS, INC., a Delaware corporation (the "<u>Borrower</u>"), the Lenders party hereto, and BANK OF MONTREAL ("<u>BMO</u>"), as administrative and collateral agent for the Lenders (in such capacities, the "<u>Administrative Agent</u>").

RECITALS

WHEREAS, the Borrower, the Administrative Agent, BMO Harris Bank, N.A., as an Issuing Lender and Swingline Lender (as such terms are defined in the Credit Agreement referenced below), Silicon Valley Bank, as an Issuing Lender, and the various lenders party thereto (each, a "Lender" and collectively, the "Lenders") are party to that certain Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, dated as of August 9, 2019 (as amended, restated, amended and restated, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "Credit Agreement");

WHEREAS, the Borrower has notified the Administrative Agent that it is in breach of the financial covenants contained in Section 7.1 of the Credit Agreement as of March 31, 2020 (the "<u>Specified Breach</u>"), which breach gives rise to an Event of Default under Section 8.1(c) of the Credit Agreement (the "<u>Specified Event of Default</u>") as of that date;

WHEREAS, the Borrower has requested that the Agent and the Lenders waive the Specified Breach and the Specified Event of Default;

WHEREAS, on the terms and conditions specified in this Amendment and Waiver, the Agent and the Lenders party hereto (constituting the Required Lenders) are willing to waive the Specified Breach and the Specified Event of Default for the period specified herein;

WHEREAS, the Borrower has advised the Administrative Agent that the Borrower intends to use the Waiver Period (as defined below) to commence negotiations with the Lenders for the purpose of seeking an amendment to the Credit Agreement that will revise the financial covenants in a manner that will enable the Borrower to be in compliance with the Credit Agreement through the maturity date thereof;

WHEREAS, on the terms and conditions specified in this Amendment and Waiver, the Borrower, the Administrative Agent and the Lenders party hereto (constituting the Required Lenders) also agree to amend the Credit Agreement in the manner described in Section 4 of this Amendment and Waiver; and

WHEREAS, the parties hereto agree that the execution and delivery of this Amendment and Waiver by the Borrower shall constitute a notice which satisfies the requirements of Section 6.7(a) of the Credit Agreement.

NOW, THEREFORE, the parties hereto hereby agree as follows:

Section 1. <u>Definitions</u>.

(a) Terms defined in the Credit Agreement and used herein shall have the meanings herein as therein defined unless otherwise defined herein.

(b) The following terms have the meanings specified below:

"<u>Administrative Agent</u>" has the meaning set forth in the Preamble.

"<u>Borrower</u>" has the meaning set forth in the Preamble.

"<u>Credit Agreement</u>" has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.

"<u>Designated Provision</u>" means each of the following: (a) clause (c) of the second to last paragraph of the definition of Applicable Margin; (b) clause (c) of the last paragraph of the definition of Commitment Fee Rate; (c) the last sentence of Section 2.4(a) (solely as it applies to the borrowing of any Revolving Loan); (d) Section 2.24(a); (e) Section 3.10(d); (f) Section 5.2(d) (solely as it applies to the borrowing of any Revolving Loans or any Revolving Loan Conversion but not the issuance or renewal of Letters of Credit); (g) Section 7.2(o); and (h) Section 7.7(m)(vii).

"Effective Date" has the meaning set forth in Section 4.

"Lenders" has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.

"<u>Specified Breach</u>" has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.

"Specified Event of Default" has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.

"<u>Waiver Period</u>" has the meaning set forth in Section 2(b).

"<u>Waiver Termination Date</u>" means the first date after the Effective Date on which a Waiver Termination Event occurs.

"<u>Waiver Termination Event</u>" means (i) any breach of, or failure by the Borrower, any other Loan Party or Enterasys to perform or comply with, any of its respective obligations under Section 3 of this Amendment and Waiver or (ii) the occurrence of any Event of Default (other than the Specified Event of Default).

"<u>Worldwide Cash</u>" shall mean, as of any date of determination, the aggregate amount of all cash and Cash Equivalents on the consolidated balance sheet of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries.

(c) Section 1.2 of the Credit Agreement shall apply to this Amendment and Waiver as if set forth herein.

Section 2. <u>Acknowledgment of Specified Event of Default; Limited Waiver</u>.

(a) The Borrower acknowledges and agrees that it is in breach of the financial covenants contained in Section 7.1 of the Credit Agreement as of March 31, 2020, which breach gives rise to an Event of Default under Section 8.1(c) of the Credit Agreement as of such date.

(b) Subject to the terms and conditions contained in this Amendment and Waiver (including, without limitation, Section 2(c) below), the Agent and the Lenders party hereto (constituting the Required Lenders) hereby waive the Specified Event of Default for the period (such period, the "<u>Waiver Period</u>") beginning on the Effective Date and ending on the earlier of (i) July 31, 2020 and (ii) the Waiver Termination Date. Immediately upon termination of the Waiver Period, the Specified Breach and Specified Event of Default shall be deemed in full force and effect and the Lenders and the Administrative Agent shall be restored to the position they held prior to the commencement of the Waiver Period with all the rights and rights hereunder and under the other Loan Documents held at such time.

(c) The waiver of the Specified Breach and the Specified Event of Default set forth in Section 2(b) shall not be applicable to, and shall be ineffective for purposes of, any Designated Provision.

(d) Provided that the Waiver Period is then in effect, the Borrower shall not be required to comply with the financial covenants contained in Section 7.1 of the Credit Agreement for the fiscal quarter ending June 30, 2020.

(e) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in the Loan Documents, during the Waiver Period, (i) the Applicable Margin for Term Loans and Revolving Loans that are Eurodollar Loans shall be 4.00% per annum; (ii) the Applicable Margin for Term Loans and Revolving Loans that are ABR Loans shall be 3.00% per annum; (iii) the Applicable Margin for Swingline Loans shall be 3.00% per annum; (iv) the Applicable Margin applicable to Letters of Credit shall be 4.00% per annum; and (v) the Commitment Fee Rate shall be 0.40%.

Section 3. <u>Obligations During the Waiver Period</u>. The Borrower hereby agrees that during the Waiver Period the Borrower shall, and, where applicable, shall cause each of its Subsidiaries to do or not do, as the case may be, each of the following:

(a) <u>Minimum Cash</u>. Ensure that, as of the close of business on the last Business Day of each calendar month occurring during the Waiver Period, the aggregate amount of Worldwide Cash of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries on a consolidated basis shall not be less than \$90,000,000.

(b) <u>Minimum Monthly Sales Revenues</u>. Ensure that the consolidated net revenues (determined in accordance with GAAP) of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries arising from or attributable to the sale of products and services (excluding revenues arising from or attributable to any unusual or extraordinary transactions of any kind) for (i) the one month period beginning on April 1, 2020 and ending on April 30, 2020 shall not be less than \$35,000,000, (ii) the two month period beginning on April 1, 2020 and ending on May 31, 2020 shall not be less than \$82,000,000, and (iii) the three month period beginning on April 1, 2020 and ending on June 30, 2020 shall not be less than \$180,000,000.

(c) <u>Monthly Financial Reporting</u>. As soon as available, but in any event within (x) ten (10) Business Days after the end of each calendar month occurring during the Waiver Period (other than the months ending on June 30, 2020 and July 31, 2020) and (y) fifteen (15) Business Days after the end of the month ending June 30, 2020 (except that the items referred to in clause (ii) and

(iii) below shall be furnished within ten (10) Business Days after the end of such calendar month), furnish each of the following to the Administrative Agent: (i) the unaudited consolidated balance sheet of the Borrower and its consolidated Subsidiaries as at the end of such calendar month and the related unaudited consolidated statements of income and of cash flows for such calendar month and the portion of the fiscal year through the end of such calendar month, certified by a Responsible Officer as being fairly stated in all material respects (subject to normal year-end audit adjustments); (ii) an unaudited report showing the consolidated net revenues (determined in accordance with GAAP) of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries arising from or attributable to the sale of products and services for such calendar month and each preceding calendar month occurring during the Waiver Period, if any (excluding revenues arising from or attributable to any unusual or extraordinary transactions of any kind); (iii) an unaudited report showing the aggregate amount of Worldwide Cash of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries on a consolidated basis as of the close of business on the last Business Day of such calendar month; and (iv) a certificate of a Responsible Officer stating that, to the best of such Responsible Officer's knowledge, each Loan Party and Enterasys during such period has observed or performed all of its covenants and other agreements, and satisfied every condition contained in this Amendment and Waiver, the Credit Agreement and the other Loan Documents to which it is a party to be observed, performed or satisfied by it (other than the covenants set forth in Section 7.1 of the Credit Agreement), and that such Responsible Officer has obtained no knowledge of any Default or Event of Default (other than the Specified Event of Default).

(d) <u>No Revolving Loans or Swingline Loans</u>. Not (i) seek to borrow or permit any Subsidiary to seek to borrow, a Revolving Loan or Swingline Loan, or (ii) seek or make a Revolving Loan Conversion (it being understood and agreed that the Borrower shall be permitted to request, and the Issuing Lenders shall be required to, issue or renew Letters of Credit subject to satisfaction of the terms and conditions set forth in the Credit Agreement, as amended hereby).

(e) <u>Indebtedness</u>. Not incur or assume additional Indebtedness permitted by any of Sections 7.2(e), 7.2(f), 7.2(h), or 7.2(o).

(f) Liens. Not incur or assume any Lien permitted by any of Sections 7.3(g), 7.3(l), 7.3(p), or 7.3(v) not in effect on the Effective Date.

(g) <u>Dispositions</u>. Not Dispose of any of its property or assets in a Disposition permitted by any of Sections 7.5(l) or 7.5(m), <u>provided</u> that the Disposition of the Extreme Workflow Composer software in connection with Project Contribution Agreement dated October, 2019, by and between the Borrower and LF Projects, LLC shall be permitted.

(h) <u>Restricted Payments</u>. Not make any Restricted Payment permitted by any of Sections 7.6(b), 7.6(c), 7.6(d), 7.6(h) or 7.6(i).

(i) <u>Investments</u>. Not make any Investments permitted by any of Sections 7.7(i), 7.7(m) or 7.7(p).

The failure of the Borrower or any Subsidiary timely to comply with or perform any of its obligations in this Section 3 shall be an Event of Default.

Section 4. <u>Amendments</u>. Effective as of the Effective Date, the Schedules to the Credit Agreement are amended by inserting a new <u>Schedule 1.1A</u> in the form of <u>Schedule 1.1A</u> attached hereto as <u>Exhibit A</u>.

Section 5. <u>Conditions to Effectiveness of this Amendment and Waiver</u>. This Amendment and Waiver shall become effective as of the date (such date, the "<u>Effective Date</u>") upon which each of the following conditions precedent shall have been satisfied or waived:

(a) <u>Signing of Amendment and Waiver</u>. The Administrative Agent shall have received (i) a copy of this Amendment and Waiver, duly executed and delivered by the Borrower, the Administrative Agent and the Required Lenders and (ii) a copy of the attached Acknowledgement, duly executed and delivered by each Guarantor and grantor of Collateral.

(b) <u>Fees and Expenses</u>. The Borrower shall have paid to (i) the Administrative Agent for the account of each Lender that has executed and delivered a valid signature page to this Amendment and Waiver by 5:00 pm Pacific time on April 7, 2020, an amendment fee equal to 0.075% of such Lender's Total Credit Exposure as of the Effective Date, (ii) the Administrative Agent, any fee payable to it or its Affiliates in connection with this Amendment and Waiver and (iii) the Administrative Agent, solely to the extent invoiced to the Borrower at least one Business Day prior to the Effective Date, all costs and expenses specified in Section 9(b) below or that are otherwise due and payable to the Administrative Agent and the Lenders on or prior to the Effective Date in accordance with Section 10.5 of the Credit Agreement.

(c) <u>Representations and Warranties</u>. As of the Effective Date, immediately after giving effect to this Amendment and Waiver, each of the representations and warranties made by each Loan Party and Enterasys in or pursuant to this Amendment and Waiver and each other Loan Document (i) that is qualified by materiality shall be true and correct, and (ii) that is not qualified by materiality, shall be true and correct in all material respects, in each case, on and as of the Effective Date as if made on and as of such date, except to the extent any such representation and warranty expressly relates to an earlier date, in which case such representation and warranty shall have been true and correct in all respects or all material respects, as required, as of such earlier date.

(d) <u>Absence of Defaults</u>. As of the Effective Date, immediately after giving effect to this Amendment and Waiver, no event shall have occurred and be continuing that would constitute a Default or an Event of Default.

Section 6. <u>Representations and Warranties</u>. To induce the Administrative Agent and the Lenders to enter into this Amendment and Waiver, the Borrower represents and warrants to the Administrative Agent and each Lender, as to itself, each of its Subsidiaries and each other Loan Party, as applicable, on the Effective Date that:

(a) Each Loan Party and Enterasys has the power and authority, and the legal right, to make, deliver and perform this Amendment and Waiver and the attached Acknowledgment.

(b) Each Loan Party and Enterasys has taken all necessary organizational action to authorize the execution, delivery and performance of this Amendment and Waiver and the attached Acknowledgment.

(c) No Governmental Approval or consent or authorization of, filing with, notice to or other act by or in respect of, any other Person is required in connection with the execution, delivery, performance, validity or enforceability of this Amendment and Waiver and the attached Acknowledgment.

(d) Each of this Amendment and Waiver and the attached Acknowledgment has been duly executed and delivered on behalf of each Loan Party party hereto or Enterasys, as applicable.

(e) Each of this Amendment and Waiver and the attached Acknowledgment constitutes a legal, valid and binding obligation of each Loan Party party thereto or Enterasys, as applicable, enforceable against each such Loan Party or Enterasys, as applicable, in accordance with its terms, except as enforceability may be limited by applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium or similar laws affecting the enforcement of creditors' rights generally and by general equitable principles and principles of good faith and fair dealing (whether enforcement is sought by proceedings in equity or at law).

(f) As of the Effective Date, immediately after giving effect to this Amendment and Waiver, each of the representations and warranties made by each Loan Party and Enterasys in or pursuant to each Loan Document (i) that is qualified by materiality is true and correct, and (ii) that is not qualified by materiality, is true and correct in all material respects, in each case, on and as of the Effective Date as if made on and as of such date, except to the extent any such representation and warranty expressly relates to an earlier date, in which case such representation and warranty shall have been true and correct in all respects or all material respects, as required, as of such earlier date.

Section 7. <u>Acknowledgments and Affirmations of the Borrower</u>. The Borrower hereby expressly acknowledges the terms of this Amendment and Waiver and confirms and reaffirms, as of the date hereof, (i) the covenants and agreements contained in each Loan Document to which it is a party, including, in each case, such covenants and agreements as in effect immediately after giving effect to this Amendment and Waiver, and (ii) its grant of Liens on the Collateral to secure the Obligations pursuant to the Security Documents; provided that, on and after the effectiveness of this Amendment and Waiver, each reference in each of the Loan Documents to "the Credit Agreement", "thereunder", "thereof" or words of like import shall mean and be a reference to the Credit Agreement, as modified hereby. Except as herein otherwise specifically provided in this Amendment and Waiver, all provisions of the Credit Agreement shall remain in full force and effect and be unaffected hereby.

Section 8. <u>Specific and Limited Nature of the Waiver</u>. Each of the Loan Parties is hereby notified that irrespective of (i) any waivers previously granted by the Administrative Agent or the Lenders regarding the Credit Agreement and the other Loan Documents, (ii) any previous failures or delays of the Administrative Agent or the Lenders in exercising any right, power or privilege under the Credit Agreement or the other Loan Documents or (iii) any previous failures or delays of the Administrative Agent or the Lenders in exercising any right, power or privilege under the Credit Agreement or the other Loan Documents or (iii) any previous failures or delays of the Administrative Agent or the Lenders in the monitoring or in the requiring of compliance by any Loan Party with the duties, obligations, and agreements of any Loan Party in the Credit Agreement and the other Loan Documents, hereafter, each Loan Party will be expected to comply with its duties, obligations and agreements under the Credit Agreement and the other Loan Documents. Except as expressly provided in Section 2 of this Amendment and Waiver, nothing

contained in this Amendment and Waiver or any other communication between the Administrative Agent and/or Lenders and the Loan Parties shall be a waiver of any past, present or future violation, Default or Event of Default of the Loan Parties under the Credit Agreement or any other Loan Documents. Similarly, each of the Administrative Agent and the Lenders hereby expressly reserves any rights, privileges, and remedies under the Credit Agreement and each other Loan Document that the Administrative Agent or the Lenders may have with respect to any violation, Default or Event of Default, and any failure by the Administrative Agent or the Lenders to exercise any right, privilege or remedy as a result of the violation set forth above shall not directly or indirectly in any way whatsoever (A) impair, prejudice or otherwise adversely affect the rights of the Administrative Agent or any Lender, except as set forth herein, at any time to exercise any right, privilege or remedy in connection with the Credit Agreement or any other Loan Documents, (B) amend or alter any provision of the Credit Agreement or any other Loan Documents, or (C) constitute any course of dealing or other basis for altering any obligation of the Loan Parties or any rights, privilege or remedy of the Administrative Agent or the Lenders under the Credit Agreement or any other contract or instrument. Nothing in this Amendment and Waiver shall be construed to be a consent by the Administrative Agent or any Lender to any prior, existing or future violations of the Credit Agreement or any other Loan Documents or any other transaction involving the Loan Parties, other than the Specified Breach and Specified Event of Default, subject to the conditions specified in this Amendment and Waiver.

9. <u>Miscellaneous.</u>

(a) <u>Binding Effect</u>. This Amendment and Waiver shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the parties hereto and to the benefit of their respective successors and assigns permitted by the terms of the Loan Documents. No third party beneficiaries are intended in connection with this Amendment and Waiver.

(b) <u>Costs and Expenses</u>. The Borrower hereby agrees to pay to the Administrative Agent on demand the reasonable and documented out-of-pocket costs and expenses of the Administrative Agent, and the reasonable and documented out-of-pocket fees and disbursements of counsel to the Administrative Agent, in connection with the negotiation, preparation, execution and delivery of this Amendment and Waiver and any other documents to be delivered herewith.

(c) <u>Loan Document</u>. This Amendment and Waiver shall constitute a Loan Document.

(d) <u>Counterparts</u>. This Amendment and Waiver may be executed by one or more of the parties to this Amendment and Waiver on any number of separate counterparts, and all of said counterparts taken together shall be deemed to constitute one and the same instrument. Delivery of an executed signature page of this Amendment and Waiver by facsimile or other electronic mail transmission shall be effective as delivery of a manually executed counterpart hereof. The words "execution," "execute", "signed," "signature," and words of like import in or related to any document to be signed in connection with this Amendment and Waiver and the transactions contemplated hereby shall be deemed to include electronic signatures, the electronic matching of assignment terms and contract formations on electronic platforms approved by the Administrative Agent, or the keeping of records in electronic form, each of which shall be of the same legal effect, validity or enforceability as a manually executed signature or the use of a paper-based

recordkeeping system, as the case may be, to the extent and as provided for in any applicable law, including the Federal Electronic Signatures in Global and National Commerce Act, the New York State Electronic Signatures and Records Act, or any other similar state laws based on the Uniform Electronic Transactions Act.

(e) <u>Entire Agreement</u>. This Amendment and Waiver and the other Loan Documents represent the entire agreement of the Borrower, the other Loan Parties, the Administrative Agent and the Lenders with respect to the subject matter hereof and thereof, and there are no promises, undertakings, representations or warranties by the Administrative Agent or any Lender relative to the subject matter hereof not expressly set forth or referred to herein or therein.

(f) <u>Notices</u>. All notices under this Amendment and Waiver shall be given in accordance with Section 10.2 of the Credit Agreement.

(g) <u>Severability</u>. Any provision of this Amendment and Waiver that is prohibited or unenforceable in any jurisdiction shall, as to such jurisdiction, be ineffective to the extent of such prohibition or unenforceability without invalidating the remaining provisions hereof, and any such prohibition or unenforceability in any jurisdiction shall not invalidate or render unenforceable such provision in any other jurisdiction.

(h) <u>Governing Law</u>. This Amendment and Waiver and any claims, controversy, dispute or causes of actions arising therefrom (whether in contract or tort or otherwise) shall be construed in accordance with and governed by the law of the State of New York.

(i) <u>Jurisdiction; Jury Trial Waiver</u>. Section 10.14 of the Credit Agreement shall be applicable to this Amendment and Waiver as if set forth herein.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Amendment and Waiver to be duly executed and delivered by their proper and duly authorized officers as of the day and year first above written.

BORROWER:

EXTREME NETWORKS, INC.,

as the Borrower

By: <u>/s/ Katy Motiey</u> Name: Katy Motiey T**itle**ief Administrative Officer, General Counsel and Secretary

ADMINISTRATIVE AGENT:

BANK OF MONTREAL,

as the Administrative Agent

By: <u>/s/ Jeff LaRue</u> Name: Jeff LaRue Title: Vice President

LENDERS:

BMO HARRIS BANK N.A., as an Issuing Lender, the Swingline Lender, and a Lender

By: <u>/s/ Jeff LaRue</u> Name: Jeff LaRue Title: Vice President

SILICON VALLEY BANK,

as an Issuing Lender

By: <u>/s/ Hormuz Kapadia</u> Name: Hormuz Kapadia Title: Authorized Officer

JPMORGAN CHASE BANK, N.A.,

as a Lender

By: <u>/s/ Molly Daniello</u> Name: Molly Daniello Title: Director

BANK OF AMERICA, N.A.,

as a Lender

By: <u>/s/ Will</u> Deevy Name: Will Deevy Title: Director

MUFG UNION BANK, N.A.,

as a Lender

By: <u>/s/ Matthew Antioco</u> Name: Mattew Antioco Title: Director

CITIZENS BANK, N.A.,

as a Lender

By: <u>/s/ Darren Wee</u> Name: Darren Wee Title: Senior Vice President

BBVA USA, as a Lender

By: <u>/s/ Chris Dowler</u> Name: Chris Dowler Title: Senior Vice President

REGIONS BANK,

as a Lender

By: <u>/s/ Bruce Rudolph</u> Name: Bruce Rudolph Title: Director

BANK OF THE WEST,

as a Lender

By: <u>/s/ Patrick Mun</u> Name: Patrick Mun Title: Director

UMPQUA BANK, as a Lender

By: <u>/s/ Michael McCutchin</u> Name: Michael McCutchin Title: Senior Vice President

CITY NATIONAL BANK,

as a Lender

By: <u>/s/ Raed Y. Alfayoumi</u> Name: Raed Y. Alfayoumi Title: Senior Vice President

CADENCE BANK N.A.,

as a Lender

By: <u>/s/ Steven Prichett</u> Name: Steven Prichett Title: Executive Vice President

HUNTINGTON NATIONAL BANK,

as a Lender

By: <u>/s/ Ryan Benefiel</u> Name: Ryan Benefiel Title: Assistant Vice President

SIEMENS FINANCIAL SERVICES, INC.,

as a Lender

By: <u>/s/ Maria Levy</u> Name: Maria Levy Title: Vice President

By: <u>/s/ William Jentsch</u> Name: William Jentsch Title: Vice President

GOLDMAN SACHS BANK USA, as a Lender

By: <u>/s/ Jamie Minieri</u> Name: Jamie Minieri Title: Authorized Signatory

ACKNOWLEDGMENT

as of April 8, 2020

Each of the undersigned hereby expressly acknowledges and agrees to the terms of the First Amendment and Limited Waiver (the "<u>Amendment and Waiver</u>") to which this Acknowledgment is attached and confirms and reaffirms, as of the date hereof, (i) the covenants and agreements contained in each Loan Document to which it is a party, including, in each case, such covenants and agreements as in effect immediately after giving effect to the Amendment and Waiver, (ii) its guarantee, if any, under the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement; and (iii) its grant of Liens on the Collateral to secure the Obligations pursuant to the Security Documents; provided that, on and after the effectiveness of the Amendment and Waiver, each reference in each of the Loan Documents to "the Credit Agreement", "thereunder", "thereof" or words of like import shall mean and be a reference to the Credit Agreement, as modified by the Amendment and Waiver.

Each of the undersigned hereby expressly acknowledges and agrees that except as herein otherwise specifically provided in the Amendment and Waiver, all provisions of the Credit Agreement and the other Loan Documents shall remain in full force and effect and be unaffected hereby.

ENTERASYS NETWORKS, INC.,

a Delaware corporation

By: <u>/s/ Katy Motiey</u> Name: Katy Motiey Title: Secretary

AEROHIVE NETWORKS, INC.,

a Delaware corporation

By: <u>/s/ Katy Motiey</u> Name: Katy Motiey Title: President, Chief Executive Officer, Treasury and Secretary

EXTREME NETWORKS IRELAND HOLDING LIMITED, an

Irish company limited by shares

By: <u>/s/ Remi Thomas</u> Name: Remi Thomas Title: Director

[Signature Page to Acknowledgment]

<u>Exhibit A</u>

AMENDED SCHEDULE 1.1A

SCHEDULE 1.1A

FIRST AMENDMENT INITIAL TERM COMMITMENTS

Lender	Initial Term Commitment	<u>Term Percentage</u>
BMO Capital Markets	\$58,461,538.47	15.384615387%
JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A.	\$45,934,065.93	12.087912087%
Bank of America, N.A.	\$45,934,065.93	12.087912087%
Silicon Valley Bank	\$45,934,065.93	12.087912087%
MUFG Union Bank, N.A.	\$41,758,241.77	10.989010992%
Citizens Bank, N.A.	\$21,714,285.71	5.714285713%
BBVA USA	\$21,714,285.71	5.714285713%
Regions Bank	\$21,714,285.71	5.714285713%
Bank of the West	\$21,714,285.71	5.714285713%
UMPQUA BANK	\$12,527,472.53	3.296703297%
City National Bank	\$10,857,142.86	2.857142858%
Cadence Bank N.A.	\$8,351,648.35	2.197802197%
Huntington National Bank	\$8,351,648.35	2.197802197%
Siemens Financial Services, Inc.	\$8,351,648.35	2.197802197%
Goldman Sachs Bank USA	\$6,681,318.69	1.758241761%
Total	\$380,000,000.00	100.00000000%

FIRST AMENDMENT REVOLVING COMMITMENTS

Lender	Revolving Commitment	<u>Revolving Percentage</u>
BMO Capital Markets	\$11,538,461.53	15.384615373%
JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A.	\$9,065,934.07	12.087912093%
Bank of America, N.A.	\$9,065,934.07	12.087912093%
Silicon Valley Bank	\$9,065,934.07	12.087912093%
MUFG Union Bank, N.A.	\$8,241,758.23	10.989010973%
Citizens Bank, N.A.	\$4,285,714.29	5.714285720%
BBVA USA	\$4,285,714.29	5.714285720%
Regions Bank	\$4,285,714.29	5.714285720%
Bank of the West	\$4,285,714.29	5.714285720%
UMPQUA BANK	\$2,472,527.47	3.296703293%

Exhibit A

Total	\$75,000,000.00	100.00000000%
Goldman Sachs Bank USA	\$1,318,681.31	1.758241747%
Siemens Financial Services, Inc.	\$1,648,351.65	2.197802200%
Huntington National Bank	\$1,648,351.65	2.197802200%
Cadence Bank N.A.	\$1,648,351.65	2.197802200%
City National Bank	\$2,142,857.14	2.857142853%

FIRST AMENDMENT L/C COMMITMENTS

(which is a sublimit of, and not in addition to, the Revolving Commitments)

Lender	L/C Commitments	L/C Percentage
BMO Harris Bank N.A.	\$1,538,461.54	15.384615373%
JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A.	\$1,208,791.21	12.087912093%
Bank of America, N.A.	\$1,208,791.21	12.087912093%
Silicon Valley Bank	\$1,208,791.21	12.087912093%
MUFG Union Bank, N.A.	\$1,098,901.10	10.989010973%
Citizens Bank, N.A.	\$571,428.57	5.714285720%
BBVA USA	\$571,428.57	5.714285720%
Regions Bank	\$571,428.57	5.714285720%
Bank of the West	\$571,428.57	5.714285720%
UMPQUA BANK	\$329,670.33	3.296703293%
City National Bank	\$285,714.28	2.857142853%
Cadence Bank N.A.	\$219,780.22	2.197802200%
Huntington National Bank	\$219,780.22	2.197802200%
Siemens Financial Services, Inc.	\$219,780.22	2.197802200%
Goldman Sachs Bank USA	\$175,824.17	1.758241747%
Total	\$10,000,000.00	100.00000000%

FIRST AMENDMENT SWINGLINE COMMITMENT

(which is a sublimit of, and not in addition to, the Revolving Commitments)

Lender	Swingline Commitment	Exposure Percentage
BMO Harris Bank N.A.	\$5,000,000.00	100.00000000%
Total	\$5,000,000.00	100.00000000%

Exhibit A

SECOND AMENDMENT TO AMENDED AND RESTATED CREDIT AGREEMENT

SECOND AMENDMENT TO AMENDED AND RESTATED CREDIT AGREEMENT (this "Second Amendment"), dated as of May 8, 2020, by and among EXTREME NETWORKS, INC., a Delaware corporation (the "Borrower"), the Lenders party hereto, and BANK OF MONTREAL ("BMO"), as administrative and collateral agent for the Lenders (in such capacities, the "Administrative Agent"). All capitalized terms used herein (including in this preamble) and not otherwise defined herein shall have the respective meanings provided such terms in the Credit Agreement referred to below.

RECITALS

WHEREAS, the Borrower, the Administrative Agent, BMO Harris Bank, N.A., as an Issuing Lender and Swingline Lender, Silicon Valley Bank, as an Issuing Lender, and the various lenders party thereto (each, a "<u>Lender</u>" and collectively, the "<u>Lenders</u>") are party to that certain Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, dated as of August 9, 2019, as amended by the First Amendment and Limited Waiver, dated as of April 8, 2020 (as amended, restated, amended and restated, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "<u>Credit Agreement</u>");

WHEREAS, on the terms and conditions specified in this Second Amendment, the Borrower, the Administrative Agent and the Lenders party hereto (constituting the Required Lenders) agree to amend the Credit Agreement in the manner described in <u>Section 1</u> below; and

NOW, THEREFORE, for good and valuable consideration, the receipt and adequacy of which is acknowledged by the parties hereto, it is agreed:

Section 1. <u>Amendments to Credit Agreement</u>. Subject to the terms and conditions contained in this Second Amendment, the Administrative Agent and the Lenders party hereto (constituting the Required Lenders) agree that on the Effective Date (as defined below):

(a) The Credit Agreement shall be amended by deleting the stricken text (indicated textually in the same manner as the following example: stricken text) and by inserting the bold underlined text (indicated textually in the same manner as the following example: underlined text) as set forth in the pages of the Credit Agreement attached as Exhibit A hereto. On and after the Effective Date, each reference in the Credit Agreement to "this Agreement," "hereunder," "hereof" or text of like import referring to the Credit Agreement shall mean and be a reference to the Credit Agreement as amended by this Second Amendment.

(b) Exhibit B to the Credit Agreement (Compliance Certificate) as in effect immediately prior to the Effective Date is hereby amended and restated as set forth on the revised Exhibit B attached as <u>Exhibit B</u> hereto.

Section 2. <u>Permanent Waiver of Specified Event of Default and Termination of First Amendment</u>. On the Effective Date, (i) the Specified Event of Default (as defined in the First Amendment and Limited Waiver, dated as of April 8, 2020, by and among the Borrower, the Lenders party thereto, and BMO) shall be deemed permanently waived and (ii) Sections 2 and 3 of such First Amendment and Limited Waiver shall be deemed terminated and shall have no force and effect from and after the Effective Date.

Section 3. <u>Conditions to Effectiveness of this Second Amendment</u>. This Second Amendment shall become effective as of the date (such date, the "<u>Effective Date</u>") upon which each of the following conditions precedent shall have been satisfied or waived:

(a) <u>Signing of Second Amendment</u>. The Administrative Agent shall have received (i) a copy of this Second Amendment, duly executed and delivered by the Borrower, the Administrative Agent and the Required Lenders and (ii) a copy of the attached Acknowledgement, duly executed and delivered by each Guarantor and grantor of Collateral.

(b) <u>Fees and Expenses</u>. The Borrower shall have paid to (i) the Administrative Agent for the account of each Lender that has executed and delivered a valid signature page to this Second Amendment by 2:00 pm Eastern time on May 8, 2020, an amendment fee equal to 0.175% of such Lender's Total Credit Exposure as of the Effective Date, (ii) the Administrative Agent, any fee payable to it or its Affiliates in connection with this Second Amendment and (iii) the Administrative Agent, solely to the extent invoiced to the Borrower at least one Business Day prior to the Effective Date, all costs and expenses specified in <u>Section 6(b)</u> below or that are otherwise due and payable to the Administrative Agent and the Lenders on or prior to the Effective Date in accordance with Section 10.5 of the Credit Agreement.

(c) <u>Representations and Warranties</u>. As of the Effective Date, immediately after giving effect to this Second Amendment, each of the representations and warranties made by each Loan Party and Enterasys in or pursuant to this Second Amendment and each other Loan Document (i) that is qualified by materiality shall be true and correct, and (ii) that is not qualified by materiality, shall be true and correct in all material respects, in each case, on and as of the Effective Date as if made on and as of such date, except to the extent any such representation and warranty expressly relates to an earlier date, in which case such representation and warranty shall have been true and correct in all respects or all material respects, as required, as of such earlier date.

(d) <u>Absence of Defaults</u>. As of the Effective Date, immediately after giving effect to this Second Amendment, no event shall have occurred and be continuing that would constitute a Default or an Event of Default.

Section 4. <u>Representations and Warranties</u>. To induce the Administrative Agent and the Lenders to enter into this Second Amendment, the Borrower represents and warrants to the Administrative Agent and each Lender, as to itself, each of its Subsidiaries and each other Loan Party, as applicable, on the Effective Date that:

(a) Each Loan Party and Enterasys has the power and authority, and the legal right, to make, deliver and perform this Second Amendment and the attached Acknowledgment.

(b) Each Loan Party and Enterasys has taken all necessary organizational action to authorize the execution, delivery and performance of this Second Amendment and the attached Acknowledgment.

(c) No Governmental Approval or consent or authorization of, filing with, notice to or other act by or in respect of, any other Person is required in connection with the execution, delivery, performance, validity or enforceability of this Second Amendment and the attached Acknowledgment.

(d) Each of this Second Amendment and the attached Acknowledgment has been duly executed and delivered on behalf of each Loan Party party thereto or Enterasys, as applicable.

(e) Each of this Second Amendment and the attached Acknowledgment constitutes a legal, valid and binding obligation of each Loan Party party thereto or Enterasys, as applicable, enforceable against each such Loan Party or Enterasys, as applicable, in accordance with its terms, except as enforceability may be limited by applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium or similar laws affecting the enforcement of creditors' rights generally and by general equitable principles and principles of good faith and fair dealing (whether enforcement is sought by proceedings in equity or at law).

(f) As of the Effective Date, immediately after giving effect to this Second Amendment, each of the representations and warranties made by each Loan Party and Enterasys in or pursuant to each Loan Document (i) that is qualified by materiality is true and correct, and (ii) that is not qualified by materiality, is true and correct in all material respects, in each case, on and as of the Effective Date as if made on and as of such date, except to the extent any such representation and warranty expressly relates to an earlier date, in which case such representation and warranty shall have been true and correct in all respects or all material respects, as required, as of such earlier date.

Section 5. <u>Acknowledgments and Affirmations of the Borrower</u>. The Borrower hereby expressly acknowledges the terms of this Second Amendment and confirms and reaffirms, as of the date hereof, (i) the covenants and agreements contained in each Loan Document to which it is a party, including, in each case, such covenants and agreements as in effect immediately after giving effect to this Second Amendment, and (ii) its grant of Liens on the Collateral to secure the Obligations pursuant to the Security Documents; provided that, on and after the effectiveness of this Second Amendment, each reference in each of the Loan Documents to "the Credit Agreement", "thereunder", "thereof" or words of like import shall mean and be a reference to the Credit Agreement, as modified hereby. Except as herein otherwise specifically provided in this Second Amendment, all provisions of the Credit Agreement and the Loan Documents shall remain in full force and effect and be unaffected hereby.

Section 6. <u>Miscellaneous.</u>

(a) <u>Binding Effect</u>. This Second Amendment shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the parties hereto and to the benefit of their respective successors and assigns permitted by the terms of the Loan Documents. No third party beneficiaries are intended in connection with this Second Amendment.

(b) <u>Costs and Expenses</u>. The Borrower hereby agrees to pay to the Administrative Agent on demand the reasonable and documented out-of-pocket costs and expenses of the Administrative Agent, and the reasonable and documented out-of-pocket fees and disbursements of counsel to the Administrative Agent, in connection with the negotiation, preparation, execution and delivery of this Second Amendment and any other documents to be delivered herewith.

(c) <u>Loan Document</u>. This Second Amendment shall constitute a Loan Document.

(d) <u>Counterparts</u>. This Second Amendment may be executed by one or more of the parties to this Second Amendment on any number of separate counterparts, and all of said counterparts taken together shall be deemed to constitute one and the same instrument. Delivery of an executed signature page of this Second Amendment by facsimile or other electronic mail transmission shall be effective as delivery of a manually executed counterpart hereof. The words "execution," "execute", "signed," "signature," and words of like import in or related to any document to be signed in connection with this Second Amendment and the transactions contemplated hereby shall be deemed to include electronic signatures, the electronic matching of assignment terms and contract formations on electronic platforms approved by the Administrative Agent, or the keeping of records in electronic form, each of which shall be of the same legal effect, validity or enforceability as a manually executed signature or the use of a paper-based recordkeeping system, as the case may be, to the extent and as provided for in any applicable law, including the Federal Electronic Signatures in Global and National Commerce Act, the New York State Electronic Signatures and Records Act, or any other similar state laws based on the Uniform Electronic Transactions Act.

(e) <u>Entire Agreement</u>. This Second Amendment and the other Loan Documents represent the entire agreement of the Borrower, the other Loan Parties, the Administrative Agent and the Lenders with respect to the subject matter hereof and thereof, and there are no promises, undertakings, representations or warranties by the Administrative Agent or any Lender relative to the subject matter hereof not expressly set forth or referred to herein or therein.

(f) <u>Notices</u>. All notices under this Second Amendment shall be given in accordance with Section 10.2 of the Credit Agreement.

(g) <u>Severability</u>. Any provision of this Second Amendment that is prohibited or unenforceable in any jurisdiction shall, as to such jurisdiction, be ineffective to the extent of such prohibition or unenforceability without invalidating the remaining provisions hereof, and any such prohibition or unenforceability in any jurisdiction shall not invalidate or render unenforceable such provision in any other jurisdiction.

(h) <u>Governing Law</u>. This Second Amendment and any claims, controversy, dispute or causes of actions arising therefrom (whether in contract or tort or otherwise) shall be construed in accordance with and governed by the law of the State of New York.

(i) <u>Jurisdiction; Jury Trial Waiver</u>. Section 10.14 of the Credit Agreement shall be applicable to this Second Amendment as if set forth herein.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Second Amendment to be duly executed and delivered by their proper and duly authorized officers as of the day and year first above written.

BORROWER:

EXTREME NETWORKS, INC.,

as the Borrower

By: <u>/s/ Katy Motiey</u> Name: Katy Motiey Title: Chief Administrative Officer, General Counsel and Secretary

ADMINISTRATIVE AGENT:

BANK OF MONTREAL,

as the Administrative Agent

By: <u>/s/ Jeff LaRue</u> Name: Jeff LaRue T**Wic**e PResident

LENDERS:

BMO HARRIS BANK N.A., as an Issuing Lender, the Swingline Lender, and a Lender

By: <u>/s/ Jeff LaRue</u> Name: Jeff LaRue T**ivlic**e President

SILICON VALLEY BANK,

as an Issuing Lender

By: <u>/s/ Jonathan Wolter</u> Name: Jonathan Wolter T**itlin**ector

JPMORGAN CHASE BANK, N.A.,

as a Lender

By: <u>/s/ Hormuz Kapadia</u> Name: Hormuz Kapadia Ti**tha**uthorized Officer

BANK OF AMERICA, N.A.,

as a Lender

By: <u>/s/ Molly Daniello</u> Name: Molly Daniello T**itlin**ector

MUFG UNION BANK, N.A.,

as a Lender

By: <u>/s/ Matthew Antioco</u> Name: Matthew Antioco T**itlin**ector

CITIZENS BANK, N.A.,

as a Lender

By: <u>/s/ Darran Wee</u> Name: Darran Wee T**fsh**nior Vice President

BBVA USA, as a Lender

By: <u>/s/ Chris Dowler</u> Name: Chris Dowler T**Ben**ior Vice President

REGIONS BANK,

as a Lender

By: <u>/s/ Bruce Randolph</u> Name: Bruce Randolph Tildimector

BANK OF THE WEST,

as a Lender

By: <u>/s/ Patrick Mun</u> Name: Patrick Mun T**itli**æctor

UMPQUA BANK, as a Lender

By: <u>/s/ Michael McCutchin</u> Name: Michael McCutchin Tistenior Vice President

CITY NATIONAL BANK,

as a Lender

By: <u>/s/ Raed Alfayoumi</u> Name: Raed Alfayoumi T**Sh**enior Vice President

CADENCE BANK N.A.,

as a Lender

By: <u>/s/ Steven Prichett</u> Name: Steven Prichett T**HV**P

HUNTINGTON NATIONAL BANK,

as a Lender

By: <u>/s/ Ryan Benefiel</u> Name: Ryan Benefiel Ti**Als**sistant Vice President

SIEMENS FINANCIAL SERVICES, INC., as a Lender

By: <u>/s/ Maria Levy</u> Name: Maria Levy T**MP**:

By: <u>/s/ Michael L. Zion</u> Name: Michael L. Zion T**ivlic**e President

GOLDMAN SACHS BANK USA,

as a Lender

By: <u>/s/ Jamie Minieri</u> Name: Jamie Minieri Ti**A**nthorized Signatory

ACKNOWLEDGMENT

as of May 8, 2020

Each of the undersigned hereby expressly acknowledges and agrees to the terms of the Second Amendment to Amended and Restated Credit Agreement (the "Second Amendment") to which this Acknowledgment is attached and confirms and reaffirms, as of the date hereof, (i) the covenants and agreements contained in each Loan Document to which it is a party, including, in each case, such covenants and agreements as in effect immediately after giving effect to the Second Amendment, (ii) its guarantee, if any, under the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement; and (iii) its grant of Liens on the Collateral to secure the Obligations pursuant to the Security Documents; provided that, on and after the effectiveness of the Second Amendment, each reference in each of the Loan Documents to "the Credit Agreement", "thereunder", "thereof" or words of like import shall mean and be a reference to the Credit Agreement, as modified by the Second Amendment.

Each of the undersigned hereby expressly acknowledges and agrees that except as herein otherwise specifically provided in the Second Amendment, all provisions of the Credit Agreement and the other Loan Documents shall remain in full force and effect and be unaffected hereby.

ENTERASYS NETWORKS, INC., a Delaware corporation

By: <u>/s/ Katy Motiey</u> Name: Katy Motiey T**She**:retary

AEROHIVE NETWORKS, INC.,

a Delaware corporation

By: <u>/s/ Katy Motiey</u> Name: Katy Motiey T**Rhe**sident, Chief Executive Officer, Treasurer and Secretary

EXTREME NETWORKS IRELAND HOLDING LIMITED, an Irish company limited by shares

By: <u>/s/ Remi Thomas</u> Name: Remi Thomas Ti**D**irector

[Signature Page to Acknowledgment]

<u>Exhibit A</u>

Amended Credit Agreement

See attached.

[Exhibit A to Second Amendment to Amended and Restated Credit Agreement]

EXHIBIT B

Amended Compliance Certificate

See attached.

[Exhibit B to Second Amendment to Amended and Restated Credit Agreement]

EXHIBIT A TO SECOND AMENDMENT

REFLECTING CUMULATIVE AMENDMENTS THROUGH SECOND AMENDMENT, DATED MAY 8, 2020

\$455,000,000

AMENDED AND RESTATED CREDIT AGREEMENT

dated as of August 9, 2019

by and among

EXTREME NETWORKS, INC.,

as the Borrower,

THE LENDERS PARTY HERETO,

and

BANK OF MONTREAL,

as Administrative Agent

BMO CAPITAL MARKETS CORP., BANK OF AMERICA, N.A., JPMORGAN CHASE BANK, N.A., SILICON VALLEY BANK, and MUFG UNION BANK, N.A. as Joint Lead Arrangers and Co-Syndication Agents

BANK OF THE WEST, BBVA USA, CITIZENS BANK, N.A. and REGIONS BANK as Co-Documentation Agents

US-DOCS\109358599.12

SECTION 1

- DEFINITIONS
 1.1 Defined Terms1
- <u>1.2</u> <u>Other Definitional Provisions.4344</u>
- **<u>1.3</u>** The Exchange Rate.4445</u>
- <u>1.4 Letter of Credit Amounts</u>4445
- <u>1.5</u> <u>Limited Condition Transactions</u>4446

SECTION 2

AMOUNT AND TERMS OF COMMITMENTS

- 2.1 <u>Term Commitments</u>4546
- 2.2 Procedure for Term Loan Borrowing4546
- 2.3 <u>Repayment of Term Loans</u>4546
- 2.4 <u>Revolving Commitments</u>4647
- 2.5 Procedure for Revolving Loan Borrowing4648
- 2.6 Swingline Commitment4748
- 2.7 Procedure for Swingline Borrowing; Refunding of Swingline Loans4749
- <u>2.8</u> <u>Fees</u>4950
- 2.9 Termination or Reduction of Total Revolving Commitments; Total L/C Commitments4951
- 2.10 Loan Prepayments 5051
- 2.11 Conversion and Continuation Options 5253
- 2.12 Limitations on Eurodollar Tranches 5254
- 2.13 Interest Rates and Payment Dates 5254
- 2.14 <u>Computation of Interest and Fees</u>5354
- 2.15 Inability to Determine Interest Rate 5355
- 2.16 Pro Rata Treatment and Payments 55 56
- 2.17 <u>Illegality; Requirements of Law</u>5759
- 2.18 Taxes 5961
- 2.19 Indemnity6364
- 2.20 Change of Lending Office 6364
- 2.21 <u>Substitution of Lenders</u>6365
- 2.22 <u>Defaulting Lenders</u>6466
- <u>2.23</u> <u>Notes</u>6768
- 2.24 Incremental Loans⁶⁷68

SECTION 3

LETTERS OF CREDIT

- <u>3.1</u> <u>L/C Commitment</u>7172
- 3.2 Procedure for Issuance of Letters of Credit⁷²73
- 3.3 Fees and Other Charges⁷²74
- 3.4 L/C Participations; Existing Letters of Credit7374
- 3.5 Reimbursement⁷³75
- 3.6 Obligations Absolute7476
- 3.7 Letter of Credit Payments 7576
- 3.8 <u>Applications</u>7576
- <u>3.9</u> <u>Interim Interest</u>7576
- 3.10 Cash Collateral 7576
- 3.11 Additional Issuing Lenders 7677
- 3.12 <u>Resignation of the Issuing Lender</u>7678
- 3.13 Applicability of ISP7778
- 3.14 <u>Notices</u>7778

SECTION 4

REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES

- 4.1 Financial Condition7779
- 4.2 <u>No Change</u>7879
- **<u>4.3</u>** Existence; Compliance with Law⁷⁸79</u>
- 4.4 Power, Authorization; Enforceable Obligations⁷⁸79
- 4.5 <u>No Legal Bar</u>7880
- <u>4.6</u> <u>Litigation</u>7980
- <u>4.7</u> <u>No Default</u>7980
- 4.8 Ownership of Property; Liens; Investments7980
- <u>4.9</u> <u>Intellectual Property</u>7981
- <u>4.10 Taxes</u>7981
- 4.11 Federal Regulations 7981
- 4.12 Labor Matters 8081
- <u>4.13</u> <u>ERISA</u>8081
- 4.14 Investment Company Act; Other Regulations 8082
- 4.15 <u>Subsidiaries</u>8182
- 4.16 Use of Proceeds<mark>81</mark>82
- 4.17 Environmental Matters8182
- 4.18 Accuracy of Information, Etc. 8283
- 4.19 Security Documents 8284
- <u>4.20</u> <u>Solvency</u>8284
- 4.21 Designated Senior Indebtedness8284

ii

<u>4.22</u>	Insurance <mark>82</mark> 84
<u>4.23</u>	No Casualty8384
<u>4.24</u>	<u>OFAC8384</u>
<u>4.25</u>	Anti-Corruption Laws8385
<u>4.26</u>	EEA Financial Institution8385
<u>4.27</u>	Beneficial Ownership Certification8385
SECTION 5	
	CONDITIONS PRECEDENT
<u>5.1</u>	Conditions to Effectiveness of this Agreement8385
<u>5.2</u>	Conditions to Each Extension of Credit8688
<u>5.3</u>	Post-Closing Conditions Subsequent 8789
SECTION 6	
	AFFIRMATIVE COVENANTS
<u>6.1</u>	Financial Statements8789
<u>6.2</u>	<u>Certificates; Reports; Other Information8891</u>
<u>6.3</u>	Payment of Obligations; Taxes9992
<u>6.4</u>	<u>Maintenance of Existence; Compliance9993</u>
<u>6.5</u>	<u>Maintenance of Property; Insurance9193</u>
<u>6.6</u>	Inspection of Property; Books and Records; Discussions9294
<u>6.7</u>	Notices9295
<u>6.8</u>	Environmental Laws <mark>9496</mark>
<u>6.9</u>	<u>Operating Accounts9496</u>
<u>6.10</u>	Audits9496
<u>6.11</u>	<u>Additional Collateral, Etc.9496</u>
<u>6.12</u>	Anti-Corruption Laws9799
<u>6.13</u>	Insider Subordinated Indebtedness <mark>9799</mark>
<u>6.14</u>	<u>Use of Proceeds</u> 9799
<u>6.15</u>	Designated Senior Indebtedness9799
<u>6.16</u>	Beneficial Ownership Certification.9799
<u>6.17</u>	M.I.R.E Events <mark>97</mark> 99
<u>6.18</u>	<u>Further Assurances</u> 9799
SECTION 7	
	NEGATIVE COVENANTS
<u>7.1</u>	Financial Condition Covenants97100
<u>7.2</u>	Indebtedness98101
<u>7.3</u>	<u>Liens</u> 100103
<u>7.4</u>	<u>Fundamental Changes 102106</u>

- 7.5 Disposition of Property 103 106
- 7.6
 Restricted Payments

 105
 108

iii

<u>7.7</u>	Investments ¹⁰⁶ 109
<u>7.8</u>	<u>ERISA</u> 109112
<u>7.9</u>	Optional Payments and Modifications of Certain Preferred Stock and Debt Instruments
<u>7.10</u>	<u>Transactions with Affiliates</u> 109112
<u>7.11</u>	Sale Leaseback Transactions 109 113
<u>7.12</u>	Swap Agreements 109 113
<u>7.13</u>	Accounting Changes 110 113
<u>7.14</u>	Negative Pledge Clauses 110 113
<u>7.15</u>	Clauses Restricting Subsidiary Distributions 110 113
<u>7.16</u>	Lines of Business ¹¹⁰ 114
<u>7.17</u>	Designation of other Indebtedness 111 114
<u>7.18</u>	<u>Amendments to Blue Angel Asset Acquisition Documents; Certification of Certain Equity</u> <u>Interests</u> 111114
<u>7.19</u>	Amendments to Organizational Agreements, Material Contracts111114
<u>7.20</u>	Use of Proceeds11115
<u>7.21</u>	Subordinated Debt 111 115
<u>7.22</u>	Sanctions ¹¹² 115
<u>7.23</u>	Anti-Corruption Laws ¹¹² 115
<u>7.24</u>	Anti-Terrorism Laws ¹¹² 115
SECTION 8	
	EVENTS OF DEFAULT
<u>8.1</u>	Events of Default 112 115
<u>8.2</u>	Remedies Upon Event of Default ¹¹⁵ 118
<u>8.3</u>	<u>Application of Funds</u>
SECTION 9	
	THE ADMINISTRATIVE AGENT
<u>9.1</u>	<u>Appointment and Authority 117121</u>
<u>9.2</u>	Delegation of Duties 118122
<u>9.3</u>	Exculpatory Provisions ¹¹⁸ 122
<u>9.4</u>	Reliance by Administrative Agent <mark>119</mark> 123
<u>9.5</u>	Notice of Default120123
<u>9.6</u>	Non-Reliance on Administrative Agent and Other Lenders ¹²⁰ 123
<u>9.7</u>	Indemnification 120124
<u>9.8</u>	<u>Agent in Its Individual Capacity¹²¹124</u>
<u>9.9</u>	Successor Administrative Agent ¹²¹ 125
<u>9.10</u>	<u>Collateral and Guaranty Matters¹²²125</u>
<u>9.11</u>	Administrative Agent May File Proofs of Claim 123 126
<u>9.12</u>	No Other Duties, Etc. 123127

US-DOCS\109358599.12

iv

<u>9.13</u> <u>Survival</u>123127

SECTION 10

MISCELLANEOUS

- <u>10.1</u> <u>Amendments and Waivers</u>¹²³127
- <u>10.2</u> <u>Notices</u>125128
- <u>10.3</u> <u>No Waiver; Cumulative Remedies</u>¹²⁷<u>130</u>
- **<u>10.4</u>** Survival of Representations and Warranties **127**<u>130</u>
- <u>10.5</u> Expenses; Indemnity; Damage Waiver 127131
- <u>10.6</u> <u>Successors and Assigns; Participations and Assignments</u>
- <u>10.7</u> <u>Adjustments; Set-off</u>134138
- 10.8Payments Set Aside135
- <u>10.9</u> <u>Interest Rate Limitation</u>135139
- **10.10** Counterparts; Electronic Execution of Assignments
- <u>10.11</u> <u>Severability</u>136139
- **<u>10.12</u>** Integration **136 139**
- <u>10.13</u> <u>GOVERNING LAW</u>¹³⁶<u>140</u>
- <u>10.14</u> <u>Submission to Jurisdiction; Waivers</u>136140
- <u>10.15</u> <u>Acknowledgements</u>¹³⁷<u>140</u>
- **<u>10.16</u>** Releases of Guarantees and Liens 138 141
- **<u>10.17</u>** Treatment of Certain Information; Confidentiality 138 141</u>
- **<u>10.18</u>** Automatic Debits 139142
- <u>10.19</u> Judgment Currency 139143
- <u>10.20</u> Patriot Act<u>140143</u>
- **<u>10.21</u>** Contractual Recognition Provision 140 143
- **<u>10.22</u>** Acknowledgement Regarding Any Supported QFCs140144</u>
- **<u>10.23</u>** No Advisory or Fiduciary Responsibility **141 144**

SECTION 11

AMENDMENT AND RESTATEMENT

<u>11.1</u> <u>Amendment and Restatement</u>¹⁴¹145

SCHEDULES

Schedule 1.1A: Schedule 1.1B: Schedule 4.4: Schedule 4.5: Schedule 4.6: Schedule 4.15: Schedule 4.17: Schedule 4.19(a): Schedule 5.3 Schedule 5.3 Schedule 7.2(d): Schedule 7.3(f): Commitments Existing Letters of Credit Governmental Approvals, Consents, Authorizations, Filings and Notices Requirements of Law Litigation Subsidiaries Environmental Matters Financing Statements and Other Filings Post-Closing Matters Existing Indebtedness Existing Liens Existing Investments

EXHIBITS

Exhibit A:	[Reserved]
Exhibit B:	Form of Compliance Certificate
Exhibit C:	Form of Secretary's Certificate
Exhibit D:	[Reserved]
Exhibit E:	Form of Assignment and Assumption
Exhibits F-1 – F-4:	Forms of U.S. Tax Compliance Certificates
Exhibit G:	Form of Addendum
Exhibit H-1:	Form of Revolving Loan Note
Exhibit H-2:	Form of Swingline Loan Note
Exhibit H-3:	Form of Term Loan Note
Exhibit I:	Form of Notice of Borrowing
Exhibit J:	Form of Notice of Conversion/Continuation

vi

AMENDED AND RESTATED CREDIT AGREEMENT

THIS AMENDED AND RESTATED CREDIT AGREEMENT (this "*Agreement*"), dated as of August 9, 2019, is entered into by and among EXTREME NETWORKS, INC., a Delaware corporation (the "*Borrower*"), the several banks and other financial institutions or entities from time to time party hereto as lenders (each, a "*Lender*" and collectively, the "*Lenders*"), BMO HARRIS BANK N.A., as an Issuing Lender and Swingline Lender (as such terms are defined below), SILICON VALLEY BANK, as an Issuing Lender, and BANK OF MONTREAL ("*BMO*"), as administrative and collateral agent for the Lenders (in such capacity, the "*Administrative Agent*").

RECITALS

WHEREAS, the Borrower, the Administrative Agent and the lenders party thereto are party to that certain Credit Agreement, dated as of May 1, 2018 (as amended, restated, amended and restated, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the *"Existing Credit Agreement"*);

WHEREAS, on the Restatement Date, pursuant to that certain Agreement and Plan of Merger dated as of July 26, 2019 (together with all schedules and exhibits thereto, the "*Acquisition Agreement*"), by and among the Borrower, Clover Merger Sub, Inc., a Delaware corporation and wholly-owned subsidiary of the Borrower ("*Merger Sub*"), and the Target, the Borrower intends to acquire all or substantially all of the Equity Interests of the Target via the merger of Merger Sub with and into the Target, with the Target as the surviving entity of such merger (the "*Acquisition*");

WHEREAS, the Borrower desires to obtain financing to (a) finance (i) the Acquisition, (ii) the Refinancing and (iii) the payment of fees, costs and expenses in connection with the foregoing transactions and (b) provide ongoing working capital and for other general corporate purposes of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries;

WHEREAS, the Lenders have agreed to amend and restate the Existing Credit Agreement and to extend certain credit facilities to the Borrower, upon the terms and conditions specified in this Agreement, in an aggregate amount not to exceed \$455,000,000, consisting of a term loan facility in the aggregate principal amount of \$380,000,000, a revolving loan facility in an aggregate principal amount of up to \$75,000,000, a letter of credit sub-facility in the aggregate availability amount of \$10,000,000 (as a sublimit of the revolving loan facility), and a swingline sub-facility in the aggregate availability amount of \$5,000,000 (as a sublimit of the revolving loan facility); and

WHEREAS, each of the Guarantors has agreed to guarantee the Secured Obligations of the Loan Parties and to secure such guaranteed Secured Obligations by granting to the Administrative Agent, for the ratable benefit of the Secured Parties, a first priority lien (subject to Liens permitted by the Loan Documents) in substantially all of such Guarantor's personal property assets (other than any Excluded Assets) pursuant to the terms of the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement and the other Security Documents.

NOW, THEREFORE, the parties hereto hereby agree as follows:

SECTION 1 DEFINITIONS

1.1 Defined Terms

. As used in this Agreement (including the recitals hereof), the terms listed in this <u>Section 1.1</u> shall have the respective meanings set forth in this <u>Section 1.1</u>.

"ABR": for any day, a rate per annum equal to the <u>highest</u> of (a) the Prime Rate in effect

KL2 3141365.2 US DOCS\109358599.10 US DOCS\109358599.12 on such day, (b) the Federal Funds Effective Rate in effect on such day <u>plus</u> 0.50%, and (c) the Eurodollar Rate for an Interest Period of 1 month <u>plus</u> 1%; <u>provided</u> that in no event shall the ABR be deemed to be less than 0%. Any change in the ABR due to a change in the Prime Rate, the Federal Funds Effective Rate or the Eurodollar Rate, as the case may be, shall be effective as of the opening of business on the effective day of the change in such rate.

"ABR Loans": Loans, the rate of interest applicable to which is based upon the ABR.

"Account Debtor": any Person who may become obligated to any Person under, with respect to, or on account of, an Account, chattel paper or general intangible (including a payment intangible). Unless otherwise stated, the term "Account Debtor," when used herein, shall mean an Account Debtor in respect of an Account of the Borrower or any Subsidiary.

"Accounts": all "accounts" (as defined in the UCC) of a Person, including, without limitation, accounts, accounts receivable, monies due or to become due and obligations in any form (whether arising in connection with contracts, contract rights, instruments, general intangibles, or chattel paper), in each case whether arising out of goods sold or services rendered or from any other transaction and whether or not earned by performance, now or hereafter in existence, and all documents of title or other documents representing any of the foregoing, and all collateral security and guaranties of any kind, now or hereafter in existence, given by any Person with respect to any of the foregoing. Unless otherwise stated, the term "Account," when used herein, shall mean an Account of the Borrower or any Subsidiary.

"Acquisition": as defined in the preamble hereto.

"Acquisition Agreement": as defined in the preamble hereto.

"Addendum": an instrument, substantially in the form of Exhibit G, by which a Lender becomes a party to this

Agreement.

"Administrative Agent": BMO, in its capacity as the administrative agent for the Lenders and the collateral agent for the Secured Parties under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents, together with any of its successors in such capacity.

"Affected Lender": as defined in <u>Section 2.21</u>.

"Affiliate": with respect to a specified Person, another Person that directly, or indirectly through one or more intermediaries, Controls or is Controlled by or is under common Control with the Person specified.

"Agent Parties": is defined in <u>Section 10.2(d)(ii)</u>.

"Aggregate Exposure": with respect to any Lender at any time, an amount equal to the <u>sum</u> of (a) the aggregate then unpaid principal amount of such Lender's Term Loans, (b) the amount of such Lender's Revolving Commitment then in effect (as decreased pursuant to <u>Section 2.9</u>) or, if the Revolving Commitments have been terminated, the amount of such Lender's Revolving Extensions of Credit then outstanding, and (c) without duplication of clause (b), the L/C Commitment of such Lender then in effect (as a sublimit of the Revolving Commitment of such Lender).

"Aggregate Exposure Percentage": with respect to any Lender at any time, the ratio (expressed as a percentage) of such Lender's Aggregate Exposure at such time to the Aggregate Exposure of all Lenders at such time.

US-DOCS\109358599.12

"*Agreement*": as defined in the preamble hereto.

"Agreement Currency": as defined in Section 10.19.

"Annual Financial Statements": (i) the audited consolidated financial statements of each of the Borrower for the fiscal years ended June 30, 2016, 2017 and 2018 and the Target for the fiscal years ended December 31, 2016, 2017 and 2018, and (ii) such subsequent fiscal years ended at least ninety (90) days before the Restatement Date.

"Applicable Margin":

<u>(i)</u>	during the period from April 8, 2020 through the day prior to the start of the Suspension
—	Period, with respect to each Eurodollar Loan, each ABR Loan (including each Swingline Loan) and each Letter
	of Credit, the following rates (without giving effect to the last two paragraphs of this definition): (a) the
	Applicable Margin for Term Loans and Revolving Loans that are Eurodollar Loans shall be 4.00% per annum;
	(b) the Applicable Margin for Term Loans and Revolving Loans that are ABR Loans shall be 3.00% per annum;
	(c) the Applicable Margin for Swingline Loans shall be 3.00% per annum; and (d) the Applicable Margin for
	Letters of Credit shall be 4.00% per annum;
<u>(ii)</u>	during the Suspension Period, with respect to each Eurodollar Loan, each ABR Loan
	(including each Swingline Loan) and each Letter of Credit, the following rates (without giving effect to the last
	two paragraphs of this definition): (a) the Applicable Margin for Term Loans and Revolving Loans that are
	Eurodollar Loans shall be 4.50% per annum; (b) the Applicable Margin for Term Loans and Revolving Loans
	that are ABR Loans shall be 3.50% per annum; (c) the Applicable Margin for Swingline Loans shall be 3.50%
	per annum; and (d) the Applicable Margin for Letters of Credit shall be 4.50% per annum; and
"And hand hand hand hand hand hand hand ha	main ² , (11) at any time other there as availed in places (1) or (1) above a lith mean of the angle E-medaller

 Applicable Margin":(iii)
 at any time other than as provided in clause (i) or (ii) above, with respect to each Eurodollar Loan, each ABR Loan (including each Swingline Loan) and each Letter of Credit, the applicable rates per annum set forth under the relevant column headingheadings below:

TERM LOANS AND REVOLVING LOANS

Level	<u>Consolidated</u> <u>Leverage Ratio</u>	Eurodollar Loans–Eurodollar Rate Plus	ABR Loans– ABR Plus
Ι	<u>≥</u> 3.25:1.00	3.50%	2.50%
II	< 3.25:1.00 but <u>></u> 2.75:1.00	3.25%	2.25%
III	< 2.75:1.00 but ≥ 2.25:1.00	2.75%	1.75%
IV	< 2.25:1.00 but <u>></u> 1.75:1.00	2.25%	1.25%
V	< 1.75:1.00 but <u>></u> 1.25:1.00	1.75%	0.75%
VI	< 1.25:1.00	1.25%	0.25%

US-DOCS\109358599.12

SWINGLINE LOANS

Level	Consolidated Leverage Ratio	Swingline Loans–ABR Plus
Ι	<u>≥</u> 3.25:1.00	2.50%
II	$< 3.25:1.00$ but $\geq 2.75:1.00$	2.25%
III	$< 2.75:1.00 \text{ but} \ge 2.25:1.00$	1.75%
IV	$< 2.25:1.00 \text{ but} \ge 1.75:1.00$	1.25%
V	$< 1.75:1.00 \text{ but} \ge 1.25:1.00$	0.75%
VI	< 1.25:1.00	0.25%

LETTERS OF CREDIT

Level	Consolidated Leverage Ratio	Letters of Credit–Letter of Credit Fee
Ι	≥ 3.25:1.00	3.50%
II	$< 3.25:1.00$ but $\geq 2.75:1.00$	3.25%
III	$< 2.75:1.00$ but $\ge 2.25:1.00$	2.75%
IV	$< 2.25:1.00$ but $\ge 1.75:1.00$	2.25%
V	< 1.75:1.00 but ≥ 1.25:1.00	1.75%
VI	< 1.25:1.00	1.25%

Notwithstanding the foregoing, (a) until the delivery of the Compliance Certificate required to be delivered pursuant to <u>Section 6.2(b)</u> in connection with the delivery by the Borrower of the consolidated financial statements required to be delivered to the Administrative Agent pursuant to <u>Section 6.1</u> in respect of the fiscal year of the Borrower ending on or about June 30, 2019, the Applicable Margin shall be the rates corresponding to Level II in the foregoing table, (b) if the Borrower fails to deliver the financial statements required by <u>Section 6.1</u> and the related Compliance Certificate required by <u>Section 6.2(b)</u> by the respective date required thereunder after the end of any related fiscal quarter of the Borrower, the Applicable Margin shall be the rates corresponding to Level II in the foregoing table (after which delivery the Applicable Margin shall be determined with reference to such financial statements and Compliance Certificate), and (c) no reduction of the Applicable Margin shall become effective at any time when an Event of Default has occurred and is continuing.

If, as a result of any restatement of or other adjustment to the financial statements of the Loan Parties or for any other reason, the Administrative Agent determines that (x) the Consolidated Leverage Ratio as calculated by the Borrower as of any applicable date and with reference to any applicable period then ended was inaccurate and (y) a proper calculation of the Consolidated Leverage Ratio as of such date and with reference to such period would have resulted in different pricing for any period, then (i) if the proper calculation of the Consolidated Leverage Ratio would have resulted in higher pricing for such period, the Borrower shall automatically and retroactively be obligated to pay to the Administrative Agent, for the benefit of the applicable Lenders, promptly on demand by the Administrative Agent, an amount equal to the excess of the amount of interest and fees that should have been paid for such period over the amount of interest and fees actually paid for such period; and (ii) if the proper calculation of the

US DOCS\109358599.12

Consolidated Leverage Ratio would have resulted in lower pricing for such period, neither the Administrative Agent nor any Lender shall have any obligation to repay any interest or fees to the Borrower, nor shall the Borrower or any other Loan Party have any right of offset against any subsequent payment due and payable by any Loan Party under any Loan Document by reason of such lower pricing for such period. Notwithstanding the foregoing or anything to the contrary set forth in any Loan Document, the Borrower shall not be required to pay any amounts pursuant to this paragraph as a result of any restatement of or other adjustment to the financial statements of the Loan Parties that occurs after the Discharge of Obligations.

"*Application*": an application, in such form as any Issuing Lender may specify from time to time, requesting such Issuing Lender to issue a Letter of Credit.

"*Approved Fund*": any Fund that is administered or managed by (a) a Lender, (b) an Affiliate of a Lender, or (c) an entity or an Affiliate of an entity that administers or manages a Lender.

"Asset Sale": any Disposition of property or series of related Dispositions of property (excluding any such Disposition of property permitted by clauses (a) through (n) of Section 7.5) that yields Net Cash Proceeds to any Group Member (valued at the initial principal amount thereof in the case of non-cash proceeds consisting of notes or other debt securities and valued at fair market value in the case of other non-cash proceeds) in excess of \$5,000,000, for purposes of Section 6.7(e).

"Assignment and Assumption": an assignment and assumption entered into by a Lender and an Eligible Assignee (with the consent of any party whose consent is required by <u>Section 10.6</u>), and accepted by the Administrative Agent (to the extent required by <u>Section 10.6</u>), in substantially the form of <u>Exhibit E</u>, or any other form (including electronic documentation generated by an electronic platform) approved by the Administrative Agent.

"Assumption Agreement": any Assumption Agreement delivered pursuant to the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement.

"Available Revolving Commitments": at any time, an amount equal to (a) the Total Revolving Commitments in effect at such time (as decreased pursuant to <u>Section 2.9</u>), <u>minus</u> (b) the Dollar Equivalent of the aggregate undrawn amount of all outstanding Letters of Credit at such time, <u>minus</u> (c) the Dollar Equivalent of the aggregate amount of all L/C Disbursements that have not yet been reimbursed or converted into Revolving Loans at such time, <u>minus</u> (d) the aggregate principal balance of any Revolving Loans outstanding at such time; <u>provided</u> that for purposes of calculating any Lender's Revolving Extensions of Credit for the purpose of determining such Lender's available Revolving Commitment pursuant to <u>Section 2.8(a)</u>, the aggregate principal amount of Swingline Loans then outstanding shall be deemed to be zero.

"Average Unused Total Revolving Commitments": has the meaning specified in <u>Section 2.8(a)</u>.

"*Bail-In Action*": the exercise of any Write-Down and Conversion Powers by the applicable EEA Resolution Authority in respect of any liability of an EEA Financial Institution.

"*Bail-In Legislation*": with respect to any EEA Member Country implementing Article 55 of Directive 2014/59/EU of the European Parliament and of the Council of the European Union, the implementing law for such EEA Member Country from time to time which is described in the EU Bail-In Legislation Schedule.

US-DOCS\109358599.12

"Bank Services": any products, credit services and/or financial accommodations previously, now, or hereafter provided to any Group Member by any Bank Services Provider, including any letters of credit (other than any Letters of Credit provided for the account of the Borrower hereunder), cash management services (including merchant services, direct deposit payroll, business credit cards and check cashing services), interest rate swap arrangements (other than to the extent constituting Specified Swap Agreements), and foreign exchange services (including with respect to FX Contracts), as any such products or services may be identified in such Lender's various agreements related thereto (each, a "Bank Services Agreement").

"Bank Services Agreement": as defined in the definition of "Bank Services".

"*Bank Services Provider*": any Person that (a) at the time that it enters into a Bank Services Agreement or an FX Contract, is a Lender or an Affiliate of a Lender, or (b) at the time it (or its Affiliate) becomes a Lender, is a party to a Bank Services Agreement or an FX Contract, in each case, in its capacity as a party to such Bank Services Agreement or FX Contract.

"*Bankruptcy Code*": Title 11 of the United States Code entitled "Bankruptcy."

"Beneficial Ownership Regulation" : means 31 C.F.R § 1010.230.

"BHC Act Affiliate": with respect to any party, an *"affiliate"* (as such term is defined under, and interpreted in accordance with, 12 U.S.C. 1841(k)) of such party.

"*Benefit Plan*": any of (a) an "employee benefit plan" (as defined in ERISA) that is subject to Title I of ERISA, (b) a "plan" as defined in Section 4975 of the Code or (c) any Person whose assets include (for purposes of ERISA Section 3(42) or otherwise for purposes of Title I of ERISA or Section 4975 of the Code) the assets of any such "employee benefit plan" or "plan".

"Beneficial Ownership Certification": a certification regarding beneficial ownership required by the Beneficial Ownership Regulation, which certification shall be substantially similar in form and substance to the form of Certification Regarding Beneficial Owners of Legal Entity Customers published jointly, in May 2018, by the Loan Syndications and Trading Association and Securities Industry and Financial Markets Association.

"Benefitted Lender": as defined in Section 10.7(a).

"Blocked Person": as defined in Section 7.24.

"Blue Angel Acquired Assets": the assets purchased by the Borrower from the Blue Angel Seller pursuant to the Blue Angel Asset Purchase Agreement and the other Blue Angel Asset Acquisition Documents.

"Blue Angel Asset Acquisition": the acquisition by the Borrower from the Blue Angel Seller of the Blue Angel Acquired Assets pursuant to the Blue Angel Asset Purchase Agreement and the other Blue Angel Asset Acquisition Documents.

"Blue Angel Asset Acquisition Consideration": the aggregate amount of consideration paid by the Borrower to or for the benefit of the Blue Angel Seller pursuant to the terms of the Blue Angel Asset Purchase Agreement and in connection with the Blue Angel Asset Acquisition (which consideration, for the avoidance of doubt, shall include any Blue Angel Deferred Payment Obligations and Blue Angel Earn-Out Payment Obligations).

"Blue Angel Asset Acquisition Documents": collectively, the Blue Angel Asset Purchase Agreement, together with all of the other documents, agreements, certificates and other information executed and/or delivered by or on behalf of the Borrower or the Blue Angel Seller pursuant to or in connection with the Blue Angel Asset Purchase Agreement and/or the Blue Angel Asset Acquisition.

"Blue Angel Asset Purchase Agreement": that certain Asset Purchase Agreement, dated as of October 3, 2017, between the Borrower and the Blue Angel Seller.

"*Blue Angel Deferred Payment*": any payment (other than, for the avoidance of doubt, in respect of any Blue Angel Earn-Out Payment Obligation) by or on behalf of the Borrower to or to the order of the Blue Angel Seller of any deferred portion of the Blue Angel Asset Acquisition Consideration.

"Blue Angel Deferred Payment Obligations": the obligations of the Borrower arising under the Blue Angel Asset Purchase agreement to make deferred purchase price payments to the Blue Angel Seller.

"Blue Angel Earn-Out Payment": any earn-out payment (however designated) made by or on behalf of the Borrower to or to the order of the Blue Angel Seller pursuant to the terms of the Blue Angel Asset Purchase Agreement.

"Blue Angel Earn-Out Payment Obligations": the obligations of the Borrower arising under the Blue Angel Asset Purchase Agreement to make Blue Angel Earn-Out Payments to or to the order of the Blue Angel Seller.

"Blue Angel Seller": Brocade Communications Systems, Inc., in its capacity as the third-party seller of the Blue Angel Acquired Assets that is party to the Blue Angel Asset Purchase Agreement.

"*BMO*": as defined in the preamble hereto.

"Board": the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System of the United States (or any successor).

"*Borrower*": as defined in the preamble hereto.

"*Borrowing Date*": any Business Day specified by the Borrower in a Notice of Borrowing as a date on which the Borrower requests the relevant Lenders to make Loans hereunder.

"Business": as defined in <u>Section 4.17(b)</u>.

"*Business Day*": a day other than a Saturday, Sunday or other day on which commercial banks in the State of New York are authorized or required by law to close; <u>provided</u> that with respect to notices and determinations in connection with, and payments of principal and interest on, Eurodollar Loans, such day is also a day for trading by and between banks in Dollar deposits in the interbank eurodollar market.

"Canadian Dollar" and "CAD": the lawful currency of Canada.

"*Capital Lease Obligations*": as to any Person, the obligations of such Person to pay rent or other amounts under any lease of (or other arrangement conveying the right to use) real or personal property, or a combination thereof, which obligations are required to be classified and accounted for as capital leases on a balance sheet of such Person under GAAP and, for the purposes of this Agreement, the

amount of such obligations at any time shall be the capitalized amount thereof at such time determined in accordance with GAAP.

"Capital Stock": any and all shares, interests, participations or other equivalents (however designated) of capital stock of a corporation, any and all equivalent ownership interests in a Person (other than a corporation) and any and all warrants, rights or options to purchase any of the foregoing from such Person; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that any Indebtedness convertible into Equity Interests shall not constitute Capital Stock prior to the date of any applicable conversion.

"Cash Collateralize": to deposit in a blocked account at a commercial bank selected by the Administrative Agent, in the name of the Borrower and under the sole dominion and control (within the meaning of the UCC) of the Administrative Agent, or to pledge and deposit with or deliver to (a) with respect to Obligations in respect of Letters of Credit, the Administrative Agent, for the benefit of one of more of the Issuing Lenders and one or more of the Lenders, as applicable, as collateral for L/C Exposure or obligations of the Lenders to fund participations in respect thereof, cash or Deposit Account balances having an aggregate value of at least 105% of the L/C Exposure or, if the Administrative Agent and the applicable Issuing Lender shall agree in their sole discretion, other credit support, in each case pursuant to documentation in form and substance satisfactory to the Administrative Agent and such Issuing Lender; (b) with respect to Obligations arising under any Bank Services Agreement in connection with Bank Services, the applicable Bank Services Provider for its own benefit, as provider of such Bank Services or FX Contracts, cash or Deposit Account balances having an aggregate value of at least 105% of the aggregate amount of the Obligations of the Group Members arising under all such Bank Services Agreements and FX Contracts evidencing such Bank Services and FX Contracts; or (c) with respect to Obligations in respect of any Specified Swap Agreements, the applicable Qualified Counterparty, as Collateral for such Obligations, cash or Deposit Account balances or, if such Qualified Counterparty shall agree in its sole discretion, other credit support, in each case pursuant to documentation in form and substance satisfactory to such Qualified Counterparty. "Cash Collateral" shall have a meaning correlative to the foregoing and shall include the proceeds of such cash collateral and other credit support.

"Cash Equivalents": (a) marketable direct obligations issued by, or unconditionally guaranteed by, the United States Government or issued by any agency thereof and backed by the full faith and credit of the United States, in each case maturing within one year from the date of acquisition; (b) certificates of deposit, time deposits, eurodollar time deposits or overnight bank deposits having maturities of one year or less from the date of acquisition issued (i) by any Lender or (ii) by any commercial bank organized under the laws of the United States or any state thereof having combined capital and surplus of not less than \$250,000,000; (c) commercial paper of an issuer rated at least A-1 by S&P or P-1 by Moody's, or carrying an equivalent rating by a nationally recognized rating agency, if both of the two named rating agencies cease publishing ratings of commercial paper issuers generally, and maturing within six months from the date of acquisition; (d) repurchase obligations of any Lender or of any commercial bank satisfying the requirements of clause (b) of this definition, having a term of not more than 30 days, with respect to securities issued or fully guaranteed or insured by the United States government; (e) securities with maturities of one year or less from the date of acquisition issued or fully guaranteed by any state, commonwealth or territory of the United States, by any political subdivision or taxing authority of any such state, commonwealth or territory or by any foreign government, the securities of which state, commonwealth, territory, political subdivision, taxing authority or foreign government (as the case may be) are rated at least A by S&P or A by Moody's; (f) securities with maturities of six months or less from the date of acquisition backed by standby letters of credit issued by any Lender or any commercial bank satisfying the requirements of clause (b) of this definition; (g) money market mutual or similar funds that invest exclusively in assets satisfying the requirements of clauses (a) through (f) of this definition; or (h) money market funds that (i) comply with the criteria set forth in SEC Rule 2a-7 under the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended, (ii) are rated AAA by S&P and Aaa by Moody's and (iii) have portfolio

assets of at least \$5,000,000,000.

"*Casualty Event*": any damage to or any destruction of, or any condemnation or other taking by any Governmental Authority of any property of the Loan Parties.

"Certificated Securities": as defined in Section 4.19.

"Change of Control": (a) at any time, any "person" or "group" (as such terms are used in Sections 13(d) and 14(d) of the Exchange Act), shall become, or obtain rights (whether by means or warrants, options or otherwise) to become, the "beneficial owner" (as defined in Rules 13(d)-3 and 13(d)-5 under the Exchange Act), directly or indirectly, of 40% or more of the ordinary voting power for the election of directors of the Borrower (determined on a fully diluted basis); (b) during any period of 12 consecutive months, a majority of the members of the board or equivalent governing body of the Borrower cease to be composed of individuals (i) who were members of that board or equivalent governing body on the first day of such period, (ii) whose election or nomination to that board or equivalent governing body, or (iii) above constituting at the time of such election or nomination at least a majority of that board or equivalent governing body; or (c) at any time, the Borrower shall cease to own and control, of record and beneficially, directly or indirectly, 100% of each class of outstanding Capital Stock of each Guarantor free and clear of all Liens (except Liens permitted by Section 7.4, in any such case, as a result of which any applicable Guarantor ceases to be a Subsidiary.

"Closing Date": May 1, 2018.

"Code": the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended from time to time.

"Documentation Agents" collectively, each Co-Documentation Agent listed on the cover page to this Agreement.

"*Collateral*": all property of the Loan Parties and Enterasys, now owned or hereafter acquired, upon which a Lien is purported to be created by any Security Document. Notwithstanding the foregoing or any contrary provision contained herein or in any other Loan Document, no Excluded Asset (as such term is defined in the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement) shall constitute "Collateral."

"Collateral Information Certificate": collectively, (a) the Collateral Information Certificate relating to the Loan Parties executed and delivered by the Borrower pursuant to <u>Section 5.1</u> of the Existing Credit Agreement on the Closing Date and (b) the Collateral Information Certificate relating to the Target Loan Parties executed and delivered by the Borrower pursuant to <u>Section 5.1</u> on the Restatement Date, which certificate shall be in form and substance satisfactory to the Administrative Agent.

"Collateral-Related Expenses": all costs and expenses of the Administrative Agent paid or incurred in connection with any sale, collection or other realization on the Collateral, including reasonable compensation to the Administrative Agent and its agents and counsel, and reimbursement for all other costs, expenses and liabilities and advances made or incurred by the Administrative Agent in connection therewith (including as described in <u>Section 6.6</u> of the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement), and all amounts for which the Administrative Agent is entitled to indemnification under the Security Documents and all advances made by the Administrative Agent under the Security Documents for the account of any Loan Party or Enterasys.

"*Commitment*": as to any Lender, the <u>sum</u> of its Term Commitment and its Revolving Commitment.

"Commitment Fee": as defined in <u>Section 2.8(a)</u>.

"Commitment Fee Rate":

(i) <u>during the period from April 8, 2020 through the day prior to the start of the Suspension</u> <u>Period, the Commitment Fee Rate shall be 0.40% per annum (without giving effect to the last paragraph of this</u> <u>definition);</u>

during the Suspension Period, the Commitment Fee Rate shall be 0.40% per annum (without giving effect to the last paragraph of this definition); and

(iii)

(ii)

at any time other than as provided in clauses (i) and (ii) above, the rate per annum set forth under the relevant column heading below:

Level	Consolidated Leverage Ratio	Commitment Fee Rate
Ι	<u>≥</u> 3.25:1.00	0.400%
II	$< 3.25:1.00$ but $\geq 2.75:1.00$	0.375%
III	$< 2.75:1.00$ but $\geq 2.25:1.00$	0.350%
IV	< 2.25:1.00 but ≥ 1.75:1.00	0.300%
V	$< 1.75:1.00$ but $\geq 1.25:1.00$	0.250%
VI	< 1.25:1.00	0.250%

Notwithstanding the foregoing, (a) until the delivery of the Compliance Certificate required to be delivered pursuant to <u>Section 6.2(b)</u> in connection with the delivery by the Borrower of the consolidated financial statements required to be delivered to the Administrative Agent pursuant to <u>Section 6.1</u> in respect of the fiscal quarter of the Borrower ending on or about September 30, 2019, the Commitment Fee Rate shall be the rates corresponding to Level II in the foregoing table, (b) if the Borrower fails to deliver the financial statements required by <u>Section 6.1</u> and the related Compliance Certificate required by <u>Section 6.2(b)</u> by the respective date required thereunder after the end of any related fiscal quarter of the Borrower, the Commitment Fee Rate shall be the rate corresponding to Level II in the foregoing table until such financial statements and Compliance Certificate are delivered (after which delivery the Commitment Fee Rate shall be determined with reference to such financial statements and Compliance Certificate), and (c) no reduction of the Commitment Fee Rate shall become effective at any time when an Event of Default has occurred and is continuing.

"*Commitment Letter*": the Commitment Letter, dated June 26, 2019, by and among the Borrower, BMO, and the Lead Arranger, as amended, restated, amended and restated, modified, or supplemented from time to time in accordance with the terms thereof.

"*Commodity Exchange Act*": the Commodity Exchange Act (7 U.S.C. section 1 *et seq*.), as amended from time to time, and any successor statute.

"Communications": is defined in Section 10.2(d)(ii).

"Compliance Certificate": a certificate duly executed by a Responsible Officer of the

US-DOCS\109358599.12

Borrower substantially in the form of Exhibit B.

"Connection Income Taxes": Other Connection Taxes that are imposed on or measured by net income (however denominated) or that are franchise Taxes or branch profits Taxes.

"Consolidated Capital Expenditures": for any period, with respect to the Borrower and its consolidated Subsidiaries, the aggregate of all expenditures (whether paid in cash or other consideration or accrued as a liability and including that portion of Capital Lease Obligations which is capitalized on the consolidated balance sheet of the Borrower) by such Group Members during such period for the acquisition or leasing (pursuant to a capital lease) of fixed or capital assets or additions to equipment (including replacements, capitalized repairs and improvements during such period) that, in conformity with GAAP, are included in "additions to property, plant or equipment" or comparable items reflected in the consolidated statement of cash flows of the Borrower; provided that "Consolidated Capital Expenditures" shall not include (a) expenditures in respect of normal replacements and maintenance which are properly charged to current operations, (b) expenditures made in connection with the replacement, substitution or restoration of assets to the extent financed (i) from insurance proceeds paid on account of the loss of or damage to the assets being replaced or restored or (ii) with awards of compensation arising from the taking by eminent domain or condemnation of the assets being replaced, (c) expenditures made as a tenant as leasehold improvements during such period to the extent reimbursed by the landlord during such period, or (d) expenditures made in connection with Permitted Acquisitions.

"Consolidated EBITDA": with respect to the Borrower and its consolidated Subsidiaries for any period,

(a) the <u>sum</u>, without duplication, of the amounts for such period of:

(i) Consolidated Net Income, <u>plus</u>, in the case of the following clauses (a)(ii) through (a)(xi) and (a)(xii)(A), to the extent the same was deducted (and not added back) in determining such Consolidated Net Income,

(ii) total interest expense (including that portion of any Capital Lease Obligations that is treated as interest in accordance with GAAP) of the Borrower and its consolidated Subsidiaries for such period with respect to all outstanding Indebtedness of such Persons (including all commissions, discounts and other fees and charges owed with respect to letters of credit and bankers' acceptance financing and net costs under Swap Agreements in respect of interest rates to the extent such net costs are allocable to such period in accordance with GAAP), plus

(iii) provisions for taxes based on income, plus

(iv) total depreciation expense, <u>plus</u>

(v) total amortization expense, <u>plus</u>

(vi) fees and out-of-pocket transaction costs and expenses incurred by the Loan Parties in connection with this Agreement and the other Loan Documents, the Acquisition Agreement, and the Transactions; <u>provided</u> that the aggregate amount of all such fees, costs, and expenses shall not exceed \$3,000,000 in any four-quarter period for purposes of this definition, <u>plus</u>

(vii) fees and out-of-pocket transaction costs and expenses incurred by the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries in connection with Permitted Acquisitions (whether or not

consummated), <u>provided</u> that the aggregate amount of all such fees, costs and expenses considered for purposes of this definition shall not exceed \$3,000,000 with respect to any such particular Permitted Acquisition consummated (or intended to be consummated) after the Restatement Date, <u>plus</u>

(viii) without duplication, other cash items reducing Consolidated Net Income and other items, in each case approved by the Administrative Agent and the Required Lenders in writing as an 'add back' to Consolidated Net Income, <u>plus</u>

(ix) without duplication, other non-cash items (for the avoidance of doubt this shall include without limitation share-based payments and write-offs of prior unamortized loan fees and expenses including underwriting fees and original issue discounts) reducing Consolidated Net Income (excluding any such non-cash item to the extent that it represents an accrual or reserve for potential cash items in any future period or amortization of a prepaid cash item that was paid in a prior period), <u>plus</u>

(x) [omitted]

(xi) unusual, extraordinary or non-recurring charges, expenses or losses; <u>provided</u> that the aggregate add-back pursuant to this clause (xi) shall not exceed 10% of Consolidated EBITDA for such period (calculated prior to giving effect to any such add-backs), <u>plus</u>

(xii) <u>subject to clause (4) of the last paragraph of this definition</u>, expected cost savings, operating expense reductions and synergies (on a run-rate basis) for such period related to restructuring and/or cost saving initiatives which are reasonably identifiable and factually supportable and projected by the Borrower in good faith to result from actions with respect to which substantial steps have been taken, will be taken, or are expected to be taken; <u>provided</u> that (x) a duly completed certificate signed by a Responsible Officer of the Borrower shall be delivered to the Administrative Agent together with the Compliance Certificate required to be delivered pursuant to <u>Section 6.2(b)</u>, certifying that such cost savings are (i) reasonably supportable and quantifiable in the good faith judgment of the Borrower, and (ii) reasonably anticipated to be realized within twelve (12) months after the consummation of such initiative, (y) no cost savings shall be added pursuant to this clause (xii) to the extent duplicative of any expenses or charges otherwise added to Consolidated EBITDA, whether through a *pro forma* adjustment or otherwise, for such period and (z) the aggregate add-backs pursuant to this clause (xii) shall not exceed 15% of Consolidated EBITDA for such period (calculated prior to giving effect to any such add-backs); <u>plus</u>

(xiii) (subject to clause (4) of the last paragraph of this definition, (A) acquisition, integration and restructuring costs associated with the Transactions actually expensed by the Borrower and (B) expected cost savings, operating expense reductions and synergies (on a run-rate basis) related to restructuring and/or cost saving initiatives which are (x) reasonably identifiable and factually supportable by the Borrower in good faith to result from the Transactions and reasonably anticipated to be realized within twelve (12) months after the consummation of such initiative and (y) actually identified by the Borrower on or prior to June 30, 2020; provided that in the case of clause (B) above, (x) a duly completed certificate signed by a Responsible Officer of the Borrower shall be delivered to the Administrative Agent together with the Compliance Certificate required to be delivered pursuant to Section 6.2(b), certifying that such cost savings are reasonably supportable and quantifiable in the good faith judgment of the Borrower, and (y) no cost savings shall be added pursuant to this clause (xiii) to the extent duplicative of any expenses or charges otherwise added to Consolidated EBITDA, whether through a *pro forma* adjustment or

otherwise, for such period; <u>provided</u>, <u>further</u>, that the aggregate add-backs pursuant to this clause (xiii) shall not exceed 25% of Consolidated EBITDA for such period (calculated prior to giving effect to any such add-backs); <u>minus</u>plus

(xiv) acquisition, integration and restructuring charges not exceeding \$6,000,000 in the aggregate for the fiscal quarters ending June 30, 2020, September 30, 2020, December 31, 2020, and March 31, 2021; minus

(b) the sum, without duplication of the amounts for such period of

(i) other non-cash items increasing Consolidated Net Income for such period (excluding any such non cash item to the extent it represents the reversal of an accrual or reserve for potential cash item in any prior period), <u>plus</u>

(ii) interest income; <u>provided</u> that Consolidated EBITDA for any period shall be determined on a Pro Forma Basis to give effect to any Permitted Acquisitions (but, for avoidance of doubt, excluding the Acquisition) or any Disposition of any business or assets consummated during such period, in each case as if such transaction occurred on the first day of such period.

Notwithstanding anything to the contrary set forth herein, (1) Consolidated EBITDA for the fiscal quarter of the Borrower ended September 30, 2018 shall be deemed to be \$21,300,000 for all purposes under this Agreement, (2) Consolidated EBITDA for the fiscal quarter of the Borrower ended December 31, 2018 shall be deemed to be \$26,700,000 for all purposes under this Agreement, and (3) Consolidated EBITDA for the fiscal quarter of the Borrower ended March 31, 2019 shall be deemed to be \$18,900,000 for all purposes under this Agreement, and (4) during the Suspension Period, for purposes of cumulative Consolidated EBITDA referenced in Section 7.1(e), Consolidated EBITDA shall be calculated without giving effect to clauses (a)(xii) and (a)(xiii) above.

"Consolidated Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio": with respect to the Borrower and its consolidated Subsidiaries for any period, the ratio of (a) the <u>sum</u> of (i) Consolidated EBITDA for such period <u>minus</u> (ii) the portion of taxes based on income actually paid in cash (net of any cash refunds received) during such period; <u>minus</u> (iii) the aggregate amount actually paid in cash by the Borrower and its consolidated Subsidiaries during such period on account of Consolidated Capital Expenditures (excluding the principal amount funded with Indebtedness); to (b) Consolidated Fixed Charges for such period. Each of the financial performance measures specified in the foregoing clauses (a) and (b) of this definition shall be calculated as follows for purposes of testing the Borrower's compliance with <u>Section 7.1(a)</u> as of the last day of any fiscal quarter of the Borrower: each such financial performance measure shall mean an amount equal to the amount of such financial performance measure for the four fiscal quarter period then ended.

"Consolidated Fixed Charges": with respect to the Borrower and its consolidated Subsidiaries for any period ending on any determination date (the "determination date"), the <u>sum</u> (without duplication) of (a) Consolidated Interest Expense for such period, <u>plus</u> (b) scheduled payments made in cash during such period on account of principal of Indebtedness of the Borrower and its consolidated Subsidiaries (including scheduled principal payments in respect of the Term Loans but excluding (i) principal payments in respect of the Revolving Loans (except to the extent there is an equivalent permanent reduction in Revolving Commitments) and (ii) the aggregate amount of Blue Angel Deferred Payments made during such period), <u>plus</u> (c) an amount equal to the aggregate amount of scheduled Blue Angel Deferred Payments made in cash during such period.

"Consolidated Interest Expense": for any period, total interest expense paid in cash

(including that portion of any Capital Lease Obligations that is treated as interest in accordance with GAAP) of the Borrower and its consolidated Subsidiaries for such period with respect to all outstanding Indebtedness of such Persons (including all commissions, discounts and other fees and charges owed with respect to letters of credit and bankers' acceptance financing and net costs under Swap Agreements in respect of interest rates to the extent such net costs are allocable to such period in accordance with GAAP), but excluding the amortization of any deferred financing costs in connection with such Indebtedness.

"Consolidated Leverage Ratio": as at the last day of any period, the <u>ratio</u> of (a) (i) Consolidated Total Indebtedness as of the last day of such period *minus* (ii) Unrestricted Cash as of such date up to a maximum amount not to exceed \$100,000,000, to (b) Consolidated EBITDA for such period; <u>provided</u> that for purposes of this definition, Consolidated EBITDA for any period shall be determined on a Pro Forma Basis to give effect to any Permitted Acquisitions or any permitted Disposition of any business or assets consummated during such period, in each case as if such transaction occurred on the first day of such period. Subject to the terms and conditions set forth in each of the definitions of "Applicable Margin" and "Commitment Fee Rate", Consolidated EBITDA shall be calculated as follows for purposes of determining the Applicable Margin and the Commitment Fee Rate and testing the Borrower's compliance with <u>Section 7.1(b)</u> as of the last day of any fiscal quarter of the Borrower: Consolidated EBITDA shall mean an amount equal to Consolidated EBITDA for the four fiscal quarter period then ended.

"Consolidated Net Income": for any period, the consolidated net income (or loss) of the Borrower and its consolidated Subsidiaries, determined on a consolidated basis in accordance with GAAP; <u>provided</u> that there shall be excluded from the calculation of "Consolidated Net Income" (a) the income (or deficit) of any such Person accrued prior to the date it becomes a Subsidiary of the Borrower or is merged into or consolidated with the Borrower or one of its Subsidiaries, (b) the income (or deficit) of any such Person (other than a Subsidiary of the Borrower) in which the Borrower or one of its Subsidiaries has an ownership interest, except to the extent that any such income is actually received by the Borrower or such Subsidiary in the form of dividends or similar distributions, and (c) the undistributed earnings of any Subsidiary of the Borrower to the extent that the declaration or payment of dividends or similar distributions by such Subsidiary is not at the time permitted by the terms of any Contractual Obligation (other than under any Loan Document) or any Requirement of Law applicable to such Subsidiary or any owner of Capital Stock of such Subsidiary.

"Consolidated Tangible Net Worth": as of any date of determination, for the Borrower and its Subsidiaries on a consolidated basis, an amount equal to the <u>difference</u> between (a) Shareholders' Equity of the Borrower and its consolidated Subsidiaries on such date (determined in accordance with GAAP) <u>minus</u> (b) the Intangible Assets of the Borrower and its consolidated Subsidiaries on such date; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that there shall be excluded from the calculation of "Consolidated Tangible Net Worth" any effects resulting from the application of FASB ASC No. 715: Compensation—Retirement Benefits.

"Consolidated Total Indebtedness": at any date, the aggregate principal amount of all Indebtedness of the Borrower and its consolidated Subsidiaries at such date, determined on a consolidated basis in accordance with GAAP, but (i) excluding any liabilities referred to in clauses (f) and (g) of the definition of "Indebtedness" and (ii) excluding obligations under any Swap Agreement unless such obligations are payment obligations that relate to a Swap Agreement that has terminated.

"Contractual Obligation": as to any Person, any provision of any security issued by such Person or of any agreement, instrument or other undertaking to which such Person is a party or by which it or any of its property is bound.

"Control": the possession, directly or indirectly, of the power to direct or cause the direction of the management or policies of a Person, whether through the ability to exercise voting power,

by contract or otherwise. "Controlling" and "Controlled" have meanings correlative thereto.

"*Copyright License*": any written agreement which (a) names a Loan Party as licensor or licensee (including those listed on Schedule 6 of the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement), or (b) grants any right under any Copyright owned by a third party to a Loan Party, including any right to manufacture, distribute, exploit and sell materials derived from any such Copyright.

"*Copyrights*": (a) all copyrights arising under the laws of the United States, any other country or any political subdivision thereof, together with the underlying works of authorship (including titles), whether registered or unregistered and whether published or unpublished (including those listed on Schedule 6 of the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement), all computer programs, computer databases, computer program flow diagrams, source codes, object codes and all tangible property embodying or incorporating any copyrights, all registrations and recordings thereof, and all applications in connection therewith, including all registrations, recordings and applications in the USCRO, and (b) the right to obtain any renewals thereof.

"*Covered Entity*": any of the following: (i) a "covered entity" as that term is defined in, and interpreted in accordance with, 12 C.F.R. § 252.82(b); (ii) a "covered bank" as that term is defined in, and interpreted in accordance with, 12 C.F.R. § 47.3(b); or (iii) a "covered FSI" as that term is defined in, and interpreted in accordance with, 12 C.F.R. § 382.2(b).

"Covered Party": as defined in Section 10.3.

"*Debtor Relief Laws*": the Bankruptcy Code and all other liquidation, conservatorship, bankruptcy, assignment for the benefit of creditors, moratorium, rearrangement, receivership, insolvency, reorganization, examinership or similar debtor relief laws of the United States or other applicable jurisdictions from time to time in effect.

"*Default*": any of the events specified in <u>Section 8.1</u>, whether or not any requirement for the giving of notice, the lapse of time, or both, has been satisfied.

"*Default Rate*": as defined in <u>Section 2.13(c)</u>.

"*Default Right*": the meaning assigned to that term in, and shall be interpreted in accordance with, 12 C.F.R. §§ 252.81, 47.2 or 382.1, as applicable.

"Defaulting Lender": subject to Section 2.22(b), any Lender that (a) has failed to (i) fund all or any portion of its Loans within two Business Days of the date such Loans were required to be funded hereunder unless such Lender notifies the Administrative Agent and the Borrower in writing that such failure is the result of such Lender's reasonable determination that one or more conditions precedent to funding (each of which conditions precedent, together with any applicable default, shall be specifically identified in such writing) has not been satisfied, or (ii) pay to the Administrative Agent, any Issuing Lender, the Swingline Lender or any other Lender any other amount required to be paid by it hereunder (including in respect of its participation in Letters of Credit or Swingline Loans) within two Business Days of the date when due, (b) has notified the Borrower, the Administrative Agent, any Issuing Lender or the Swingline Lender in writing that it does not intend to comply with its funding obligations hereunder, or has made a public statement to that effect (unless such writing or public statement relates to such Lender's obligation to fund a Loan hereunder and states that such position is based on such Lender's reasonable determination that a condition precedent to funding (which condition precedent, together with any applicable default, shall be specifically identified in such writing or public statement) cannot be satisfied), (c) has failed, within three Business Days after written request by the Administrative Agent or the Borrower, to confirm in

writing to the Administrative Agent and the Borrower that it will comply with its prospective funding obligations hereunder (provided that such Lender shall cease to be a Defaulting Lender pursuant to this clause (c) upon receipt of such written confirmation by the Administrative Agent and the Borrower), or (d) has, or has a direct or indirect parent company that has, (i) become the subject of a proceeding under any Debtor Relief Law, (ii) had appointed for it a receiver, custodian, conservator, trustee, administrator, assignee for the benefit of creditors, Examiner or similar Person charged with reorganization or liquidation of its business or assets, including the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation or any other state or federal regulatory authority acting in such a capacity, or (iii) become the subject of a Bail-In Action; provided that a Lender shall not be a Defaulting Lender solely by virtue of the ownership or acquisition of any equity interest in that Lender or any direct or indirect parent company thereof by a Governmental Authority so long as such ownership interest does not result in or provide such Lender with immunity from the jurisdiction of courts within the United States or from the enforcement of judgments or writs of attachment on its assets or permit such Lender (or such Governmental Authority) to reject, repudiate, disavow or disaffirm any contracts or agreements made with such Lender. Any determination by the Administrative Agent that a Lender is a Defaulting Lender under any one or more of clauses (a) through (d) above shall be conclusive and binding absent manifest error, and such Lender shall be deemed to be a Defaulting Lender.

made.

"Deposit Account": any "deposit account" as defined in the UCC with such additions to such term as may hereafter be

any Sanction.

"Designated Jurisdiction": any country or territory to the extent that such country or territory itself is the subject of

any Sanction.

"Determination Date": as defined in the definition of "Pro Forma Basis".

"Discharge of Obligations": subject to Section 10.8, the satisfaction of the Obligations (including all such Obligations relating to Bank Services and FX Contracts) by the payment in full, in cash (or, as applicable, Cash Collateralization in accordance with the terms hereof) of the principal of and interest on or other liabilities relating to each Loan and any previously provided Bank Services and FX Contracts, all fees and all other expenses or amounts payable under any Loan Document and any Bank Services Agreement and FX Contract (other than inchoate indemnification obligations and any other obligations which pursuant to the terms of any Loan Document or any Bank Services Agreement or FX Contract specifically survive repayment of the Loans for which no claim has been made), and other Obligations under or in respect of Specified Swap Agreements and Bank Services Agreements and FX Contracts, to the extent (a) no default or termination event shall have occurred and be continuing thereunder, (b) any such Obligations in respect of Specified Swap Agreements and/or Bank Services and FX Contracts have, if required by the applicable Bank Services Provider or any applicable Qualified Counterparties, as applicable, been Cash Collateralized, (c) no Letter of Credit shall be outstanding (or, as applicable, each outstanding and undrawn Letter of Credit has been Cash Collateralized in accordance with the terms hereof), (d) no Obligations in respect of any Bank Services and FX Contracts have been Cash Collateralized in accordance with the terms hereof), (d) no Obligations in respect of any Bank Services and FX Contracts have been Cash Collateralized in accordance with the terms hereof), (d) no Colligations in respect of any Bank Services and FX Contracts have been Cash Collateralized in accordance with the terms hereof), and (e) the aggregate Commitments of the Lenders are terminated.

"*Disposition*": with respect to any property (including, without limitation, any Capital Stock of any Person), any sale, lease, Sale Leaseback Transaction, assignment, conveyance, transfer, encumbrance or other disposition thereof and any issuance of Capital Stock of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries. The terms "*Dispose*" and "*Disposed of*" shall have correlative meanings.

"*Disposition Percentage*": has the meaning specified in <u>Section 2.10(c)</u>.

US-DOCS\109358599.12

"*Dollar Equivalent*": at any time, (a) with respect to any amount denominated in Dollars, such amount, and (b) with respect to any amount denominated in any Foreign Currency, the equivalent amount thereof in Dollars as determined by the Administrative Agent, at such time on the basis of the Exchange Rate (determined in respect of the most recent Revaluation Date) for the purchase of Dollars with such Foreign Currency.

"Dollars" and "\$": dollars in lawful currency of the United States.

"Domestic Subsidiary": any Subsidiary of any Loan Party organized under the laws of any jurisdiction within the

United States.

"EEA Financial Institution": (a) any credit institution or investment firm established in any EEA Member Country which is subject to the supervision of an EEA Resolution Authority, (b) any entity established in an EEA Member Country which is a parent of an institution described in clause (a) of this definition, or (c) any financial institution established in an EEA Member Country which is a subsidiary of an institution described in clause (a) or (b) of this definition and is subject to consolidated supervision with its parent.

"EEA Member Country": any of the member states of the European Union, Iceland, Liechtenstein, and Norway.

"EEA Resolution Authority": any public administrative authority or any Person entrusted with public administrative authority of any EEA Member Country (including any delegee) having responsibility for the resolution of any EEA Financial Institution.

"*Election Period*": has the meaning specified in <u>Section 2.24(b)</u>.

"Eligible Assignee": any Person that meets the requirements to be an assignee under <u>Section 10.6(b)(iii)</u>, (v) and (vi) (subject to such consents, if any, as may be required under <u>Section 10.6(b)(iii)</u>).

"Enterasys": Enterasys Networks, Inc., a Delaware corporation.

"Enterasys Pledge Agreement": that certain Pledge Agreement dated as of the Closing Date, made by Enterasys in favor of the Administrative Agent, as amended, restated, amended and restated, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time.

"Environmental Laws": any and all foreign, Federal, state, local or municipal laws, rules, orders, regulations, statutes, ordinances, codes, decrees, requirements of any Governmental Authority or other Requirements of Law (including common law) regulating, relating to or imposing liability or standards of conduct concerning protection of human health or the environment, as now or may at any time hereafter be in effect.

"Environmental Liability": any liability, contingent or otherwise (including any liability for damages, costs of environmental remediation, fines, penalties or indemnities), of the Borrower, any other Loan Party or any of their respective Subsidiaries directly or indirectly resulting from or based upon (a) a violation of an Environmental Law, (b) the generation, use, handling, transportation, storage, treatment or disposal of any Materials of Environmental Concern, (c) exposure to any Materials of Environmental Concern, (d) the release or threatened release of any Materials of Environmental Concern into the environment, or (e) any contract, agreement or other consensual arrangement pursuant to which liability is assumed or imposed with respect to any of the foregoing.

"*Equity Interests*": with respect to any Person, all of the shares of capital stock of (or other ownership or profit interests in) such Person, all of the warrants, options or other rights for the purchase or acquisition from such Person of shares of capital stock of (or other ownership or profit interests in) such Person, all of the securities convertible into or exchangeable for shares of capital stock of (or other ownership or profit interests in) such Person or warrants, rights or options for the purchase or acquisition from such Person of such shares (or such other interests), and all of the other ownership or profit interests in such Person (including partnership, member or trust interests therein), whether voting or nonvoting, and whether or not such shares, warrants, options, rights or other interests are outstanding on any date of determination.

"*ERISA*": the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended, and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder.

"*ERISA Affiliate*": each business or entity which is, or within the last six years was, a member of a "controlled group of corporations," under "common control" or an "affiliated service group" with any Loan Party within the meaning of Section 414(b), (c) or (m) of the Code, required to be aggregated with any Loan Party under Section 414(o) of the Code, or is, or within the last six years was, under "common control" with any Loan Party, within the meaning of Section 4001(a)(14) of ERISA.

"ERISA Event": any of (a) a reportable event as defined in Section 4043 of ERISA with respect to a Pension Plan, excluding, however, such events as to which the PBGC by regulation has waived the requirement of Section 4043(a) of ERISA that it be notified within 30 days of the occurrence of such event; (b) the applicability of the requirements of Section 4043(b) of ERISA with respect to a contributing sponsor, as defined in Section 4001(a)(13) of ERISA, to any Pension Plan where an event described in paragraph (9), (10), (11), (12) or (13) of Section 4043(c) of ERISA is reasonably expected to occur with respect to such plan within the following 30 days; (c) a withdrawal by any Loan Party or any ERISA Affiliate thereof from a Pension Plan or the termination of any Pension Plan resulting in liability under Sections 4063 or 4064 of ERISA; (d) the withdrawal of any Loan Party or, to the knowledge of any Loan Party, any ERISA Affiliate thereof in a complete or partial withdrawal (within the meaning of Section 4203 and 4205 of ERISA) from any Multiemployer Plan if there is any potential liability therefor, or the receipt by any Loan Party or, to the knowledge of any Loan Party, any ERISA Affiliate thereof of notice from any Multiemployer Plan that it is in insolvency pursuant to Section 4245 of ERISA; (e) the filing of a notice of intent to terminate, the treatment of a plan amendment as a termination under Section 4041 or 4041A of ERISA, or the commencement of proceedings by the PBGC to terminate a Pension Plan or Multiemployer Plan; (f) the imposition of liability on any Loan Party or any ERISA Affiliate thereof pursuant to Sections 4062(e) or 4069 of ERISA or by reason of the application of Section 4212(c) of ERISA; (g) the failure by any Loan Party or any ERISA Affiliate thereof to make any required contribution to a Pension Plan, or the failure to meet the minimum funding standard of Section 412 of the Code with respect to any Pension Plan (whether or not waived in accordance with Section 412(c) of the Code) or the failure to make by its due date a required installment under Section 430 of the Code with respect to any Pension Plan or the failure to make any required contribution to a Multiemployer Plan; (h) the determination that any Pension Plan is considered an at-risk plan or a plan in endangered to critical status within the meaning of Sections 430, 431 and 432 of the Code or Sections 303, 304 and 305 of ERISA; (i) an event or condition which might reasonably be expected to constitute grounds under Section 4042 of ERISA for the termination of, or the appointment of a trustee to administer, any Pension Plan or Multiemployer Plan; (j) the imposition of any liability under Title I or Title IV of ERISA, other than PBGC premiums due but not delinquent under Section 4007 of ERISA, upon any Loan Party or any ERISA Affiliate thereof; (k) an application for a funding waiver under Section 302 of ERISA or an extension of any amortization period pursuant to Section 412 of the Code with respect to any Pension Plan; (1) the occurrence of a non-exempt prohibited transaction under Sections 406 or 407 of ERISA for which any Loan Party or any Subsidiary thereof may be directly or indirectly liable; (m) the occurrence of an act or omission which could give rise to the

imposition on any Loan Party or any ERISA Affiliate thereof of fines, penalties, taxes or related charges under Chapter 43 of the Code or under Sections 409, 502(c), (i) or (1) or 4071 of ERISA; (n) the assertion of a material claim (other than routine claim for benefits) against any Pension Plan or the assets thereof, or against any Loan Party or any Subsidiary thereof in connection with any such Pension Plan; (o) receipt from the IRS of notice of the failure of any Pension Plan to qualify under Section 401(a) of the Code, or the failure of any trust forming part of any Pension Plan to fail to qualify for exemption from taxation under Section 501(a) of the Code; or (p) the imposition of any lien (or the fulfillment of the conditions for the imposition of any lien) on any of the rights, properties or assets of any Loan Party or any ERISA Affiliate thereof, in either case pursuant to Title I or IV, including Section 302(f) or 303(k) of ERISA or to Section 401(a)(29) or 430(k) of the Code.

"ERISA Funding Rules": the rules regarding minimum required contributions (including any installment payment thereof) to Pension Plans, as set forth in Section 412 of the Code and Section 302 of ERISA, with respect to Plan years ending prior to the effective date of the Pension Protection Act of 2006, and thereafter, as set forth in Sections 412, 430, 431, 432 and 436 of the Code and Sections 302, 303, 304 and 305 of ERISA.

"EU Bail-In Legislation Schedule": the EU Legislation Bail-In Schedule published by the Loan Market Association (or any successor Person), as in effect from time to time.

"Euro": the single currency of the participating member states of the European Union.

"Eurocurrency Reserve Requirements": for any day as applied to a Eurodollar Loan, the aggregate (without duplication) of the maximum rates (expressed as a decimal fraction) of reserve requirements in effect on such day (including basic, supplemental, marginal and emergency reserves) under any regulations of the Board or other Governmental Authority having jurisdiction with respect thereto dealing with reserve requirements prescribed for eurocurrency funding (currently referred to as "Eurocurrency Liabilities" in Regulation D of the Board) maintained by a member bank of the Federal Reserve System.

"Eurodollar Base Rate": with respect to each day during each Interest Period pertaining to a Eurodollar Loan, the rate per annum determined by the Administrative Agent by reference to the ICE Benchmark Administration (or any successor thereto if the ICE Benchmark Administration is no longer making a London Interbank Offered Rate available) as the LIBO Rate (*"LIBOR"*) or a comparable or successor rate for deposits (for delivery on the first day of such Interest Period) with a term equivalent to such Interest Period in Dollars, determined as of approximately 11:00 A.M. (London, England time) two (2) Business Days prior to the beginning of such Interest Period (as set forth by Bloomberg Information Service or any successor thereto or any other commercially available service selected by the Administrative Agent which provides quotations of LIBOR); provided that the Eurodollar Base Rate shall not be less than 0%.

"Eurodollar Loans": Loans the rate of interest applicable to which is based upon the Eurodollar Rate (other than any ABR Loan which is determined by reference to the Eurodollar Rate pursuant to clause (c) of the definition of "ABR").

"Eurodollar Rate": with respect to each day during each Interest Period pertaining to a Eurodollar Loan, or with respect to any determination of the ABR, a rate per annum determined for such day in accordance with the following formula:

Eurodollar Base Rate 1.00 - Eurocurrency Reserve Requirements

19

US-DOCS\109358599.12

The Eurodollar Rate shall be adjusted automatically as of the effective date of any change in the Eurocurrency Reserve Requirements which affect Eurodollar Loans to be made as of, and ABR Loans to be converted into Eurodollar Loans, in any such case, at the beginning of the next applicable Interest Period.

"*Eurodollar Tranche*": the collective reference to Eurodollar Loans under a particular Facility (other than the L/C Facility), the then current Interest Periods with respect to all of which begin on the same date and end on the same later date (whether or not such Loans shall originally have been made on the same day).

"Event of Default": any of the events specified in <u>Section 8.1</u>; <u>provided</u> that any requirement for the giving of notice, the lapse of time, or both, has been satisfied.

"*Examiner*"-means: an examiner appointed under section 509 of the Irish Companies Act 2014.

"Exchange Act": the Securities Exchange Act of 1934.

"Exchange Rate": on any day, with respect to any Foreign Currency, the rate at which such Foreign Currency may be exchanged into Dollars, as set forth at approximately 11:00 A.M. (London, England time), on such date on the relevant Reuters World Currency Page for such Foreign Currency (subject to delivery to the Borrower of a "screen shot" of such Reuters World Currency Page). In the event that such rate does not appear on any Reuters World Currency Page, the Exchange Rate with respect to such Foreign Currency shall be determined by reference to such other publicly available service for displaying exchange rates as may be reasonably selected by the Administrative Agent or, in the event no such service is selected, such Exchange Rate shall instead be calculated on the basis of the arithmetical average of the spot exchange rates of the Administrative Agent for such Foreign Currency, for delivery two Business Days later; provided, that if at the time of any such determination, for any reason, no such spot rate is being quoted, the Administrative Agent may use any reasonable method it deems appropriate to determine such rate, and such determination shall be conclusive absent manifest error.

"Excluded Assets": as defined in the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that notwithstanding anything to the contrary in any Loan Document, any right title or interest of any Loan Party or Enterasys in the outstanding voting Capital Stock or other Equity Interest in the Irish Guarantor shall not be Excluded Assets.

"Excluded Foreign Subsidiary": in respect of any Loan Party, any Subsidiary of such Loan Party (other than the Irish Guarantor) (a) that is a "controlled foreign corporation" as defined in Section 957 of the Code, (b) that is a Subsidiary (whether direct or indirect) of a "controlled foreign corporation" as defined in Section 957 of the Code, or (c) substantially all of the assets of which are Equity Interests (or Equity Interests and debt interests) in one or more "controlled foreign corporations" as defined in Section 957 of the Code. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in any Loan Documents, the Irish Guarantor shall not be an Excluded Foreign Subsidiary.

"*Excluded Swap Obligations*": with respect to any Guarantor, any Swap Obligation if, and to the extent that, all or a portion of the Guarantee Obligation of such Guarantor with respect to, or the grant by such Guarantor of a Lien to secure, such Swap Obligation (or any guarantee thereof) is or becomes illegal under the Commodity Exchange Act or any rule, regulation or order of the Commodity Futures Trading Commission (or the application or official interpretation of any thereof) by virtue of such Guarantor's failure for any reason to constitute an "eligible contract participant" as defined in the Commodity Exchange Act (determined after giving effect to Section 2.6 of the Guarantee and Collateral

Agreement and any other "keepwell, support or other agreement" provided for the benefit of such Guarantor and any and all guarantees of such Guarantor's Swap Obligations by other Loan Parties) at the time such Guarantee Obligation of such Guarantor, or the grant by such Guarantor of such Lien, becomes effective with respect to such Swap Obligation. If such a Swap Obligation arises under a master agreement governing more than one swap, such exclusion shall apply only to the portion of such Swap Obligation that is attributable to swaps for which such Guarantee Obligation or Lien is or becomes excluded in accordance with the first sentence of this definition.

"Excluded Taxes": any of the following Taxes imposed on or with respect to a Recipient or required to be withheld or deducted from a payment to a Recipient, (a) Taxes imposed on or measured by net income (however denominated), franchise Taxes, and branch profits Taxes, in any such case (i) imposed as a result of such Recipient being organized under the laws of, or having its principal office or, in the case of any Lender, its applicable lending office located in, the jurisdiction imposing such Tax (or any political subdivision thereof), or (ii) that are Other Connection Taxes; (b) in the case of a Lender, U.S. federal withholding Taxes imposed on amounts payable to or for the account of such Lender with respect to an applicable interest in a Loan or Commitment pursuant to a law in effect on the date on which (i) such Lender acquires such interest in the Loan or Commitment (other than pursuant to an assignment request by the Borrower under <u>Section 2.21</u>) or (ii) such Lender changes its lending office, except in each case to the extent that, pursuant to <u>Section 2.18</u>, amounts with respect to such Taxes were payable either to such Lender's assignor immediately before such Lender became a party hereto or to such Lender immediately before it changed its lending office; (c) Taxes attributable to such Recipient's failure to comply with <u>Section 2.18(f)</u>; and (d) any Taxes imposed under FATCA.

"Existing Credit Agreement": as defined in the preamble hereto.

"Existing Letters of Credit": the letters of credit described on Schedule 1.1B.

"Facility and Facilities": each or all of (as applicable) (a) the Term Facility, (b) the L/C Facility (which is a subfacility of the Revolving Facility), and (c) the Revolving Facility.

"FASB ASC": the Accounting Standards certification of the Financial Accounting Standards Board.

"FATCA": collectively, Sections 1471 through 1474 of the Code, as of the date of this Agreement (or any amended or successor version that is substantively comparable and not materially more onerous to comply with), any current or future regulations or official interpretations thereof, any agreements entered into pursuant to Section 1471(b)(1) of the Code and any fiscal or regulatory legislation, rules or practices adopted pursuant to any intergovernmental agreement, treaty or convention among Governmental Authorities and implementing such Sections of the Code.

"Federal Funds Effective Rate": for any day, the weighted average of the rates on overnight federal funds transactions with members of the Federal Reserve System arranged by federal funds brokers, as published on the next succeeding Business Day by the Federal Reserve Bank of New York, or, if such rate is not so published for any day that is a Business Day, the average of the quotations for the day of such transactions received by BMO from three federal funds brokers of recognized standing selected by it.

"Fee Letter": that certain Fee Letter, dated June 26, 2019, among the Borrower, BMO Capital Markets Corp. and

BMO.

"First Tier Foreign Subsidiary": at any date of determination with respect to a Loan Party

US-DOCS\109358599.12

or Enterasys, each direct Foreign Subsidiary in which such Loan Party or Enterasys, as applicable, owns directly more than 50%, in the aggregate, of the Voting Stock of such Foreign Subsidiary.

"First Tier Foreign Subsidiary Holding Company": at any date of determination with respect to any Loan Party or Enterasys, each direct Domestic Subsidiary of such Loan Party or Enterasys, as applicable, substantially all of the assets of which consist of Equity Interests (or Equity Interests and debt interests) of Foreign Subsidiaries and assets incidental thereto.

"Flood Insurance Documents": collectively, (a) notices to (and confirmations of receipt by) the Borrower as to the existence of a special flood hazard with respect to any improved real property of any Loan Party that constitutes Collateral and, if applicable, the unavailability of flood hazard insurance in respect thereof under the National Flood Insurance Program and (b) evidence of applicable flood insurance covering any improved real property of any Loan Party that constitutes Collateral, if available, in each case in such form, on such terms and in such amounts as are required by the National Flood Insurance Reform Act of 1994 or as otherwise required by the Administrative Agent.

"Flood Insurance Laws": (i) the National Flood Insurance Act of 1968 as now or hereafter in effect or any successor statute thereto, (ii) the Flood Disaster Protection Act of 1973 as now or hereafter in effect or any successor statute thereto, (iii) the National Flood Insurance Reform Act of 1994 (amending 42 USC 4001, et seq.), as the same may be amended or recodified from time to time, and (iv) the Flood Insurance Reform Act of 2004 and any regulations promulgated thereunder.

"Flow of Funds Agreement": the letter agreement between the Borrower and the Administrative Agent regarding the disbursement of Loan proceeds on the Restatement Date (which shall include any proposed disbursements by the Administrative Agent to consummate the Transactions), the funding and the payment of the Administrative Agent's reasonable and documented expenses and the reasonable and documented expenses of the Administrative Agent's counsel and the Borrower's counsel, and such other matters as may be agreed to by the Borrower and the Administrative Agent, in form and substance satisfactory to the Administrative Agent.

"*Foreign Currency*": lawful money of a country other than the United States.

"Foreign Disposition": as defined in Section 2.10(d).

"Foreign Investment Limit": at any time, with respect to all of the Loan Parties and in respect of (a) the aggregate amount of all Investments (other than Investments that are intercompany Indebtedness) made by any Loan Party in any Subsidiary (including any Foreign Subsidiary) that is not a Loan Party, in each case to the extent such Investments are made on or after the Restatement Date and remain outstanding at such time, (b) the aggregate amount of all intercompany Indebtedness incurred by any Subsidiary (including any Foreign Subsidiary) that is not a Loan Party and owing to a Loan Party, in each case to the extent such intercompany Indebtedness is incurred on or after the Restatement Date and remains outstanding at such time, (c) the aggregate amount of all Restricted Payments made on or after the Restatement Date by any Loan Party to any Subsidiary (including any Foreign Subsidiary) that is not a Loan Party, (d) the aggregate amount of all Dispositions made on or after the Restatement Date by any Loan Party to any Subsidiary (including any Foreign Subsidiary) that is not a Loan Party and (e) without duplication, the book value of the assets of any Loan Party that is merged or consolidated with or into any Subsidiary (including any Foreign Subsidiary) that is not a Loan Party if the surviving entity in such merger is not, or does not immediately become, a Loan Party, an aggregate amount for all of the foregoing clauses (a) through (e) not exceeding the greater of (x) \$5,000,000 and (y) 10% of Consolidated Tangible Net Worth (measured as of the date of the financial statements most recently delivered to the Administrative Agent pursuant to <u>Section 6.1</u> (or, prior to the date financial statements are first delivered to the Administrative

Agent pursuant to <u>Section 6.1</u>, as set forth in the Pro Forma Financial Statements)).

"Foreign Law Pledge Agreement": in respect of the grant by any Loan Party or Enterasys to the Administrative Agent (for the ratable benefit of the Secured Parties) of a Lien on certain of the Equity Interests in any First Tier Foreign Subsidiary owned by such Loan Party or Enterasys, as applicable, any pledge agreement (however designated) reasonably required by the Administrative Agent to be prepared under the laws of the foreign jurisdiction in which such First Tier Foreign Subsidiary is organized and executed by such Loan Party or Enterasys (and, as applicable, such First Tier Foreign Subsidiary) for the purpose of creating, perfecting and otherwise protecting such Lien to the maximum extent possible under the laws of such foreign jurisdiction.

"*Foreign Lender*": (a) if the Borrower is a U.S. Person, a Lender that is not a U.S. Person, and (b) if the Borrower is not a U.S. Person, a Lender that is resident or organized under the laws of a jurisdiction other than that in which the Borrower is resident for tax purposes.

"Foreign Pledge Documents": collectively, in respect of the grant by any Loan Party or Enterasys to the Administrative Agent (for the ratable benefit of the Secured Parties) of a Lien on certain of the Equity Interests in any First Tier Foreign Subsidiary owned by such Loan Party or Enterasys, as applicable, any related Foreign Law Pledge Agreement, any related filings, an opinion delivered by local counsel in the foreign jurisdiction in which such First Tier Foreign Subsidiary is organized and addressing the effectiveness of the pledge by such Loan Party or Enterasys, as applicable, to the Administrative Agent (for the ratable benefit of the Secured Parties) of the pledged Equity Interests in such First Tier Foreign Subsidiary having been issued to such Loan Party or Enterasys, as applicable, any related authorizing resolutions adopted by the Board of Directors (or equivalent) of such Loan Party or Enterasys, as applicable, in connection with such pledge, any amendments to the organizational documents of such First Tier Foreign Subsidiary required by the Administrative Agent to facilitate the pledge by such Loan Party or Enterasys, as applicable, to the Administrative Agent (for the ratable benefit of the Secured Parties) of such pledged Equity Interests, and any other agreements, documents, instruments, notices, filings or other items reasonably required by the Administrative Agent to be executed and/or delivered in connection with any of the foregoing.

"Foreign Subsidiary": in respect of any Loan Party, any Subsidiary of such Loan Party that is not a Domestic Subsidiary of such Loan Party.

"Fronting Exposure": at any time there is a Defaulting Lender, as applicable, (a) with respect to the Issuing Lenders, such Defaulting Lender's L/C Percentage of the outstanding L/C Exposure other than L/C Exposure as to which such Defaulting Lender's participation obligation has been reallocated to other Lenders or Cash Collateralized in accordance with the terms hereof, and (b) with respect to the Swingline Lender, such Defaulting Lender's Revolving Percentage of outstanding Swingline Loans made by the Swingline Lender other than Swingline Loans as to which such Defaulting Lender's participation obligation has been reallocated to other Lender.

"*Fund*": any Person (other than a natural Person (or a holding company, investment vehicle or trust for, owned and operated for the primary benefit of, a natural Person)) that is (or will be) engaged in making, purchasing, holding or otherwise investing in commercial loans, bonds and similar extensions of credit in the ordinary course of its activities.

"Funding Office": the Revolving Loan Funding Office or the Term Loan Funding Office, as the context requires.

"FX Contract": is any foreign exchange contract by and between the Borrower or another

Group Member, on the one hand, and any Bank Services Provider, on the other hand, under which the Borrower or such other Group Member, as applicable, commits to purchase from or sell to such Bank Services Provider a specific amount of a currency other than Dollars on a specified date.

"GAAP": generally accepted accounting principles in the United States as in effect from time to time, except that for purposes of Section 7.1, GAAP shall be determined on the basis of such principles in effect on the date hereof and consistent with those used in the preparation of the most recent audited financial statements referred to in Section 4.1(b). In the event that any "Accounting Change" (as defined below) shall occur and such change results in a change in the method of calculation of financial covenants, standards or terms in this Agreement, then each party to this Agreement agrees, if requested by the Borrower or the Required Lenders in writing, to enter into negotiations to amend such provisions of this Agreement so as to reflect equitably such Accounting Changes with the desired result that the criteria for evaluating the Borrower's financial condition shall be the same after such Accounting Changes as if such Accounting Changes had not been made. Until such time as such an amendment shall have been executed and delivered by the Borrower, the Administrative Agent and the Required Lenders, all financial covenants, standards and terms in this Agreement shall continue to be calculated or construed as if such Accounting Changes had not occurred. "Accounting Changes" refers to changes in accounting principles required by the promulgation of any rule, regulation, pronouncement or opinion by the Financial Accounting Standards Board of the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants or, if applicable, the SEC.

"German Regulatory Approval": has the meaning given to such term in the Asset Purchase Agreement.

"Governmental Approval": any consent, authorization, approval, order, license, franchise, permit, certificate, accreditation, registration, filing or notice, of, issued by, from or to, or other act by or in respect of, any Governmental Authority (including, for the avoidance of doubt, the German Regulatory Approval).

"Governmental Authority": the government of the United States of America or any other nation, or of any political subdivision thereof, whether state or local, and any agency, authority, instrumentality, regulatory body, court, central bank or other entity exercising executive, legislative, judicial, taxing, regulatory or administrative powers or functions of or pertaining to government (including any supra-national bodies such as the European Union or the European Central Bank) and any group or body charged with setting accounting or regulatory capital rules or standards (including the Financial Standards Board, the Bank for International Settlements, the Basel Committee on Banking Supervision and any successor or similar authority to any of the foregoing).

"Group Members": the collective reference to the Borrower and its Subsidiaries.

"Guarantee and Collateral Agreement": the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement, dated as of the Closing Date, by the Borrower and each Guarantor in favor of the Administrative Agent, as amended, restated, amended and restated, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time.

"Guarantee Obligation": as to any Person (the "guaranteeing person"), any obligation, including a reimbursement, counterindemnity or similar obligation, of the guaranteeing person that guarantees or in effect guarantees, or which is given to induce the creation of a separate obligation by another Person (including any bank under any letter of credit) that guarantees or in effect guarantees, any Indebtedness, leases, dividends or other obligations (the "primary obligations") of any other third Person (the "primary obligation") in any manner, whether directly or indirectly, including any obligation of the guaranteeing person, whether or not contingent, (i) to purchase any such primary obligation or any property constituting direct or indirect security therefor, (ii) to advance or supply funds (1) for the purchase or

payment of any such primary obligation or (2) to maintain working capital or equity capital of the primary obligor or otherwise to maintain the net worth or solvency of the primary obligor, (iii) to purchase property, securities or services primarily for the purpose of assuring the owner of any such primary obligation of the ability of the primary obligor to make payment of such primary obligation or (iv) otherwise to assure or hold harmless the owner of any such primary obligation against loss in respect thereof; <u>provided</u> that the term Guarantee Obligation shall not include endorsements of instruments for deposit or collection in the ordinary course of business. The amount of any Guarantee Obligation of any guaranteeing person shall be deemed to be the lower of (a) an amount equal to the stated or determinable amount of the primary obligation in respect of which such Guarantee Obligation is made and (b) the maximum amount for which such guaranteeing person may be liable pursuant to the terms of the instrument embodying such Guarantee Obligation, unless such primary obligation and the maximum amount for which such guaranteeing person may be liable are not stated or determinable, in which case the amount of such Guarantee Obligation shall be such guaranteeing person's maximum reasonably anticipated liability in respect thereof as determined by the Borrower in good faith.

"*Guarantors*": a collective reference to the Borrower, the Irish Guarantor and each Domestic Subsidiary of the Borrower which has become a Guarantor pursuant to the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement. Notwithstanding the foregoing or any contrary provision herein or in any other Loan Document, (a) no Excluded Foreign Subsidiary shall be a Guarantor and (b) no Immaterial Subsidiary shall be required to be a Guarantor, but the Borrower may elect to make any Immaterial Subsidiary a Guarantor.

"Immaterial Subsidiary": at any date of determination, any Subsidiary of the Borrower designated in writing as such by the Borrower after the Restatement Date and which as of such date holds assets representing 10% or less of the Borrower's consolidated total assets as of such date (determined in accordance with GAAP), or which has generated 10% or less of the Borrower's consolidated total revenues (determined in accordance with GAAP) for the four fiscal quarter period ending on the last day of the most recent period for which financial statements have been delivered after the Restatement Date pursuant to <u>Section 6.1(a)</u> or (b) (or, prior to the date financial statements); <u>provided</u> that all Domestic Subsidiaries of the Borrower that are individually "Immaterial Subsidiaries" shall not have aggregate consolidated total assets that would represent 10% or more of the Borrower's consolidated total assets as of such date or have generated 10% or more of the Borrower's consolidated total revenues for such four fiscal quarter period, in each case determined in accordance with GAAP.

"Increase Effective Date": has the meaning specified in Section 2.24(c).

"*Incremental Loans*": has the meaning specified in <u>Section 2.24(a)</u>.

"Incremental Revolving Credit Commitment": has the meaning specified in Section 2.24(a).

"Incremental Revolving Loans": has the meaning specified in Section 2.24(a).

"Incremental Term Loan" and "Incremental Term Loans": have the meanings specified in Section 2.24(a).

"Incurred": as defined in the definition of "Pro Forma Basis".

"*Indebtedness*": of any Person at any date, without duplication, (a) all indebtedness of such Person for borrowed money, (b) all obligations of such Person for the deferred purchase price of property or services (other than trade payables incurred in the ordinary course of such Person's business

but including, for the avoidance of doubt, the entire amount of the Blue Angel Deferred Payment Obligations which remain outstanding); provided that, for the avoidance of doubt, no Blue Angel Earn-Out Payment Obligations shall be deemed to constitute "Indebtedness" for any purposes hereunder; (c) all obligations of such Person evidenced by notes, bonds, debentures or other similar instruments; (d) all indebtedness created or arising under any conditional sale or other title retention agreement with respect to property acquired by such Person (even though the rights and remedies of the seller or lender under such agreement in the event of default are limited to repossession or sale of such property); (e) all Capital Lease Obligations and all Synthetic Lease Obligations of such Person; (f) all obligations of such Person, contingent or otherwise, as an account party or applicant under or in respect of acceptances, letters of credit, surety bonds or similar arrangements; (g) all Guarantee Obligations of such Person in respect of obligations of the kind referred to in clauses (a) through (g) above secured by (or for which the holder of such obligation has an existing right, contingent or otherwise, to be secured by) any Lien on property (including accounts and contract rights) owned by such Person, whether or not such Person has assumed or become liable for the payment of such obligation (but only to the extent of such Lien if such Indebtedness is non-recourse), and (i) the net obligations of such Person in respect of Swap Agreements. The Indebtedness of any Person shall include the Indebtedness of any other entity (including any partnership in which such Person is a general partner) to the extent such Person is liable therefor as a result of such Person's ownership interest in or other relationship with such entity, except to the extent the terms of such Indebtedness expressly provide that such Person is not liable therefor.

"*Indemnified Taxes*": (a) Taxes, other than Excluded Taxes, imposed on or with respect to any payment made by or on account of any Obligation of any Loan Party under any Loan Document and (b) to the extent not otherwise described in (a), Other Taxes.

"Indemnitee": is defined in Section 10.5(b).

"*Initial Term Commitment*": as to any Term Lender, the obligation of such Lender to make one or more Initial Term Loans hereunder on the Restatement Date under this Agreement in an aggregate principal amount not to exceed, with respect to a particular Lender, the respective amount set forth opposite such Lender's name under the heading "Initial Term Commitment" on <u>Schedule 1.1A.</u> The original aggregate principal amount of the Initial Term Commitments as of the Restatement Date is \$380,000,000.

"Initial Term Lender": each Lender that has an Initial Term Commitment or that holds an Initial Term Loan.

"Initial Term Loan": any of the term loans made by the Initial Term Lenders to the Borrower pursuant to Section 2.1.

"Initial Term Percentage": as to any Initial Term Lender at any time, the percentage which the amount of such Lender's aggregate respective Initial Term Commitments then constitutes of the aggregate Initial Term Commitments of all of the Initial Term Lenders at such time or, at any time from and after the Restatement Date, the percentage which the respective aggregate principal amount of such Lender's Initial Term Loans then outstanding constitutes of the aggregate principal amount of the Initial Term Loans of all of the Initial Term Lenders then outstanding.

"*Insider Indebtedness*": any Indebtedness owing by any Loan Party to any Group Member or officer, director, shareholder or employee of any Group Member.

"Insider Subordinated Indebtedness": is any Insider Indebtedness which is also Subordinated Indebtedness.

US-DOCS\109358599.12

"*Insolvency Proceeding*": is (a) any case, action or proceeding before any court or other Governmental Authority relating to bankruptcy, reorganization, insolvency, liquidation, receivership, dissolution, winding-up, examinership or relief of debtors, or (b) any general assignment for the benefit of creditors, composition, marshalling of assets for creditors, or other, similar arrangement in respect of any Person's creditors generally or any substantial portion of such Person's creditors, in each case undertaken under U.S. Federal, state or foreign law, including any Debtor Relief Law.

"*Intangible Assets*": assets that are considered to be intangible assets under GAAP, including customer lists, goodwill, computer software, copyrights, trade names, trademarks, patents, franchises, licenses, unamortized deferred charges, unamortized debt discount and capitalized research and development costs.

"*Intellectual Property*": the collective reference to all rights, priorities and privileges relating to intellectual property, whether arising under United States, multinational or foreign laws or otherwise, including Copyrights, Copyright Licenses, Patents, Patent Licenses, Trademarks, Trademark Licenses, technology, know-how and processes, and all rights to sue at law or in equity for any infringement or other impairment thereof, including the right to receive all proceeds and damages therefrom.

"*Intellectual Property Security Agreement*": an intellectual property security agreement entered into between a Loan Party and the Administrative Agent (for the ratable benefit of the Secured Parties) pursuant to the terms of the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement, together with each other intellectual property security agreement and supplement thereto delivered pursuant to <u>Section 6.11</u>, in each case as amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time.

"Interest Payment Date": (a) as to any ABR Loan (including any Swingline Loan), the first Business Day of each calendar month to occur while such Loan is outstanding and the final maturity date of such Loan, (b) as to any Eurodollar Loan having an Interest Period of three months or less, the last Business Day of such Interest Period, (c) as to any Eurodollar Loan having an Interest Period longer than three months, each day that is three months (or, if such day is not a Business Day, the Business Day next succeeding such date) after the first day of such Interest Period and the last Business Day of such Interest Period, and (d) as to any Loan (other than any Revolving Loan that is an ABR Loan and any Swingline Loan), the date of any repayment or prepayment made in respect thereof.

"Interest Period": as to any Eurodollar Loan, (a) initially, the period commencing on the borrowing or conversion date, as the case may be, with respect to such Eurodollar Loan and ending one, two, three or six months thereafter, as selected by the Borrower in its Notice of Borrowing or Notice of Conversion/Continuation, as the case may be, given with respect thereto; and (b) thereafter, each period commencing on the last day of the next preceding Interest Period applicable to such Eurodollar Loan and ending one, two, three or six months thereafter, as selected by the Borrower by irrevocable notice to the Administrative Agent in a Notice of Conversion/Continuation not later than 10:00 A.M., Pacific time, on the date that is three Business Days prior to the last day of the then current Interest Period with respect thereto; provided that all of the foregoing provisions relating to Interest Periods are subject to the following:

(i) if any Interest Period would otherwise end on a day that is not a Business Day, such Interest Period shall be extended to the next succeeding Business Day unless the result of such extension would be to carry such Interest Period into another calendar month in which event such Interest Period shall end on the immediately preceding Business Day;

(ii) the Borrower may not select an Interest Period under a particular Facility that would extend beyond the Revolving Termination Date (in the case of Revolving Facility) or beyond the Term Loan Maturity Date (in the case of Term Loans);

US-DOCS\109358599.12

(iii) any Interest Period that begins on the last Business Day of a calendar month (or on a day for which there is no numerically corresponding day in the calendar month at the end of such Interest Period) shall end on the last Business Day of a calendar month; and

(iv) the Borrower shall select Interest Periods so as not to require a payment or prepayment of any Eurodollar Loan during an Interest Period for such Loan.

"*Interim Financial Statements*": the unaudited consolidated financial statements of the Borrower for (i) the ninemonth period ended March 31, 2019 and the Target for the three-month period ended March 31, 2019 and (ii) each subsequent fiscal quarter during 2019 ending at least forty-five (45) days prior to the Restatement Date (other than the fiscal fourth quarter).

"*Inventory*": all "inventory," as such term is defined in the UCC, now owned or hereafter acquired by any Loan Party, wherever located, and in any event including inventory, merchandise, goods and other personal property that are held by or on behalf of any Loan Party for sale or lease or are furnished or are to be furnished under a contract of service, or that constitutes raw materials, work in process, finished goods, returned goods, or materials or supplies of any kind used or consumed or to be used or consumed in such Loan Party's business or in the processing, production, packaging, promotion, delivery or shipping of the same, including all supplies and embedded software.

"Investments": as defined in Section 7.7.

"Irish Guarantor": Extreme Networks Ireland Holding Limited, an Irish company limited by shares.

"Irish Intellectual Property License": the licensing of Intellectual Property solely in jurisdictions outside of the United States by any Group Member to Extreme Networks Ireland Holding Limited on terms and conditions approved by the Administrative Agent, including that such license shall be (i) subject and subordinate to the security interest granted to the Administrative Agent under the Loan Documents, (ii) terminable upon an Event of Default at the direction of the Administrative Agent, and (iii) enforceable by the Administrative Agent as a intended third-party beneficiary (such approval not to be unreasonably withheld, delayed or conditioned; <u>provided</u> that it shall be deemed reasonable for the Administrative Agent to withhold, delay or condition such approval to the extent such license or the proposed terms thereof materially adversely affect the value of the Collateral, the security interest in the Collateral granted under the Loan Documents, or the Administrative Agent's rights and remedies under the Loan Documents); <u>provided</u>, <u>further</u>, that notwithstanding the foregoing, Irish Intellectual Property License shall include each of (a) the certain Enterasys IP License Agreement (Enterasys IP), dated as of September 30, 2018, by and between the Borrower and the Irish Guarantor, and (b) that certain Acquired IP License Agreement, dated as of June 28, 2018, by and between the Borrower and the Irish Guarantor, in each case, as amended, restated, amended and restated, supplemented or modified from time to time in accordance with the terms hereof.

"*IRS*": the Internal Revenue Service, or any successor thereto.

"ISP": with respect to any Letter of Credit, the "International Standby Practices 1998" published by the Institute of International Banking Law & Practice (or such later version thereof as may be in effect at the time of issuance).

"*Issuing Lender*": as the context may require, (a) BMO Harris Bank N.A. or any Affiliate thereof, in its capacity as issuer of any Letter of Credit (other than an Existing Letter of Credit), (b) SVB or any Affiliate thereof, in its capacity as issuer of any Existing Letters of Credit, and (c) any other Lender

that may become an Issuing Lender pursuant to <u>Section 3.11</u> or <u>3.12</u>, with respect to Letters of Credit issued by such Lender. Any Issuing Lender may, in its discretion, arrange for one or more Letters of Credit to be issued by Affiliates of such Issuing Lender or other financial institutions, in which case the term "Issuing Lender" shall include any such Affiliate or other financial institution with respect to Letters of Credit issued by such Affiliate or other financial institution.

"Issuing Lender Fees": as defined in <u>Section 3.3(a)</u>.

"Judgment Currency": as defined in <u>Section 10.19</u>.

"L/C Advance": each L/C Lender's funding of its participation in any L/C Disbursement in accordance with its L/C Percentage of the L/C Commitment.

"L/C Commitment": as to any L/C Lender, the obligation of such L/C Lender, if any, to purchase an undivided interest in the Issuing Lenders' obligations and rights under and in respect of each Letter of Credit (including to make payments with respect to draws made under any Letter of Credit pursuant to <u>Section 3.5(b)</u>) in an aggregate principal amount not to exceed the amount set forth under the heading "L/C Commitment" opposite such L/C Lender's name on <u>Schedule 1.1A</u> or in the Assignment and Assumption pursuant to which such L/C Lender becomes a party hereto, as the amount of any such obligation may be (i) changed from time to time pursuant to the terms hereof, or (ii) limited by restrictions on availability set forth herein (including <u>Sections 2.4</u> and <u>3.1(a)</u>). For the avoidance of doubt, (x) the original amount of the Total L/C Commitments is \$10,000,000, subject to the availability limitations set forth herein, (y) the Total L/C Commitments are a sublimit of, and not in addition to, the Total Revolving Commitments, and (z) the aggregate amount of the respective L/C Commitments of the Lenders shall not exceed the amount of the Total L/C Commitments at any time.

"L/C Disbursements": a payment or disbursement made by any Issuing Lender pursuant to a Letter of Credit.

"*L/C Exposure*": at any time, the <u>sum</u> of (a) the Dollar Equivalent of the aggregate undrawn amount of all outstanding Letters of Credit at such time, <u>plus</u> (b) the Dollar Equivalent of the aggregate amount of all L/C Disbursements that have not yet been reimbursed or converted into Revolving Loans at such time. The L/C Exposure of any L/C Lender at any time shall equal its L/C Percentage of the aggregate L/C Exposure at such time.

"*L/C Facility*": the L/C Commitments and the extensions of credit made thereunder.

"L/C Fee Payment Date": as defined in <u>Section 3.3(a)</u>.

"L/C Lender": a Lender with an L/C Commitment.

"L/C Percentage": as to any L/C Lender at any time, the percentage of the Total L/C Commitments represented by such L/C Lender's L/C Commitment, as such percentage may be adjusted as provided in <u>Section 2.21</u>.

"*L/C-Related Documents*": collectively, each Letter of Credit (including any Existing Letter of Credit), all applications for any Letter of Credit (and applications for the amendment of any Letter of Credit) submitted by the Borrower to any Issuing Lender and any other document, agreement and instrument relating to any Letter of Credit, including any of such Issuing Lender's standard form documents for letter of credit issuances.

US-DOCS\109358599.12

"LCT Election": as defined in Section 1.5.

"LCT Test Date": as defined in Section 1.5.

"Lead Arrangers": collectively, each Lead Arranger and Co-Syndication Agent listed on the cover page to this

Agreement.

(a)

(b)

"*Lenders*": as defined in the preamble hereto; <u>provided</u> that unless the context otherwise requires, each reference herein to the Lenders shall be deemed to include the Issuing Lenders and the Swingline Lender.

"Letter of Credit": as defined in Section 3.1(a); provided that such term shall include each Existing Letter of Credit.

"Letter of Credit Availability Period": the period from and including the Restatement Date to but excluding the Letter of Credit Maturity Date.

"Letter of Credit Fees": as defined in Section 3.3(a).

"Letter of Credit Fronting Fees": as defined in Section 3.3(a).

"Letter of Credit Maturity Date": the date occurring 15 days prior to the Revolving Termination Date then in effect (or, if such day is not a Business Day, the next preceding Business Day).

"LIBOR": as defined in the definition of "Eurodollar Base Rate."

"LIBOR Discontinuance Event" means any of the following:

- an interest rate is not ascertainable pursuant to the provisions of the definition of "Eurodollar Base Rate" and the inability to ascertain such rate is unlikely to be temporary;
- the regulatory supervisor for the administrator of the LIBOR screen rate, the central bank for the currency of LIBOR, an insolvency official with jurisdiction over the administrator for LIBOR, a resolution authority with jurisdiction over the administrator for LIBOR, or a court or an entity with similar insolvency or resolution authority over the administrator for LIBOR has made a public statement, or published information, stating that the administrator of LIBOR has ceased or will cease to provide LIBOR permanently or indefinitely on a specific date, provided that, at that time, there is no successor administrator that will continue to provide LIBOR; or
- (c) the administrator of the LIBOR screen rate or a Governmental Authority having jurisdiction over the Administrative Agent or the administrator of the LIBOR screen rate has made a public statement identifying a specific date after which LIBOR, or the LIBOR screen rate shall no longer be made available, or used for determining the interest rate of loans; provided that, at that time, there is no successor administrator that will continue to provide LIBOR (the date of determination or such specific date in the foregoing <u>clauses (a)-(c)</u>, the "*Scheduled Unavailability Date*").

"LIBOR Discontinuance Event Time" means, with respect to any LIBOR Discontinuance Event, (i) in the case of an event under <u>clause (a)</u> of such definition, the Business Day immediately following the date of determination that such interest rate is not ascertainable and such result is unlikely to be temporary and (ii) for purposes of an event under <u>clause (b)</u> or <u>(c)</u> of such definition, on the date on which LIBOR ceases to be provided by the administrator of LIBOR or is not permitted to be used (or if

US-DOCS\109358599.12

such statement or information is of a prospective cessation or prohibition, the 90th day prior to the date of such cessation or prohibition (or if such prospective cessation or prohibition is fewer than 90 days later, the date of such statement or announcement)).

"*Lien*": any mortgage, deed of trust, pledge, hypothecation, collateral assignment, deposit arrangement, encumbrance, lien (statutory or other), charge or other security interest or any preference, priority or other security agreement or preferential arrangement of any kind or nature whatsoever (including any conditional sale or other title retention agreement and any capital lease having substantially the same economic effect as any of the foregoing).

"Limited Condition Transaction": any Permitted Acquisition or other permitted Investment whose consummation is not conditioned on the availability of, or on obtaining, third party financing.

"*Loan*": any loan made or maintained by any Lender pursuant to this Agreement.

"Loan Documents": this Agreement, each Security Document, each Assignment and Assumption, each Addendum, each Note, the Fee Letter, the Flow of Funds Agreement, the Restatement Date Solvency Certificate, the Collateral Information Certificate, each L/C-Related Document, each Compliance Certificate, each Notice of Borrowing, each Notice of Conversion/Continuation, and any amendment, waiver, supplement or other modification to any of the foregoing.

"Loan Parties": the Borrower and each Guarantor. Notwithstanding the foregoing or any contrary provision herein or in any other Loan Document, no Excluded Foreign Subsidiary shall be a Loan Party.

"Material Adverse Effect": (a) on the Restatement Date, a Company Material Adverse Effect (as defined in the Acquisition Agreement) and (b) after the Restatement Date, the occurrence of any of (i) a material adverse change in, or a material adverse effect on, the operations, business, assets, properties, liabilities (actual or contingent) or financial condition of the Borrower, individually, or of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole; (ii) a material impairment of the rights and remedies (taken as a whole) of the Administrative Agent or the Lenders under the Loan Documents, or of the ability of any Loan Party or Enterasys to perform its respective Obligations under the Loan Documents (taken as a whole) to which it is a party; (iii) a material adverse effect upon the legality, validity, binding effect or enforceability against any Loan Party or Enterasys of the Loan Documents (taken as a whole) to which it is a party; or (iv) a material impairment, not caused by any action of the Administrative Agent or any Lender, in (x) the perfection or priority of the Administrative Agent's Lien in the Collateral (held for the ratable benefit of the Secured Parties), or (y) the value of the Collateral pledged by any Loan Party or Enterasys pursuant to any Security Document.

"Material Domestic Subsidiary": any Material Subsidiary which is also a Domestic Subsidiary.

"Material Real Property": any fee-owned real property located in the United States that is owned by any Loan Party and that has a fair market value in excess of \$5,000,000 (as reasonably estimated by the Borrower in good faith).

"Material Subsidiary": any Subsidiary that is not an Immaterial Subsidiary.

"Materials of Environmental Concern": any substance, material or waste that is defined, regulated, governed or otherwise characterized under any Environmental Law as hazardous or toxic or as a

pollutant or contaminant (or by words of similar meaning and regulatory effect), any petroleum or petroleum products, asbestos, polychlorinated biphenyls, urea-formaldehyde insulation, molds or fungus, and radioactivity, radiofrequency radiation at levels known to be hazardous to human health and safety.

"*Merger Sub*": as defined in the preamble hereto.

"MFN Protection": has the meaning specified in Section 2.24(h).

"*Minority Lender*": as defined in <u>Section 10.1(b)</u>.

"Moody's": Moody's Investors Service, Inc.

"*Mortgages*": collectively, the deeds of trust, trust deeds and mortgages made by the Loan Parties in favor or for the benefit of the Administrative Agent on behalf of the Secured Parties creating and evidencing a Lien on a Material Real Property in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent and any other mortgage executed and delivered pursuant to <u>Section 6.11</u>, as the same may from time to time be amended, restated, amended and restated, supplemented or otherwise modified.

"Mortgaged Properties": as defined in Section 6.17.

"*Multiemployer Plan*": a "multiemployer plan" (within the meaning of Section 3(37) of ERISA) to which any Loan Party or any ERISA Affiliate thereof makes, is making, or is obligated or has ever been obligated to make, contributions, or to which any Loan Party or any ERISA Affiliate thereof may have any liability.

"Net Cash Proceeds": (a) in connection with (i) any Asset Sale undertaken by any Person or (ii) any Disposition of property or series of related Dispositions of property pursuant to Section 7.5(1), the proceeds thereof in the form of cash and Cash Equivalents (including any such proceeds received by way of deferred payment of principal pursuant to a note or installment receivable or purchase price adjustment receivable or otherwise, but only as and when received), net of (w) attorneys' fees, accountants' fees, investment banking fees, amounts required to be applied to the repayment of Indebtedness secured by a Lien expressly permitted hereunder on any asset that is the subject of such Asset Sale or Disposition (other than any Lien pursuant to a Security Document) and other customary costs, fees and expenses actually incurred in connection therewith, (x) taxes paid and such Person's reasonable and good faith estimate of income, franchise, sales, and other applicable taxes required to be paid by such Person in connection with such Asset Sale or Disposition in the taxable year that such Asset Sale or Disposition is consummated, the computation of which shall, in each such case, take into account the reduction in tax liability resulting from any available operating losses and net operating loss carryovers, tax credits, and tax credit carry forwards, and similar tax attributes, (y) the amount of any reasonable reserve established in accordance with GAAP against any liabilities (other than any taxes deducted pursuant to clause (x) above) (A) associated with the assets that are the subject of such event and (B) retained by any Group Member, provided that the amount of any subsequent reduction of such reserve (other than in connection with a payment in respect of any such liability) shall be deemed to be Net Cash Proceeds of such event occurring on the date of such reduction and (z) the pro rata portion of the Net Cash Proceeds thereof (calculated without regard to this <u>clause (z)</u>) attributable to minority interests and not available for distribution to or for the account of any Group Member as a result thereof, and (b) in connection with any issuance or sale of Capital Stock or any incurrence of Indebtedness, the cash proceeds received from such issuance or incurrence, net of attorneys' fees, investment banking fees, accountants' fees, underwriting discounts and commissions and other customary costs, fees and expenses actually incurred (or reasonably expected to be incurred) in connection therewith.

US-DOCS\109358599.12

"New Term Facility": as defined in Section 2.24(a).

"*Non-Consenting Lender*": any Lender that does not approve any consent, waiver or amendment that (a) requires the approval of all (or all affected) Lenders in accordance with the terms of <u>Section 10.1</u> and (b) has been approved by the Required Lenders.

"Non-Defaulting Lender": at any time, each Lender that is not a Defaulting Lender at such time.

"*Note*": a Term Loan Note, a Revolving Loan Note or a Swingline Loan Note.

"*Notice of Borrowing*": a notice substantially in the form of <u>Exhibit I</u>.

"Notice of Conversion/Continuation": a notice substantially in the form of Exhibit J.

"*Obligations*": (a) the unpaid principal of and interest on (including interest accruing after the maturity of the Loans and interest accruing after the filing of any petition in bankruptcy, or the commencement of any insolvency, reorganization or like proceeding, relating to any Loan Party, whether or not a claim for post-filing or post-petition interest is allowed in such proceeding) the Loans and all other obligations and liabilities of the Loan Parties to the Administrative Agent, any Issuing Lender, any other Lender, any Bank Services Provider (in its or their capacity as provider of Bank Services and/or FX Contracts), and any Qualified Counterparty party to a Specified Swap Agreement, whether direct or indirect, absolute or contingent, due or to become due, or now existing or hereafter incurred, which may arise under, out of, or in connection with, this Agreement, any other Loan Document (including, for the avoidance of doubt, any Bank Services Agreement), the Letters of Credit, any Specified Swap Agreement or any other document made, delivered or given in connection herewith or therewith, whether on account of principal, interest, reimbursement obligations, payment obligations, fees, indemnities, costs, expenses (including all reasonable and documented fees, charges and disbursements of counsel to the Administrative Agent, any Issuing Lender, any other Lender, any Bank Services Provider, to the extent that any applicable Bank Services Agreement or FX Contract requires the reimbursement by any applicable Group Member of any such expenses), and any Qualified Counterparty party to a Specified Swap Agreement that are required to be paid by any Loan Party pursuant any Loan Document, Bank Services Agreement or FX Contract or otherwise, and (b) any obligations of any other Group Member arising in connection with any Bank Services Agreement or FX Contract. For the avoidance of doubt, the Obligations shall not include solely with respect to any Guarantor that is not a Qualified ECP Guarantor, any Excluded Swap Obligations of such Guarantor.

"OFAC": the Office of Foreign Assets Control of the United States Department of the Treasury and any successor

thereto.

"Operating Documents": for any Person as of any date, such Person's constitutional documents, formation documents and/or certificate of incorporation (or equivalent thereof), as certified (if applicable) by such Person's jurisdiction of formation as of a recent date, and, (a) if such Person is a corporation, its bylaws or memorandum and articles of association (or equivalent thereof) in current form, (b) if such Person is a limited liability company, its limited liability company agreement (or similar agreement), and (c) if such Person is a partnership agreement (or similar agreement), each of the foregoing with all current amendments or modifications thereto.

"Other Connection Taxes": with respect to any Recipient, Taxes imposed as a result of a present or former connection between such Recipient and the jurisdiction imposing such Tax (other than connections arising from such Recipient having executed, delivered, become a party to, performed its obligations under, received payments under, received or perfected a security interest under, engaged in any

other transaction pursuant to or enforced any Loan Document, or sold or assigned an interest in any Loan or Loan Document).

"Other Taxes": all present or future stamp, court or documentary, intangible, recording, filing or similar Taxes that arise from any payment made under, from the execution, delivery, performance, enforcement or registration of, from the receipt or perfection of a security interest under, or otherwise with respect to, any Loan Document, except any such Taxes that are Other Connection Taxes imposed with respect to an assignment (other than an assignment made pursuant to <u>Section 2.21</u>).

"*Participant*": as defined in <u>Section 10.6(d)</u>.

"Participant Register": as defined in <u>Section 10.6(d)</u>.

"*Patent License*": any written agreement which (a) names a Loan Party as licensor or licensee and (b) grants to such Loan Party any right under a Patent owned by a third party, including the right to manufacture, use or sell any invention covered in whole or in part by such Patent, including any such agreements referred to on Schedule 6 of the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement.

"*Patents*": (a) all letters patent of the United States, any other country or any political subdivision thereof, all reissues and extensions thereof and all goodwill associated therewith, including any of the foregoing referred to on Schedule 6 of the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement, (b) all applications for letters patent of the United States or any other country and all divisions, continuations and continuations-in-part thereof, including, without limitation, any of the foregoing referred to on Schedule 6 of the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement, and (c) all rights to obtain any reissues or extensions of the foregoing.

"Patriot Act": the Uniting and Strengthening America by Providing Appropriate Tools Required to Intercept and Obstruct Terrorism (USA PATRIOT ACT) Act of 2001, Title III of Pub. L. 107-56, signed into law October 26, 2001.

"PBGC": the Pension Benefit Guaranty Corporation, or any successor thereto.

"*Pension Plan*": an employee pension plan (as defined in Section 3(2) of ERISA) other than a Multiemployer Plan that is subject to the provisions of Title IV of ERISA or Sections 412 and 430 of the Code or Sections 302 and 303 of ERISA and in respect of which any Loan Party or any ERISA Affiliate thereof is (or if such plan were terminated would under Section 4069 of ERISA be deemed to be) a "contributing sponsor" as defined in Section 4001(a)(13) of ERISA.

"Permitted Acquisition": as defined in <u>Section 7.7(m)</u>.

"*Permitted Encumbrance*": is, with respect to each fee-owned or leasehold real property of any Group Member (or similar property interests under local law), any lien, encumbrance or other matter affecting title, zoning, building codes, land use and other similar Requirements of Law and municipal ordinances and other similar items, which in any such case, do not impair, in any material respect, the use or ownership of such property for its intended purpose, in the ordinary course of business.

"Permitted Refinancing Indebtedness": Indebtedness of any Person ("Refinancing Indebtedness") issued or incurred by such Person (including by means of the extension or renewal of existing Indebtedness) to refinance, refund, extend, renew or replace existing Indebtedness of such Person ("Refinanced Indebtedness"); provided that (a) the principal amount of such Refinancing Indebtedness is not greater than the principal amount of such Refinanced Indebtedness <u>plus</u> the amount of any premiums or penalties and accrued and unpaid interest paid thereon and reasonable fees and expenses, in each case

US-DOCS\109358599.12

associated with such Refinancing Indebtedness, (b) such Refinancing Indebtedness has a final maturity that is no sooner than, and a weighted average life to maturity that is no shorter than, such Refinanced Indebtedness, (c) if such Refinanced Indebtedness or any Guarantee Obligation thereof or any security therefor are subordinated to the Obligations, such Refinancing Indebtedness and any Guarantee Obligations thereof and any security therefor remain so subordinated on terms no less favorable to the Lenders and the other Secured Parties, (d) the obligors in respect of such Refinanced Indebtedness immediately prior to such refinancing, refunding extension, renewal or replacement are the only obligors on such Refinancing Indebtedness and (e) any Guarantee Obligations which constitute all or a portion of such Refinancing Indebtedness, taken as a whole, are determined in good faith by a Responsible Officer of such Person to be no less favorable to such Person and the Lenders and the other Secured Parties in any material respect than the covenants and events of default or Guarantee Obligations, if any, applicable to such Refinanced Indebtedness.

"*Person*": any natural person, corporation, limited liability company, trust, joint venture, association, company, partnership, Governmental Authority or other entity.

"Platform": is defined in <u>Section 10.2(d)(i)</u>.

"*Pledged Stock*": as defined in the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement.

"*Pledge Supplement*": any Pledge Supplement delivered pursuant to the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement.

"Preferred Stock": the preferred Capital Stock of any Loan Party.

"*Prime Rate*": the rate of interest per annum from time to time published in the money rates Section of the Wall Street Journal or any successor publication thereto as the "prime rate" then in effect; <u>provided</u> that if such rate of interest, as set forth from time to time in the money rates Section of the Wall Street Journal, becomes unavailable for any reason as determined by the Administrative Agent, the "Prime Rate" shall mean the rate of interest per annum announced by BMO as its prime rate in effect at its principal office in the State of New York (such BMO announced Prime Rate not being intended to be the lowest rate of interest charged by BMO in connection with extensions of credit to debtors).

"*Pro Forma Basis*": with respect to any calculation or determination for a Loan Party or any of its Subsidiaries for any period, in making such calculation or determination on the specified date of determination (the "*Determination Date*") means:

(a)	<i>pro forma</i> effect will be given (i) to any Indebtedness incurred (" <i>Incurred</i> ") by such Loan Party or any of its Subsidiaries (including by assumption of then outstanding Indebtedness or by a Person becoming a Subsidiary) after the beginning of the applicable period and on or before the Determination Date to the extent the Indebtedness is outstanding or is to be Incurred on the Determination Date, as if such Indebtedness had been Incurred on the first day of such period, and (ii) to the application of the proceeds of any such Indebtedness;
(b)	<i>pro forma</i> calculations of interest on Indebtedness bearing a floating interest rate will be made as if the rate in effect on the Determination Date (taking into account any Swap Agreement applicable to the Indebtedness) had been the applicable rate for the entire reference period;
(c)	Consolidated Fixed Charges related to any Indebtedness no longer outstanding or to be repaid or redeemed on the Determination Date, except for Consolidated Interest Expense accrued during the reference period under a revolving credit to the extent of the commitment thereunder (or under

any successor revolving credit) in effect on the Determination Date, will be excluded as if such Indebtedness was no longer outstanding or was repaid or redeemed on the first day of such period; and

pro forma effect will be given to: (i) the acquisition or Disposition of companies, divisions or lines of businesses by such Loan Party and its Subsidiaries, including any acquisition or Disposition of a company, division or line of business since the beginning of the reference period by a Person that became a Subsidiary after the beginning of the applicable period; and (ii) the discontinuation of any discontinued operations but, in the case of Consolidated Fixed Charges, only to the extent that the obligations giving rise to Consolidated Fixed Charges will not be obligations of such Loan Party or any of its Subsidiaries following the Determination Date; in each case of clauses (i) and (ii), that have occurred since the beginning of the applicable period and before the Determination Date as if such events had occurred, and, in the case of any Disposition, the proceeds thereof applied, on the first day of such period. To the extent that pro forma effect is to be given to an acquisition or Disposition of a company, division or line of business, the pro forma calculation will be calculated in good faith by a responsible financial or accounting officer of such Loan Party in accordance with Regulation S-X under the Securities Act based upon the most recent four full fiscal quarters for which the relevant financial information is available and may include, for the avoidance of doubt, the amount of cost savings, operating expense reductions, other operating improvements and initiatives and synergies projected by the Borrower in good faith to be realized as a result of specified actions taken, committed to be taken or expected to be taken (calculated on a Pro Forma Basis though such cost savings, operating enhancements, operating expense reductions and synergies had been realized on the first day of such period and as if such cost savings, operating enhancements, operating expense reductions and synergies were realized during the entirety of such period) relating to such acquisition or Disposition, net of the amount of actual benefits realized during such period from such actions.

"**Pro Forma Financial Statements**": a pro forma consolidated balance sheet and related pro forma consolidated statement of income of the Borrower as of and for the twelve-month period ending on the last day of the most recently completed four-fiscal quarter period ended at least forty-five (45) days prior to the Restatement Date, or, if the most recently completed fiscal period is the end of a fiscal year, ended at least ninety (90) days prior to the Restatement Date, prepared after giving effect to the Transactions as if the Transactions had occurred as of such date or at the beginning of such period, as applicable, it being understood that such Pro Forma Financial Statements shall not include any purchase accounting adjustments.

"*Projections*": as defined in <u>Section 6.2(c)</u>.

"Properties": as defined in <u>Section 4.17(a)</u>.

"*QFC*": the meaning assigned to the term "qualified financial contract" in, and shall be interpreted in accordance with, 12 U.S.C. 5390(c)(8)(D).

"QFC Credit Support": as defined in Section 10.22.

"*Qualified Counterparty*": with respect to any Specified Swap Agreement, any counterparty thereto that, at the time such Specified Swap Agreement was entered into or as of the date hereof, was the Administrative Agent or a Lender or an Affiliate of the Administrative Agent or a Lender.

"*Qualified ECP Guarantor*": in respect of any Swap Obligation, (a) each Guarantor that has total assets exceeding \$10,000,000 at the time the relevant Guarantee Obligation of such Guarantor provided in respect of, or the Lien granted by such Guarantor to secure, such Swap Obligation (or guaranty thereof) becomes effective with respect to such Swap Obligation, and (b) any other Guarantor that

US-DOCS\109358599.12

(d)

(i) constitutes an "eligible contract participant" under the Commodity Exchange Act or any regulations promulgated thereunder, or (ii) can cause another Person (including, for the avoidance of doubt, any other Guarantor not then constituting a "Qualified ECP Guarantor") to qualify as an "eligible contract participant" at such time by entering into a "keepwell, support, or other agreement" as contemplated by Section 1a(18)(A)(v)(II) of the Commodity Exchange Act.

"Recipient": the Administrative Agent or a Lender, as applicable.

"Refinancing": as defined in Section 5.1(f).

"*Refunded Swingline Loans*": as defined in <u>Section 2.7(b)</u>.

"*Register*": is defined in <u>Section 10.6(c)</u>.

"*Regulation U*": Regulation U of the Board as in effect from time to time.

"*Related Parties*": with respect to any Person, such Person's Affiliates and the partners, directors, officers, employees, agents and advisors of such Person and of such Person's Affiliates.

"*Relevant Governmental Sponsor*" means any central bank, reserve bank, monetary authority or similar institution (including any committee or working group sponsored thereby) which shall have selected, endorsed or recommended a replacement rate, including relevant additional spreads or other adjustments, for LIBOR.

"*Replacement Lender*": as defined in <u>Section 2.21</u>.

"Required Lenders": at any time, (a) if only one Lender holds the outstanding Term Loans and the Total Revolving Commitments, such Lender; and (b) if more than one Lender holds the outstanding Term Loans and the Total Revolving Commitments, then at least two Lenders who hold more than 50% of the <u>sum</u> of (i) the aggregate unpaid principal amount of the Term Loans then outstanding, and (ii) the Total Revolving Commitments (including, without duplication, the L/C Commitments) then in effect or, if the Revolving Commitments have been terminated, the Total Revolving Extensions of Credit then outstanding; <u>provided</u> that for the purposes of this clause (b), the outstanding principal amount of the Term Loans held by any Defaulting Lender and the Revolving Commitments of, and the portion of the Revolving Loans and participations in L/C Exposure and Swingline Loans held or deemed held by, any Defaulting Lender shall be excluded for purposes of making a determination of Required Lenders.

"Requirement of Law": as to any Person, (a) the Operating Documents of such Person, (b) any law, treaty, rule or regulation or determination of an arbitrator or a court or other Governmental Authority (including, for the avoidance of doubt, the Basel Committee on Banking Supervision and any successor thereto or similar authority or successor thereto) and (c) the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act of 2010, and any rules, regulations, interpretations, guidelines, or directives promulgated thereunder in each case of the foregoing clauses (a), (b) and (c), applicable to or binding upon such Person or any of its property or to which such Person or any of its property is subject.

"*Responsible Officer*": the chief executive officer, president, vice president, chief financial officer, treasurer, controller or comptroller of an applicable Loan Party, but in any event, with respect to financial matters, the chief financial officer, treasurer, controller or comptroller of such Loan Party and, solely for purposes of notices given pursuant to <u>Section 2</u>, any other officer or employee of the applicable Loan Party so designated by any of the foregoing officers in a written notice delivered to the Administrative Agent. Any document delivered hereunder that is signed by a Responsible Officer of a

US-DOCS\109358599.12

Loan Party shall be conclusively presumed to have been authorized by all necessary corporate, partnership and/or other action on the part of such Loan Party and such Responsible Officer shall be conclusively presumed to have acted on behalf of such Loan Party.

"*Restatement Date*": the date on which all of the conditions precedent set forth in <u>Section 5.1</u> are satisfied or waived by the Administrative Agent and, as applicable, the Lenders or the Required Lenders.

"*Restatement Date Solvency Certificate*": the Solvency Certificate, dated the Restatement Date, delivered to the Administrative Agent pursuant to <u>Section 5.1(l</u>), which Restatement Date Solvency Certificate shall be in substantially the form of <u>Exhibit C</u> to the Commitment Letter.

"Restricted Payments": as defined in Section 7.6.

"*Revaluation Date*": with respect to any Letter of Credit, each of the following: (i) a date on or about the date on which the applicable Issuing Lender receives a request from the Borrower for the issuance of a Letter of Credit denominated in Euros or Canadian Dollars, (ii) each date of an amendment of any such Letter of Credit having the effect of increasing the amount thereof, (iii) each date of any payment by any Issuing Lender under any Letter of Credit denominated in Euros or Canadian Dollars, and (iv) during an Event of Default, such additional dates as the Administrative Agent or any Issuing Lender shall reasonably request.

"Revolving Commitment": as to any Lender, the obligation of such Lender, if any, to make Revolving Loans and to participate in Swingline Loans and Letters of Credit in an aggregate principal amount not to exceed the amount set forth under the heading "Revolving Commitment" opposite such Lender's name on <u>Schedule 1.1A</u> or in the Assignment and Assumption pursuant to which such Lender becomes a party hereto, as the amount of any such obligation may be (a) changed from time to time pursuant to the terms hereof (including (i) in connection with assignments permitted hereunder, (ii) pursuant to <u>Section 2.9</u> and (iii) in connection with Incremental Revolving Credit Commitments pursuant to <u>Section 2.24</u>), or (b) limited by restrictions on availability set forth herein (including in <u>Section 2.4</u>).

Date.

"Revolving Commitment Period": the period from and including the Restatement Date to the Revolving Termination

"*Revolving Excess*": as defined in <u>Section 2.10(b)</u>.

"*Revolving Extensions of Credit*": as to any Revolving Lender at any time, an amount equal to the <u>sum</u> of (a) the aggregate principal amount of all Revolving Loans held by such Lender then outstanding, <u>plus</u> (b) such Lender's L/C Percentage of the Dollar Equivalent of the aggregate undrawn amount of all outstanding Letters of Credit (including any Existing Letters of Credit) at such time, <u>plus</u> (c) such Lender's L/C Percentage of the Dollar Equivalent of the aggregate amount of all L/C Disbursements that have not yet been reimbursed or converted into Revolving Loans at such time, <u>plus</u> (d) such Lender's Revolving Percentage of the aggregate principal amount of Swingline Loans then outstanding.

"Revolving Facility": the Revolving Commitments, any Incremental Revolving Credit Commitments and the extensions of credit made thereunder.

"Revolving Lender": each Lender that has a Revolving Commitment, an Incremental Revolving Credit Commitment or that holds Revolving Loans.

"Revolving Loan Conversion": as defined in Section 3.5(b).

"Revolving Loan Funding Office": the office of the Administrative Agent specified in <u>Section 10.2</u> or such other office as may be specified from time to time by the Administrative Agent as its funding office by written notice to the Borrower and the Lenders.

"*Revolving Loan Note*": a promissory note in the form of <u>Exhibit H-1</u>, as the same may be amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time.

"Revolving Loans": as defined in Section 2.4(a).

"Revolving Percentage": as to any Revolving Lender at any time, the percentage which such Lender's Revolving Commitment then constitutes of the Total Revolving Commitments or, at any time after the Revolving Commitments shall have expired or terminated, the percentage which the aggregate principal amount of such Lender's Revolving Loans then outstanding constitutes of the aggregate principal amount of all Revolving Loans then outstanding; <u>provided</u> that in the event that the Revolving Loans are paid in full prior to the reduction to zero of the Total Revolving Commitments, the Revolving Percentages shall be determined in a manner designed to ensure that the other outstanding Revolving Extensions of Credit shall be held by the Revolving Lenders on a comparable basis.

"*Revolving Termination Date*": is the date occurring on the five-year anniversary of the Restatement Date.

"*S&P*": S&P Global Ratings, a division of S&P Global Inc.

"Sale Leaseback Transaction": any arrangement with any Person or Persons, whereby in contemporaneous or substantially contemporaneous transactions a Loan Party sells substantially all of its right, title and interest in any property and, in connection therewith, acquires, leases or licenses back the right to use all or a material portion of such property.

"Sanction(s)": any international economic sanction administered or enforced by the United States Government (including OFAC), the United Nations Security Council, the European Union, Her Majesty's Treasury or other relevant sanctions authority.

"SEC": the Securities and Exchange Commission, any successor thereto and any analogous Governmental Authority.

<u>"Second Amendment": the Second Amendment to Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, dated as of May 8,</u> 2020, among the Borrower, the Lenders party thereto, and the Administrative Agent.

"Second Amendment Effective Date": the Effective Date as defined in the Second Amendment.

"*Secured Obligations*": as defined in the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement.

"Secured Parties": the collective reference to the Administrative Agent, the Lenders (including any Issuing Lender in its capacity as an Issuing Lender and any Swingline Lender in its capacity as Swingline Lender), any Bank Services Provider (in its or their respective capacities as providers of Bank Services or FX Contracts), and any Qualified Counterparties.

"Securities Account": any "securities account" as defined in the UCC with such additions to such term as may

hereafter be made.

"Securities Act": the Securities Act of 1933, as amended from time to time and any successor statute.

"Security Documents": the collective reference to (a) the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement, (b) the Enterasys Pledge Agreement, (c) each Intellectual Property Security Agreement, (d) each Foreign Pledge Document, (e) all other security documents hereafter delivered to the Administrative Agent granting a Lien on any property of any Person to secure the Obligations of any Loan Party arising under any Loan Document, (f) each Pledge Supplement, (g) each Assumption Agreement, (h) each Mortgage, and (i) all financing statements, fixture filings, Patent, Trademark and Copyright filings, assignments, acknowledgments and other filings, documents and agreements made or delivered pursuant to any of the foregoing.

"Shareholders' Equity": as of any date of determination, consolidated shareholders' equity of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries as of that date determined in accordance with GAAP.

"Solvent": when used with respect to any Person, means that, as of any date of determination, (a) the amount of the "fair value" of the assets of such Person will, as of such date, exceed the amount of all "liabilities of such Person, contingent or otherwise," as of such date, as such quoted terms are determined in accordance with applicable federal and state laws governing determinations of the insolvency of debtors, (b) the "present fair saleable value" of the assets of such Person will, as of such date, be greater than the amount that will be required to pay the liability of such Person on its debts as such debts become absolute and matured, as such quoted terms are determined in accordance with applicable federal and state laws governing determinations of the insolvency of debtors, (c) such Person will not have, as of such date, an unreasonably small amount of capital with which to conduct its business, and (d) such Person will be able to pay its debts as they mature. For purposes of this definition, (i) "debt" means liability on a "claim," and (ii) "claim" means any (x) right to payment, whether or not such a right is reduced to judgment, liquidated, unliquidated, fixed, contingent, matured, unmatured, disputed, undisputed, legal, equitable, secured or unsecured or (y) right to an equitable remedy for breach of performance if such breach gives rise to a right to payment, whether or not such right to an equitable remedy is reduced to judgment, fixed, contingent, matured or unmatured, disputed, undisputed, secured or unsecured.

"Specified Acquisition Agreement Representations": each of the representations made by or on behalf of the Target and its Subsidiaries in the Acquisition Agreement as are material to the interests of the Lenders (in their capacities as such), but only to the extent that the Borrower or an Affiliate thereof has the right (taking into account any applicable cure provisions) to terminate its obligations under the Acquisition Agreement (in accordance with the terms thereof), as a result of a breach of such representations in the Acquisition Agreement.

"Specified Representations": those representations and warranties made with respect to the U.S. Loan Parties by the Borrower in Section 4.3(a), Section 4.3(b), Section 4.4, Section 4.5 (solely with respect to the Requirement of Law), Section 4.11, Section 4.14 (solely with respect to the Investment Company Act), Section 4.19, Section 4.20, and Section 4.24 (solely with respect to the use of proceeds of the Loans and Letters of Credit).

"*Specified Swap Agreement*": any Swap Agreement entered into by the Borrower and any Qualified Counterparty (or any Person who was a Qualified Counterparty as of the Closing Date or as of the date such Swap Agreement was entered into) in respect of currencies or interest rates.

"Subordinated Debt Document": any agreement, certificate, document or instrument executed or delivered by any Loan Party or any of their respective Subsidiaries and evidencing Indebtedness of such Loan Party or such Subsidiary which is subordinated to the payment of the Obligations in a manner approved in writing by the Administrative Agent and the Required Lenders, and any renewals, modifications, or amendments thereof which are approved in writing by the Administrative Agent and the Required Lenders.

"*Subordinated Indebtedness*": Indebtedness of a Loan Party subordinated to the Obligations or the Guaranteed Obligations, as applicable, pursuant to subordination terms (including payment, lien and remedies subordination terms, as applicable) reasonably acceptable to the Administrative Agent.

"Subsequent Transaction": as defined in Section 1.5.

"Subsidiary": as to any Person, a corporation, partnership, limited liability company or other entity of which shares of stock or other ownership interests having ordinary voting power (other than stock or such other ownership interests having such power only by reason of the happening of a contingency) to elect a majority of the board of directors or other managers of such corporation, partnership or other entity are at the time owned, or the management of which is otherwise controlled, directly or indirectly through one or more intermediaries, or both, by such Person. Unless otherwise qualified, all references to a "Subsidiary" or to "Subsidiaries" in this Agreement shall refer to a Subsidiary or Subsidiaries of the Borrower.

"Successor LIBOR Rate": as defined in Section 2.15(b)(i).

"*Supported QFC*": as defined in <u>Section 10.22</u>.

"*Surety Indebtedness*": as of any date of determination, indebtedness (contingent or otherwise) owing to sureties arising from surety bonds issued on behalf of any Loan Party or its respective Subsidiaries as support for, among other things, their contracts with customers, whether such indebtedness is owing directly or indirectly by such Loan Party or any such Subsidiary.

<u>"Suspension Period":</u> the period beginning on the Second Amendment Effective Date and ending on the earlier of (i) the date on which the Borrower delivers a Compliance Certificate required to be delivered pursuant to Section 6.2(b) for the fiscal quarter ending June 30, 2021 (and the related annual financial statements for the fiscal year ended on such date required to be delivered pursuant to Section 6.1(a)) demonstrating compliance with the financial covenants contained in Sections 7.1(a) and 7.1(b) for such fiscal quarter (assuming for purposes of such Compliance Certificate that such financial covenants were in effect for such fiscal quarter) and (ii) the Suspension Period Early Termination Date.

<u>"Suspension Period Early Termination Date"</u>: the date specified in a written notice (the "Suspension Early Termination Notice") from the Borrower to the Administrative Agent requesting the early termination of the Suspension Period. A Suspension Period Early Termination Date shall not occur unless (i) the date specified in such Suspension Early Termination Notice as the requested Suspension Period Early Termination Date is the first day of the first calendar month that commences after the delivery of such Suspension Early Termination Notice and (ii) the Suspension Early Termination Notice attaches a certificate (substantially similar to a Compliance Certificate) signed by a Responsible Officer of the Borrower certifying that (x) the Borrower would be in pro forma compliance with the financial covenants set forth in Sections 7.1(a) and 7.1(b) for the fiscal quarter in which such Suspension Early Termination Notice is delivered (assuming that such

financial covenants were in effect for such fiscal quarter) and (y) no Default or Event of Default has occurred and is continuing at the time such Suspension Early Termination Notice is delivered.

"SVB": Silicon Valley Bank.

"Swap Agreement": any agreement with respect to any swap, hedge, forward, future or derivative transaction or option or similar agreement involving, or settled by reference to, one or more rates, currencies, commodities, equity or debt instruments or securities, or economic, financial or pricing indices or measures of economic, financial or pricing risk or value or any similar transaction or any combination of these transactions; <u>provided</u> that no phantom stock or similar plan providing for payments only on account of services provided by current or former directors, officers, employees or consultants of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries shall be deemed to be a "Swap Agreement."

"Swap Obligation": with respect to any Guarantor, any obligation of such Guarantor to pay or perform under any agreement, contract or transaction that constitutes a *"swap"* within the meaning of Section 1a(47) of the Commodity Exchange Act.

"*Swap Termination Value*": in respect of any one or more Swap Agreements, after taking into account the effect of any legally enforceable netting agreement relating to such Swap Agreements, (a) for any date on or after the date any such Swap Agreement has been closed out and termination value determined in accordance therewith, such termination value, and (b) for any date prior to the date referenced in clause (a), the amount determined as the mark-to-market value for such Swap Agreement, as determined based upon one or more mid-market or other readily available quotations provided by any recognized dealer in such Swap Agreements (which may include a Qualified Counterparty).

"*Swingline Commitment*": the obligation of the Swingline Lender to make Swingline Loans pursuant to <u>Section 2.6</u> in an aggregate principal amount at any one time outstanding not to exceed \$5,000,000 (as such amount may be adjusted from time to time pursuant to the terms hereof).

"Swingline Lender": BMO, in its capacity as the lender of Swingline Loans.

"Swingline Loan Note": a promissory note in the form of <u>Exhibit H-2</u>, as the same may be amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time.

"*Swingline Loans*": as defined in <u>Section 2.6</u>.

"Swingline Participation Amount": as defined in Section 2.7(c).

"Synthetic Lease Obligation": the monetary obligation of a Person under (a) a so-called synthetic, off-balance sheet or tax retention lease or (b) an agreement for the use of property creating obligations that do not appear on the balance sheet of such Person but which, upon the insolvency or bankruptcy of such Person, would be characterized as the indebtedness of such Person (without regard to accounting treatment).

"Target": Aerohive Networks, Inc., a Delaware corporation.

"*Target Loan Parties*": as of the Restatement Date and after giving effect to the Acquisition, the Target and all the Material Domestic Subsidiaries of the Target.

"*Taxes*": all present or future taxes, levies, imposts, duties, deductions, withholdings (including backup withholding), assessments, fees or other charges imposed by any Governmental

Authority, including any interest, additions to tax or penalties applicable thereto.

"*Term Commitment*": as to any Lender, the obligation of such Lender, if any, to make one or more Term Loans, including Initial Term Loans, as set forth on <u>Schedule 1.1A</u>, as the same may be amended, restated, amended and restated or supplemented in accordance with <u>Section 2.24</u>.

"Term Commitment Increase": as defined in Section 2.24(a).

"*Term Facility*": the Term Commitments and the Term Loans made thereunder.

"Term Lender": each Lender that has a Term Commitment or that holds a Term Loan.

"Term Loan": any of the term loans made by the Lenders to the Borrower pursuant to <u>Section 2.1</u> or <u>Section 2.24</u>, which shall include, for the avoidance of doubt, all Initial Term Loans and all Incremental Term Loans.

"Term Loan Funding Office": the office of the Administrative Agent specified in <u>Section 10.2</u> or such other office as may be specified from time to time by the Administrative Agent as its funding office by written notice to the Borrower and the Lenders.

"Term Loan Maturity Date": is the date occurring on the five-year anniversary of the Restatement Date.

"*Term Loan Note*": a promissory note in the form of <u>Exhibit H-3</u>, as the same may be amended, supplemented, amended and restated or otherwise modified from time to time.

"*Term Percentage*": as to any Term Lender at any time, the percentage which the amount of such Lender's aggregate respective Term Commitments then constitutes of the aggregate Term Commitments of all of the Term Lenders at such time or, at any time from and after the Restatement Date or any subsequent date or dates occurring after any Incremental Term Loans are made pursuant to and in accordance with the terms and provisions hereof, the percentage which the respective aggregate principal amount of such Lender's Term Loans then outstanding constitutes of the aggregate principal amount of the Term Loans of all of the Term Lenders then outstanding.

"Total Credit Exposure": is, as to any Lender at any time, the unused Commitments, Revolving Extensions of Credit and outstanding Term Loans of such Lender at such time.

"*Total L/C Commitments*": at any time, the sum of all L/C Commitments at such time, as the same may be reduced from time to time pursuant to <u>Section 2.9</u> or <u>3.5(b)</u>. The initial amount of the Total L/C Commitments on the Restatement Date is \$10,000,000, which Total L/C Commitments are part of, and not in addition to, the Revolving Commitments.

"*Total Revolving Commitments*": at any time, the aggregate amount of the Revolving Commitments then in effect. For the avoidance of doubt, the amount of the Total Revolving Commitments in effect as of the Restatement Date is \$75,000,000, subject to the availability limitations set forth herein, and the Total L/C Commitments and the Swingline Commitment are sublimits of, and not in addition to, the Total Revolving Commitments.

"Total Revolving Extensions of Credit": at any time, the aggregate amount of the Revolving Extensions of Credit outstanding at such time.

"Trade Date": is defined in Section 10.6(b)(i)(B).

"*Trademark License*": any written agreement which (a) names a Loan Party as licensor or licensee and (b) grants to such Loan Party any right to use any Trademark owned by a third party, including any such agreement referred to on Schedule 6 of the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement.

"*Trademarks*": (a) all trademarks, trade names, corporate names, company names, business names, fictitious business names, trade styles, service marks, logos, Internet domain names and other source or business identifiers, and all goodwill associated therewith, now existing or hereafter adopted or acquired, all registrations and recordings thereof, and all applications in connection therewith, whether in the USPTO or in any similar office or agency of the United States, any State thereof or any other country or any political subdivision thereof, or otherwise, and all common-law rights related thereto, including any of the foregoing referred to on Schedule 6 of the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement, and (b) the right to obtain all renewals thereof.

"Transactions": collectively, (a) the Acquisition and the Refinancing, (b) the execution and delivery of the Loan Documents on the Restatement Date and the funding on the Restatement Date of the Initial Term Loans and any other Loans hereunder, (c) the consummation of any other transactions in connection with any of the foregoing and (d) the payment of the fees and expenses incurred in connection with any of the foregoing.

"Transferee": any Eligible Assignee or Participant.

"Type": as to any Loan, its nature as an ABR Loan or a Eurodollar Loan.

"Unfriendly Acquisition": any acquisition that has not, at the time of the first public announcement of an offer relating thereto, been approved by the board of directors (or other legally recognized governing body) of the Person to be acquired; <u>except</u> that with respect to any acquisition of a non-U.S. Person, an otherwise friendly acquisition shall not be deemed to be unfriendly if it is not customary in such jurisdiction to obtain such approval prior to the first public announcement of an offer relating to a friendly acquisition.

"Uniform Commercial Code" or *"UCC"*: the Uniform Commercial Code (or any similar or equivalent legislation) as in effect from time to time in the State of New York, or as the context may require, any other applicable jurisdiction.

"United States" and "U.S.": the United States of America.

"*Unrestricted Cash*": as of any date of determination, the aggregate amount of all cash and Cash Equivalents maintained in the United States on the consolidated balance sheet of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries that are not "restricted" for purposes of GAAP.

"USCRO": the US Copyright Office.

"U.S. Loan Party": Borrower or any Guarantor that is a Domestic Subsidiary.

"U.S. Person": any Person that is a "United States person" as defined in Section 7701(a)(30) of the Code.

"USPTO": the US Patent and Trademark Office.

US-DOCS\109358599.12

"U.S. Tax Compliance Certificate": as defined in Section 2.18(f).

"*Voting Stock*": as to any Person, the capital stock of any class or classes or other equity interests (however designated and including general partnership interests in a partnership) of such Person having ordinary voting power for the election of directors or similar governing body of such Person.

"Worldwide Cash": as of any date of determination, the aggregate amount of all cash and Cash Equivalents on the consolidated balance sheet of the Borrower and its consolidated Subsidiaries.

"Wholly Owned Subsidiary": as to any Person, any other Person all of the Capital Stock of which (other than directors' qualifying shares required by law) is owned by such Person directly and/or through other Wholly Owned Subsidiaries.

"Wholly Owned Subsidiary Guarantor": any Guarantor that is a Wholly Owned Subsidiary of a Loan Party.

"Withholding Agent": any Loan Party and the Administrative Agent, as the context may require.

"Write-Down and Conversion Powers": with respect to any EEA Resolution Authority, the write-down and conversion powers of such EEA Resolution Authority from time to time under the Bail-In Legislation for the applicable EEA Member Country, which write-down and conversion powers are described in the EU Bail-In Legislation Schedule.

1.2 Other Definitional Provisions.

(a) Unless otherwise specified therein, all terms defined in this Agreement shall have the defined meanings when used in the other Loan Documents or any certificate or other document made or delivered pursuant hereto or thereto.

(b) As used herein and in the other Loan Documents, and in any certificate or other document made or delivered pursuant hereto or thereto, (i) accounting terms relating to any Group Member not defined in <u>Section 1.1</u> and accounting terms partly defined in <u>Section 1.1</u>, to the extent not defined, shall have the respective meanings given to them under GAAP, (ii) the words "include," "includes" and "including" shall be deemed to be followed by the phrase "without limitation," (iii) the word "incur" shall be construed to mean incur, create, issue, assume, become liable in respect of or suffer to exist (and the words "incurred" and "incurrence" shall have correlative meanings), (iv) the words "asset" and "property" shall be construed to have the same meaning and effect and to refer to any and all tangible and intangible assets and properties, including cash, Capital Stock, securities, revenues, accounts, leasehold interests and contract rights, and (v) references to agreements (including this Agreement and each other Loan Document) or other Contractual Obligations shall, unless otherwise specified, be deemed to refer to such agreements or Contractual Obligations as amended, supplemented, restated, amended and restated or otherwise modified from time to time. Notwithstanding the foregoing clause (i), for purposes of determining compliance with any covenant (including the computation of any financial covenant) contained herein, Indebtedness of any Group Member shall be deemed to be carried at 100% of the outstanding principal amount thereof, and the effects of FASB ASC 825 and FASB ASC 470-20 on financial liabilities shall be disregarded.

(c) Notwithstanding any other provision contained herein, unless the Borrower has requested an amendment with respect to the treatment of operating leases and capital leases and until such

US-DOCS\109358599.12

amendment has become effective, all obligations of any Person that were or would have been treated as operating leases for public companies for purposes of GAAP prior to December 31, 2018 shall continue to be accounted for as operating leases for such purposes of all financial definitions and calculations for purposes of this Agreement (whether or not such operating lease obligations were in effect on such date) regardless of any change in or application of GAAP following such date pursuant to ASC 842 or otherwise that would require such leases (on a prospective or retroactive basis or otherwise) to be treated as capital leases in the financial statements to be delivered pursuant to Section 6.1.

(d) The words "hereof," "herein" and "hereunder" and words of similar import, when used in this Agreement, shall refer to this Agreement as a whole and not to any particular provision of this Agreement, and Section, Schedule and Exhibit references are to this Agreement unless otherwise specified. The word "will" shall be construed to have the same meaning and effect as the word "shall." Unless the context requires otherwise, (i) any reference herein to any Person shall be construed to include such Person's successors and assigns, (ii) all references herein to Articles, Sections, Exhibits and Schedules shall be construed to refer to Articles and Sections of, and Exhibits and Schedules to, this Agreement, (iii) any reference to any law or regulation herein shall, unless otherwise specified, refer to such law or regulation as amended, modified or supplemented from time to time.

(e) The meanings given to terms defined herein shall be equally applicable to both the singular and plural forms of such terms. Whenever the context may require, any pronoun shall include the corresponding masculine, feminine and neuter forms.

1.3 The Exchange Rate. The Administrative Agent shall determine the applicable Exchange Rate as of each Revaluation Date to be used for calculating the Dollar Equivalent amount of Letters of Credit that are denominated in Euros or Canadian Dollars. Such Exchange Rate shall become effective as of such Revaluation Date and shall be the Exchange Rate employed in converting any amount between Euros and Dollars or Canadian Dollars until the next occurring Revaluation Date.

1.4 Letter of Credit Amounts. Unless otherwise specified herein, the amount of a Letter of Credit at any time shall be deemed to be the Dollar Equivalent of the stated amount of such Letter of Credit in effect at such time; provided, however, that with respect to any Letter of Credit that, by its terms or the terms of any L/C-Related Document related thereto, provides for one or more automatic increases in the stated amount thereof, the amount of such Letter of Credit shall be deemed to be the Dollar Equivalent of the maximum stated amount of such Letter of Credit after giving effect to all such increases, whether or not such maximum stated amount is in effect at such time.

1.5 Limited Condition Transactions. In connection with any action being taken in connection with a Limited Condition Transaction, for purposes of determining compliance with any provision of this Agreement which requires the calculation of any financial ratio or test, including the Consolidated Leverage Ratio or Consolidated Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio, at the option of the Borrower (the Borrower's election to exercise such option in connection with any Limited Condition Transaction, an "LCT Election"), the date of determination of whether any such action is permitted hereunder shall be deemed to be the date the definitive agreement for such Limited Condition Transaction is entered into (the "LCT Test Date"), and if, after giving pro forma effect to the Limited Condition Transaction, the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries would have been permitted to take such action on the relevant LCT Test Date in compliance with such ratio, basket or test, such ratio, basket or test shall be deemed to have been complied with. For the avoidance of doubt, if the Borrower has made an LCT Election and any of the ratios, baskets or tests for which compliance was determined or tested as of the LCT Test Date would have failed to have been satisfied as a result of fluctuations in any such ratio, basket or test, including due to fluctuations in Consolidated EBITDA, at or prior to the consummation of the relevant transaction or action, such ratios, baskets or tests will not be deemed to have failed to have been satisfied as a result of such fluctuations. If

the Borrower has made an LCT Election for any Limited Condition Transaction, then in connection with any event or transaction occurring after the relevant LCT Test Date and prior to the earlier of the date on which such Limited Condition Transaction is consummated or the date that the definitive agreement or date for redemption, repurchase, defeasance, satisfaction and discharge or repayment specified in an irrevocable notice for such Limited Condition Transaction is terminated, expires or passes, as applicable, without consummation of such Limited Condition Transaction (a "*Subsequent Transaction*") in connection with which a ratio, basket or test calculation must be made on a Pro Forma Basis or giving *pro forma effect* to such Subsequent Transaction, for purposes of determining whether such ratio, basket or test has been complied with under this Agreement, any such ratio, basket or test shall be required to be satisfied on a Pro Forma Basis assuming such Limited Condition Transaction and other transactions in connection therewith have been consummated.

SECTION 2 AMOUNT AND TERMS OF COMMITMENTS

2.1 Term Commitments

. Subject to the terms and conditions hereof, each Initial Term Lender agrees to make an Initial Term Loan to the Borrower on the Restatement Date in an amount equal to the amount of the Initial Term Commitment of such Lender. Such Term Loans may from time to time be Eurodollar Loans or ABR Loans, as determined by the Borrower and notified to the Administrative Agent in accordance with <u>Sections 2.2</u> and <u>2.11</u>, and once repaid in accordance with the provisions hereof may not be reborrowed.

2.2 Procedure for Term Loan Borrowing

. The Borrower shall give the Administrative Agent an irrevocable Notice of Borrowing (which must be received by the Administrative Agent prior to 10:00 A.M., Pacific time, one Business Day prior to the anticipated Restatement Date) requesting that the Term Lenders make Initial Term Loans on the Restatement Date and specifying the amount to be borrowed. Upon receipt of any such Notice of Borrowing, the Administrative Agent shall promptly notify each Term Lender thereof. Not later than 12:00 P.M., Pacific time, on the Restatement Date, each Term Lender shall make available to the Administrative Agent at the Term Loan Funding Office an amount in immediately available funds equal to the Initial Term Loan or Initial Term Loans to be funded by such Lender on such Borrowing Date. The Administrative Agent shall credit the account of the Borrower on the books of such office of the Administrative Agent (or such other account(s) designated by the Borrower in writing) with the aggregate of the amounts made available to the Administrative Agent by the Term Lenders in immediately available funds.

2.3 Repayment of Term Loans

(a) <u>Term Loans</u>. The principal amount of the Initial Term Loans of the Initial Term Lenders will be subject to amortization in accordance with the table appearing immediately below on the last Business Day of each calendar quarter, beginning on December 31, 2019, with a final payment on the Term Loan Maturity Date of all remaining Initial Term Loan principal then outstanding. In respect of each calendar quarter indicated below, the Borrower shall pay to the Administrative Agent the portion of the outstanding Initial Term Loan principal indicated below opposite of such calendar quarter, and the Administrative agent shall distribute each such installment payment made by the Borrower to the Initial Term Lenders in accordance with the respective Initial Term Percentages of such Initial Term Lenders.

Calendar Quarters from and after the Restatement Date	Quarterly Amortization of Original Aggregate Term Loan Principal Amounts
Quarters 1-8	1.25% per quarter (aggregate of 5.0% annually)
Quarters 9-12	1.875% per quarter (aggregate of 7.5% annually)

US DOCS\109358599.12

Quarters 13-19	2.50% per quarter (aggregate of 10% annually)
Term Loan Maturity Date	<mark>62.50</mark> 65.00%

(b) <u>Incremental Term Loans</u>. The amortization of Incremental Term Loans shall be as agreed between the Borrower, the Administrative Agent and the Lenders funding such Incremental Term Loans, in each case, subject to the provisions of <u>Section 2.24(i)</u>.

For the avoidance of doubt, to the extent not previously paid, all then outstanding Term Loans (including all then outstanding principal of any Initial Term Loans and any Incremental Term Loans) shall be due and payable on the Term Loan Maturity Date, together with accrued and unpaid interest on the principal amount to be paid to but excluding the date of payment.

2.4 Revolving Commitments

(a) Subject to the terms and conditions hereof <u>(including, without limitation, the second</u> paragraph of Section 2.5 with respect to the Suspension Period), each Revolving Lender severally agrees to make revolving credit loans (each, a "*Revolving Loan*" and, collectively, the "*Revolving Loans*") to the Borrower from time to time during the Revolving Commitment Period in an aggregate principal amount with respect to all such Revolving Loans at any one time outstanding which, when added to the aggregate principal amount of any then outstanding Revolving Loans, any Swingline Loans, the aggregate undrawn amount of all then outstanding Letters of Credit, and the aggregate amount of all L/C Disbursements that have not yet been reimbursed or converted into Revolving Loans, incurred on behalf of the Borrower and owing to such Lender, does not exceed the amount of such Lender's Revolving Commitment. In addition, the amount of the Total Revolving Commitments then in effect. During the Revolving Commitment Period, the Borrower may use the Available Revolving Commitments by borrowing, prepaying the Revolving Loans in whole or in part, and reborrowing, all in accordance with the terms and conditions hereof. The Revolving Loans may from time to time be Eurodollar Loans or ABR Loans, as determined by the Borrower and notified to the Administrative Agent in accordance with <u>Sections 2.5</u> and <u>2.11</u>. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein, during the existence and continuation of an Event of Default, no Revolving Loan may be borrowed as, converted to or continued as a Eurodollar Loan.

Date.

The Borrower shall repay all outstanding Revolving Loans on the Revolving Termination

2.5 Procedure for Revolving Loan Borrowing

(b)

. **The**Except as provided in the second paragraph of this Section 2.5 with regards to the Suspension Period, the Borrower may borrow up to the Available Revolving Commitments under the Revolving Commitments during the Revolving Commitment Period on any Business Day; <u>provided</u> that the Borrower shall give the Administrative Agent an irrevocable Notice of Borrowing (which must be received by the Administrative Agent prior to 10:00 A.M., Pacific time, (a) three Business Days prior to the requested Borrowing Date, in the case of Eurodollar Loans, or (b) one Business Day prior to the requested Borrowing Date, in the case of ABR Loans) (<u>provided</u> that any such Notice of Borrowing of ABR Loans under the Revolving Facility to finance payments under <u>Section 3.5(a)</u> may be given not later than 10:00 A.M., Pacific time, on the date of the proposed borrowing), in each such case specifying (i) the amount and Type of Revolving Loans to be borrowed, (ii) the requested Borrowing Date, (iii) in the case of Eurodollar Loans, the respective amounts of each such Type of Loan and the respective lengths of the initial Interest Period therefor, and (iv) instructions for remittance of the proceeds of the applicable Loans to be borrowed. Each borrowing of, conversion to or continuation of a

US DOCS\109358599.12

Eurodollar Loan shall be in a principal amount of \$5,000,000 or a whole multiple of \$1,000,000 in excess thereof (or, if the then aggregate Available Revolving Commitments are less than \$1,000,000, such lesser amount). Except as provided in <u>Sections 3.5(b)</u> and <u>2.7(b)</u>, each borrowing of or conversion to ABR Loans shall be in a principal amount of \$500,000 or a whole multiple of \$100,000 in excess thereof (or, if the then aggregate Available Revolving Commitments are less than \$500,000, such lesser amount). Upon receipt of any such Notice of Borrowing from the Borrower, the Administrative Agent shall promptly notify each Revolving Lender thereof. Each Revolving Lender will make the amount of its pro rata share of each such borrowing available to the Administrative Agent for the account of the Borrower at the Revolving Loan Funding Office prior to 12:00 P.M., Pacific time, on the Borrowing Date requested by the Borrower in funds immediately available to the Administrative Agent. Such borrowing will then be made available to the Borrower by the Administrative Agent crediting such account as is designated in writing to the Administrative Agent by the Borrower with the aggregate of the amounts made available to the Administrative Agent by the Revolving Lenders and in like funds as received by the Administrative Agent.

During the Suspension Period, the Borrower shall not be entitled to, and shall not seek to borrow, a Revolving Loan, provided that the Borrower may re-borrow all or any portion of any Revolving Loans or Swingline Loan repaid during the Suspension Period as long as after giving effect to such re-borrowing, the sum of (i) the aggregate principal amount of all Revolving Loans outstanding (excluding any portion of a Revolving Loan attributable to a Revolving Loan Conversion), (ii) the aggregate principal amount of all Swingline Loans outstanding, and (iii) the aggregate amount of all L/C Disbursements that have not yet been reimbursed or converted into Revolving Loans, does not exceed \$55,000,000.

2.6 Swingline Commitment

. Subject to the terms and conditions hereof <u>(including, without limitation, the second paragraph of this Section 2.6 with respect to the</u> <u>Suspension Period</u>), the Swingline Lender agrees to make available a portion of the credit accommodations otherwise available to the Borrower under the Revolving Commitments from time to time during the Revolving Commitment Period by making swing line loans (each a "*Swingline Loan*" and, collectively, the "*Swingline Loans*") to the Borrower; <u>provided</u> that (a) the aggregate principal amount of Swingline Loans outstanding at any time shall not exceed the Swingline Commitment then in effect, (b) the Borrower shall not request, and the Swingline Lender shall not make, any Swingline Loan if, after giving effect to the making of such Swingline Loan, the aggregate amount of the Available Revolving Commitments would be less than zero, and (c) the Borrower shall not use the proceeds of any Swingline Loan to refinance any then outstanding Swingline Loan. During the Revolving Commitment Period, the Borrower may use the Swingline Commitment by borrowing, repaying and reborrowing, all in accordance with the terms and conditions hereof. Swingline Loans shall be ABR Loans only and shall be made only in Dollars. To the extent not otherwise required by the terms hereof to be repaid prior thereto, the Borrower shall repay to the Swingline Lender the then unpaid principal amount of each Swingline Loan on the Revolving Termination Date.

During the Suspension Period, the Borrower shall not be entitled to, and shall not seek to borrow, a Swingline Loan, provided that the Borrower may re-borrow all or any portion of any Revolving Loans or Swingline Loans repaid during the Suspension Period as long as after giving effect to such re-borrowing, the sum of (i) the aggregate principal amount of all Revolving Loans outstanding (excluding any portion of a Revolving Loan attributable to a Revolving Loan Conversion), (ii) the aggregate principal amount of all Swingline Loans outstanding, and (iii) the aggregate amount of all L/C Disbursements that have not yet been reimbursed or converted into Revolving Loans, does not exceed \$55,000,000.

Procedure for Swingline Borrowing; Refunding of Swingline Loans

(a)

Whenever the Borrower desires that the Swingline Lender make Swingline Loans

US-DOCS\109358599.12

2.7

the Borrower shall give the Swingline Lender irrevocable telephonic notice (which telephonic notice must be received by the Swingline Lender not later than 12:00 P.M., Pacific time, on the proposed Borrowing Date) confirmed promptly in writing by a Notice of Borrowing, specifying (i) the amount to be borrowed, (ii) the requested Borrowing Date (which shall be a Business Day during the Revolving Commitment Period), and (iii) instructions for the remittance of the proceeds of such Loan. Each borrowing under the Swingline Commitment shall be made in whole multiples of \$1,000,000. Promptly thereafter, on the Borrowing Date specified in a notice in respect of Swingline Loans, the Swingline Lender shall make available to the Borrower an amount in immediately available funds equal to the amount of the Swingline Loan to be made by depositing such amount in the account designated in writing to the Administrative Agent by the Borrower. Unless a Swingline Loan is sooner refinanced by the advance of a Revolving Loan pursuant to <u>Section 2.7(b)</u>, such Swingline Loan shall be repaid by the Borrower no later than five (5) Business Days after the advance of such Swingline Loan.

(b) The Swingline Lender, at any time and from time to time in its sole and absolute discretion, may, on behalf of the Borrower (which hereby irrevocably directs the Swingline Lender to act on its behalf), on one Business Day's telephonic notice given by the Swingline Lender no later than 12:00 P.M., Pacific time, and promptly confirmed in writing, request each Revolving Lender to make, and each Revolving Lender hereby agrees to make, a Revolving Loan, in an amount equal to such Revolving Lender's Revolving Percentage of the aggregate amount of such Swingline Loan (each a "*Refunded Swingline Loan*") outstanding on the date of such notice, to repay the Swingline Lender. Each Revolving Lender shall make the amount of such Revolving Loan available to the Administrative Agent at the Revolving Loan Funding Office in immediately available funds, not later than 10:00 A.M., Pacific time, one Business Day after the date of such notice. The proceeds of such Revolving Loan shall immediately be made available by the Administrative Agent to the Swingline Lender to charge the Borrower's accounts with the Administrative Agent (up to the amount available in each such account) immediately to pay the amount of any Refunded Swingline Loan to the extent amounts received from the Revolving Lenders are not sufficient to repay in full such Refunded Swingline Loan.

(c) If prior to the time that the Borrower has repaid the Swingline Loans pursuant to <u>Section 2.7(a)</u> or a Revolving Loan has been made pursuant to <u>Section 2.7(b)</u>, one of the events described in <u>Section 8.1(f)</u> shall have occurred or if for any other reason, as determined by the Swingline Lender in its reasonable discretion, Revolving Loans may not be made as contemplated by <u>Section 2.7(b)</u>, each Revolving Lender shall, on the date such Revolving Loan was to have been made pursuant to the notice referred to in <u>Section 2.7(b)</u> or on the date requested by the Swingline Lender (with at least one Business Day's notice to the Revolving Lenders), purchase for cash an undivided participating interest in the then outstanding Swingline Loans by paying to the Swingline Lender an amount (the "*Swingline Participation Amount*") equal to (i) such Revolving Lender's Revolving Percentage times (ii) the aggregate principal amount of the outstanding Swingline Loans that were to have been repaid with such Revolving Loans.

(d) Whenever, at any time after the Swingline Lender has received from any Revolving Lender such Lender's Swingline Participation Amount, the Swingline Lender receives any payment on account of the Swingline Loans, the Swingline Lender will distribute to such Lender its Swingline Participation Amount (appropriately adjusted, in the case of interest payments, to reflect the period of time during which such Lender's participating interest was outstanding and funded and, in the case of principal and interest payments, to reflect such Lender's pro rata portion of such payment if such payment is not sufficient to pay the principal of and interest on all Swingline Loans then due); <u>provided</u> that in the event that such payment received by the Swingline Lender is required to be returned, such Revolving Lender will return to the Swingline Lender any portion thereof previously distributed to it by the Swingline Lender.

(e) Each Revolving Lender's obligation to make the Loans referred to in <u>Section 2.7(b)</u> and to purchase participating interests pursuant to <u>Section 2.7(c)</u> shall be absolute and unconditional and shall not be affected by any circumstance, including (i) any setoff, counterclaim, recoupment, defense or other right that such Revolving Lender or the Borrower may have against the Swingline Lender, the Borrower or any other Person for any reason whatsoever, (ii) the occurrence of a Default or an Event of Default or the failure to satisfy any of the other conditions specified in <u>Section 5</u>, (iii) any adverse change in the condition (financial or otherwise) of the Borrower, (iv) any breach of this Agreement or any other Loan Document by the Borrower, any other Loan Party or any other Revolving Lender, or (v) any other circumstance, happening or event whatsoever, whether or not similar to any of the foregoing.

(f) The Swingline Lender may resign at any time by giving 30 days' prior notice to the Administrative Agent, the Lenders, and the Borrower. After the resignation of the Swingline Lender hereunder, (i) the retiring Swingline Lender shall remain a party hereto and shall continue to have all the rights and obligations of the Swingline Lender under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents with respect to Swingline Loans made by it prior to such resignation, but shall not be required to make any additional Swingline Loans, and (ii) another Lender may be appointed as the new Swingline Lender hereunder so long as (A) each of the Borrower and the Administrative Agent agree in writing and in their reasonable discretion to such appointment and (B) the Borrower, the Administrative Agent and the applicable Lenders execute and deliver any such Swingline Loan Note and amendments to the Loan Documents as are reasonably deemed necessary by the Administrative Agent to give effect to such appointment.

2.8 Fees

(a) <u>Commitment Fee</u>. As additional compensation for the Total Revolving Commitments, the Borrower shall pay to the Administrative Agent for the account of the Lenders, a fee for the Borrower's non-use of available funds under the Revolving Facility (the "*Commitment Fee*"), payable quarterly in arrears on the first Business Day of each calendar quarter occurring prior to the Revolving Termination Date, and on the Revolving Termination Date, in an amount equal to the Commitment Fee Rate multiplied by the average unused portion of the Total Revolving Commitments, as reasonably determined by the Administrative Agent. The average unused portion of the Total Revolving Commitments measured as of any date and for any period ending on such date (the "*Average Unused Total Revolving Commitments*" as of such date and for such period), for purposes of this calculation, shall equal the difference between (i) the Total Revolving Commitments as of such date (as the same shall be reduced from time to time pursuant to <u>Section 2.9</u>), and (ii) the sum of (A) the average for such period of the daily closing balance of the Revolving Loans outstanding, (B) the aggregate undrawn amount of all Letters of Credit outstanding as of such date. For the avoidance of doubt, the amount of any Swingline Loans at any time outstanding during such period shall not be counted towards or considered usage of the Total Revolving Commitments for purposes of determining the Commitment Fee.

(b) <u>Fee Letter Fees</u>. The Borrower agrees to pay to the Administrative Agent and each Lender and/or their respective Affiliates, as applicable, the fees in the amounts and on the dates specified in the Fee Letter, and to perform any other obligations contained therein.

 (c)
 Fees Nonrefundable.
 All fees payable under this Section 2.8 shall be fully earned on the date paid and nonrefundable.

 2.9
 Termination or Reduction of Total Revolving Commitments; Total L/C Commitments

US-DOCS\109358599.12

(a) <u>Termination or Reduction of Total Revolving Commitments</u>. The Borrower shall have the right, upon not less than three Business Days' written notice delivered to the Administrative Agent, to terminate the Total Revolving Commitments or from time to time to reduce the amount of the Total Revolving Commitments; <u>provided</u> that no such termination or reduction shall be permitted if, after giving effect thereto and to any prepayments of the Revolving Loans and Swingline Loans to be made on the effective date thereof the amount of the Total Revolving Extensions of Credit then outstanding would exceed the Total Revolving Commitments then in effect. Any such reduction shall be in an amount equal to \$5,000,000, or a whole multiple of \$1,000,000 in excess thereof (or if less, not less than an amount equal to the remaining outstanding Total Revolving Extensions of Credit), and shall reduce permanently the Total Revolving Commitments then in effect; <u>provided</u> that, if in connection with any such reduction or termination of the Total Revolving Commitments a Eurodollar Loan is prepaid on any day other than the last day of the Interest Period applicable thereto, the Borrower shall also pay any amounts owing pursuant to <u>Section 2.19</u>. Any reduction of the Total Revolving Commitments shall be applied to the Revolving Percentage. All fees accrued until the effective date of any termination of the Total Revolving Commitments shall be paid on the effective date of such termination.

(b) <u>Termination or Reduction of Total L/C Commitments</u>. The Borrower shall have the right, upon not less than three Business Days' written notice delivered to the Administrative Agent, to terminate the Total L/C Commitments available to the Borrower or, from time to time, to reduce the amount of the Total L/C Commitments available to the Borrower; <u>provided</u> that, in any such case, no such termination or reduction of the Total L/C Commitments shall be permitted if, after giving effect thereto, the Total L/C Commitments shall be reduced to an amount that would result in the aggregate L/C Exposure exceeding the Total L/C Commitments (as so reduced). Any such reduction shall be in an amount equal to \$5,000,000, or a whole multiple of \$1,000,000 in excess thereof, and shall reduce permanently the Total L/C Commitments then in effect. Any reduction of the Total L/C Commitments shall be applied to the L/C Commitments of each Lender according to its respective L/C Percentage. All fees accrued until the effective date of any termination of the Total L/C Commitments shall be paid on the effective date of such termination.

2.10 Loan Prepayments

Optional Prepayments Generally. The Borrower may at any time and from time to time (a) prepay the Loans, in whole or in part, without premium or penalty, upon irrevocable notice delivered to the Administrative Agent no later than 10:00 A.M., Pacific time, three Business Days prior thereto, in the case of Eurodollar Loans, and no later than 10:00 A.M., Pacific time, one Business Day prior thereto, in the case of ABR Loans, which notice shall specify the date and amount of the proposed prepayment; provided that if a Eurodollar Loan is prepaid on any day other than the last day of the Interest Period applicable thereto, the Borrower shall also pay any amounts owing pursuant to Section 2.19; provided further that if such notice of prepayment indicates that such prepayment is to be funded with the proceeds of a refinancing or in connection with the consummation of a specified transaction, such notice of prepayment may be revoked if the financing or specified transaction is not consummated. Upon receipt of any such notice the Administrative Agent shall promptly notify each relevant Lender thereof. If any such notice is given and not revoked, the amount specified in such notice shall be due and payable on the date specified therein, together with (except in the case of Revolving Loans that are ABR Loans and Swingline Loans) accrued interest to such date on the amount prepaid. Partial prepayments of Term Loans and Revolving Loans shall be in an aggregate principal amount of \$5,000,000 or a whole multiple of \$1,000,000 in excess thereof. Partial prepayments of Swingline Loans shall be in an aggregate principal amount of \$100,000 or a whole multiple thereof. Prepayments of the Term Loans made pursuant to this Section 2.10(a) shall be applied to the prepayment of installments due in respect of the Term Loans in reverse order of maturity and in accordance with Section 2.3 and 2.16(b).

(b) <u>Revolving Excess</u>. If for any reason Total Revolving Extensions of Credit at any time exceed the Total Revolving Commitments then in effect (a "*Revolving Excess*"), the Borrower shall promptly prepay Revolving Loans and Swingline Loans and/or Cash Collateralize the L/C Exposure of the Issuing Lenders in an aggregate amount equal to such Revolving Excess; provided that the Borrower shall not be required to Cash Collateralize the L/C Exposure of the Issuing Lenders pursuant to this <u>Section</u> <u>2.10(b)</u> unless after the prepayment in full of the Revolving Loans and Swingline Loans such Total Revolving Extensions of Credit exceed the Total Revolving Commitments then in effect.

Dispositions. If the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries makes any Disposition or series of (c) related Dispositions pursuant to Section 7.5(!), which results in the realization or receipt by any Group Member of Net Cash Proceeds in an aggregate amount for all such transactions in excess of \$5,000,000 in any fiscal year, then (x) the Borrower shall promptly, and in any event not later than five (5) Business Days after receipt of such Net Cash Proceeds, notify the Administrative Agent of such Disposition (including the amount of Net Cash Proceeds to be received thereof) and (y) promptly upon receipt by such Group Member of such Net Cash Proceeds of such Disposition, the Borrower shall apply an aggregate amount equal to 100% (such percentage as it may be reduced as described below, the "Disposition Percentage") of the amount of all such Net Cash Proceeds (in the amount of such excess) less any amount that such Group Member plans to reinvest as permitted pursuant to the subsequent sentence to prepay (A) until the Terms Loans have been repaid in full, the Term Loans and (B) thereafter, the Revolving Loans (without any reduction in related Revolving Commitments). With respect to any Net Cash Proceeds received with respect to any such Disposition, at the option of the Borrower, upon notice to the Administrative Agent, any Group Member may reinvest all or any portion of such Net Cash Proceeds in assets used or useful for its business within eighteen (18) months following receipt of such Net Cash Proceeds (or twenty-four (24) months following the receipt thereof if the Borrower enters into a legally binding commitment to invest such Net Cash Proceeds within eighteen (18) months after the receipt thereof); provided that, if any Net Cash Proceeds (i) are no longer intended to be or cannot be so reinvested at any time after delivery of a notice of reinvestment election, an amount equal to any such Net Cash Proceeds shall be applied within five (5) Business Days after the Borrower reasonably determines that such Net Cash Proceeds are no longer intended to be or cannot be so reinvested to the prepayment of (A) until the Terms Loans have been repaid in full, the Term Loans and (B) thereafter, the Revolving Loans (without any reduction in related Revolving Commitments) and (ii) are received by a Loan Party or Enterasys in respect of a Disposition of Collateral, if a reinvestment election is made, such Net Cash Proceeds must be reinvested in assets constituting Collateral owned by a Loan Party or Enterasys, as applicable; provided, further, that (x) the Disposition Percentage shall be 50% if the Consolidated Leverage Ratio for the period covered by the most recent financial statements delivered pursuant to Section 6.1(a) or (b) was less than or equal to 2.00:1.00 and greater than 1.50:1.00 and (y) the Disposition Percentage shall be 0% if the Consolidated Leverage Ratio for the period covered by the most recent financial statements delivered pursuant to Section 6.1(a) or (b) was less than or equal to 1.50:1.00. Prepayments of Term Loans under this Section 2.10(c) shall be applied to the remaining scheduled installments of principal thereof in reverse order of maturity and in accordance with <u>Section 2.16(b)</u>.

(d) <u>Limitations on Repatriation</u>. Notwithstanding any other provisions of this <u>Section 2.10</u>, (i) to the extent that any or all of the Net Cash Proceeds of any Disposition by a Foreign Subsidiary giving rise to a prepayment event pursuant to <u>Section 2.10(c)</u> (a "*Foreign Disposition*") are prohibited, delayed or restricted by (I) applicable local law or (II) the material constituent documents of any Subsidiary, in any case, from being repatriated to the Borrower, an amount equal to the portion of such Net Cash Proceeds so affected will not be required to be applied to repay Term Loans at the times provided in <u>Section 2.10(c)</u> but may be retained by the applicable Subsidiary so long, but only so long, as (x) the applicable local law will not permit repatriation to the Borrower (the Borrower hereby agreeing to use commercially reasonable efforts to cause the applicable Subsidiary to promptly take all actions reasonably required by the applicable local law to permit such repatriation) or (y) the material constituent documents of the

applicable Subsidiary (including as a result of minority ownership) will not permit repatriation to the Borrower, and once such repatriation of any of such affected Net Cash Proceeds is permitted under the applicable local law or applicable material constituent documents, such repatriation will be promptly effected and an amount equal to such repatriated Net Cash Proceeds will be promptly (and in any event not later than five (5) Business Days after such repatriation) applied (net of additional taxes payable or reserved against pursuant to applicable local law and not, for the avoidance of doubt, U.S. law, as a result thereof) to the repayment of the Term Loans pursuant to <u>Section 2.10(c)</u> to the extent provided herein and (ii) to the extent that the Borrower has determined in good faith that repatriation of any or all of the Net Cash Proceeds of any Foreign Disposition attributable to Foreign Subsidiaries would have an adverse tax consequence (other than a *de minimis* amount) (as determined in good faith by the Borrower) with respect to such Net Cash Proceeds, the Net Cash Proceeds so affected will not be required to be applied to repay Term Loans at the times provided in <u>Section 2.10(c)</u> but may be retained by the applicable Foreign Subsidiary until such time as it may repatriate such amount without incurring such adverse tax consequences (at which time the Borrower shall make a payment to repay the Term Loans to the extent provided herein).

2.11 Conversion and Continuation Options

(a) The Borrower may elect from time to time to convert Eurodollar Loans to ABR Loans by giving the Administrative Agent prior irrevocable notice in a Notice of Conversion/Continuation of such election no later than 10:00 A.M., Pacific time, on the Business Day preceding the proposed conversion date; <u>provided</u> that any such conversion of Eurodollar Loans may only be made on the last day of an Interest Period with respect thereto. Subject to <u>Section 2.15</u>, the Borrower may elect from time to time to convert ABR Loans to Eurodollar Loans by giving the Administrative Agent prior irrevocable notice in a Notice of Conversion/Continuation of such election no later than 10:00 A.M., Pacific time, on the third Business Day preceding the proposed conversion date (which notice shall specify the length of the initial Interest Period therefor); <u>provided</u> that no ABR Loan may be converted into a Eurodollar Loan when any Event of Default has occurred and is continuing. Upon receipt of any such notice, the Administrative Agent shall promptly notify each relevant Lender thereof.

(b) Subject to Section 2.15, any Eurodollar Loan may be continued as such upon the expiration of the then current Interest Period with respect thereto by the Borrower giving irrevocable notice in a Notice of Conversion/Continuation to the Administrative Agent by no later than 10:00 A.M., Pacific time, on the date occurring three Business Days preceding the proposed continuation date and otherwise in accordance with the applicable provisions of the term "Interest Period" set forth in Section 1.1, of the length of the next Interest Period to be applicable to such Loans; provided that no Eurodollar Loan may be continued as such when any Event of Default has occurred and is continuing; provided further that if the Borrower shall fail to give any required notice as described above in this paragraph or if such continuation is not permitted pursuant to the preceding proviso, such Loans shall automatically be converted to ABR Loans on the last day of such then expiring Interest Period. Upon receipt of any such notice the Administrative Agent shall promptly notify each relevant Lender thereof.

2.12 Limitations on Eurodollar Tranches

. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, all borrowings, conversions and continuations of Eurodollar Loans and all selections of Interest Periods shall be in such amounts and be made pursuant to such elections so that, (a) after giving effect thereto, the aggregate principal amount of the Eurodollar Loans comprising each Eurodollar Tranche shall be equal to \$1,000,000 or a whole multiple of \$100,000 in excess thereof, and (b) no more than seven Eurodollar Tranches shall be outstanding at any one time.

2.13 Interest Rates and Payment Dates

(a)

Each Eurodollar Loan shall bear interest for each day during each Interest Period

US-DOCS\109358599.12

with respect thereto at a rate per annum equal to (i) the Eurodollar Rate determined for such day <u>plus</u> (ii) the Applicable Margin.

(b) Each ABR Loan (including any Swingline Loan) shall bear interest at a rate per annum equal to (i) the ABR <u>plus</u> (ii) the Applicable Margin.

(c) If requested by Required Lenders in writing during the continuance of an Event of Default, all outstanding Loans shall bear interest at a rate per annum equal to the rate that would otherwise be applicable thereto pursuant to the foregoing provisions of this Section <u>plus</u> 2.00% (the "*Default Rate*"); <u>provided</u> that the Default Rate shall apply to all outstanding Loans automatically and without any Required Lender notice thereof upon the occurrence of any Event of Default arising under <u>Section 8.1(a)</u> or <u>Section 8.1(f)</u>.

(d) Interest on the outstanding principal amount of each Loan shall be payable in arrears on each Interest Payment Date; <u>provided</u> that interest accruing pursuant to <u>Section 2.13(c)</u> shall be payable from time to time on demand.

2.14 Computation of Interest and Fees

(a) Interest and fees payable pursuant hereto shall be calculated on the basis of a 360-day year for the actual days elapsed, except that, with respect to ABR Loans the rate of interest on which is calculated on the basis of the Prime Rate (or, as applicable, on the basis of the Eurodollar Rate), the interest thereon shall be calculated on the basis of a 365- (or 366-, as the case may be) day year for the actual days elapsed. The Administrative Agent shall as soon as practicable notify the Borrower and the relevant Lenders of each determination of a Eurodollar Rate (and, as applicable, of the determination of the Eurodollar Rate applicable to such ABR Loan). Any change in the interest rate on a Loan resulting from a change in the ABR or the Eurocurrency Reserve Requirements shall become effective as of the opening of business on the day on which such change becomes effective. The Administrative Agent shall as soon as practicable notify the Borrower and the relevant Lenders of the effective date and the amount of each such change in interest rate.

(b) Each determination of an interest rate by the Administrative Agent pursuant to any provision of this Agreement shall be conclusive and binding on the Borrower and the Lenders in the absence of manifest error. The Administrative Agent shall, at the request of the Borrower, deliver to the Borrower a statement showing the quotations used by the Administrative Agent in determining any interest rate pursuant to <u>Section 2.14(a)</u>.

2.15 Inability to Determine Interest Rate

(a) If prior to the first day of any Interest Period (or, as applicable, on any day on which an ABR Loan bearing interest determined by reference to the Eurodollar Rate, is outstanding), the Administrative Agent shall have determined (which determination shall be conclusive and binding upon the Borrower) in connection with any request for a Eurodollar Loan, a request for an ABR Loan to bear interest with reference to the Eurodollar Rate, or a conversion to or a continuation of either of the foregoing that, by reason of circumstances affecting the relevant market, (i) Dollar deposits are not being offered to banks in the London interbank market for the applicable amount and Interest Period of such requested Loan or conversion or continuation, as applicable, (ii) adequate and reasonable means do not exist for ascertaining the Eurodollar Rate for such Interest Period, or (iii) the Eurodollar Rate determined or to be determined for such Interest Period will not adequately and fairly reflect the cost to such Lenders (as conclusively certified by such Lenders) of making or maintaining their affected Loans during such Interest Period, then, in any such case (i), (ii) or (iii), the Administrative Agent shall promptly notify the Borrower and the relevant

US-DOCS\109358599.12

Lenders thereof as soon as practicable thereafter. Any such determination shall specify the basis for such determination and shall, in the absence of manifest error, be conclusive and binding for all purposes. Thereafter, (i) any Eurodollar Loans under the relevant Facility requested to be made on the first day of such Interest Period shall be made as ABR Loans, (ii) any such requested ABR Loans which were to have utilized the Eurodollar Rate component in determining the ABR shall not utilize a Eurodollar Rate component in determining the ABR applicable to such requested ABR Loan, (iii) any Loans under the relevant Facility that were to have been converted on the first day of such Interest Period to Eurodollar Loans shall be continued as ABR Loans and (iv) any outstanding Eurodollar Loans under the relevant Facility shall be converted, on the last day of the then-current Interest Period, to ABR Loans. Until such notice has been withdrawn by the Administrative Agent, no further Eurodollar Loans under the relevant Facility shall be made or continued as such, nor shall the Borrower have the right to convert Loans under the relevant Facility to Eurodollar Loans, and the utilization of the Eurodollar Rate component in determining ABR shall be suspended.

(b) Successor LIBOR Rate

(i) If at any time the Administrative Agent determines in good faith (which determination shall be conclusive absent manifest error) that a LIBOR Discontinuance Event has occurred, then, at or promptly after the LIBOR Discontinuance Event Time, the Administrative Agent and Borrower shall endeavor to establish an alternate benchmark rate to replace LIBOR under this Agreement, together with any spread or adjustment to be applied to such alternate benchmark rate to account for the effects of transition from LIBOR to such alternate benchmark rate, giving due consideration to the then prevailing market convention for determining a rate of interest (including the application of a spread and the making of other appropriate adjustments to such alternate benchmark rate and this Agreement to account for the effects of transition from LIBOR to such alternate benchmark, including any changes necessary to reflect the available interest periods and timing for determining such alternate benchmark rate) for syndicated leveraged loans of this type in the United States at such time and any recommendations (if any) therefor by a Relevant Governmental Sponsor, provided that any such alternate benchmark rate and adjustments shall be required to be commercially practicable for the Administrative Agent to administer (as determined by the Administrative Agent in its sole discretion) (any such rate, the "Successor LIBOR Rate").

After such determination that a LIBOR Discontinuance Event has (ii) occurred, promptly following the LIBOR Discontinuance Event Time, the Administrative Agent and the Borrower shall enter into an amendment to this Agreement to reflect such Successor LIBOR Rate and such other related changes to this Agreement as may be necessary or appropriate, as the Administrative Agent may determine in good faith (which determination shall be conclusive absent manifest error) with the Borrower's consent (such consent not to be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed), to implement and give effect to the Successor LIBOR Rate under this Agreement and, notwithstanding anything to the contrary in Section 10.1, such amendment shall become effective for each class of Loans and Lenders without any further action or consent of any other party to this Agreement on the tenth Business Day after the Administrative Agent shall have posted such proposed amendment to all Lenders and the Borrower unless, prior to such time, Lenders comprising the Required Lenders have delivered to the Administrative Agent written notice that such Required Lenders do not accept such amendment; provided, that if a Successor LIBOR Rate has not been established pursuant to the foregoing, at the option of the Borrower, the Borrower and the Required Lenders may select a different Successor LIBOR Rate that is commercially practicable for the Administrative Agent to administer (as determined by the Administrative Agent in its sole discretion) and, upon not less than 15 Business Days' prior written notice to the Administrative Agent, the Administrative Agent, such Required Lenders and the Borrower shall enter into an amendment to this Agreement to reflect such Successor LIBOR Rate and such other related changes to this Agreement as may be applicable and, notwithstanding anything to the contrary in Section 10.1, such amendment shall become

effective without any further action or consent of any other party to this Agreement; provided, further, that if no Successor LIBOR Rate has been determined pursuant to the foregoing and a Scheduled Unavailability Date (as defined in the definition of LIBOR Discontinuance Event) has occurred, the Administrative Agent will promptly so notify the Borrower and each Lender and thereafter, until such Successor LIBOR Rate has been determined pursuant to this paragraph, (i) any request for borrowing of Eurodollar Loans, the conversion of any borrowing to, or continuation of any borrowing as, a borrowing of Eurodollar Loans shall be ineffective; and (ii) all outstanding borrowings of Eurodollar Loans shall be converted to an ABR Borrowing. Notwithstanding anything else herein, any definition of Successor LIBOR Rate shall provide that in no event shall such Successor LIBOR Rate be less than zero for purposes of this Agreement.

2.16 Pro Rata Treatment and Payments

(a) Each borrowing by the Borrower from the Lenders hereunder, each payment by the Borrower on account of any commitment fee and any reduction of the Commitments shall be made pro rata according to the respective Term Percentages, L/C Percentages or Revolving Percentages, as the case may be, of the relevant Lenders.

(b) Except as otherwise provided herein, each payment (including each prepayment) by the Borrower on account of principal of and interest on the Term Loans shall be made pro rata according to the respective outstanding principal amounts of the Term Loans then held by the Term Lenders. The amount of each principal prepayment of the Term Loans shall be applied to reduce the then remaining installments of the Term Loans pro rata based upon the respective then remaining principal amounts thereof. Any prepayment of Loans shall be applied to the then outstanding Term Loans on a pro rata basis regardless of type. Amounts prepaid on account of the Term Loans may not be reborrowed.

(c) Each payment (including each prepayment) by the Borrower on account of principal of and interest on the Revolving Loans shall be made pro rata according to the respective outstanding principal amounts of the Revolving Loans then held by the Revolving Lenders.

(d) All payments (including prepayments) to be made by the Borrower hereunder, whether on account of principal, interest, fees or otherwise, shall be made without condition or deduction for any counterclaim, defense, recoupment or setoff and shall be made prior to 10:00 A.M., Pacific time, on the due date thereof to the Administrative Agent, for the account of the Lenders, at the applicable Funding Office, in Dollars and in immediately available funds. The Administrative Agent shall distribute such payments to the Lenders promptly upon receipt in like funds as received. Any payment received by the Administrative Agent after 10:00 A.M. shall be deemed received on the next succeeding Business Day and any applicable interest or fee shall continue to accrue. If any payment hereunder (other than payments on the Eurodollar Loans) becomes due and payable on a day other than a Business Day, such payment shall be extended to the next succeeding Business Day. If any payment on a Eurodollar Loan becomes due and payable on a day other than a Business Day, the maturity thereof shall be extended to the next succeeding Business Day. If any payment shall be made on the immediately preceding Business Day. In the case of any extension of any payment of principal pursuant to the preceding two sentences, interest thereon shall be payable at the then applicable rate during such extension.

(e) Unless the Administrative Agent shall have been notified in writing by any Lender prior to the date of any borrowing that such Lender will not make the amount that would constitute its share of such borrowing available to the Administrative Agent, the Administrative Agent may assume that such Lender is making such amount available to the Administrative Agent on such date in accordance with <u>Section 2</u>, and the Administrative Agent may, in reliance upon such assumption, make available to the Borrower a corresponding amount. If such amount is not in fact made available to the Administrative Agent

US-DOCS\109358599.12

by the required time on the Borrowing Date therefor, such Lender and the Borrower severally agree to pay to the Administrative Agent, on demand, such corresponding amount with interest thereon, for each day from and including the date on which such amount is made available to the Borrower but excluding the date of payment to the Administrative Agent, at (i) in the case of a payment to be made by such Lender, a rate equal to the <u>greater</u> of (A) the Federal Funds Effective Rate, and (B) a rate reasonably determined by the Administrative Agent in accordance with banking industry rules on interbank compensation, and (ii) in the case of a payment to be made by the Borrower, the rate per annum applicable to ABR Loans under the relevant Facility. If the Borrower and such Lender shall pay such interest to the Administrative Agent for the same or an overlapping period, the Administrative Agent shall promptly remit to the Borrower the amount of such interest paid by the Borrower for such period. If such Lender pays its share of the applicable borrowing to the Administrative Agent, then the amount so paid shall constitute such Lender's Loan included in such borrowing. Any payment by the Borrower shall be without prejudice to any claim the Borrower may have against a Lender that shall have failed to make such payment to the Administrative Agent.

(f) Unless the Administrative Agent shall have received notice from the Borrower prior to the date on which any payment is due to the Administrative Agent for the account of the Lenders or the Issuing Lenders hereunder that the Borrower will not make such payment, the Administrative Agent may assume that the Borrower is making such payment on such date in accordance herewith and may, in reliance upon such assumption, distribute to the Lenders or the applicable Issuing Lender, as the case may be, the amount due. In such event, if the Borrower has not in fact made such payment, then each of the Lenders or the applicable Issuing Lender, as the case may be, severally agrees to repay to the Administrative Agent forthwith on demand the amount so distributed to such Lender or such Issuing Lender, with interest thereon, for each day from and including the date such amount is distributed to it to but excluding the date of payment to the Administrative Agent, at the greater of the Federal Funds Effective Rate and a rate determined by the Administrative Agent in accordance with banking industry rules on interbank compensation. Nothing herein shall be deemed to limit the rights of Administrative Agent or any Lender against any Loan Party.

(g) If any Lender makes available to the Administrative Agent funds for any Loan to be made by such Lender as provided in the foregoing provisions of this <u>Section 2</u>, and such funds are not made available to the Borrower by the Administrative Agent because the conditions to the applicable extension of credit set forth in <u>Section 5.1</u> or <u>Section 5.2</u> are not satisfied or waived in accordance with the terms hereof, the Administrative Agent shall return such funds (in like funds as received from such Lender) to such Lender, without interest.

(h) The obligations of the Lenders hereunder to (i) make Term Loans, (ii) make Revolving Loans, (iii) to fund its participations in L/C Disbursements in accordance with its respective L/C Percentage, (iv) to fund its respective Swingline Participation Amount of any Swingline Loan, and (v) to make payments pursuant to <u>Section 9.7</u>, as applicable, are several and not joint. The failure of any Lender to make any such Loan, to fund any such participation or to make any such payment under <u>Section 9.7</u> on any date required hereunder shall not relieve any other Lender of its corresponding obligation to do so on such date, and no Lender shall be responsible for the failure of any other Lender to so make its Loan, to purchase its participation or to make its payment under <u>Section 9.7</u>.

(i) Nothing herein shall be deemed to obligate any Lender to obtain the funds for any Loan in any particular place or manner or to constitute a representation by any Lender that it has obtained or will obtain the funds for any Loan in any particular place or manner.

(j) If at any time insufficient funds are received by and available to the Administrative Agent to pay fully all amounts of principal, interest and fees then due hereunder, such funds shall be applied

(i) <u>first</u>, toward payment of interest and fees then due hereunder, ratably among the parties entitled thereto in accordance with the amounts of interest and fees then due to such parties, and (ii) <u>second</u>, toward payment of principal then due hereunder, ratably among the parties entitled thereto in accordance with the amounts of principal then due to such parties.

If any Lender shall obtain any payment (whether voluntary, involuntary, through the (k) exercise of any right of set-off, or otherwise) on account of the principal of or interest on any Loan made by it, its participation in the L/C Exposure or other obligations hereunder, as applicable (other than pursuant to a provision hereof providing for non-pro rata treatment), in excess of its Term Percentage, Revolving Percentage or L/C Percentage, as applicable, of such payment on account of the Loans or participations obtained by all of the Lenders, such Lender shall forthwith advise the Administrative Agent of the receipt of such payment, and within five Business Days of such receipt purchase (for cash at face value) from the other Term Lenders, Revolving Lenders or L/C Lenders, as applicable (through the Administrative Agent), without recourse, such participations in the Term Loans or Revolving Loans made by them and/or participations in the L/C Exposure held by them, as applicable, or make such other adjustments as shall be equitable, as shall be necessary to cause such purchasing Lender to share the excess payment ratably with each of the other Lenders in accordance with their respective Term Percentages, Revolving Percentages or L/C Percentages, as applicable; provided, however, that if all or any portion of such excess payment is thereafter recovered by or on behalf of the Borrower from such purchasing Lender, the purchase shall be rescinded and the purchase price restored to the extent of such recovery, but without interest. The Borrower agrees that any Lender so purchasing a participation from another Lender pursuant to this Section 2.16(k) may exercise all its rights of payment (including the right of set-off) with respect to such participation as fully as if such Lender were the direct creditor of the Borrower in the amount of such participation. No documentation other than notices and the like referred to in this Section 2.16(k) shall be required to implement the terms of this Section 2.16(k). The Administrative Agent shall keep records (which shall be conclusive and binding in the absence of manifest error) of participations purchased pursuant to this Section 2.16(k) and shall in each case notify the Term Lenders, the Revolving Lenders or the L/C Lenders, as applicable, following any such purchase. The provisions of this Section 2.16(k) shall not be construed to apply to (i) any payment made by or on behalf of the Borrower pursuant to and in accordance with the express terms of this Agreement (including the application of funds arising from the existence of a Defaulting Lender), (ii) the application of Cash Collateral provided for in Section 3.10, or (iii) any payment obtained by a Lender as consideration for the assignment of or sale of a participation in any of its Loans or subparticipations in any L/C Exposure to any assignee or participant, other than an assignment to the Borrower or any Subsidiary thereof (as to which the provisions of this Section shall apply unless such assignment is consented to by the Required Lenders). The Borrower consents on behalf of itself and each other Loan Party to the foregoing and agrees, to the extent it may effectively do so under applicable law, that any Lender acquiring a participation pursuant to the foregoing arrangements may exercise against each Loan Party rights of setoff and counterclaim with respect to such participation as fully as if such Lender were a direct creditor of each Loan Party in the amount of such participation. For the avoidance of doubt, no amounts received by the Administrative Agent or any Lender from any Guarantor that is not a Qualified ECP Guarantor shall be applied in partial or complete satisfaction of any Excluded Swap Obligations.

(1) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, the Administrative Agent may, in its discretion at any time or from time to time, without the Borrower's request and even if the conditions set forth in <u>Section 5.2</u> would not be satisfied, make a Revolving Loan in an amount equal to the portion of the Obligations constituting overdue interest and fees and Swingline Loans from time to time due and payable to itself, any Revolving Lender, the Swingline Lender or any Issuing Lender, and apply the proceeds of any such Revolving Loan to those Obligations; <u>provided</u> that after giving effect to any such Revolving Loan, the aggregate outstanding Revolving Loans will not exceed the Total Revolving Commitments then in effect.

Illegality. If any Lender determines that any Requirement of Law has made it unlawful, or (a) that any Governmental Authority has asserted that it is unlawful, for such Lender to make, maintain or fund Loans whose interest is determined with reference to the Eurodollar Rate, or to determine or charge interest rates based upon the Eurodollar Rate, or any Governmental Authority has imposed material restrictions on the authority of such Lender to purchase or sell, or to take deposits of, Dollars in the London interbank market, then, on notice thereof by such Lender to the Borrower through the Administrative Agent, (i) any obligation of such Lender to make or continue Eurodollar Loans or to convert ABR Loans to Eurodollar Loans shall be suspended; provided that such Lender shall make and continue ABR Loans in a manner consistent with the terms hereof, and (ii) if such notice asserts the illegality of such Lender making or maintaining ABR Loans the interest rate on which is determined by reference to the Eurodollar Rate component of the ABR, the interest on such ABR Loans of such Lender shall, if necessary to avoid such illegality, be determined by the Administrative Agent without reference to the Eurodollar Rate component of the ABR, in each case, until such Lender notifies the Administrative Agent and the Borrower that the circumstances giving rise to such determination no longer exist. Upon receipt of such notice, (x) the Borrower shall, upon demand from such Lender (with a copy to the Administrative Agent), prepay or, if applicable, convert all Eurodollar Loans of such Lender to ABR Loans (the interest on which ABR Loans of such Lender shall, if necessary to avoid the illegality, be determined by the Administrative Agent without reference to the Eurodollar Rate component of the ABR), either on the last day of the Interest Period therefor, if such Lender may lawfully continue to maintain such Eurodollar Loans to such day, or immediately, if such Lender may not lawfully continue to maintain such Eurodollar Loans, and (y) if such notice asserts the illegality of such Lender determining or charging interest based upon the Eurodollar Rate, the Administrative Agent shall, during the period of such suspension, compute the ABR applicable to such Lender without reference to the Eurodollar Rate component of the ABR until the Administrative Agent is advised in writing by such Lender that it is no longer illegal for such Lender to determine or charge interest based on the Eurodollar Rate. Upon any such prepayment or conversion, the Borrower shall also pay accrued interest on the amount so prepaid or converted.

(b) <u>Requirements of Law</u>. If the adoption of or any change in any Requirement of Law or in the administration, interpretation, implementation or application thereof by a Governmental Authority having jurisdiction or the making or issuance of any request, rule, guidance or directive (whether or not having the force of law) by any Governmental Authority made subsequent to the date hereof:

(i) shall subject any Recipient to any Taxes (other than (A) Indemnified Taxes, (B) Taxes described in clauses (b) through (d) of the definition of Excluded Taxes and (C) Connection Income Taxes) on its Loans, loan principal, letters of credit, commitments, or other obligations, or its deposits, reserves, other liabilities or capital attributable thereto;

(ii) shall impose, modify or deem applicable any reserve, special deposit, compulsory loan, insurance charge or similar requirement against assets of, deposits with or for the account of or credit extended or participated in by, any Lender (except any reserve requirement reflected in the Eurodollar Rate); or

(iii) impose on any Lender or the London interbank market any other condition, cost or expense (other than Taxes) affecting this Agreement or Loans made by such Lender or any Letter of Credit or participation therein;

and the result of any of the foregoing is to increase the cost to such Lender or such other Recipient of making, converting to, continuing or maintaining Loans determined with reference to the Eurodollar Rate or of maintaining its obligation to make such Loans, or to increase the cost to such

Lender or such other Recipient of issuing, maintaining or participating in Letters of Credit (or of maintaining its obligation to participate in or to issue any Letter of Credit), or to reduce any amount receivable or received by such Lender or other Recipient hereunder in respect thereof (whether in respect of principal, interest or any other amount), then, in any such case, upon the request of such Lender or other Recipient (which request shall include an explanation of the basis for such request), the Borrower shall promptly pay such Lender or other Recipient, as the case may be, any additional amounts necessary to compensate such Lender or other Recipient, as the case may be, for such increased cost or reduced amount receivable. If any Lender becomes entitled to claim any additional amounts pursuant to this paragraph, it shall promptly notify the Borrower (with a copy to the Administrative Agent) of the event by reason of which it has become so entitled.

(c) If any Lender determines that any change in any Requirement of Law affecting such Lender or any lending office of such Lender or such Lender's holding company, if any, regarding capital or liquidity requirements, has or would have the effect of reducing the rate of return on such Lender's capital or on the capital of such Lender's holding company, if any, as a consequence of this Agreement, the Commitments of such Lender or the Loans made by, or participations in Letters of Credit or Swingline Loans held by, such Lender, or the Letters of Credit issued by any Issuing Lender, to a level below that which such Lender's holding company with respect to capital adequacy and liquidity), then from time to time, upon the request of such Lender (which request shall include an explanation of the basis for such request) the Borrower will pay to such Lender or such Issuing Lender, as the case may be, such additional amount or amounts as will compensate such Lender or such Issuing Lender's or such Issuing Lender's not such Issuing Iss

(d) For purposes of this Agreement, (i) the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act and all requests, rules, guidelines, or directives in connection therewith are deemed to have gone into effect and been adopted after the date of this Agreement, and (ii) all requests, rules, guidelines or directives promulgated by the Bank for International Settlements, the Basel Committee on Banking Supervision (or any successor or similar authority) or the United States regulatory authorities, in each case pursuant to Basel III, shall in each case be deemed to be a change in any Requirement of Law, regardless of the date enacted, adopted or issued.

(e) A reasonably detailed written certificate as to any additional amounts payable pursuant to paragraphs (b), (c), or (d) of this Section submitted by any Lender to the Borrower (with a copy to the Administrative Agent) shall be conclusive in the absence of manifest error. The Borrower shall pay such Lender the amount shown as due on any such certificate within 10 days after receipt of such certificate. Failure or delay on the part of any Lender to demand compensation pursuant to this Section shall not constitute a waiver of such Lender's right to demand such compensation. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Section 2.17, the Borrower shall not be required to compensate a Lender pursuant to this Section 2.17 for any amounts incurred more than nine months prior to the date that such Lender notifies the Borrower of the change in the Requirement of Law giving rise to such increased costs and reductions, and of such Lender's intention to claim compensation therefor; provided that if the circumstances giving rise to such claim have a retroactive effect, then such nine-month period shall be extended to include the period of such retroactive effect. The obligations of the Borrower arising pursuant to this Section 2.17 shall survive the Discharge of Obligations and the resignation of the Administrative Agent.

2.18 Taxes

. For purposes of this Section 2.18, the term "Lender" includes each Issuing Lender and the term "applicable law" includes FATCA.

(a) <u>Payments Free of Taxes</u>. Any and all payments by or on account of any obligation of any Loan Party under any Loan Document shall be made without deduction or withholding for any Taxes, except as required by applicable law and the Borrower shall, and shall cause each other Loan Party, to comply with the requirements set forth in this <u>Section 2.18</u>. If any applicable law (as determined in the good faith discretion of an applicable Withholding Agent) requires the deduction or withholding of any Tax from any such payment by a Withholding Agent, then the applicable Withholding Agent shall be entitled to make such deduction or withholding and shall timely pay the full amount deducted or withheld to the relevant Governmental Authority in accordance with applicable law and, if such Tax is an Indemnified Tax, then the sum payable by the applicable Loan Party shall be increased as necessary so that after such deduction or withholding has been made (including such deductions and withholdings applicable to additional sums payable under this Section) the applicable Recipient receives an amount equal to the sum it would have received had no such deduction or withholding been made.

(b) <u>Payment of Other Taxes</u>. The Borrower shall, and shall cause each other Loan Party to, timely pay to the relevant Governmental Authority in accordance with applicable law, or at the option of the Administrative Agent timely reimburse it for the payment of, any Other Taxes applicable to such Loan Party.

(c) <u>Evidence of Payments</u>. As soon as practicable after any payment of Taxes by any Loan Party to a Governmental Authority pursuant to this <u>Section 2.18</u>, the Borrower shall, or shall cause such other Loan Party to, deliver to the Administrative Agent the original or a certified copy of a receipt issued by such Governmental Authority evidencing such payment, a copy of the return reporting such payment or other evidence of such payment reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent.

(d) Indemnification by Loan Parties. The Borrower shall, and shall cause each other Loan Party to, jointly and severally indemnify each Recipient, within 10 days after demand therefor, (which demand shall include an explanation of the basis for such demand) for the full amount of any Indemnified Taxes (including Indemnified Taxes imposed or asserted on or attributable to amounts payable under this <u>Section 2.18</u>) payable or paid by such Recipient or required to be withheld or deducted from a payment to such Recipient and any reasonable expenses arising therefrom or with respect thereto (including any recording and filing fees with respect thereto or resulting therefrom and any liabilities with respect to, or resulting from, any delay in paying such Indemnified Taxes), whether or not such Indemnified Taxes were correctly or legally imposed or asserted by the relevant Governmental Authority. A certificate as to the amount of such payment or liability delivered to the Borrower by a Lender (with a copy to the Administrative Agent), or by the Administrative Agent on its own behalf or on behalf of a Lender, shall be conclusive absent manifest error. For avoidance of doubt, if any Loan Party fails to pay any Taxes when due to the appropriate taxing authority or fails to remit to the Administrative Agent the required receipts or other required documentary evidence, such Loan Party shall indemnify the Administrative Agent and the Lenders for any incremental taxes, interest or penalties that may become payable by the Administrative Agent or any Lender as a result of any such failure.

(e) <u>Indemnification by Lenders</u>. Each Lender shall severally indemnify the Administrative Agent, within 10 days after demand therefor, for (i) any Indemnified Taxes attributable to such Lender (but only to the extent that any Loan Party has not already indemnified the Administrative Agent for such Indemnified Taxes and without limiting the obligation of the Loan Parties to do so), (ii) any Taxes attributable to such Lender's failure to comply with the provisions of <u>Section 10.6</u> relating to the maintenance of a Participant Register and (iii) any Excluded Taxes attributable to such Lender, in each case, that are payable or paid by the Administrative Agent in connection with any Loan Document, and any reasonable expenses arising therefrom or with respect thereto, whether or not such Taxes were correctly or legally imposed or asserted by the relevant Governmental Authority. A certificate as to the amount of such payment or liability delivered to any Lender by the Administrative Agent shall be conclusive absent

manifest error. Each Lender hereby authorizes the Administrative Agent to set off and apply any and all amounts at any time owing to such Lender under any Loan Document or otherwise payable by the Administrative Agent to the Lender from any other source against any amount due to the Administrative Agent under this paragraph (e).

(f)

Status of Lenders.

Any Lender that is entitled to an exemption from or reduction of (i) withholding Tax with respect to payments made under any Loan Document shall deliver to the Borrower and the Administrative Agent, at the time or times reasonably requested by the Borrower or the Administrative Agent, such properly completed and executed documentation reasonably requested by the Borrower or the Administrative Agent as will permit such payments to be made without withholding or at a reduced rate of withholding. In addition, any Lender, if reasonably requested by the Borrower or the Administrative Agent, shall deliver such other documentation prescribed by applicable law or reasonably requested by the Borrower or the Administrative Agent as will enable the Borrower or the Administrative Agent to determine whether or not such Lender is subject to backup withholding or information reporting requirements. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in the preceding two sentences, the completion, execution and submission of such documentation (other than such documentation set forth in Sections 2.18(f)(ii)(A), (ii)(B) and (ii)(D) below) shall not be required if the Lender is not legally entitled to complete, execute or deliver such documentation or, in the Lender's reasonable judgment, such completion, execution or submission would subject such Lender to any material unreimbursed cost or expense or would materially prejudice the legal or commercial position of such Lender.

Borrower is a U.S. Person,

(A)

(ii)

Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, in the event that the

copies of executed originals of IRS

any Lender that is a U.S. Person shall deliver to the Borrower and the Administrative Agent on or prior to the date on which such Lender becomes a Lender under this Agreement (and from time to time thereafter upon the reasonable request of the Borrower or the Administrative Agent), copies of executed originals of IRS Form W-9 certifying that such Lender is exempt from U.S. federal backup withholding tax;

(2)

any Foreign Lender shall, to the extent it is legally (B) entitled to do so, deliver to the Borrower and the Administrative Agent (in such number of copies as shall be requested by the recipient) on or prior to the date on which such Foreign Lender becomes a Lender under this Agreement (and from time to time thereafter upon the reasonable request of the Borrower or the Administrative Agent), whichever of the following is applicable:

(1)in the case of a Foreign Lender claiming the benefits of an income tax treaty to which the United States is a party (x) with respect to payments of interest under any Loan Document, copies of executed originals of IRS Form W-8BEN or IRS Form W-8BEN-E establishing an exemption from, or reduction of, U.S. federal withholding Tax pursuant to the "interest" article of such tax treaty and (y) with respect to any other applicable payments under any Loan Document, IRS Form W-8BEN or IRS Form W-8BEN-E establishing an exemption from, or reduction of, U.S. federal withholding Tax pursuant to the "business profits" or "other income" article of such tax treaty;

Form W-8ECI; (3)in the case of a Foreign Lender claiming the benefits of the exemption for portfolio interest under Section 871(h) or Section 881(c) of the Code, (x) a certificate substantially in the form of Exhibit F-1 to the effect that such Foreign Lender is not a "bank" within the

US-DOCS\109358599.12

meaning of Section 881(c)(3)(A) of the Code, a "10 percent shareholder" of the Borrower within the meaning of Section 881(c)(3)(B) of the Code, or a "controlled foreign corporation" described in Section 881(c)(3)(C) of the Code (a "**U.S.** Tax Compliance Certificate") and (y) copies of executed originals of IRS Form W-8BEN or IRS Form W-8BEN-E; or

(4) to the extent a Foreign Lender is not the beneficial owner, copies of executed originals of IRS Form W-8IMY, accompanied by IRS Form W-8ECI, IRS Form W-8BEN or IRS Form W-8BEN-E, a U.S. Tax Compliance Certificate substantially in the form of <u>Exhibit F-2</u> or <u>Exhibit F-3</u>, IRS Form W-9, and/or other certification documents from each beneficial owner, as applicable; <u>provided</u> that if the Foreign Lender is a partnership and one or more direct or indirect partners of such Foreign Lender are claiming the portfolio interest exemption, such Foreign Lender may provide a U.S. Tax Compliance Certificate substantially in the form of <u>Exhibit F-4</u> on behalf of each such direct and indirect partner;

(C) any Foreign Lender shall, to the extent it is legally entitled to do so, deliver to the Borrower and the Administrative Agent (in such number of copies as shall be requested by the recipient) on or prior to the date on which such Foreign Lender becomes a Lender under this Agreement (and from time to time thereafter upon the reasonable request of the Borrower or the Administrative Agent), copies of executed originals of any other form prescribed by applicable law as a basis for claiming exemption from or a reduction in U.S. federal withholding Tax, duly completed, together with such supplementary documentation as may be prescribed by applicable law to permit the Borrower or the Administrative Agent to determine the withholding or deduction required to be made; and

(D) if a payment made to a Lender under any Loan Document would be subject to withholding Tax imposed by FATCA if such Lender were to fail to comply with the applicable reporting requirements of FATCA (including those contained in Section 1471(b) or 1472(b) of the Code, as applicable), such Lender shall deliver to the Borrower and the Administrative Agent at the time or times prescribed by law and at such time or times reasonably requested by the Borrower or the Administrative Agent such documentation prescribed by applicable law (including as prescribed by Section 1471(b)(3)(C) (i) of the Code) and such additional documentation reasonably requested by the Borrower or the Administrative Agent as may be necessary for the Borrower and the Administrative Agent to comply with their obligations under FATCA and to determine that such Lender has complied with such Lender's obligations under FATCA or to determine the amount to deduct and withhold from such payment. Solely for purposes of this clause (D), "FATCA" shall include any amendments made to FATCA after the date of this Agreement.

(iii) Each Lender agrees that if any form or certification it previously delivered expires or becomes obsolete or inaccurate in any respect, it shall update such form or certification or promptly notify the Borrower and the Administrative Agent in writing of its legal inability to do so. Each Foreign Lender shall promptly notify the Borrower at any time it determines that it is no longer in a position to provide any previously delivered certificate to the Borrower (or any other form of certification adopted by the U.S. taxing authorities for such purpose). Notwithstanding any other provision of this paragraph, a Foreign Lender shall not be required to deliver any form pursuant to this paragraph that such Foreign Lender is not legally able to deliver.

(g) <u>Treatment of Certain Refunds</u>. If any party determines, in its reasonable discretion exercised in good faith, that it has received a refund of any Taxes as to which it has been indemnified pursuant to this <u>Section 2.18</u> (including by the payment of additional amounts pursuant to this <u>Section 2.18</u>), it shall pay to the indemnifying party an amount equal to such refund (but only to the extent of indemnity payments made under this Section with respect to the Taxes giving rise to such refund), net of all out-of-pocket expenses (including Taxes) of such indemnified party and without interest (other than any interest

paid by the relevant Governmental Authority with respect to such refund). Such indemnifying party, upon the request of such indemnified party, shall repay to such indemnified party the amount paid over pursuant to this paragraph (g) (plus any penalties, interest or other charges imposed by the relevant Governmental Authority) in the event that such indemnified party is required to repay such refund to such Governmental Authority. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this paragraph (g), in no event will the indemnified party be required to pay any amount to an indemnifying party pursuant to this paragraph (g) the payment of which would place the indemnified party in a less favorable net after-Tax position than the indemnified party would have been in if the Tax subject to indemnification and giving rise to such refund had not been deducted, withheld or otherwise imposed and the indemnification payments or additional amounts with respect to such Tax had never been paid. This paragraph shall not be construed to require any indemnified party to make available its Tax returns (or any other information relating to its Taxes that it deems confidential) to the indemnifying party or any other Person.

(h) <u>Survival</u>. Each party's obligations under this <u>Section 2.18</u> shall survive the resignation or replacement of the Administrative Agent, any assignment of rights by, or the replacement of, a Lender, and the Discharge of Obligations.

2.19 Indemnity

. The Borrower agrees to indemnify each Lender for, and to hold each Lender harmless from, any loss or expense that such Lender may sustain or incur as a consequence of (a) a default by the Borrower in making a borrowing of, conversion into or continuation of Eurodollar Loans after the Borrower has given a notice requesting the same in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement, (b) a default by the Borrower in making any prepayment of or conversion from Eurodollar Loans after the Borrower has given a notice thereof in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement, (c) for any reason, the making of a prepayment of Eurodollar Loans on a day that is not the last day of an Interest Period with respect thereto. Such losses and expenses shall be equal to the excess, if any, of (i) the amount of interest that would have accrued on the amount so prepaid, or not so borrowed, reduced, converted or continued, for the period from the date of such prepayment or of such failure to borrow, reduce, convert or continue to the last day of such Interest Period (or, in the case of a failure to borrow, reduce, convert or continue to the last day of such Interest Period (or, in the case of a failure to borrow, reduce, convert or continue to the last day of such Interest failure) in each case at the applicable rate of interest or other return for such Loans provided for herein (excluding, however, the Applicable Margin included therein, if any), over (ii) the amount of interest (as reasonably determined by such Lender) that would have accrued to such Lender on such amount by placing such amount on deposit for a comparable period with leading banks in the interbank eurodollar market. A certificate as to any amounts payable pursuant to this Section submitted to the Borrower by any Lender shall be conclusive in the absence of manifest error. This covenant shall survive the Discharge of Obligations.

2.20 Change of Lending Office

. Each Lender agrees that, upon the occurrence of any event giving rise to the operation of <u>Section 2.17(a)</u>, <u>Section 2.17(b)</u>, <u>Section 2.17(c)</u>, <u>Section 2.18(d)</u> with respect to such Lender, it will, if requested by the Borrower, use reasonable efforts (subject to overall policy considerations of such Lender) to designate a different lending office for funding or booking its Loans affected by such event or to assign its rights and obligations hereunder to another of its offices, branches or affiliates, in each case, with the object of avoiding the consequences of such event; <u>provided</u> that such designation is made on terms that, in the sole judgment of such Lender, cause such Lender and its lending office(s) to suffer no economic, legal, regulatory or other disadvantage; <u>provided further</u> that nothing in this Section 2.17(b), <u>Section 2.17(c)</u>, <u>Section 2.18(a)</u>, <u>Section 2.18(b)</u> or <u>Section 2.18(d)</u>. The Borrower hereby agrees to pay all reasonable costs and expenses incurred by any Lender in connection with any such designation or assignment made at the request of the Borrower.

2.21 Substitution of Lenders

. Upon the receipt by the Borrower of any of the following (or in

the case of clause (a) below, if the Borrower is required to pay any such amount), with respect to any Lender (any such Lender described in clauses (a) through (d) below being referred to as an "*Affected Lender*" hereunder):

(a) a request from a Lender for payment of Indemnified Taxes or additional amounts under <u>Section 2.18</u> or of increased costs pursuant to <u>Section 2.17</u> (and, in any such case, such Lender has declined or is unable to designate a different lending office in accordance with <u>Section 2.20</u> or is a Non-Consenting Lender);

(b) a notice from the Administrative Agent under <u>Section 10.1(b)</u> that one or more Minority Lenders are unwilling to agree to an amendment or other modification approved by the Required Lenders and the Administrative Agent;

(c) notice from the Administrative Agent that a Lender is a Defaulting Lender; or

(d) notice from a Lender that a Requirement of Law has made it unlawful, or that any Governmental Authority has asserted that it is unlawful, for such Lender to make, maintain, or fund Loans whose interest is determined with reference to the Eurodollar Rate (and, in any such case, such Lender has declined or is unable to designate a different lending office in accordance with Section 2.20);

then the Borrower may, at its sole expense and effort, upon notice to the Administrative Agent and such Affected Lender: (i) request that one or more of the other Lenders acquire and assume all or part of such Affected Lender's Loans and Commitments; or (ii) designate a replacement lending institution (which shall be an Eligible Assignee) to acquire and assume all or a ratable part of such Affected Lender's Loans and Commitments (the replacing Lender or lender in (i) or (ii) being a "Replacement Lender"); provided, however, that the Borrower shall be liable for the payment upon demand of all costs and other amounts arising under Section 2.19 that result from the acquisition of any Affected Lender's Loan and/or Commitments (or any portion thereof) by a Lender or Replacement Lender, as the case may be, on a date other than the last day of the applicable Interest Period with respect to any Eurodollar Loans then outstanding. The Affected Lender replaced pursuant to this Section 2.21 shall be required to assign and delegate, without recourse, all of its interests, rights and obligations under this Agreement and the related Loan Documents to one or more Replacement Lenders that so agree to acquire and assume all or a ratable part of such Affected Lender's Loans and Commitments upon payment to such Affected Lender of an amount (in the aggregate for all Replacement Lenders) equal to 100% of the outstanding principal of the Affected Lender's Loans, accrued interest thereon, accrued fees and all other amounts payable to it hereunder and under the other Loan Documents from such Replacement Lenders (to the extent of such outstanding principal and accrued interest and fees) or the Borrower (in the case of all other amounts, including amounts under Section 2.19 hereof). Any such designation of a Replacement Lender shall be effected in accordance with, and subject to the terms and conditions of, the assignment provisions contained in Section 10.6 (with the assignment fee to be paid by the Borrower in such instance), and, if such Replacement Lender is not already a Lender hereunder or an Affiliate of a Lender or an Approved Fund, shall be subject to the prior written consent of the Administrative Agent (which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld). Notwithstanding the foregoing, with respect to any assignment pursuant to this <u>Section 2.21</u>, (a) in the case of any such assignment resulting from a claim for compensation under Section 2.17 or payments required to be made pursuant to Section 2.18, such assignment shall result in a reduction in such compensation or payments thereafter; (b) such assignment shall not conflict with applicable law and (c) in the case of any assignment resulting from a Lender being a Minority Lender referred to in clause (b) of this Section 2.21, the applicable assignee shall have consented to the applicable amendment, waiver or consent. Notwithstanding the foregoing, an Affected Lender shall not be required to make any such assignment or delegation if, prior thereto, as a result of a waiver by such Affected Lender or otherwise, the circumstances entitling the Borrower to require such assignment and delegation cease to

2.22 Defaulting Lenders

(a) <u>Adjustments</u>. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Agreement, if any Lender becomes a Defaulting Lender, then, until such time as such Lender is no longer a Defaulting Lender, to the extent permitted by applicable law:

(i) <u>Waivers and Amendments</u>. Such Defaulting Lender's right to approve or disapprove any amendment, waiver or consent with respect to this Agreement shall be restricted as set forth in <u>Section 10.1</u> and in the definition of Required Lenders.

Defaulting Lender Waterfall. Any payment of principal, interest, fees or other amounts received (ii) by the Administrative Agent for the account of such Defaulting Lender (whether voluntary or mandatory, at maturity, pursuant to Section 8 or otherwise, and including any amounts made available to the Administrative Agent by such Defaulting Lender pursuant to Section 10.7), shall be applied at such time or times as may be determined by the Administrative Agent as follows: first, to the payment of any amounts owing by such Defaulting Lender to the Administrative Agent hereunder; second, to the payment on a pro rata basis of any amounts owing by such Defaulting Lender to any Issuing Lender or to the Swingline Lender hereunder; third, to be held as Cash Collateral for the funding obligations of such Defaulting Lender of any participation in any Letter of Credit; fourth, as the Borrower may request (so long as no Default or Event of Default exists), to the funding of any Loan in respect of which such Defaulting Lender has failed to fund its portion thereof as required by this Agreement, as determined by the Administrative Agent; fifth, if so determined by the Administrative Agent and the Borrower, to be held in a deposit account and released pro rata in order to (x) satisfy such Defaulting Lender's potential future funding obligations with respect to Loans under this Agreement, and (y) be held as Cash Collateral for the future funding obligations of such Defaulting Lender of any participation in any future Letter of Credit; sixth, to the payment of any amounts owing to any L/C Lender, any Issuing Lender or the Swingline Lender as a result of any judgment of a court of competent jurisdiction obtained by any L/C Lender, any Issuing Lender or the Swingline Lender against such Defaulting Lender as a result of such Defaulting Lender's breach of its obligations under this Agreement; seventh, so long as no Default or Event of Default has occurred and is continuing, to the payment of any amounts owing to the Borrower as a result of any judgment of a court of competent jurisdiction obtained by the Borrower against such Defaulting Lender as a result of such Defaulting Lender's breach of its obligations under this Agreement; and eighth, to such Defaulting Lender or as otherwise directed by a court of competent jurisdiction; provided that if (A) such payment is a payment of the principal amount of any Loans or L/C Advances in respect of which such Defaulting Lender has not fully funded its appropriate share and (B) such Loans or L/C Advances were made at a time when the conditions set forth in <u>Section 5.2</u> were satisfied or waived, such payment shall be applied solely to pay the Loans of, and L/C Advances owed to, all Non-Defaulting Lenders on a pro rata basis prior to being applied to the payment of any Loans of, or L/C Advances owed to, such Defaulting Lender until such time as all Loans and funded and unfunded participations in L/C Advances and Swingline Loans are held by the Lenders pro rata in accordance with the Commitments under the applicable Facility without giving effect to Section 2.22(a)(iv). Any payments, prepayments or other amounts paid or payable to a Defaulting Lender that are applied (or held) to pay amounts owed by a Defaulting Lender or to post Cash Collateral pursuant to this Section 2.22(a)(ii) shall be deemed paid to and redirected by such Defaulting Lender, and each Lender irrevocably consents hereto.

(iii) <u>Certain Fees</u>.

(A) No Defaulting Lender shall be entitled to receive any fee pursuant to <u>Section 2.8(a)</u> for any period during which such Lender is a Defaulting Lender (and the Borrower shall

not be required to pay any such fee that otherwise would have been required to have been paid to such Defaulting Lender).

(B)

Each Defaulting Lender shall be limited in its right to

receive Letter of Credit Fees as provided in <u>Section 3.3(d)</u>.

(C)

With respect to any Letter of Credit Fee not required

to be paid to any Defaulting Lender pursuant to clause (B) above, the Borrower shall (x) pay to each Non-Defaulting Lender that portion of any such Letter of Credit Fee otherwise payable to such Defaulting Lender with respect to such Defaulting Lender's participation in Letters of Credit that has been reallocated to such Non-Defaulting Lender pursuant to clause (iv) below, (y) pay to the applicable Issuing Lender the amount of any such Letter of Credit Fee otherwise payable to such Defaulting Lender to the extent allocable to such Issuing Lender's Fronting Exposure to such Defaulting Lender, and (z) not be required to pay the remaining amount of any such Letter of Credit Fee, as applicable.

Reallocation of Pro Rata Share to Reduce Fronting Exposure. During any period in which there is a (iv) Defaulting Lender, for purposes of computing the amount of the obligation of each Non-Defaulting Lender to acquire, refinance or fund participations in Letters of Credit pursuant to Section 3.4 or in Swingline Loans pursuant to Section 2.7(c), the L/C Percentage of each Non-Defaulting Lender of any such Letter of Credit and the Revolving Percentage of each Non-Defaulting Lender of any such Swingline Loan, as the case may be, shall be computed without giving effect to the Revolving Commitment of such Defaulting Lender; provided that, (A) each such reallocation shall be given effect only if, at the date the applicable Lender becomes a Defaulting Lender, no Event of Default has occurred and is continuing; (B) the aggregate obligations of each Non-Defaulting Lender to acquire, refinance or fund participations in Letters of Credit and Swingline Loans shall not exceed the positive difference, if any, of (1) the Revolving Commitment of that non-Defaulting Lender minus (2) the aggregate outstanding amount of the Revolving Loans of that Lender plus the aggregate amount of that Lender's L/C Percentage of then outstanding Letters of Credit plus the aggregate amount of that Lender's Revolving Percentage of then outstanding Swingline Loans that have not been converted into Revolving Loans, and (C) the conditions set forth in Section 5.2 are satisfied at the time of such reallocation (and, unless the Borrower shall have otherwise notified the Administrative Agent at such time, the Borrower shall be deemed to have represented and warranted that such conditions are satisfied at such time). Subject to Section 10.23, no reallocation hereunder shall constitute a waiver or release of any claim of any party hereunder against a Defaulting Lender arising from that Lender having become a Defaulting Lender, including any claim of a Non-Defaulting Lender as a result of such Non-Defaulting Lender's increased exposure following such reallocation.

Cash Collateral, Repayment of Swingline Loans. If the reallocation described in clause (iv) above cannot, (v) or can only partially, be effected, the Borrower shall, without prejudice to any right or remedy available to it hereunder or under law, (x) first, prepay Swingline Loans in an amount equal to the Swingline Lender's Fronting Exposure, and (y) second, Cash Collateralize the Issuing Lenders' Fronting Exposure in accordance with the procedures set forth in <u>Section 3.10</u>.

Defaulting Lender Cure. If the Borrower, the Administrative Agent, the Swingline Lender and the Issuing (h)Lenders agree in writing in their reasonable discretion that a Defaulting Lender should no longer be deemed to be a Defaulting Lender, the Administrative Agent will so notify the parties hereto, whereupon as of the effective date specified in such notice and subject to any conditions set forth therein (which may include arrangements with respect to any Cash Collateral), such Lender will, to the extent applicable, purchase at par that portion of outstanding Loans of the other Lenders or take such other actions as the Administrative Agent may determine to be necessary to cause the Loans and funded and unfunded participations in Letters of Credit and Swingline Loans to be held on a pro rata basis by the Lenders in accordance with their respective Revolving Percentages, L/C Percentages and Term

Percentages, as applicable (without giving effect to <u>Section 2.22(a)(iv</u>)), whereupon such Lender will cease to be a Defaulting Lender; <u>provided</u> that no adjustments will be made retroactively with respect to fees accrued or payments made by or on behalf of the Borrower while such Lender was a Defaulting Lender; and <u>provided further</u> that, except to the extent otherwise expressly agreed by the affected parties, no change hereunder from Defaulting Lender to Lender will constitute a waiver or release of any claim of any party hereunder arising from such Lender having been a Defaulting Lender.

(c) <u>New Swingline Loans/Letters of Credit</u>. So long as any Lender is a Defaulting Lender, (i) the Swingline Lender shall not be required to fund any Swingline Loans unless it is satisfied that it will have no Fronting Exposure after giving effect to such Swingline Loan and (ii) no Issuing Lender shall be required to issue, extend, renew or increase any Letter of Credit unless it is satisfied that it will have no Fronting Exposure in respect of Letters of Credit after giving effect thereto.

(d) <u>Termination of Defaulting Lender</u>. The Borrower may terminate the unused amount of the Revolving Commitment of any Revolving Lender that is a Defaulting Lender upon not less than ten Business Days' prior notice to the Administrative Agent (which shall promptly notify the Lenders thereof), and in such event the provisions of <u>Section 2.22(a)(ii)</u> will apply to all amounts thereafter paid by the Borrower for the account of such Defaulting Lender under this Agreement (whether on account of principal, interest, fees, indemnity or other amounts); <u>provided</u> that (i) no Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing, and (ii) such termination shall not be deemed to be a waiver or release of any claim the Borrower, the Administrative Agent, any Issuing Lender, the Swingline Lender or any other Lender may have against such Defaulting Lender.

2.23 Notes

. If so requested by any Lender by written notice to the Borrower (with a copy to the Administrative Agent), the Borrower shall execute and deliver to such Lender (and/or, if applicable and if so specified in such notice, to any Person who is an assignee of such Lender pursuant to Section 10.6) (promptly after the Borrower's receipt of such notice) a Note or Notes to evidence such Lender's Loans.

2.24 Incremental Loans

and Commitments.

(a) Incremental Loans and Commitments. AtDuring the Suspension Period neither the Borrower nor any Subsidiary shall borrow or seek to borrow any Incremental Loan or enter into any facility for the purpose of borrowing Incremental Loans. Other than during the Suspension Period, at any time during the period commencing on the Restatement Date and ending on the Business Day prior to the Term Loan Maturity Date, provided no Default or Event of Default has occurred and is continuing (or, in the case of a Limited Condition Transaction, (x) on the date of the execution of the definitive agreement in connection therewith, no Event of Default shall exist and (y) no Event of Default pursuant to Section 8.1(a) or (f) shall exist and be continuing both immediately before and immediately after the effectiveness of the related incremental amendment) and subject to the conditions set forth in clause (d) below, upon notice to the Administrative Agent, the Borrower may, from time to time, request (i) an increase in the aggregate principal amount of the Term Loans then outstanding (each, a "Term Commitment Increase"), (ii) the addition of one or more new term loan facilities (which may take the form of a "term loan B" facility) (each, a "New Term Facility") (any Term Loan under clauses (i) and (ii), an "Incremental Term Loan" and, collectively, the "Incremental Term Loans") from one or more existing Lenders and/or from other Eligible Assignees reasonably acceptable to the Administrative Agent and the Borrower and (iii) new revolving credit commitments under this Agreement on the terms set forth in this Section 2.24 (each, an "Incremental Revolving Credit Commitment" and, the Loans thereunder, the "Incremental Revolving Loans" and together with the Incremental Term Loans, the "Incremental Loans"). The aggregate original principal amount for all such Incremental Term Loans, together with any Incremental Revolving Credit Commitments established at any time, shall not exceed the sum of (x) \$100,000,000 plus (y) an unlimited amount so long as, on a Pro Forma Basis, determined on the basis of

the financial statements most recently required to be delivered to the Administrative Agent pursuant to <u>Section 6.1(a)</u> or (b), as the case may be (and assuming in the case of any Incremental Revolving Credit Commitment, that any such Incremental Revolving Credit Commitments are drawn in full and excluding the cash proceeds of any such Incremental Term Loans or Incremental Revolving Credit Commitments) and after giving effect to any Permitted Acquisition consummated in connection therewith, the Consolidated Leverage Ratio shall not exceed the lesser of (A) the maximum Consolidated Leverage Ratio then permitted under <u>Section 7.1(b)</u> and (B) 3.00 to 1.00; <u>provided</u>, that for purposes of any Incremental Loans established pursuant to this <u>Section 2.24</u>, (i) at the Borrower's option, the Borrower shall be deemed to have used amounts under clause (y) prior to utilization of amounts under clause (x), and (ii) Incremental Loans pursuant to this <u>Section 2.24</u> may be incurred simultaneously under both clauses (x) and (y) and may be utilized in a single transaction or series of related transactions, at the Borrower's option, by first calculating the incurrence under clause (y) and then calculating the incurrence under clause (x). Any Incremental Term Loan or Incremental Term Loan and Incremental Revolving Credit Commitment availability under this <u>Section 2.24(a)</u>) and integral multiples of \$5,000,000 in excess thereof (or such lower amount that represents all remaining Incremental Term Loan and Incremental Revolving Credit Commitment this <u>Section 2.24(a)</u>).

Lender Election to Increase; Prospective Lenders. At the time of sending any such notice (b)requesting an Incremental Term Loan or Incremental Revolving Credit Commitments, the Borrower (in consultation with the Administrative Agent) shall specify the time period (such period, the "*Election Period*") within which each Lender is requested to respond (which Election Period shall in no event be less than ten (10) Business Days from the date of delivery of such notice to the Lenders), and the Administrative Agent shall promptly thereafter notify each Lender of the Borrower's request for such Incremental Term Loan, the purpose for which the proceeds of such requested Incremental Term Loan will be used by the Borrower and the Election Period during which each Lender is requested to respond to such Borrower request; provided that, if such notice indicates that such notice is conditioned upon the occurrence of a specified event, the Borrower may revoke such notice if such event does not occur prior to the requested funding date (but the Borrower shall be responsible for paying any indemnified costs pursuant to <u>Section 2.19</u>). No Lender shall be obligated to participate in any Incremental Term Loan or Incremental Revolving Credit Commitment, and each such Lender's determination to participate in any such Incremental Term Loan or Incremental Revolving Credit Commitment shall be in such Lender's sole and absolute discretion. Any Lender not responding by the end of such Election Period shall be deemed to have declined to participate in any such Incremental Term Loan or Incremental Revolving Credit Commitment. To the extent a sufficient number of Lenders (or their Affiliates) do not agree to provide a requested Incremental Term Loan or Incremental Revolving Credit Commitment on terms acceptable to the Borrower, the Borrower may invite any prospective lender that satisfies the criteria of being an "Eligible Assignee" and that is reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent to become a Lender pursuant to a joinder agreement in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent in connection with the proposed Incremental Term Loan and, if applicable, the proposed Incremental Revolving Credit Commitment (provided that the joinder of any such "Lender" for the purpose of providing all or any portion of any such Incremental Term Loan shall not require the consent of any other Lender (including any other "Lender" that is joining this Agreement) to provide all or part of such Incremental Term Loan). Notwithstanding anything in this Agreement to the contrary, no prospective lender of Incremental Term Loans (other than Incremental Term Loans that are part of a "term loan B" facility) that is not already a Lender hereunder shall provide any Incremental Term Loan unless such lender (i) purchases from the Revolving Lenders and assumes, in accordance with Section 10.6, Revolving Commitments and Revolving Extensions of Credit or (ii) provides Incremental Revolving Credit Commitments, in each case, in an amount such that such prospective lender's Revolving Percentage equals such prospective lender's Term Percentage (calculated after giving pro forma effect to the incurrence of such Incremental Term Loans and the provision of such Incremental Revolving Credit Commitments).

(c) <u>Effective Date and Allocations</u>. If an Incremental Term Loan or Incremental Revolving Credit Commitment is to be made or established in accordance with this <u>Section 2.24</u>, the Administrative Agent and the Borrower shall determine the effective date (the "*Increase Effective Date*") and the final allocation of such Incremental Term Loan and, if applicable, Incremental Revolving Credit Commitment among the Lenders. The Administrative Agent shall promptly notify the Borrower and the Lenders of the final allocation of such Incremental Term Loan, Incremental Revolving Credit Commitment (if applicable) and the Increase Effective Date.

(d) <u>Conditions Precedent</u>. Each of the following shall be the only conditions precedent to the making of an Incremental Term Loan and establishment of any Incremental Revolving Credit Commitment:

(i) The Borrower shall deliver to the Administrative Agent a certificate of the Borrower, dated as of the Increase Effective Date (in sufficient copies for each Lender), signed by a Responsible Officer of the Borrower and certifying the attachment of the resolutions adopted by each Loan Party, if any, approving or consenting to such Incremental Term Loan and, if applicable, Incremental Revolving Credit Commitment or, as applicable, the guaranty of the Obligations of the Borrower in respect thereof.

(ii) Each of the conditions precedent set forth in Sections 5.2(a) – (c) shall be satisfied; provided, that, with respect to any Incremental Term Loan the purpose of which is to finance a Limited Condition Transaction, or if the Required Lenders otherwise consent, the condition precedent in Section 5.2(a) shall be satisfied if the Specified Representations and customary "specified acquisition agreement representations" are true and correct in all material respects.

(iii) Except with respect to any Incremental Term Loan the purpose of which is to finance a Limited Condition Transaction, the Borrower shall demonstrate to the reasonable satisfaction of the Administrative Agent (including by delivery of the Compliance Certificate contemplated by clause (iv) immediately below) that:

(A) the minimum Consolidated Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio, calculated as of the last day of the most recently completed fiscal quarter for which financial statements have been delivered pursuant to <u>Section 6.1</u> (or, prior to the date financial statements are first delivered to the Administrative Agent pursuant to <u>Section 6.1</u>, as set forth in the Pro Forma Financial Statements), but giving effect, on a *pro forma* basis, to the requested Incremental Term Loan and, if applicable, Incremental Revolving Credit Commitment (as if such requested Incremental Term Loan had been made on such day and assuming the full amount available under any Incremental Revolving Credit Commitment is drawn), shall be no less than the minimum Consolidated Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio required pursuant to <u>Section 7.1(a)</u> to have been maintained as of such day; and

(B) the maximum Consolidated Leverage Ratio, calculated as of the last day of the most recently completed fiscal quarter for which financial statements have been delivered pursuant to <u>Section 6.1</u> (or, prior to the date financial statements are first delivered to the Administrative Agent pursuant to <u>Section 6.1</u>, as set forth in the Pro Forma Financial Statements), but giving effect, on a *pro forma* basis, to the requested Incremental Term Loan and, if applicable, Incremental Revolving Credit Commitment (as if such requested Incremental Term Loan had been made on such day and assuming the full amount available under any Incremental Revolving Credit Commitment is drawn), shall be no greater than the maximum Consolidated Leverage Ratio required by <u>Section 7.1(b)</u> to have been observed as of such day.

(iv) The Borrower shall have delivered to the Administrative Agent a Compliance Certificate certifying as to compliance with the requirements of clauses (ii) and (iii) above, together with all reasonably detailed calculations evidencing compliance with clause (iii) above.

(v) The Borrower shall (x) deliver to any Lender providing any portion of any such newly requested Incremental Term Loan or Incremental Revolving Credit Commitment any new or replacement Notes requested by such Lender, and (y) have executed any amendments to this Agreement and the other Loan Documents as may be reasonably required by the Administrative Agent to effectuate the provisions of this <u>Section 2.24</u>, including, if applicable, any amendment that may be necessary to ensure and demonstrate that the Liens and security interests granted by the Loan Documents are perfected under the UCC or other applicable law to secure the Obligations in respect of such Incremental Term Loans and, if applicable, Incremental Revolving Credit Commitments.

(vi) The Borrower shall have paid to the Administrative Agent any fees (including any upfront fees) required to be paid pursuant to the terms of any fee letter in connection with such Incremental Term Loan and, if applicable, Incremental Revolving Credit Commitment and shall have paid to any Lender any fees required to be paid to such Lender in connection with such Incremental Term Loan and, if applicable, Incremental Revolving Credit Commitment Revolving Credit Commitment.

(vii) Solely in connection with any such Incremental Term Loan and, if applicable, Incremental Revolving Credit Commitment that is being requested by the Borrower for the sole purpose of financing the consideration payable by the Borrower in connection with a Permitted Acquisition undertaken from and after the Restatement Date and except with respect to any Limited Condition Transaction, the Borrower shall demonstrate to the reasonable satisfaction of the Administrative Agent that the Borrower has complied with all requirements set forth in Section 7.7(m) with respect to such Permitted Acquisition.

(e) <u>Distribution of Revised Commitments Schedule</u>. The Administrative Agent shall promptly distribute to the parties an amended <u>Schedule 1.1A</u> (which shall be deemed incorporated into this Agreement), to reflect the addition of any new Lenders that have provided a portion of any such Incremental Term Loan and, if applicable, Incremental Revolving Credit Commitment, and the respective Term Percentages of the Term Lenders resulting therefrom and Revolving Percentages of the Revolving Lenders resulting therefrom.

(f) <u>Section 10.1</u> to the contrary.

Conflicting Provisions. This Section shall supersede any provisions in Section 2.16 or

(g) Incremental Loans as Loans. Subject to the provisions of clause (h) of this Section 2.24, any Incremental Term Loans provided pursuant to a Term Commitment Increase shall, for purposes of principal repayment and interest, be treated substantially the same as the Initial Term Loans funded on the Restatement Date, and shall be made on the same terms (including with respect to pricing, and maturity date) as the Initial Term Loans. Any Incremental Revolving Credit Commitments and Incremental Revolving Loans shall, for purposes of principal repayment and interest, be treated the same as the Revolving Commitments and Revolving Loans on the Restatement Date, and shall be made on the same terms (including with respect to pricing, commitment fees and maturity date) as the Revolving Loans and the Revolving Commitments in effect on the Restatement Date.

(h) <u>Terms of Incremental Loans</u>. The Incremental Term Loans provided pursuant to a Term Commitment Increase shall, for purposes of prepayments, be treated substantially the same as any previously funded Term Loans and shall have the same terms as such previously funded Term Loans, except as may be mutually agreed among the Borrower, the Administrative Agent and the Required Lenders (not

to be unreasonably withheld or delayed); <u>provided</u> that, in any case, (x) no Incremental Term Loan shall have a final maturity date that is earlier than the Term Loan Maturity Date, (y) the amortization schedule relating to any Incremental Term Loan provided pursuant to a Term Commitment Increase shall not have a weighted average life to maturity that is shorter than the remaining weighted average life to maturity of any previously funded Term Loan, and (z) to the extent the initial yield (including any original issue discount or similar yield-related discounts, deductions or payments but excluding any customary arrangement or commitment fees payable to the Administrative Agent) applicable to any Incremental Term Loan is higher than the initial yield applicable to such previously funded Term Loans (without giving effect to the application of any Default Rate), by more than 0.50%, the Borrower shall enter into an amendment to this Agreement to increase the Applicable Margin applicable to previously funded Term Loan is no more than 0.50% greater than the applicable margin related to such previously funded Term Loans (the "*MFN Protection*").

SECTION 3 LETTERS OF CREDIT

3.1 L/C Commitment

(a) Subject to the terms and conditions hereof, each Issuing Lender agrees to issue letters of credit (each, a "Letter of Credit" and, collectively, the "Letters of Credit") for the account of the Borrower on any Business Day during the Letter of Credit Availability Period in such form as may reasonably be approved from time to time by such Issuing Lender; provided that no Issuing Lender shall have any obligation to issue any Letter of Credit if, after giving effect to such issuance, either the L/C Exposure would exceed the Total L/C Commitments or the Available Revolving Commitments would be less than zero. Each Letter of Credit shall (i) be denominated in Dollars, Euros or Canadian Dollars, and (ii) expire no later than the earlier of (x) the first anniversary of its date of issuance and (y) the Letter of Credit Maturity Date, provided that any Letter of Credit with a one-year term may provide for the renewal thereof for additional one-year periods (which shall in no event extend beyond the date referred to in clause (y) above). For the avoidance of doubt, (i) no commercial letters of credit shall be issued by any Issuing Lender to any Person under this Agreement and (ii) the obligations of the Issuing Lender under Section 3 remain in effect regardless of the existence of the Suspension Period.

(b)

No Issuing Lender shall at any time be obligated to issue any Letter of Credit if:

(i) such issuance would conflict with, or cause such Issuing Lender or any L/C Lender to exceed any limits imposed by, any applicable Requirement of Law;

(ii) any order, judgment or decree of any Governmental Authority or arbitrator shall by its terms purport to enjoin or restrain such Issuing Lender from issuing, amending or reinstating such Letter of Credit, or any law, rule or regulation applicable to such Issuing Lender or any request, guideline or directive (whether or not having the force of law) from any Governmental Authority with jurisdiction over such Issuing Lender shall prohibit, or request that such Issuing Lender refrain from, the issuance, amendment, renewal or reinstatement of letters of credit generally or such Letter of Credit in particular or shall impose upon such Issuing Lender with respect to such Letter of Credit any restriction, reserve or capital requirement (for which such Issuing Lender is not otherwise compensated) not in effect on the Restatement Date, or shall impose upon such Issuing Lender any unreimbursed loss, cost or expense which was not applicable on the Restatement Date and which such Issuing Lender in good faith deems material to it;

(iii) such Issuing Lender has received written notice from any Lender, the

Administrative Agent or the Borrower, at least one Business Day prior to the requested date of issuance, amendment, renewal or reinstatement of such Letter of Credit, that one or more of the applicable conditions contained in <u>Section 5.2</u> shall not then be satisfied (which notice shall contain a description of any such condition asserted not to be satisfied);

(iv) any requested Letter of Credit is not in form and substance acceptable to such Issuing Lender, or the issuance, amendment or renewal of a Letter of Credit shall violate any applicable laws or regulations or any applicable policies of such Issuing Lender;

(v) such Letter of Credit contains any provisions providing for automatic reinstatement of the stated amount after any drawing thereunder;

(vi) except as otherwise agreed by the Administrative Agent and such Issuing Lender, such Letter of Credit is in an initial face amount less than the Dollar Equivalent of \$500,000; or

(vii) any Lender is at that time a Defaulting Lender, unless such Issuing Lender has entered into arrangements, including the delivery of Cash Collateral pursuant to <u>Section 3.10</u>, satisfactory to such Issuing Lender (in its sole discretion) with the Borrower or such Defaulting Lender to eliminate such Issuing Lender's actual or potential Fronting Exposure (after giving effect to <u>Section 2.22(a)(iv)</u>) with respect to the Defaulting Lender arising from either the Letter of Credit then proposed to be issued or such Letter of Credit and all other L/C Exposure as to which such Issuing Lender has actual or potential Fronting Exposure, as it may elect in its sole discretion.

3.2 Procedure for Issuance of Letters of Credit

. The Borrower may from time to time request that any Issuing Lender issue a Letter of Credit for the account of the Borrower by delivering to the applicable Issuing Lender at its address for notices specified herein an Application therefor, completed to the satisfaction of the applicable Issuing Lender, and such other certificates, documents and other papers and information as the applicable Issuing Lender may request. Upon receipt of any Application, the applicable Issuing Lender will process such Application and the certificates, documents and other papers and information delivered to it in connection therewith in accordance with its customary procedures and shall promptly issue the Letter of Credit requested thereby (but in no event shall any Issuing Lender be required to issue any Letter of Credit earlier than three Business Days after its receipt of the Application therefor and all such other certificates, documents and other papers and information relating thereto) by issuing the original of such Letter of Credit to the beneficiary thereof or as otherwise may be agreed to by the applicable Issuing Lender shall promptly furnish to the Administrative Agent, which shall in turn promptly furnish to the Lenders, notice of the issuance (or amendment, renewal or extension) of each Letter of Credit (including the amount thereof).

3.3 Fees and Other Charges

(a) The Borrower agrees to pay, in Dollars, with respect to each Existing Letter of Credit and each outstanding Letter of Credit issued for the account of (or at the request of) the Borrower, (i) a fronting fee of 0.125% per annum on the Dollar Equivalent of the daily amount available to be drawn under each such Letter of Credit to the applicable Issuing Lender for its own account (a "Letter of Credit Fronting Fee"), (ii) a letter of credit fee equal to the Applicable Margin relating to Letters of Credit <u>multiplied</u> by the Dollar Equivalent of the daily amount available to be drawn under each such Letter of Credit on the drawable amount of such Letter of Credit to the Administrative Agent for the ratable account of the L/C Lenders (determined in accordance with their respective L/C Percentages) (a "Letter of Credit Fee"), and (iii) each Issuing Lender's standard and reasonable fees with respect to the issuance, amendment, renewal or extension of any Letter of Credit issued for the account of (or at the request of) the Borrower or

processing of drawings thereunder (the fees in this clause (iii), collectively, the "*Issuing Lender Fees*"). The Issuing Lender Fees shall be paid when required by the applicable Issuing Lender, and the Letter of Credit Fronting Fee and the Letter of Credit Fee shall be payable quarterly in arrears on the last Business Day of March, June, September and December of each year and on the Letter of Credit Maturity Date (each, an "*L/C Fee Payment Date*") after the issuance date of such Letter of Credit. All Letter of Credit Fronting Fees and Letter of Credit Fees shall be computed on the basis of the actual number of days elapsed in a year of 360 days.

(b) In addition to the foregoing fees, the Borrower shall pay or reimburse each Issuing Lender, in Dollars, for the Dollar Equivalent of such normal and customary costs and expenses as are incurred or charged by such Issuing Lender in issuing, negotiating, effecting payment under, amending or otherwise administering any Letter of Credit.

(c) The Borrower shall furnish to the applicable Issuing Lender and the Administrative Agent such other documents and information pertaining to any requested Letter of Credit issuance, amendment or renewal, including any L/C-Related Documents, as such Issuing Lender or the Administrative Agent may require. This Agreement shall control in the event of any conflict with any L/C-Related Document (other than any Letter of Credit).

(d) Any Letter of Credit Fees otherwise payable for the account of a Defaulting Lender with respect to any Letter of Credit as to which such Defaulting Lender has not provided Cash Collateral satisfactory to the applicable Issuing Lender pursuant to Section 3.10 shall be payable, to the maximum extent permitted by applicable law, in accordance with Section 2.21(a)(iii) (C).

(e) All fees payable pursuant to this <u>Section 3.3</u> shall be fully-earned on the date paid and shall not be refundable for any reason.

3.4 L/C Participations; Existing Letters of Credit

(a) L/C Participations. Each Issuing Lender irrevocably agrees to grant and hereby grants to each L/C Lender, and, to induce such Issuing Lender to issue Letters of Credit, each L/C Lender irrevocably agrees to accept and purchase and hereby accepts and purchases from such Issuing Lender, on the terms and conditions set forth below, for such L/C Lender's own account and risk an undivided interest equal to such L/C Lender's L/C Percentage in such Issuing Lender's obligations and rights under and in respect of each Letter of Credit and the amount of each draft paid by such Issuing Lender thereunder. Each L/C Lender agrees with such Issuing Lender that, if a draft is paid under any Letter of Credit for which such Issuing Lender is not reimbursed in full by the Borrower pursuant to Section 3.5(a), such L/C Lender's L/C Percentage of the amount of such draft, or any part thereof, that is not so reimbursed. Each L/C Lender's obligation to pay such amount shall be absolute and unconditional and shall not be affected by any circumstance, including (i) any setoff, counterclaim, recoupment, defense or other right that such L/C Lender may have against such Issuing Lender, the Borrower or any other Person for any reason whatsoever, (ii) the occurrence of a Default or an Event of Default or the failure to satisfy any of the other conditions specified in Section 5.2, (iii) any adverse change in the condition (financial or otherwise) of the Borrower, (iv) any breach of this Agreement or any other Loan Document by the Borrower, any other Loan Party or any other L/C Lender, or (v) any other circumstance, happening or event whatsoever, whether or not similar to any of the foregoing.

(b) <u>Existing Letters of Credit</u>. On and after the Restatement Date, each Existing Letter of Credit shall be deemed for all purposes, including for purposes of the fees to be collected pursuant to <u>Sections 3.3(a)</u> and (b), reimbursement of costs and expenses to the extent provided herein and for purposes

US-DOCS\109358599.12

of being secured by the Collateral, a Letter of Credit outstanding under this Agreement and entitled to the benefits of this Agreement and the other Loan Documents, and shall be governed by the applications and agreements pertaining thereto and by this Agreement (which shall control in the event of a conflict).

3.5 Reimbursement

(a) If any Issuing Lender shall make any L/C Disbursement in respect of a Letter of Credit, such Issuing Lender shall notify the Borrower and the Administrative Agent thereof and the Borrower shall pay or cause to be paid to such Issuing Lender an amount equal to the Dollar Equivalent of the entire amount of such L/C Disbursement not later than (i) the immediately following Business Day if such Issuing Lender issues such notice before 10:00 A.M. Pacific time on the date of such L/C Disbursement, or (ii) on the second following Business Day if such Issuing Lender issues such notice at or after 10:00 A.M. Pacific time on the date of such L/C Disbursement. Each such payment shall be made to such Issuing Lender at its address for notices referred to herein in Dollars and in immediately available funds.

If any Issuing Lender shall not have received from the Borrower the payment that it is (b) required to make pursuant to Section 3.5(a) with respect to a Letter of Credit within the time specified in such Section, such Issuing Lender will promptly notify the Administrative Agent of the L/C Disbursement and the Administrative Agent will promptly notify each L/C Lender of such L/C Disbursement and its L/C Percentage thereof, and each L/C Lender shall pay to such Issuing Lender upon demand in Dollars at such Issuing Lender's address for notices specified herein an amount equal to such L/C Lender's L/C Percentage of the Dollar Amount of such L/C Disbursement (and the Administrative Agent may apply Cash Collateral provided for this purpose) and upon such payment pursuant to this paragraph to reimburse such Issuing Lender for any L/C Disbursement, the Borrower shall be required to reimburse the L/C Lenders for such payments (including interest accrued thereon from the date of such payment until the date of such reimbursement at the rate applicable to Revolving Loans that are ABR Loans plus 2% per annum) on demand; provided that if at the time of and after giving effect to such payment by the L/C Lenders, the conditions to borrowings and Revolving Loan Conversions set forth in Section 5.2 are satisfied, the Borrower may, by written notice to the Administrative Agent certifying that such conditions are satisfied and that all interest owing under this paragraph has been paid, request that such payments by the L/C Lenders be converted into Revolving Loans (a "Revolving Loan Conversion"), in which case, if such conditions are in fact satisfied, the L/C Lenders shall be deemed to have extended, and the Borrower shall be deemed to have accepted, a Revolving Loan in the aggregate principal amount of the Dollar Equivalent of such payment without further action on the part of any party, and the Total L/C Commitments shall be permanently reduced by such amount; any amount so paid pursuant to this paragraph shall, on and after the payment date thereof, be deemed to be Revolving Loans for all purposes hereunder; provided that such Issuing Lender, at its option, may effectuate a Revolving Loan Conversion regardless of whether the conditions to borrowings and Revolving Loan Conversions set forth in Section 5.2 are satisfied.

3.6 Obligations Absolute

. The Borrower's obligations under this <u>Section 3</u> shall be absolute and unconditional under any and all circumstances and irrespective of any setoff, counterclaim or defense to payment that the Borrower may have or have had against any Issuing Lender, any beneficiary of a Letter of Credit or any other Person. The Borrower also agrees with the Issuing Lenders that the Issuing Lenders shall not be responsible for, and the Borrower's obligations hereunder shall not be affected by, among other things, the validity or genuineness of documents or of any endorsements thereon, even though such documents shall in fact prove to be invalid, fraudulent or forged, or any dispute between or among the Borrower and any beneficiary of any Letter of Credit or any other party to which such Letter of Credit may be transferred or any claims whatsoever of the Borrower against any beneficiary of such Letter of Credit or any such transferee. No Issuing Lender shall be liable for any error, omission, interruption or delay in transmission, dispatch or delivery of any message or advice, however transmitted, in connection with any

Letter of Credit, except for errors or omissions found by a final and nonappealable decision of a court of competent jurisdiction to have resulted from the gross negligence or willful misconduct of such Issuing Lender. The Borrower agrees that any action taken or omitted by any Issuing Lender under or in connection with any Letter of Credit or the related drafts or documents, if done in the absence of gross negligence or willful misconduct, shall be binding on the Borrower and shall not result in any liability of such Issuing Lender to the Borrower.

In addition to amounts payable as elsewhere provided in the Agreement, the Borrower hereby agrees to pay and to protect, indemnify, and save each Issuing Lender harmless from and against any and all claims, demands, liabilities, damages, losses, costs, charges and expenses (including reasonable attorneys' fees and allocated costs of internal counsel) that such Issuing Lender may incur or be subject to as a consequence, direct or indirect, of (a) the issuance of any Letter of Credit, or (b) the failure of any Issuing Lender or of any L/C Lender to honor a demand for payment under any Letter of Credit thereof as a result of any act or omission, whether rightful or wrongful, of any present or future de jure or de facto government or Governmental Authority, in each case other than to the extent solely as a result of the gross negligence or willful misconduct of such Issuing Lender or such L/C Lender (as finally determined by a court of competent jurisdiction).

3.7 Letter of Credit Payments

. If any draft shall be presented for payment under any Letter of Credit, the applicable Issuing Lender shall promptly notify the Borrower and the Administrative Agent of the date and the Dollar, Canadian Dollar, or Euro, as applicable, amount thereof. The responsibility of any Issuing Lender to the Borrower in connection with any draft presented for payment under any Letter of Credit shall, in addition to any payment obligation expressly provided for in such Letter of Credit, be limited to determining that the documents (including each draft) delivered under such Letter of Credit in connection with such presentment are substantially in conformity with such Letter of Credit.

3.8 Applications

. To the extent that any provision of any Application related to any Letter of Credit is inconsistent with the provisions of this <u>Section 3</u> shall apply.

3.9 Interim Interest

. If any Issuing Lender shall make any L/C Disbursement in respect of a Letter of Credit, then, unless either the Borrower shall have reimbursed such L/C Disbursement in full within the time period specified in <u>Section 3.5(a)</u> or the L/C Lenders shall have reimbursed such L/C Disbursement in full on such date as provided in <u>Section 3.5(b)</u>, in each case the unpaid amount thereof shall bear interest for the account of such Issuing Lender, for each day from and including the date of such L/C Disbursement to but excluding the earlier of the date of payment by the Borrower, at the rate per annum that would apply to such amount if such amount were a Revolving Loan that is an ABR Loan; <u>provided</u> that the provisions of <u>Section 2.13(c)</u> shall be applicable to any such amounts not paid when due.

3.10 Cash Collateral

(a) <u>Certain Credit Support Events</u>. Upon the request of the Administrative Agent or any Issuing Lender (i) if such Issuing Lender has honored any full or partial drawing request under any Letter of Credit and such drawing has resulted in an L/C Advance by all the L/C Lenders that is not reimbursed by the Borrower or converted into a Revolving Loan pursuant to <u>Section 3.5(b)</u>, or (ii) if, as of the Letter of Credit Maturity Date, any L/C Exposure for any reason remains outstanding, the Borrower shall, in each case, promptly Cash Collateralize the then effective L/C Exposure in an amount equal to 105% of such L/C Exposure.

At any time that there shall exist a Defaulting Lender, within one Business Day following

US DOCS\109358599.12

the request of the Administrative Agent or the applicable Issuing Lender (with a copy to the Administrative Agent), the Borrower shall deliver to the Administrative Agent Cash Collateral in an amount sufficient to cover 105% of the Fronting Exposure relating to Letters of Credit (after giving effect to <u>Section 2.22(a)(iv)</u> and any Cash Collateral provided by such Defaulting Lender).

(b) <u>Grant of Security Interest</u>. All Cash Collateral (other than credit support not constituting funds subject to deposit) shall be maintained in blocked, non-interest bearing deposit accounts with the Administrative Agent. The Borrower, and to the extent provided by any Lender or Defaulting Lender, such Lender or Defaulting Lender, hereby grants to (and subjects to the control of) the Administrative Agent, for the benefit of the Administrative Agent, the Issuing Lenders and the L/C Lenders, and agrees to maintain, a first priority security interest and Lien in all such Cash Collateral and in all proceeds thereof, as security for the Obligations to which such Cash Collateral may be applied pursuant to <u>Section 3.10(c)</u>. If at any time the Administrative Agent determines that Cash Collateral is subject to any right or claim of any Person other than the Administrative Agent or any Issuing Lender as herein provided, or that the total amount of such Cash Collateral is less than 105% of the applicable L/C Exposure, Fronting Exposure and other Obligations secured thereby, the Borrower or the relevant Lender or Defaulting Lender, as applicable, will, promptly upon demand by the Administrative Agent, pay or provide to the Administrative Agent additional Cash Collateral in an amount sufficient to eliminate such deficiency (after giving effect to any Cash Collateral provided by such Defaulting Lender).

(c) <u>Application</u>. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Agreement, Cash Collateral provided under any of this <u>Section 3.10</u>, <u>Section 2.22</u> or otherwise in respect of Letters of Credit shall be held and applied to the satisfaction of the specific L/C Exposure, obligations to fund participations therein (including, as to Cash Collateral provided by a Defaulting Lender, any interest accrued on such obligation) and other obligations for which the Cash Collateral was so provided, prior to any other application of such property as may otherwise be provided for herein.

(d) <u>Termination of Requirement</u>. Cash Collateral (or the appropriate portion thereof) provided to reduce Fronting Exposure in respect of Letters of Credit or other Obligations shall no longer be required to be held as Cash Collateral pursuant to this <u>Section 3.10</u> following (i) the elimination of the applicable Fronting Exposure and other Obligations giving rise thereto (including by the termination of the Defaulting Lender status of the applicable Lender), or (ii) a determination by the Administrative Agent that there exists excess Cash Collateral; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, (A) that Cash Collateral furnished by or on behalf of a Loan Party shall not be released during the continuance of an Event of Default <u>or during the Suspension Period</u>, and (B) that, subject to <u>Section 2.22</u>, the Person providing such Cash Collateral and the Issuing Lenders may agree that such Cash Collateral shall not be released but instead shall be held to support future anticipated Fronting Exposure or other obligations, and <u>provided further</u>, that to the extent that such Cash Collateral was provided by the Borrower or any other Loan Party, such Cash Collateral shall remain subject to any security interest and Lien granted pursuant to the Loan Documents or any applicable Bank Services Agreement or FX Contract.

3.11 Additional Issuing Lenders

. The Borrower may, at any time and from time to time with the consent of the Administrative Agent (which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed) and such Lender or Lenders, as applicable, designate one or more additional Lenders to act as a Letter of Credit issuing bank under the terms of this Agreement. Any Lender designated as a Letter of Credit issuing bank pursuant to this paragraph shall be deemed to be an "*Issuing Lender*" (in addition to being a Lender) in respect of Letters of Credit issued or to be issued by such Lender, and, with respect to such Letters of Credit, such term shall thereafter apply to the other Issuing Lenders and such Lender.

3.12 Resignation of the Issuing Lender

. Any Issuing Lender may resign at any time by giving at least 30 days' prior written notice to the Administrative Agent, the Lenders and the Borrower. Subject

to the next succeeding paragraph, upon the acceptance of any appointment as an Issuing Lender hereunder by a Lender that shall agree to serve as successor Issuing Lender, such successor shall succeed to and become vested with all the interests, rights and obligations of the retiring Issuing Lender and the retiring Issuing Lender shall be discharged from its obligations to issue additional Letters of Credit hereunder without affecting its rights and obligations with respect to Letters of Credit previously issued by it. At the time such resignation shall become effective, the Borrower shall pay all accrued and unpaid fees pursuant to <u>Section 3.3</u>. The acceptance of any appointment as an Issuing Lender hereunder by a successor Lender shall be evidenced by an agreement entered into by such successor Lender shall have all the rights and obligations of the previous Issuing Lender under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents (other than with respect to Letters of Credit issued by such retiring Issuing Lender, or to such successor and all previous Issuing Lenders, as the context shall require. After the resignation of an Issuing Lender hereunder, the retiring Issuing Lender shall remain a party hereto and shall continue to have all the rights and obligations of an Issuing Lender under this Agreement and the rights and obligations of an Issuing Lender under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents to the term "Issuing Lenders, as the context shall require. After the resignation of an Issuing Lender under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents with respect to Letters of Credit issued by it prior to such resignation, but shall not be required to issue additional Letters of Credit or to extend, renew or increase any existing Letter of Credit (including, for the avoidance of doubt, any Existing Letters of Credit).

3.13 Applicability of ISP

. Unless otherwise expressly agreed by any Issuing Lender and the Borrower when a Letter of Credit is issued (including pursuant to any such agreement applicable to any Existing Letter of Credit) and subject to applicable laws, the Letters of Credit shall be governed by and subject to the rules of the ISP.

3.14 Notices. Each Issuing Lender shall furnish to the Administrative Agent, from time to time, within a reasonable time after written request by the Administrative Agent, a summary report on the status of the Letters of Credit issued by such Issuing Lender, including the outstanding amount of each such Letter of Credit, since the date of the most recent notice delivered pursuant to this <u>Section 3.14</u>, any amendment to or increase or decrease in the outstanding amount of any Letters of Credit issued by such Issuing Lender, any Letters of Credit issued by such Issuing Lender since the date of the most recent notice delivered pursuant to this <u>Section 3.14</u> and such other information as may be reasonably requested by the Administrative Agent.

SECTION 4 REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES

To induce the Administrative Agent and the Lenders to enter into this Agreement, to make any requested Loans on the Restatement Date and to make Loans and to issue the Letters of Credit thereafter, the Borrower hereby represents and warrants to the Administrative Agent and each Lender, as to itself, each of its Subsidiaries and each other Loan Party, as applicable, that:

4.1 Financial Condition

(a) The Pro Forma Financial Statements have been prepared giving effect (as if such events had occurred as of the last day of the fiscal quarter of the Borrower ended March 31, 2019) to the consummation of the Transactions. The Pro Forma Financial Statements have been prepared based on the best information available to the Borrower as of the date thereof, and present fairly in all material respects on a Pro Forma Basis the estimated and projected consolidated financial position of Borrower and its

US-DOCS\109358599.12

Subsidiaries as of March 31, 2019, assuming that the events specified in the preceding sentence had actually occurred at such date.

The Annual Financial Statements of the Borrower and the Target, reported on by and accompanied by an unqualified report from KPMG LLP or another nationally recognized accounting firm, present fairly in all material respects the consolidated financial condition of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries or the Target and its Subsidiaries as at such date (other than any qualifications as may be required as a result of (x) an actual or prospective default or event of default with respect to a financial covenant under this Agreement and the definitive documentation governing any material Indebtedness (including the financial covenants set forth in Section 7.1) or (y) the impending maturity of any material Indebtedness), and the consolidated results of its operations and consolidated cash flows for the respective fiscal year then ended. The Interim Financial Statements present fairly in all material respects the consolidated financial condition of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries as at such dates, and the consolidated results of its operations and its consolidated cash flows for the periods then ended (subject to the absence of footnotes and normal year-end audit adjustments). All such financial statements, including the related schedules and notes thereto and all financial statements delivered by the Borrower to the Administrative Agent pursuant to Section 6.1 have been prepared in accordance with GAAP applied consistently throughout the periods involved (except as approved by the aforementioned firm of accountants and disclosed therein). None of any Group Member had, as of the Restatement Date, any material Guarantee Obligations, contingent liabilities and liabilities for taxes, or any long-term leases or unusual forward or long-term commitments, including any interest rate or foreign currency swap or exchange transaction or other obligation in respect of derivatives, that, to the extent required to be shown in accordance with GAAP, are not reflected in the most recent financial statements referred to in this paragraph. During the period from March 31, 2019 to and including the Restatement Date, there has been no Disposition by any Group Member of any material part of its business or property, except with respect to the Acquisition.

4.2 No Change

. Since the date of the Acquisition Agreement, there has been no development or event that has had or could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

4.3 Existence; Compliance with Law

. Each Loan Party (a) is duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of the jurisdiction of its organization or incorporation, as applicable, (b) has the power and authority, and the legal right, to own and operate its material property, to lease the property it operates as lessee and to conduct the business in which it is currently engaged, (c) is duly qualified as a foreign corporation or other organization and in good standing under the laws of each jurisdiction where the failure to be so qualified could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect, and (d) is in material compliance with all Requirements of Law except in such instances in which (i) such Requirement of Law is being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings diligently conducted and the prosecution of such contest could not reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect, or (ii) the failure to comply therewith, either individually or in the aggregate, could not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

4.4 Power, Authorization; Enforceable Obligations

. Each Loan Party and Enterasys has the power and authority, and the legal right, to make, deliver and perform the Loan Documents to which it is a party and, in the case of the Borrower, to obtain extensions of credit hereunder. Each Loan Party and Enterasys has taken all necessary organizational action to authorize the execution, delivery and performance of the Loan Documents to which it is a party and, in the case of the Borrower, to authorize the extensions of credit on the terms and conditions of this Agreement. No Governmental Approval or consent or authorization of, filing with, notice to or other act by or in respect of, any other Person is required in connection with the extensions of credit hereunder or in connection with the execution, delivery, performance, validity or enforceability of this Agreement or any of the Loan Documents, except (i) Governmental Approvals, consents, authorizations, filings and notices described in Part A of

<u>Schedule 4.4</u>, which Governmental Approvals, consents, authorizations, filings and notices have been obtained or made and are in full force and effect, (ii) the filings referred to in <u>Section 4.19</u>, (iii) Governmental Approvals described in Part B of <u>Schedule 4.4</u>, and (iv) any approvals, consents, exemptions, authorizations or other actions, notices or filings, the failure of which to obtain or make could not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect. Each Loan Document has been duly executed and delivered on behalf of each Loan Party party thereto or Enterasys, as applicable. This Agreement constitutes, and each other Loan Document constitutes or, upon execution will constitute, a legal, valid and binding obligation of each Loan Party party thereto or Enterasys, as applicable, in accordance with its terms, except as enforceability may be limited by applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium or similar laws affecting the enforcement of creditors' rights generally and by general equitable principles and principles of good faith and fair dealing (whether enforcement is sought by proceedings in equity or at law).

4.5 No Legal Bar

. The execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement and the other Loan Documents, the issuance of Letters of Credit, consummation of the Transactions, the borrowings hereunder and the use of the proceeds thereof will not violate any material Requirement of Law (except as set forth in <u>Schedule 4.5</u> but including any Operating Document of any Loan Party and Enterasys) or any material Contractual Obligation of any Loan Party or Enterasys and will not result in, or require, the creation or imposition of any Lien on any of their respective properties or revenues pursuant to any material Requirement of Law or any such material Contractual Obligation (other than the Liens created by the Security Documents). No Requirement of Law or Contractual Obligation applicable to the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect. Neither the absence of obtaining the Governmental Approvals described in Part B of <u>Schedule 4.4</u>, nor any violation of any of the Requirements of Law referenced in <u>Schedule 4.5</u>, could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

4.6 Litigation

. No litigation, investigation or proceeding of or before any arbitrator or Governmental Authority is pending or, to the knowledge of the Borrower, threatened by or against any Group Member or against any of their respective properties or revenues (a) with respect to any of the Loan Documents or any of the Transactions contemplated hereby or thereby, or (b) except as specifically described in <u>Schedule 4.6</u>, that could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect. There has been no adverse change in the status or financial effect on any Group Member of the matters described in <u>Schedule 4.6</u>.

4.7 No Default

. No Group Member is in default under or with respect to any of its Contractual Obligations in any respect that could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect. No Default or Event of Default has occurred and is continuing, nor shall either result from the making of a requested credit extension.

4.8 Ownership of Property; Liens; Investments

. Each Group Member has title in fee simple to, or a valid leasehold interest in, all of its real property, and good title to, or a valid leasehold interest in, all of its other material property, and none of such property is subject to any Lien except as permitted by <u>Section 7.3</u>. No Loan Party owns any Investment except as permitted by <u>Section 7.7</u>. No Loan Party owns any fee interest in real estate as of the date hereof. Section 10 of the Collateral Information Certificate sets forth a complete and accurate list of all leases of real property under which any Loan Party is the lessee as of the date hereof.

4.9 Intellectual Property

. Each Group Member owns, or is licensed to use, all material Intellectual Property necessary for the conduct of its business as currently conducted. No claim has been asserted and is pending by any Person challenging or questioning any Group Member's use of any Intellectual Property or the validity or effectiveness of any such Group Member's Intellectual Property, nor

does the Borrower know of any valid basis for any such claim, unless such claim could not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect. To the knowledge of the Loan Parties, the use of Intellectual Property by each Group Member, and the conduct of such Group Member's business, as currently conducted, does not infringe on or otherwise violate the rights of any Person, unless such infringement could not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect, and, to the knowledge of the Borrower, there are no claims pending or threatened to such effect.

4.10 Taxes

. Each Group Member has filed or caused to be filed all Federal, all income and all other material state and other tax returns that are required to be filed by it and has paid all material taxes shown to be due and payable by it on said returns or on any material assessments made against it or any of its property and all other material taxes, fees or other charges imposed on it or any of its property by any Governmental Authority (other than any the amount or validity of which are currently being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings and with respect to which reserves in conformity with GAAP have been provided on the books of the relevant Group Member); no material tax Lien has been filed against any Group Member (other than Liens permitted by <u>Section 7.3(a)</u>), and, to the knowledge of the Borrower, no material claim is being asserted, with respect to any such tax, fee or other charge.

4.11 Federal Regulations

. No part of the proceeds of any Loans, and no other extensions of credit hereunder, will be used (a) for "buying" or "carrying" any "margin stock" within the respective meanings of each of the quoted terms under Regulation U as now and from time to time hereafter in effect for any purpose that violates the provisions of the Regulations of the Board or (b) for any purpose that violates the provisions of the Regulations of the Board or (b) for any purpose that violates the provisions of the Regulations of the Board. If requested by any Lender or the Administrative Agent, the Borrower will furnish to the Administrative Agent and each Lender a statement to the foregoing effect in conformity with the requirements of FR Form G-3 or FR Form U-1, as applicable, referred to in Regulation U.

4.12 Labor Matters

. Except as, in the aggregate, could not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect: (a) there are no strikes or other labor disputes against any Group Member pending or, to the knowledge of the Borrower, threatened; (b) hours worked by and payment made to employees of each Group Member have not been in violation of the Fair Labor Standards Act or any other applicable Requirement of Law dealing with such matters; and (c) all payments due from any Group Member on account of employee health and welfare insurance have been paid or accrued as a liability on the books of the relevant Group Member.

4.13 ERISA

(a) . (a) Except as, in the aggregate, could not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect:

(i) Each Loan Party and each of its respective ERISA Affiliates are in compliance in all material respects with all applicable provisions and requirements of ERISA with respect to each Pension Plan, and have performed all their obligations under each Pension Plan;

(ii) no ERISA Event has occurred or is reasonably expected to occur;

(iii) each Loan Party and each of its respective ERISA Affiliates has met all applicable requirements under the ERISA Funding Rules with respect to each Pension Plan, and no waiver of the minimum funding standards under the ERISA Funding Rules has been applied for or obtained;

(iv) as of the most recent valuation date for any Pension Plan, the funding target attainment percentage (as defined in Section 430(d)(2) of the Code) is at least 60%, and no Loan Party nor any of its respective ERISA Affiliates knows of any facts or circumstances that could reasonably

US-DOCS\109358599.12

be expected to cause the funding target attainment percentage to fall below 60% as of the most recent valuation date;

(v) as of the most recent valuation date for any Pension Plan, there are no unfunded benefit liabilities (as defined in Section 4001(a)(18) of ERISA) with respect to any Pension Plans;

(vi) the execution and delivery of this Agreement and the consummation of the Transactions contemplated hereunder will not involve any transaction that is subject to the prohibitions of Section 406 of ERISA or in connection with which taxes could be imposed pursuant to Section 4975(c)(1)(A)-(D) of the Code; and

(b) (i) no Loan Party is nor will any such Loan Party be a "plan" within the meaning of Section 4975(e) of the Code; (ii) the respective assets of the Loan Parties do not and will not constitute "plan assets" within the meaning of the United States Department of Labor Regulations set forth in 29 C.F.R. §2510.3-101, as modified by Section 3(42) of ERISA of one or more Benefit Plans, provided, that no Loan Party makes any representation as to any assets received by any Loan Party from any Lender pursuant to the Loans, the Letters of Credit or the Commitments; (iii) no Loan Party is nor will any such Loan Party be a "governmental plan" within the meaning of Section 3(32) of ERISA; and (iv) transactions by or with any Loan Party are not and will not be subject to state statutes applicable to such Loan Party regulating investments of fiduciaries with respect to governmental plans.

4.14 Investment Company Act; Other Regulations

. No Loan Party is an "investment company," or a company "controlled" by an "investment company", within the meaning of the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended. Except as set forth in <u>Schedule 4.5</u>, no such Loan Party is subject to regulation under any Requirement of Law (other than Regulation X of the Board), including the Federal Power Act, that may limit its ability to incur Indebtedness or that may otherwise render all or any portion of the Obligations unenforceable.

4.15 Subsidiaries

. As of the date hereof, (a) <u>Schedule 4.15</u> sets forth the name and jurisdiction of organization of the Borrower and each Subsidiary of the Borrower and, as to each such Subsidiary, the percentage of each class of Capital Stock owned by any Loan Party or Enterasys, and (b) there are no outstanding subscriptions, options, warrants, calls, rights or other agreements or commitments (other than stock options granted to employees or directors and directors' qualifying shares) of any nature relating to any Capital Stock of the Borrower or any such Subsidiary of the Borrower, except as may be created by the Loan Documents and except as are disclosed on <u>Schedule 4.15</u>.

4.16 Use of Proceeds

. The proceeds of the Term Loans and the Revolving Loans shall be used (a) on the Restatement Date, to finance the Acquisition and the Refinancing, (b) to finance Permitted Acquisitions from and after the Restatement Date, (c) to pay related fees and expenses in connection with each of the foregoing, and (d) for general corporate purposes. All or a portion of the proceeds of the Revolving Loans, Swingline Loans and the Letters of Credit, shall be used for general corporate purposes.

4.17 Environmental Matters

. Except as, in the aggregate, could not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect:

(a) Except as disclosed on <u>Schedule 4.17</u>, the facilities and properties owned, leased or operated by any Group Member (the "*Properties*") do not contain, and, to the knowledge of the Borrower, have not previously contained, any Materials of Environmental Concern in amounts or concentrations or under circumstances that constitute or have constituted a violation of, or could give rise to liability under, any Environmental Law;

(b) no Group Member has received or is aware of any notice of violation, alleged violation, non-compliance, liability or potential liability regarding environmental matters or compliance with Environmental Laws with regard to any of the Properties or the business operated by any Group Member (the "*Business*"), nor does the Borrower have knowledge or reason to believe that any such notice will be received or is being threatened;

(c) no Group Member has transported or disposed of Materials of Environmental Concern from the Properties in violation of, or in a manner or to a location that could give rise to liability under, any Environmental Law, nor has any Group Member generated, treated, stored or disposed of Materials of Environmental Concern at, on or under any of the Properties in violation of, or in a manner that could give rise to liability under, any applicable Environmental Law;

(d) no judicial proceeding or governmental or administrative action is pending or, to the knowledge of the Borrower, threatened, under any Environmental Law to which any Group Member is or will be named as a party with respect to the Properties or the Business, nor are there any consent decrees or other decrees, consent orders, administrative orders or other orders, or other administrative or judicial requirements outstanding under any Environmental Law with respect to the Properties or the Business;

(e) there has been no release or threat of release of Materials of Environmental Concern at or from the Properties arising from or related to the operations of any Group Member or otherwise in connection with the Business, in violation of or in amounts or in a manner that could give rise to liability under Environmental Laws;

(f) the Properties and all operations of the Group Members at the Properties are in compliance, and have in the last five years been in compliance, with all applicable Environmental Laws, and except as disclosed on <u>Schedule 4.17</u>, to the knowledge of the Borrower, there is no contamination at, under or about the Properties or violation of any Environmental Law with respect to the Properties or the Business; and

(g) no Group Member has assumed any liability of any other Person under Environmental Laws.

4.18 Accuracy of Information, Etc.

No written statement or information contained in this Agreement, any other Loan Document or any other document, certificate or statement furnished by or on behalf of any Loan Party or Enterasys to the Administrative Agent or the Lenders, or any of them, for use in connection with the Transactions contemplated by this Agreement or the other Loan Documents, contained as of the date such statement, information, document or certificate was so furnished when taken as a whole, any untrue statement of a material fact or omitted to state a material fact necessary to make the statements contained herein or therein not misleading in any material respect. The projections and *pro forma* financial information contained in the materials referenced above are based upon good faith estimates and assumptions believed by the Borrower to be reasonable at the time made, it being recognized by the Lenders that such financial information may differ from the projected results set forth therein by a material amount. There is no fact known to any Loan Party or Enterasys that could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect that has not been expressly disclosed herein, in the other Loan Documents or in any other documents, certificates and statements furnished to the Administrative Agent and the Lenders for use in connection with the Transactions contemplated hereby and by the other Loan Documents.

4.19 Security Documents

. Subject to the terms of <u>Sections 5.1</u> and <u>5.3</u>, the Security Documents are effective to create in favor of the Administrative Agent, for the ratable benefit of the Secured Parties, a

legal, valid and enforceable security interest in the Collateral described therein and the proceeds thereof. In the case of the Pledged Stock, if any, described in the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement that are securities represented by stock certificates or otherwise constituting certificated securities within the meaning of Section 8-102(a)(15) of the New York UCC or the corresponding code or statute of any other applicable jurisdiction ("*Certificated Securities*"), when certificates representing such Pledged Stock are delivered to the Administrative Agent, and, in the case of the other Collateral constituting personal property described in the Security Documents, when financing statements and other filings specified on <u>Schedule 4.19(a)</u> in appropriate form are filed in the offices specified on <u>Schedule 4.19(a)</u>, the Administrative Agent, for the benefit of the Secured Parties, shall have a fully perfected Lien on, and security interest in, all right, title and interest of the Loan Parties and Enterasys in such Collateral and the proceeds thereof, as security for the Obligations, in each case prior and superior in right to any other Person (except, in the case of Collateral other than Pledged Stock, Liens permitted by <u>Section 7.3</u>).

4.20 Solvency

. The Borrower, taken individually, and the Loan Parties, taken as a whole, are, and after giving effect to, as applicable, the consummation of the Transactions and the incurrence of all Indebtedness, Obligations and obligations being incurred in connection herewith and therewith, will be and will continue to be, Solvent.

4.21 Designated Senior Indebtedness

. The Loan Documents and all of the Obligations have been deemed "Designated Senior Indebtedness" or a similar concept thereto, if applicable, for purposes of any other Indebtedness of the Loan Parties.

4.22 Insurance

. All insurance maintained by the Loan Parties is in full force and effect, all premiums have been duly paid, no Loan Party has received notice of violation or cancellation thereof, and there exists no default under any requirement of such insurance. Each Loan Party maintains, with financially sound and reputable insurance companies, insurance on all its property (and also with respect to its foreign receivables) in at least such amounts and against at least such risks (but including in any event public liability and product liability) as are usually insured against in the same general area by companies engaged in the same or a similar business.

4.23 No Casualty

. No Loan Party has received any notice of, nor does any Loan Party have any knowledge of, the occurrence or pendency or contemplation of any Casualty Event affecting all or any material portion of its property.

4.24 **OFAC**

. No Loan Party, nor, to the knowledge of any Responsible Officer of any Loan Party, any Related Party, (i) is currently the subject of any Sanctions, (ii) is located, organized or residing in any Designated Jurisdiction, or (iii) is or has been (within the previous five years) engaged in any transaction with any Person who is now or was then the subject of Sanctions or who is located, organized or residing in any Designated Jurisdiction. No Loan, nor the proceeds from any Loan, has been used, directly or, to the knowledge of any Responsible Officer of the Borrower, indirectly, to lend, contribute, provide or has otherwise made available to fund any activity or business in any Designated Jurisdiction or to fund any activity or business of any Person located, organized or residing in any Designated Jurisdiction or who is the subject of any Sanctions, or in any other manner that will result in any violation by any Person (including any Lender, any Lead Arranger, the Administrative Agent, any Issuing Lender or the Swing Line Lender) of Sanctions.

4.25 Anti-Corruption Laws

. The Borrower and its Subsidiaries have conducted their businesses in compliance with applicable anti-corruption laws and have instituted and maintained policies and procedures designed to promote and achieve compliance with such laws.

4.26 EEA Financial Institution

. No Loan Party is an EEA Financial Institution or a Covered Entity.

4.27 Beneficial Ownership Certification

. To the extent delivered, the information included in the Beneficial Ownership Certification most recently delivered to each Lender is true and correct in all respects.

SECTION 5 CONDITIONS PRECEDENT

5.1 Conditions to Effectiveness of this Agreement

. The effectiveness of this Agreement and the obligation of each Lender to make its extension of credit hereunder on the Restatement Date shall be subject to the satisfaction or waiver, prior to or concurrently with the making of each such extension of credit on the Restatement Date, of the following conditions precedent:

(a) <u>This Agreement</u>. The Administrative Agent shall have received in form and substance satisfactory to the Administrative Agent, this Agreement, executed and delivered by the Borrower;

(b) <u>Specified Acquisition Agreement Representations and Specified Representations</u>. The Specified Acquisition Agreement Representations and the Specified Representations shall be true and correct in all material respects (except in the case of any Specified Acquisition Agreement Representation or Specified Representation which expressly relates to a given date or period, such representation and warranty shall be true and correct in all material respects as of the respective date or for the respective period, as the case may be); provided that to the extent that any of the Specified Representations are qualified by or subject to a "material adverse effect", "material adverse change" or similar term or qualification, the definition thereof shall be a Company Material Adverse Effect (as defined in the Acquisition Agreement) for purposes of any such representations and warranties made or deemed made on, or as of, the Restatement Date (or any date prior thereto).

(c) <u>Secretary's Certificates; Certified Operating Documents; Good Standing Certificates</u>. The Administrative Agent shall have received a certificate of each Loan Party and Enterasys, dated the Restatement Date and executed by the Secretary, managing member or equivalent officer of such Person, substantially in the form of <u>Exhibit C</u>, with appropriate insertions and attachments, including (i) the Operating Documents of such Person (and, for the avoidance of doubt, the certificate of incorporation (or equivalent) of the applicable Person shall be certified by the Governmental Authority of the respective jurisdiction in which such Person is organized), (ii) in the case of the Borrower, the relevant board resolutions or written consents adopted by the Borrower for purposes of authorizing the Borrower to enter into and perform the Loan Documents, (iii) the names, titles, incumbency and signature specimens of those representatives of such Person who have been authorized by such resolutions and/or written consents to execute Loan Documents on behalf of such Person and (iv) a good standing certificate for such Person certified as of a recent date by the appropriate Governmental Authority of its respective jurisdiction of organization.

(d) <u>Responsible Officer's Certificate</u>. The Administrative Agent shall have received a certificate signed by a Responsible Officer of the Borrower, dated as of the Restatement Date and in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent, certifying that the conditions set forth

US-DOCS\109358599.12

clauses (b), (j) and (m) of this Section 5.1 have been satisfied.

(e)

Collateral Matters.

(i) <u>Lien Searches</u>. The Administrative Agent shall have received the results of recent lien searches in each jurisdiction where any Loan Party or Enterasys was formed or organized, and such searches shall reveal no liens on any of the assets of such Person except for Liens permitted by <u>Section 7.3</u> or liens to be discharged on or prior to the Restatement Date (which liens shall be discharged pursuant to documentation reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent).

(ii) <u>Pledged Stock; Stock Powers; Pledged Notes</u>. Subject to the last paragraph of this clause (e) and <u>Section 5.3</u>, to the extent required to be delivered pursuant to the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement or the Enterasys Pledge Agreement, the Administrative Agent shall have received original versions of (A) any certificates representing equity interests (that do not constitute Excluded Assets), together with an undated stock power or other instrument of transfer for each such certificate executed in blank by a duly authorized officer of the applicable Loan Party or Enterasys, and (B) each promissory note (if any) (that does not constitute an Excluded Asset), endorsed (without recourse) in blank (or accompanied by an executed transfer form in blank) by the applicable Loan Party.

(iii) <u>Filings, Registrations, Recordings, Agreements, Etc.</u> To the extent not having been made prior to the Restatement Date or, as applicable, delivered to the Administrative Agent prior to the Restatement Date, each document (including any UCC financing statements, landlord access agreements and/or bailee waivers) required by the Loan Documents or under applicable law or reasonably requested by the Administrative Agent to be filed, executed, registered or recorded to create in favor of the Administrative Agent (for the ratable benefit of the Secured Parties) a perfected Lien on any Collateral (and not Excluded Assets) as of the Restatement Date, prior and superior in right and priority to any Lien in such Collateral held by any other Person (other than with respect to Liens expressly permitted by <u>Section 7.3</u>), shall have been executed (if applicable) and delivered to the Administrative Agent in proper form for filing, registration or recordation.

Notwithstanding the foregoing or anything to the contrary, to the extent any security interest in the Collateral or any deliverable related to the perfection of security interests in the Collateral (other than any Collateral the security interest in which may be perfected by the filing of a UCC financing statement, USPTO filings or the possession of stock certificates of any Material Domestic Subsidiary (to the extent, with respect to the Target Loan Parties, such stock certificates are received from the Target on or prior to the Restatement Date)) is not or cannot be provided and/or perfected on the Restatement Date (1) without undue burden or expense or (2) after the Borrower's use of commercially reasonable efforts to do so, then the provision and/or perfection of such security interests or deliverable shall not constitute a condition precedent to the obligation of each Lender to make its extension of credit on the Restatement Date but shall be required to be delivered after the Restatement Date pursuant to arrangements and timing to be mutually agreed by the Administrative Agent and the Borrower (but in any event no earlier than 90 days after Restatement Date or such longer period as may be agreed by the Administrative Agent in its reasonable discretion).

(f) <u>The Refinancing and Lien Release Documents</u>. Prior to or substantially concurrently with the initial credit extension on the Restatement Date, all indebtedness under that certain Credit Agreement, dated as of February 18, 2016, among the Target, the lenders party thereto and Silicon Valley Bank, as administrative agent (as amended, restated, amended and restated, supplemented or modified through the Restatement) (other than Existing Letters of Credit that have been deemed issued hereunder) shall have been paid in full, and all commitments, security interests, and guarantees in

US-DOCS\109358599.12

connection therewith have been terminated and released, or mechanics reasonably acceptable to the Administrative Agent for such termination or release shall have been agreed (the "*Refinancing*").

(g) <u>Insurance</u>. Subject to <u>Section 5.3</u> and the last paragraph of <u>clause (e)</u> above, the Administrative Agent shall have received, after giving effect to the consummation of the Transactions and to the extent not having been delivered to the Administrative Agent previously, insurance certificates satisfying the requirements of <u>Section 6.5</u> hereof and Section 5.2(b) of the Guaranty and Collateral Agreement.

(h) <u>Fees</u>. The Lenders and the Administrative Agent shall have received all fees required to be paid on or prior to the Restatement Date pursuant to the Commitment Letter and the Fee Letter and reasonable and documented out-of-pocket expenses required to be paid on the Restatement Date pursuant to the Commitment Letter, to the extent invoiced at least three (3) Business Days prior to the Restatement Date. All such amounts will be paid with proceeds of Loans made on the Restatement Date and will be reflected in the Flow of Funds Agreement.

(i) <u>Legal Opinions</u>. The Administrative Agent shall have received a customary legal opinion of Latham & Watkins LLP, as counsel for the Borrower.

(j) <u>Consummation of Acquisition</u>. Substantially concurrently with the funding of the Initial Term Loans, the Acquisition shall be consummated, in all material respects, in accordance with the terms of the Acquisition Agreement, but without giving effect to any amendments, waivers or consents that are materially adverse to the interests of the Lead Arrangers and the Lenders (in their capacities as such) without the consent of the Lead Arrangers and the Lenders, such consent not to be unreasonably withheld, delayed or conditioned (it being understood and agreed that (a) any reduction in the purchase price of, or consideration for, the Acquisition under the Acquisition Agreement of less than 10% shall not be deemed materially adverse to the interests of the Lenders or the Lead Arrangers, (b) any increase in the purchase price of, or consideration for, the Acquisition under the Acquisition Agreement or balance sheet cash and (c) any supplement, amendment, modification, waiver or consent that includes any modifications to the definition of Company Material Adverse Effect (as defined in the Acquisition Agreement) shall be deemed to be materially adverse to the interests of the Lead Arrangers and the Lenders); <u>provided</u>, that the Lead Arrangers and the Lenders shall be deemed to have consented to any amendments, waivers or consents to the extent the Lead Arrangers or the Lenders do not object in writing thereto within three (3) Business Days of receipt of notice thereof.

(k) <u>Borrowing Notices</u>. The Administrative Agent shall have received, (i) in respect of the Initial Term Loans to be made on the Restatement Date, a completed Notice of Borrowing executed by the Borrower and otherwise complying with the requirements of <u>Section 2.2</u>, and (ii) in respect of any Revolving Loans to be made on the Restatement Date, a completed Notice of Borrowing executed by the Borrower and otherwise complying with the requirements of <u>Section 2.5</u>.

(l) <u>Restatement Date Solvency Certificate</u>. The Administrative Agent shall have received a Restatement Date Solvency Certificate from the chief financial officer or treasurer of the Borrower, substantially in the form of Exhibit C to the Commitment Letter.

(m) <u>No Material Adverse Effect</u>. There shall not have occurred and be continuing since the date of the Acquisition Agreement any event or condition that has had or that could be reasonably expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Material Adverse Effect.

Patriot Act, etc. The Administrative Agent and each Lender shall have received,

US-DOCS\109358599.12

(n)

at least three (3) Business Days prior to the Restatement Date, all documentation and other information required by regulatory authorities under applicable "*know your customer*" and anti-money laundering rules and regulations, including without limitation the Patriot Act, in each case to the extent requested of the Borrower at least fifteen (15) Business Days prior to the Restatement Date.

(o) <u>Beneficial Ownership Certification</u>. At least three (3) Business Days prior to the Restatement Date, the Borrower, if it qualifies as a "legal entity customer" under the Beneficial Ownership Regulation, shall have delivered to each Lender a Beneficial Ownership Certification in relation to Borrower, to the extent requested of the Borrower at least fifteen (15) Business Days prior to the Restatement Date.

For purposes of determining compliance with the conditions specified in this <u>Section 5.1</u>, each Lender that has executed this Agreement (whether or not on the Restatement Date or pursuant to an Addendum and an Assignment and Assumption) and made Loans to the Borrower on the Restatement Date or thereafter shall be deemed to have consented to, approved or accepted or to be satisfied with, each document or other matter either sent (or made available) by the Administrative Agent to such Lender for consent, approval, acceptance or satisfaction, or required thereunder to be consented to or approved by or acceptable or satisfactory to such Lender, unless an officer of the Administrative Agent responsible for the Transactions contemplated by the Loan Documents shall have received notice from such Lender prior to the Restatement Date specifying such Lender's objection thereto and either such objection shall not have been withdrawn by notice to the Administrative Agent to that effect on or prior to the Restatement Date or, if any extension of credit on the Restatement Date such Lender's Revolving Percentage or Term Percentage, as the case may be, of such requested extension of credit.

5.2 Conditions to Each Extension of Credit

. The agreement of each Lender to make any extension of credit requested to be made by it hereunder on any date (including its Loans disbursed on the Restatement Date (except with respect to clause (a) and (d)) but excluding (x) any Revolving Loan Conversion, (y) any conversion of a Eurodollar Loan into an ABR Loan pursuant to <u>Section 2.11(a)</u> and (z) any continuation of Loans pursuant to <u>Section 2.11(b)</u>) is subject to the satisfaction of the following conditions precedent:

(a) <u>Representations and Warranties</u>. Each of the representations and warranties made by each Loan Party and Enterasys in or pursuant to any Loan Document (i) that is qualified by materiality shall be true and correct, and (ii) that is not qualified by materiality, shall be true and correct in all material respects, in each case, on and as of such date as if made on and as of such date, except to the extent any such representation and warranty expressly relates to an earlier date, in which case such representation and warranty shall have been true and correct in all material respects, as required, as of such earlier date.

(b) <u>Availability</u>. With respect to any requests for any Revolving Extensions of Credit, after giving effect to such Revolving Extension of Credit, the availability and borrowing limitations specified in <u>Section 2.4</u> shall be complied with.

(c) <u>Notice of Borrowing</u>. The Administrative Agent shall have received a Notice of Borrowing in connection with any such request for extension of credit which complies with the requirements hereof.

(d) <u>No Default</u>. No Default or Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing as of or on such date or after giving effect to the extensions of credit requested to be made on such date.

(e) Suspension Period. If the Suspension Period is in effect, (i) with respect to any borrowing of Revolving Loans the conditions for such borrowing set forth in the second paragraph of Section 2.5 will be satisfied after giving effect to such borrowing, and (ii) with respect to any borrowing of Swingline Loans the conditions for such borrowing set forth in the second paragraph of Section 2.6 will be satisfied after giving effect to such borrowing.

Each borrowing by and issuance of a Letter of Credit on behalf of the Borrower hereunder and each Revolving Loan Conversion (excluding (x) any Revolving Loan Conversion, (y) any conversion of a Eurodollar Loan into an ABR Loan pursuant to Section 2.11(a) and (z) any continuation of Loans pursuant to Section 2.11(b)) shall constitute a representation and warranty by the Borrower as of the date of such extension of credit, Revolving Loan Conversion or conversion, as applicable, that the conditions contained in this Section 5.2 have been satisfied.

5.3 Post-Closing Conditions Subsequent

. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary set forth in this Agreement, the Borrower agrees to deliver to the Administrative Agent, on behalf of the Lenders, the documents set forth on Schedule 5.3, in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent, and/or take the actions set forth on Schedule 5.3, in a manner reasonably acceptable to the Administrative Agent, on or before the deadlines set forth on Schedule 5.3 (as such deadlines may be extended by the Administrative Agent in its reasonable discretion). To the extent there is any conflict between the provisions of any Loan Document and Schedule 5.3, the provisions of Schedule 5.3 shall control. To the extent any representation and warranty contained herein or in any other Loan Document would not be true or any provision of any covenant contained herein or in any other Loan Document would be breached because the foregoing actions were not taken on the Restatement Date, the respective representation and warranty shall be required to be true and correct in all material respects and the respective covenant complied with at the time the respective action is taken (or was required to be taken) in accordance with this Section 5.3 (and the corresponding Schedule 5.3).

SECTION 6 AFFIRMATIVE COVENANTS

The Borrower hereby agrees that, at all times prior to the Discharge of Obligations, the Borrower shall, and, where applicable, shall cause each of its Subsidiaries to:

6.1 Financial Statements

. Furnish to the Administrative Agent, with sufficient copies for distribution to each Lender:

(a) **as Annual Financial Reporting.** As soon as available, but in any event within (i) 90 days after the end of each fiscal year of the Borrower or, (ii) if the Borrower is a publicly traded company and has been granted an extension by the SEC with respect to any fiscal year of the Borrower permitting the late filing by the Borrower of any annual report on form 10-K, the earlier of (x) 120 days after the end of such fiscal year of the Borrower and (y) the last day of such extension period, a copy of the audited consolidated balance sheet of the Borrower and its consolidated Subsidiaries as at the end of such fiscal year and the related audited consolidated statements of income and of cash flows for such fiscal year, setting forth in each case in comparative form the figures for the previous year, reported on without a "going concern" or like qualification or exception, or qualification arising out of the scope of the audit (other than any qualifications as may be required as a result of (x) an actual or prospective default or event of default with respect to a financial covenant under this Agreement and the definitive documentation governing any material Indebtedness (including the financial covenants set forth in <u>Section 7.1</u>) or (y) the impending maturity of any material Indebtedness), by KPMG LLP or other independent certified public accountants of nationally recognized standing;

US-DOCS\109358599.12

asQuarterly Financial Reporting. As soon as available, but in any event within (i) 45 (b) days after the end of each of the first three fiscal quarterly periods of each fiscal year of the Borrower (commencing with the fiscal quarter ended September 30, 2019) and, with respect to the reports described in clauses (B) and (C) below, 45 days after the end of each fiscal quarterly period of each fiscal year of the Borrower occurring during the Suspension Period or, (ii) if the Borrower is a publicly traded company and has been granted an extension by the SEC with respect to any fiscal quarter of the Borrower permitting the late filing by the Borrower of any quarterly report on form 10-Q, the earlier of (x) 60 days after the end of such fiscal quarter of the Borrower and (y) the last day of such extension period, (A) the unaudited consolidated balance sheet of the Borrower and its consolidated Subsidiaries as at the end of such fiscal quarter and the related unaudited consolidated statements of income and of cash flows for such fiscal quarter and the portion of the fiscal year through the end of such fiscal quarter, setting forth in each case in comparative form the figures for the previous year, certified by a Responsible Officer as being fairly stated in all material respects (subject to normal year-end audit adjustments);, (B) an unaudited report showing the consolidated net revenues (determined in accordance with GAAP) of the Borrower and its consolidated Subsidiaries arising from or attributable to the sale of products and services for such fiscal quarter (excluding revenues arising from or attributable to any unusual or extraordinary transactions of any kind), and (C) an unaudited report showing (x) Consolidated EBITDA for the four fiscal quarter period ending on the last day of such fiscal quarter and (y) Consolidated EBITDA for, as applicable, the one fiscal quarter period ending June 30, 2020, the two fiscal quarter period ending September 30, 2020, the three fiscal quarter period ending December 31, 2020 and the four fiscal quarter period ending March 31, 2021 (in each case, in respect of the period ending on such date); and

(c) Monthly Financial Reporting During Suspension Period. During the Suspension Period, as soon as available, but in any event within (i) ten (10) Business Days after the last day of each calendar month occurring during the Suspension Period (other than the third calendar month of each fiscal quarter) and (ii) fifteen (15) Business Days after the last day of the third calendar month of each fiscal quarter (except that the items referred to in clause (B) and (C) below shall be furnished within ten (10) Business Days after last day of such third calendar month), each of the following: (A) the unaudited consolidated balance sheet of the Borrower and its consolidated Subsidiaries as at the end of such calendar month and the related unaudited consolidated statements of income and of cash flows for such calendar month and the portion of the fiscal year through the end of such calendar month, certified by a Responsible Officer as being fairly stated in all material respects (subject to normal year-end audit adjustments); (B) an unaudited report showing the aggregate amount of Worldwide Cash of the Borrower and its consolidated Subsidiaries as of the close of business on the last day of such calendar month; and (C) with respect to each of the calendar months ending April 30, 2020 and the two-month period ending May 31, 2020 (in each case excluding revenues arising from or attributable to any unusual or extraordinary transactions of any kind).

All such financial statements shall be complete and correct in all material respects and shall be prepared in reasonable detail and in accordance with GAAP applied (except as approved by such accountants or officer, as the case may be, and disclosed in reasonable detail therein) consistently throughout the periods reflected therein and with prior periods.

Additionally, documents required to be delivered pursuant to this <u>Section 6.1</u> and <u>Section 6.2(e)</u> (to the extent any such documents are included in materials otherwise filed with the SEC) may be

delivered electronically and if so, shall be deemed to have been delivered on the date on which the Borrower posts such documents, or provides a link thereto, either: (i) on the Borrower's website on the Internet at the website address listed in <u>Section 10.2</u>; or (ii) when such documents are posted electronically on the Borrower's behalf on an internet or intranet website to which each Lender and the Administrative Agent has access (whether a commercial, third-party website or whether sponsored by the Administrative Agent), if any; <u>provided</u> that: (A) the Borrower shall deliver paper copies of such documents to the Administrative Agent or any Lender upon its request to the Borrower to deliver such paper copies until written request to cease delivering paper copies is given by the Administrative Agent or such Lender; and (B) the Borrower shall notify (which may be by facsimile or electronic mail) the Administrative Agent and each Lender of the posting of any such documents and provide to the Administrative Agent by email electronic versions (i.e. soft copies) of such documents. The Administrative Agent shall have no obligation to request the delivery of or to maintain paper copies of the documents referred to above, and in any event shall have no responsibility to monitor compliance by the Borrower with any such request by a Lender for delivery, and each Lender shall be solely responsible for requesting delivery to it or maintaining its copies of such documents.

6.2 Certificates; Reports; Other Information

. Furnish to the Administrative Agent, for distribution to each Lender:

(a) concurrently with the delivery of any financial statements pursuant to <u>Section 6.1</u>, and with respect to the last day of the applicable fiscal quarter or year to which such financial statements relate, a reasonably detailed report (in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent) that details the respective amounts of cash, Cash Equivalents and Investments held as of such date by each Subsidiary of the Borrower that is not a Loan Party as of such date;

concurrently with the delivery of any financial statements required to be delivered (b) pursuant to Section 6.1, (A) a certificate of a Responsible Officer stating that, to the best of such Responsible Officer's knowledge, each Loan Party and Enterasys during such period has observed or performed all of its covenants and other agreements, and satisfied every condition contained in this Agreement and the other Loan Documents to which it is a party to be observed, performed or satisfied by it, and that such Responsible Officer has obtained no knowledge of any Default or Event of Default except as specified in such certificate and (B) a Compliance Certificate (1) containing all information and calculations necessary for determining compliance by each Group Member with the provisions of this Agreement referred to therein as of the last day of the applicable fiscal quarter or fiscal year of the Borrower (other than compliance with Sections 7.1(a) and 7.1(b) with respect to the fiscal quarter ending March 31, 2020), as the case may be, and (2) to the extent not previously disclosed to the Administrative Agent, containing, (i) as applicable, a description of any change in the jurisdiction of organization of any Loan Party or Enterasys and a list of any Intellectual Property, Chattel Paper (as defined in the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement), Commercial Tort Claim (as defined in the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement) and Letter-of-Credit Rights (as defined in the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement) issued to or acquired by any Loan Party since the date of the most recent Compliance Certificate delivered pursuant to this Section 6.2(b)(B) and (ii) a description of each event, condition or circumstance during the last fiscal quarter or fiscal year covered by such Compliance Certificate requiring a mandatory prepayment under <u>Section 2.10(c)</u> (to the extent notice of such event has not been previously furnished to the Administrative Agent);

(c) as soon as available, and in any event no later than 75 days after the end of each fiscal year of the Borrower (commencing with the fiscal year of the Borrower beginning on July 1, 2019), a detailed consolidated budget for the following fiscal year (including a projected consolidated balance

US-DOCS\109358599.12

sheet of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries as of the end of each fiscal quarter of such fiscal year, the related consolidated statements of projected cash flow, projected changes in financial position and projected income and a description of the underlying assumptions applicable thereto), and, as soon as available, significant revisions, if any, of such budget and projections with respect to such fiscal year (collectively, the "*Projections*"), which Projections shall in each case be accompanied by a certificate of a Responsible Officer of the Borrower stating that such Projections are based on reasonable estimates, information and assumptions and that such Responsible Officer has no reason to believe that such Projections are incorrect or misleading in any material respect (it being recognized by the Administrative Agent and the Lenders that any projections and forecasts provided by the Borrower are based on good faith estimates and assumptions believed by the Borrower to be reasonable as of the date of delivery of the applicable projections or assumptions and that actual results during the period or periods covered by any such projections and forecasts may differ from projected or forecasted results);

(d) promptly, and in any event within ten Business Days after receipt thereof by any Loan Party or any Subsidiary thereof, copies of each notice or other correspondence received from the SEC (or comparable agency in any applicable non-U.S. jurisdiction) concerning any investigation or possible investigation or other inquiry by such agency regarding financial or other operational results of any Loan Party or any Subsidiary thereof (other than routine comment letters from the staff of the SEC relating to the Borrower's filings with the SEC) if, and only to the extent that such Loan Party or Subsidiary may provide such information in accordance with any applicable Requirements of Law;

(e) within five days after the same are sent, copies of each annual report, proxy or financial statement or other material report that the Borrower sends to the holders of any class of the Borrower's debt securities having an aggregate principal amount in excess of \$7,500,000 or public equity securities and, within five days after the same are filed, copies of all annual, regular, periodic and special reports and registration statements which the Borrower may file with the SEC under Section 13 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act, or with any national securities exchange, and not otherwise required to be delivered to the Administrative Agent pursuant hereto;

(f) within five days after the same are sent or received, copies of all material correspondence, material reports, material documents and other material filings with any Governmental Authority (i) regarding any non-compliance with or any failure to maintain any Governmental Approvals or Requirements of Law applicable to any Loan Party or Enterasys, or (ii) that could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect;

(g) concurrently with the delivery of the financial statements referred to in <u>Section 6.1(a)</u>, a report of a reputable insurance broker with respect to the insurance coverage required to be maintained pursuant to <u>Section 6.5</u> and the terms of the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement, together with any supplemental reports with respect thereto which the Administrative Agent may reasonably request;

(h) by no later than three days prior to the effectiveness thereof, copies of substantially final drafts of any proposed amendment, supplement, waiver or other modification with respect to any Blue Angel Asset Acquisition Document;

(i) promptly, such additional financial and other information as the Administrative Agent or any Lender may from time to time reasonably request; and

(j) promptly following any request therefor, information and documentation reasonably requested in writing by the Administrative Agent or any Lender for purposes of compliance with applicable "know your customer" and antimoney-laundering rules and regulations, including the Patriot Act and the Beneficial Ownership Regulation.

US-DOCS\109358599.12

(a) Pay, discharge or otherwise satisfy at or before maturity or before they become delinquent, as the case may be, all its material obligations (including all material Taxes and material Other Taxes imposed by law on an applicable Loan Party and Enterasys) of whatever nature, except where the amount or validity thereof is currently being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings and reserves in conformity with GAAP with respect thereto have been provided on the books of the relevant Group Member.

File or cause to be filed all Federal, all income and all other material state and other material

(b) tax returns that are required to be filed.

6.4 Maintenance of Existence; Compliance

. (a)(i) Preserve, renew and keep in full force and effect its organizational existence, and (ii) take all reasonable action to maintain or obtain all Governmental Approvals and all other rights, privileges and franchises necessary or desirable in the normal conduct of such Group Member's business or necessary for the performance by such Group Member of its Obligations under any Loan Document, except, in each case, as otherwise permitted by Section 7.4 and except, in the case of clause (ii) above, to the extent that a failure to do so could not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect; (b) comply with all Contractual Obligations (including with respect to leasehold interests of the Borrower or any such Subsidiary) and Requirements of Law except to the extent that a failure to comply therewith could not, in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect; and (c) comply with all Governmental Approvals, and any term, condition, rule, filing or fee obligation, or other requirement related thereto, except to the extent that a failure to do so could not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect; and (d) use commercially reasonable efforts to obtain the Governmental Approvals described in Part B of Schedule 4.4 within 30 days after the Restatement Date. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, and except as could not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect, the Borrower shall, and shall cause each of its Subsidiaries to: (1) maintain each Pension Plan in compliance in all respects with the applicable provisions of ERISA, the Code or other Federal or state law; (2) cause each Pension Plan to maintain its gualified status under Section 401(a) of the Code; (3) make all required contributions to any Pension Plan; (4) not become a party to any Multiemployer Plan; (5) ensure that all liabilities under each Pension Plan are either (x) funded to at least the minimum level required by law or, if higher, to the level required by the terms governing such Pension Plan; (y) insured with a reputable insurance company; or (z) provided for or recognized in the financial statements most recently delivered to the Administrative Agent and the Lenders pursuant hereto; and (6) ensure that the contributions or premium payments to or in respect of each Pension Plan are and continue to be promptly paid at no less than the rates required under the rules of such Pension Plan and in accordance with the most recent actuarial advice received in relation to such Pension Plan and applicable law.

6.5 Maintenance of Property; Insurance

(a) Keep all material property useful and necessary in its respective business in good working order and condition, ordinary wear and tear excepted;

(b) maintain with financially sound and reputable insurance companies insurance on all of the property of the Borrower or such Subsidiary, as applicable, in at least such amounts and against at least such risks (but including in any event public liability and product liability) as are usually insured against in the same general area by companies engaged in the same or a similar business. Without limiting the foregoing, (i) within 30 days after the first date on which the Collateral includes any improved real property of any Loan Party that is located in an area identified by the Federal Emergency Management Agency or any successor thereto as an area having special flood hazards pursuant to the National Flood

Insurance Reform Act of 1994 or (ii) if any Mortgaged Property is at any time located in an area identified by the Federal Emergency Management Agency (or any successor agency) as a special flood hazard area with respect to which flood insurance has been made available under the National Flood Insurance Act of 1968 (as now or hereafter in effect or successor act thereto), then the Borrower shall, and shall cause each other Loan Party, to (x) maintain, if available, fully paid flood hazard insurance on all such improved real property of such Loan Party that constitutes Collateral, on such terms and in such amounts as are required by the National Flood Insurance Reform Act of 1994 or as otherwise required by the Administrative Agent, (y) furnish to the Administrative Agent evidence of the renewal of (and payment of renewal premiums in respect of) all such policies prior to the expiration or lapse thereof, and (z) furnish to the Administrative Agent prompt written notice of any redesignation of any such improved real property into or out of a special flood hazard area.

(c) (i) continue to use each of its respective material Trademarks in a manner sufficient to maintain such material Trademark in full force free from any claim of abandonment for non-use, (ii) maintain generally as in the past the quality of products and services offered under each such material Trademark, (iii) use each such material Trademark with the appropriate notice of registration and all other notices and legends required by applicable Requirements of Law, (iv) not adopt or use any mark which is confusingly similar or a colorable imitation of any such material Trademark, and (v) not (and not knowingly permit any licensee or sublicensee thereof to) do any act or knowingly omit to do any act whereby any such material Trademark may become invalidated or impaired in any way that could reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect on such Group Member;

(d) ensure that none of its respective material Patents could reasonably be expected to become forfeited, abandoned or dedicated to the public;

(e) (i) ensure that none of its respective material Copyrights could reasonably be expected to become invalidated or otherwise materially impaired, and (ii) ensure that no material portion of such material Copyrights falls into the public domain;

(f) ensure that none of its respective material Intellectual Property infringes the Intellectual Property rights of any other Person;

(g) notify the Administrative Agent promptly if it knows, or has reason to know, that any application or registration relating to any of its respective material Intellectual Property may become forfeited, abandoned or dedicated to the public, or of any material adverse determination or development (including, without limitation, the institution of, or any such determination or development in, any proceeding in the United States Patent and Trademark Office, the United States Copyright Office or any court or tribunal in any country) regarding such Group Member's ownership of, or the validity of, any material Intellectual Property or such Group Member's right to register the same or to own and maintain the same;

(h) take all reasonable and necessary steps, including, without limitation, in any proceeding before the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office, the U.S. Copyright Office or any similar office or agency in any other country or any political subdivision thereof, to maintain and pursue each material application (and to obtain the relevant registration) and to maintain each registration of its respective material U.S. Intellectual Property, including filing of applications for renewal, affidavits of use and affidavits of incontestability; and

(i) in the event that any of its respective material Intellectual Property is infringed, misappropriated or diluted by a third party, take such actions as such Group Member shall reasonably deem appropriate under the circumstances to protect such Intellectual Property.

US-DOCS\109358599.12

6.6

Inspection of Property; Books and Records; Discussions

. With respect to each Loan Party, (a) keep proper books of records and account in which full, true and correct entries in conformity with GAAP (consistently applied as in effect from time to time) and all Requirements of Law shall be made of all dealings and transactions in relation to its business and activities, and (b) permit representatives and independent contractors of (and reasonably selected by) the Administrative Agent or, as applicable, any Lender to visit and inspect any of the respective properties of the Loan Parties (provided that, with respect to any leased properties, such inspection shall not violate the terms of the applicable lease), and examine and make abstracts from any of their respective books and records at any reasonable time (during normal business hours and, so long as no Event of Default has occurred and is continuing, upon reasonable advance notice to such Loan Parties with officers, directors and employees of the Loan Parties and with their independent certified public accountants; provided that (i) such inspections shall not be undertaken more frequently than once per year, unless an Event of Default has occurred and is continuing, in which case such inspections and audits may occur as often as the Administrative Agent shall reasonably determine is necessary, and (ii) the scope of any such inspection which is undertaken at any time during which an Event of Default does not exist shall be subject to the Borrower's reasonable review and discretion.

6.7 Notices

. Promptly after a Responsible Officer of the Borrower, any other Loan Party or Enterasys, or any other officer or employee of the Borrower responsible for administering any of the Loan Documents or monitoring compliance with any of the provisions thereof, in any such case, obtains knowledge thereof, notify the Administrative Agent in writing of:

(a) the occurrence of any Default or Event of Default;

(b) any (i) default or event of default under any Contractual Obligation of any Group Member that, if not cured or if adversely determined, as the case may be, could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect; and (ii) litigation, investigation or proceeding that may exist at any time between any Group Member and any Governmental Authority that, if not cured or if adversely determined, as the case may be, could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect;

(c) any litigation or proceeding affecting any Group Member (i) in which the amount involved is \$7,500,000 or more and not covered by insurance, (ii) in which injunctive or similar relief is sought against any Group Member, or (iii) which relates to any Loan Document;

(d) (i) promptly after the Borrower has knowledge or becomes aware of the occurrence of any of the following events affecting any Loan Party or any of its respective ERISA Affiliates (but in no event more than ten days after any such event), the occurrence of any of the following events, and shall provide the Administrative Agent with a copy of any notice with respect to such event that may be required to be filed with a Governmental Authority and any notice delivered by a Governmental Authority to the Borrower or any of its ERISA Affiliates with respect to such event, if such event could reasonably be expected to result in liability in excess of \$7,500,000 of any Loan Party or any of their respective ERISA Affiliates: (A) an ERISA Event, (B) the adoption of any new Pension Plan by the Borrower or any ERISA Affiliate, (C) the adoption of any amendment to a Pension Plan, if such amendment will result in a material increase in benefits or unfunded benefit liabilities (as defined in Section 4001(a)(18) of ERISA), or (D) the commencement of contributions by the Borrower or any ERISA Affiliate to any Pension Plan that is subject to Title IV of ERISA or Section 412 of the Code;

(ii) upon the reasonable request of the Administrative Agent after the giving, sending or filing thereof, or the receipt thereof, copies of each Schedule B (Actuarial Information) to the annual report (Form 5500 Series) filed by Loan Party or any of its respective ERISA Affiliates with the IRS

US-DOCS\109358599.12

with respect to each Pension Plan; and

(iii) promptly after the receipt thereof by any Loan Party or any of its respective ERISA Affiliates, all notices from a Multiemployer Plan sponsor concerning an ERISA Event that could reasonably be expected to result in a liability in excess of \$7,500,000 of any Loan Party or any of its respective ERISA Affiliates;

(e) (i) any Asset Sale undertaken by any Group Member, and (ii) any incurrence by any Group Member of any Indebtedness (other than Indebtedness constituting Loans) in a principal amount equaling or exceeding \$2,500,000;

(f) Party or Enterasys; and	any material change in accounting policies or financial reporting practices by any Loan
(g) Adverse Effect.	any development or event that has had or could reasonably be expected to have a Material

Each notice pursuant to this <u>Section 6.7</u> shall be accompanied by a statement of a Responsible Officer of the Borrower setting forth details of the occurrence referred to therein and stating what action the relevant Group Member proposes to take with respect thereto.

6.8 Environmental Laws

(a) Comply in all material respects with, and ensure compliance in all material respects by all tenants and subtenants, if any, with, all applicable Environmental Laws, and obtain and comply in all material respects with and maintain, and ensure that all tenants and subtenants obtain and comply in all material respects with, and maintain any and all licenses, approvals, notifications, registrations or permits required by, all applicable Environmental Laws.

(b) Except as could not reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect, conduct and complete all investigations, studies, sampling and testing, and all remedial, removal and other actions required under Environmental Laws and promptly comply in all material respects with all lawful orders and directives of all Governmental Authorities regarding Environmental Laws.

6.9 Operating Accounts

. Maintain, or cause to be maintained, the Borrower's and its Subsidiaries' primary domestic depository and operating accounts and securities accounts with any Lender or an Affiliate of any Lender.

6.10 Audits. At reasonable times, on five Business Days' prior notice (<u>provided</u> that no notice shall be required if an Event of Default has occurred and is continuing), the Administrative Agent, or its agents, shall have the right to inspect the Collateral and the right to audit and copy any and all of any Loan Party's books and records including ledgers, federal and state tax returns, records regarding assets or liabilities, the Collateral, business operations or financial condition, and all computer programs or storage or any equipment containing such information (<u>provided</u> that with respect to any leased property, such inspection shall not violate the terms of the applicable lease). The foregoing inspections and audits shall be at the Borrower's expense, and the charge therefor shall be \$1,000 per person per day (or such reasonably higher amount as shall represent the Administrative Agent's then-current standard charge for the same), plus reasonable out-of-pocket expenses. Such inspections and audits shall not be undertaken more frequently than once per year, unless an Event of Default has occurred and is continuing, in which case such inspections and audits shall occur as often as the Administrative Agent shall reasonably determine is necessary. In addition, the scope of any such inspection and any such audit, in any such case, which is

6.11 Additional Collateral, Etc.

(a) With respect to any property (to the extent included in the definition of Collateral and not constituting Excluded Assets) acquired after the Restatement Date by any Loan Party or Enterasys (other than (x) any property described in paragraph (b) or (c) below, and (y) any property subject to a Lien expressly permitted by <u>Section 7.3(g)</u>) as to which the Administrative Agent, for the ratable benefit of the Secured Parties, does not have a perfected Lien, promptly (i) execute and deliver to the Administrative Agent such amendments to the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement, the Enterasys Pledge Agreement or such other documents as the Administrative Agent, for the ratable benefit of the Secured Parties, a security interest in such property and (ii) take all actions necessary or advisable in the opinion of the Administrative Agent to grant to the Administrative Agent, for the ratable benefit of the Secured Parties, a security interest in such property and (ii) take all actions necessary or advisable in the opinion of the Administrative Agent to grant to the Administrative Agent, for the ratable benefit of the Secured Parties, a security interest and Lien in such property, including the filing of Uniform Commercial Code financing statements in such jurisdictions as may be required by the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement, the Enterasys Pledge Agreement or by law or as may be requested by the Administrative Agent.

With respect to any new direct or indirect Material Domestic Subsidiary of the Borrower (b) created or acquired after the Restatement Date (including any such Material Domestic Subsidiary acquired pursuant to a Permitted Acquisition, and including any Immaterial Subsidiary existing as of the Restatement Date which becomes a Material Domestic Subsidiary after the Restatement Date), promptly (i) execute and deliver to the Administrative Agent such amendments to the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement as the Administrative Agent reasonably deems necessary or advisable to grant to the Administrative Agent, for the ratable benefit of the Secured Parties, a perfected first priority security interest and Lien in the Capital Stock of such new Material Domestic Subsidiary that is owned directly or indirectly by the Borrower, (ii) deliver to the Administrative Agent such documents and instruments as may be reasonably required to grant, perfect, protect and ensure the priority of such security interest, including but not limited to, the certificates representing such Capital Stock, together with undated stock powers, in blank, executed and delivered by a duly authorized officer of the Borrower or any other applicable Loan Party, (iii) cause such new Material Domestic Subsidiary (A) to become a party to the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement as a Grantor and a Guarantor thereunder, (B) to take such actions as are necessary or advisable in the opinion of the Administrative Agent to grant to the Administrative Agent for the ratable benefit of the Secured Parties a perfected first priority security interest and Lien in the Collateral described in the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement, with respect to such new Material Domestic Subsidiary, including the filing of Uniform Commercial Code financing statements in such jurisdictions as may be required by the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement or by law or as may be requested by the Administrative Agent and (C) to deliver to the Administrative Agent a certificate of the secretary (or other equivalent officer) of such Material Domestic Subsidiary of the type described in Section 5.1(c), in form reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent, with appropriate insertions and attachments, and (iv) if requested by the Administrative Agent, deliver to the Administrative Agent legal opinions addressing such matters as the Administrative Agent may reasonably specify, which opinions shall be in form and substance, and from counsel, reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent.

(c) With respect to any new First Tier Foreign Subsidiary or any First Tier Foreign Subsidiary Holding Company, as applicable, created or acquired after the Restatement Date by any Loan Party or Enterasys, promptly (i) execute and deliver to the Administrative Agent such amendments to the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement or the Enterasys Pledge Agreement as the Administrative Agent reasonably deems necessary or advisable to grant to the Administrative Agent, for the ratable benefit of the

US DOCS\109358599.12

Secured Parties, a perfected first priority security interest and Lien in the Capital Stock of such new First Tier Foreign Subsidiary or First Tier Foreign Subsidiary Holding Company, as applicable, that is owned by any such Loan Party or Enterasys (<u>provided</u> that in no event shall more than 65% of the total outstanding voting Capital Stock of any such new First Tier Foreign Subsidiary (other than the Irish Guarantor) or First Tier Foreign Subsidiary Holding Company (other than the Irish Guarantor), as applicable, be required to be so pledged), (ii) deliver to the Administrative Agent the certificates representing such Capital Stock (if certificated), together with undated stock powers, in blank, executed and delivered by a duly authorized officer of the relevant Loan Party or Enterasys, and take such other action (including, as applicable, the delivery of any Foreign Pledge Documents reasonably requested by the Administrative Agent) as may be necessary or, in the opinion of the Administrative Agent, desirable to perfect the Administrative Agent's security interest therein, and (iii) if reasonably requested by the Administrative Agent, deliver to the Administrative Agent legal opinions relating to the matters described above, which opinions shall be in form and substance, and from counsel, reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent.

(d) Each Loan Party shall use commercially reasonable efforts to obtain a landlord's agreement or bailee letter, as applicable, from the lessor of its headquarters location and from the lessor of or the bailee related to any other location where in excess of \$750,000 of Collateral is stored or located, in each case, if requested by the Administrative Agent, which agreement or letter, in any such case, shall contain a waiver or subordination of all Liens or claims that the landlord or bailee may assert against the Collateral at that location, and shall otherwise be reasonably satisfactory in form and substance to the Administrative Agent. After the Restatement Date, no real property or warehouse space shall be leased by any Loan Party and no Inventory shall be shipped to a processor or converter under arrangements established after the Restatement Date, without the prior written consent of the Administrative Agent, shall first have been obtained with respect to such location. Each Loan Party shall pay and perform its material obligations under all leases and other agreements with respect to each leased location or public warehouse where any Collateral is or may be located.

(e) Not later than 120 days (or such longer period as the Administrative Agent may agree in writing in its discretion) after (i) any Material Real Property is acquired by a Loan Party after the Restatement Date or (ii) an entity becomes a Loan Party if such entity owns Material Real Property at the time it becomes a Loan Party, cause such Material Real Property to be subject to a Lien and Mortgage in favor of the Administrative Agent for the benefit of the Secured Parties and take, or cause the relevant Loan Party to take, such actions as shall be necessary or reasonably requested by the Administrative Agent to grant and perfect or record such Lien, in each case to the extent required by, and subject to the limitations and exceptions of, the Loan Documents and to otherwise comply with the requirements of the Loan Documents. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this <u>Section 6.11(e)</u>, prior to the execution of any Mortgage for any such Material Real Property (x) the Borrower shall deliver to the Administrative Agent advance notice of the address of such Material Real Property (it being understood that the Administrative Agent shall not be responsible for or have a duty to ascertain or inquire into the accuracy of any such address, nor shall the Administrative Agent be responsible or liable to the Lenders for any failure to provide any such notice).

(f) With respect to the Irish Guarantor, promptly (i) cause the Irish Guarantor (A) to become a party to the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement as a Grantor and a Guarantor thereunder, (B) to take such actions as are necessary or advisable in the opinion of the Administrative Agent to grant to the Administrative Agent for the ratable benefit of the Secured Parties a perfected first priority security interest and Lien in the Collateral described in the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement, with respect to the Irish Guarantor, including the filing of Uniform Commercial Code financing statements in such jurisdictions as may be required by the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement or by law or as may be reasonably requested

by the Administrative Agent, and the filing of Form C1 with the Irish Companies Registration Office, the filing of a notification with the Revenue Commissioners of Ireland in accordance with section 1001 of the Irish Taxes Consolidation Act 1997, and take such other action (including, as applicable, the delivery of any foreign law security documents reasonably requested by the Administrative Agent) as may be necessary or, in the opinion of the Administrative Agent, desirable to perfect the Administrative Agent's security interest therein and (C) to deliver to the Administrative Agent a certificate of the secretary (or other equivalent officer) of the Irish Guarantor of the type described in Section 5.1(c), in form reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent, with appropriate insertions and attachments, and (iii) deliver to the Administrative Agent legal opinions addressing such matters as the Administrative Agent may reasonably specify, which opinions shall be in form and substance, and from counsel, reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Administrative Agent shall not enter into any Mortgage in respect of any real property acquired by any Loan Party after the Closing Date until the date that occurs thirty (30) days after the Administrative Agent has delivered to the Lenders (which may be delivered electronically) the following documents in respect of such real property: (i) a completed flood hazard determination from a third party vendor; (ii) if such real property is located in a "special flood hazard area", (A) a notification to the Borrower (or applicable Loan Party) of that fact and (if applicable) notification to the Borrower that flood insurance coverage is not available and (B) evidence of the receipt by the Borrower of such notice; and (iii) if such notice is required to be provided to the Borrower and flood insurance is available in the community in which such real property is located, evidence of required flood insurance.

6.12 Anti-Corruption Laws

. Conduct its business in compliance with all applicable anti-corruption laws and maintain policies and procedures designated to promote and achieve compliance with such laws.

6.13 Insider Subordinated Indebtedness

. Cause any Insider Indebtedness owing by any Loan Party to become Insider Subordinated Indebtedness (a) on or prior to the Restatement Date, in respect of any such Insider Indebtedness in existence as of the Restatement Date or (b) contemporaneously with the incurrence thereof, in respect of any such Insider Indebtedness incurred at any time after the Restatement Date; <u>provided</u> that no Insider Indebtedness shall in any event and under any circumstances be secured by any assets of any Group Member.

6.14 Use of Proceeds

. Use the proceeds of each credit extension only for the purposes specified in <u>Section 4.16</u>.

6.15 Designated Senior Indebtedness

. Cause the Loan Documents and all of the Obligations (other than any such Obligations arising in connection with Bank Services, FX Contracts and Specified Swap Agreements) to be deemed "Designated Senior Indebtedness" or a similar concept thereto, if applicable, for purposes of any other Indebtedness of the Loan Parties.

6.16 Beneficial Ownership Certification. Borrower shall, following any request therefor, promptly deliver information and documentation reasonably requested by the Administrative Agent or any Lender for purposes of compliance with the Beneficial Ownership.

6.17 M.I.R.E Events

. Each of the parties hereto acknowledges and agrees that, if there are any properties subject to a Mortgage ("*Mortgaged Properties*"), any increase, extension or renewal of any of the Commitments or Loans (excluding (i) any continuation or conversion of borrowings, (ii) the making of any Revolving Loan or (iii) the issuance, renewal or extension of Letters of Credit) shall be subject to (and conditioned upon) the prior delivery of all flood hazard determination certifications, acknowledgements

and evidence of flood insurance and other flood-related documentation with respect to such Mortgaged Properties as required by Flood Insurance Laws.

6.18 Further Assurances

. Execute any further instruments and take such further action as the Administrative Agent reasonably deems necessary to perfect, protect, ensure the priority of or continue the Administrative Agent's Lien on the Collateral or to effect the purposes of this Agreement.

SECTION 7 NEGATIVE COVENANTS

The Borrower hereby agrees that, at all times prior to the Discharge of Obligations, the Borrower shall not, nor shall it permit any of its Subsidiaries to, directly or indirectly:

7.1 Financial Condition Covenants

(a) <u>Minimum Consolidated Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio</u>. <u>PermitExcept for any fiscal</u> <u>quarter of the Borrower ending during the period commencing on March 31, 2020 through the last day of the Suspension Period,</u> <u>permit</u> the Consolidated Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio, determined as <u>of</u> the last day of any fiscal quarter period of the Borrower (commencing with the fiscal quarter ended September 30, 2019), to be less than 1.25 to 1.00.

(b) <u>Maximum Consolidated Leverage Ratio</u>. <u>PermitExcept for any fiscal quarter of the</u> <u>Borrower ending during the period commencing on March 31, 2020 through the last day of the Suspension Period, permit</u> the Consolidated Leverage Ratio, determined as of the last day of any fiscal quarter period of the Borrower specified below, to exceed the ratio set forth below opposite such fiscal quarter period:

Fiscal Quarter Ending	Consolidated Leverage Ratio
September 30, 2019 through September 30, 2020	3.75 to 1.00
December 31, 2020 through September 30, 2021	3.25 to 1.00
December 31, 2021 and each fiscal quarter thereafter	2.75 to 1.00

(c) <u>Minimum Monthly Cash. During the Suspension Period, (i) permit, as of the close of</u> business on the last day of each of April, May, June, July and August 2020, the aggregate amount of Worldwide Cash of the Borrower and its consolidated Subsidiaries on such day, determined on a consolidated basis to be less than \$90,000,000, (ii) permit, as of the close of business on the last day of September 2020, the aggregate amount of Worldwide Cash of the Borrower and its consolidated Subsidiaries on such day, determined on a consolidated basis to be less than \$110,000,000, and (iii) permit, as of the close of business on the last day of each calendar month that occurs during the fiscal quarters specified below, the aggregate amount of Worldwide Cash of the Borrower and its consolidated Subsidiaries on such day, determined on a consolidated basis to be less than the amount specified below alongside such fiscal quarter:

US-DOCS\109358599.12

Fiscal Quarter Ending	Minimum Cash
December 31, 2020	<u>\$120,000,000</u>
March 31, 2021	\$130,000,000

(d) Minimum Sales Revenues. During the Suspension Period, permit the consolidated net revenues (determined in accordance with GAAP) of the Borrower and its consolidated Subsidiaries arising from or attributable to the sale of products and services (excluding revenues arising from or attributable to any unusual or extraordinary transactions of any kind) for (i) the one month period beginning on April 1, 2020 and ending on April 30, 2020, to be less than \$35,000,000, (ii) the two-month period beginning on April 1, 2020 and ending on May 31, 2020, to be less than \$82,000,000 and (iii) for each fiscal quarterly period ending on the date specified below, to be less than the amount specified below alongside such fiscal quarter:

Fiscal Quarter End Date	Minimum Revenues
June 30, 2020	\$180,000,000
September 30, 2020	<u>\$197,000,000</u>
December 31, 2020	<u>\$200,000,000</u>
March 31, 2021	<u>\$190,000,000</u>

(e) Minimum Cumulative EBITDA. During the Suspension Period, (i) permit cumulative Consolidated EBITDA for the fiscal quarter period ending September 30, 2020 to be less than \$2,600,000; (ii) permit cumulative Consolidated EBITDA for the three fiscal quarter period ending December 31, 2020 to be less than \$18,700,000; (iii) permit cumulative Consolidated EBITDA for the three fiscal quarter period ending December 31, 2020 to be less than \$41,400,000; and (iv) permit cumulative cumulative Consolidated EBITDA for the four fiscal quarter period ending March 31, 2021 to be less than \$59,700,000.

7.2 Indebtedness

. Create, issue, incur, assume, become liable in respect of or suffer to exist any Indebtedness, except: for the following (provided that during the Suspension Period no Indebtedness may be created, issued, incurred, or assumed by the Borrower or any Subsidiary pursuant to clauses (e), (f), (g), (h) and (o) including by means of the allocation mechanism referred to in the next paragraph):

(a) Indebtedness of any Group Member pursuant to any Loan Document or Bank Services Agreement or FX Contract;

(b) Indebtedness of (i) any Loan Party owing to any other Loan Party, and (ii) any Group Member that is not a Loan Party to any other Group Member that is not a Loan Party to fund working capital requirements in the ordinary course of business not inconsistent with past practices;

(c) Guarantee Obligations (i) of any Loan Party of the Indebtedness of any other Loan Party; (ii) of any Subsidiary (which is not a Loan Party) of the Indebtedness of any Loan Party, or (iii) by any Subsidiary (which is not a Loan Party) of the Indebtedness of any other Subsidiary (that is not a Loan Party), <u>provided</u> that, in any case (i), (ii) or (iii), the Indebtedness so guaranteed is otherwise permitted by the terms hereof;

US-DOCS\109358599.12

(d) Indebtedness outstanding on the date hereof and listed on <u>Schedule 7.2(d)</u>, and any Permitted Refinancing Indebtedness in respect thereof;

(e) Indebtedness (including, without limitation, Capital Lease Obligations) secured by Liens permitted by <u>Section 7.3(g)</u> in an aggregate principal amount not to exceed \$25,000,000 at any one time outstanding and any Permitted Refinancing Indebtedness in respect thereof);

(f) Surety Indebtedness and any other Indebtedness in respect of letters of credit, banker's acceptances or similar arrangements, provided that the aggregate amount of any such Indebtedness outstanding at any time shall not exceed \$20,000,000;

(g) unsecured Subordinated Indebtedness;

(h) unsecured Indebtedness of the Loan Parties and their respective Subsidiaries in an aggregate principal amount, for all such Indebtedness taken together, not to exceed \$25,000,000 at any one time outstanding;

(i) obligations (contingent or otherwise) of the Loan Parties and their respective Subsidiaries existing or arising under any Swap Agreement, <u>provided</u> that such obligations are (or were) entered into by such Person in accordance with <u>Section 7.12</u> and not for purposes of speculation;

(j) Guarantee Obligations of the Borrower in respect of obligations (other than Indebtedness) of any Subsidiary of the Borrower, which Guarantee Obligations are not otherwise prohibited pursuant to the terms of this Agreement or, as applicable, any other Loan Document; <u>provided</u> that any such Guarantee Obligation is incurred by the Borrower in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice;

(k) Indebtedness owing to trade creditors that is incurred in respect of surety bonds and similar obligations in the ordinary course of business and consistent with past practice;

(l) Indebtedness of any Group Member in respect of workers' compensation claims, payment obligations in connection with health or other types of social security benefits, unemployment or other insurance obligations, reclamation and statutory obligations, incurred in the ordinary course of business and not for overdue amounts;

(m)

Indebtedness consisting of the financing of insurance premiums in the ordinary course of

business;

(n) Indebtedness of any Group Member in respect of any agreement or arrangement to provide cash management services (including merchant services, direct deposit payroll, business credit cards and check cashing services), in each case in the ordinary course of business;

(o) (i) secured Indebtedness of any Person that becomes, and continues as, a Subsidiary of any Loan Party after the Restatement Date, and secured Indebtedness in respect of assets acquired after the Restatement Date pursuant to an acquisition permitted hereunder and existing at the time of such asset acquisition; provided that (A) the aggregate amount of all such secured Indebtedness permitted by this clause (i) shall not exceed \$5,000,000 at any time outstanding, (B) no such Indebtedness is created in contemplation of such asset acquisition, (C) any such Indebtedness, as applicable, remains Indebtedness of such acquired Subsidiary and not of any other Loan Party, and (D) immediately before and immediately after giving effect to the incurrence of such secured Indebtedness, no Default or Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing (including any Event of Default arising from any failure to comply with the

US-DOCS\109358599.12

financial covenants set forth in <u>Section 7.1</u>), such calculation to be determined on a *pro forma* basis based on the financial information most recently delivered to the Administrative Agent pursuant to <u>Section 6.1(a)</u> or (b) (or, prior to the date financial statements are first delivered to the Administrative Agent pursuant to <u>Section 6.1</u>, on the basis of the Pro Forma Financial Statements) (giving *pro forma* effect to such acquisition, as if such acquisition was consummated as of the last day of the period as to which such financial information relates); and (ii) (A) unsecured Indebtedness permitted by <u>Section 7.2(h)</u> of any Person that becomes, and continues as, a Subsidiary of any Loan Party after the date hereof, and (B) unsecured Indebtedness permitted by <u>Section 7.2(h)</u> in respect of assets acquired pursuant to an acquisition permitted hereunder and existing at the time of such asset acquisition; <u>provided</u> that (1) no such unsecured Indebtedness permitted by this clause (ii) is created in contemplation of such asset acquisition, and (2) immediately before and immediately after giving effect to the incurrence of any such unsecured Indebtedness permitted by this clause (ii), no Default or Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing (including without limitation any Event of Default arising from any failure to comply with the financial covenants set forth in <u>Section 7.1</u>), such calculation to be determined on the basis of the financial information most recently delivered to the Administrative Agent pursuant to <u>Section 6.1(a)</u> or (b) (or, prior to the date financial statements are first delivered to the Administrative Agent pursuant to <u>Section 6.1(a)</u> or (b) (or, prior to the date financial statements are first delivered to the Administrative Agent pursuant to <u>Section 6.1(a)</u> or (b) (or, prior to the date financial statements are first delivered to the Administrative Agent pursuant to <u>Section 6.1(a)</u> or (b) (or, prior to the date financial statements are first delivered to the Admin

(p) [reserved]; and

(q) (i) Indebtedness incurred on or after the Restatement Date by any Subsidiary (including any Foreign Subsidiary) that is not a Loan Party and owing to a Loan Party; <u>provided</u> that no Indebtedness incurred at any time in reliance on this clause (q)(i) shall cause the Foreign Investment Limit in effect at such time to be exceeded, (ii) Indebtedness incurred by the Irish Guarantor (A) pursuant to the Loan Agreement, dated as of June 28, 2018, by and between Extreme Networks Ireland Limited and the Irish Guarantor in an aggregate principal amount not to exceed \$85,000,000 and (B) pursuant to the Platform Contribution License Agreement, dated as of June 28, 2018, by and between Extreme Networks Ireland Holding Limited in an aggregate principal amount not to exceed \$23,000,000, and (iii) to the extent payments to be made by the Irish Guarantor to Extreme Networks Ireland Limited in connection with the Enterasys IP License Agreement (Enterasys IP), dated as of September 30, 2018, by and between Extreme Networks, Inc. and Extreme Networks Ireland Holding Limited are payments in respect of Indebtedness, Indebtedness owing by the Irish Guarantor to Extreme Networks Ireland Limited in an aggregate principal amount not to exceed \$61,000,000.

To the extent that the creation, incurrence or assumption of any Indebtedness could be attributable to more than one subsection of this <u>Section</u> <u>7.2</u>, the Borrower may allocate such Indebtedness to any one or more of such subsections and in no event shall the same portion of Indebtedness be deemed to utilize or be attributable to more than one item; <u>provided</u> that all Indebtedness created pursuant to the Loan Documents shall be deemed to have been incurred in reliance on <u>Section 7.2(a)</u>.

For purposes of determining compliance with the Dollar-denominated restrictions in any subsection of this <u>Section 7.2</u> on the incurrence of Indebtedness, the Dollar-equivalent principal amount of Indebtedness denominated in a foreign currency shall be calculated based on the relevant currency exchange rate in effect on the date on which such Indebtedness was incurred in the case of term Indebtedness incurred to modify, refinance, refund, renew or extend other Indebtedness denominated in a foreign currency, and such modification, refinancing, refunding, renewal or extension would cause the applicable Dollar-denominated restriction to be exceeded if calculated at the relevant currency exchange rate in effect on the date of such modification, refinancing, refunding, renewal or extension, such Dollar-denominated restriction shall be deemed not to have been exceeded so long as such Permitted Refinancing Indebtedness is otherwise permitted by the terms of this <u>Section 7.2</u>.

Notwithstanding the foregoing or any provision to the contrary in any Loan Document, (i) no Indebtedness incurred at any time in reliance on this <u>Section 7.2</u> shall cause the Foreign Investment Limit in effect at such time to be exceeded and (ii) without limiting the foregoing clause (i), the aggregate amount of Indebtedness created, incurred, assumed or suffered to exist by Enterasys and its Subsidiaries pursuant to clauses (c), (e), (f), (g), (h), (i) and (o) of this Section shall not exceed \$5,000,000 at any time outstanding.

7.3 Liens

. Create, incur, assume or suffer to exist any Lien upon any of its property, whether now owned or hereafter acquired, except <u>for the</u> <u>following (provided that during the Suspension Period no Liens may be created, incurred, or assumed by the Borrower or any</u> <u>Subsidiary pursuant to clauses (g), (l), (p) and (v)</u>:

(a) Liens for Taxes not yet delinquent or that are being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings; provided that adequate reserves with respect thereto are maintained on the books of the applicable Group Member in conformity with GAAP (or, in the case of any Foreign Subsidiary, generally accepted accounting principles in effect from time to time in its respective jurisdiction of organization);

(b) carriers', warehousemen's, landlord's, mechanics', materialmen's, repairmen's or other like Liens arising in the ordinary course of business that (i) do not cover any Intellectual Property, and (ii) are not overdue for a period of more than 45 days or that are being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings;

(c) pledges or deposits (other than to the extent involving any pledge of Intellectual Property) in connection with workers' compensation, unemployment insurance and other social security legislation;

(d) pledges or deposits (other than any deposits of any Intellectual Property or rights thereto) made to secure earnest money deposits required under letters of intent or purchase money agreements or made to secure the performance of tenders, bids, trade contracts (other than for borrowed money), leases, subleases, statutory obligations, surety and appeal bonds, performance bonds and other obligations of a like nature incurred in the ordinary course of business (other than for indebtedness or any Liens arising under ERISA);

(e) easements, rights-of-way, minor defects or irregularities of title, restrictions and other similar encumbrances incurred in the ordinary course of business that, in the aggregate, are not substantial in amount and that do not in any case materially detract from the value of the property subject thereto or materially interfere with the ordinary conduct of the business of the applicable Group Member;

(f) Liens (other than in any Intellectual Property) in existence on the date hereof listed on <u>Schedule 7.3(f)</u>, securing Indebtedness permitted by <u>Section 7.2(d)</u>; <u>provided</u> that (i) no such Lien is spread to cover any additional property after the Restatement Date, (ii) the amount of Indebtedness secured or benefitted thereby is not increased, (iii) the direct or any contingent obligor with respect thereto is not changed, and (iv) any renewal or extension of the obligations secured thereby is permitted by <u>Section 7.2(d)</u>;

(g) Liens securing Indebtedness incurred pursuant to <u>Section 7.2(e)</u> to finance the acquisition of fixed or capital assets; <u>provided</u> that (i) such Liens shall be created substantially simultaneously with the acquisition of such fixed or capital assets, (ii) such Liens do not at any time encumber any property other than the property financed by such Indebtedness (<u>provided</u> that individual financings of equipment provided by one lender of the type permitted under <u>Section 7.2(e)</u> may be cross-collateralized to other financings of equipment provided by such lender of the type permitted under <u>Section 7.2(e)</u>, and (iii) the amount of Indebtedness secured thereby is not increased;

US DOCS\109358599.12

(h) Liens created pursuant to the Security Documents;

(i) any interest or title of a lessor or licensor under any lease or license entered into by a Group Member in the ordinary course of its business and covering only the assets so leased or licensed;

Agreement;

(j)

judgment Liens that do not constitute an Event of Default under <u>Section 8.1(h) of</u> this

(k) bankers' Liens, rights of setoff and other similar Liens existing solely with respect to cash, Cash Equivalents, securities, commodities and other funds on deposit in one or more accounts maintained by a Group Member, in each case arising in the ordinary course of business in favor of banks, other depositary institutions, securities or commodities intermediaries or brokerages with which such accounts are maintained securing amounts owing to such banks or financial institutions with respect to cash management and operating account management or are arising under Section 4-208 or 4-210 of the UCC on items in the course of collection;

(l) (i) cash deposits and liens on cash and Cash Equivalents pledged to secure Indebtedness permitted under Section 7.2(f), (ii) Liens securing reimbursement obligations with respect to letters of credit permitted by Section 7.2(f) that encumber documents and other property relating to such letters of credit, and (iii) Liens securing Specified Swap Obligations permitted by Section 7.2(i);

(m) the replacement, extension or renewal of any Lien permitted by clause (g) above upon or in the same property theretofore subject thereto or the replacement, extension or renewal (without increase in the amount or change in any direct or contingent obligor) of the Indebtedness secured thereby;

(n) Liens comprised of licenses not prohibited by the terms of the Loan Documents;

(o) Liens in favor of customs and revenue authorities arising as a matter of law to secure payment of customs duties in connection with the importation of goods; and

(p) Liens on Indebtedness permitted under <u>Section 7.2(o)(i)</u> and, in each case, not created in contemplation of or in connection with such event; <u>provided</u> that (i) no such Lien shall extend to or cover any other property or assets of any Loan Party or any Subsidiary, as the case may be, and (ii) such Lien shall secure only those obligations that it secures on the date of any applicable asset acquisition or on the date such Person becomes a Subsidiary and any refinancing or replacement thereof;

(q) Liens consisting of an agreement to Dispose of any property in a Disposition permitted under <u>Section 7.5</u>, in each case, solely to the extent such Disposition would have been permitted on the date of the creation of such Lien; <u>provided</u> that such Liens encumber only the applicable assets pending consummation of such Disposition;

(r) (i) leases, licenses, subleases and sublicenses granted to other Persons in the ordinary course of business which do not (A) interfere in any material respect with the business of the Group Members, taken as a whole, or (B) secure any Indebtedness, and (ii) the rights reserved or vested in any Person by the terms of any lease, license, franchise, grant or permit held by the Borrower or its Subsidiaries;

(s) Permitted Encumbrances;

(t) Liens securing Indebtedness represented by financed insurance premiums in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice, <u>provided</u> that such Liens do not extend to any

US-DOCS\109358599.12

property or assets other than the corresponding insurance policies being financed;

(u) precautionary UCC financing statements or similar filings made in respect of operating leases entered into by any Group Member; and

(v) Liens not otherwise permitted by this Section so long as neither (i) the aggregate outstanding principal amount of the obligations secured thereby nor (ii) the aggregate fair market value (determined as of the date such Lien is incurred) of the assets subject thereto exceeds (as to all Group Members) \$25,000,000 at any one time.

Notwithstanding the foregoing or any provision to the contrary in any Loan Document, (i) the aggregate outstanding principal amount of the obligations of Enterasys and its Subsidiaries secured by assets subject to any Lien created, incurred, assumed or suffered to exist pursuant to clauses (g), (l), (m), (p) and (v) of this Section shall not at any time exceed \$5,000,000, and (ii) without limiting the foregoing clause (i), the aggregate fair market value (determined as of the date such Lien is incurred) of the assets of Enterasys and its Subsidiaries subject to any Lien created, incurred, assumed or suffered to exist pursuant to clauses (g), (l), (m), (p) and (v) of this Section shall not at any time exceed \$5,000,000.

7.4 Fundamental Changes

. Enter into any merger, consolidation, or amalgamation, or liquidate, wind up, or dissolve itself (or suffer any liquidation or dissolution), or Dispose of all or substantially all of its property or business, except that:

(a) any Group Member that is not a Loan Party may be merged or consolidated with or into (i) a Loan Party (provided that a Loan Party shall be the continuing or surviving Person), and (ii) another Group Member that is not a Loan Party (provided that the surviving Group Member complies with the requirements specified in <u>Section 6.11</u>, if applicable);

(b) any Subsidiary of the Borrower may Dispose of any or all of its assets (i) pursuant to any liquidation or other transaction that results in the assets of such Subsidiary being transferred to the Borrower or any other Loan Party, or (ii) pursuant to a Disposition permitted by Section 7.5; and

(c) any Investment permitted by <u>Section 7.7</u> may be structured as a merger, consolidation, or amalgamation; <u>provided</u> that if any Loan Party is the subject of such a merger, consolidation, or amalgamation, the surviving entity shall be a Loan Party.

Notwithstanding the foregoing or any provision to the contrary in any Loan Document, no merger, Disposition or other transaction made at any time in reliance on this <u>Section 7.4</u> shall cause the Foreign Investment Limit in effect at such time to be exceeded.

7.5 Disposition of Property

. Dispose of any of its property, whether now owned or hereafter acquired, or, in the case of any Subsidiary of the Borrower, issue or sell any shares of such Subsidiary's Capital Stock to any Person, except: <u>for the following (provided that during the Suspension Period no Disposition shall be made pursuant to clauses (I) or (m) other than the Disposition of the Extreme Workflow Composer software in connection with the Project Contribution Agreement, dated October, 2019, by and between the Borrower and LF Projects, LLC):</u>

(a) Dispositions of obsolete or worn out property in the ordinary course of business;

(b) Dispositions of Inventory in the ordinary course of business and consistent with past

practice;

US-DOCS\109358599.12

(c) Dispositions permitted by clause (i) of <u>Section 7.4(b)</u>;

(d) the sale or issuance of the Capital Stock of any Subsidiary of the Borrower (i) to the Borrower or any other Loan Party, or (ii) for fair market value in connection with any transaction that does not result in a Change of Control;

(e) the use or transfer of money, cash or Cash Equivalents in a manner that is not prohibited by the terms of this Agreement or the other Loan Documents;

(f) (i) the non-exclusive licensing of Patents, Trademarks, Copyrights, and other Intellectual Property rights in the ordinary course of business; (ii) the non-exclusive licensing of Patents, Trademarks, Copyrights, and other Intellectual Property rights customary for companies of similar size and in the same industry as Borrower and that are approved by Borrower's board of directors and which would not result in a legal transfer of title of such licensed Intellectual Property, but that may be exclusive in respects other than territory and that may be exclusive as to territory only as to discrete geographical areas outside of the United States, in each case in the ordinary course of the Borrower's business and that are not disadvantageous to the Lenders in any material respect; and (iii) the licensing of Patents, Trademarks, Copyrights, and other Intellectual Property rights pursuant to the Irish Intellectual Property License;

(g) the Disposition of property (i) by any Loan Party to any other Loan Party, and (ii) by any Subsidiary that is not a Loan Party to any other Group Member;

(h) Dispositions of property subject to a Casualty Event in good faith on an arm's length basis;

(i) leases or subleases of real property or equipment on an arm's length basis for fair market

value;

(j) the sale or discount without recourse of accounts receivable arising in the ordinary course of business in connection with the compromise or collection thereof;

(k) any abandonment, cancellation, non-renewal or discontinuance of use or maintenance of Intellectual Property (or rights relating thereto) of any Group Member that the Borrower determines in good faith is desirable in the conduct of its business and not materially disadvantageous to the interests of the Lenders;

(l) Dispositions made on an arm's length basis for fair market value of other property having an aggregate fair market value not to exceed \$10,000,000 in the aggregate in any fiscal year of the Borrower; <u>provided</u> that, at the time of any such Disposition made in reliance on this clause (l), no Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing or would result from any such Disposition; <u>provided</u>, <u>further</u>, that Net Cash Proceeds of such Dispositions shall be reinvested or applied to prepay Loans to the extent required pursuant to <u>Section 2.10(c)</u>;

(m) Dispositions of property in connection with any Sale Leaseback permitted pursuant to Section 7.10 for fair market value;

(n) permitted under <u>Section 7.3</u>;

(o) Dispositions of equipment or real property on an arm's length basis to the extent that (i) such property is exchanged for credit against the purchase price of property used or useful in the

payments permitted under Section 7.6, Investments permitted under Section 7.7, and Liens

US DOCS\109358599.12

business of any Group Member or (ii) the proceeds of such Disposition are reasonably promptly applied to the purchase price of such property;

(p) any Foreign Subsidiary of the Borrower may sell or Dispose of Equity Interests in such Subsidiary to qualify directors where required by applicable Law or to satisfy other requirements of applicable Law with respect to the ownership of Equity Interests in Foreign Subsidiaries;

(q) each Group Member may surrender or waive contractual rights and settle or waive contractual or litigation claims in the ordinary course of business and to the extent such surrender or waiver could not reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect;

- (r) to the extent constituting a Disposition, the issuance by the Borrower of its Equity Interests;
- (s) [reserved]; and

(t) Dispositions made on or after the Restatement Date by any Loan Party to any Subsidiary (including any Foreign Subsidiary) that is not a Loan Party; <u>provided</u> that no Disposition made at any time in reliance on this clause (<u>t</u>) shall cause the Foreign Investment Limit in effect at such time to be exceeded.

Notwithstanding the foregoing or any provision to the contrary in any Loan Document, no Disposition made at any time in reliance on this <u>Section 7.5</u> shall cause the Foreign Investment Limit in effect at such time to be exceeded.

7.6 Restricted Payments

. Make any payment or prepayment of principal of, premium, if any, or interest on, or redemption, purchase, retirement, defeasance (including in-substance or legal defeasance), sinking fund or similar payment with respect to, any Subordinated Indebtedness (except intercompany Indebtedness permitted under Section 7.2(b)), declare or pay any dividend (other than dividends payable solely in common stock of the Person making such dividend) on, or make any payment on account of, or set apart assets for a sinking or other analogous fund for, the purchase, redemption, defeasance, retirement or other acquisition of, any Capital Stock of any Group Member, whether now or hereafter outstanding, or make any other distribution in respect thereof, either directly or indirectly, whether in cash or property or in obligations of any Group Member (collectively, "*Restricted Payments*"), except that, (i) so long as no Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing at the time of any action described below or would result therefrom and (ii) in addition, with respect to clauses (b), (c), (d), (e), (h) and (i), the Suspension Period is not then in effect:

(a) (i) any Group Member may make Restricted Payments to any Loan Party, (ii) any Group Member that is not a Loan Party may make Restricted Payments to the owners of the Equity Interests of such Group Member based on the relative ownership interests of the relevant Equity Interests, and (iii) any Group Member may declare and make dividends which are payable solely in the common Capital Stock of such Group Member;

(b) each Loan Party may purchase common Capital Stock or common Capital Stock options from present or former officers or employees of any Group Member upon the death, disability or termination of employment of such officer or employee; <u>provided</u> that no Default or Event of Default then exists or would result therefrom and the aggregate amount of payments made under this subsection (b) shall not exceed \$1,000,000 during any fiscal year of the Borrower;

(c) each Group Member may purchase, redeem or otherwise acquire Capital Stock

US-DOCS\109358599.12

issued by it (i) in an amount not to exceed during any calendar year, when aggregated with all such purchases, redemptions and acquisitions undertaken by all Group Members pursuant to this clause (i) at any time during such calendar year, \$15,000,000, and (ii) with the proceeds received from the substantially concurrent issue of new shares of its common Capital Stock; <u>provided</u> that any such issuance is not otherwise prohibited hereunder (including by <u>Section 7.5(d)</u>);

(d) the Borrower may purchase, redeem or otherwise acquire Capital Stock issued by it in an amount not to exceed during any calendar year, when aggregated with all such purchases, redemptions and acquisitions undertaken by the Borrower pursuant to this clause (d) at any time during such calendar year, the sum of (i) \$30,000,000 *plus* (ii) an unlimited amount so long as the Consolidated Leverage Ratio for the period covered by the most recent financial statements delivered pursuant to <u>Sections 6.1(a)</u> or (<u>b)</u> does not exceed 2.00:1.00 both immediately before and immediately after giving effect to such purchase, redemption or acquisition;

(e) (i) each Group Member may make repurchases of Capital Stock deemed to occur upon exercise of stock options or warrants if such repurchased Capital Stock represents a portion of the exercise price of such options or warrants, and (ii) repurchases of Capital Stock deemed to occur upon the withholding of a portion of the Capital Stock granted or awarded to a current or former officer, director, employee or consultant to pay for the taxes payable by such Person upon such grant or award (or upon vesting thereof);

(f) each Group Member may deliver its common Capital Stock upon conversion of any convertible Indebtedness having been issued by the Borrower; <u>provided</u> that such Indebtedness is otherwise permitted by <u>Section 7.2;</u>

(g) [reserved];

(h) the Borrower and its Subsidiaries may make Restricted Payments not otherwise permitted by one of the foregoing clauses of this <u>Section 7.6</u>; <u>provided</u> that the aggregate amount of all such Restricted Payments made pursuant to this clause (<u>h</u>) shall not exceed \$5,000,000; and

(i) Restricted Payments made on or after the Restatement Date by (i) any Loan Party to any Subsidiary (including any Foreign Subsidiary) that is not a Loan Party; <u>provided</u> that no Restricted Payment made at any time in reliance on this clause (i)(i) shall cause the Foreign Investment Limit in effect at such time to be exceeded and (ii) any Subsidiary (including any Foreign Subsidiary) that is not a Loan Party to any Subsidiary (including any Foreign Subsidiary) that is not a Loan Party to any Subsidiary (including any Foreign Subsidiary) that is not a Loan Party to any Subsidiary (including any Foreign Subsidiary) that is not a Loan Party to any Subsidiary (including any Foreign Subsidiary) that is not a Loan Party to any Subsidiary (including any Foreign Subsidiary) that is not a Loan Party to any Subsidiary (including any Foreign Subsidiary) that is not a Loan Party to any Subsidiary (including any Foreign Subsidiary) that is not a Loan Party to any Subsidiary (including any Foreign Subsidiary) that is not a Loan Party to any Subsidiary (including any Foreign Subsidiary) that is not a Loan Party to any Subsidiary (including any Foreign Subsidiary) that is not a Loan Party constituting payments in respect of intercompany Indebtedness permitted by <u>Section 7.2(q)(ii)</u>.

Notwithstanding the foregoing or any provision to the contrary in any Loan Document, no Restricted Payment made at any time in reliance on this <u>Section 7.6</u> shall cause the Foreign Investment Limit in effect at such time to be exceeded.

7.7 Investments

. Make any advance, loan, extension of credit (by way of guarantee or otherwise) or capital contribution to, or purchase any Capital Stock, bonds, notes, debentures or other debt securities of, or any assets constituting a business unit of, or make any other investment in, any Person (all of the foregoing, "*Investments*"), except <u>for the following (provided that during the Suspension Period no Investments may be</u> made by the Borrower or any Subsidiary pursuant to clauses (i), (m), and (p)):

(a) (i) extensions of trade credit in the ordinary course of business, and (ii) financing for customers in the ordinary course of business, the aggregate amount of all such customer financing not

to exceed \$20,000,000 at any one time outstanding;

(b) (i) Investments in cash and Cash Equivalents and (ii) other Investments permitted by the Borrower's board approved cash management investment policy (a copy of which policy, in the form in which it exists as of the Restatement Date, has been provided to and approved by the Administrative Agent);

(c) Guarantee Obligations permitted by <u>Section 7.2</u>;

(d) loans and advances to employees of any Group Member in the ordinary course of business (including for travel, entertainment and relocation expenses) in an aggregate amount for all Group Members not to exceed \$500,000 at any one time outstanding;

(e) intercompany Investments by any Group Member in the Borrower or any Person that, prior to such investment, is a Wholly Owned Subsidiary Guarantor; <u>provided</u> that any intercompany loans made by any Loan Party shall be evidenced by and funded under an intercompany note in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent and pledged and delivered to the Administrative Agent to the extent required by the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement;

(f) Investments in the ordinary course of business consisting of endorsements of negotiable

(g) Investments received in settlement of amounts due to any Group Member effected in the ordinary course of business or owing to such Group Member as a result of Insolvency Proceedings involving an Account Debtor or upon the foreclosure or enforcement of any Lien in favor of such Group Member;

(h) (i) Investments constituting Permitted Acquisitions and (ii) Investments held by any Person as of the date such Person is acquired in connection with a Permitted Acquisition, <u>provided</u> that (A) such Investments were not made, in any case, by such Person in connection with, or in contemplation of, such Permitted Acquisition, and (B) with respect to any such Person which becomes a Subsidiary as a result of such Permitted Acquisition, such Subsidiary remains the only holder of such Investment;

(i) in addition to Investments otherwise expressly permitted by this Section, Investments by the Group Members the aggregate amount of all of which Investments (valued at cost) does exceed \$5,000,000 during any fiscal year of the Borrower;

(j) deposits made to secure the performance of leases, licenses or contracts in the ordinary course of business, and other deposits made in connection with the incurrence of Liens permitted under <u>Section 7.3</u>;

(k) the licensing or contribution of Intellectual Property pursuant to joint marketing arrangements with other Persons in the ordinary course of business;

(l) promissory notes and other non-cash consideration received in connection with Dispositions permitted by Section 7.5, to the extent not exceeding the limits specified therein with respect to the receipt of non-cash consideration in connection with such Dispositions;

(m) purchases or other acquisitions by any Group Member of the Capital Stock in a Person that, upon the consummation thereof, will be a Subsidiary (including as a result of a merger or consolidation) or all or substantially all of the assets of, or assets constituting one or more business units

US-DOCS\109358599.12

of, any Person (each, a "*Permitted Acquisition*"); provided that, with respect to each such purchase or other acquisition:

(i) the newly-created or acquired Subsidiary (or assets acquired in connection with an asset sale) shall be in a line of business permitted pursuant to <u>Section 7.16</u>;

(ii) all transactions related to such purchase or acquisition shall be consummated in all material respects in accordance with all Requirements of Law;

(iii) no Loan Party shall, as a result of or in connection with any such purchase or acquisition, assume or incur any direct or contingent liabilities (whether relating to environmental, tax, litigation or other matters) that, as of the date of such purchase or acquisition, could reasonably be expected to result in the existence or incurrence of a Material Adverse Effect;

(iv) the Borrower shall give the Administrative Agent at least 15 Business Days' prior written notice of any such purchase or acquisition;

(v) the Borrower shall provide to the Administrative Agent as soon as available but in any event not later than five Business Days after the execution thereof, a copy of any executed purchase agreement or similar agreement with respect to any such purchase or acquisition;

(vi) any such newly-created or acquired Subsidiary, or the Loan Party that is the acquirer of assets in connection with an asset acquisition, shall comply with the requirements of <u>Section 6.11</u>, except to the extent compliance with <u>Section 6.11</u> is prohibited by pre-existing Contractual Obligations or Requirements of Law binding on such Subsidiary or its properties;

(vii) (x) immediately before and immediately after giving effect to any such purchase or other acquisition, no Default or Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing (and, solely in the case of a Limited Condition Transaction, (I) on the date on which the definitive agreement governing the relevant transaction is executed, no Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing or would result therefrom, and (II) on the date such Limited Condition Transaction is consummated, immediately before and immediately after giving *pro forma effect* to any such purchase or other acquisition (including any Indebtedness to be incurred in connection therewith), no Event of Default under <u>Sections 8.1(a)</u> or <u>8.1(f)</u> shall have occurred and be continuing)and (y) immediately after giving effect to such purchase or other acquisition, the Borrower and its Subsidiaries shall be in compliance with each of the covenants set forth in <u>Section 7.1</u>, based upon financial statements delivered to the Administrative Agent which give effect, on a Pro Forma Basis, to such acquisition or other purchase;

(viii) the Borrower shall not, based upon the knowledge of the Borrower as of the date any such acquisition or other purchase is consummated, reasonably expect such acquisition or other purchase to result in a Default or an Event of Default under <u>Section 8.1(c)</u>, at any time during the term of this Agreement, as a result of a breach of any of the financial covenants set forth in <u>Section 7.1</u>;

(ix) no Indebtedness is assumed or incurred in connection with any such purchase or acquisition other than Indebtedness permitted by the terms of <u>Section 7.2</u>;

(x) such purchase or acquisition shall not constitute an Unfriendly Acquisition;

(xi) (A) the aggregate amount of the cash consideration paid by such Group Member in connection with any particular Permitted Acquisition shall not exceed \$100,000,000, and (B) the aggregate amount of the cash consideration paid by all Group Members in connection with all such Permitted Acquisitions consummated from and after the Restatement Date shall not exceed \$100,000,000;

(xiii) the Borrower shall have delivered to the Administrative Agent, at least three Business Days prior to the date on which any such purchase or other acquisition is to be consummated (or such later date as is agreed by the Administrative Agent in its reasonable discretion), a certificate of a Responsible Officer of the Borrower, in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent, certifying that all of the requirements set forth in this definition have been satisfied or will be satisfied on or prior to the consummation of such purchase or other acquisition.

- (n) Investments specified in <u>Schedule 7.7</u> and existing on the Restatement Date;
- (o) Investments made to effect, or in connection with, the Transactions;

(p) In addition to the Investments otherwise expressly permitted by this <u>Section 7.7</u>, Investments (including in joint ventures, strategic alliances, and corporate collaborations) by the Group Members the aggregate amount of all of which Investments (valued at cost) does not exceed \$10,000,000; and

(q) Investments made on or after the Restatement Date by (i) any Loan Party in any Subsidiary (including any Foreign Subsidiary) that is not a Loan Party; <u>provided</u> that no Investment made at any time in reliance on this clause (<u>q)(i)</u> shall cause the Foreign Investment Limit in effect at such time to be exceeded and (ii) Extreme Networks Ireland Holding Limited in Extreme Networks Ireland Ops Limited in connection with the Irish Intellectual Property License in an aggregate amount not to exceed \$1,000,000.

Notwithstanding the foregoing or any provision to the contrary in any Loan Document, no Investment made at any time in reliance on this <u>Section 7.7</u> shall cause the Foreign Investment Limit in effect at such time to be exceeded.

7.8 ERISA

. Except as could not reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect, the Borrower shall not, and shall not permit any of its Subsidiaries to: (a) terminate any Pension Plan so as to result in any liability to such Person or any of such Person's ERISA Affiliates, (b) permit to exist any ERISA Event, or any other event or condition, which presents the risk of a material liability to any of their respective ERISA Affiliates, (c) make a complete or partial withdrawal (within the meanings of ERISA Sections 4203 and 4205) from any Multiemployer Plan so as to result in any material liability to such Person or any of their respective ERISA Affiliates, (d) enter into any new Pension Plan or modify any existing Pension Plan so as to increase its obligations thereunder which could result in any liability to any such Person or any of its respective ERISA Affiliates, (e) permit the present value of all nonforfeitable accrued benefits under any Pension Plan (using the actuarial assumptions utilized by the PBGC upon termination

US DOCS\109358599.12

of a Pension Plan) to exceed the fair market value of Pension Plan assets allocable to such benefits, all determined as of the most recent valuation date for each such Pension Plan, or (f) engage in any transaction which would cause any obligation, or action taken or to be taken, hereunder (or the exercise by the Administrative Agent or any Lender of any of its rights under this Agreement, any Note or the other Loan Documents) to be a non-exempt (under a statutory or administrative class exemption) prohibited transaction under ERISA or Section 4975 of the Code.

7.9 Optional Payments and Modifications of Certain Preferred Stock and Debt Instruments

. (a) Amend, modify, waive or otherwise change, or consent or agree to any amendment, modification, waiver or other change to, any of the terms of the Preferred Stock (i) that would move to an earlier date the scheduled redemption date or increase the amount of any scheduled redemption payment or increase the rate or move to an earlier date any date for payment of dividends thereon or (ii) that would be otherwise materially adverse to any Lender or any other Secured Party; or (b) amend, modify, waive or otherwise change, or consent or agree to any amendment, modification, waiver or other change to, any of the terms of any Indebtedness permitted by <u>Section 7.2</u> (other than Indebtedness pursuant to any Loan Document or any Bank Services Agreement or FX Contract) that would shorten the maturity or increase the amount of any payment of principal thereof or the rate of interest thereon or shorten any date for payment of interest thereon or that would be otherwise materially adverse to any Lender or any other Secured Party.

7.10 Transactions with Affiliates

. Enter into any transaction, including any purchase, sale, lease or exchange of property, the rendering of any service or the payment of any management, advisory or similar fees, with any Affiliate (other than any other Loan Party or between or among any Subsidiaries that are not Loan Parties) unless such transaction is (a)(i) not otherwise prohibited under this Agreement or any other Loan Document, (ii) [reserved], (iii) upon fair and reasonable terms not materially less favorable to the relevant Group Member than it would obtain in a comparable arm's length transaction with a Person that is not an Affiliate, and (iv) one the consummation of which would not cause the Foreign Investment Limit in effect at such time to be exceeded, (b) one involving the payment of customary directors' fees and indemnification and reimbursement of expenses to directors and employees, (c) one involving the issuance of stock and stock options pursuant to the Borrower's stock option plans and stock purchase plans, (d) one involving reasonable compensation paid to officers and employees in their capacities as such, and (e) one in connection with the Irish Intellectual Property License so long as the transaction is otherwise permitted hereunder.

7.11 Sale Leaseback Transactions

. Enter into any Sale Leaseback Transaction unless (a) the Disposition of the applicable property subject to such Sale Leaseback Transaction is permitted under <u>Section 7.5</u>, and (b) any Liens in the property of any Loan Party incurred in connection with any such Sale Leaseback Transaction are permitted under <u>Section 7.3</u>.

7.12 Swap Agreements

. Enter into (a) any Swap Agreement secured by a Lien on all or any portion of the Collateral, except Specified Swap Agreements; or (b) any Swap Agreement, except Swap Agreements which are entered into by a Group Member to (i) hedge or mitigate risks to which such Group Member has actual or anticipated exposure (other than those in respect of Capital Stock), or (ii) effectively cap, collar or exchange interest rates (from fixed to floating rates, from one floating rate to another floating rate or otherwise) with respect to any interest-bearing liability or investment of such Group Member.

7.13 Accounting Changes

. Make any change in its (a) accounting policies or reporting practices, except as required by GAAP, or (b) fiscal year.

7.14 Negative Pledge Clauses

. Enter into or suffer to exist or become effective any agreement that prohibits or limits the ability of any Loan Party to create, incur, assume or suffer to exist any Lien upon

any of its property or revenues, whether now owned or hereafter acquired, to secure its Obligations under the Loan Documents and Bank Services Agreements and FX Contracts to which it is a party, other than (a) this Agreement and the other Loan Documents (other than any Bank Services Agreements and FX Contracts), (b) any agreements governing any purchase money Liens or Capital Lease Obligations otherwise permitted hereby (in which case, any prohibition or limitation shall only be effective against the assets financed thereby), (c) customary restrictions on the assignment of leases, licenses and other agreements, (d) any agreement in effect at the time any Subsidiary becomes a Subsidiary of a Loan Party, so long as such agreement evidencing any amendments, restatements, supplements, modifications, extensions, renewals and replacements of the foregoing, so long as such amendment, restatement, supplement, modification, extension, renewal or replacement applies only to such Subsidiary and does not otherwise expand in any material respect the scope of any restriction or condition contained therein, and (e) any restriction pursuant to any document, agreement or instrument governing or relating to any Lien permitted under <u>Sections 7.3(c), (m)</u>, (n) and (p) or any agreement or option to Dispose any asset of any Group Member, the Disposition of which is permitted by any other provision of this Agreement (in each case, <u>provided</u> that any such restriction relates only to the assets or property subject to such Lien or being Disposed).

7.15 Clauses Restricting Subsidiary Distributions

. Enter into or suffer to exist or become effective any consensual encumbrance or restriction on the ability of any Loan Party or any of their respective Subsidiaries to (a) make Restricted Payments in respect of any Capital Stock of such Subsidiary held by, or to pay any Indebtedness owed to, any other Group Member, (b) make loans or advances to, or other Investments in, any other Group Member, or (c) transfer any of its assets to any other Group Member, except for such encumbrances or restrictions existing under or by reason of (i) any restrictions existing under the Loan Documents, (ii) any restrictions with respect to a Subsidiary imposed pursuant to an agreement that has been entered into in connection with a Disposition permitted hereby of all or substantially all of the Capital Stock or assets of such Subsidiary, (iii) customary restrictions on the assignment of leases, licenses and other agreements, (iv) restrictions of the nature referred to in clause (c) above under agreements governing purchase money liens or Capital Lease Obligations otherwise permitted hereby which restrictions are only effective against the assets financed thereby (v) any agreement in effect at the time any Subsidiary becomes a Subsidiary of a Borrower, so long as such agreement applies only to such Subsidiary, was not entered into solely in contemplation of such Person becoming a Subsidiary or in each case that is set forth in any agreement evidencing any amendments, restatements, supplements, modifications, extensions, renewals and replacements of the foregoing, so long as such amendment, restatement, supplement, or (vi) any restriction pursuant to any document, agreement or instrument governing or relating to any Lien permitted under <u>Section 7.3(c), (m)</u>, (n), (p) and (v) (provided that any such restriction relates only to the assets or property subject to such Lien or being Disposed).

7.16 Lines of Business

. Enter into any business, either directly or through any Subsidiary, except for those businesses in which the Borrower and its Subsidiaries are engaged on the date of this Agreement or that are reasonably related, ancillary or incidental thereto.

7.17 Designation of other Indebtedness

. Designate any Indebtedness or indebtedness other than the Obligations as "Designated Senior Indebtedness" or a similar concept thereto, if applicable.

7.18 Amendments to Blue Angel Asset Acquisition Documents; Certification of Certain Equity Interests

. (a) Amend, supplement or otherwise modify (pursuant to a waiver or otherwise) the terms and conditions of the indemnities and licenses furnished to the Borrower pursuant to any of the Blue Angel Asset Acquisition Documents such that after giving effect thereto such indemnities or licenses shall

be materially less favorable to the interests of the Loan Parties or the Lenders with respect thereto; (b) otherwise amend, supplement or otherwise modify the terms and conditions of any of the Blue Angel Asset Acquisition Documents, or any such other documents except for any such amendment, supplement or modification that could not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect; (c) fail to enforce, in a commercially reasonable manner, the Loan Parties' rights (including rights to indemnification) under any of the Blue Angel Asset Acquisition Documents; or (d) take any action to certificate any Equity Interests having been pledged to the Administrative Agent (for the ratable benefit of the Secured Parties) which were uncertificated at the time so pledged, in any such case, without first obtaining the Administrative Agent's prior written consent to do so and undertaking to the reasonable satisfaction of the Administrative Agent all such actions as may reasonably be requested by the Administrative Agent to continue the perfection of its Liens (held for the ratable benefit of the Secured Parties) in any such newly certificated Equity Interests.

7.19 Amendments to Organizational Agreements, Material Contracts

and Irish Intellectual Property License Documents. (a) Materially amend or permit any material amendments to any Loan Party's organizational documents (i) if such amendment would be adverse to the Administrative Agent or the Lenders in any material respect, and (ii) without giving the Administrative Agent five Business Days' prior written notice of such amendment; (b) amend or permit any amendments to, or terminate or waive any provision of, any material Contractual Obligation if such amendment, termination, or waiver could reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect; or (c) (i) amend or permit any amendments to, or terminate or waive any provision of, any contract, license, document or other agreement entered into in connection with the Irish Intellectual Property License if such amendment, termination or waiver would be adverse to the Administrative Agent or the Lenders or (ii) assign to, or consent to the assignment to, any Person that is not an Affiliate (other than the Administrative Agent) of any such contract, license, document or agreement.

7.20 Use of Proceeds

. Use the proceeds of any extension of credit hereunder, whether directly or indirectly, and whether immediately, incidentally or ultimately, to (a) purchase or carry margin stock (within the meaning of Regulation U of the Board) or to extend credit to others for the purpose of purchasing or carrying margin stock or to refund indebtedness originally incurred for such purpose, in each case in violation of, or for a purpose which violates, or would be inconsistent with, Regulation T, U or X of the Board, or (b) finance an Unfriendly Acquisition.

7.21 Subordinated Debt

(a) <u>Amendments of Subordinated Debt Documents</u>. Materially amend, modify, supplement, waive compliance with, or consent to noncompliance with, any Subordinated Debt Document, unless the amendment, modification, supplement, waiver or consent (i) does not adversely affect the Loan Parties' ability to pay and perform each of their respective Obligations at the time and in the manner set forth herein and in the other Loan Documents and any Bank Services Agreements and FX Contracts, and (ii) is in compliance with the subordination provisions therein and any subordination agreement with respect thereto in favor of the Administrative Agent and the Lenders.

(b) <u>Subordinated Debt Payments</u>. Make any voluntary or optional payment, prepayment or repayment on, redemption, exchange or acquisition for value of, or any sinking fund or similar payment with respect to, any Subordinated Debt, except (i) with respect to intercompany Indebtedness permitted under Section 7.2(b) or (ii) as permitted by the subordination provisions in the applicable Subordinated Debt Documents and any subordination agreement with respect thereto in favor of the Administrative Agent and the Lenders.

7.22 Sanctions

• Permit any Loan or the proceeds of any Loan, directly or, to the knowledge of

any Responsible Officer of the Borrower, indirectly, (a) to be lent, contributed or otherwise made available to fund any activity or business in any Designated Jurisdiction; (b) to fund any activity or business of any Person located, organized or residing in any Designated Jurisdiction or who is the subject of any Sanctions; or (c) in any other manner that will result in any material violation by any Person (including any Lender, Lead Arranger, Administrative Agent, any Issuing Lender or Swing Line Lender) of any Sanctions.

7.23 Anti-Corruption Laws

. Directly or indirectly use the proceeds of any Loan or other credit extension made hereunder for any purpose which would breach the FCPA, the UK Bribery Act 2010, or other similar legislation in other jurisdictions, applicable to the Borrower and the Subsidiaries.

7.24 Anti-Terrorism Laws

. Conduct, deal in or engage in or permit any Affiliate or agent of any Loan Party within its control to conduct, deal in or engage in any of the following activities: (a) conduct any business or engage in any transaction or dealing with any person blocked pursuant to Executive Order No. 13224 (a *"Blocked Person"*), including the making or receiving any contribution of funds, goods or services to or for the benefit of any Blocked Person; (b) deal in, or otherwise engage in any transaction relating to, any property or interests in property blocked pursuant to Executive Order No. 13224; or (c) engage in on conspire to engage in any transaction that evades or avoids, or has the purpose of evading or avoiding, or attempts to violate, any of the prohibitions set forth in Executive Order No. 13224 or the Patriot Act. The Borrower shall deliver to the Administrative Agent and the Lenders any certification or other evidence reasonably requested from time to time by the Administrative Agent or any Lender confirming the Borrower's compliance with this <u>Section 7.24</u>.

SECTION 8 EVENTS OF DEFAULT

8.1 Events of Default

. The occurrence of any of the following shall constitute an Event of Default:

(a) the Borrower shall fail to pay any amount of principal of any Loan when due in accordance with the terms hereof, or the Borrower shall fail to pay any amount of interest on any Loan, or any other amount payable hereunder or under any other Loan Document, within three Business Days after any such interest or other amount becomes due in accordance with the terms hereof; or

(b) any representation or warranty made or deemed made by any Loan Party herein or in any other Loan Document or that is contained in any certificate, document or financial or other statement furnished by it at any time under or in connection with this Agreement or any such other Loan Document (i) if qualified by materiality, shall be incorrect or misleading when made or deemed made, or (ii) if not qualified by materiality, shall be incorrect or misleading in any material respect when made or deemed made; or

(c) any Loan Party shall default in the observance or performance of any agreement contained in any of Section 5.3, Section 6.1, clause (i) or (ii) of Section 6.4(a), Section 6.7(a), Section 6.9 or any subsection of Section 7; or

(d) any Loan Party shall default in the observance or performance of any other agreement contained in this Agreement or any other Loan Document to which it is party (other than as provided in paragraphs (a) through (c) of this Section) or an "Event of Default" under and as defined in any Security Document shall have occurred, and in each case such default shall continue unremedied for a period of 30 days after the earlier of (i) the Borrower's receipt of written notice thereof from the Administrative Agent or (ii) a Responsible Officer of any Loan Party obtaining knowledge thereof; or

US DOCS\109358599.12

(i) any Group Member shall (A) default in making any payment of any principal of any (e) Indebtedness (including any Guarantee Obligation, but excluding the Loans) on the scheduled or original due date with respect thereto; (B) default in making any payment of any interest on any such Indebtedness beyond the period of grace, if any, provided in the instrument or agreement under which such Indebtedness was created; (C) default in making any payment or delivery under any such Indebtedness constituting a Swap Agreement beyond the period of grace, if any, provided in such Swap Agreement; (D) default in making any payment or delivery under any such Indebtedness constituting a Swap Agreement beyond the period of grace, if any, provided in such Swap Agreement; or (E) default in the observance or performance of any other agreement or condition relating to any such Indebtedness or contained in any instrument or agreement evidencing, securing or relating thereto, or any other event shall occur or condition exist, the effect of which default or other event or condition is to (1) cause, or to permit the holder or beneficiary of, or, in the case of any such Indebtedness constituting a Swap Agreement, counterparty under, such Indebtedness (or a trustee or agent on behalf of such holder, beneficiary, or counterparty) to cause, with the giving of notice if required, such Indebtedness to become due prior to its stated maturity or (in the case of any such Indebtedness constituting a Guarantee Obligation) to become payable or (in the case of any such Indebtedness constituting a Swap Agreement) to be terminated, or (2) to cause, with the giving of notice if required, any Group Member to purchase or redeem or make an offer to purchase or redeem such Indebtedness prior to its stated maturity; provided that, unless such Indebtedness constitutes a Specified Swap Agreement, a default, event or condition described in clauses (i)(A), (B), (C), (D) or (E) of this subsection (e) shall not at any time constitute an Event of Default <u>unless</u>, at such time, one or more defaults, events or conditions of the type described in clauses (i)(A), (B), (C), (D) or (E) of this subsection (e) shall have occurred with respect to Indebtedness, the outstanding principal amount (and, in the case of Swap Agreements, other than Specified Swap Agreements, the Swap Termination Value) of which, individually or in the aggregate for all such Indebtedness, exceeds \$10,000,000; or (ii) any default or event of default (however designated) shall occur with respect to any Subordinated Indebtedness of any Group Member (other than intercompany Indebtedness) the outstanding principal amount of which exceeds \$10,000,000; or

(f) (i) any Group Member shall commence any case, proceeding or other action (a) under any Debtor Relief Law seeking to have an order for relief entered with respect to it, or seeking to adjudicate it a bankrupt or insolvent, or seeking reorganization, arrangement, adjustment, winding-up, liquidation, dissolution, composition, examinership or other relief with respect to it or its debts, or (b) seeking appointment of a receiver, trustee, custodian, conservator, judicial manager, Examiner or other similar official for it or for all or any substantial part of its assets, or any Group Member shall make a general assignment for the benefit of its creditors; or (ii) there shall be commenced against any Group Member any case, proceeding or other action of a nature referred to in clause (i) above that (a) results in the entry of an order for relief or any such adjudication or appointment, or (b) remains undismissed, undischarged or unbonded for a period of 30 consecutive days (provided that, during such 30 consecutive day period, no Loans shall be advanced or Letters of Credit issued hereunder); or (iii) there shall be commenced against any Group Member any case, proceeding or other action seeking issuance of a warrant of attachment, execution, distraint or similar process against all or any substantial part of its assets that results in the entry of an order for any such relief that shall not have been vacated, discharged, or stayed or bonded pending appeal for a period of 30 consecutive days (provided that, during such 30 consecutive day period, no Loans shall be advanced or Letters of Credit issued hereunder); or (iv) any Group Member shall take any action in furtherance of, or indicating its consent to, approval of, or acquiescence in, any of the acts set forth in clause (i), (ii), or (iii) above; or (v) any Group Member shall generally not, or shall be unable to, or shall admit in writing its inability to, pay its debts as they become due; or

(g) there shall occur one or more ERISA Events which individually or in the aggregate results in or otherwise is associated with liability of any Loan Party or any ERISA Affiliate thereof in excess of \$7,500,000 during the term of this Agreement; or there exists an amount of unfunded benefit liabilities

(as defined in Section 4001(a)(18) of ERISA), individually or in the aggregate for all Pension Plans (excluding for purposes of such computation any Pension Plans with respect to which assets exceed benefit liabilities) which exceeds \$7,500,000; or

(h) there is entered against any Group Member (i) one or more final judgments or orders for the payment of money or fines or penalties issued by any Governmental Authority involving in the aggregate a liability (not paid or fully covered by insurance as to which the relevant insurance company has acknowledged coverage) of \$7,500,000 or more, or (ii) one or more non-monetary final judgments that have, or could reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Material Adverse Effect and, in either case (i) or (ii), (A) enforcement proceedings are commenced by any creditor or any such Governmental Authority, as applicable, upon such judgment, order, penalty or fine, as applicable, or (B) such judgment, order, penalty or fine, as applicable, pending appeal for a period of 30 consecutive days; or

(i) (i) any of the Security Documents shall cease, for any reason, to be in full force and effect (other than pursuant to the terms thereof), or any Loan Party shall so assert, or any Lien created by any of the Security Documents shall cease to be enforceable and of the same effect and priority purported to be created thereby (in each case, except to the extent that (i) any such enforceability or priority is not required pursuant to the Security Documents, (ii) any such loss of enforceability or priority results from the failure of the Administrative Agent to take any action within their control, including the failure to maintain possession of certificates actually delivered to it representing securities pledged under the Security Documents or to file Uniform Commercial Code continuation statements, but other than as a result of the breach by any Loan Party of its obligations under the Loan Documents, or (iii) such loss of a valid or perfected security interest, as applicable, may be remedied by the filing of appropriate documentation without the loss of priority); or

(ii) there shall be commenced against any Loan Party any case, proceeding or other action seeking issuance of a warrant of attachment, execution, distraint or similar process against all or any substantial part of its assets that results in the entry of an order for any such relief that shall not have been vacated, discharged or stayed or bonded pending appeal within 30 days from the entry thereof; or

(iii) any court order enjoins, restrains or prevents a Loan Party from conducting all or any material part of its business; or

(j) the guarantee contained in Section 2 of the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement shall cease, for any reason, to be in full force and effect or any Loan Party shall so assert; or

(k) a Change of Control shall occur; or

(l) any of the Governmental Approvals required to be obtained and/or delivered to the Administrative Agent pursuant to any Loan Document shall have been (i) revoked, rescinded, suspended, modified in an adverse manner or not renewed in the ordinary course for a full term or (ii) subject to any decision by a Governmental Authority that designates a hearing with respect to any applications for renewal of any of the Governmental Approvals or that could result in the Governmental Authority taking any of the actions described in clause (i) above, and such decision or such revocation, rescission, suspension, modification or nonrenewal has, or could reasonably be expected to have, a Material Adverse Effect; or

(n) any Loan Document not otherwise referenced in <u>Section 8.1(i)</u> or (j), at any time after its execution and delivery and for any reason, other than (x) as expressly permitted

hereunder or thereunder (including as a result of a transaction permitted under <u>Section 7.4</u> or 7.5), (y) as a result of acts or omissions by the Administrative Agent or any Lender, in each case, which does not arise from the breach by any Loan Party of its obligations under the Loan Documents or (z) the Discharge of Obligations, ceases to be in full force and effect; or any Loan Party or any other Person contests in any manner the validity or enforceability of any Loan Document; or any Loan Party denies that it has any or any further liability or obligation under any Loan Document to which it is a party, or purports to revoke, terminate or rescind any such Loan Document, or

(0) the Borrower fails to, or is unable to, deliver by September 30, 2021, the Compliance Certificate referred to in the definition of "Suspension Period" demonstrating compliance with the financial covenants contained in Sections 7.1(a) and 7.1(b) for the test period ending June 30, 2021.

8.2 Remedies Upon Event of Default

. If any Event of Default occurs and is continuing, the Administrative Agent shall, at the request of, or may, with the consent of, the Required Lenders, take any or all of the following actions:

(a) if such event is an Event of Default specified in clause (i) or (ii) of paragraph (f) of <u>Section 8.1</u> with respect to the Borrower, the Commitments shall immediately terminate automatically and the Loans (with accrued interest thereon) and all other amounts owing under this Agreement, the other Loan Documents and all Bank Services Agreements and FX Contracts shall automatically immediately become due and payable, and

if such event is any other Event of Default, any of the following actions may be taken: (i) with the consent (b) of the Required Lenders, the Administrative Agent may, or upon the request of the Required Lenders, the Administrative Agent shall, by notice to the Borrower declare the Revolving Commitments, the Term Commitments, the Swingline Commitments and the L/C Commitments to be terminated forthwith, whereupon the Revolving Commitments, the Term Commitments, the Swingline Commitments and the L/C Commitments shall immediately terminate; (ii) with the consent of the Required Lenders, the Administrative Agent may, or upon the request of the Required Lenders, the Administrative Agent shall, by notice to the Borrower, declare the Loans (with accrued interest thereon) and all other amounts owing under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents to be due and payable forthwith, whereupon the same shall immediately become due and payable; (iii) if so provided for by the terms of any FX Contract or Bank Services Agreement, any Bank Services Provider may terminate any FX Contract or other Bank Services Agreement then outstanding and declare all Obligations then owing by the Group Members under any Bank Services Agreements or FX Contract then outstanding to be due and payable forthwith, whereupon the same shall immediately become due and payable; and (iv) exercise on behalf of itself, the Lenders and the Issuing Lenders all rights and remedies available to it, BMO, any of BMO's applicable Affiliates, the Lenders, the Issuing Lenders and any Bank Services Provider under the Loan Documents and the Bank Services Agreements and FX Contracts, as applicable. With respect to all Letters of Credit with respect to which presentment for honor shall not have occurred at the time of an acceleration pursuant to this paragraph, the Borrower shall Cash Collateralize an amount equal to 105% of the aggregate then undrawn and unexpired amount of such Letters of Credit. Amounts so Cash Collateralized shall be applied by the Administrative Agent to the payment of drafts drawn under such Letters of Credit, and the unused portion thereof after all such Letters of Credit shall have expired or been fully drawn upon, if any, shall be applied to repay other Obligations of the Borrower hereunder and under the other Loan Documents and Bank Services Agreements and FX Contracts in accordance with Section 8.3. In addition, (x) the Borrower shall also Cash Collateralize the full amount of any Swingline Loans then outstanding, and (y) to the extent elected by any Bank Services Provider the Borrower shall also Cash Collateralize the amount of any Obligations in respect of Bank Services and FX Contracts then outstanding, which Cash Collateralized

US DOCS\109358599.12

amounts shall be applied by such Bank Services Provider to the payment of all such outstanding Bank Services and FX Contracts, and any unused portion thereof remaining after all such Bank Services and FX Contracts shall have been fully paid and satisfied in full shall be applied by the Administrative Agent to repay other Obligations of the Loan Parties hereunder and under the other Loan Documents in accordance with the terms of <u>Section 8.3</u>. After all such Letters of Credit and Bank Services Agreements and FX Contracts shall have been terminated, expired or fully drawn upon, as applicable, and all amounts drawn under any such Letters of Credit shall have been reimbursed in full and all other Obligations of the Borrower and the other Loan Parties (including any such Obligations arising in connection with Bank Services and FX Contracts) shall have been paid in full, the balance, if any, of the funds having been so Cash Collateralized shall be returned to the Borrower (or such other Person as may be lawfully entitled thereto). Except as expressly provided above in this Section, presentment, demand, protest and all other notices of any kind are hereby expressly waived by the Borrower.

8.3 Application of Funds

. After the exercise of remedies provided for in <u>Section 8.2</u>, any amounts received by the Administrative Agent on account of the Obligations shall be applied by the Administrative Agent in the following order:

<u>First</u>, to the payment of that portion of the Obligations constituting fees, indemnities, expenses and other amounts (other than principal and interest but including any Collateral-Related Expenses, fees, charges and disbursements of counsel to the Administrative Agent and amounts payable under <u>Sections 2.17</u>, 2.18 and 2.19) payable to the Administrative Agent, in its capacity as such, and to any Bank Services Providers (in their respective capacities as providers of Bank Services and FX Contracts) (including interest thereon), in each case, ratably among them in proportion to the respective amounts described in this clause <u>First</u> payable to them;

Second, to payment of that portion of the Obligations constituting fees, indemnities and other amounts (other than principal, interest and Letter of Credit Fees) payable to the Lenders, the Issuing Lenders (including any Letter of Credit Fronting Fees, Issuing Lender Fees and the reasonable fees, charges and disbursements of counsel to the respective Lenders and the respective Issuing Lenders and amounts payable under Sections 2.17, 2.18 and 2.19), any Qualified Counterparties, and to any Bank Services Providers (in their respective capacities as providers of Bank Services and FX Contracts), in each case, ratably among them in proportion to the respective amounts described in this clause Second payable to them;

<u>Third</u>, to payment of that portion of the Obligations constituting accrued and unpaid Letter of Credit Fees and interest in respect of any Bank Services and FX Contracts and on the Loans and L/C Disbursements which have not yet been converted into Revolving Loans, and to payment of premiums and other fees (including any interest thereon) under any Specified Swap Agreements and any Bank Services Agreements and FX Contracts, in each case, ratably among the Lenders, the Issuing Lenders, any Bank Services Providers (in their respective capacities as providers of Bank Services and FX Contracts), and any Qualified Counterparties, in each case, ratably among them in proportion to the respective amounts described in this clause <u>Third</u> payable to them;

<u>Fourth</u>, to payment of that portion of the Obligations constituting unpaid principal of the Loans, L/C Disbursements which have not yet been converted into Revolving Loans, and settlement amounts, payment amounts and other termination payment obligations under any Specified Swap Agreements and Bank Services Agreements and FX Contracts, in each case,

ratably among the Lenders, the Issuing Lenders, any Bank Services Providers (in their respective capacities as providers of Bank Services and FX Contracts), and any applicable Qualified Counterparties, in each case, ratably among them in proportion to the respective amounts described in this clause <u>Fourth</u> and payable to them;

<u>Fifth</u>, to the Administrative Agent for the account of the Issuing Lenders, to Cash Collateralize that portion of the L/C Exposure comprised of the aggregate undrawn amount of Letters of Credit pursuant to <u>Section 3.10</u>;

<u>Sixth</u>, if so elected by any Bank Services Provider, to the Administrative Agent for the account of such Bank Services Providers, to Cash Collateralize then outstanding Obligations arising in connection with Bank Services and FX Contracts;

Seventh, to the payment of all other Obligations of the Loan Parties that are then due and payable to the Administrative Agent and the other Secured Parties on such date (including any such other Obligations arising in connection with any Bank Services and FX Contracts), in each case, ratably among them in proportion to the respective aggregate amounts of all such Obligations described in this clause <u>Seventh</u> and payable to them;

<u>Eighth</u>, for the account of any applicable Qualified Counterparty, to Cash Collateralize Obligations arising under any then outstanding Specified Swap Agreements, in each case, ratably among them in proportion to the respective amounts described in this clause <u>Eighth</u> payable to them; and

Last, the balance, if any, after all of the Obligations have been indefeasibly paid in full (excluding, for this purpose, any Obligations which have been Cash Collateralized in accordance with the terms hereof), to the Borrower or as otherwise required by Law.

Subject to <u>Sections 2.22(a)</u>, <u>3.4</u>, <u>3.5</u> and <u>3.10</u>, amounts used to Cash Collateralize the aggregate undrawn amount of Letters of Credit pursuant to clause <u>Fifth</u> above shall be applied to satisfy drawings under such Letters of Credit as they occur. If any amount remains on deposit as Cash Collateral for Letters of Credit after all Letters of Credit have either been fully drawn or expired, such remaining amount shall be applied to the other Obligations, if any, in the order set forth above.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, no Excluded Swap Obligation of any Guarantor shall be paid with amounts received from such Guarantor or from any Collateral in which such Guarantor has granted to the Administrative Agent a Lien (for the ratable benefit of the Secured Parties) pursuant to the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that each party to this Agreement hereby acknowledges and agrees that appropriate adjustments shall be made by the Administrative Agent (which adjustments shall be controlling in the absence of manifest error) with respect to payments received from other Loan Parties in order to preserve the allocation of such payments to the satisfaction of the Obligations in the order otherwise contemplated in this <u>Section 8.3</u>.

SECTION 9 THE ADMINISTRATIVE AGENT

9.1 Appointment and Authority

US-DOCS\109358599.12

(a) Each of the Lenders hereby irrevocably appoints BMO to act on its behalf as the Administrative Agent hereunder and under the other Loan Documents and authorizes the Administrative Agent to take such actions on its behalf and to exercise such powers as are delegated to the Administrative Agent by the terms hereof or thereof, together with such actions and powers as are reasonably incidental thereto.

(b) The provisions of <u>Section 9</u> are solely for the benefit of the Administrative Agent, the Lenders and the Issuing Lenders, and neither the Borrower nor any other Loan Party shall have rights as a third party beneficiary of any of such provisions (other than provisions that are for the express benefit of the Borrower, Enterasys and the other Loan Parties, including <u>Sections 9.9</u> and <u>9.10</u>). Notwithstanding any provision to the contrary elsewhere in this Agreement, the Administrative Agent shall not have any duties or responsibilities to any Lender or any other Person, except those expressly set forth herein, or any fiduciary relationship with any Lender, and no implied covenants, functions, responsibilities, duties, obligations or liabilities shall be read into this Agreement or any other Loan Document or otherwise exist against the Administrative Agent. It is understood and agreed that the use of the term "agent" herein or in any other Loan Documents (or any other similar term) with reference to the Administrative Agent is not intended to connote any fiduciary or other implied (or express) obligations arising under agency doctrine of any applicable law. Instead such term is used as a matter of market custom, and is intended to create or reflect only an administrative relationship between contracting parties.

The Administrative Agent shall also act as the collateral agent under the Loan Documents, (c) and each of the Issuing Lenders and each of the other Lenders (in their respective capacities as a Lender and, as applicable, Qualified Counterparty) hereby irrevocably (i) authorize the Administrative Agent to enter into all other Loan Documents, as applicable, including the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement, any subordination agreements and any other Security Documents, and (ii) appoint and authorize the Administrative Agent to act as the agent of the Secured Parties for purposes of acquiring, holding and enforcing any and all Liens on Collateral granted by any of the Loan Parties to secure any of the Obligations, together with such powers and discretion as are reasonably incidental thereto. The Administrative Agent, as collateral agent and any co-agents, sub-agents and attorneys-in-fact appointed by the Administrative Agent pursuant to Section 9.2 for purposes of holding or enforcing any Lien on the Collateral (or any portion thereof) granted under the Security Documents, or for exercising any rights and remedies thereunder at the direction of the Administrative Agent), shall be entitled to the benefits of all provisions of this Section 9 and Section 10 (including Section 9.7, as though such co-agents, sub-agents and attorneys-in-fact were the collateral agent under the Loan Documents) as if set forth in full herein with respect thereto. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the Administrative Agent is further authorized on behalf of all the Lenders, without the necessity of any notice to or further consent from the Lenders, from time to time to take any action, or permit the any co-agents, sub-agents and attorneys-in-fact appointed by the Administrative Agent to take any action, with respect to any Collateral or the Loan Documents which may be necessary to perfect and maintain perfected the Liens upon any Collateral granted pursuant to any Loan Document.

9.2 Delegation of Duties

. The Administrative Agent may perform any and all of its duties and exercise its rights and powers hereunder or under any other Loan Document by or through any one or more sub-agents appointed by the Administrative Agent. The Administrative Agent and any such sub-agent may perform any and all of its duties and exercise its rights and powers by or through their respective Related Parties. The exculpatory provisions of this Section shall apply to any such sub-agent and to the Related Parties of the Administrative Agent and any such sub-agent, and shall apply to their respective activities in connection with the syndication of the Facilities provided for herein as well as activities as the Administrative Agent. The Administrative Agent shall not be responsible for the negligence or misconduct of any sub-agents except to the extent that a court of competent jurisdiction determines in a final and nonappealable judgment that the Administrative Agent acted with gross negligence or willful misconduct

in the selection of such sub agents.

9.3 Exculpatory Provisions

. The Administrative Agent shall have no duties or obligations except those expressly set forth herein and in the other Loan Documents, and its duties hereunder and thereunder shall be administrative in nature. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the Administrative Agent shall not:

(a) be subject to any fiduciary or other implied duties, regardless of whether any Default or any Event of Default has occurred and is continuing;

(b) have any duty to take any discretionary action or exercise any discretionary powers, except discretionary rights and powers expressly contemplated hereby or by the other Loan Documents that the Administrative Agent is required to exercise as directed in writing by the Required Lenders (or such other number or percentage of the Lenders as shall be expressly provided for herein or in the other Loan Documents), as applicable; <u>provided</u> that the Administrative Agent shall not be required to take any action that, in its opinion or the opinion of its counsel, may expose the Administrative Agent to liability or that is contrary to any Loan Document or applicable law, including for the avoidance of doubt any action that may be in violation of the automatic stay under any Debtor Relief Law or that may effect a forfeiture, modification or termination of property of a Defaulting Lender in violation of any Debtor Relief Law; and

(c) except as expressly set forth herein and in the other Loan Documents, have any duty to disclose, and the Administrative Agent shall not be liable for the failure to disclose, any information relating to the Borrower or any of its Affiliates that is communicated to or obtained by any Person serving as the Administrative Agent or any of its Affiliates in any capacity.

The Administrative Agent shall not be liable for any action taken or not taken by it (i) with the consent or at the request of the Required Lenders (or such other number or percentage of the Lenders as shall be necessary, or as the Administrative Agent shall believe in good faith shall be necessary, under the circumstances as provided in <u>Sections 8.2</u> and <u>10.1</u>), or (ii) in the absence of its own gross negligence or willful misconduct as determined by a court of competent jurisdiction by final and nonappealable judgment.

The Administrative Agent shall not be responsible for or have any duty to ascertain or inquire into (i) any statement, warranty or representation made in or in connection with this Agreement or any other Loan Document, (ii) the contents of any certificate, report or other document delivered hereunder or thereunder or in connection herewith or therewith, (iii) the performance or observance of any of the covenants, agreements or other terms or conditions set forth herein or therein or the occurrence of any Default or Event of Default, (iv) the validity, enforceability, effectiveness or genuineness of this Agreement, any other Loan Document or any other agreement, instrument or document or (v) the satisfaction of any condition set forth in Section 5.1, Section 5.2 or elsewhere herein, other than to confirm receipt of items expressly required to be delivered to the Administrative Agent.

9.4 Reliance by Administrative Agent

. The Administrative Agent shall be entitled to rely upon, and shall not incur any liability for relying upon, any notice, request, certificate, consent, statement, instrument, document or other writing (including any electronic message, internet or intranet website posting or other distribution) believed by it to be genuine and to have been signed, sent or otherwise authenticated by the proper Person. The Administrative Agent also may rely upon any statement made to it orally or by telephone and believed by it to have been made by the proper Person, and shall not incur any

liability for relying thereon. In determining compliance with any condition hereunder to the making of a Loan, or the issuance, extension, renewal or increase of a Letter of Credit, that by its terms must be fulfilled to the satisfaction of a Lender, the Administrative Agent may presume that such condition is satisfactory to such Lender unless the Administrative Agent shall have received notice to the contrary from such Lender prior to the making of such Loan or the issuance of such Letter of Credit. The Administrative Agent may consult with legal counsel (who may be counsel for any of the Loan Parties), independent accountants and other experts selected by it, and shall not be liable for any action taken or not taken by it in accordance with the advice of any such counsel, accountants or experts. The Administrative Agent may deem and treat the payee of any Note as the owner thereof for all purposes unless a written notice of assignment, negotiation or transfer thereof shall have been filed with the Administrative Agent. The Administrative Agent shall be fully justified in failing or refusing to take any action under this Agreement or any other Loan Document unless it shall first receive such advice or concurrence of the Required Lenders (or such other number or percentage of Lenders as shall be provided for herein or in the other Loan Documents) as it deems appropriate or it shall first be indemnified to its satisfaction by the Lenders against any and all liability and expense that may be incurred by it by reason of taking or continuing to take any such action. The Administrative Agent shall in all cases be fully protected in acting, or in refraining from acting, under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents in accordance with a request of the Required Lenders (or such other number or percentage of Lenders and any action taken or failure to act pursuant thereto shall be binding upon the Lenders and all future holders of the Loans.

9.5 Notice of Default

. The Administrative Agent shall not be deemed to have knowledge or notice of the occurrence of any Default or Event of Default unless the Administrative Agent has received prompt notice in writing from any Lender or the Borrower referring to this Agreement, describing such Default or Event of Default and stating that such notice is a "notice of default." In the event that the Administrative Agent receives such a notice, the Administrative Agent shall give prompt notice thereof to the Lenders. The Administrative Agent shall take such action with respect to such Default or Event of Default as shall be reasonably directed by the Required Lenders (or, if so specified by this Agreement, all Lenders); <u>provided</u> that unless and until the Administrative Agent shall have received such directions, the Administrative Agent may (but shall not be obligated to) take such action or refrain from taking such action with respect to such Default or Event of Default as it shall deem advisable in the best interests of the Lenders.

9.6 Non-Reliance on Administrative Agent and Other Lenders

. Each Lender expressly acknowledges that neither the Administrative Agent nor any of its officers, directors, employees, agents, attorneys in fact or affiliates has made any representations or warranties to it and that no act by the Administrative Agent hereafter taken, including any review of the affairs of a Group Member or any Affiliate of a Group Member, shall be deemed to constitute any representation or warranty by the Administrative Agent to any Lender. Each Lender represents to the Administrative Agent that it has, independently and without reliance upon the Administrative Agent or any other Lender or any of their Related Parties, and based on such documents and information as it has deemed appropriate, made its own appraisal of and investigation into the business, operations, property, financial and other condition and creditworthiness of the Group Members and their affiliates and made its own credit analysis and decision to make its Loans hereunder and enter into this Agreement. Each Lender also agrees that it will, independently and without reliance upon the Administrative Agent or any of their Related or any of taking or not taking action under or based upon this Agreement, the other Loan Documents or any related agreement or any document furnished hereunder or thereunder, and to make such investigation as it deems necessary to inform itself as to the business, operations, property, financial and other condition as it deems and their affiliates. Except for notices, reports and other documents expressly required to be furnished to

the Lenders by the Administrative Agent hereunder, the Administrative Agent shall have no duty or responsibility to provide any Lender with any credit or other information concerning the business, operations, property, condition (financial or otherwise), prospects or creditworthiness of any Group Member or any Affiliate of a Group Member that may come into the possession of the Administrative Agent or any of its officers, directors, employees, agents, attorneys in fact or affiliates.

9.7 Indemnification

. Each of the Lenders agrees to indemnify each of the Administrative Agent, the Issuing Lenders and the Swingline Lender and each of its Related Parties in its capacity as such (to the extent not reimbursed by the Borrower or any other Loan Party pursuant to any Loan Document and without limiting the obligation of the Borrower or any other Loan Party to do so) according to its Aggregate Exposure Percentage in effect on the date on which indemnification is sought under this Section 9.7 (or, if indemnification is sought after the date upon which the Commitments shall have terminated and the Loans shall have been paid in full, in accordance with its Aggregate Exposure Percentage immediately prior to such date), from and against any and all liabilities, obligations, losses, damages, penalties, actions, judgments, suits, costs, expenses or disbursements of any kind whatsoever that may at any time (whether before or after the payment of the Loans) be imposed on, incurred by or asserted against the Administrative Agent or such other Person in any way relating to or arising out of, the Commitments, this Agreement, any of the other Loan Documents or any documents contemplated by or referred to herein or therein or the Transactions contemplated hereby or thereby or any action taken or omitted by the Administrative Agent or such other Person under or in connection with any of the foregoing and any other amounts not reimbursed by the Borrower or such other Loan Party; provided that no Lender shall be liable for the payment of any portion of such liabilities, obligations, losses, damages, penalties, actions, judgments, suits, costs, expenses or disbursements that are found by a final and nonappealable decision of a court of competent jurisdiction to have resulted primarily from the Administrative Agent's or such other Person's gross negligence or willful misconduct, and that with respect to such unpaid amounts owed to any Issuing Lender or Swingline Lender solely in its capacity as such, only the Revolving Lenders shall be required to pay such unpaid amounts, such payment to be made severally among them based on such Revolving Lenders' Revolving Percentage (determined as of the time that the applicable unreimbursed expense or indemnity payment is sought). The agreements in this Section shall survive the payment of the Loans and all other amounts payable hereunder.

9.8 Agent in Its Individual Capacity

. The Person serving as the Administrative Agent hereunder shall have the same rights and powers in its capacity as a Lender as any other Lender and may exercise the same as though it were not the Administrative Agent and the term "Lender" or "Lenders" shall, unless otherwise expressly indicated or unless the context otherwise requires, include the Person serving as the Administrative Agent hereunder in its individual capacity. Such Person and its Affiliates may accept deposits from, lend money to, own securities of, act as the financial advisor or in any other advisory capacity for and generally engage in any kind of business with the Borrower or any Subsidiary or other Affiliate thereof as if such Person were not the Administrative Agent hereunder and without any duty to account therefor to the Lenders.

9.9 Successor Administrative Agent

(a) The Administrative Agent may at any time give notice of its resignation to the Lenders and the Borrower. Upon receipt of any such notice of resignation, the Required Lenders shall have the right, with the consent of the Borrower (not to be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed) unless a Default or Event of Default then exists, to appoint a successor, which shall be a bank with an office in the State of New York, or an Affiliate of any such bank with an office in the State of New York. If no such successor shall have been so appointed by the Required Lenders and shall have accepted such appointment within 30 days after the retiring Administrative Agent gives notice of its resignation (or such earlier day as shall be agreed by the Required Lenders) (the "*Resignation Effective Date*"), then the retiring

Administrative Agent may (but shall not be obligated to), on behalf of the Lenders, appoint a successor Administrative Agent meeting the qualifications set forth above; <u>provided</u> that in no event shall any such successor Administrative Agent be a Defaulting Lender. Whether or not a successor has been appointed, such resignation shall become effective in accordance with such notice on the Resignation Effective Date.

(b) If the Person serving as Administrative Agent is a Defaulting Lender pursuant to clause (d) of the definition thereof, the Required Lenders may, to the extent permitted by applicable law, by notice in writing to the Borrower and such Person, remove such Person as Administrative Agent (which right of removal shall be made in consultation with the Borrower unless a Default or an Event of Default then exists) and appoint a successor. If no such successor shall have been so appointed by the Required Lenders and shall have accepted such appointment within 30 days (or such earlier day as shall be agreed by the Required Lenders) (the "*Removal Effective Date*"), then such removal shall nonetheless become effective in accordance with such notice on the Removal Effective Date.

(c) With effect from the Resignation Effective Date or the Removal Effective Date (as applicable) (i) the retiring or removed Administrative Agent shall be discharged from its duties and obligations hereunder and under the other Loan Documents (except that in the case of any collateral security held by the Administrative Agent on behalf of the Secured Parties under any of the Loan Documents, the retiring or removed Administrative Agent shall continue to hold such collateral security until such time as a successor Administrative Agent is appointed and such collateral security is assigned to such successor Administrative Agent) and (ii) except for any indemnity payments owed to the retiring or removed Administrative Agent, all payments, communications and determinations provided to be made by, to or through the Administrative Agent shall instead be made by or to each Lender directly, until such time, if any, as the Required Lenders appoint a successor Administrative Agent as provided for above in this Section. Upon the acceptance of a successor's appointment as Administrative Agent hereunder, such successor shall succeed to and become vested with all of the rights, powers, privileges and duties of the retiring or removed Administrative Agent (other than any rights to indemnity payments owed to the retiring or removed Administrative Agent), and the retiring or removed Administrative Agent shall be discharged from all of its duties and obligations hereunder or under the other Loan Documents (if not already discharged therefrom as provided above in this Section). The fees payable by the Borrower to a successor Administrative Agent shall be the same as those payable to its predecessor unless otherwise agreed between the Borrower and such successor. After the retiring or removed Administrative Agent's resignation or removal hereunder and under the other Loan Documents, the provisions of Section 9 and Section 10.5 shall continue in effect for the benefit of such retiring or removed Administrative Agent, its sub-agents and their respective Related Parties in respect of any actions taken or omitted to be taken by any of them while the retiring or removed Administrative Agent was acting as the Administrative Agent.

9.10 Collateral and Guaranty Matters

. The Lenders irrevocably authorize the Administrative Agent, at its option and in its discretion,

(a) to release any Lien on any Collateral or other property granted to or held by the Administrative Agent under any Loan Document (i) upon the Discharge of Obligations, (ii) that is sold or otherwise disposed of or to be sold or otherwise disposed of as part of or in connection with any sale or other disposition permitted hereunder or under any other Loan Document, or (iii) subject to Section 10.1, if approved, authorized or ratified in writing by the Required Lenders;

(b) to subordinate any Lien on any Collateral or other property granted to or held by the Administrative Agent under any Loan Document to the holder of any Lien on such property that is permitted by <u>Sections 7.3(g)</u> and (i); and

(c) to release any Guarantor from its obligations under the Guarantee and Collateral

Agreement if such Person ceases to be a Subsidiary as a result of a transaction permitted under the Loan Documents.

(d) Upon request by the Administrative Agent at any time, the Required Lenders will confirm in writing the Administrative Agent's authority to release or subordinate its interest in particular types or items of property, or to release any Guarantor from its obligations under the Guaranty pursuant to this <u>Section 9.10</u>.

(e) The Administrative Agent shall not be responsible for or have a duty to ascertain or inquire into any representation or warranty regarding the existence, value or collectability of the Collateral, the existence, priority or perfection of the Administrative Agent's Lien thereon, or any certificate prepared by any Loan Party in connection therewith, nor shall the Administrative Agent be responsible or liable to the Lenders for any failure to monitor or maintain any portion of the Collateral.

9.11 Administrative Agent May File Proofs of Claim

. In case of the pendency of any proceeding under any Debtor Relief Law or any other judicial proceeding relative to any Loan Party, the Administrative Agent (irrespective of whether the principal of any Loan or Obligation in respect of any Letter of Credit shall then be due and payable as herein expressed or by declaration or otherwise and irrespective of whether the Administrative Agent shall have made any demand on the Borrower) shall be entitled and empowered (but not obligated), by intervention in such proceeding or otherwise:

(a) to file and prove a claim for the whole amount of the principal and interest owing and unpaid in respect of the Loans, Obligations in respect of any Letter of Credit and all other Obligations that are owing and unpaid and to file such other documents as may be necessary or advisable to have the claims of the Lenders and the Administrative Agent (including any claim for the reasonable compensation, expenses, disbursements and advances of the Lenders and the Administrative Agent and their respective agents and counsel and all other amounts due the Lenders and the Administrative Agent under <u>Sections 2.8</u> and <u>10.5</u>) allowed in such judicial proceeding; and

(b) to collect and receive any monies or other property payable or deliverable on any such claims and to distribute the

same;

and any custodian, receiver, assignee, trustee, liquidator, sequestrator or other similar official in any such judicial proceeding is hereby authorized by each Lender to make such payments to the Administrative Agent and, in the event that the Administrative Agent shall consent to the making of such payments directly to the Lenders, to pay to the Administrative Agent any amount due for the reasonable compensation, expenses, disbursements and advances of the Administrative Agent and its agents and counsel, and any other amounts due the Administrative Agent under Sections 2.8 and 10.5.

Nothing contained herein shall be deemed to authorize the Administrative Agent to authorize or consent to or accept or adopt on behalf of any Lender any plan of reorganization, arrangement, adjustment or composition affecting the Obligations or the rights of any Lender to authorize the Administrative Agent to vote in respect of the claim of any Lender in any such proceeding.

9.12 No Other Duties, Etc.

Anything herein to the contrary notwithstanding, none of the Lead Arrangers shall have any powers, duties or responsibilities under this Agreement or any of the other Loan Documents, except in its capacity, as applicable, as the Administrative Agent, a Lender, an Issuing Lender or the Swingline Lender hereunder.

US DOCS\109358599.12

9.13 Survival

. This <u>Section 9</u> shall survive the Discharge of Obligations.

SECTION 10 MISCELLANEOUS

10.1 Amendments and Waivers

Neither this Agreement, nor any other Loan Document (other than any L/C Related (a) Document, Fee Letter, or Bank Services Agreement), nor any terms hereof or thereof may be amended, supplemented or modified except in accordance with the provisions of this Section 10.1. The Required Lenders and each Loan Party party to the relevant Loan Document may, or, with the written consent of the Required Lenders, the Administrative Agent and each Loan Party party to the relevant Loan Document may, from time to time, (i) enter into written amendments, supplements or modifications hereto and to the other Loan Documents for the purpose of adding any provisions to this Agreement or the other Loan Documents or changing in any manner the rights of the Lenders or of the Loan Parties hereunder or thereunder or (ii) waive, on such terms and conditions as the Required Lenders or the Administrative Agent, as the case may be, may specify in such instrument, any of the requirements of this Agreement or the other Loan Documents or any Default or Event of Default and its consequences; provided that no such waiver and no such amendment, supplement or modification shall (A) forgive the principal amount or extend the final scheduled date of maturity of any Loan, extend the scheduled date of any amortization payment in respect of any Term Loan, reduce the stated rate of any interest or fee payable hereunder (except that any amendment or modification of defined terms used in the financial covenants in this Agreement shall not constitute a reduction in the rate of interest or fees for purposes of this clause (A)) or extend the scheduled date of any payment thereof, or increase the amount or extend the expiration date of any Lender's Revolving Commitment or Term Commitment, in each case without the written consent of each Lender directly affected thereby: (B) eliminate or reduce the voting rights of any Lender under this Section 10.1 without the written consent of such Lender; (C) reduce any percentage specified in the definition of Required Lenders, consent to the assignment or transfer by the Borrower of any of its rights and obligations under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents, release all or substantially all of the Collateral or release all or substantially all of the Guarantors from their obligations under the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement, in each case without the written consent of all Lenders; (D) (1) amend, modify or waive the pro rata requirements of Section 2.16 or any other provision of the Loan Documents (including Section 8.3) requiring pro rata treatment of payments to the Lenders in a manner that adversely affects Revolving Lenders without the written consent of each Revolving Lender or (2) amend, modify or waive the pro rata requirements of Section 2.16 or any other provision of the Loan Documents (including Section 8.3) requiring pro rata treatment of payments to the Lenders in a manner that adversely affects Term Lenders or the L/C Lenders without the written consent of each Term Lender and/or, as applicable, each L/C Lender; (E) amend, modify or waive any provision of Section 9 without the written consent of the Administrative Agent; (F) amend, modify or waive any provision of Section 2.6 or 2.7 without the written consent of the Swingline Lender; (G) amend, modify or waive any provision of Section 3 without the written consent of each Issuing Lender; or (H) amend or modify the application of payments provisions set forth in Section 8.3 or the definitions set forth in <u>Section 1.1</u> that directly affect swap security or ratable treatment in a manner that adversely affects any Issuing Lender or any Qualified Counterparty, as applicable, without the written consent of each such Issuing Lender or each such Qualified Counterparty, as applicable. Any such waiver and any such amendment, supplement or modification shall apply equally to each of the Lenders and shall be binding upon the Loan Parties, the Lenders, the Administrative Agent, the Issuing Lenders, each Qualified Counterparty, and all future holders of the Loans. In the case of any waiver, the Loan Parties, the Lenders and the Administrative Agent shall be restored to their former position and rights hereunder and under the other Loan Documents, and any Default or Event of Default waived shall be deemed to be cured during the period such waiver is effective; but no such waiver shall extend to any subsequent or other Default or Event of Default, or impair any right consequent thereon. Notwithstanding the foregoing, any

US-DOCS\109358599.12

Issuing Lender may amend any of the L/C Documents of such Issuing Lender without the consent of the Administrative Agent or any other Lender.

(b) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in <u>Section 10.1(a)</u> above, in the event that the Borrower or any other Loan Party, as applicable, requests that this Agreement or any of the other Loan Documents, as applicable, be amended or otherwise modified in a manner which would require the consent of all of the Lenders or, as applicable, all affected Lenders, and such amendment or other modification is agreed to by the Borrower and/or such other Loan Party, as applicable, the Required Lenders and the Administrative Agent, then, with the consent of the Borrower and/or such other Loan Party, as applicable, the Administrative Agent and the Required Lenders, this Agreement or such other Loan Document, as applicable, may be amended without the consent of the Lender or Lenders who are unwilling to agree to such amendment or other modification (each, a "*Minority Lender*"), to provide for:

(i) the termination of the Commitments of each such Minority Lender;

(ii) the assumption of the Loans and Commitments of each such Minority Lender by one or more Replacement Lenders pursuant to the provisions of <u>Section 2.21</u>; and

(iii) the payment of all interest, fees and other obligations payable or accrued in favor of each Minority Lender and such other modifications to this Agreement or to such Loan Documents as the Borrower, the Administrative Agent and the Required Lenders may determine to be appropriate in connection therewith.

(c) Notwithstanding any provision herein to the contrary but subject to the proviso in Section 10.1(a), this Agreement may be amended (or amended and restated) with the written consent of the Required Lenders, the Administrative Agent, and the Borrower, (i) to add one or more additional credit or term loan facilities to this Agreement and to permit all such additional extensions of credit and all related obligations and liabilities arising in connection therewith and from time to time outstanding thereunder to share ratably (or on a basis subordinated to the existing facilities hereunder) in the benefits of this Agreement and the other Loan Documents with the obligations and liabilities from time to time outstanding in respect of the existing facilities hereunder, and (ii) in connection with the foregoing, to permit, as deemed appropriate by the Administrative Agent and approved by the Required Lenders, the Lenders providing such additional credit facilities to participate in any required vote or action required to be approved by the Required Lenders.

(d) Notwithstanding any provision herein to the contrary, any Bank Services Agreement or FX Contract may be amended or otherwise modified by the parties thereto in accordance with the terms thereof without the consent of the Administrative Agent or any Lender.

10.2 Notices

(a) All notices, requests and demands to or upon the respective parties hereto to be effective shall be in writing (including by facsimile or electronic mail), and, unless otherwise expressly provided herein, shall be deemed to have been duly given or made when delivered, or three Business Days after being deposited in the mail, postage prepaid, or, in the case of facsimile or electronic mail notice, when received, addressed as follows in the case of the Borrower and the Administrative Agent, and as set forth in an administrative questionnaire delivered to the Administrative Agent in the case of the Lenders, or to such other address as may be hereafter notified by the respective parties hereto:

US DOCS\109358599.12

Borrower:	Extreme Networks, Inc. 6480 Via Del Oro San Jose, CA 95119 Attention: Remi Thomas, Chief Financial Officer Facsimile No.: (408) 964-9075 Telephone No.: (408) 579-2915 E-Mail: rethomas@extremenetworks.com Website URL: www.extremenetworks.com Website URL: www.extremenetworks.com With a copy to: Latham & Watkins LLP 355 South Grand Avenue Los Angeles, CA 90071-1560 Attention: Mark O. Morris Telephone No.: (213) 891-7456 Facsimile No.: (213) 891-8763 E-Mail: mark.morris@lw.com
Administrative Agent:	Bank of Montreal One Market Plaza, 15th Floor San Francisco, CA 94105 Attention: Michael Kus Facsimile No.: (415) 397-1888 Telephone No.: (415) 354-7526 E-Mail: michael.kus@bmo.com with a copy to:
	Kramer Levin Naftalis & Frankel LLP 1177 Avenue of the Americas New York, NY 10036 Attention: Richard Farley Telephone No.: (212) 715-9106 Facsimile No.: (212) 715-8106 E-Mail: RFarley@kramerlevin.com

<u>provided</u> that any notice, request or demand to or upon the Administrative Agent or the Lenders shall not be effective until received.

(b) Notices and other communications to the Lenders hereunder may be delivered or furnished by electronic communications (including email and Internet or intranet websites) pursuant to procedures approved by the Administrative Agent; provided that the foregoing shall not apply to notices to any Lender pursuant to <u>Section 2</u> unless otherwise agreed by the Administrative Agent and the applicable Lender. The Administrative Agent or the Borrower may, in its discretion, agree to accept notices and other communications to it hereunder by electronic communications pursuant to procedures approved by it;

<u>provided</u> that approval of such procedures may be limited to particular notices or communications. Unless the Administrative Agent otherwise prescribes, (a) notices and other communications sent to an email address shall be deemed received upon the sender's receipt of an acknowledgment from the intended recipient (such as by the "return receipt requested" function, as available, return email or other written acknowledgment); and (b) notices or communications posted to an Internet or intranet website shall be deemed received upon the deemed receipt by the intended recipient at its email address as described in the foregoing clause (a) of notification that such notice or communication is available and identifying the website address therefor; <u>provided</u> that, for both clauses (a) and (b) above, if such notice or other communication is not sent during the normal business hours of the recipient, such notice, email or communication shall be deemed to have been sent at the opening of business on the next Business Day for the recipient.

(c) Any party hereto may change its address or facsimile number for notices and other communications hereunder by notice to the other parties hereto.

(d) (i) Each Loan Party agrees that the Administrative Agent and/or the Lead Arrangers may, but shall not be obligated to, make the Communications (as defined below) available to the Issuing Lenders and the other Lenders by posting the Communications on Debt Domain, Intralinks, Syndtrak or a substantially similar electronic transmission system (the "*Platform*").

(ii) The Platform is provided "as is" and "as available." The Agent Parties (as defined below) and the Lead Arrangers do not warrant the adequacy of the Platform and expressly disclaim liability for errors or omissions in the Communications. No warranty of any kind, express, implied or statutory, including, without limitation, any warranty of merchantability, fitness for a particular purpose, non-infringement of third-party rights or freedom from viruses or other code defects, is made by any Agent Party or any Lead Arranger in connection with the Communications or the Platform. In no event shall the Administrative Agent or any of its Related Parties (collectively, the "*Agent Parties*") or any Lead Arranger have any liability to the Borrower or the other Loan Parties, any Lender or any other Person or entity for damages of any kind, including, without limitation, direct or indirect, special, incidental or consequential damages, losses or expenses (whether in tort, contract or otherwise) arising out of the Borrower's, any Loan Party's or the Administrative Agent's transmission of communications through the Platform. "*Communications*" means, collectively, any notice, demand, communication, information, document or other material provided by or on behalf of any Loan Party pursuant to any Loan Document or the Transactions contemplated therein which is distributed to the Administrative Agent, any Lender or any Issuing Lender by means of electronic communications pursuant to this Section, including through the Platform.

10.3 No Waiver; Cumulative Remedies

. No failure to exercise and no delay in exercising, on the part of the Administrative Agent or any Lender, any right, remedy, power or privilege hereunder or under the other Loan Documents shall operate as a waiver thereof; nor shall any single or partial exercise of any right, remedy, power or privilege hereunder preclude any other or further exercise thereof or the exercise of any other right, remedy, power or privilege. The rights, remedies, powers and privileges herein provided are cumulative and not exclusive of any rights, remedies, powers and privileges provided by law.

10.4 Survival of Representations and Warranties

. All representations and warranties made hereunder, in the other Loan Documents and in any document, certificate or statement delivered pursuant hereto or in connection herewith shall survive the execution and delivery of this Agreement and the making of the Loans and other extensions of credit hereunder.

10.5 Expenses; Indemnity; Damage Waiver

US-DOCS\109358599.12

(a) <u>Costs and Expenses</u>. The Borrower shall pay (i) all reasonable documented out-of-pocket expenses incurred by the Administrative Agent and its Affiliates (including the reasonable invoiced fees, charges and disbursements of counsel for the Administrative Agent), in connection with the syndication of the Facilities (including the syndication of the Facilities contemplated by this Agreement), the preparation, negotiation, execution, delivery and administration of this Agreement and the other Loan Documents, or any amendments, amendments and restatements, modifications or waivers of the provisions hereof or thereof (whether or not the Transactions contemplated hereby or thereby shall be consummated), (ii) all reasonable documented out-of-pocket expenses incurred by the Issuing Lenders in connection with the issuance, amendment, renewal or extension of any Letter of Credit or any demand for payment thereunder, and (iii) all documented out-of-pocket expenses incurred by the Administrative Agent or any Lender (including the fees, charges and disbursements of any counsel for the Administrative Agent or any Lender), in connection with the section of its rights (a) in connection with this Agreement and the other Loan Documents, including its rights under this Section, or (b) in connection with the Loans made or Letters of Credit issued or participated in hereunder, including all such out-of-pocket expenses incurred during any workout, restructuring or negotiations in respect of such Loans or Letters of Credit.

(b) Indemnification by the Borrower. The Borrower shall indemnify the Administrative Agent (and any sub-agent thereof), each Lender (including each Issuing Lender), and each Related Party of any of the foregoing Persons (each such Person being called an "Indemnitee") against, and hold each Indemnitee harmless from, any and all losses, claims, damages, liabilities and related expenses (including the fees, charges and disbursements of counsel for any Indemnitee (but limited to the fee, charges and disbursements of one counsel to all Indemnitees taken as a whole and, if reasonably necessary, a single local counsel for all Indemnitees taken as a whole in each relevant jurisdiction (which may be a single local counsel acting in multiple material jurisdictions), if reasonably necessary, a single regulatory counsel, and solely in the case of an actual or perceived conflict of interest where the Indemnitee affected by such conflict of interest informs the Borrower in writing of such conflict of interest and thereafter retains its own counsel, one additional counsel in each relevant jurisdiction and one regulatory counsel to each group of affected Indemnitees taken as a whole, in each case, except allocated costs of in-house counsel), incurred by any Indemnitee or asserted against any Indemnitee by any Person (including the Borrower or any other Loan Party) other than such Indemnitee and its Related Parties arising out of, in connection with, or as a result of (i) the execution or delivery of this Agreement, any other Loan Document or any agreement or instrument contemplated hereby or thereby, the performance by the parties hereto of their respective obligations hereunder or thereunder or the consummation of the Transactions contemplated hereby or thereby, (ii) any Loan or Letter of Credit or the use or proposed use of the proceeds therefrom (including any refusal by any Issuing Lender to honor a demand for payment under a Letter of Credit if the documents presented in connection with such demand do not strictly comply with the terms of such Letter of Credit), (iii) any actual or alleged presence or release of Materials of Environmental Concern on or from any property owned or operated by the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries, or any Environmental Liability related in any way to the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries, or (iv) any actual or prospective claim, litigation, investigation or proceeding relating to any of the foregoing, whether based on contract, tort or any other theory, whether brought by a third party or by the Borrower or any other Loan Party, and regardless of whether any Indemnitee is a party thereto; provided that such indemnity shall not, as to any Indemnitee, be available to the extent that such losses, claims, damages, liabilities or related expenses (w) are determined by a court of competent jurisdiction by final and nonappealable judgment to have resulted from the bad faith, gross negligence or willful misconduct of such Indemnitee, (x) result from a claim brought by the Borrower or any other Loan Party against an Indemnitee for breach in bad faith of such Indemnitee's obligations hereunder or under any other Loan Document, if the Borrower or such Loan Party has obtained a final and nonappealable judgment in its favor on such claim as determined by a court of competent jurisdiction, (y) arising from any dispute solely among Indemnitees or any of their respective Affiliates other than any claims against an Indemnitee in its capacity or in fulfilling its role as the Administrative Agent, a Lead Arranger, a Lender, an Issuing Lender, or a similar role under the Facilities

and other than any claims arising out of any act or omission of the Borrower or any of its Affiliates, or (z) any settlement entered into by any Indemnitee or any of its Affiliates in connection with the foregoing without the Borrower's prior written consent (such consent not to be unreasonably withheld, delayed or conditioned), but, if such settlement occurs with Borrower's written consent or if there is a final judgment for the plaintiff in any action or claim with respect to any of the foregoing, the Borrower will be liable for such settlement or such final judgment and will indemnify and hold harmless each Indemnitee from and against any and all losses, claims, damages, liabilities and reasonable and documented out-of-pocket expenses by reason of such settlement or judgment in accordance with this <u>Section 10.5(b)</u>. This <u>Section 10.5(b)</u> shall not apply with respect to Taxes other than any Taxes that represent losses, claims, damages, etc. arising from any non-Tax claim.

(c) Reimbursement by Lenders. To the extent that the Borrower (or any other Loan Party pursuant to any other Loan Document) for any reason fails indefeasibly to pay any amount required under paragraph (a) or (b) of this Section to be paid by it to the Administrative Agent (or any sub-agent thereof), the Issuing Lenders, the Swingline Lender or any Related Party of any of the foregoing, each Lender severally agrees to pay to the Administrative Agent (or any such sub-agent), the Issuing Lenders, the Swingline Lender or such Related Party, as the case may be, such Lender's pro rata share (determined as of the time that the applicable unreimbursed expense or indemnity payment is sought based on each Lender's share of the Total Credit Exposure at such time) of such unpaid amount (including any such unpaid amount in respect of a claim asserted by such Lender); provided that with respect to such unpaid amounts owed to any Issuing Lender or the Swingline Lender solely in its capacity as such, only the Revolving Lenders shall be required to pay such unpaid amounts, such payment to be made severally among them based on such Revolving Lenders' Revolving Percentage (determined as of the time that the applicable unreimbursed expense or indemnity payment is sought); and provided further, that the unreimbursed expense or indemnified loss, claim, damage, liability or related expense, as the case may be, was incurred by or asserted against the Administrative Agent (or any such sub-agent), any Issuing Lender or the Swingline Lender in its capacity as such, or against any Related Party of any of the foregoing acting for the Administrative Agent (or any such sub-agent), any Issuing Lender or the Swingline Lender in connection with such capacity. The obligations of the Lenders under this paragraph (c) are subject to the provisions of Sections 2.1, 2.4 and 2.18(e).

(d) <u>Waiver of Consequential Damages, Etc.</u> To the fullest extent permitted by applicable law, the Borrower shall not assert, and hereby waives, any claim against any Indemnitee, on any theory of liability, for special, indirect, consequential or punitive damages (as opposed to direct or actual damages) arising out of, in connection with, or as a result of, this Agreement, any other Loan Document or any agreement or instrument contemplated hereby, the Transactions contemplated hereby or thereby, any Loan or Letter of Credit, or the use of the proceeds thereof. No Indemnitee referred to in paragraph (b) above shall be liable for any damages arising from the use by unintended recipients of any information or other materials distributed by it through telecommunications, electronic or other information transmission systems in connection with this Agreement or the other Loan Documents or the Transactions contemplated hereby or thereby.

therefor.

Payments. All amounts due under this Section shall be payable promptly after demand

(f) <u>Survival</u>. Each party's obligations under this Section shall survive the resignation of the Administrative Agent, the resignation of any Issuing Lender, the resignation of the Swingline Lender, the replacement of any Lender, the termination of the Loan Documents, the termination of the Commitments and the Discharge of Obligations.

10.6 Successors and Assigns; Participations and Assignments

(e)

(a) <u>Successors and Assigns Generally</u>. The provisions of this Agreement shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the parties hereto and their respective successors and assigns permitted hereby (which for purposes of this <u>Section 10.6</u> shall include any Bank Services Provider), except that the Borrower may not assign or otherwise transfer any of its rights or obligations hereunder without the prior written consent of the Administrative Agent and each Lender, and no Lender may assign or otherwise transfer any of its rights or obligations hereunder except (i) to an assignee in accordance with the provisions of paragraph (b) of this Section, (ii) by way of participation in accordance with the provisions of paragraph (d) of this Section, or (iii) by way of pledge or assignment of a security interest subject to the restrictions of paragraph (f) of this Section (and any other attempted assignment or transfer by any party hereto shall be null and void). Nothing in this Agreement, expressed or implied, shall be construed to confer upon any Person (other than the parties hereto, their respective successors and assigns permitted hereby, Participants to the extent provided in paragraph (d) of this Section and, to the extent expressly contemplated hereby, the Related Parties of each of the Administrative Agent and the Lenders) any legal or equitable right, remedy or claim under or by reason of this Agreement.

(b) <u>Assignments by Lenders</u>. Any Lender may at any time assign to one or more assignees all or a portion of its rights and obligations under this Agreement (including all or a portion of its Commitments and the Loans at the time owing to it); <u>provided</u> that (in each case with respect to any Facility) any such assignment shall be subject to the following conditions:

(i) <u>Minimum Amounts</u>.

(A) in the case of an assignment of the entire remaining amount of the assigning Lender's Commitments and/or the Loans at the time owing to it (in each case with respect to any Facility) or contemporaneous assignments to related Approved Funds (determined after giving effect to such assignments) that equal at least the amount specified in paragraph (b)(i)(B) of this Section in the aggregate or in the case of an assignment to a Lender, an Affiliate of a Lender or an Approved Fund, no minimum amount need be assigned; and

(B) in any case not described in paragraph (b)(i)(A) of this Section, the aggregate amount of the Commitments (which for this purpose includes Loans outstanding thereunder) or, if the applicable Commitments are not then in effect, the principal outstanding balance of the Loans of the assigning Lender subject to each such assignment (determined as of the date the Assignment and Assumption with respect to such assignment is delivered to the Administrative Agent or, if "*Trade Date*" is specified in the Assignment and Assumption, as of the Trade Date) shall not be less than \$5,000,000, in the case of any assignment in respect of the Revolving Facility, or \$5,000,000, in the case of any assignment in respect of the Term Loan Facility, unless each of the Administrative Agent and, so long as no Default or Event of Default has occurred and is continuing, the Borrower otherwise consents (each such consent not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed).

(ii) <u>Proportionate Amounts</u>. Each partial assignment shall be made as an assignment of a proportionate part of all the assigning Lender's rights and obligations under this Agreement with respect to the Loans and/or the Commitments assigned, except that this clause (ii) shall not prohibit any Lender from assigning all or a portion of its rights and obligations among separate Facilities on a non-pro rata basis.

(iii) <u>Required Consents</u>. No consent shall be required for any assignment by a Lender except to the extent required by paragraph (b)(i)(B) of this Section and, in addition:

(A) the consent of the Borrower (such consent not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed) shall be required unless (x) an Event of Default has occurred and is continuing at the

US-DOCS\109358599.12

time of such assignment, or (y) such assignment is to a Lender, an Affiliate of a Lender or an Approved Fund; <u>provided</u> that the Borrower shall be deemed to have consented to any such assignment unless it shall object thereto by written notice to the Administrative Agent within five Business Days after having received notice thereof;

(B) the consent of the Administrative Agent (such consent not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed) shall be required for assignments in respect of (i) the Revolving Facility or any unfunded Commitments with respect to the Term Loan Facility if such assignment is to a Person that is not a Lender with a Commitment in respect of such Facility, an Affiliate of such Lender or an Approved Fund with respect to such Lender, or (ii) any Term Loans to a Person who is not a Lender, an Affiliate of a Lender or an Approved Fund; and

(C) the consent of each Issuing Lender and the Swingline Lender (such consent not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed) shall be required for any assignment in respect of the Revolving Facility.

(iv) <u>Assignment and Assumption</u>. The parties to each assignment shall execute and deliver to the Administrative Agent an Assignment and Assumption, together with a processing and recordation fee of \$3,500; <u>provided</u> that the Administrative Agent may, in its reasonable discretion, elect to waive such processing and recordation fee in the case of any assignment. The assignee, if it is not a Lender, shall deliver to the Administrative Agent may request.

(v) <u>No Assignment to Certain Persons</u>. No such assignment shall be made to (A) a Loan Party or any of a Loan Party's Affiliates or Subsidiaries or (B) to any Defaulting Lender or any of its Subsidiaries, or any Person who, upon becoming a Lender hereunder, would constitute a Defaulting Lender or a Subsidiary thereof.

(vi) <u>No Assignment to Natural Persons</u>. No such assignment shall be made to a natural Person (or a holding company, investment vehicle or trust for, owned and operated for the primary benefit of, a natural Person).

(vii) <u>Certain Additional Payments</u>. In connection with any assignment of rights and obligations of any Defaulting Lender hereunder, no such assignment shall be effective unless and until, in addition to the other conditions thereto set forth herein, the parties to the assignment shall make such additional payments to the Administrative Agent in an aggregate amount sufficient, upon distribution thereof as appropriate (which may be outright payment, purchases by the assignee of participations or subparticipations, or other compensating actions, including funding, with the consent of the Borrower and the Administrative Agent, the applicable pro rata share of Loans previously requested but not funded by the Defaulting Lender, to each of which the applicable assignee and assignor hereby irrevocably consent), to (x) pay and satisfy in full all payment liabilities then owed by such Defaulting Lender to the Administrative Agent, the Issuing Lenders, the Swingline Lender and each other Lender hereunder (and interest accrued thereon), and (y) acquire (and fund as appropriate) its full pro rata share of all Loans and participations in Letters of Credit and Swingline Loans in accordance with its Revolving Percentage. Notwithstanding the foregoing, in the event that any assignment of rights and obligations of any Defaulting Lender hereunder shall become effective under applicable law without compliance with the provisions of this paragraph, then the assignee of such interest shall be deemed to be a Defaulting Lender for all purposes of this Agreement until such compliance occurs.

Subject to acceptance and recording thereof by the Administrative Agent pursuant to paragraph (c) of this Section, from and after the effective date specified in each Assignment and Assumption, the

US-DOCS\109358599.12

assignee thereunder shall be a party to this Agreement and, to the extent of the interest assigned by such Assignment and Assumption, have the rights and obligations of a Lender under this Agreement, and the assigning Lender thereunder shall, to the extent of the interest assigned by such Assignment and Assumption, be released from its obligations under this Agreement (and, in the case of an Assignment and Assumption covering all of the assigning Lender's rights and obligations under this Agreement, such Lender shall cease to be a party hereto) but shall continue to be entitled to the benefits and subject to the obligations of <u>Sections 2.17</u>, <u>2.18</u>, <u>2.19</u> and <u>10.5</u> with respect to facts and circumstances occurring prior to the effective date of such assignment; <u>provided</u> that except to the extent otherwise expressly agreed by the affected parties, no assignment by a Defaulting Lender will constitute a waiver or release of any claim of any party hereunder arising from that Lender's having been a Defaulting Lender. Any assignment or transfer by a Lender of rights or obligations under this Agreement that does not comply with this paragraph shall be treated for purposes of this Agreement as a sale by such Lender of a participation in such rights and obligations in accordance with paragraph (d) of this Section.

(c) Register. The Administrative Agent, acting solely for this purpose as an agent of the Borrower, shall maintain at one of its offices in New York a copy of each Assignment and Assumption delivered to it and a register for the recordation of the names and addresses of the Lenders, and the Commitments of, and principal amounts (and stated interest) of the Loans owing to, each Lender pursuant to the terms hereof from time to time (the "**Register**"). The entries in the Register shall be conclusive absent manifest error, and the Borrower, the Administrative Agent and the Lenders shall treat each Person whose name is recorded in the Register pursuant to the terms hereof as a Lender hereunder for all purposes of this Agreement. The Register shall be available for inspection by the Borrower and any Lender, at any reasonable time and from time to time upon reasonable prior notice.

(d) <u>Participations</u>. Any Lender may at any time, without the consent of, or notice to, the Borrower or the Administrative Agent, sell participations to any Person (other than a natural Person, or a holding company, investment vehicle or trust for, or owned and operated for the primary benefit of, a natural Person, or any Loan Party or any of any Loan Party's Affiliates or Subsidiaries) (each, a "*Participant*") in all or a portion of such Lender's rights and/or obligations under this Agreement (including all or a portion of its Commitments and/or the Loans owing to it); <u>provided</u> that (i) such Lender's obligations under this Agreement shall remain unchanged, (ii) such Lender shall remain solely responsible to the other parties hereto for the performance of such obligations, and (iii) the Borrower, the Administrative Agent, the Issuing Lenders and the other Lenders shall continue to deal solely and directly with such Lender in connection with such Lender's rights and obligations under this Agreement. For the avoidance of doubt, each Lender shall be responsible for the indemnities under <u>Sections 2.18(e)</u> and <u>9.7</u> with respect to any payments made by such Lender to its Participant(s).

Any agreement or instrument pursuant to which a Lender sells such a participation shall provide that such Lender shall retain the sole right to enforce this Agreement and to approve any amendment, modification or waiver of any provision of this Agreement; <u>provided</u> that such agreement or instrument may provide that such Lender will not, without the consent of the Participant, agree to any amendment, modification or waiver which affects such Participant and for which the consent of such Lender is required (as described in <u>Section 10.1</u>). The Borrower agrees that each Participant shall be entitled to the benefits of <u>Sections 2.17</u>, <u>2.18</u> and <u>2.19</u> (subject to the requirements and limitations therein, including the requirements under <u>Section 2.18(f)</u> (it being understood that the documentation required under <u>Section 2.18(f)</u> shall be delivered by such Participant to the Lender granting the participation)) to the same extent as if it were a Lender and had acquired its interest by assignment pursuant to paragraph (b) of this Section; <u>provided</u> that such Participant (A) agrees to be subject to the provisions of <u>Section 2.21</u> as if it were an assignee under paragraph (b) of this Section; and (B) shall not be entitled to receive any greater payment under <u>Sections 2.17</u> or <u>2.18</u>, with respect to any participation, than its participating Lender would have been entitled to receive, except to the extent such entitlement to receive a greater payment results from

a change in any Requirement of Law that occurs after the Participant acquired the applicable participation. Each Lender that sells a participation agrees, at the Borrower's request and expense, to use reasonable efforts to cooperate with the Borrower to effectuate the provisions of <u>Section 2.21</u> with respect to any Participant. To the extent permitted by law, each Participant also shall be entitled to the benefits of <u>Section 10.7</u> as though it were a Lender; <u>provided</u> that such Participant agrees to be subject to <u>Section 2.16(k)</u> as though it were a Lender. Each Lender that sells a participation shall, acting solely for this purpose as a non-fiduciary agent of the Borrower, maintain a register on which it enters the name and address of each Participant and the principal amounts (and stated interest) of each Participant's interest in the Loans or other obligations under the Loan Documents (the "*Participant Register*"); <u>provided</u> that no Lender shall have any obligation to disclose all or any portion of the Participant Register (including the identity of any Participant or any information relating to a Participant's interest in any commitments, loans, letters of credit or its other obligations under any Loan Document) to any Person except to the extent that such disclosure is necessary to establish that such commitment, loan, letter of credit or other obligation is in registered form under Section 5f.103-1(c) of the United States Treasury Regulations. The entries in the Participant Register shall be conclusive absent manifest error, and such Lender shall treat each Person whose name is recorded in the Participant Register as the owner of such participation for all purposes of this Agreement notwithstanding any notice to the contrary. For the avoidance of doubt, the Administrative Agent (in its capacity as Administrative Agent) shall have no responsibility for maintaining a Participant Register.

(e) <u>Certain Pledges</u>. Any Lender may at any time pledge or assign a security interest in all or any portion of its rights under this Agreement to secure obligations of such Lender, including any pledge or assignment to secure obligations to a Federal Reserve Bank or any central banking authority; <u>provided</u> that no such pledge or assignment shall release such Lender from any of its obligations hereunder or substitute any such pledgee or assignee for such Lender as a party hereto.

(f) <u>Notes</u>. The Borrower, upon receipt by the Borrower of written notice from the relevant Lender, agrees to issue Notes to any Lender requiring Notes to facilitate transactions of the type described in <u>Section 10.6</u>.

(g) <u>Representations and Warranties of Lenders</u>. Each Lender, upon execution and delivery hereof or upon succeeding to an interest in the Commitments or Loans, as the case may be, represents and warrants as of the Restatement Date or as of the effective date of the applicable Assignment and Assumption that (i) it is an Eligible Assignee; (ii) it has experience and expertise in the making of or investing in commitments, loans or investments such as the Commitments and Loans; and (iii) it will make or invest in its Commitments and Loans for its own account in the ordinary course of its business and without a view to distribution of such Commitments and Loans within the meaning of the Securities Act or the Exchange Act, or other federal securities laws (it being understood that, subject to the provisions of this <u>Section 10.6</u>, the disposition of such Commitments and Loans or any interests therein shall at all times remain within its exclusive control).

(h) Each Lender (x) represents and warrants, as of the date such Person became a Lender party hereto, to, and (y) covenants, from the date such Person became a Lender party hereto to the date such Person ceases being a Lender party hereto, for the benefit of, the Administrative Agent, the Lead Arrangers and their respective Affiliates, that at least one of the following is and will be true:

A. such Lender is not using "plan assets" (within the meaning of 29 CFR § 2510.3-101, as modified by Section 3(42) of ERISA) of one or more Benefit Plans in connection with the Loans, the Letters of Credit or the Commitments,

B. the prohibited transaction exemption set forth in one or more PTEs, such as PTE 84-14 (a class exemption for certain transactions determined by independent qualified professional asset managers), PTE 95-60 (a class exemption for certain transactions involving insurance company general accounts), PTE 90-1 (a class exemption for certain transactions involving insurance company pooled separate accounts), PTE 91-38 (a class exemption for certain transactions involving bank collective investment funds) or PTE 96-23 (a class exemption for certain transactions determined by in-house asset managers), is applicable so as to exempt from the prohibitions of Section 406 of ERISA and Section 4975 of the Code such Lender's entrance into, participation in, administration of and performance of the Loans, the Letters of Credit, the Commitments and this Agreement,

C. (A) such Lender is an investment fund managed by a "Qualified Professional Asset Manager" (within the meaning of Part VI of PTE 84-14), (B) such Qualified Professional Asset Manager made the investment decision on behalf of such Lender to enter into, participate in, administer and perform the Loans, the Letters of Credit, the Commitments and this Agreement, (C) the entrance into, participation in, administration of and performance of the Loans, the Letters of Credit, the Commitments and this Agreement satisfies the requirements of sub-sections (b) through (g) of Part I of PTE 84-14 and (D) to the best knowledge of such Lender, the requirements of subsection (a) of Part I of PTE 84-14 are satisfied with respect to such Lender's entrance into, participation in, administration of and performance of the Loans, the Letters of Credit, the Commitments and this Agreement, or

D. such other representation, warranty and covenant as may be agreed in writing between the Administrative Agent, the Borrower and such Lender.

(i) In addition, unless either (1) <u>sub-clause (A)</u> in the immediately preceding <u>clause (h)</u> is true with respect to a Lender or (2) such Lender has provided another representation, warranty and covenant as provided in sub-clause (iv) in the immediately preceding clause (h), such Lender further (x) represents and warrants, as of the date such Person became a Lender party hereto, to, and (y) covenants, from the date such Person became a Lender party hereto to the date such Person ceases being a Lender party hereto, for the benefit of, the Administrative Agent, the Lead Arrangers and their respective Affiliates, that none of the Administrative Agent, the Lead Arrangers or any of their respective Affiliates is a fiduciary with respect to the assets of such Lender involved in the Loans, the Letters of Credit, the Commitments and this Agreement (including in connection with the reservation or exercise of any rights by the Administrative Agent under this Agreement, any Loan Document or any documents related to hereto or thereto).

(j) The Administrative Agent and the Lead Arrangers hereby inform the Lenders that each such Person is not undertaking to provide impartial investment advice, or to give advice in a fiduciary capacity, in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby, and that such Person has a financial interest in the transactions contemplated hereby in that such Person or an Affiliate thereof (i) may receive interest or other payments with respect to the Loans, the Letters of Credit, the Commitments and this Agreement, (ii) may recognize a gain if it extended the Loans, the Letters of Credit or the Commitments for an amount less than the amount being paid for an interest in the Loans, the Letters of Credit or the Commitments by such Lender or (iii) may receive fees or other payments in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby, the Loan Documents or otherwise, including structuring fees, commitment fees, arrangement fees, facility fees, upfront fees, underwriting fees, ticking fees, agency fees, administrative agent or collateral agent fees, utilization fees, minimum usage fees, letter of credit fees, fronting fees, deal-away or alternate transaction fees, amendment fees, processing fees, term out premiums, banker's

acceptance fees, breakage or other early termination fees or fees similar to the foregoing.

10.7 Adjustments; Set-off

(a) Except to the extent that this Agreement expressly provides for payments to be allocated to a particular Lender or to the Lenders under a particular Facility, if any Lender (a "*Benefitted Lender*") shall receive any payment of all or part of the Obligations owing to it, or receive any collateral in respect thereof (whether voluntarily or involuntarily, by set-off, pursuant to events or proceedings of the nature referred to in <u>Section 8.1(f)</u>, or otherwise), in a greater proportion than any such payment to or collateral received by any other Lender, if any, in respect of the Obligations owing to such other Lender, such Benefitted Lender shall purchase for cash from the other Lenders a participating interest in such portion of the Obligations owing to each such other Lender, or shall provide such other Lenders with the benefits of any such collateral, as shall be necessary to cause such Benefitted Lender to share the excess payment or benefits of such collateral ratably with each of the Lenders; <u>provided</u> that if all or any portion of such excess payment or benefits is thereafter recovered from such Benefitted Lender, such purchase shall be rescinded, and the purchase price and benefits returned, to the extent of such recovery, but without interest.

(b) Upon (i) the occurrence and during the continuance of any Event of Default and (ii) obtaining the prior written consent of the Administrative Agent, each Lender and each of its Affiliates is hereby authorized at any time and from time to time, without prior notice to the Borrower or any other Loan Party, any such notice being expressly waived by the Borrower and each Loan Party, to the fullest extent permitted by applicable law, to set off and apply any and all deposits (general or special, time or demand, provisional or final), in any currency, at any time held or owing, and any other credits, indebtedness, claims or obligations, in any currency, in each case whether direct or indirect, absolute or contingent, matured or unmatured, at any time held or owing by such Lender, its Affiliates or any branch or agency thereof to or for the credit or the account of the Borrower or any other Loan Party, as the case may be, against any and all of the obligations of the Borrower or such other Loan Party now or hereafter existing under this Agreement or any other Loan Document or any Bank Services Agreement or FX Contract to such Lender or its Affiliates, irrespective of whether or not such Lender or Affiliate shall have made any demand under this Agreement or any other Loan Document or Bank Services Agreement or FX Contract and although such obligations of the Borrower or such other Loan Party may be contingent or unmatured or are owed to a branch, office or Affiliate of such Lender different from the branch, office or Affiliate holding such deposit or obligated on such indebtedness; provided that in the event that any Defaulting Lender or any of its Affiliates shall exercise any such right of setoff, (x) all amounts so set off shall be paid over immediately to the Administrative Agent for further application in accordance with the provisions of Section 2.21 and, pending such payment, shall be segregated by such Defaulting Lender or Affiliate thereof from its other funds and deemed held in trust for the benefit of the Administrative Agent and the Lenders, and (y) the Defaulting Lender shall provide promptly to the Administrative Agent a statement describing in reasonable detail the Obligations owing to such Defaulting Lender or Affiliate thereof as to which it exercised such right of setoff. Each Lender agrees to notify the Borrower and the Administrative Agent promptly after any such setoff and application made by such Lender or any of its Affiliates; provided that the failure to give such notice shall not affect the validity of such setoff and application. The rights of each Lender and its Affiliates under this Section 10.7 are in addition to other rights and remedies (including other rights of set-off) which such Lender or its Affiliates may have.

10.8 Payments Set Aside

. To the extent that any payment or transfer by or on behalf of the Borrower is made to the Administrative Agent or any Lender, or the Administrative Agent or any Lender exercises its right of setoff, and such payment or transfer or the proceeds of such setoff or any part thereof is subsequently invalidated, declared to be fraudulent or preferential, set aside or required (including pursuant to any settlement entered into by the Administrative Agent or such Lender in its discretion) to be

US DOCS\109358599.12

repaid to a trustee, receiver or any other party, in connection with any Insolvency Proceeding or otherwise, then (a) to the extent of such recovery, the obligation or part thereof originally intended to be satisfied shall be revived and continued in full force and effect as if such payment had not been made or such setoff had not occurred, and (b) each Lender severally agrees to pay to the Administrative Agent upon demand its applicable share (without duplication) of any amount so recovered from or repaid by the Administrative Agent, <u>plus</u> interest thereon from the date of such demand to the date such payment is made at a rate per annum equal to the Federal Funds Effective Rate from time to time in effect. This <u>Section 10.8</u> shall survive the Discharge of Obligations.

10.9 Interest Rate Limitation

. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in any Loan Document, the interest paid or agreed to be paid under the Loan Documents shall not exceed the maximum rate of non-usurious interest permitted by applicable law (the "*Maximum Rate*"). If the Administrative Agent or any Lender shall receive interest in an amount that exceeds the Maximum Rate, the excess interest shall be applied to the principal of the Loans or, if it exceeds such unpaid principal, refunded to the Borrower. In determining whether the interest contracted for, charged, or received by the Administrative Agent or a Lender exceeds the Maximum Rate, such Person may, to the extent permitted by applicable law, (a) characterize any payment that is not principal as an expense, fee, or premium rather than interest, (b) exclude voluntary prepayments and the effects thereof, and (c) amortize, prorate, allocate, and spread in equal or unequal parts the total amount of interest throughout the contemplated term of the Obligations hereunder.

10.10 Counterparts; Electronic Execution of Assignments

(a) This Agreement may be executed by one or more of the parties to this Agreement on any number of separate counterparts, and all of said counterparts taken together shall be deemed to constitute one and the same instrument. Delivery of an executed signature page of this Agreement by facsimile or other electronic mail transmission shall be effective as delivery of a manually executed counterpart hereof. A set of the copies of this Agreement signed by all the parties shall be lodged with the Borrower and the Administrative Agent.

(b) The words "execution," "signed," "signature," and words of like import in any Assignment and Assumption shall be deemed to include electronic signatures or the keeping of records in electronic form, each of which shall be of the same legal effect, validity or enforceability as a manually executed signature or the use of a paper-based recordkeeping system, as the case may be, to the extent and as provided for in any applicable law, including the Federal Electronic Signatures in Global and National Commerce Act, the New York State Electronic Signatures and Records Act, or any other similar state laws based on the Uniform Electronic Transactions Act.

10.11 Severability

. Any provision of this Agreement that is prohibited or unenforceable in any jurisdiction shall, as to such jurisdiction, be ineffective to the extent of such prohibition or unenforceability without invalidating the remaining provisions hereof, and any such prohibition or unenforceability in any jurisdiction shall not invalidate or render unenforceable such provision in any other jurisdiction. Without limiting the foregoing provisions of this <u>Section 10.11</u>, if and to the extent that the enforceability of any provisions in this Agreement relating to Defaulting Lenders shall be limited under or in connection with any Insolvency Proceeding, as determined in good faith by the Administrative Agent or any Issuing Lender, as applicable, then such provisions shall be deemed to be in effect only to the extent not so limited.

10.12 Integration

. The Fee Letter, this Agreement, the other Loan Documents, the Bank Services Agreements, and the FX Contracts represent the entire agreement of the Borrower, the other Loan Parties, the Administrative Agent and the Lenders with respect to the subject matter hereof and thereof, and

US DOCS\109358599.12

there are no promises, undertakings, representations or warranties by the Administrative Agent or any Lender relative to the subject matter hereof not expressly set forth or referred to herein or therein.

10.13 GOVERNING LAW

. This Agreement, the other Loan Documents and any claims, controversy, dispute or causes of actions arising therefrom (whether in contract or tort or otherwise) shall be construed in accordance with and governed by the law of the State of New York. This <u>Section 10.13</u> shall survive the Discharge of Obligations.

10.14 Submission to Jurisdiction; Waivers

. The Borrower hereby irrevocably and unconditionally:

(a) submits, for itself and its property, to the exclusive jurisdiction of the Supreme Court of the State of New York sitting in the Borough of Manhattan, New York County and of the United States District Court of the Southern District of New York sitting in the Borough of Manhattan, and any appellate court from any thereof, in any action or proceeding arising out of or relating to any Loan Document, or for recognition or enforcement of any judgment, and each of the parties hereto hereby irrevocably and unconditionally agrees that all claims in respect of any such action or proceeding may be heard and determined in such New York State or, to the extent permitted by law, in such Federal court. Each of the parties hereto agrees that a final judgment in any such action or proceeding shall be binding (subject to appeal as provided by applicable law) and may be enforced in other jurisdictions by suit on the judgment or in any other manner provided by law. Nothing in this Agreement or any other Loan Document shall affect any right that the Administrative Agent or any Lender may otherwise have to bring any action or proceeding relating to this Agreement or any other Loan Document against any Loan Party or its properties in the courts of any jurisdiction;

(b) WAIVES, TO THE EXTENT PERMITTED BY APPLICABLE LAW, ITS RIGHT TO A JURY TRIAL OF ANY CLAIM OR CAUSE OF ACTION ARISING OUT OF OR BASED UPON THIS AGREEMENT, THE OTHER LOAN DOCUMENTS OR ANY CONTEMPLATED TRANSACTION, INCLUDING CONTRACT, TORT, BREACH OF DUTY AND ALL OTHER CLAIMS. THIS WAIVER IS A MATERIAL INDUCEMENT FOR THE PARTIES TO ENTER INTO THIS AGREEMENT. EACH PARTY HAS REVIEWED THIS WAIVER WITH ITS COUNSEL;

(c) consents to service of process in the manner provided for notices in <u>Section 10.2</u>; provided that nothing in this Agreement or any other Loan Document will affect the right of any party to this Agreement to serve process in any other manner permitted by law; and

(d) waives, to the maximum extent not prohibited by law, any right it may have to claim or recover in any legal action or proceeding referred to in this Section any special, exemplary, punitive or consequential damages.

This <u>Section 10.14</u> shall survive the Discharge of Obligations.

10.15 Acknowledgements

. The Borrower hereby acknowledges that:

(a) The Administrative Agent, Lead Arrangers and each Lender and their respective Affiliates (collectively, solely for purposes of this <u>Section 10.15</u>, the "<u>Lenders</u>"), may have economic interests that conflict with those of the Loan Parties;

(b) it has been advised by counsel and has consulted its own legal, accounting, regulatory and tax advisors to the extent it has deemed appropriate in the negotiation, execution and delivery

US-DOCS\109358599.12

of this Agreement and the other Loan Documents;

(c) the Borrower is capable of evaluating, and understands and accepts, the terms, risks and conditions of the transactions contemplated hereby and by the other Loan Documents;

(d) no Lender has any fiduciary relationship with or duty to the Borrower arising out of or in connection with this Agreement or any of the other Loan Documents, and the relationship between the Lenders, on one hand, and the Borrower, on the other hand, in connection herewith or therewith is solely that of debtor and creditor;

(e) the arranging and other services regarding this Agreement described herein are arm's-length commercial transactions between the Borrower and its Affiliates, on the one hand, and the Lenders, on the other hand;

(f) no Lender has any obligation to the Borrower or any of its Affiliates with respect to the transactions contemplated hereby except those obligations expressly set forth herein and in the other Loan Documents;

(g) the Lenders and their respective Affiliates may be engaged in a broad range of transactions that involve interests that differ from those of the Borrower and its Affiliates, and no Lender has any obligation to disclose any of such interests to the Borrower or its Affiliates; and

(h) no joint venture is created hereby or by the other Loan Documents or otherwise exists by virtue of the Transactions contemplated hereby among the Lenders or among the Borrower and the Lenders.

10.16 Releases of Guarantees and Liens

(a) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein or in any other Loan Document, the Administrative Agent is hereby irrevocably authorized by each Lender (without requirement of notice to or consent of any Lender except as expressly required by <u>Section 10.1</u>) to take, and for the benefit of the Borrower the Administrative Agent agrees to take, any action requested by the Borrower having the effect of releasing any Collateral or guarantee obligations (1) to the extent necessary to permit consummation of any transaction not prohibited by any Loan Document or that has been consented to in accordance with <u>Section 10.1</u> or (2) under the circumstances described in <u>Section 10.16(b)</u> below.

(b) At such time as the Discharge of Obligations shall have occurred, the Collateral shall automatically be released from the Liens created by the Security Documents and Bank Services Agreements and FX Contracts (other than any Bank Services Agreements used to Cash Collateralize any Obligations arising in connection with Bank Services Agreements and FX Contracts), and all obligations (other than those expressly stated to survive such termination) of the Administrative Agent and each Loan Party under the Security Documents and Bank Services Agreements and FX Contracts (other than any Bank Services Agreements used to Cash Collateralize any Obligations arising in connection with Bank Services Agreements used to Cash Collateralize any Obligations arising in connection with Bank Services Agreements and FX Contracts) shall terminate, all without delivery of any instrument or performance of any act by any Person.

10.17 Treatment of Certain Information; Confidentiality

. Each of the Administrative Agent and each Lender agrees to maintain the confidentiality of the Information (as defined below), except that Information may be disclosed (a) to its Affiliates and to its Related Parties (it being understood that the Persons to whom such disclosure is made will be informed of the confidential nature of such Information and instructed to keep such Information confidential); (b) to the extent required or requested by any

regulatory authority purporting to have jurisdiction over such Person or its Related Parties (including any self-regulatory authority, such as the National Association of Insurance Commissioners); (c) to the extent required by applicable laws or regulations or by any subpoena or similar legal process, upon the request or demand of any Governmental Authority, in response to any order of any court or other Governmental Authority or as may otherwise be required pursuant to any Requirement of Law or if requested or required to do so in connection with any litigation or similar proceeding; (d) to any other party hereto; (e) in connection with the exercise of any remedies hereunder or under any other Loan Document or Bank Services Agreement or FX Contracts or any action or proceeding relating to this Agreement or any other Loan Document or Bank Services Agreement or FX Contracts or the enforcement of rights hereunder or thereunder; (f) subject to an agreement containing provisions substantially the same as those of this Section, to (i) any assignee of or Participant in, or any prospective assignee of or Participant in, any of its rights and obligations under this Agreement, or (ii) any actual or prospective party (or its Related Parties) to any swap, derivative or other transaction under which payments are to be made by reference to the Borrower and its obligations, this Agreement or payments hereunder; (g) on a confidential basis to (i) any rating agency in connection with rating the Borrower or its Subsidiaries or the Facilities or (ii) the CUSIP Service Bureau or any similar agency in connection with the issuance and monitoring of CUSIP numbers with respect to the Facilities; (h) with the consent of the Borrower; or (i) to the extent such Information (x) becomes publicly available other than as a result of a breach of this Section, or (y) becomes available to the Administrative Agent, any Lender or any of their respective Affiliates on a non-confidential basis from a source other than the Borrower. In addition, the Administrative Agent and the Lenders may disclose the existence of this Agreement and information about this Agreement to market data collectors, similar service providers to the lending industry and service providers to the Administrative Agent and the Lenders in connection with the administration of this Agreement, the other Loan Documents and the Commitments.

Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, any party to this Agreement (and any employee, representative, or other agent of any party to this Agreement) may disclose to any and all persons, without limitation of any kind, the tax treatment and tax structure of the Transactions contemplated by this Agreement and all materials of any kind (including opinions or other tax analyses) that are provided to it relating to such tax treatment and tax structure. However, any such information relating to the tax treatment or tax structure is required to be kept confidential to the extent necessary to comply with any applicable federal or state securities laws.

For purposes of this Section, "*Information*" means all information received from the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries relating to the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries or any of their respective businesses, other than any such information that is available to the Administrative Agent or any Lender on a non-confidential basis prior to disclosure by the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries. Any Person required to maintain the confidentiality of Information as provided in this Section shall be considered to have complied with its obligation to do so if such Person has exercised the same degree of care to maintain the confidentiality of such Information as such Person would accord to its own confidential information.

Each of the Administrative Agent and each Lender shall be permitted to use any information (not constituting Information subject to the foregoing confidentiality restrictions) related to the syndication and arrangement of the senior credit facilities contemplated by this Agreement in connection with marketing, press releases or other transactional announcements or updates provided to investor or trade publications, including the placement of "tombstone" advertisements in publications of its choice at its own expense.

10.18 Automatic Debits

. With respect to any principal, interest, fee, or any other cost or expense (including attorney costs of the Administrative Agent or any Lender payable by the Borrower hereunder) due and payable to the Administrative Agent or any Lender under the Loan Documents, the Borrower hereby irrevocably authorizes the Administrative Agent to debit any deposit account of the Borrower maintained with the Administrative Agent in an amount such that the aggregate amount debited from all

such deposit accounts does not exceed such principal, interest, fee or other cost or expense. If there are insufficient funds in such deposit accounts to cover the amount then due, such debits will be reversed (in whole or in part, in the Administrative Agent's sole discretion) and such amount not debited shall be deemed to be unpaid. No such debit under this <u>Section 10.18</u> shall be deemed a set-off.

10.19 Judgment Currency

. If, for the purposes of obtaining judgment in any court, it is necessary to convert a sum due hereunder or any other Loan Document in one currency into another currency, the rate of exchange used shall be that at which in accordance with normal banking procedures the Administrative Agent could purchase the first currency with such other currency on the Business Day preceding that on which final judgment is given. The obligation of each Borrower and each other Loan Party in respect of any such sum due from it to the Administrative Agent or any Lender hereunder or under any other Loan Document shall, notwithstanding any judgment in a currency (the "Judgment Currency") other than that in which such sum is denominated in accordance with the applicable provisions of this Agreement (the "Agreement Currency"), be discharged only to the extent that on the Business Day following receipt by the Administrative Agent or such Lender, as the case may be, of any sum adjudged to be so due in the Judgment Currency, the Administrative Agent or such Lender, as the case may be, of any sum adjudged to be so due in the Judgment Currency, the Administrative Agent or such Lender, as the case may be, of any sum adjudged to be so due in the Judgment Currency with the Judgment Currency. If the amount of the Agreement Currency so purchased is less than the sum originally due to the Administrative Agent or any Lender from any Borrower or any other Loan Party in the Agreement Currency, such Borrower and each other Loan Party agrees, as a separate obligation and notwithstanding any such judgment, to indemnify the Administrative Agent or such Lender, as the case may be, against such loss. If the amount of the Agreement Currency so purchased is greater than the sum originally due to the Administrative Agent or any Lender in such currency, the Administrative Agent or such Lender, as the case may be, against such loss. If the amount of the Agreement Currency so purchased is greater than the sum originally due to the Administrative Agent or any

10.20 Patriot Act

. Each Lender and the Administrative Agent (for itself and not on behalf of any other party) hereby notifies the Borrower that, pursuant to the requirements of the Patriot Act, it is required to obtain, verify and record information that identifies the Borrower, which information includes the names and addresses and other information that will allow such Lender or the Administrative Agent, as applicable, to identify the Borrower in accordance with the Patriot Act. The Borrower will, and will cause each of its Subsidiaries to, provide, to the extent commercially reasonable or required by any Requirement of Law, such information and take such actions as are reasonably requested by the Administrative Agent or any Lender to assist the Administrative Agent and the Lenders in maintaining compliance with the Patriot Act.

(a) **Termination.** Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein or in any other Loan Document: this Agreement (other than Sections 2.17, 2.18, 2.19, 10.5, 10.8, 10.13 and 10.14, Section 9 and any other agreement set forth in a Loan Document that expressly survives the termination of the Commitments and the Discharge of Obligations) and any Commitment of any Lender hereunder shall terminate upon the occurrence of the Discharge of Obligations.

10.21 Contractual Recognition Provision

. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in any Loan Document or in any other agreement, arrangement or understanding among any such parties, each party hereto acknowledges that any liability of any EEA Financial Institution arising under any Loan Document, to the extent such liability is unsecured, may be subject to the write-down and conversion powers of an EEA Resolution Authority and agrees and consents to, and acknowledges and agrees to be bound by:

(a) the application of any Write-Down and Conversion Powers by an EEA Resolution Authority to any such liabilities arising hereunder which may be payable to it by any party hereto that is an

US-DOCS\109358599.12

(i)

(b) the effects of any Bail-In Action on any such liability, including, if applicable:

a reduction in full or in part or cancellation of any such liability;

(ii) a conversion of all, or a portion of, such liability into shares or other instruments of ownership in such EEA Financial Institution, its parent undertaking, or a bridge institution that may be issued to it or otherwise conferred on it, and that such shares or other instruments of ownership will be accepted by it in lieu of any rights with respect to any such liability under this Agreement or any other Loan Document; or

(iii) the variation of the terms of such liability in connection with the exercise of the write-down and conversion powers of any EEA Resolution Authority.

10.22 Acknowledgement Regarding Any Supported QFCs

. To the extent that the Loan Documents provide support, through a guarantee or otherwise, for any Swap Agreement or any other agreement or instrument that is a QFC (such support, "QFC Credit Support", and each such QFC, a "Supported QFC"), the parties acknowledge and agree as follows with respect to the resolution power of the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation under the Federal Deposit Insurance Act and Title II of the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act (together with the regulations promulgated thereunder, the "U.S. Special Resolution Regimes") in respect of such Supported QFC and QFC Credit Support (with the provisions below applicable notwithstanding that the Loan Documents and any Supported QFC may in fact be stated to be governed by the laws of the State of New York and/or of the United States or any other state of the United States): In the event a Covered Entity that is party to a Supported QFC (each, a "Covered Party") becomes subject to a proceeding under a U.S. Special Resolution Regime, the transfer of such Supported QFC and the benefit of such QFC Credit Support (and any interest and obligation in or under such Supported QFC and such QFC Credit Support, and any rights in property securing such Supported QFC or such QFC Credit Support) from such Covered Party will be effective to the same extent as the transfer would be effective under the U.S. Special Resolution Regime if the Supported OFC and such OFC Credit Support (and any such interest, obligation and rights in property) were governed by the laws of the United States or a state of the United States. In the event a Covered Party or a BHC Act Affiliate of a Covered Party becomes subject to a proceeding under a U.S. Special Resolution Regime, Default Rights under the Loan Documents that might otherwise apply to such Supported QFC or any QFC Credit Support that may be exercised against such Covered Party are permitted to be exercised to no greater extent than such Default Rights could be exercised under the U.S. Special Resolution Regime if the Supported QFC and the Loan Documents were governed by the laws of the United States or a state of the United States. Without limitation of the foregoing, it is understood and agreed that rights and remedies of the parties with respect to a Defaulting Lender shall in no event affect the rights of any Covered Party with respect to a Supported QFC or any QFC Credit Support.

10.23 No Advisory or Fiduciary Responsibility. In connection with all aspects of each transaction contemplated hereby (including in connection with any amendment, waiver or other modification hereof or of any other Loan Document), Borrower acknowledges and agrees that: (i) (A) the arranging and other services regarding this Agreement provided by the Lenders are arm's-length commercial transactions between the Borrower and its Affiliates, on the one hand, and the Lenders, on the other hand, (B) Borrower has consulted its own legal, accounting, regulatory and tax advisors to the extent it has deemed appropriate, and (C) Borrower is capable of evaluating, and understands and accepts, the terms, risks and conditions of the transactions contemplated hereby and by the other Loan Documents; (ii) (A) each of the Lenders is and has been acting solely as a principal and, except as expressly agreed in writing by the relevant parties, has not been, is not, and will not be acting as an advisor, agent or fiduciary

for the Borrower or any of its Affiliates, or any other Person and (B) no Lender has any obligation to the Borrower or any of its Affiliates with respect to the transactions contemplated hereby except those obligations expressly set forth herein and in the other Loan Documents; and (iii) each of the Lenders and their respective Affiliates may be engaged in a broad range of transactions that involve interests that differ from those of the Borrower and its Affiliates, and no Lender has any obligation to disclose any of such interests to the Borrower or its Affiliates. To the fullest extent permitted by law, Borrower hereby waives and releases any claims that it may have against each of the Lenders with respect to any breach or alleged breach of agency or fiduciary duty in connection with any aspect of any transaction contemplated hereby.

SECTION 11 AMENDMENT AND RESTATEMENT

11.1 Amendment and Restatement

. Upon the execution and delivery of this Agreement, and the satisfaction of the conditions set forth herein, including Section 5.1 hereof, the "Obligations" under, and as such term is defined in, the Existing Credit Agreement shall continue in full force and effect, but shall now be governed by the terms and conditions set forth in this Agreement as amended hereby. Such Obligations, together with any and all additional Obligations incurred by the Borrower hereunder or under any of the other Loan Documents, shall continue to be secured by the assets of the Borrower and the other Loan Parties and Enterasys whether now existing or hereafter acquired and wheresoever located subject to the exceptions set forth herein and in the Security Documents, all as more specifically set forth in the Security Documents. The Borrower hereby reaffirms such Obligations, grants of security interests, pledges and the validity of all covenants contained in any and all Security Documents. The execution and delivery of this Agreement shall not constitute a novation or repayment of the Obligations under the Existing Credit Agreement.

[Remainder of page left blank intentionally]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Agreement to be duly executed and delivered by their proper and duly authorized officers as of the day and year first above written.

BORROWER:

EXTREME NETWORKS, INC.,

as the Borrower

By: Name: Title:

US-DOCS\109358599.12

ADMINISTRATIVE AGENT:

BANK OF MONTREAL,

as the Administrative Agent

By: Name: Title:

[Signature Page to Amended and Restated Credit Agreement]

US-DOCS\109358599.12

LENDERS:

BMO HARRIS BANK N.A.,

as Issuing Lender, Swingline Lender, and as a Lender

By: Name: Title:

[Signature Page to Amended and Restated Credit Agreement]

US-DOCS\109358599.12

SILICON VALLEY BANK,

as an Issuing Lender and as a Lender

By: Name: Title:

US-DOCS\109358599.12

JPMORGAN CHASE BANK, N.A.,

as a Lender

By: Name: Title:

US-DOCS\109358599.12

BANK OF AMERICA, N.A., as a Lender

By: Name: Title:

MUFG UNION BANK, N.A., as a Lender

By: Name: Title:

CITIZENS BANK, N.A., as a Lender

By: Name: Title:

BBVA USA, as a Lender

By: Name: Title:

REGIONS BANK,

as a Lender

By: Name: Title:

BANK OF THE WEST,

as a Lender

By: Name: Title:

UMPQUA BANK, as a Lender

By: Name: Title:

CITY NATIONAL BANK,

as a Lender

By: Name: Title:

CADENCE BANK N.A.,

as a Lender

By: Name: Title:

HUNTINGTON NATIONAL BANK,

as a Lender

By: Name: Title:

SIEMENS FINANCIAL SERVICES, INC., as a Lender

By: Name: Title:

GOLDMAN SACHS BANK USA,

as a Lender

By: Name: Title:

Summary report:	
Litéra® Change-Pro TDC 10.1.0.400 Document compari	son done on 5/8/2020
5:46:38 PM	
Style name: L&W without Moves	
Intelligent Table Comparison: Active	
Original DMS: iw://US-DOCS/US-DOCS/109358599/13	
Modified DMS: iw://US-DOCS/US-DOCS/115606896/7	
Changes:	
Add	215
Delete	185
Move From	0
<u>Move To</u>	0
Table Insert	2
Table Delete	0
Table moves to	0
Table moves from	0
Embedded Graphics (Visio, ChemDraw, Images etc.)	0
Embedded Excel	0
Format changes	0
Total Changes:	402

EXHIBIT B TO SECOND AMENDMENT

FORM OF COMPLIANCE CERTIFICATE

EXTREME NETWORKS, INC.

Date: , 20

This Compliance Certificate is delivered pursuant to Section 6.2(b) of that certain Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, dated as of August 9, 2019, by and among EXTREME NETWORKS, INC., a Delaware corporation (the "*Borrower*"), the Lenders party thereto, and BANK OF MONTREAL, as Administrative Agent (as amended, restated, amended and restated, supplemented, restructured or otherwise modified from time to time, the "*Credit Agreement*"). Unless otherwise defined herein, terms defined in the Credit Agreement and used herein shall have the meanings given to them in the Credit Agreement.

The undersigned, a duly authorized and acting Responsible Officer of the Borrower, hereby certifies to the Administrative Agent, in his/her capacity as an officer of the Borrower, and not in any personal capacity, as follows:

I have reviewed and am familiar with the contents of this Compliance Certificate.

I have reviewed the terms of the Credit Agreement and the other Loan Documents and have made, or caused to be made under my supervision, a review in reasonable detail of the transactions and condition of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries during the accounting period [covered by the financial statements attached hereto as <u>Attachment 1</u> (the "*Financial Statements*")][specified in the applicable financial covenant calculations set out in <u>Attachment 3</u> hereof]. Except as set forth on <u>Attachment 2</u>, such review did not disclose the existence during or at the end of the accounting period covered by [the Financial Statements][the applicable financial covenant calculations set out in <u>Attachment 3</u> hereof], and I have no knowledge of the existence as of the date of this Compliance Certificate, of any condition or event which constitutes a Default or an Event of Default.

Attached hereto as <u>Attachment 3</u> are computations showing [compliance by the Borrower with the financial covenants set forth in <u>Sections 7.1(a)</u> and (b) of the Credit Agreement]¹ [compliance by the Borrower with the financial covenants set forth in <u>Sections 7.1(c)</u>, (d) and (e) of the Credit Agreement]².

[To the extent not previously disclosed to the Administrative Agent, a description of any change in the jurisdiction of organization of any Loan Party is attached hereto as <u>Attachment 4</u>.]

[To the extent not previously disclosed to the Administrative Agent, a list of any Intellectual Property issued to or acquired by any Loan Party since the date of the most recent report delivered and otherwise required by the terms of the Credit Agreement or the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement, as applicable, is being delivered herewith as <u>Attachment 5</u>.]

¹ Include for quarterly and annual Compliance Certificates when the Suspension Period is not in effect

² Include for monthly (if the relevant covenant is tested monthly), quarterly and annual Compliance Certificates when the Suspension Period is in effect

[To the extent not previously disclosed to the Administrative Agent, a description of each event, condition or circumstance during the last [fiscal quarter][fiscal year] requiring a mandatory prepayment under Section 2.10(c) of the Credit Agreement is attached hereto as <u>Attachment 6.</u>]

[To the extent not previously disclosed to the Administrative Agent, a description of, and in the case of Commercial Tort Claims, a supplement to Schedule 8 of the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement, each newly held or acquired (i) Chattel Paper (as defined in the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement) in an amount greater than \$1,000,000, (ii) Commercial Tort Claims (as defined in the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement) with a potential value in excess of \$2,500,000 and (iii) Letter-of-Credit Rights (as defined in the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement) with a potential value in excess of \$2,500,000 is attached hereto as <u>Attachment 7</u>.]

[Remainder of page intentionally left blank; signature page follows]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have executed this Compliance Certificate as of the date first written above.

EXTREME NETWORKS, INC.

By:

Name: Title:

[Signature Page to Compliance Certificate]

[Attach Financial Statements]

Except as set forth below, (i) no Default or Event of Default exists on the date of the Compliance Certificate to which this Attachment is attached (the "<u>Compliance Certificate</u>"), and (ii) no Default or Event of Default has occurred during or at the end of the accounting period [covered by the Financial Statements][specified in the applicable financial covenant calculations set out in <u>Attachment 3</u> to the Compliance Certificate]. [If a Default or Event of Default exists or has so occurred, the following describes the nature of the Default or Event of Default in reasonable detail and the steps, if any, being taken or contemplated by the Borrower to be taken on account thereof.]

Preliminary Note to Compliance Certificate Calculations³

The information described in this <u>Attachment 3</u> is as of [_____], [___] (the "*Statement Date*"), and, as applicable, pertains to the Subject Period (as defined below), the Cumulative Period (as defined in Section V below), or any other period referred to in any Section of this <u>Attachment 3</u>.

The "*Subject Period*" specified in this certificate, and the amount of each of the financial performance measures specified in this certificate, shall be calculated as follows for purposes of testing the Borrower's compliance with <u>Section 7.1</u> as of the Statement Date: each such financial performance measure shall mean an amount equal to the amount of such financial performance measure for the four fiscal quarter period then ended.

I. Section 7.1(a) — Minimum Consolidated Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio⁴

A. Consolidated EBITDA for the Subject Period⁵:

1.	Consolidated Net Income for the Subject Period:	\$
2.	Total interest expense (including that portion of any Capital Lease Obligations that is treated as interest in accordance with GAAP) of the Borrower and its consolidated Subsidiaries for the Subject Period with respect to all outstanding Indebtedness of such Persons (including all commissions, discounts and other fees and charges owed with respect to letters of credit and bankers' acceptance financing and net costs under Swap Agreements in respect of interest rates to the extent such net costs are allocable to such period in accordance with GAAP): ⁶	\$
3.	Provisions for taxes based on income for the Subject Period: ⁷	\$
4.	Total depreciation expense for the Subject Period: ⁸	\$
5.	Total amortization expense for the Subject Period:9	\$

³ To be conformed to the Credit Agreement.

⁴ This Ratio is not tested, and need not be calculated, during the Suspension Period. However, Consolidated EBITDA in A. below is to be calculated and reported during the Suspension Period for informational purposes only.

⁵ Note that Consolidated EBITDA for any period shall be determined on a Pro Forma Basis to give effect to any Permitted Acquisitions or any Disposition of any business or assets consummated during such period, in each case as if such transaction occurred on the first day of such period.

⁶ To the extent deducted (and not added back) in determining Consolidated Net Income

7 To the extent deducted (and not added back) in determining Consolidated Net Income

⁸ To the extent deducted (and not added back) in determining Consolidated Net Income

⁹ To the extent deducted (and not added back) in determining Consolidated Net Income

6.	Fees and out-of-pocket transaction costs and expenses incurred during the Subject Period by the Loan Parties in connection with the Credit Agreement and the other Loan Documents, the Acquisition Agreement, and the Transactions, <u>provided</u> that the aggregate amount of all such fees, costs and expenses shall not exceed	2	
	\$3,000,000 in any four-quarter period for purposes of this line I.A.6:10	\$	
7.	Fees and out-of-pocket transaction costs and expenses incurred during the Subject Period by the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries in connection with Permitted Acquisitions (whether or not consummated), <u>provided</u> that the aggregate amount of all such fees, costs and expenses considered for purposes of this line I.A.7 shall not exceed \$3,000,000 with respect to any such particular Permitted Acquisition consummated (or intended to be consummated) after the Restatement Date: ¹¹	<u>\$</u>	
8.	Without duplication, other cash items reducing Consolidated Net Income and other items, in each case approved by the Administrative Agent and the Required Lenders in writing as an 'add back' to Consolidated Net Income, during the Subject Period: ¹²	1	
9.	Without duplication, other non-cash items (for the avoidance of doubt this shall include without limitation share-based payments and write-offs of prior unamortized loan fees and expenses including underwriting fees and original issue discounts) reducing Consolidated Net Income during the Subject Period (excluding any such non-cash item to the extent that it represents an accrual or reserve for potential cash items in any future period or amortization of a prepaid cash item that was paid in a prior period): ¹³		 -
10.	[omitted]		\$ -
11.	Unusual, extraordinary or non-recurring charges, expenses or losses during the Subject Period; <u>provided</u> that the aggregate add-backs pursuant to this line I.A.11 shall not exceed 10% of Consolidated EBITDA for such period (calculated prior to giving effect to any such add-		

\$_____

¹⁰ To the extent deducted (and not added back) in determining Consolidated Net Income

¹¹ To the extent deducted (and not added back) in determining Consolidated Net Income

backs):14

¹² To the extent deducted (and not added back) in determining Consolidated Net Income

¹³ To the extent deducted (and not added back) in determining Consolidated Net Income

¹⁴ To the extent deducted (and not added back) in determining Consolidated Net Income

12.	Expected cost savings, operating expense reductions and synergies (on a run-rate basis) for the Subject Period related to restructuring and/or cost-saving initiatives which are reasonably identifiable and factually supportable and projected by the Borrower in good faith to result from actions with respect to which substantial steps have been taken, will be taken, or are expected to be taken; <u>provided</u> that (x) a duly completed certificate signed by a Responsible Officer of the Borrower shall be delivered to the Administrative Agent together with this Compliance Certificate, certifying that such cost savings are (i) reasonably supportable and quantifiable in the good faith judgment of the Borrower, and (ii) reasonably anticipated to be realized within 12 months after the consummation of such initiative, (y) no cost savings shall be added pursuant to this line A.I.12 to the extent duplicative of any expenses or charges otherwise added to Consolidated EBITDA, whether through a <i>pro forma</i> adjustment or otherwise, for such period and (z) the aggregate add-backs pursuant to this line A.I.12 shall not exceed 15% of Consolidated EBITDA for such period (calculated prior to giving effect to any such add-backs):	\$
13.	(A) Acquisition, integration and restructuring costs associated with the Transactions actually expensed by the Borrower and (B) expected cost savings, operating expense reductions and synergies (on a run-rate basis) for the Subject Period related to restructuring and/or cost-saving initiatives which are (x) reasonably identifiable and factually supportable by the Borrower in good faith to result from the Transactions and reasonably anticipated to be realized within 12 months after the consummation of such initiative and (y) actually identified by the Borrower on or prior to June 30, 2020; <u>provided</u> that with respect to clause (B) above, (x) a duly completed certificate signed by a Responsible Officer of the Borrower shall be delivered to the Administrative Agent together with this Compliance Certificate, certifying that such cost savings are reasonably supportable and quantifiable in the good faith judgment of the Borrower and (y) no cost savings shall be added pursuant to this line A.I.13 to the extent duplicative of any expenses or charges otherwise, for such period; <u>provided</u> , <u>further</u> , that the aggregate add-backs pursuant to this line A.I.13 shall not exceed 25% of Consolidated EBITDA for such period (calculated prior to giving effect to any such add-backs):15	\$
14.	Acquisition, integration and restructuring charges not exceeding \$6,000,000 in the aggregate for the fiscal quarters ending June 30, 2020, September 30, 2020, December 31, 2020, and March 31, 2021:	\$
15.	Other non-cash items increasing Consolidated Net Income for the Subject Period (excluding any such non cash item to the extent it represents the reversal of an accrual or reserve for potential cash item in any prior period):	\$
16.	Interest income for the Subject Period:	\$
17.	Consolidated EBITDA for the Subject Period (Lines I.A.1 <u>plus</u> I.A.2 <u>plus</u> I.A.3 <u>plus</u> I.A.4 <u>plus</u> I.A.5 <u>plus</u> I.A.6 <u>plus</u> I.A.7 <u>plus</u> I.A.8 <u>plus</u> I.A.9 <u>plus</u> I.A.10 <u>plus</u> I.A.11 <u>plus</u> I.A.12 <u>plus</u> I.A.13 <u>plus</u> I.A.14 <u>minus</u> (I.A.15 <u>plus</u> I.A.16): ¹⁶ \$_	
	of taxes based on income actually paid by the Borrower and its Subsidiaries in cash (net of any cash received) during the Subject Period:	\$

¹⁵ Solely in the case of clause (A), to the extent deducted (and not added back) in determining Consolidated Net Income

[Attachment 3 to Compliance Certificate]

B.

¹⁶ Notwithstanding anything to the contrary set forth herein or in the Credit Agreement, (a) Consolidated EBITDA for the fiscal quarter of the Borrower ended September 30, 2018 shall be deemed to be \$21,300,000 for all purposes hereunder and under the Credit Agreement, (b) Consolidated EBITDA for the fiscal quarter of the Borrower ended December 31, 2018 shall be deemed to be \$26,700,000 for all purposes hereunder and under the Credit Agreement, and (c) Consolidated EBITDA for the fiscal quarter of the Borrower ended December 31, 2018 shall be deemed to be \$18,900,000 for all purposes hereunder and under the Credit Agreement, and (c) Consolidated EBITDA for the fiscal quarter of the Borrower ended March 31, 2019 shall be deemed to be \$18,900,000 for all purposes hereunder and under the Credit Agreement.

C.		ed Capital Expenditures for th		wer and its consolidated Subsidiaries on account of (excluding the principal amount funded with	\$
D.	Consolidat	ed Fixed Charges for the Sub	ject Period:		
	1.	Consolidated Interest Expen	se for the Subject	t Period:	\$
	2.	Indebtedness of the Borrowe payments in respect of the T Revolving Loans (except to	er and its consolic erm Loans but ex the extent there is	Subject Period on account of principal of lated Subsidiaries (including scheduled principal ccluding (i) principal payments in respect of the s an equivalent permanent reduction in Revolving of Blue Angel Deferred Payments made during	\$
	3.	Amount equal to the aggregation cash during the Subject Peri		eduled Blue Angel Deferred Payments made in	
	4.	Consolidated Fixed Charges (Lines I.D.1 <u>plus</u> I.D.2 <u>plus</u>			\$
E.		ed Fixed Charge Coverage Ra nes (I.A.17 <u>minus</u> I.B <u>minus</u>		ct Period	to 1.00
	Minimum r	required (from Section 7.1(a)	of the Credit Agre	rement):	1.25 to 1.00
	Covenant o	compliance:	Yes	No	

Section 7.1(b) — Maximum Consolidated Leverage Ratio¹⁷

A. Consolidated Total Indebtedness:

II.

- The aggregate principal amount of all Indebtedness of the Borrower and its consolidated Subsidiaries 1. as of the Statement Date, determined on a consolidated basis in accordance with GAAP, but (i) excluding any liabilities referred to in clauses (f) and (g) of the definition of "Indebtedness" and (ii) excluding obligations under any Swap Agreement unless such obligations are payment obligations that relate to a Swap Agreement that has terminated:
- В Unrestricted Cash as of the Statement Date up to a maximum amount not to exceed \$100,000,000
- C. Consolidated EBITDA for the Subject Period (Line I.A.17):
- D. Consolidated Leverage Ratio (ratio of (Line II.A.1 minus Line II.B) to Line II.C):

___ to 1.00 Maximum permitted for purposes of Section 7.1(b) of the Credit Agreement (see table from Section 7.1(b) of the Credit Agreement appearing below):

\$__

\$

\$

___ to 1.00

Fiscal Quarter Ending	Maximum Ratio Permitted	
September 30, 2019 through September 30, 2020	3.75 to 1.00	
December 31, 2020 through September 30, 2021	3.25 to 1.00	
December 31, 2021 and each fiscal quarter thereafter	2.75 to 1.00	
Covenant com	pliance: Yes	No

Covenant compliance:

T This Ratio is not tested, and need not be calculated, during the Suspension Period.

Aggregate amount of Worldwide Cash of the Borrower and its consolidated Subsidiaries as of the Statement A. Date, determined on a consolidated basis as of the last day of each calendar month that occurs during the applicable Test Period specified below:

Minimum permitted for purposes of Section 7.1(c) of the Credit Agreement (see Section 7.1(c) of the Credit Agreement):

\$_____

\$_____

<u>Test Period</u>	Minimum Permitted	
April 1, 2020 through August 31, 2020	\$90,000,000	
September 1, 2020 through September 30, 2020	\$110,000,000	
October 1, 2020 through December 31, 2020	\$120,000,000	
January 1, 2021 through March 31, 2021	\$130,000,000	
Covenant complian	ce: Yes	No

No

¹⁷ This covenant is applicable only during the Suspension Period

Section 7.1(d) — Minimum Sales Revenues¹⁹

A. The consolidated net revenues (determined in accordance with GAAP) of the Borrower and its consolidated Subsidiaries arising from or attributable to the sale of products and services (excluding revenues arising from or attributable to any unusual or extraordinary transactions of any kind) for the applicable period specified below:

Minimum permitted for purposes of Section 7.1(d) of the Credit Agreement (see Section 7.1(d) of the Credit Agreement):

\$__

\$____

<u>Period</u>	Minimum Permitted
One month period beginning on April 1, 2020 and ending April 30, 2020	\$35,000,000
Two month period beginning April 1, 2020 and ending May 31, 2020	\$82,000,000
Fiscal quarter ending June 30, 2020	\$180,000,000
Fiscal quarter ending September 30, 2020	\$197,000,000
Fiscal quarter ending December 31, 2020	\$200,000,000
Fiscal quarter ending March 31, 2021	\$190,000,000

Covenant compliance:

No

Yes

¹⁸ This covenant is applicable only during the Suspension Period

[Attachment 3 to Compliance Certificate]

IV.

The "**Cumulative Period**" is, as applicable, the fiscal quarter period ending June 30, 2020; the two fiscal quarter period ending September 30, 2020; the three fiscal quarter period ending December 31, 2020; or the four fiscal quarter period ending March 31, 2021.

1.	Consolidated Net Income for the Cumulative Period:	\$
2.	Total interest expense (including that portion of any Capital Lease Obligations that is treated as interest in accordance with GAAP) of the Borrower and its consolidated Subsidiaries for the Cumulative Period with respect to all outstanding Indebtedness of such Persons (including all commissions, discounts and other fees and charges owed with respect to letters of credit and bankers' acceptance financing and net costs under Swap Agreements in respect of interest rates to the extent such net costs are allocable to such period in accordance with GAAP): ²²	l \$
3.	Provisions for taxes based on income for the Cumulative Period: ²³	\$
4.	Total depreciation expense for the Cumulative Period: ²⁴	\$
5.	Total amortization expense for the Cumulative Period:25	\$
6.	Fees and out-of-pocket transaction costs and expenses incurred during the Cumulative Period by the Loan Parties in connection with the Credit Agreement and the other Loan Documents, the Acquisition Agreement, and the Transactions, <u>provided</u> that the aggregate amount of all such fees, costs and expenses shall not exceed \$3,000,000 in any four-quarter period for purposes of this line I.A.6: ²⁶	\$
7.	Fees and out-of-pocket transaction costs and expenses incurred during the Cumulative Period by the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries in connection with Permitted Acquisitions (whether or not consummated), <u>provided</u> that the aggregate amount of all such fees, costs and expenses considered for purposes of this line I.A.7 shall not exceed \$3,000,000 with respect to any such particular Permitted Acquisition consummated (or intended to be consummated) after the Restatement Date: ²⁷	\$

- ²¹ To the extent deducted (and not added back) in determining Consolidated Net Income
- ²² To the extent deducted (and not added back) in determining Consolidated Net Income
- ²³ To the extent deducted (and not added back) in determining Consolidated Net Income
- ²⁴ To the extent deducted (and not added back) in determining Consolidated Net Income
- ²⁵ To the extent deducted (and not added back) in determining Consolidated Net Income
- ²⁶ To the extent deducted (and not added back) in determining Consolidated Net Income

	Without duplication, other cash items reducing Consolidated Net Income and other items, in each case approved by the Administrative Agent and the Required Lenders in writing as an 'add back' to Consolidated Net Income, during the Cumulative Period: ²⁸	\$
9.	Without duplication, other non-cash items (for the avoidance of doubt this shall include without limitation share-based payments and write-offs of prior unamortized loan fees and expenses including underwriting fees and original issue discounts) reducing Consolidated Net Income during the Cumulative Period (excluding any such non-cash item to the extent that it represents an accrual or reserve for potential cash items in any future period or amortization of a prepaid cash item that was paid in a prior period): ²⁹	\$
10.	[omitted]	\$
11.	Unusual, extraordinary or non-recurring charges, expenses or losses during the Cumulative Period; <u>provided</u> that the aggregate add-backs pursuant to this line I.A.11 shall not exceed 10% of Consolidated EBITDA for such period (calculated prior to giving effect to any such add-backs): ³⁰	\$
12.	Not Applicable	
		\$
13.	Not Applicable	\$
14.	Acquisition, integration and restructuring charges not exceeding \$6,000,000 in the aggregate for the fiscal quarters ending June 30, 2020, September 30, 2020, December 31, 2020, and March 31, 2021:	\$
15.	Other non-cash items increasing Consolidated Net Income for the Cumulative Period (excluding any such non cash item to the extent it represents the reversal of an accrual or reserve for potential cash item in any prior period):	\$
	Interest income for the Cumulative Period:	\$
16.		

<u>Minimum</u> Cumulative Period Permitted Fiscal quarter period \$2,600,000 ending June 30, 2020 Two fiscal quarter \$18,700,000 period ending September 30, 2020 Three fiscal quarter \$41,400,000 period ending December 31, 2020 Four fiscal quarter \$59,700,000 period ending March 31, 2021 Covenant compliance: Yes No

[Attachment 3 to Compliance Certificate]

\$_____

A description of any change in the jurisdiction of any Loan Party appears below:

To the extent not previously disclosed to the Administrative Agent, appearing below is a list of the Intellectual Property issued to or acquired by any Loan Party since the date of the most recent Compliance Certificate delivered pursuant to Section 6.2(b)(B) of the Credit Agreement.

To the extent not previously disclosed to the Administrative Agent, a description of each event, condition or circumstance during the last [calendar month][fiscal quarter][fiscal year] requiring a mandatory prepayment under Section 2.10(c) of the Credit Agreement appears below.

To the extent not previously disclosed to the Administrative Agent, a description of, and in the case of Commercial Tort Claims, a supplement to Schedule 8 of the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement, each newly held or acquired (i) Chattel Paper (as defined in the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement) in an amount greater than \$1,000,000, (ii) Commercial Tort Claims (as defined in the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement) with a potential value in excess of \$2,500,000 and (iii) Letter-of-Credit Rights (as defined in the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement) with a potential value in excess of \$2,500,000 appears below and or is attached hereto.

SECTION 302 CERTIFICATION OF EDWARD B. MEYERCORD III AS CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER

I, Edward B. Meyercord III, certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this Form 10-Q of Extreme Networks, Inc.;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
 - (a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
 - (b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
 - (c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
 - (d) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's Board of Directors (or persons performing the equivalent function):
 - (a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
 - (b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date:May 11, 2020

/s/ EDWARD B. MEYERCORD III Edward B. Meyercord III President and Chief Executive Officer

SECTION 302 CERTIFICATION OF REMI THOMAS AS CHIEF FINANCIAL OFFICER

I, Remi Thomas, certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this Form 10-Q of Extreme Networks, Inc.;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
 - (a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
 - (b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
 - (c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
 - (d) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's Board of Directors (or persons performing the equivalent function):
 - (a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
 - (b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date:May 11, 2020

/s/ REMI THOMAS

Remi Thomas Executive Vice President, Chief Financial Officer (Principal Accounting Officer)

CERTIFICATION OF EDWARD B. MEYERCORD III AS CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER, PURSUANT TO 18 U.S.C. SECTION 1350, AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 906 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

In connection with the Quarterly Report of Extreme Networks, Inc. on Form 10-Q for the period ended March 31, 2020, as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on the date hereof (the "Report"), the undersigned, in the capacities and on the date specified below, hereby certifies pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, that:

- (1) The Report fully complies with the requirements of section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (15 U.S.C. 78m or 78o(d)); and
- (2) The information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company.

Date: May 11, 2020

/s/ EDWARD B. MEYERCORD III Edward B. Meyercord III President and Chief Executive Officer

CERTIFICATION OF REMI THOMAS AS CHIEF FINANCIAL OFFICER, PURSUANT TO 18 U.S.C. SECTION 1350, AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 906 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

In connection with the Quarterly Report of Extreme Networks, Inc. on Form 10-Q for the period ended March 31, 2020, as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on the date hereof (the "Report"), the undersigned, in the capacities and on the date specified below, hereby certifies, pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, that:

- (1) The Report fully complies with the requirements of section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (15 U.S.C. 78m or 78o(d)); and
- (2) The information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company.

Date: May 11, 2020

/s/ REMI THOMAS

Remi Thomas Executive Vice President, Chief Financial Officer (Principal Accounting Officer)